# EMERGING CONCEPTS OF INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSES TO NEGLECTED TROPICAL DISEASES

EDITED BY: Malcolm Scott Duthie and Yasuyuki Goto PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology and Frontiers in Microbiology







#### Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88971-586-2 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88971-586-2

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### **Frontiers Journal Series**

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### **Dedication to Quality**

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

## EMERGING CONCEPTS OF INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSES TO NEGLECTED TROPICAL DISEASES

Topic Editors:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

**Citation:** Duthie, M. S., Goto, Y., eds. (2021). Emerging Concepts of Innate Immune Responses to Neglected Tropical Diseases. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88971-586-2

# Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Emerging Concepts of Innate Immune Responses to Neglected Tropical Diseases

Malcolm S. Duthie and Yasuyuki Goto

- 08 Infections With Extracellular Trypanosomes Require Control by Efficient Innate Immune Mechanisms and Can Result in the Destruction of the Mammalian Humoral Immune System Stefan Magez, Joar Esteban Pinto Torres, Emmanuel Obishakin and Magdalena Radwanska
- 27 Notch Signaling Pathway Expression in the Skin of Leprosy Patients: Association With Skin and Neural Damage Héctor Serrano-Coll, Juan Pablo Ospina, Lina Salazar-Peláez and Nora Cardona-Castro
- 44 Phenotypical Characterization of Spleen Remodeling in Murine Experimental Visceral Leishmaniasis

Caroline Vilas Boas de Melo, Micely D'El-Rei Hermida, Bianca R. Mesquita, Jonathan L. M. Fontes, Jasper J. Koning, Manuela da Silva Solcà, Bruno B. Benevides, Girlândia B. S. Mota, Luiz A. R. Freitas, Reina E. Mebius and Washington L. C. dos-Santos

- 57 Buruli ulcer: The Efficacy of Innate Immune Defense May Be a Key Determinant for the Outcome of Infection With Mycobacterium ulcerans Katharina Röltgen and Gerd Pluschke
- 72 Innate Immune Sensing by Cells of the Adaptive Immune System Tanja Stögerer and Simona Stäger
- 83 Influence of the Draining Lymph Nodes and Organized Lymphoid Tissue Microarchitecture on Susceptibility to Intradermal Trypanosoma brucei Infection

Omar A. Alfituri, Barry M. Bradford, Edith Paxton, Liam J. Morrison and Neil A. Mabbott

- 96 Interferon Alpha Favors Macrophage Infection by Visceral Leishmania Species Through Upregulation of Sialoadhesin Expression
   Lieselotte Van Bockstal, Dimitri Bulté, Magali Van den Kerkhof, Laura Dirkx, Dorien Mabille, Sarah Hendrickx, Peter Delputte, Louis Maes and Guy Caljon
- 107 Leishmania amazonensis Subverts the Transcription Factor Landscape in Dendritic Cells to Avoid Inflammasome Activation and Stall Maturation Hervé Lecoeur, Thibault Rosazza, Kossiwa Kokou, Hugo Varet, Jean-Yves Coppée, Arezou Lari, Pierre-Henri Commère, Robert Weil, Guangxun Meng, Genevieve Milon, Gerald F. Späth and Eric Prina
- 126 Behind Enemy Lines: Immunomodulatory Armamentarium of the Schistosome Parasite

Jose Ma. M. Angeles, Van Jerwin P. Mercado and Pilarita T. Rivera

138 To the Skin and Beyond: The Immune Response to African Trypanosomes as They Enter and Exit the Vertebrate Host

Omar A. Alfituri, Juan F. Quintana, Annette MacLeod, Paul Garside, Robert A. Benson, James M. Brewer, Neil A. Mabbott, Liam J. Morrison and Paul Capewell **157** The Impact of Malaria Parasites on Dendritic Cell–T Cell Interaction Rowland S. Osii, Thomas D. Otto, Paul Garside, Francis M. Ndungu and James M. Brewer

## 173 Household Contacts of Leprosy Patients in Endemic Areas Display a Specific Innate Immunity Profile

Anouk van Hooij, Maria Tió-Coma, Els M. Verhard, Marufa Khatun, Khorshed Alam, Elisa Tjon Kon Fat, Danielle de Jong, Abu Sufian Chowdhury, Paul Corstjens, Jan Hendrik Richardus and Annemieke Geluk

## **185** Basophils and Eosinophils in Nematode Infections Kazushige Obata-Ninomiya, Phillip P. Domeier and Steven F. Ziegler

197 Hepatitis B Virus Infection Among Leprosy Patients: A Case for Polymorphisms Compromising Activation of the Lectin Pathway and Complement Receptors

Angelica Beate Winter Boldt, Camila de Freitas Oliveira-Toré, Gabriela Canalli Kretzschmar, Hellen Weinschutz Mendes, Sérvio Túlio Stinghen, Fabiana Antunes Andrade, Valéria Bumiller-Bini, Letícia Boslooper Gonçalves, Anna Carolina de Moraes Braga, Ewalda von Rosen Seeling Stahlke, Thirumalaisamy P. Velavan, Steffen Thiel and Iara José Taborda de Messias-Reason





## Editorial: Emerging Concepts of Innate Immune Responses to Neglected Tropical Diseases

Malcolm S. Duthie<sup>1\*</sup> and Yasuyuki Goto<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Research and Development, HDT Bio, Seattle, WA, United States, <sup>2</sup> Department of Animal Resource Sciences, Graduate School of Agricultural and Life Sciences, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Keywords: innate, infection, skin, spleen, neglected tropical disease (NTD), lymph node

#### Editorial on the Research Topic

#### Emerging Concepts of Innate Immune Responses to Neglected Tropical Diseases

Neglected tropical diseases (NTDs), a collective of infectious diseases predominantly reported in under-resourced settings, directly affect over a billion people. Multiple initiatives have been launched to combat NTDs but they continue to place a significant economic and social burden on developing nations. Beyond their immediate importance, studies of NTDs have become important pillars of immunology: clinical observation, and experimental animal models, of NTDs helped define the Th1/2 paradigm (1–3). This Research Topic, presented as original research and review articles, focused on recent advances in our understanding of innate immune mechanisms and cell subsets, and of how innate cells can influence the outcome of NTDs.

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Imtiaz Ahmed Khan, George Washington University, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Annemieke Geluk, Leiden University Medical Center, Netherlands

> \*Correspondence: Malcolm S. Duthie malcolm.duthie@hdt.bio

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 26 January 2021 Accepted: 30 August 2021 Published: 15 September 2021

#### Citation:

Duthie MS and Goto Y (2021) Editorial: Emerging Concepts of Innate Immune Responses to Neglected Tropical Diseases. Front. Immunol. 12:658553. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.658553 Van Bockstal et al. demonstrated that type I interferons exacerbate *Leishmania* infections associated with visceral disease. Enhanced macrophage susceptibility to *Leishmania infantum* and *L. donovani* following incubation with IFN- $\alpha$  was linked to upregulated sialoadhesin (Siglec-1/CD169, Sn) surface expression and in a series of experiments involving Sn-deficiency or blockade, susceptibility was restored to normal levels. These data raise the possibility that targeting of Sn in early *Leishmania* infection could limit progression to visceral disease.

Lecoeur et al. applied an intricate flow cytometry-based procedure to demonstrate that *Leishmania* subverts the transcription factor landscape by escaping the Toll-like receptor (TLR)– NF-kB–NLRP3 axis and stalling maturation. Transcriptomic analyses of *Leishmania*-infected DC revealed that DC infected by non-opsonized parasites maintained an immature phenotype that was associated with down-regulation of genes related to pro-inflammatory TLR signaling while infection of DC with opsonized parasites enhanced this profile, with DC displaying a semi-mature phenotype. The authors reasonably speculate that this *Leishmania*-specific signature could have relevance to infection with other intracellular pathogens.

Although myeloid innate immune cells are the dominant sensors of microbes, Stögerer and Stäger highlight that B and T cells also express PRRs like TLRs. TLR signaling, in particular MyD88-dependent TLRs and endosomal TLR7 and TLR9, is involved in autoreactive B cell activation and in visceral leishmaniasis is proposed to cause hypergammaglobulinemia and disease exacerbation. DAMPs can trigger TLR7 and induce cell death in T cells during chronic infection of *Leishmania donovani*. It is thus important to consider the effect of TLR agonists on T and B cells, and not only on myeloid cells, when developing new vaccination strategies, particularly for therapeutic purposes.

The disruption of splenic white pulp is accompanied by disease progression in mammals that are susceptible to fatal visceral leishmaniasis. De Melo et al. document morphological remodeling of splenic compartments following experimental *L. infantum* infection. One month after parasite inoculation of BALB/c mice a decline in the number of plasmacytoid DC was observed along with

hyperplasia in the white pulp. By two months, splenomegaly remained and was now associated with increased numbers of macrophages, B and T cells and plasma cells. Unlike the organized distribution of lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells around the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath observed in control mice, LTi were increased and scattered throughout the red pulp in *Leishmania*-infected mice. By three months of infection, the relative frequencies of follicular and plasmacytoid DC were increased and splenic IL-6 and IFN-gamma production had commenced.

In their contribution Serrano-Coll et al. speculate that alterations in the skin and peripheral nerves during leprosy are related to activity in the Notch signaling pathway. They observed that *Hes-1* gene expression was downregulated, while *Runx-1* was upregulated, in the skin of leprosy patients. Immunohistochemistry revealed a corresponding reduction of Hes-1 protein levels in the epidermis, eccrine glands and hair follicles. Increased expression of Runx-1 was observed in infiltrating inflammatory cells. The authors reason that these changes could render the infected skin conducive for *M. leprae* survival and proliferation.

While *Mycobacterium leprae* causes leprosy, the vast majority of exposed individuals do not develop disease. Van Hooij et al. assessed the relationship between innate immune markers and *M. leprae* infection by studying individuals at high risk of infection. Similar to leprosy patients, the individuals at risk had higher ApoA1 and S100A12 levels than control subjects. Importantly, higher S100A12 and lower CCL4 levels in response to *M. leprae* were observed among households where *M. leprae* infection and leprosy were not detected beyond the index case, suggesting that these molecules are involved in a response that restricts *M. leprae* dissemination.

Boldt et al. took a unique retrospective approach of comparing leprosy patients who have had/had not HBV infection and addressed associations of genes in the complement pathway with susceptibility to HBV in leprosy patients, demonstrating polymorphisms compromising activation of the lectin pathway of complement, especially ficolin, as modulating the susceptibility. The associations suggest a critical role of the lectin pathway in controlling HBV infection which is maintained and even reinforced within the context of leprosy disease. Thus, residents in NTD-endemic areas can experience altered responses against other immune challenges, posing obvious and significant public health challenges.

While most pathogenic mycobacteria evade innate immune responses to replicate inside host macrophages and induce granulomas that contain but do not eliminate the bacteria, *Mycobacterium ulcerans* has acquired the virulence plasmid pMUM that allows the synthesis of mycolactone, a macrolide toxin that causes the chronic, necrotizing skin lesions that characterize Buruli ulcer. By comparing the pathogenesis of *M. ulcerans* and *M. marinum* diseases, Röltgen and Pluschke summarize current data on innate immune mechanisms against *M. ulcerans* infection. They note that Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) has limited short-term protective activity against Buruli ulcer and conclude that a more detailed understanding of innate immunity to *M. ulcerans* infection is required to develop an effective vaccine for control in endemic areas.

While the pathogenesis of experimental trypanosome infections has been widely studied after intraperitoneal or intravenous injection, real world infection with African trypanosomes begins when the tsetse fly vector injects the parasites into the dermis during blood feeding. In their review article, Alfituri et al. highlight recent studies of initial infection in the skin. They suggest that by thoroughly defining the mechanisms involved in both establishing African trypanosome infections in the skin and in facilitating their progression through the host, novel approaches to control may be revealed. By assessing Trypanosoma brucei infection in lymphotoxin- $\beta$ -deficient mice (LT $\beta$ -/- mice), the group tested their hypothesis that the absence of the skin draining lymph nodes would impede the establishment of infection (Alfituri et al.). To their surprise,  $LT\beta$ -/- mice exhibited greater susceptibility to T. brucei infection, indicating that the early accumulation of the trypanosomes in the skin draining lymph nodes was not essential for systemic infection. Restoration of the microarchitecture of the B cell follicles in the spleens of LTB-/mice reduced susceptibility to intradermal T. brucei infection and IgG class-switched parasite-specific antibodies became apparent in the circulation. These data suggest that organized splenic microarchitecture is essential for the control of African trypanosomes.

Magez et al. review how innate immune components control salivarian trypanosomes. To avoid their overpopulation and killing of the host, trypanosomes have acquired a system of quorum sensing for density-dependent population growth arrest. The same system could possibly sense infection-associated host tissue damage, in which case the quorum sensing serves to prevent excessive immunopathology. The researchers' own experiments showed that vaccine-induced immune modulation of inflammation, and the CD1d molecule, was central to protection during trypanosome infection. They extend their review by discussing reports indicating that trypanosomes compromise the general host immune system so as to cause significant reductions in the efficacy of multiple nontrypanosome related vaccines (Magez et al.). In a similar vein, Osii et al. reviewed current understanding of how Plasmodium infection disrupts DC-T cell interactions to generate T cells that fail to help B cell responses. This not only reduces the production of antibodies necessary to control malaria, but by upregulating negative regulatory molecules Plasmodium infection also induces CD4 T cell exhaustion.

*Schistosoma* parasites enact numerous strategies, including the production of immunomodulatory molecules, alteration of membranes and the formation of granulomas, to promote infection without detrimental exposure to the immune response (Angeles et al.). Keratinocytes, macrophages, DCs and B1 cells produce IL-10 in the skin in response to the cercarial invasion and Sm16, a major molecule from the secreted protein of the cercaria can prevent classical activation macrophage and delay antigen processing. Excretory-secretory products from the cercaria and schistosomula also induce inhibitory molecules such as prostaglandins. Obata-Ninomiya et al. detail that helminths interact with various epithelial cell surfaces, with the cells subsequently producing a series of type 2 epithelial cytokines that lead to the induction of innate and acquired type 2 immune responses. Increased frequencies of basophils and eosinophils have been documented during helminth infections and in response to nematode parasite re-infection, basophils accumulate in the peripheral tissues for IgE release and secretion of proteases that recruit monocytes, neutrophils and eosinophils. In response to IL-5, eosinophils produce major basic protein to kill the parasites.

By characterizing innate responses in experimental models, and observing them in clinical or veterinary settings, of NTDs, valuable insight is being generated for the development of new control strategies (diagnostics, immune therapy, enhanced vaccination). With the realization of similarities with other infectious and non-infectious diseases, this knowledge can have significant impact beyond NTDs.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

MD and YG wrote this editorial. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## REFERENCES

- Mehra V, Modlin RL. T-Lymphocytes in Leprosy Lesions. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (1990) 155:97–109. doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-74983-4\_7
- James SL, Sher A. Cell-Mediated Immune Response to Schistosomiasis. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol (1990) 155:21–31. doi: 10.1007/978-3-642-74983-4\_2
- Sacks D, Noben-Trauth N. The Immunology of Susceptibility and Resistance to Leishmania Major in Mice. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2:845–58. doi: 10.1038/ nri933

Author Disclaimer: The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the funding bodies.

Conflict of Interest: Author MD was employed by the company HDT Bio.

#### FUNDING

The authors of this editorial are funded by The Global Health Innovative Technology Fund (G2018–111). NTD research conducted by MD has also been funded by grants from CRDF Global (#62966), National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number R01AI025038 and R21AI144641, and the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation (#631 and #39129), American Leprosy Missions, Leprosy Research Initiative, and de Turing Foundation. NTD research conducted by YG has been supported by Japanese Society for the Promotion of Science grants (#18H02649 and #20K21516), Japan Agency for Medical Research and Development grant for Translational Research Network Program grant Seed A and Japan Agency for Medical Research and Development grant for U.S.–Japan Cooperative Medical Sciences Program.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all of the authors and reviewers who have contributed to this Research Topic.

The remaining author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Duthie and Goto. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Infections With Extracellular Trypanosomes Require Control by Efficient Innate Immune Mechanisms and Can Result in the Destruction of the Mammalian Humoral Immune System

## Stefan Magez<sup>1,2,3\*</sup>, Joar Esteban Pinto Torres<sup>3</sup>, Emmanuel Obishakin<sup>1,4</sup> and Magdalena Radwanska<sup>1,5</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Laboratory for Biomedical Research, Ghent University Global Campus, Incheon, South Korea, <sup>2</sup> Department of Biochemistry and Microbiology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium, <sup>3</sup> Laboratory of Cellular and Molecular Immunology, Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Brussels, Belgium, <sup>4</sup> Biotechnology Division, National Veterinary Research Institute, Vom, Nigeria, <sup>5</sup> Department of Biomedical Molecular Biology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

**Edited by:** Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### *Reviewed by:* Keith Roland Matthews,

University of Edinburgh, United Kingdom Noboru Inoue, Obihiro University of Agriculture and Veterinary Medicine, Japan

> \*Correspondence: Stefan Magez stefan.magez@vub.be

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 January 2020 Accepted: 18 February 2020 Published: 11 March 2020

#### Citation:

Magez S, Pinto Torres JE, Obishakin E and Radwanska M (2020) Infections With Extracellular Trypanosomes Require Control by Efficient Innate Immune Mechanisms and Can Result in the Destruction of the Mammalian Humoral Immune System. Front. Immunol. 11:382. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00382

Salivarian trypanosomes are extracellular parasites that affect humans, livestock, and game animals around the world. Through co-evolution with the mammalian immune system, trypanosomes have developed defense mechanisms that allow them to thrive in blood, lymphoid vessels, and tissue environments such as the brain, the fat tissue, and testes. Trypanosomes have developed ways to circumvent antibody-mediated killing and block the activation of the lytic arm of the complement pathway. Hence, this makes the innate immune control of the infection a crucial part of the host-parasite interaction, determining infection susceptibility, and parasitemia control. Indeed, trypanosomes use a combination of several independent mechanisms to avoid clearance by the humoral immune system. First, perpetuated antigenic variation of the surface coat allows to escape antibody-mediated elimination. Secondly, when antibodies bind to the coat, they are efficiently transported toward the endocytosis pathway, where they are removed from the coat proteins. Finally, trypanosomes engage in the active destruction of the mammalian humoral immune response. This provides them with a rescue solution in case antigenic variation does not confer total immunological invisibility. Both antigenic variation and B cell destruction pose significant hurdles for the development of anti-trypanosome vaccine strategies. However, developing total immune escape capacity and unlimited growth capabilities within a mammalian host is not beneficial for any parasite, as it will result in the accelerated death of the host itself. Hence, trypanosomes have acquired a system of quorum sensing that results in density-dependent population growth arrest in order to prevent overpopulating the host. The same system could possibly sense the infection-associated host tissue damage resulting from inflammatory innate immune responses, in which case the quorum sensing serves to prevent excessive immunopathology and as such also promotes host survival. In order to put these concepts together, this review summarizes current knowledge on the interaction between

8

trypanosomes and the mammalian innate immune system, the mechanisms involved in population growth regulation, antigenic variation and the immuno-destructive effect of trypanosomes on the humoral immune system. Vaccine trials and a discussion on the role of innate immune modulation in these trials are discussed at the end.

Keywords: trypanosomes, innate immunity, cytokine, antibody, immunosuppression

## INTRODUCTION

Human African Trypanosomosis (HAT) and Animal Trypanosomosis (AT) are parasitic diseases that are caused by unicellular protozoan organisms of the class Kinetoplastida. While classic HAT is a disease that is strictly confined to specific areas of sub-Sahara Africa, AT is a disease that is found on all continents except Antarctica. Most pathogenic livestock trypanosomes are salivarian trypanosome that are being transmitted by the bite of a bloodsucking vector. Often, transmission is the result of insect bites, but mechanical incidents such as vampire bat bites or injury-induced blood contact can also be a source of disease transmission. Human trypanosome infections are in 98% of all cases the consequence of the Trypanosoma (Trypanozoon) brucei gambiense parasite that occurs in West- and Central-Africa. The remaining infections are caused by zoonotic Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense parasites. HAT is geographically restricted to sub-Sahara Africa as T. brucei parasites strictly depend on completion of their lifecycle inside their final host, i.e., the tsetse (Glossinidae) fly. Occasional HT infections have been reported outside Africa. These cases are classified as non-classic Human Trypanosomosis and are the result of Trypanosoma (Trypanozoon) evansi infections. So far, such infections have only been reported in Asia, even though the causative agent is also present in South America, Africa, northern islands of Oceania and even occasionally occurs in Europe. In contrast to HAT, animal trypanosomosis is caused by a wide range of trypanosomes. To start, T. evansi is the most widely distributed animal trypanosome. This is a consequence of the fact that the parasite has a very wide transmission vector range combined with a very wide mammalian host range. It has evolved beyond the need to complete its lifecycle inside the tsetse fly and hence has been able to move away from the sub-Saharan tsetse belt. Secondly, Trypanosoma (Dutonella) vivax is a livestock parasite that is found in sub-Sahara Africa and South America. Also here, the transmission vector range extends beyond the insect reservoir, as additional mechanical transmission modalities contribute to disease spread. Thirdly, Trypanosoma (Nannomonas) congolense is restricted to the African continent. This parasite is mainly transmitted by blood sucking insects from the families of Glossinidae, Tabanidae, Chrysops, Atylotus, and Muscidae. The host tropism for this parasite ranges from domestic animals with economic importance, to wildlife species that harbor parasites as a reservoir, without suffering from severe infection-associated pathology. The latter makes it virtually impossible to envisage the total eradication of this parasite from the African continent. Finally, Trypanosoma (Trypanozoon) brucei is considered a vector transmitted parasite with veterinary importance, although the "disease" contribution of this parasite to the overall problem of trypanosomosis is minor. Besides the vector borne trypanosomes, there is also *Trypanosoma (Trypanozoon) equiperdum*, which is a sexually transmitted parasite that causes a deadly disease in equines. Over the years this parasite has occasionally caused havoc in Southern Europe due to illegal or ill-controlled import of infected livestock. The geographic distribution of all HAT and AT causing parasites and general aspects of the immunopathology related to their infections were recently reviewed by Radwanska et al. (1).

In general, host immune responses and immune evasion strategies of salivarian trypanosomes are comparable, although specific host-parasite interactions do govern unique aspect of infection depending upon both parasite and host species. The general hallmarks of infections can be considered to be (i) activation of the innate immune system helping initial parasitemia control, but also driving immune pathology, (ii) antigenic variation of the parasite attempting the evasion of the antibody immune response, and (iii) modulation and destruction of the adaptive immune system (2). In addition, there is the strict regulation of parasite proliferation in the mammalian host that contributes to the intricate control of the host-parasite interaction, as well as the tissue tropism that contributes to the specific characteristics of disease outcome (3). This includes the density-dependent differentiation from the proliferative bloodstream form into the non-proliferating parasite form that is adapted to transmission to the insect vector. In case of HAT, there are two extra components that add to this equation. The first is that during chronic infection, parasites cross the blood brain barrier where they can hide from most of the immune system, causing the deadly neurological pathology outcome of sleeping sickness. The second component is the presence of lytic factors in human serum. These offer protection against all trypanosomes except T. b. gambiense, T. b. rhodesiense and possibly some isolates of T. evansi, which have acquired resistance mechanisms that defeat the lytic human serum activity. While some consider these lytic factors to be part of the humane innate immune system, the biochemical trypanolytic activity of human serum factors should probably more adequately be described as a secondary moonlighting effect of the serum protein APOL1, rather than an immune function sensu stricto. All these interactions will be further discussed in this review.

With HAT being a zoonotic infection, control of human infection by itself can result in the temporary reduction of victim numbers, but in order to sustain disease control efforts, the animal reservoir component needs to be considered as well. That means that a sub-Saharan landmass of about 10 million km<sup>2</sup>, encompassing 36 countries, where trypanosomes

and their transmission vectors are present, should not be considered trypanosomosis-free until the entire livestock herd as well as the wildlife game reservoir is cleared from infections. This is obviously an impossible task to achieve. Hence, for now, disease control relies on detection and treatment of positively diagnosed HAT and AT cases, mass-treatment of economically important animals, and efforts to control insect vectors. Under these conditions, access to a protective antitrypanosome vaccine would be a huge advantage, and since the 1970's efforts have been undertaken to try and deliver such intervention strategy. Unfortunately, nearly 50 years later, not a single vaccine candidate has made it through a successful field trial. All published efforts undertaken in this context, as well as possible explanations of pitfalls of the applied protocols will be discussed in this review. In short, most vaccine efforts have been focusing on identifying antigens and protocols with a good antibody-induction potential, being driven by the idea that B cell mediated antibody production should be the ultimate weapon against extracellular trypanosomes. However, this strategy does not take into account two issues. The first is that that antibody induction upon antigen stimulation, and B cell memory recall potential during the initiation of infection, are two different immunological concepts. It is the latter mechanism that fails during trypanosomosis. Secondly, trypanosomes have acquired a range of tools to avoid the dangers posed by antibodies as they have adopted to survive in the confined environment of the host blood. This is not a hostile environment, this is where they "live." One way to possibly circumvent these issues is to focus on T cell epitope vaccination rather than B cell epitope targeting (4). Indeed, while the latter is "anticipated" by the parasite and has driven the evolutionary development, triggering T cell memory prior to infection might be a way to boost the immunological "help" in a way that so far has not been part of the immunological pressure that drives the trypanosome genetic drift. T cell vaccination would indeed speed up the initiation of B cell help as well as activate innate inflammatory antitrypanosome responses upon initial parasite encounter. This idea is based on the fact that trypanosome surface proteins harbor several more conserved hidden epitopes that are not truly immunogenic as such. However, once presented in an MHC-II context by B cells to vaccine induced Th cells, these epitopes could function as the kick-start intermediate link that could tip the balance in favor of the host. Aspects of vaccine failure, vaccine interference by trypanosomes, and ideas dealing with T cell vaccination are being addressed later-on in this review.

## TRYPANOSOME GROWTH AND REDUCE PARASITE FITNESS IS CONTROLLED BY INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSES

Sterile immunity against mammalian trypanosomosis never seems to occur, especially not in murine model for salivarian trypanosomosis. The term "resistance" that is often used to describe for example C57BL/6 mice that show a relatively good early parasite load control, and prolonged control of infection, refers only to parasitemia control itself. It does not cover the

fact that these mice suffer from severe immunopathology, neither does the term cover the fact that all trypanosome infected C57BL/6 mice will succumb to infection. Similarly, "susceptible" mice such as BALB/c mice, have increased levels of peak parasitemia, often accompanied by a shorter survival time, but exhibit signs of reduced inflammatory pathology as compared to the more resistant strains. It is here that the innate response against infections functions as a double edge sword. While an early IFNy-mediated inflammatory response will help to control the onset of parasitemia as well as the height of peak parasitemia, it will also be the source of infection-associated anemia, liver inflammation, and the destruction of the adaptive immune response. Hence, it needs to be counterbalanced by a later IL-10 response in order to avoid the occurrence of sever pathology. As the aspects of trypanosomosis-associated immunopathology have recently been reviewed elsewhere (5, 6) this review will rather focus on the immune drivers able to trigger the innate responses that help to control infection. When it comes to the latter, there is a consensus about the fact that IFNy is the key factor that determines very early-on in infection, whether or not the host will exhibit a relatively good level of parasitemia control (7). This cytokine is first produced by NK cells (8), after which NKT and T cells take over (9). This crucial role for IFNy was first shown by infecting C57BL/6 mice as well as IFNy and IL-4 knock-out mice (on the same genetic background) and demonstrating that in the absence of IFN $\gamma$ , mice became highly susceptible to T. b. rhodesiense infection (7). This susceptible phenotype was directly linked to the inability of macrophages to provide a proper anti-VSG response in the absence of IFNy activation, and their failure to engage in the optimal pro-inflammatory response crucial for the control of early-stage parasitemia (10). This early response to trypanosomosis was shown to be MyD88 dependent (11) and TLR9 dependent (12). Interestingly, exposure of susceptible BALB/c mice to CpG ODN improved their relative resistance, increased their pro-inflammatory cytokine production upon trypanosome exposure and elevated anti-trypanosome B and T cell responses, corroborating the importance of this pathway. At the molecular level, the IFNy stimulation of the macrophage compartment offers an improved response to the recognition of the trypanosome VSG-GPI anchor (13). The structure of this anchor has been described in detail for both T. brucei (14) and T. congolense (15) and was show to have a poly-mannose carbohydrate unit that is at the core of the recognition by macrophages. Recognition of this GPI glycosyl core by IFNy stimulated macrophages results in the induction of TNF, which is the second cytokine that is key to the optimal control of an early peak parasitemia. This was shown in both T. brucei (16) and T. congolense (17) infections, using TNF knock-out mice as well as treatment with anti-TNF neutralizing antibodies (18). This TNF effect works in conjunction with nitric oxide (NO), which was also demonstrated to be crucial for trypanosomosis control. The role of NO by itself merits special mentioning here as it is also involved in multiple aspects of trypanosomosisassociated immunopathology. First, NO was shown to be the main immunosuppressive macrophage product that suppresses T cell mediate immunity and hence hampers the buildup of T cell memory capacity early on in infection (19). NO is also

able to exert a direct cytostatic activity on T. brucei (20) and T. congolense (21). For the latter, differences in susceptibility levels between mouse strains was directly linked to their NO response during infection (22). In vivo antibody based killing of trypanosomes also required the presence of IFNy-mediated NO production, most likely affecting parasite fitness during peak parasitemia (23). Interestingly, also TNF has been suggested to negatively affect parasite fitness, showing a direct trypanolytic effect on some trypanosomes. However, for various trypanosome stocks, this effect was not confirmed in the absence of other inflammatory effector molecules such as NO. What does seem to be a more universal observation is the fact that TNF signaling during trypanosomosis is mainly mediated by the TNF receptor-I (TNFp55) (17). As this receptor also drives the induction of immunopathology, this signaling pathway itself can lead to a dual outcome. Interestingly, hosts that respond to acute experimental trypanosomosis by shedding of their soluble TNF receptor-II (TNFp75) suffer much less infection-associated pathology as this mechanism can serve as a two-stage scavenger/release principle. Indeed, during acute TNF production, the presence of the soluble p75 receptor causes the neutralization of the cytokine by forming a receptor-target complex in the circulation. Once the concentration of TNF starts to drop, the complex dissociates and ensures the prolonged presence of the cytokine in the circulation, helping the prolonged control of parasitemia (24).

Most knowledge covering natural and innate resistance to trypanosomosis is derived from experimental mouse infections, which often are initiated by the intra-peritoneal injection of bloodstream form parasites. However, when intradermal infections are initiated with such parasites, T. congolense as well as T. brucei experiments have shown that the minimum dose required to obtain infection is 100 times higher compared to the dose required for initiation of infection by intraperitoneal injection. This observation suggest that there are improved innate anti-parasite response that govern surveillance at the dermal exposure sites (25). These results could be relevant for vector transmitted infections, as at least in cattle it was shown that it is the innate arm of the immune system, and not the hematopoietic system, that controls parasite growth (26). One obvious cellular player than comes to mind when considering dermal immunology is the presence of neutrophils. Surprisingly, a recent study addressing the role of these innate cells during the onset of infection has shown that they have an infectionenhancing effect, rather than an inhibitory function (27). While the functional role of these cells has not been addressed in other immune sites, their cell number increases dramatically in the spleen of trypanosome infected mice (28).

As for the innate control of human infection, the situation is not totally clear. For a long time, HAT has been called a "lethal" infection, but now the notion is being accepted that there are individuals that carry long-lasting asymptomatic infections. Here, blood parasite levels are so low they are impossible to detect (29). Hence, it could be that a very efficient innate control mechanism manages to subdue infection from the start and does not allow the parasite ever to reach detectable levels in these HAT cases. Till now, it is not clear which mechanisms exactly would drive this resistance as very little HAT-tolerance data is available. While IL-8 has been suggested to be a possible mediator here, TNF and IL-10 have both been associated with disease development (30). An IL-17/Th17 driven susceptibility pathway that has been suggested to occur in *T. congolense* infections (31), has so far not been corroborated to contribute to human HAT related immunopathology or regulation of tolerance.

## NON-IMMUNE "INNATE" PRIMATE SERUM FACTORS CAN OFFER BIOCHEMICAL PROTECTION AGAINST TRYPANOSOMOSIS

While the innate immune system of the vertebrate host is a crucial determinant during the onset of a trypanosomes infection, there are additional components that will determine whether or not the initiation of infection is successful. This relates to the fact that the biochemical composition of certain vertebrate host plasma simply does not allow particular parasites to grow. Indeed, while T. b. gambiense and T. b. rhodesiense are considered severe human pathogens, T. b. brucei parasite are unable to survive in human blood due to the particular biochemical composition of human serum. Hence, the latter poses no danger to human health. The fact that the biochemical composition of host serum can determine whether or not a given trypanosome species can successfully initiate an infection, was first proposed when the growth of T. b. brucei, T. b. gambiense, and T. b. rhodesiense were analyzed in the presence of normal (non-immune) human serum (NHS). The fact that T. b. brucei is lysed by NHS through an immune-independent mechanism explained why this parasite is unable to infect humans. This trypanolytic biochemical activity is not just found in human serum, but is also present in the blood of other nonhuman primates such as gorilla, baboon, mandrill and sooty mangabey serum, but not chimpanzee, orangutan and macaque (32). In human serum, two different trypanolytic fractions have so far been identified, i.e., TLF1 and TLF2. While both fractions are part of the high-density lipoprotein (HDL) subfraction, they differ in some aspects of their composition, with TLF2 containing a natural IgM fraction (33). What they do have in common is that they contain two compounds that are now generally been agreed upon as necessary for the lytic activity, i.e., Apolipoproteins L1 (APOL1) as the actual lytic compound, and haptoglobin-related protein (Hpr) needed for receptor recognition. While some have called the TLFs as "novel components of the innate immunity" (34), one might argue that they are actually not true immune actors and that the trypanolytic activity of these HDL fractions are biochemical activities that support protection against certain trypanosome species due to a fortunate moonlighting function. Within the context of this review, it is however interesting to highlight the defense principles that TLFs offer against trypanosomes, and how both T. b. rhodesiense and T. b. gambiense have acquired individual mutations that in turn offers protection against TLFs. First, the primary discovery of how T. b. rhodesiense is able to grow in NHS, while T. b. brucei is not, started in the 1980s with a long-term genetic analysis project comparing different T. b. rhodesiense stocks with various levels of NHS resistance and T. b. brucei

stocks. This work culminated in the discovery of SRA (serum resistance antigen), a homolog of the variant surface glycoprotein (VSG) that makes up for the bulk of the trypanosomes surface coat and is crucial for protection against antibody-mediated immune attacks. SRA is constitutively expressed by all T. b. rhodesiense parasites when growing in human serum, as "the" molecule conferring resistance to the non-immune lysis by NHS (35). Using T. b. rhodesiense SRA as a fishing tool, APOL1 was subsequently isolated from NHS and ultimately proven to be the biochemical compound that carries the actual lytic activity killing activity (36). Today, there is wide consensus over the fundamentals of the APOL1-SRA interaction, the principles that drive APOL1-mediated trypanosome killing in general, and the way T. b. rhodesiense neutralizes the killing activity, i.e., by capturing and degrading APOL1 during the process of endocytosis (37). This, in turn, neutralizes the membrane pore forming capacity that APOL1 exerts on intracellular membranes (38). Interestingly, the way that T. b. gambiense developed resistance against TLFs is much more complicated and appears to combine multiple mechanisms. First, as T. b. gambiense does not have SRA or an SRA homolog, it does not appear to have the capacity to directly neutralize the biochemical lytic activity of the TLFs. In contrast, the resistance mechanism of T. b. gambiense involves (i) a reduced binding activity of TLF for its receptor, resulting in a reduced TLF uptake, (ii) increased cysteine protease activity involved in APOL1 breakdown, and (iii) a role for TgsGP, a VSG-like T. b. gambiense specific glycoprotein (39). The latter was elegantly proven by generating a T. b. gambiense TgsGP knock-out parasite line as well as a rescue mutant, and showing that survival in human serum directly correlated to the presence of the targeted gene (40). Interestingly, while these data show that T. b. gambiense went through several evolutionary steps to become an omnipotent infective T. brucei parasite, some primates have undergone APOL1 evolution so that it confers resistance against T. b. gambiense. This is the case for the West African Guinea baboon that lives in a T. b. gambiense endemic area, and has a gene encoding for an APOL1 variant that confers protection against both T. b. brucei and T. b gambiense (41). These examples are a clear indication of how the arms race between parasites and host innate defense system can shape the genome of both partners, and how even non-immune "innate" responses can be a key factor in disease resistance or susceptibility.

## TRYPANOSOMES CONTROL THEIR POPULATION DENSITY BY QUORUM SENSING

The innate host immune responses obviously play a crucial role in the control of the initial onset of trypanosome infections. However, it is known that the peak blood parasite load in experimental infections is not just linked to host immune factor activity, but also depends on intrinsic characteristics of the parasite. Indeed, early experiments using nu/nu T cell knockout mice, and later experiments in  $\mu$ MT B cell deficient mice have indicated that maximum parasite density during peak parasitemia is not significantly affected by either of these cell populations and appears to be regulated by a quorum sensing mechanism of the parasite itself. In T. brucei, this mechanism seems to drive the differentiation from dividing slender form parasites into non-dividing stumpy form parasites, hence halting the proliferation of the population (42). By showing that the system was operational in vitro, it was concluded at the time that this sensing mechanism was independent of host factors, and was dependent on the secretion by the parasite of an elusive stumpy inducing factor (SIF) (43). SIF was shown to trigger cell cycle arrest in the  $G_1/G_0$  phase preceding cell differentiation, potentially involving a cAMP signaling pathway. Without proper identification of the exact nature of SIF, the story of quorum sensing in trypanosomes remained silent for about 15 year, until the recent use of a genome-wide RNAi library screen identified the signaling components that drive stumpy formation. Candidate genes were subsequently validated, confirming their role in density sensing in vivo, leading to the identification of the putative RNA-binding protein RBP7 as a key component in both quorum sensing and cell-cycle arrest (44, 45). Interestingly, the quorum sensing observed in T. brucei is also observed in T. congolense although in the latter, density-dependent cell-cycle arrest does not result in actual stumpy form formation and does not follow exactly the same gene regulation profile (46). It does however prepare the parasite for transmission to its definite insect host. Under field conditions, T. brucei and T. congolense coinfections are not uncommon, raising the question how the quorum sensing factors of one parasite would affect the other. The results of combined experiments showed the systems are indeed similar as the T. congolense genes can complement the pathway in T. brucei. In addition, conditioned culture medium from T. congolense promotes stumpy formation of T. brucei in vitro, and T. congolense co-infection accelerates differentiation to stumpy forms in T. brucei (47).

Most recently, the investigation of the quorum sensing mechanism in T. brucei has delivered an exciting breakthrough than can explain a number of results that previously had been difficult to align with the view that SIF is purely dependent on the parasite, without any involvement of the host. Indeed, while trypanosomes do not have G protein-coupled receptors the Matthews laboratory identified a GPR89-family protein that regulates stumpy formation in T. brucei (48). TbGPR89 is expressed on the surface of proliferating slender form parasites and is able to sense the presence of SIF, which so far was only identified as a small <500 Da non-proteinaceous heatstable factor. Based on its structure, TbGPR89 was predicted to be an oligopeptide transporter and given that the secretome of T. brucei contains a number of oligopeptidases, the most straight-forward explanation for the density-dependent stumpy transformation is the fact that as trypanosomes accumulate in their environment (in vitro or in vivo), so does the oligopeptidase activity. This would subsequently create a pool of peptide breakdown products from surrounding proteins of which specific oligoptide compounds can be detected by the parasite. As this signal increases, the parasite slows down its own growth, avoiding the killing of its host by hyper parasitemia and at the same time preparing itself for transmission to its insect vector (49).

There are still arguments that would defend the existence of a second density independent stumpy development pathway in T. brucei (50), in which expression site regulation is the key to the transformation process, but only the GPR89 driven system would solve the question that has been raised by several immunologists when looking at the quorum sensing mechanism of trypanosomes, i.e., how is it possible that when comparing parasitemia of a cloned parasite in different mice with different genetic backgrounds, the peak parasitemia level is defined by the genetic background of the host and not the parasite? Indeed, when comparing the growth of identical pleomorphic T. b. brucei AnTat 1.1E parasites in a range of different mouse strains (including knock-out strains), peak parasitemia density directly correlates to the intrinsic inflammatory bias of the host. Mice with a natural low inflammatory induction potential such as BALB/c or C3H/HeN mice show a much higher peak parasitemia density than mice with high inflammatory induction capacity such as CBA/Ca or C57BL/6 mice (24). Also, when B cell deficient mice on a C57BL/6 or BALB/c background are challenged with identical T. brucei parasites, the peak parasitemia density is very different depending on the genetic background of the host, but not affected by the presence or absence of antibodies (51), once again showing that the stumpy differentiation and the control of peak parasitemia density is affected in the first place by differences in host genetics. The answer could be that extracellular oligopeptidases from inflammatory immune cells and inflammation damaged tissue contributes to the formation of the peptides that make up the SIF-pool. From an evolutionary point of view that would mean that trypanosomes have "learned" not just to sense their own density, but at the same time can sense the inflammatory state of the host. When either hyperparasitemia, or hyper-inflammation risks killing the host, the parasite population goes into growth arrest and counts on vector transmission for ultimate survival.

## TRYPANOSOMES AVOID ANTIBODY-MEDIATED KILLING BY DYNAMIC SURFACE COAT INTERACTIONS

Once trypanosomes have established a successful infection, it is obvious that due to the extracellular nature of these infections, antibodies are going to be the main immune component that the parasite will have to deal with. It is generally accepted that the pressure exerted by antibodies has resulted in the fact that extracellular trypanosomes have developed a very sophisticated mechanism of antigenic variation, which allows the switching of the antigenic type of their glycoprotein coat at regular time intervals. The mechanisms that are being used by trypanosomes to do this are remarkably similar to the mechanism that the host uses to generate antibody diversification (52). Indeed, while both trypanosome "cells" and B cells use a system of monoallelic expression to ensure that only one VSG (trypanosomes) or one B cell receptor (BCR) is expressed by a single cell at any given time, both the entire trypanosome population within the host, as well as the entire hosts' B cell population, both exist out of multiple different clones, representing an overall heterogenous population. In addition, proliferation in combination with (somatic) hyper-mutation allows both VSGs and BCRs to play a game of hide-and-seek, ensuring chronic infections and resulting in the continued undulating parasitemia occurrence that is typical for natural trypanosome infection. The occurrence of antigenic variation in human trypanosome infections and the implications for sero-diagnostics has been covered by others (53), and both the molecular mechanisms (54) as well as the in vivo dynamics of antigenic variation of the trypanosome surface coat have been described and reviewed in detail in the past (55), and hence are not the target of this review. Recently, the diversity of VSG genes in T. brucei was addressed during chronic infections, using the application of long read sequencing (56). Obtained data have confirmed the existence of a VSG repertoire that cannot be exhausted by immune pressure, due to the continuous generation of new mosaic genes that had been reported earlier (57). In addition, this recent data confirms that every parasitemia peak consists of multiple trypanosome populations expressing multiple VSGs, that sometimes are closely related. Finally, this data also demonstrates that there is significant expressed diversity that follows a semi-reproducible pattern over time, when infections in different mice are compared (56). Hence, in the context of this review it is interesting to recapitulate how the antibody arm of the mammalian immune system interacts with the trypanosome surface, and how the trypanosome manages to evade immune destruction by the antibody response. First, it is important to stress that for most trypanosome species, the VSG coat consist out of a densely packed layer of surface glycoproteins, stacking an estimated 10<sup>7</sup> identical copies of homodimer molecules evenly distributed over the parasite surface. Hence, this coat has long been considered as an "impenetrable" barrier. More recent structural data have shown however that the real barrier function that would protect the plasma membrane is only being provided by the glycosylation present at the base of the VSG, and that multiple invariant surface proteins are actually fully accessible to the host antibody response. These new data highlight the gap in our understanding of how the VSG coat really works (58). The gap in understanding is further highlighted by the observation that trypanosomes that express two different VSG variants at the same time, an event that could take place at the time point where one VSG coat is being replaced by a new coat, fail to trigger an efficient B cell response (59). Hence, while expressing a mosaic coat could be a good way to evade antibody-mediated elimination, this is not what trypanosomes have evolutionary developed as escape strategy. Interestingly, a VSG mosaic coat does not deliver intrinsic constraints that would hinder BCR crosslinking and subsequent B cell activation. Indeed, it has been estimated that the VSG density of intact T. brucei parasites is 20 times higher than the density required for BCR cross-linking. So, even if a VSG mosaic coat consists out of two antigenically district variants, each of the variants should in theory be able to mediate regular B cell activation, which is apparently not what happens (60). Yet, experimental infections in distinct mouse strains, as well as their F1 offspring, have shown that susceptibility to infection in terms of limited parasitemia control and shortened survival can be linked to the impaired capacity to mount a proper anti-VSG

response. Interestingly, F1 generations showed that the capacity to mount a good anti-VSG antibody response is inherited as a dominant trait, while survival time remained similar to the susceptible parental strain (61). These data showed that antibodymediated parasitemia control and disease susceptibility in terms of survival are controlled by different mechanisms. Furthermore, these finding were corroborated by studying T. b. rhodesiense infections in mouse chimera models, indicating a role for IgM in parasitemia peak control but not survival (62). With the arrival of mouse knock-out technology, the role of antibodies in trypanosomosis control was reassessed in various models. First, it was shown that in experimental T. b. brucei infections, IgMs do play a role in peak parasitemia clearance (but not the control of the peak height itself) in the relatively virulent AnTat 1.1E pleomorphic needle transmission model. In contrast no obvious role was observed in the control of the low virulent TSW196 field isolate, or during tsetse fly initiated AnTat infections (51). Interestingly, B cell deficient  $\mu$ MT mice (either on a susceptible BALB/c background or a more resistance C57BL/6 background) failed to clear peak parasitemia levels. Hence, one can conclude that while IgMs do help to control more virulent infections, there are other antibodies that can take over the role in parasite clearance when IgMs are absent. In a model for *T. b. rhodesiense*, it was shown that IgM antibodies have a better trypanosome agglutination potential, but that the IgG fraction provided a better protective response in serum transfer experiments (63). This could be related to the better tissue penetrating capacity of the latter, which could be important during natural and chronic HAT infections. Next, the role of IgMs was addressed in experimental T. congolense infections using the chronic Tc13 model. Here it was found that while C57BL/6 µMT mice were completely susceptible and succumbed to infection following an uncontrolled first peak of parasitemia, IgM deficient mice survived on average nearly 4 months, similarly to the fully immune competent controls. Interestingly, as already outlined in the section above on innate anti-trypanosome responses, infection control in this model was shown to be dependent on the presence of an INFy/NO/TNF inflammatory environment. Most likely, this environment reduces parasite fitness, allowing antibody-mediated clearance without the strict requirement for the participation of IgM antibodies (23). It could be argued however that as the T. b. brucei setting, intrinsic parasite virulence is also a factor here and that in case of a more virulent T. congolense infection, there could be a supporting role for IgMs in parasite clearance. This has not been tested so far. For experimental T. evansi infections the results appear to be the somewhat opposite of what was reported for T. congolense. Here, both C57BL/6 µMT mice and IgM deficient mice showed a very high level of susceptibility, being unable to control the first peak of parasitemia. Hence, in these infections IgGs are not able to take over the protective role of IgM (64). Whether or not these results were affected by the intrinsic virulence level of the stabilates used, remains to be tested. Finally, in case of T. vivax, infections were done in µMT mice as well as a number of cytokine deficient mice, but not in IgM deficient mice. Results available so far show that the combination of anti-trypanosome antibodies and an inflammatory immune environment, in particular the presence of TNF, is needed for proper parasitemia control, very similarly to the results described for *T. congolense* (65).

So far, IgMs appear to play a crucial role in all trypanosome models at least in the control of more acute infections. Hence, it is interesting to speculate on the exact functional mechanisms involved here, which could involve a role for the  $Fc\alpha/\mu$  receptor. This Fc receptor has been shown to be important for the endocytosis of IgM opsonized microbes (66), although it has not been studied in the case of trypanosomosis. With no evidence for a role of complement-mediated lysis of trypanosomes in in vivo infection control (this is discussed in detail in the section below), it appears indeed that phagocytosis, in particular by Kupffer cells, of opsonized parasites is the only way that antibodies can help in the clearance of peak parasitemia numbers (67). Additional data suggest that the presence of an inflammatory environment aids this process, most likely due to the fitness reducing effects of TNF and NO, either by themselves or when combined. Interestingly, by artificially blocking VSG synthesis using an RNAi approach, it was shown that the process of macrophage phagocytosis was much more efficient (68). This finding suggests that VSG recycling is a key process in the defense of the parasite against the attack by the mammalian antibody response. This hypothesis is supported by an observation dating back to 1979, when D. J. Barry first described that upon exposure of trypanosomes to homologous antiserum, VSGs moves to the flagellar pocket in a temperature dependent process (69). The presence of a phospholipase C enzyme that could release soluble VSG by cleaving its GPI anchor in the flagellar pocket, was later suggested also to be part of the VSG-membrane recycling system (70). The detailed recycling pathway of VSG was subsequently described by two independent groups (71, 72), showing that trypanosome have an extremely fast rate of endocytosis resulting in the turnover of their VSG coat within 12 min and the formation of 6-7 clathrin-coated vesicles per second, that bud from the flagellar pocket and deliver the membrane content to RAB5-positive early endosomes. Next, VSG is recycled through RAB11-positive recycling endosomes that return the VSG to the surface. It is now believed that trypanosomes use this system not only for the uptake of nutrients contained in the fluid phase of the vesicles and bound to exposed membrane receptors, but that in addition it allows the parasite to "clean" the coat from bound antibodies. This protects the parasites from damaging antibody functionality as long as the cells are in an optimal metabolic state. This hypothesis was very elegantly shown by Engstler et al. when they reported that Ig-VSG membrane immune complexes are passively sorted to the posterior cell pole, where they are endocytosed through the flagellar pocket. This process requires forward cell motility and results from the hydrodynamic forces that are encountered due to the directional "swimming" motion of the trypanosomes (73). It was shown that in vitro this molecular flow movement protected trypanosomes from complement-mediated lysis. The same principle would also protect the trypanosome from efficient antibody-mediated phagocytosis in vivo as surface-bound antibodies would function as molecular sails that would direct immune compromised VSGs toward the flagellar pocket for "cleaning" or replacement (74). It is obvious that as the immune system would mount an increasing antibody response with time, this system would become saturated and eventually fail. However, this delay in antibody-mediated destruction possibly offers an extended time window during which antigenic variant can take place. This will increase the chance that a surface VSG appears that is distinct enough to avoid recognition of the parasite by existing circulating antibodies, allowing the survival of some parasites within the population.

## TRYPANOSOMES AVOID ANTIBODY-MEDIATED KILLING BY DESTRUCTION OF THE HOST B CELL COMPARTMENT

Despite the importance of antibodies in the control of extracellular trypanosome parasites, there is relatively little data available describing the actual role and immunobiology of B cells in either experimental mouse trypanosomosis or natural human/cattle infections. In cattle, B cell responses have been compared between trypanotolerant N'Dama and susceptible Boran cattle, in order to try and link humoral immune response to parasitemia control. While it has already been mentioned that in cattle actual parasitemia control was found to be in large regulated by the innate immune response (26), these comparative studies did show that trypanotolerant cattle were able to produce higher anti-VSG IgG serum responses (75). In addition, these animals had more circulating lymphocytes that could be activated in vitro to undergo differentiation into IgM- and IgG secreting cells. In contrast, trypano- susceptible cattle showed higher frequencies of spleen IgM secreting cells producing antibodies that were not directed toward the trypanosome VSG coat. Interestingly, in both T. congolense and T. vivax cattle infection, CD5<sup>+</sup> B1 cells were found to be the main source of polyreactive IgM responses, producing antibodies that bind to  $\beta$ galactosidase, ovalbumin and ferritin (76). This polyclonal B cell activation is considered to be part of the "immunosuppression" that characterizes trypanosome infections, as it de facto reduces the chance for an efficient specific immune response to be developed against crucial parasite antigens. Polyclonal B cell activation has also been reported in experimental infections with T. b. brucei and T. b. rhodesiense in mice (77). While the latter report linked this immunological phenomenon to the presence of the VSG, the exact mechanism driving the activation has so far not been unraveled. Besides polyclonal activation, there are two other B cell biology observations that merit attention in the context this review, i.e., the non-classic regulation of Ig class switching, and the destruction of the B cells compartment that constitutes the main pathology problem for the immune system during chronic infections. Unusual Ig class switching was first described in a study that measured anti-VSG isotype profiles during T. b. rhodesiense infections in mice. Here is was found that both fully immune competent C57BL/6 mice as well as T cell deficient nu/nu mice were able to mount a very similar switched anti-VSG response that mainly consisted out of IgG1, IgG2a, and IgG3 antibodies. This occurred in the presence of IFNy and IL-2, but the absence of IL-4 and IL-5. However, when repeating these measurements in IL-4 knock-out mice, a significant decrease in IgG1 titers was observed, indicating a role for this cytokine in the regulation of B cell activity, independent of antigen specific Th1 or Th2 cells (78). In the same context, IgG switching was also observed in experimental T brucei infections in both WT and nu/nu BALB/c mice, with IgG1, IgG2a, IgG2b, and IgG3 isotype antibodies being produced independent of conventional T cell help (79). Interestingly, in both models the lack of T cell help did not seem to hamper parasitemia control, while the lack of Il-4 and the subsequent capacity to drive an IgG1 B cell differentiation pathway also did not affect parasitemia control. One example where B cell regulation was shown to be a crucial arm of parasitemia control was in chronic T. congolense infections in mice. Here Bam32, responsible for downstream signaling linked to BCR crosslinking, was shown to be crucial for prolonged parasitemia control, albeit redundant for early peak parasitemia elimination (80). This observation aligns with the finding that T. congolense infections cause a sustained disruption of the B cell homeostasis in bone marrow and spleen, and that the virulence index of different stocks in experimental mouse models correlates with the potential to drive B cell destruction (81). When it comes to immune destruction of the B cell compartment, this has also been documented in detail for T. vivax (82) and in more detail for T. brucei (83). In the latter model it has been shown that the early loss of B cells is linked to an excessive inflammatory IFNy response (84), can involve the NK cell mediated killing activity (85), is observed both at the level of the bone marrow and spleen (86) and takes several weeks to be restored after drug treatment of experimentally infected mice (87). Also here, infection-induced B cell destruction seems to be associated to parasite virulence as mice that are infected with very chronic T. b. gambiense parasites do not seem to suffer the same B cell depletion problem as those infected with a much more acute *T. b. brucei* strain (88).

## SERUM COMPLEMENT FACTORS MEDIATE PARASITEMIA CONTROL *IN VIVO*, BUT NOT TRYPANOLYSIS

Immunoglobulins only have a limited range of function they can perform by themselves. In essence, good antibodies are proteins that bind their target with high affinity and specificity. For trypanosomosis control, both antibody-mediated phagocytosis (discussed above) and antibody-mediated complement lysis are quoted throughout the literature. However, four decades of complement research in the context of trypanosomosis have shown that "lysis" is not the mechanism that mediates parasitemia control during in vivo infection. The reason for the persistence of this misconception about complement lysis of trypanosomes has probably to be attributed to the fact that in vitro antibody-mediated trypanolysis assays are being used as diagnostic tools for the detection of active infections. Indeed, when cultured or purified trypanosomes are incubated in vitro with high amounts of complement-rich guinea pig serum and plasma from infected individuals or animals, trypanosomes tend to lyse over time proportionate to the amount of antitrypanosome antibodies present in the donor serum (89). This phenomenon has been very clearly described in the 1970's in

the correct context of the particular in vitro conditions for T. congolense and T. brucei, and the authors also immediately discussed the limitations of the observation with respect to the in vivo situation (90). Also the involvement of the alternative activation of the complete cascade under in vitro conditions with the role of C3 and the formation of covalently immune complexes between released soluble sVSG and C3b has been described, without any claim that this would represent the system that controls parasitemia in vivo (91). In fact, over the years, a wealth of data has been published that shows that parasitemia control in vivo occurs totally independent from the lytic complement cascade, and that trypanosomes have a number of tools at their disposition to efficiently prevent complement-mediated lysis of actively dividing bloodstream form parasites. Maybe the most compelling data in this context comes from experimental infections in animals that simply do not have the capacity to activate the full complement cascade due to genetic mutations. For example, AKR mice as well as B10.D2/oSnJ mice are both deficient for C5. Hence, while the complement cascade can be initiated in these mice with the formation of the opsonin C3b molecule, the cascade cannot progress toward the formation of the membrane pore forming 10-16 C9 complex. Therefore, the fact that B10.D2/oSnJ mice are able to control successive waves of T. b. rhodesiense infection proves that complement-mediated lysis is not crucial in the process of either peak parasitemia control, or peak parasitemia clearance (92). Similarly, these C5deficient mice were capable of controlling T. musculi infections (93), as well as T. congolense infections (94). Also AKR mice were used to study the progression of infection in models for both T. b. rhodesiense (95) and T. vivax (65), showing again that peak parasitemia control as well as peak parasitemia clearance occurs in the absence of C5, and by consequence in the absence of complement-mediated trypanolysis. The lack of C5 involvement in trypanosomosis control is further corroborated by the fact that T. congolense infections hardly affected plasma C5 levels in a range of different mouse models, including highly susceptible and highly tolerant strains (96). Interestingly, the latter study did report that trypanosome infections resulted in a rapid decline of C3 in all strains tested. This confirmed earlier results that had shown that while C8 levels are unaffected during infection C1, C1q, and C3 levels all decrease in plasma of T. congolense infected cattle (97) as well as in T. vivax infected cattle (98). Finally, it is important that these experimental mouse and cattle data also reflect the situation in humans. Indeed, while T. b. gambiense does activate C3 and binds C3b on its surface when incubated with human serum, it does not result in the formation of C5 or the polymerization of C9. Hence, trypanosomes are not lysed as the complement cascade does not continue beyond the establishment of C3 convertase (99).

So, could there still be a role for complement in the control of trypanosomosis? The "yes" answer relates to the fact that besides lysis, the initial stages of complement are crucial for the generation of the C3b component, a powerful opsonin that binds covalently to its target (100). By interaction with plasma Factor H and I, C3b can be converted into iC3bi (or C3bi) which is a target for the CR3 (CD11b/CD18) receptor involved in pathogen phagocytosis (101). In case of

T. congolense infections it has been described that mice with effective prolonged parasitemia control and low parasitemia peaks (C57BL/6) have a faster and greater C3b production than mice that intrinsically fail to control the infection with the first 2 weeks of a parasite challenge (BALB/c) (102). This activity correlates with the finding that the CR3 receptor is a major player in the endocytosis of T. congolense parasites after opsonization of the parasite by IgM antibodies (103). Interestingly in an innate immune context is the finding that CR3-mediated phagocytosis is also directly linked to macrophage TNF production, an inflammatory cytokine that as described above has a profound negative impact on trypanosome fitness. Complement associated phagocytosis has also been described for T. brucei (104), and more recently the use of C3 knock-out mice confirmed a role for complement in peak parasitemia clearance during T. brucei infections (85). All these data confirm older results showing (i) that early stage complement cascade activation is important for parasite clearance (105), (ii) that hepatic phagocytosis of trypanosomes depends on the presence of C3, and (iii) that in vivo, no intravascular lysis of parasites is observed during events of immune clearance (106). However, simply to illustrate the complexity of the immune system, it should be said that in the presence of IgM opsonization of T. brucei parasites, treatment of mice with CVF (cobra venom factor) that neutralizes C3, did not ablate the capacity of macrophages to phagocytose trypanosomes. This shows that in immune competent mammals, multiple mechanism are in place to deal with peak parasitemia clearance (107).

Taken that C3b/iC3b deposition on the VSG surface coat can result in hepatic phagocytosis, the trypanosome must have defense mechanisms in place in order to ensure that this system does not lead to population elimination. As already outlined above, rapid VSG circulation comes into play here, as a defense system against any host compound binding to the surface (108) and as a tool for complement surface clearance in particular (109). Secondly, the densely packed nature of the VSG coat itself offers physical protection against any possible complement-mediated lysis (110). Finally, it has been proposed that trypanosomes have two more defense systems in place that could help the fight against host complement. First, trypanosomes were shown to express a homolog of the Leishmania GP63 surface protease that has been shown to confer resistance to complement-mediated lysis (111). Secondly, T. brucei was shown to bind human complement regulatory protein C4BP. Acquisition of this factor on the surface of pathogens is correlated to the downregulation of complement activation (112). Hence, together these mechanisms provide the trypanosome with adequate tools to confer resistance to complement mediate lysis, but at the same time allow the immune system to clear parasites trough phagocytosis in the liver. The latter would be particularly helpful when parasite fitness is reduced due to ongoing inflammatory responses triggered by the innate immune system, and during events of parasite growth inhibition that result from the quorum sensing mechanisms described above.

## T CELLS CONTRIBUTE TO THE MAINTENANCE OF AN ANTI-TRYPANOSOME INNATE INFLAMMATORY ENVIRONMENT

Since the very beginning of trypanosome immunology research, T cells have been considered crucial for proper trypanosomosis control. How and why this is the case, strongly depends on the model studied and the definition of infection control. For example, when calves were depleted from CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and trypanosome control was studied, the effects observed were strongly dependent on the intrinsic trypanotolerance of the breed. While T cell depletion always had a very severe negative effect on antibody production, this did not impact parasitemia control in trypanotolerant N'Dama cattle. In contrast, the same treatment had a profound negative impact on parasitemia control in susceptible Boran cattle (26). This finding suggests that while T cell mediated responses can help to bring parasitemia under control in certain conditions, there are T cell independent factors that can be responsible for intrinsic trypanotolerance. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell depletion in susceptible Boran cattle did not affect parasitemia control (113). N'Dama/Boran chimera experiments in cows confirmed that intrinsic parasitemia control was controlled by a hematopoietic independent mechanism, while disease control, i.e., anemia development, was in contrast dependent upon the hematopoietic system.

In mice, control of trypanosome infectious does not exactly mirror the observations of cattle, but there are parallels. A first interesting observation is the T cell deficient nu/nu mice on either BALB/c or C57BL/6 background have no problems in controlling parasitemia in comparison to fully immune competent mice (51, 79). In fact, when it comes to pathology control, C57BL/6 mice that lack T cell altogether, or just CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, suffer less from infection-associated anemia (9), and have a prolonged lifespan in case of nu/nu mice when infected with T. b brucei or T. b. rhodesiense (9, 114). This dichotomy between parasitemia control and pathology/survival most likely reflects the complex role T cells play in (i) sustaining the innate inflammatory environment needed for proper parasitemia control, (ii) the immunopathology associated with prolonged inflammation, and (iii) in case of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, their role in helping a T cell dependent anti-trypanosome antibody response. As also discussed above, antibodies involved in trypanosomosis control in mice comprise both a T cell independent and T cell dependent fraction. Indeed, while even nu/nu mice are able to raise VSG specific antibody responses, fully immune competent mice often-but not always-show a better response (115). Interestingly, in fully immune competent mice T cell responses to trypanosome VSG are not limited to the hypervariable regions but also cover the less variable regions of the N-terminal domain that are inaccessible for antibodies. At the same time however, it appears that during experimental infections no T cell are raised against epitopes located in the relatively invariant C-terminal part of the VSG (116). This opens an interesting hypothesis for future vaccine attempts which is also discussed further in this paper: could it be that trypanosomes evolved to have an immune

evasion mechanism that prevents exposing conserved epitopes in an MHCII context, so that during infection no T cell memory is developed against such structurally important domains? While these domains are constrained with respect to sequence variation due to their functional importance for VSG structure, they are buried at the base of the VSG and hence are relatively safe from antibody recognition. If, however such epitopes were to successfully recognize by the T cell immune compartment after antigen processing, they could serve according to the hapten-carrier concept as CD4<sup>+</sup> T helper cell generators that would provide help to all anti-VSG B cells, against all surface exposed epitopes. This would negatively affect the fitness of the trypanosome. Hence, while such negative selective pressure would favor the acquisition of non-immunogenic conserved regions, the artificial induction of T cell responses against these epitopes prior to infection might tip the balance in favor of the host, in a way that trypanosomes have not been evolutionary prepared for (4).

Beside the possible help to B cells, it is clear that T cells provide crucial help to the maintenance of a correct cytokine environment, needed to help control parasitemia through innate related mechanisms. Indeed, it has been shown that in C57BL/6 mice that exhibit a relatively good parasitemia control, infection control is associated with the induction of Th1 CD4<sup>+</sup> responses, characterized by the production of IFNy and IL-2 and the absence of IL-4 (117). The importance of this response for macrophage activation and parasitemia control was confirmed by the fact that C57Bl/6 IFNy knock-out mice are highly susceptible for trypanosome infections, as already indicated in the section that covered the innate protection against the parasite. In contrast, IL-4 knock-out mice showed a phenotype that was identical to fully immune competent mice (7). This drive toward Th1 differentiation has been correlated directly to the splenic DC antigen presentation of VSG that coincides with IL-12 secretion (118). At first, these results might seem conflicting to the results observed in trypanosome infected nu/nu mice, where the latter are characterized by a normal parasitemia control. It is however important to emphasize the fact that infection-induced IFNy production does not solely result from the presence of activated CD4+ T helper cells. In particular during early infection, it was indeed shown that the first cells to respond with a significant IFNy secretion are NK cells, subsequently followed by NKT cells and only later by Th1 CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. Hence, it is possible that as far as the early need for IFNy is concerned, nu/nu mice have a compensatory mechanism in which the NK/NKT compartment delivers the correct cytokine environment to control early parasitemia by a combination of inflammatory cytokines and T cell independent antibodies (9). Finally, one line of thinking that also could explain in part the results observed in overall comparative mouse infection, is that so called "wild type" mice undergo an immune suppression of T cells that makes them *de facto* closely resemble functional T cell deficient mice. In this case, trypanosome infected WT mice would indeed functionally resemble nu/nu mice in some respects, despite the presence of T cells in the lymphoid circulation.

Type of vaccine	Antigen	Antigen preparation	Boosts/host	Time gap boost-challenge	Parasite load	Outcome	References
Intra-muscular	T. b. rhodesiense FP	Parasite isolated	3/cattle	14 days or more	Natural exposure	Partial protection	(120)
.p.	<i>T. b. brucei</i> AnTaR FP	Parasite isolated	3/mouse (Balb/c)	3 weeks	500-10 <sup>3</sup>	Partial/no protection	(121)
.p.	<i>T. b. brucei</i> MITat ISG65, ISG75	Recombinant protein	3/mouse (C57bl/6)	11 days	10 <sup>4</sup>	No protection	(122)
.p.	T. b. brucei ISG75	Plasmid DNA	1/mouse (Balb/c)	175 days	500	Partial protection	(123)
l.p.	<i>T. b. brucei</i> GuTat10.0 Ca <sup>2+</sup> ATPase TBCA2	Recombinant protein	3/mouse (Balb/c)	6 weeks	10 <sup>6</sup>	No protection	(124)
Sub-cutaneous	<i>T. brucei</i> (UTRO010291B) Tubulin rich fraction	Parasite isolated	3/mouse (no strain indication)	Not indicated	10 <sup>3</sup> -10 <sup>5</sup>	Partial (cross-species) protection	(125)
Sub-cutaneous	<i>T. evansi</i> (STIB806) b-Tubulin	Recombinant protein	3/mouse (Balb/c)	6 days	10 <sup>3</sup>	Partial (cross-species) protection	(126)
ntra-muscular	<i>Τ. evansi</i> (EU483116) β-Tubulin	Plasmid DNA	2/mouse (Swiss albino)	35 days	10 <sup>3</sup>	No protection	(127)
Sub-cutaneous	<i>Τ. evansi</i> (EU483116) β-Tubulin	Recombinant protein	2/mouse (Swiss albino)	14 days	10 <sup>3</sup>	No protection	(128)
Sub-cutaneous	<i>T. evansi</i> (STIB806) Actin	Recombinant protein	3/mouse (Balb/c)	6 days	10 <sup>3</sup>	Partial (cross-species) protection	(129)
Sub-cutaneous	<i>T. congolense</i> CP1 & CP2	Recombinant protein	4/cattle (Boran)	1 month	Tsetse bite	Improved recovery	(130)
ntra-muscular	T. b. brucei Sialidase	Plasmid DNA	1/mouse (Balb/c)	175 days	500	Partial protection	(131)
.p.	<i>T. congolense</i> Sialidase	Recombinant protein	4/mouse (Balb/c)	10–14 days	10 <sup>4</sup>	Partial protection	(132)
.p.	<i>T. b. brucei</i> AnTat GPI	GPI-Liposomes	2/mice (C57bl/6 and KOs)	3 weeks	5 × 10 <sup>3</sup>	Cross-species anti-pathology	(133)

I.p., intraperitoneal; FP, Flagellar Pocket; ISG, Invariant Surface Glycoprotein; GPI, glycosylphosphatidylinositol; CP, Cystein proease.

## EXPERIMENTAL ANTI-TRYPANOSOME VACCINES HAVE SO FAR NOT BEEN TRANSLATED INTO APPLICABLE VACCINES

In 2011, we published a comprehensive overview of antitrypanosome vaccine data that was available at the time (119). We concluded that while there is a fair amount of "promising" results in the literature, there is little prospect of seeing a successful field applicable vaccine any time soon. Ten years later, a number of additional results have been published, but it appears that the latter statement still stands. An overview of the currently reported anti-trypanosome vaccine data is provided in **Table 1**.

The rationale behind most anti-trypanosome vaccine efforts is to vaccinate a host with invariant trypanosome proteins or a mix of such targets. Given the role of the flagellar pocket in nutrient uptake, and the presence of a number of surface receptors and invariant surface molecules such as the LDL receptor and the HpHb receptor, Invariant Surface Glycoproteins ISG65 and ISG75, and SRA (134), the FP was targeted in two independent approaches. In one report, cattle were inoculated with crude antigen extracts derived from the FP of *T. b. rhodesiense*, and subsequently exposed through a possible natural challenge with

T. congolense or T. vivax by releasing the animals in their natural field habitat (120). This resulted in a significant drop in infection prevalence at the end of the observation period that lasted 15 months. In a more controlled mouse vaccine study, FP vaccination was conducted using highly purified material from T. b. brucei parasites. Borderline protection was observed when mice were challenged with 500 live bloodstream form parasites, with 60% of mice not developing parasitemia for a period of up to 100 days (121). No protection was observed however when mice were challenged with 1,000 parasites or more. Important is that the ultimate idea behind a vaccine is to deliver memory recall responses for prolonged periods of time. In the setting used here, this was not tested as the waiting period between the last boost and the parasite challenge was only 21 days. Hence, immune modulation events, including innate responses triggered by repeated adjuvant exposure, could have contributed to the limited protection observed here in a low-dose challenge setting.

Upon discovery of the invariant trypanosome surface proteins ISG65 and ISG75, they were considered as viable vaccine candidates. While ISG75 was shown to be a good antibody inducer, no protection was observed in a vaccine setting using a homologous parasite challenge, despite the very short 11-day waiting period between the last boost and the actual parasite

injection (122). Next, a DNA vaccine approach targeting ISG75 was tested. Here, a single vaccination was followed 175 days later by exposure to a low-dose challenge with 500 T. b brucei GVR35 parasites. The results obtained were virtually identical to the mouse FP vaccine low-dose challenge experiment and showed 60% protection against parasitemia for a period of at least 60 days (123). As in the case of the FP vaccination, this outcome was associated with a strong IgG2a antibody presence, indicative of an IFNy driven cytokine environment. These results do not conclusively point to the involvement of an antibody effector mechanism and could equally well-indicate that biasing the host toward a strong inflammatory mediated immune regulatory environment, favors protection against lowdose parasite exposure, due to a more efficient help to the innate anti-trypanosome immune response. A very similar conclusion can be made for an anti-trypanosome vaccination that used the Ca<sup>2+</sup> ATPase TBCA2 antigen as a target in BALB/c mice. This trypanosome membrane pump was formulated in a Vibrio cholera ghost-based vaccine, after it was identified as one of the conserved FP components (124). This vaccine gave rise to the induction of a prominent IgG2a response accompanied by a strong IFNy cytokine production. However, in this case the combination of these favorable factors did not prevent the successful onset of parasitemia by T. brucei trypanosomes, as the infection was initiated with an extremely high number of 10<sup>6</sup> parasites.

By far the most often targeted trypanosome antigen is the tubulin protein, and as a variation on the idea, the actin protein (125-129, 135). Both proteins are part of the intracellular cytoskeleton structure and have functions in motility and intracellular organelle transport but are not accessible by the host antibody response. This makes the repeated reports of the successful induction of protection using various protocols very interesting. What all the protocols have in common, is that the waiting period between the last boost and the actual challenge was too short to asses vaccine induced memory, in some cases being limited to 6 days only. Hence, these protocols again assessed the direct effect of immune modulation by the procedure. What all reports also have in common is that none of them attempted to explain how the intracellular trypanosome proteins would have been targeted by the host antibody response in order to provide sterile protection. Once again, the most obvious explanation is that the applied protocol provided an improved inflammatory environment that favored the innate immune control of infection during the onset of parasitemia.

So far, most anti-trypanosome vaccine studied have been performed in mice, for obviously logistical reasons. Several authors have however questioned this approach and have argued that vaccine studies for AT should be conducted in the relevant host. The only molecular target that has been tested in this context is the *T. congolense* cysteine protease congopain, after it was shown that trypanotolerant N'Dama cattle, but not trypanosusceptible Boran cattle, mount and IgG1 response against this target (136). Successfully vaccinated cattle did show increased anti-CP serum antibody titers, as well as anti-VSG titers, coinciding with improved in parasitemia control (130). Next, the immunogenicity of CP was improved by coupling the catalytic domain of the enzyme to  $\alpha_2$ -macroglobulin (137), and various adjuvants were compared leading to the adjuvant choice of Quil A<sup>TM</sup> for future experiments (138). Important to stress here is that this approach is not an antiparasite approach, but in the end, it is a way to modulate the host immune response and alleviate the inflammatory-associated immune pathology of trypanosomosis. The molecular mechanism by which this was achieved still remains open for discussion.

Using trypanosome enzymes as vaccine targets has also been applied in a T. brucei setting, targeting trans-sialidase (TS). Using TS encoding plasmid DNA, a single-dose vaccine experiment was followed 175 days later by a T. b. brucei GVR35 challenge, using 500 parasites. The obtained results show a 40% protection against infection for a period of at least 60 days (132). As the report did not detail a functional antibody analysis, it is difficult to provide a final mechanistic hypothesis for the partial protection. However, given the type of vaccine used (DNA vaccination) one could once again suggest that an IFNy-driven helper response could be part of the equation, helping both the innate response immediately upon parasite challenge, as well as the IgG2a response that would occur upon B cell reactivation. In a follow-up vaccination approach against T. congolense, this time using recombinant TcoTS, protection levels reached 15-40% (131). Here, vaccine-induced memory responses were once again not addressed as the waiting period between the last boost and parasite challenged were limited to <14 days. Hence, this makes it very plausible that the limited level of protection observed was related in part to immune modulation and improved innate responses, rather than just anti-trypanosome antibody induction.

By considering the strategy of anti-pathology vaccination, rather than anti-trypanosome vaccination, our group has taken a radically different approach in the past to find new ways of dealing with the problems of trypanosomosis. After having identified the VSG-GPI anchor as the main driver of inflammatory pathology and macrophage-derived TNF production (13), we approached anti-disease vaccination for T. b. brucei, T. evansi, and T. congolense by using a liposome-based GPI vaccine. By challenging mice several times with GPI liposomes prior to trypanosome exposure, the infection-associated pathology was reduced and the lifespan of infected mice was significantly increased (133). Interestingly, using B-cell deficient mice, we were able to show that the observed effect was totally independent of antibody function, even though the protocol did result in the successful induction of antibodies in WT animals. These experiments conclusively showed that vaccine induced immune modulation of inflammation was at the core of the protection. The observation that the CD1d molecule was crucial for mediation of the observed protection, indicates a major role for the modulation of the innate immune system (133).

TABLE 2 Summary of the detrimental effect of trypanosomosis in non-related vaccines, B cells, and B cell malignancie
--

Parasite	Host	Disease/vaccine	Readout	Outcome	Functional readout	References
T. brucei	Mouse	Bordetella pertussis	CFU counts	Increased lung CFUs	Loss of vaccine protection	(82)
T. b. gambiense	Human	HIV	Ab titers Diagnostic test	Decrease in specificity	NA	(139)
T. b. gambiense	Human	Measles	Ab titers Diagnostic test	Decreased titers	NA	(140)
T. congolense/T. vivax	Cattle	CBPP	Ab titers/experimental infection	Decreased titers	50% susceptibility	(141)
T. congolense/T. vivax	Cattle/mice	Louping-ill virus	Ab titers	90% titer reduction	NA	(142)
T. congolense	Cattle	Foot-and-mouth virus	Ab titer	Decreased titers	Virus challenge/no effect on protection	(143)
T. congolense/T. vivax	Cattle	Brucella abortus	Ab titers	80–90% titer reduction ( <i>T.</i> <i>congolense</i> )	NA	(144)
T. evansi	Buffalo	Pastuerella multocida	Ab titers/inflammation	Decreased titers	NA	(145)
T. evansi	Buffalo	Pasteurella multocida	Ab titers/lymphocyte proliferation	Decreased titers immuno- suppression	NA	(146)
T. evansi	Pig	Classic Swine Fever (CSF)	Ab titer/fever	Decreased titers	Decreased fever	(147)
T. brucei	Mouse	Trichinella spiralis	Ab titers/eosinophil counts lymphocyte proliferation	Decreased titers immuno- suppression	Decreased worm expulsion	(148)
T. brucei	Mouse	T. brucei/homo- heterologous	Parasite count	Short-lived specific protection	Loss of short-lived protection	(82)

NA, None applicable.

## TRYPANOSOME INFECTIONS ABLATE THE EFFICACY OF NON-RELATED PROTECTIVE VACCINES

To date, it seems there no data is available that suggests that vaccine induced immunological memory can be recalled upon during ongoing trypanosome infections, in order to help the host to recover from infection. In addition, combined data shows that infection-associated inflammation is detrimental for the host immune system as whole, and as such could affect immune responses against non-related co-infections, or nonrelated vaccines. In recent years, this question has been addressed using both experimental mouse models and human case studies. In the past however, a significant amount of data has already been published indicating that trypanosomes do compromise the host immune system of natural hosts in general. In addition, there is data available showing that HAT and AT affect antibody titers against non-related disease, which is particularly important when considering antibody-based diagnostic test evaluation in trypanosomosis endemic areas. All these observations have been summarized in Table 2.

The first time that the detrimental effect of experimental mouse trypanosomosis was investigated in detail in a heterologous vaccine setting, was by analyzing the effect of *T. b. brucei* infections on the efficacy of the commercially available DTPa vaccine (Boostrix<sup>®</sup>), which provides protection against diphtheria, tetanus, and whopping caught infections

(83). After having observed a complete and permanent ablation of vaccine-mediated protection by the trypanosome, it was proposed that it should be assessed whether such immune destructive effect could threaten vaccine efficacy in humans. While experimental pathogen re-challenge experiments in humans can obviously not be performed in a HAT setting, two follow-up observations are worth mentioning in this context. First, it was shown that T. b. gambiense infections decrease the specificity of antibody detection tests for HIV diagnosis, warning that classic algorithms that are being used for test interpretation on non-HAT individuals, might not be able to provide adequate diagnostic answers in HAT patients, even after treatment (139). Next, it was shown that HAT patients who had been vaccinated against measles had significantly lower antibody serum titers compared to non-HAT individuals. Antibody titers remained low after curative anti-HAT treatment, although they were above the guideline cut-off in healthy individuals (140). However, as was the case for the HIV diagnostics, the measured antibody levels could very well be an over estimation of the actual functional titer. This is also what has been observed in the case of contagious bovine pleuropneumonia (CBPP) vaccinations in cattle. Here it was shown that in T. congolense infected animals, a vaccine against CBPP lost 50% of its efficacy, while only a minor drop in antibody titers was observed (141). Such drop in non-trypanosome related vaccine efficacy, due to the presence of animal trypanosomosis, has been observed in models for louping-ill virus protection (142), foot-and-mouth



vaccination (143), a cattle vaccine model for Brucella abortus (144), immunization against Pasteurella multocida (145, 146), classic swine fever (CSF) vaccination (147), and in a vaccine setting for Trichinella spiralis (148). Finally, staying within the boundaries of the trypanosome mouse model, we assessed functional anti-VSG memory responses. Here we used a live infection model rather than a vaccine model in which mice were first challenged with low-virulent parasite clone, followed by a secondary infection with a high virulent clone expressing either an identical VSG surface coat is the parasite used in the primary infection (homologous challenge) or a different VSG coat (heterologous challenge). The obtained result showed that while the first infection did provide VSG-specific protection against a homologs challenge, the protection was short-lived and disappeared within 10 days after clearance of the first wave of the primary infection. Using B cell knock-out mice, we showed the temporary protective response relied on T-cell

cell memory recall capacity and irrelevant polyclonal B cell activation.

independent antibodies (82). However, by using a battery of cytokine deficient mice including TNF and IFN $\gamma$  knock-out mice it was obvious that the short-lived protective antibody response only works in an inflammatory environment that is driven by the early innate immune response. This can explain the abolishment of the protection by day 17 post infection, despite the presence of high anti-VSG antibody titers at the time of challenge.

## CONCLUSIONS

Extracellular trypanosomes are very successful parasites that today are still expanding their territory. While the terminology "African trypanosomes" is often used synonymously for salivarian trypanosomes, it should be remembered that *T. evansi* was the first extracellular trypanosomes to be discovered, and that this discovery was made in India. Hence, the presence of

these parasites should be considered as a global issue, with a possibility of affecting all commercially important livestock mammals as well as game animals. Due to their extracellular nature, and their continuous confrontation by the mammalian immune system, trypanosomes had to acquire multiple defense mechanisms to overcome mainly the dangers posed by host antibodies (Figure 1). Coating their extracellular membrane with a dense layer of VSG glycoproteins offers protection against antibodies, but most likely not in ways that have been suggested in the early days of trypanosome research. First, when during infection the host manages to mount an anti-VSG response, binding immunoglobulins function as molecular sails, and complexed membrane VSG molecules are rapidly transported to the flagellar pocket where they are endocytosed, cleaned and recycled or replaced. Having a de facto unlimited library of VSG genes, pseudogenes and the capacity of generating mosaic genes, allows the parasite to switch the antigenic type of the coat and hence avoid complete elimination of the population. Combining this mechanism with the destruction of the host B cell compartment allows the trypanosome to outrun the dangers posed by the host humoral immune response. In addition, multiple studies using mouse knock-out technology, natural mutant mouse strains and AT as well as HAT observations have shown that complement-mediated lysis cannot be used as part of the host defense system, as the complement cascade is blocked from forming C5-C9 components needed for actual lysis. This leaves the host with the system of iC3b-mediated phagocytosis, mainly performed by inflammation-activated Kuppfer cells. In order to protect itself from phagocytosis, the parasite once again uses VSG recycling to prevent total population elimination by clearing iC3b surface deposition. Important however in the case of a parasite, is the fact that killing the host is not a good survival strategy. Hence, trypanosomes have developed a system of quorum sensing that allows them to regulate proliferation in response to parasite density, and most likely is also capable of sensing excessive infectionassociated inflammatory tissue damage. While this is crucial

#### REFERENCES

- Radwanska M, Vereecke N, Deleeuw V, Pinto J, Magez S. Salivarian trypanosomosis: a review of parasites involved, their global distribution and their interaction with the innate and adaptive mammalian host immune system. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2253. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02253
- Onyilagha C, Uzonna JE. Host immune responses and immune evasion strategies in african trypanosomiasis. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:2738. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02738
- Ponte-Sucre A. An overview of *trypanosoma brucei* infections: an intense host-parasite interaction. *Front Microbiol.* (2016) 7:2126. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.02126
- Black SJ, Mansfield JM. Prospects for vaccination against pathogenic African trypanosomes. *Parasite Immunol.* (2016) 38:735–43. doi: 10.1111/pim.12387
- Stijlemans B, Radwanska M, de Trez C, Magez S. African trypanosomes undermine humoral responses and vaccine development: link with inflammatory responses? *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:582. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00582
- 6. Stijlemans B, de Baetselier P, Magez S, van Ginderachter JA, De Trez C. African trypanosomiasis-associated anemia: the contribution of the interplay

to ensure prolonged host survival, it does not prevent the infection of leading to the virtually complete destruction of the host B cell compartment. The latter is most likely the reason for the fact that so far not a single promising laboratory vaccine has been translated into a useful field application. In addition, it explains why many commercial vaccines against unrelated diseases appear to lack efficacy in trypanosome endemic areas. The latter is the case for trypanosusceptible animals, and this could be the foundation for the distinction between susceptibility and tolerance for infection. While trypanotolerance has been described in detail for particular cattle breeds, it is only recently that this phenomenon has now been suggested to also occur in some humans. It would be interesting to see in the future how the B cell compartment of such individuals behaves, as compared to the bulk of the human population that is considered trypanosusceptible. Subsequently, it could be assessed in a HAT context how the relative importance of the innate immune system and the adaptive immune system compare to each other, both in the control of onset of infection as well as in the control of the chronic infection stage.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

SM and MR: manuscript writing. JP: manuscript reading and figure preparation. EO: manuscript reviewing and reference list editing.

#### FUNDING

The authors of this review paper were supported by funds obtained from Ghent University, the Fonds voor Wetenschappelijk Onderzoek, Vlaanderen, en de Vrije Universitiet Brussel. The research that is linked to the reviewed data was supported by the BOF01N01518 (UGent), G015016N (FWO), and SRP63 (VUB) grants.

between parasites and the mononuclear phagocyte system. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:218. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00218

- Hertz CJ, Filutowicz H, Mansfield JM. Resistance to the African trypanosomes is IFN-gamma dependent. J Immunol. (1998) 161:6775–83.
- Onyilagha C, Kuriakose S, Ikeogu N, Kung SKP, Uzonna JE. NK cells are critical for optimal immunity to experimental *Trypanosoma congolense* infection. *J Immunol.* (2019) 203:964–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1900103
- Cnops J, de Trez C, Stijlemans B, Keirsse J. NK-, NKT- and CD8-derived IFNγ drives myeloid cell activation and erythrophagocytosis, resulting in trypanosomosis-associated acute anemia. *PLoS Pathog.* (2015) 11:e1004964. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004964
- 10. Paulnock DM, Coller SP. Analysis of macrophage activation in African trypanosomiasis. *J Leukoc Biol*. (2001) 69:685–90.
- Drennan MB, Stijlemans B, van den Abbeele J, Quesniaux VJ, Barkhuizen M, Brombacher F, et al. The induction of a Type 1 immune response following a *Trypanosoma brucei* infection is MyD88 dependent . *J Immunol.* (2005) 175:2501–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.4.2501
- Harris TH, Mansfield JM, Paulnock DM. CpG oligodeoxynucleotide treatment enhances innate resistance and acquired immunity to African trypanosomes. *Infect Immun.* (2007) 75:2366–73. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01649-06

- Magez S, Stijlemans B, Radwanska M, Pays E, Ferguson MAJ, de Baetselier P. The glycosyl-inositol-phosphate and dimyristoylglycerol moieties of the glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchor of the trypanosome variant-specific surface glycoprotein are distinct macrophage-activating factors. *J Immunol.* (1998) 160:1949–56.
- Mehlert A, Richardson JM, Ferguson MAJ. Structure of the glycosylphosphatidylinositol membrane anchor glycan of a class-2 variant surface glycoprotein from *Trypanosoma brucei*. J Mol Biol. (1998) 277:379–92. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.1997.1600
- Gerold P, Striepen B, Reitter B, Geyer H, Geyer R, Reinwald E, et al. Glycosyl-phosphatidylinositols of *Trypanosoma congolense*: two common precursors but a new protein-anchor. *J Mol Biol.* (1996) 261:181–94. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.1996.0451
- Magez S, Radwanska M, Beschin A, Sekikawa K, De Baetselier P. Tumor necrosis factor alpha is a key mediator in the regulation of experimental *Trypanosoma brucei* infections. *Infect Immun.* (1999) 67:3128– 32. doi: 10.1128/IAI.67.6.3128-3132.1999
- Magez S, Radwanska M, Drennan M, Fick L, Baral TN, Allie N, et al. Tumor Necrosis Factor (TNF) Receptor-1 (TNFp55) signal transduction and macrophage-derived soluble TNF are crucial for Nitric Oxide-mediated *Trypanosoma congolense* parasite killing . J Infect Dis. (2007) 196:954–62. doi: 10.1086/520815
- Magez S, Lucas R, Darji A, Bajyana Songa E, Hamers R, de Baetselier P. Murine tumour necrosis factor plays a protective role during the initial phase of the experimental infection with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. *Parasite Immunol*. (1993) 15:635–41 doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1993.tb00577.x
- Schleifer KW, Mansfield JM. Suppressor macrophages in African trypanosomiasis inhibit T cell proliferative responses by nitric oxide and prostaglandins. *J Immunol.* (1993) 151:5492–503.
- Vincendeau P, Daulouède S, Veyret B, Darde ML, Bouteille B, Lemesre JL. Nitric oxide-mediated cytostatic activity on *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense and *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. Exp Parasitol. (1992) 75:353–60. doi: 10.1016/0014-4894(92)90220-5
- Lu W, Wei G, Pan W, Tabel H. *Trypanosoma congolense* infections: induced nitric oxide inhibits parasite growth *in vivo. J Parasitol Res.* (2011) 2011:316067. doi: 10.1155/2011/316067
- Kaushik RS, Uzonna JE, Gordon JR, Tabel H. Innate resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infections: differential production of nitric oxide by macrophages from susceptible BALB/c and resistant C57B1/6 mice. *Exp Parasitol.* (1999) 92:131–43. doi: 10.1006/expr.1999.4408
- Magez S, Radwanska M, Drennan M, Fick L, Baral TN, Brombacher F, et al. Interferon-γ and Nitric Oxide in combination with antibodies are key protective host immune factors during *Trypanosoma congolense* Tc13 Infections . J Infect Dis. (2006) 193:1575–83. doi: 10.1086/503808
- Magez S, Truyens C, Merimi M, Radwanska M, Stijlemans B, Brouckaert P, et al. P75 Tumor Necrosis Factor–Receptor shedding occurs as a protective host response during African Trypanosomiasis. *J Infect Dis.* (2004) 189:527– 39. doi: 10.1086/381151
- Wei G, Bull H, Zhou X, Tabel H. Intradermal infections of mice by low numbers of African trypanosomes are controlled by innate resistance but enhance susceptibility to reinfection. *J Infect Dis.* (2011) 203:418–29. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiq051
- Naessens J, Teale AJ, Sileghem M. Identification of mechanisms of natural resistance to African trypanosomiasis in cattle. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol.* (2002) 87:187–94. doi: 10.1016/S0165-2427(02)00070-3
- Caljon G, Mabille D, Stijlemans B, de Trez C, Mazzone M, Tacchini-cottier F, et al. Neutrophils enhance early *Trypanosoma brucei* infection onset. *Sci Rep.*(2018). 8:11203. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-29527-y
- Deleeuw V, Thi H, Pham T, de Poorter I, Magez S, Janssens I, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* causes a rapid and persistent influx of neutrophils in the spleen of infected mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (2019). 41:e12664. doi: 10.1111/pim.12664
- Berthier D, Brenière SF, Bras-Gonçalves R, Lemesre JL, Jamonneau V, Solano P, et al. Tolerance to trypanosomatids: a threat, or a key for disease elimination? *Trends Parasitol.* (2016) 32:157–68. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2015.11.001
- 30. Ilboudo H, Bras-Gonçalves R, Camara M, Flori L, Camara O, Sakande H, et al. Unravelling human trypanotolerance: IL8 is associated

with infection control whereas IL10 and tnf $\alpha$  are associated with subsequent disease development. *PLoS Pathog.* (2014) 10:e1004469. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004469

- Mou Z, Jia P, Kuriakose S, Khadem F, Uzonna JE. Interleukin-17-mediated control of parasitemia in experimental *Trypanosoma congolense* infection in mice. *Infect Immun.* (2010) 78:5271–9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00168-10
- Capewell P, Cooper A, Clucas C, Weir W, MacLeod A. A coevolutionary arms race: Trypanosomes shaping the human genome, humans shaping the trypanosome genome. *Parasitology*. (2015) 142:S108– 19. doi: 10.1017/S0031182014000602
- Bullard W, Kieft R, Capewell P, Veitch NJ, Macleod A, Hajduk SL. Haptoglobin-hemoglobin receptor independent killing of African trypanosomes by human serum and trypanosome lytic factors. *Virulence*. (2012) 3:72–6. doi: 10.4161/viru.3.1.18295
- Thomson R, Samanovic M, Raper J. Activity of trypanosome lytic factor: a novel component of innate immunity. *Future Microbiol.* (2009) 4:789–96. doi: 10.2217/fmb.09.57
- van Xong H, Vanhamme L, Chamekh M, Chimfwembe CE, van den Abbeele J, Pays A, et al. A VSG expression site-associated gene confers resistance to human serum in *Trypanosoma rhodesiense*. *Cell.* (1998) 95:839–46. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81706-7
- Poelvoorde P, Nolan DP, Lins L, van den Abbeele J, Pays A, Tebabi P, et al. Apolipoprotein L-I is the trypanosome lytic factor of human serum. *Nature*. (2003). 422:83–7. doi: 10.1038/nature01461
- Stephens NA, Kieft R, MacLeod A, Hajduk SL. Trypanosome resistance to human innate immunity: targeting Achilles' heel. *Trends Parasitol.* (2012) 28:539–45. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.201 2.09.002
- Pays E, Vanhollebeke B, Uzureau P, Lecordier L, Pérez-Morga D. The molecular arms race between African trypanosomes and humans. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2014) 12:575–84. doi: 10.1038/nrmicr o3298
- Radwanska M, Claes F, Magez S, Magnus E, Perez-morga D, Pays E, et al. Novel primer sequences for polymerase chain reaction-based detection of *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2002) 67:289–95. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2002.67.289
- Capewell P, Clucas C, DeJesus E, Kieft R, Hajduk S, Veitch N, et al. The TgsGP gene is essential for resistance to human serum in *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense*. *PLoS Pathog*. (2013) 9:e1003686. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003686
- Cooper A, Capewell P, Clucas C, Veitch N, Weir W, Thomson R, et al. A primate APOL1 variant that kills *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense*. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis*. (2016) 10:e0004903. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004903
- Reuner B, Vassella E, Yutzy B, Boshart M. Cell density triggers slender to stumpy differentiation of *Trypanosoma brucei* bloodstream forms in culture. *Mol Biochem Parasitol.* (1997) 90:269–80. doi: 10.1016/S0166-6851(97)00160-6
- 43. Vassella E, Reuner B, Yutzy B, Boshart M. Differentiation of African trypanosomes is controlled by a density sensing mechanism which signals cell cycle arrest via the cAMP pathway. *J Cell Sci.* (1997) 110:2661–71.
- Mony BM, MacGregor P, Ivens A, Rojas F, Cowton A, Young J, et al. Genomewide dissection of the quorum sensing signalling pathway in *Trypanosoma brucei*. Nature. (2014) 505:681–5. doi: 10.1038/nature12864
- Mony BM, Matthews KR. Assembling the components of the quorum sensing pathway in African trypanosomes. *Mol Microbiol.* (2015) 96:220–32. doi: 10.1111/mmi.12949
- 46. Silvester E, Ivens A, Matthews KR. A gene expression comparison of *Trypanosoma brucei* and *Trypanosoma congolense* in the bloodstream of the mammalian host reveals species-specific adaptations to densitydependent development. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2018) 12:e0006863. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006863
- Silvester E, Young J, Ivens A, Matthews KR. Interspecies quorum sensing in co-infections can manipulate trypanosome transmission potential. *Nat Microbiol.* (2017) 2:1471. doi: 10.1038/s41564-017-0014-5
- Rojas F, Silvester E, Young J, Milne R, Tettey M, Houston DR, et al. Oligopeptide signaling through TbGPR89 drives trypanosome quorum sensing. *Cell.* (2019) 176:306–17.e16. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018. 10.041

- Rojas F, Matthews KR. Quorum sensing in African trypanosomes. Curr Opin Microbiol. (2019) 52:124–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2019.07.001
- Zimmermann H, Subota I, Batram C, Kramer S, Janzen CJ, Jones NG, et al. A quorum sensing-independent path to stumpy development in *Trypanosoma brucei*. *PLoS Pathog*. (2017) 13:e1006324. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006324
- Magez S, Schwegmann A, Atkinson R, Claes F, Drennan M, De Baetselier P, et al. The role of B-cells and IgM antibodies in parasitemia, anemia, and VSG switching in *Trypanosoma brucei* infected mice. *PLoS Pathog.* (2008) 4:e1000122. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000122
- Aresta-Branco F, Erben E, Papavasiliou FN, Stebbins CE. Mechanistic similarities between antigenic variation and antibody diversification during *Trypanosoma brucei* infection. *Trends Parasitol.* (2019) 35:302–15. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2019.01.011
- Isharaza WK, van Meirvenne N. Variant-specific trypanolytic antibodies in sera from patients infected with *Trypanosoma brucei* rhodesiense. *Bull World Health Organ*. (1990) 68:33–7.
- Horn D. Antigenic variation in African trypanosomes. Mol Biochem Parasitol. (2014) 195:123–9. doi: 10.1016/j.molbiopara.2014.05.001
- Mugnier MR, Cross GAM, Papavasiliou FN. The *in vivo* dynamics of antigenic variation in *Trypanosoma brucei*. Science. (2015) 347:1470–3. doi: 10.1126/science.aaa4502
- Jayaraman S, Harris C, Paxton E, Donachie AM, Vaikkinen H, McCulloch R, et al. Application of long read sequencing to determine expressed antigen diversity in *Trypanosoma brucei* infections. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2019) 13:e0007262. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0007262
- Hall JPJ, Wang H, David Barry J. Mosaic VSGs and the scale of *Trypanosoma brucei* antigenic variation. *PLoS Pathog.* (2013) 9:e10003502. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003502
- Schwede A, Macleod OJS, MacGregor P, Carrington M. How does the VSG coat of bloodstream form African trypanosomes interact with external proteins? *PLoS Pathog.* (2015) 11:e1005259. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005259
- Dubois ME, Demick KP, Mansfield JM. Trypanosomes expressing a mosaic variant surface glycoprotein coat escape early detection by the immune system. *Infect Immun.* (2005) 73:2690–7. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.5.2690-2697.2005
- Black SJ, Guirnalda P, Frenkel D, Haynes C, Bockstal V. Induction and regulation of *Trypanosoma brucei* VSG-specific antibody responses. *Parasitology*. (2010) 137:2041–9. doi: 10.1017/S003118200999165X
- de Gee AL, Levine RF, Mansfield JM. Genetics of resistance to the African trypanosomes. VI. Heredity of resistance and variable surface glycoproteinspecific immune responses. J Immunol. (1988) 140:283–8.
- DeGee ALW, Mansfield JM. Genetics of resistance to the African trypanosomes. IV. Resistance of radiation chimeras to *Trypanosoma rhodesiense* infection. *Cell Immunol.* (1984) 87:85–91. doi: 10.1016/0008-8749(84)90132-1
- 63. Seed JR. The role of immunoglobulins in immunity to *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense. Int J Parasitol.* (1977) 7:55–60. doi: 10.1016/0020-7519(77)90025-X
- 64. Baral TN, De Baetselier P, Brombacher F, Magez S. Control of *Trypanosoma evansi* infection is IgM mediated and does not require a type I inflammatory response. *J Infect Dis.* (2007) 195:1513–20. doi: 10.1086/515577
- La Greca F, Haynes C, Stijlemans B, de Trez C, Magez S. Antibody-mediated control of *Trypanosoma vivax* infection fails in the absence of tumour necrosis factor. *Parasite Immunol.* (2014) 36:271–6. doi: 10.1111/pim.12106
- Shibuya A, Sakamoto N, Shimizu Y, Shibuya K, Osawa M, Hiroyama T, et al. Fcα/μ receptor mediates endocytosis of IgM-coated microbes. *Nat Immunol.* (2000) 1:441–6. doi: 10.1038/80886
- 67. Shi M, Wei G, Pan W, Tabel H. *Trypanosoma congolense* infections: antibody-mediated phagocytosis by Kupffer cells . *J Leukoc Biol.* (2004) 76:399–405. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1003500
- Cheung JLY, Wand NV, Ooi CP, Ridewood S, Wheeler RJ, Rudenko G. Blocking synthesis of the variant surface glycoprotein coat in *Trypanosoma brucei* leads to an increase in macrophage phagocytosis due to reduced clearance of surface coat antibodies. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1006023. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006023
- 69. David Barry J. Capping of variable antigen on *Trypanosoma brucei*, and its immunological and biological significance. *J Cell Sci.* (1979) 37:287–302.

- Grab DJ, Webster P, Ito S, Fish WR, Verjee Y, Lonsdale-Eccles JD. Subcellular localization of a Variable Surface Glycoprotein phosphatidylinositol-specific phospholipase-C in African trypanosomes. J Cell Biol. (1987) 105:737–46. doi: 10.1083/jcb.105.2.737
- Pal A, Hall BS, Jeffries TR, Field MC. Rab5 and Rab11 mediate transferrin and anti-Variant surface glycoprotein antibody recycling in *Trypanosoma brucei. Biochem J.* (2003) 374:443–51. doi: 10.1042/bj20030469
- Engstler M, Thilo L, Weise F, Grünfelder CG, Schwarz H, Boshart M, et al. Kinetics of endocytosis and recycling of the GPI-anchored variant surface glycoprotein in *Trypanosoma brucei. J Cell Sci.* (2004) 117:1105–15. doi: 10.1242/jcs.00938
- Engstler M, Pfohl T, Herminghaus S, Boshart M, Wiegertjes G, Heddergott N, et al. Hydrodynamic flow-mediated protein sorting on the cell surface of trypanosomes. *Cell*. (2007) 131:505–15. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.08.046
- 74. Dean SD, Matthews KR. Restless gossamers: antibody clearance by hydrodynamic flow forces generated at the surface of motile trypanosome parasites. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2007) 2:279–81. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2007.10.006
- Taylor KA, Lutje V, Kennedy D, Authié E, Boulangé A, Logan-Henfrey L, et al. *Trypanosoma congolense*: B-Lymphocyte responses differ between trypanotolerant and trypanosusceptible cattle. *Exp Parasitol*. (1996) 83:106– 16. doi: 10.1006/expr.1996.0054
- Buza J, Sileghem M, Gwakisa P, Naessens J. CD5+ B lymphocytes are the main source of antibodies reactive with non-parasite antigens in *Trypanosoma congolense*-infected cattle. *Immunology*. (1997) 92:226–33. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2567.1997.00330.x
- 77. Diffley P. Trypanosomal surface coat variant antigen causes polyclonal lymphocyte activation. *J Immunol.* (1983) 131:1983–6.
- Schopf LR, Filutowicz H, Bi XJ, Mansfield JM. Interleukin-4-dependent immunoglobulin G1 isotype switch in the presence of a polarized antigenspecific Th1-cell response to the trypanosome variant surface glycoprotein. *Infect Immun.* (1998) 66:451–61. doi: 10.1128/IAI.66.2.451-461.1998
- 79. Radwanska M, Magez S, Michel A, Stijlemans B, Geuskens M, Pays E. Comparative analysis of antibody responses against HSP60, invariant surface glycoprotein 70, and variant surface glycoprotein reveals a complex antigen-specific pattern of immunoglobulin isotype switching during infection by *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Infect Immun*. (2000) 68:848–60. doi: 10.1128/IAI.68.2.848-860.2000
- Onyilagha C, Jia P, Jayachandran N, Hou S, Okwor I, Kuriakose S, et al. The B cell adaptor molecule Bam32 is critically important for optimal antibody response and resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infection in mice. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2015) 9:e0003716. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003716
- Obishakin E, de Trez C, Magez S. Chronic *Trypanosoma congolense* infections in mice cause a sustained disruption of the B-cell homeostasis in the bone marrow and spleen. *Parasite Immunol.* (2014) 36:187–98. doi: 10.1111/pim.12099
- Blom-Potar MC, Chamond N, Cosson A, Jouvion G, Droin-Bergère S, Huerre M, et al. *Trypanosoma vivax* infections: pushing ahead with mouse models for the study of Nagana. II. Immunobiological dysfunctions. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2010) 4:e793. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000793
- Radwanska M, Guirnalda P, de Trez C, Ryffel B, Black S, Magez S. Trypanosomiasis-induced B cell apoptosis results in loss of protective anti-parasite antibody responses and abolishment of vaccine-induced memory responses. *PLoS Pathog.* (2008) 4:e1000078. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000078
- Cnops J, de Trez C, Bulte D, Radwanska M, Ryffel B, Magez S. IFN-γ mediates early B-cell loss in experimental African trypanosomosis. *Parasite Immunol.* (2015) 37:479–84. doi: 10.1111/pim.12208
- Frenkel D, Zhang F, Guirnalda P, Haynes C, Bockstal V, Radwanska M, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei* Co-opts NK cells to kill splenic B2 B cells. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1005733. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005733
- Bockstal V, Guirnalda P, Caljon G, Goenka R, Telfer JC, Frenkel D, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei* infection reduces B lymphopoiesis in bone marrow and truncates compensatory splenic lymphopoiesis through transitional B-cell apoptosis. *PLoS Pathog.* (2011) 7:e1002089. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002089
- Cnops J, Bockstal V, de Trez C, Miquel MC, Radwanska M, Magez S. Curative drug treatment of trypanosomosis leads to the restoration of B-cell

lymphopoiesis and splenic B-cell compartments. Parasite Immunol. (2015) 37:485-91. doi: 10.1111/pim.12209

- Cnops J, Kauffmann F, de Trez C, Baltz T, Keirsse J, Radwanska M, et al. Maintenance of B cells during chronic murine *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* infection. *Parasite Immunol.* (2016) 38:642–7. doi: 10.1111/pim.12344
- Matovu E, Kitibwa A, Picado A, Biéler S, Bessell PR, Ndung'u JM. Serological tests for gambiense human African trypanosomiasis detect antibodies in cattle. *Parasites and Vectors*. (2017) 10:546. doi: 10.1186/s13071-017-2487-8
- Balber AE, Bangs JD, Jones SM, Proia RL. Inactivation or elimination of potentially trypanolytic, complement-activating immune complexes by pathogenic trypanosomes. *Infect Immun.* (1979) 24:617–27. doi: 10.1128/IAI.24.3.617-627.1979
- Liu EW, Otesile EB, Tabel H. Immune lysis of *Trypanosoma congolense*: generation of a soluble covalent complex of variant surface glycoprotein and bovine complement component C3b. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol.* (1993) 38:169–81. doi: 10.1016/0165-2427(93)90121-J
- Jones JF, Hancock GE. Trypanosomiasis in mice with naturally occurring immunodeficiencies. *Infect Immun.* (1983) 42:848–51. doi: 10.1128/IAI.42.2.848-851.1983
- Jarvinen JA, Dalmasso AP. Trypanosoma musculi infections in normocomplementemic, C5 deficient, and C3 depleted mice. Infect Immun. (1977) 16:557–63. doi: 10.1128/IAI.16.2.557-563.1977
- Tabel H, Kaushik RS, Uzonna JE. Susceptibility and resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infections. *Microbes Infect.* (2000) 2:1619–29. doi: 10.1016/S1286-4579(00)01318-6
- 95. Seed JR, Sechelski J. Growth of pleomorphic *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* in irradiated inbred mice. *J Parasitol.* (1888) 74:781–9. doi: 10.2307/3282254
- 96. Otesile EB, Lee M, Tabel H. Plasma levels of proteins of the alternative complement pathway in inbred mice that differ in resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infections. *J Parasitol.* (1991) 77:958–64. doi: 10.2307/3282750
- Nielsen K, Sheppard J, Holmes W, Tizard I. Experimental bovine trypanosomiasis. Changes in serum immunoglobulins, complement and complement components in infected animals. *Immunology*. (1978) 35:817–26.
- Rurangirwa FR, Tabel H, Losos G, Tizard IR. Hemolytic complement and serum C3 levels in zebu cattle infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* and *Trypanosoma vivax* and the effect of trypanocidal treatment. *Infect Immun.* (1980) 27:832–6. doi: 10.1128/IAI.27.3.832-836.1980
- Devine D V., Falk RJ, Balber AE. Restriction of the alternative pathway of human complement by intact *Trypanosoma brucei* subsp. gambiense. *Infect Immun*. (1986) 52:223–9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.52.1.223-229.1986
- Law SKA, Levine RP. The covalent binding story of the complement proteins C3 and C4 (I) 1972-1981. *Immunobiology*. (2019) 224:827–33. doi: 10.1016/j.imbio.2019.08.003
- 101. Lukácsi S, Nagy-Baló Z, Erdei A, Sándor N, Bajtay Z. The role of CR3 (CD11b/CD18) and CR4 (CD11c/CD18) in complement-mediated phagocytosis and podosome formation by human phagocytes. *Immunol Lett.* (2017) 189:64–72. doi: 10.1016/j.imlet.2017.05.014
- Ogunremi O, Tabel H, Kremmer E, Wasiliu M. Differences in the activity of the alternative pathway of complement in BALB/c and C57B1/6 mice. *Exp Clin Immunogenet*. (1993) 10:31–7.
- 103. Pan W, Ogunremi O, Wei G, Shi M, Tabel H. CR3 (CD11b/CD18) is the major macrophage receptor for IgM antibody-mediated phagocytosis of African trypanosomes: diverse effect on subsequent synthesis of tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  and nitric oxide. *Microbes Infect.* (2006) 8:1209–18. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2005.11.009
- Stevens DR, Moulton JE. Ultrastructural and immunological aspects of the phagocytosis of *Trypanosoma brucei* by mouse peritoneal macrophages. *Infect Immun.* (1978) 19:972–82. doi: 10.1128/IAI.19.3.972-982.1978
- 105. Musoke AJ, Barbet AF. Activation of complement by variant-specific surface antigen of *Trypanosoma brucei*. Nature. (1977) 270:438–40. doi: 10.1038/270438a0
- Macaskill JA, Holmes PH, Whitelaw DD, McConnell I, Jennings FW, Urquhart GM. Immunological clearance of 75Se-labelled *Trypanosoma brucei* in mice. II. Mechanisms in immune animals. *Immunology*. (1980) 40:629–35.

- Dempsey WL, Mansfield JM. Lymphocyte function in experimental African trypanosomiasis. V. Role of antibody and the mononuclear phagocyte system in variant-specific immunity. *J Immunol.* (1983) 130:405–11.
- Matthews KR, McCulloch R, Morrison LJ. The within-host dynamics of African trypanosome infections. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci.* (2015) 370:1– 10. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2014.0288
- 109. Russo DCW, Williams DJL, Grab DJ. Mechanisms for the elimination of potentially lytic complement-fixing variable surface glycoprotein antibodycomplexes in *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Parasitol Res.* (1994) 80:487–92. doi: 10.1007/BF00932695
- Ferrante A, Allison AC. Alternative pathway activation of complement by African trypanosomes lacking a glycoprotein coat. *Parasite Immunol.* (1983) 5:491–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1983.tb00763.x
- El-Sayed NMA, Donelson JE. African trypanosomes have differentially expressed genes encoding homologues of the Leishmania GP63 surface protease. J Biol Chem. (1997) 272:26742–8. doi: 10.1074/jbc.272.42.26742
- 112. Dolinska S, Hresko S, Vincova M, Pulzova L, Bencurova E, Mlynarcik P, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* binds human complement regulatory protein C4BP. In: Almeida A, Eckersall D, Bencurova E, Dolinska S, Mlynarcik P, Vincova M, editors. *Farm Animal Proteomics*. Wageningen: Wageningen Academic Publishers (2013). p. 132–4.
- Sileghem M, Naessens J. Are CD8T cells involved in control of African trypanosomiasis in a natural host environment? *Eur J Immunol.* (1995) 25:1965–71. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830250725
- 114. Mansfield JM, Levine RF, Dempsey WL, Wellhausen SR, Hansen CT. Lymphocyte function in experimental African trypanosomiasis. IV. Immunosuppression and suppressor cells in the athymic nu nu mouse. *Cell Immunol.* (1981) 63:210–5. doi: 10.1016/0008-8749(81)90043-5
- 115. Reinitz DM, Mansfield JM. T-cell-independent and T-cell-dependent B-cell responses to exposed variant surface glycoprotein epitopes in trypanosome-infected mice. *Infect Immun.* (1990) 58:2337–42. doi: 10.1128/IAI.58.7.2337-2342.1990
- 116. Dagenais TR, Demick KP, Bangs JD, Forest KT, Paulnock DM, Mansfield JM. T-cell responses to the trypanosome variant surface glycoprotein are not limited to hypervariable subregions. *Infect Immun.* (2009) 77:141–51. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00729-08
- Schleifer KW, Filutowicz H, Schopf LR, Mansfield JM. Characterization of T helper cell responses to the trypanosome variant surface glycoprotein. J Immunol. (1993) 150:2910–9.
- Dagenais TR, Freeman BE, Demick KP, Paulnock DM, Mansfield JM. Processing and presentation of variant surface glycoprotein molecules to T cells in African trypanosomiasis. J Immunol. (2009) 183:3344–55. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0802005
- 119. Greca F La, Magez S. Vaccination against trypanosomiasis: can it be done or is the trypanosome truly the ultimate immune destroyer and escape artist? *Hum Vaccin*. (2011) 7:1225–33. doi: 10.4161/hv.7.11.18203
- 120. Mkunza F, Olaho WM, Powell CN. Partial protection against natural trypanosomiasis after vaccination with a flagellar pocket antigen from *Trypanosoma brucei* rhodesiense. *Vaccine*. (1995) 13:151–4. doi: 10.1016/0264-410X(95)93128-V
- 121. Radwanska M, Magez S, Dumont N, Pays A, Nolan D, Pays E. Antibodies raised against the flagellar pocket fraction of *Trypanosoma brucei* preferentially recognize HSP60 in cDNA expression library. *Parasite Immunol.* (2000) 22:639–50. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3024.2000.00348.x
- Ziegelbauer K, Overath P. Organization of two invariant surface glycoproteins in the surface coat of *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Infect Immun*. (1993) 61:4540–5. doi: 10.1128/IAI.61.11.4540-4545.1993
- 123. Lança ASC, de Sousa KP, Atouguia J, Prazeres DMF, Monteiro GA, Silva MS. *Trypanosoma brucei*: immunisation with plasmid DNA encoding invariant surface glycoprotein gene is able to induce partial protection in experimental African trypanosomiasis. *Exp Parasitol.* (2011) 127:18–24. doi: 10.1016/j.exppara.2010.06.017
- 124. Ramey K, Eko FO, Thompson WE, Armah H, Igietseme JU, Stiles JK. Immunolocalization and challenge studies using a recombinant vibrio cholerae ghost expressing *Trypanosoma brucei* Ca2+ATPase (TBCA2) antigen. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2009) 81:407–15. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2009.81.407

- 125. Lubega GW, Byarugaba DK, Prichard RK. Immunization with a tubulinrich preparation from *Trypanosoma brucei* confers broad protection against African trypanosomosis. *Exp Parasitol.* (2002) 102:9–22. doi: 10.1016/S0014-4894(02)00140-6
- 126. Li SQ, Fung MC, Reid SA, Inoue N, Lun ZR. Immunization with recombinant beta-tubulin from *Trypanosoma evansi* induced protection against *T. evansi*, *T. equiperdum* and *T. b. brucei* infection in mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (2007) 29:191–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2006. 00933.x
- 127. Kurup SP, Tewari AK. Induction of protective immune response in mice by a DNA vaccine encoding *Trypanosoma evansi* beta tubulin gene. *Vet Parasitol.* (2012) 187:9–16. doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2012.01.009
- 128. Tewari AK, Kurup SP, Baidya S, Barta JR, Sharma B. Protective antibody and cytokine responses in mice following immunization with recombinant betatubulin and subsequent *Trypanosoma evansi* challenge. *Parasites Vect.* (2015) 8:1–8. doi: 10.1186/s13071-015-1189-3
- 129. Li SQ, Yang WB, Lun ZR, Ma LJ, Xi SM, Chen QL, et al. Immunization with recombinant actin from *Trypanosoma evansi* induces protective immunity against *T. evansi*, *T. equiperdum* and *T. b. brucei* infection. *Parasitol Res.* (2009) 104:429–35. doi: 10.1007/s00436-008-1216-9
- 130. Authié E, Boulangé A, Muteti D, Lalmanach G, Gauthier F, Musoke AJ. Immunisation of cattle with cysteine proteinases of *Trypanosoma congolense*: targetting the disease rather than the parasite. *Int J Parasitol*. (2001) 31:1429– 33. doi: 10.1016/S0020-7519(01)00266-1
- 131. Silva MS, Prazeres DMF, Lança A, Atouguia J, Monteiro GA. Transsialidase from *Trypanosoma brucei* as a potential target for DNA vaccine development against African trypanosomiasis. *Parasitol Res.* (2009) 105:1223–9. doi: 10.1007/s00436-009-1542-6
- Coustou V, Plazolles N, Guegan F, Baltz T. Sialidases play a key role in infection and anaemia in *Trypanosoma congolense* animal trypanosomiasis. *Cell Microbiol.* (2012) 14:431–45. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2011.01730.x
- 133. Stijlemans B, Baral TN, Guilliams M, Brys L, Korf J, Drennan M, et al. A Glycosylphosphatidylinositol-based treatment alleviates trypanosomiasisassociated immunopathology. J Immunol. (2007) 179:4003–14. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.6.4003
- Field MC, Carrington M. The trypanosome flagellar pocket. Nat Rev Microbiol. (2009) 7:775–86. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2221
- 135. Kateete DP, Alezuyo C, Nanteza A, Asiimwe C, Lubega GW. In vitro trypanocidal activity of antibodies to bacterially expressed *Trypanosoma brucei* tubulin. Iran J Parasitol. (2012) 7:54.
- 136. Authié E. Trypanosomiasis and trypanotolerance in cattle: a role for congopain? *Parasitol Today*. (1994) 10:360–4. doi: 10.1016/0169-4758(94)90252-6
- 137. Huson LEJ, Authié E, Boulangé AF, Goldring JPD, Coetzer THT. Modulation of the immunogenicity of the *Trypanosoma congolense* cysteine protease, congopain, through complexation with α2-macroglobulin. *Vet Res.* (2009) 40:52. doi: 10.1051/vetres/2009036
- 138. Kateregga J, Lubega GW, Lindblad EB, Authié E, Coetzer THT, Boulangé AF V. Effect of adjuvants on the humoral immune response to congopain in mice and cattle. *BMC Vet Res.* (2012) 8:1–10. doi: 10.1186/1746-6148-8-63

- 139. Lejon V, Mumba Ngoyi D, Ilunga M, Beelaert G, Maes I, Büscher P, et al. Low specificities of HIV diagnostic tests caused by *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* sleeping sickness. *J Clin Microbiol.* (2010) 48:2836–9. doi: 10.1128/JCM.00456-10
- 140. Lejon V, Mumba Ngoyi D, Kestens L, Boel L, Barbé B, Kande Betu V, et al. Gambiense human African Trypanosomiasis and immunological memory: effect on phenotypic lymphocyte profiles and humoral immunity. *PLoS Pathog.* (2014) 10:e1003947. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003947
- 141. Ilemobade AA, Adegboye DS, Onoviran O, Chima JC. Immunodepressive effects of trypanosomal infection in cattle immunized against contagious bovine pleuropneumonia. *Parasite Immunol.* (1982) 4:273–82. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1982.tb00438.x
- 142. Whitelaw DD, Scott JM, Reid HW, Holmes PH, Jennings FW, Urquhart GM. Immunosuppression in bovine trypanosomiasis: studies with louping-ill vaccine. *Res Vet Sci.* (1979) 26:102–7.
- 143. Sharpe RT, Langley AM, Mowat GN, Macaskill JA, Holmes PH. Immunosuppression in bovine trypanosomiasis: reponse of cattle infected with *Trypanosoma congolense* to foot-and-mouth disease vaccination and subsequent live virus challenge. *Res Vet Sci.* (1982) 32:289–93. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5288(18)32382-8
- 144. Rurangirwa FR, Musoke AJ, Nantulya VM, Tabel H. Immune depression in bovine trypanosomiasis: effects of acute and chronic *Trypanosoma congolense* and chronic *Trypanosoma vivax* infections on antibody response to *Brucella abortus* vaccine. *Parasite Immunol.* (1983) 5:267–76. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1983.tb00743.x
- 145. Holland WG, My LN, Dung TV, Thanh NG, Tam PT, Vercruysse J, et al. The influence of *Trypanosoma evansi* infection on the immuno-responsiveness of experimentally infected water buffaloes. *Vet Parasitol.* (2001) 102:225–34. doi: 10.1016/S0304-4017(01)00534-9
- 146. Singla LD, Juyal PD, Sharma NS. Immune responses to haemorrhagic septicaemia (HS) vaccination in *Trypanosoma evansi* infected buffalo-calves. *Trop Anim Health Prod.* (2010) 42:589–95. doi: 10.1007/s11250-009-9461-1
- 147. Holland WG, Do TT, Huong NT, Dung NT, Thanh NG, Vercruysse J, et al. The effect of *Trypanosoma evansi* infection on pig performance and vaccination against classical swine fever. *Vet Parasitol.* (2003) 111:115–23. doi: 10.1016/S0304-4017(02)00363-1
- Onah DN, Wakelin D. Trypanosome-induced suppression of responses to Trichinella spiralis in vaccinated mice. Int J Parasitol. (1999) 29:1017–26. doi: 10.1016/S0020-7519(99)00071-5

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Magez, Pinto Torres, Obishakin and Radwanska. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Notch Signaling Pathway Expression in the Skin of Leprosy Patients: Association With Skin and Neural Damage

## Héctor Serrano-Coll<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Juan Pablo Ospina<sup>3</sup>, Lina Salazar-Peláez<sup>1</sup> and Nora Cardona-Castro<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Grupo de Ciencias Básicas, Doctorado en Ciencias de la Salud, Escuela de Graduados, Universidad CES, Medellín, Colombia, <sup>2</sup> Línea de Investigación en Lepra, Instituto Colombiano de Medicina Tropical, Universidad CES, Medellín, Colombia, <sup>3</sup> Laboratorio de Dermatopatología, Centro de Investigaciones en Dermatología (CIDERM), Facultad de Medicina, Universidad de Antioquia, Medellín, Colombia

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Patricia Sammarco Rosa, Instituto Lauro de Souza Lima, Brazil Mirian Nacagami Sotto, University of São Paulo, Brazil

#### \*Correspondence:

Héctor Serrano-Coll serrano.hector@uces.edu.co Nora Cardona-Castro ncardona@ces.edu.co

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 12 December 2019 Accepted: 17 February 2020 Published: 19 March 2020

#### Citation:

Serrano-Coll H, Ospina JP, Salazar-Peláez L and Cardona-Castro N (2020) Notch Signaling Pathway Expression in the Skin of Leprosy Patients: Association With Skin and Neural Damage. Front. Immunol. 11:368. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00368 **Introduction:** Leprosy is an infectious disease caused by *Mycobacterium leprae*, a debilitating disease that affects the skin and peripheral nerves. It is possible that tissue changes during infection with leprosy are related to alterations in the activity of the Notch signaling pathway, an innate signaling pathway in the physiology of the skin and peripheral nerves.

**Methods:** This is a descriptive observational study. Thirty skin biopsies from leprosy patients and 15 from individuals with no history of this disease were evaluated. In these samples, gene expressions of cellular components associated with the Notch signaling pathway, *Hes-1, Hey-1, Runx-1 Jagged-1, Notch-1*, and *Numb*, were evaluated using q-PCR, and protein expression was evaluated using immunohistochemistry of Runx-1 and Hes-1.

**Results:** Changes were observed in the transcription of Notch signaling pathway components; Hes-1 was downregulated and Runx-1 upregulated in the skin of infected patients. These results were confirmed by immunohistochemistry, where reduction of Hes-1 expression was found in the epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles. Increased expression of Runx-1 was found in inflammatory cells in the dermis of infected patients; however, it is not related to tissue changes. With these results, a multivariate analysis was performed to determine the causes of transcription factor Hes-1 reduction. It was concluded that tissue inflammation was the main cause.

**Conclusions:** The tissue changes found in the skin of infected patients could be associated with a reduction in the expression of Hes-1, a situation that would promote the survival and proliferation of *M. leprae* in this tissue.

Keywords: Mycobacterium leprae, Hes-1 transcription factor, Runx-1 transcription factor, inflammation, epidermis, hair follicle, eccrine gland, nerve fiber

## INTRODUCTION

Leprosy is a neglected infectious disease caused by *Mycobacterium leprae*, an obligate intracellular microorganism that cannot be cultivated in axenic media (1). In addition, this mycobacterium is characterized by a marked affinity for the skin and peripheral nerve trunks and is responsible for the disability of more than four million people worldwide (2).

This disease has accompanied humanity for millennia, and it is a public health issue in some tropical countries, despite elimination efforts by the World Health Organization (WHO) (3). One of these efforts is the Global Strategy 2016–2020, which aims to reduce disability in children diagnosed with leprosy to zero and to reduce disability in new cases to less than one per million inhabitants (4). As published by Blok et al. (5), who used a simulated model to predict the future incidence of this disease in high-burden countries, it became clear that it is unlikely these WHO targets will be reached by 2020 unless additional measures are taken.

One measure that in the future could have an impact on reducing the burden and disability generated by M. *leprae* is to deepen our understanding of the physiopathogenic mechanisms related to disability and the proliferation of this mycobacterium in the host, from which tools can be generated to facilitate its detection and control. One of these mechanisms could be related to changes in the activation of the Notch signaling pathway, which is an innate cellular component involved in multiple processes of cellular proliferation and differentiation at the levels of the skin and peripheral nerves (6, 7).

In the nerve, our hypothesis is that Notch activation could be linked to the neural damage model proposed by Tapinos et al. (8), in which M. leprae induces the overexpression of cyclin D1 in the Schwann cell (SC), which generates dedifferentiation and demyelination of the nerve fiber. The association between cvclin D1 and Notch is plausible since, in other cellular models, it has been observed that cyclin D1 alone is not capable of generating changes at the cellular level. Indeed, changes are promoted through the activation of Notch (9) and the association of these two cellular components during infection. This indicates that the neural damage promoted by M. leprae could be linked to that reported by Woodhoo et al. (7), who observed that the postnatal activation of Notch induces the demyelination of the nerve fiber. Given that, the transcription factors of the Hes family, Hey, and even Runx-1 behave as repressors of the genes in charge of maintaining myelin in the nerve (10).

In the skin, we propose that M. leprae-induced modulation of Notch signaling pathway components - including Notch-1 receptor, Jagged-1 ligand, transcription factors Hes-1, Hey-1, Runx-1, and the Numb protein - could compromise the differentiation of cutaneous immune cells (11) and stem cells and even promote the demyelination of nerve fibers (10), facilitating the survival and proliferation of M. leprae and the manifestation of disabilities in the host.

Therefore, the aim of this study was to establish the relationship between the expression of components of the Notch signaling pathway (Hes-1, Hey-1, Runx-1, Jagged-1, Notch-1, and Numb) with tissue changes in the skin and dermal nerve fibers of leprosy patients.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Type of Study

A descriptive observational study was conducted with cross-sectional analysis.

## **Sample Collection**

Thirty skin samples were obtained from patients with multibacillary leprosy (MB) and active skin lesions (erythematosus + sensory compromise). These were collected in the departments of Santander, Norte de Santander, Boyacá, and Antioquia. The inclusion criterion for leprosy patients was that they had a clinical diagnosis of MB leprosy confirmed by bacteriological or histopathological examination. In addition, 15 skin samples were collected from discarded tissue resulting from plastic surgery from volunteer individuals with no personal or family history of leprosy.

Prior to the collection of these tissues, all participants gave their informed, written consent, which was endorsed by the institutional ethics committee for human research at CES University (Act No. 101 of 3 March 2017).

## Gene Transcription Analysis

#### RNA Extraction and Real-Time PCR (qPCR)

Skin samples were stored in RNAlater (Cat. No. 76104, Qiagen) at  $-20^{\circ}$ C until RNA extraction. Total RNA was extracted using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Cat. No. 74104, Qiagen) following the manufacturer's instructions, and was eluted in 30 µL RNase-and DNase-free water (12). RNA concentration and purity were determined by spectrophotometry using a Nanodrop 1000 (Nanodrop Technologies, Wilmington, USA) and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until reverse transcription was performed.

RNA samples were reverse transcribed to create cDNA using RT<sup>2</sup> First Strand Kit (Cat. No. 330404, Qiagen), following the manufacturer's instructions (13). RT-PCR was performed with a C1000TM thermocycler (Bio-Rad, Hercules, Ca, USA.)

qPCR reactions were carried out on a Custom RT<sup>2</sup> PCR array (Cat. No. 33171, Qiagen) for the following genes: *Hes-1, Hey-1, Runx-1, Jagged-1, Notch-1,* and *Numb.* To each well of this array, 20 μL master mix prepared for each skin sample was added: 11.5 μL RT<sup>2</sup> SYBR Green ROX FAST master mix (Cat. No. 330622; Qiagen), 1.5 μL cDNA, and 10 μL RNase-and DNasefree water. The conditions of the qPCR included a heating step for the activation of the Taq polymerase for 10 min to 95°C, followed by 40 amplification cycles (15 s at 95°C, and 30 s at 60°C). A dissociation or melting curve from 70°C to 90°C, with temperature increments of 0.5°C, was then plotted to confirm the amplification of the gene of interest (13). All qPCR reactions were carried out in a Corbett Rotor-Gene<sup>®</sup> 6000 thermocycler (Qiagen, Valencia, Ca, USA.).

The Ct (cycle threshold) values were recorded in an Excel spreadsheet and loaded into a software program provided by the manufacturer (Qiagen) for data analysis. Ct values were classified (leprosy and non-leprosy) and standardized using Ct averages from three housekeeping genes (GAPDH, RPLP0, and ACTB). Changes in gene expression were analyzed using the 2  $-\Delta\Delta$ Ct method (14).

#### Histopathological Analysis

#### **Tissue Preparation for Histopathological Study**

A fragment of the skin samples was fixed in 10% formalin blocking solution and paraffinized for the purposes of histopathological and immunohistochemical (IHC) evaluation. For histopathological evaluation, the paraffinized tissue was cut into 4-5-µm-thick sections, stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) stain, and examined to confirm whether the tissue corresponded to healthy or *M. leprae*-infected skin. Histopathological evaluations were conducted by an expert dermatopathologist.

#### **H&E Analysis of Tissue Sections**

In H&E-stained tissue sections, the following histopathological patterns were evaluated: trophic changes in the epidermis, location and severity of the inflammatory infiltrate, presence of granulomas and necrosis, and periadnexal and subcutaneous cellular tissue involvement (15). The information was recorded in a format designed for this purpose. There is a description of H&E staining in **Supplementary Methods**.

#### Immunohistochemical Stain (IHC)

Skin tissue sections of  $4\,\mu$ m were deparaffinized in an oven at 58°C overnight, followed by three 5-min xylol immersions. After deparaffinization, the tissue was rehydrated using isopropanol solution dehydrated in absolute alcohol. The tissue sections were then blocked in a 6% hydrogen peroxide solution for 5 min, and epitope recovery was induced by heat in a water bath at 98°C and was performed with EDTA 10 mM.

After the antigenic recovery, the primary antibodies anti-Hes-1 (Cat. No. ab119776, monoclonal, dilution 1:100, Abcam), anti-Runx-1 (Cat. No. ab35962, polyclonal, dilution 1:250, Abcam), anti-S-100 (Cat. No. Z0311, polyclonal, dilution 1:5600, Dako), anti-CD68 (Cat. M0876, monoclonal, dilution 1:600, Dako), and anti-cyclin D1 (Cat. EP12, Master diagnostics) were added to each tissue section for each IHC assay. Each antibody dilution was performed in 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) in 1X TBS (Table S1) then incubated for 1 h at room temperature. The primary antibody signal was then amplified with Quanto Amplifier (Cat. TL-125-QHL Thermo Fisher Scientific) for 10 min. After this, the secondary antibody-which is a specific polymer for anti-mouse and anti-rabbit IgG from the UltraVision<sup>TM</sup> Quanto Detection System HRP DAB (Cat. No. TL-125-QHL Thermo Fisher Scientific)-was incubated for 10 min according to the manufacturer's instructions. Staining patterns were developed using a 3.3' diaminobenzidine (DAB) solution for 3 min. Tissue sections were contrasted with hematoxylin, clarified with ammoniacal alcohol, and hydrated in pure isopropanol. As a negative control, the primary antibody was replaced by 1% BSA Figure S1. In addition, positive controls are reported in Table S1 and can be viewed in Figure S2. Finally, the specificity of the primary antibodies related to the Notch signaling pathway used in this investigation was confirmed through Western blot Figure S3 and Supplementary Methods).

#### Immunohistochemical Analysis

The stained tissue sections were evaluated using two types of analysis, as follows.

Morphometric analysis was used in the regions of interest lacking inflammatory cell infiltrates. Briefly, the digital images were acquired using an optical microscope (Nikon Eclipse E200), captured under 40x magnification with a Lumenera (Infinity1) camera and stored in a TIFF (Tagged Image File Format) graphic format. Subsequently, 135 images were transferred to the free ImageJ version 1.52p software (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland), each having 2048  $\times$  1536 pixels. In this software, the images were processed using the tool "Color Deconvolution," which is an add-on that allows the breakdown of RGB color images and separates them into three complementary images (16). The first image corresponds to contrast staining with hematoxylin (R 0.65, G 0.704, B 0.286). The second image corresponds to the stain performed with the chromogen-DAB (R 0.268, G 0.570, B 0.776), and the third is a residual type image (R 0.711, G 0.423, B 0.561).

The supplementary images, corresponding to the staining with hematoxylin and DAB, were later converted to grayscale (8 bits) to create binary images possessing two pixel values, 255 pixels (white) and zero pixels (black) (17). Using the "threshold" command, an average threshold of 100 pixels was established on a histogram expanded for white color and zero pixels for black color in each of the evaluated images, which allowed for proper identification of the nuclei stained with DAB and hematoxylin. Finally, the command "analyze particles," which scans the threshold image and measures the cells covered in accordance with the predefined parameters, was selected. In this way, the total number of cells stained with DAB and hematoxylin and the percentage of chromogen staining were determined. To validate the results of the morphometric analysis, a visual analysis in the areas of interest was carried out by an expert dermatopathologist, who was not involved with the ImageJ evaluation Tables S2, S3.

Visual analysis (semi-quantitative) was conducted by an expert dermatopathologist, using a visual score and carried out on skin structures compromised by inflammatory infiltrate. It is relevant to mention that this visual measurement was intended to reduce any information bias that could be generated in the digital analysis of these infiltrates into the tissue. Briefly, visual analysis was performed with an optical microscope (Leica dm500), using a magnification of 10x to 40x. This analysis was conducted under the guidelines of the College of American Pathologists, and the parameter chosen for this evaluation was the percentage of cells positive for each of the markers (18, 19). The visual score for the percentage of positive cells is,  $0 \le 1\%$ , 1 = 1-25%, 2 = 25-75%,  $3 \ge 75\%$ .

The staining of skin nerve fibers marked with anti-S-100 was classified using the pathological patterns described in **Table S4**.

# Bacillary Index (BI) and IgM anti-NDO LID Serology

A description of these tests is available in the section **Supplementary Methods**.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The data were analyzed using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences, version 21 (SPSS). The univariate analysis for qualitative variables was performed through the calculation of absolute and relative frequencies. In quantitative variables, measures of central tendencies (mean and median) were calculated. In addition, the normality of these variables was determined by the Shapiro-Wilk test. The bivariate analysis for qualitative variables was performed through Pearson's chi-square test, and the analysis of qualitative-quantitative variables was performed using the Mann-Whitney *U*-test or Student's *t*-test. The multivariate analysis was performed using a multinomial logistical analysis. The significance of the *p*-value was set to <0.05 for all analyses performed.

## RESULTS

# Sociodemographic and Clinical Characteristics of Participants

Thirty patients with leprosy (90% male and 10% female), with a median age of 51 years, were evaluated. Using the WHO standard, 100% of the patients were classified as multibacillary, and 96.6% persisted with a positive BI. According to the Ripley-Jopling classification, 66.7% presented with lepromatous leprosy, 30% with borderline lepromatous leprosy, and 3.3% with borderline tuberculoid leprosy. In assessing the degree of disability, we found that 16.7% of the leprosy patients presented with Grade 0, 46.7% with Grade 1, and 36.6% with Grade 2; it is relevant to mention that 56.7% of patients had a history of having

TABLE 1 | Sociodemographic and clinical characteristic of the leprosy patients.

Characteristic of the leprosy	<i>n</i> = 30 (%	
Sex	М	27 (90%)
	F	3 (10%)
Median age* (Range)		51 (28–65)
Geographic area	Santander (Norte y Sur)	20 (66.6%)
	Antioquia	4 (13.4%)
	Boyacá	6 (20%)
WHO classification	PB	0
	MB	30 (100%)
R&J classification	BT	1 (3.3%)
	BL	9 (30%)
	LL	20 (66.7%)
Grade disability	0	5 (16.7%)
	1	14 (46.7%)
	2	11 (36.6%)
History of leprosy reactions	No	13 (43.3%)
	LR1	0
	LR2	17 (56.7%)
Bacillary index	(+)	29 (96.6%)
	(-)	1 (3.4%)
IgM anti-NDO-LID	(+)	26 (86.6%)
	(-)	4 (13.4%)

suffered from a type-II leprosy reaction, while the remaining 43.3% had not presented these immunological categories. In addition, 86.6% of patients were seropositive for IgM anti-NDO-LID (**Table 1**).

With regard to the sociodemographic characteristics of the 15 non-leprosy individuals, 60% were female and 40% male, with an average age of 42.8 years, and none had any personal or family history of leprosy (**Table S5**).

# Histological and Histopathological Characteristics

Histopathological findings for leprosy skin: Atrophic changes were observed in the epidermis of 73.3% of patients. The skin of

TABLE 2 | Histological and histopathological description.

Varia	ables	Leprosy skin $n = 30$ (%)	Non-leprosy skir n = 15 (%)
Epidermal atrophy	Yes	22 (73.3%)	0
	No	8 (26.7%)	15 (100%)
Epidermal Hyperplasia	Yes	3 (10%)	0
	No	27 (90%)	15 (100%)
Inflammatory infiltrate	No infiltrate	1 (3.3%)	15 (100%)
	Perivascular	15 (50%)	0
	Nodular	4 (13.3%)	0
	Diffuse	10 (33.4%)	0
Granuloma	Non-granuloma	7 (23.3%)	15 (100%)
	Epithelioid	13 (43.3%)	0
	Suppurative	10 (33.4%)	0
Necrosis	Yes	2 (6.6%)	0
	No	28 (93.4%)	15 (100%)
Periadnexal infiltrate	No infiltrate	5 (16.7%)	15 (100%)
	Pilosebaceous unit	1 (3.3%)	0
	Perieccrine	12 (40%)	0
	Mixed (pilosebaceous- perieccrine)	12 (40%)	0
Compromised subcutaneous cellular tissue	No compromise	15 (50%)	15 (100%)
	Lobular	10 (33.4%)	0
	Septal	0	0
	Mixed (lobular-septal)	5 (16.6%)	0
Morphology of dermal nerves	Intact	1 (3.3%)	15 (100%)
	Infiltrated	13 (43.4%)	0
	Fragmented	1 (3.3%)	0
	Absent/destroyed	15 (50%)	0

TABLE 3   Changes in the expression of some components of the Notch signaling
pathway in leprosy skin vs. non-leprosy skin.

Gen	Upregulated or Downregulated	U Mann-Whitney <i>p</i> -value
Hes-1	-2.32	<0.0001
Runx-1	3.69	0.043
Jagged-1	-1.73	0.009
Notch-1	-1.40	0.08
Hey-1	1.56	0.79
Numb	1.31	0.67

The bold values are showing statistical significance.

96.7% of patients had some type of inflammatory infiltrate, and 76.7% presented granulomas.

At the level of the skin annexes, 83.3% showed alterations, 40% with infiltrate at the peri-eccrine level, 3.3% in the pilosebaceous unit, and 40% had mixed-type infiltrate (of the eccrine glands and in the pilosebaceous unit). With regard to subcutaneous cellular tissue, it was impaired in half of the leprosy patients, with a lobulillar-type impairment in 10% and mixed (lobulillar-septal) in 40%. It is also relevant to mention that areas of cutaneous necrosis were found in only 6.6% of patients. In addition, in the evaluation of dermal nerves of leprosy patients, trophic changes were observed in 96.7% of samples, showing absence in 50%, infiltrates in 43.4%, and fragmentation in 3.3% (**Table 2**).

Histological findings for the skin samples of non-leprosy individuals: In all samples, no changes were observed, either trophic, inflammatory, or nervous, in the evaluated structures (**Table 2**).

When comparing the histopathological changes of leprosy and non-leprosy samples, a statistical difference was observed (**Table S6**).

## Differences in the Expression of Notch Signaling Pathway Components in Skin Samples of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

To establish whether there are changes in the expression of genes of interest (*Hes-1, Hey-1, Runx-1, Numb, Notch-1,* and *Jagged-1*), a dispersion chart was plotted. We found evident changes in the expression of two of the evaluated genes: *Hes-1*, downregulated 2.32 times, and *Runx-1*, upregulated 3.69 times in leprosy skin samples (**Table 3, Figure 1A**).

When comparing gene expression quantification via the deltadelta Ct method, significant changes were noted in the expression of *Hes-1* (p < 0.0001), *Runx-1* (p = 0.043), and *Jagged-1* (p =0.009) (**Table 3**, **Figure 1B**, and **Figure S4**). To confirm these changes and to characterize this difference in a clearer manner, a heat map was made, which provided a graphical and coded representation of colors related to the expression of these genes (green = reduced expression, red = increased expression). *Hes-I* was found to have reduced expression in 83.3% of the leprosy samples and increased expression in 67% of non-leprosy samples. *Runx-1* expression was increased in 33.3% of leprosy skin samples and in 100% of non-leprosy samples. *Jagged-1* was reduced in 83.3% of leprosy samples and increased in 53.3% of non-leprosy samples (**Figure 1C**).

## Identification of Runx-1 Expression in Cutaneous Structures of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

We established that Runx-1 transcription factor is not expressed in the dermal nerves of leprosy patients (**Figure 2**). On the other hand, immunostaining showed that the overexpression of Runx-1 in leprosy patients was due to its expression in the cells present in the dermal inflammatory infiltrate. The dermis showed a median of 98.5 cells stained for Runx-1 per field observed in leprosy patients (interquartile range (IQR) = 44.7-177 cells per field), while the median was only 4 cells per field in non-leprosy patients (IQR= 1.5-5.5 cells per field) (p < 0.0001) (**Figures 3A-E**). Later, we established using CD68 marker that the cells stained for Runx-1 correspond to macrophages that are generally distributed diffusely at the cutaneous layer level (**Figures 3F-G**).

Other skin structures in which Runx-1 marking was observed were the skin annexes (eccrine glands, hair follicles). At the level of the eccrine glands, a percentage of Runx-1-positive cells greater than 75% was observed in 63.3% of the eccrine structures of leprosy samples and in 73.3% of those of nonleprosy samples, a non-significant difference (p > 0.05). In the visualized hair follicles, the percentage of Runx-1-positive cells was greater than 75% in 50% of the hair follicles of leprosy samples and in 75% of non-leprosy samples, a slight but non-significant (p > 0.05) reduction in leprosy samples (**Table 4, Figure 4**).

## Identification of Hes-1 Expression in Cutaneous Structures of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

IHC of Hes-1 confirmed changes in expression in three skin structures of leprosy patients: epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles. In the epidermis, a median of 4.2% of Hes-1-marked cells was observed in leprosy samples (IQR = 1.5-7.1 stained cells per field), while in non-leprosy samples it was 73.8% (IQR = 45.6-77 stained cells per field) (p < 0.0001) (**Figures 5A–C**).

At the level of the skin annexes, we also showed differences in the expression of Hes-1 when comparing leprosy and nonleprosy samples. In the eccrine glands, we observed that in 80% of leprosy samples, the percentage of Hes-1-positive cells ranged from <1% to 25%, while in 93.4% of non-leprosy samples, the percentage of Hes-1-positive cells was greater than 75% (p <0.0001) (**Figures 5D,E**, **Table 5**). With respect to hair follicles, 83.3% of the follicles visualized in leprosy samples showed a percentage of Hes-1-positive cells ranging from <1% to 25%, while in 100% of the follicles evaluated in non-leprosy samples the percentage was greater than 75% (p < 0.0001) (**Figures 5F,G**, **Table 5**).







sample (LP). (B) Dermal nerve (N) in a leprosy patient (LP) negative for Runx-1. (C) Dermal nerve (N) 1 in a non-leprosy sample (non-LP) negative for Runx-1. A: artery, EG: eccrine glands. All the figures have a 50-µm scale bar. 2.1 (A) A dermal nerve (N) stained with S-100 in a leprosy sample (LP). (B) Dermal nerve (N) in leprosy sample (LP) negative for Hes-1. (C) Dermal nerve in a sample non-leprosy (Non-LP) negative for Hes-1. A: artery, V: venule, N: nerve. All the figures have a 50-µm scale bar.

On the other hand, the IHC analysis of Hes-1 allowed us to rule out that this transcription factor is being expressed in the dermal nerve fibers of leprosy patients (Figure 2A). Finally,

the IHC findings of Hes-1 were validated through Western blot, showing a significant reduction in the expression of Hes-1 in the skin samples of leprosy patients (p < 0.05) (Figures 5H,I).



of the Runx-1 stained cells in leprosy vs. non-leprosy skin samples (P < 0.05). (F) Image (10x magnification) showing a leprosy skin sample (LP) stained with CD68 to confirm the presence of macrophages (M) in the inflammatory infiltrate (I) surrounding eccrine glands. (G) Image (40X magnification) showing the zone marked in (F) showing macrophages (M). All the figures have a 50- $\mu$ m scale bar.

## Histopathological and Gene Findings That Might Explain the Changes in the Expression of Hes-1 (Multivariate Analysis)

After establishing the dermal structures in which changes in the expression of Hes-1 were observed (epidermis, hair follicle, and eccrine glands), we decided to evaluate how the inflammatory, trophic, neural, and genetic changes found in the tissue could

explain or be related to the reduction of Hes-1. For this, we performed a multinomial logistic analysis relating to the percentage of Hes-1-positive cells in these structures with gene findings (*Jagged-1, Notch-1*) and histopathological findings (trophic changes, inflammatory changes, and involvement of dermal nerves) in which a difference was found between leprosy and non-leprosy samples (**Table 3, Table S3**).

When relating these findings to the percentage of Hes-1-positive cells, we observed that changes in the expression in the epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles was mainly related to inflammation of the cutaneous tissue (p < 0.0001). In addition, at the epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles, the reduction of Hes-1 was also related to a lower expression of the Jagged-1 ligand (p < 0.05) (**Table 6**).

**TABLE 4** | Differences in the expression of Runx-1 in eccrine glands and hair follicle between leprosy skin and non-leprosy skin.

Sample		Leprosy patients (Skin)	Non-leprosy (Skin)	Chi-square <i>p</i> -value
		n = 30 (%)	<i>n</i> = 15 (%)	
Stained cells in	< 1%	2 (6.6%)	1 (6.6)	0.648
eccrine glands	1-25%	3 (10%)	0	
% (Runx-1)	25-75%	6 (20%)	3 (20%)	
	> 75%	19 (63.3%)	11 (73.3%)	
		n = 22 (%)	n = 12 (%)	
Stained cells in	< 1%	1 (4.5%)	0	0.480
hair follicle %	1-25%	1 (4.5%)	0	
(Runx-1)	25-75%	9 (41%)	3 (25%)	
	> 75%	11 (50%)	9 (75%)	

**TABLE 5** | Differences in the expression of Hes-1 in eccrine glands and hair follicle

 between leprosy skin and non-leprosy skin.

Sample		Leprosy patients (Skin)	Non-leprosy (Skin)	Chi-square <i>p</i> -value
		n = 30 (%)	n = 15 (%)	
Stained cells in	< 1%	10 (33.4%)	0	<0.0001
eccrine glands	1–25%	14 (46.6%)	0	
% (Hes-1)	25-75%	4 (13.4%)	0	
	> 75%	1 (3.3%)	14 (93.4%)	
	Not observed	1 (3.3%)	1 (6:6%)	
		n = 18 (%)	<i>n</i> = 14 (%)	
Stained cells in hair follicle % (Hes-1)	< 1%	7 (38.9%)	0	<0.0001
	1-25%	8 (44.4%)	0	
	25-75%	3 (11.1%)	0	
	> 75%	0	14 (100%)	

## Differences in Cyclin D1 Expression in Nerve Fibers of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

When determining the lack of overexpression of Notch components in dermal nerve fibers in leprosy patients, it was feasible that the neural damage model was not related to cyclin D1 expression (8). We therefore decided to evaluate the








**FIGURE 5** | (F) Hair follicle (HF) and hair shaft (HS) in a non-leprosy sample (non-LP) positive for Hes-1. (G) Hair follicle (HF) and hair shaft (HS) in a leprosy sample (LP) negative for Hes-1. (H) Western blot showing the bands for Hes-1 in leprosy skin, non-leprosy skin, and loading control (total proteins stained with Coomassie). (I) Densitometry showing a lower expression of Hes-1 in leprosy patients vs. non-leprosy patients, p < 0.05. All images have a 50-µm scale bar.

TABLE 6 | Multivariate analysis of the histopathological and molecular variables that could explain the changes observed in the expression of Hes-1.

Variables	Epidermis		Eccrine glands		Hair follicle	
	Chi-square	p-value	Chi-square	p-value	Chi-square	<i>p</i> -value
Tissue inflammation, Atrophic changes, Dermal nerve damage, <i>Jagged-1, Notch-1</i>	73.27	<0.0001	73.86	<0.0001	89	<0.0001
Inflammation	19.9	<0.0001	25.35	<0.0001	27.05	<0.0001
Atrophic changes	7.8	0.05	0.425	0.98	4.83	0.305
Dermal nerve changes	10.8	0.095	5.4	0.66	10.86	0.209
Jagged-1	7.8	0.05	14.18	0.007	9.8	0.044
Notch-1	4.9	0.17	8.31	0.081	2.8	0.579

The bold values are showing statistical significance.

expression of cyclin D1 in the dermal nerves of a subsample of 10 leprosy and five non-leprosy samples.

With regard to the expression of cyclin D1 in the nerve fibers, 100% (n = 10) of leprosy samples showed no cyclin expression in the evaluated dermal nerves. Similarly, 100% (n = 5) of non-leprosy samples showed no expression of this cellular component in the nerves (**Figure 6**).

### DISCUSSION

### Differences in the Expression of Some Components of the Notch Signaling Pathway Between the Cutaneous Samples of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

When evaluating the transcription of genes related to the Notch signaling pathway, we found significant changes in the expression of *Hes-1* and *Runx-1* in leprosy samples, in fact, *Hes-1* gene was found to be downregulated in the samples of leprosy patients This allows us to infer that *Hes-1* would not be related to the deterioration of the dermal nerve fiber caused by *M. leprae*, given that *Hes-1* overexpression is necessary to induce nerve damage (10).

On the other hand, the reduction of *Hes-1* in the cutaneous samples of these patients makes us think that *M. leprae* could directly induce trophic alterations in the skin. This finding is related to what was reported by Lin et al. (20), who demonstrated that the reduction of Hes-1 compromises differentiation and cell proliferation in the epidermis and hair follicle, together with the pluripotential capacity of stem cells in the skin.

In addition, the compromise of *Hes-1* could be explained through results from this research, such as the reduction in the expression of the *Jagged-1* ligand and even the *Notch-1* receptor in skin affected by *M. leprae.* Since *Jagged-1* ligand–*Notch-1* receptor interaction does not occur, the cleavage and translocation of the Notch intracytoplasmic domain (NICD) at the nuclear level would be impaired, thus blocking the expression of *Hes-1* (6, 21).

The results of the increased transcription of *Runx-1* in the cutaneous samples of leprosy patients allow us to consider two hypotheses in this respect. The first is that the overexpression of this transcription factor occurs in the dermal nerve fiber, which could lead to its deterioration (10). Our second hypothesis is that the increase in the transcription of *Runx-1* is a consequence of its canonical expression in immune cells such as macrophages (22, 23), cells that have a marked activity *in situ* against *M. leprae* in the skin of MB patients (24).

With respect to *Hey-1*, no significant changes in its expression were observed, although it has been related to the genes of the *Hes* family in the processes of proliferation and cellular differentiation at cutaneous and nervous levels (25, 26). It is possible that this finding is related to what was reported in murine keratinocytes by Blanpain et al. (27), who found that *Hey-1* expression is significantly reduced with respect to *Hes-1* from embryonic day 17, and this would be related to an increased activity of Hes-1 in cell proliferation processes at the epidermal level.

Among the genes evaluated, we also expected to find an increase in *Numb* transcription, which is a Notch inhibitory membrane protein with the ability to bind and prevent cleavage and nuclear translocation of the NICD, thus blocking the transcriptional machinery of this signaling pathway (28). Therefore, in the absence of a difference in *Numb* expression between leprosy and non-leprosy samples, we rule out that the changes in *Notch* expression found in the skin of these patients are mediated by changes in the expression of this inhibitory protein.

Based on these findings, we proposed that changes in the expression of *Hes-1* in the skin of these patients could compromise the proliferation, differentiation, and immune response of dermal cells against this microorganism, and at this point in the research, we did not rule out that *Runx-1* expression was occurring in the dermal nerve fiber. It is for this reason that the immunohistochemical evaluation of Hes-1 and Runx-1 became necessary so as to establish the dermal structures in which the changes in the expression of these genes were taking place.



A, artery.

# Cutaneous Structures in Which There Are Differences in the Expression of Runx-1 in Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

IHC tests corroborated that the increase of Runx-1 in leprosy patients is linked to the presence of macrophages marked with

CD68 in the inflammatory infiltrate. This finding would be related to the fact that Runx-1 is key to the maintenance and survival of these cells by inhibiting pro-apoptotic molecules such as Fas receptor and BH3-only protein Bim (22). On the other hand, the non-expression of Runx-1 in the dermal nerve fiber demonstrates that it is likely that this transcription factor is not a trigger for demyelination and nerve fiber damage.



As for the expression of Runx-1 at the level of the eccrine glands and hair follicles, to date, it is known that Runx-1 is a transcription factor that has been related to promoting stem cell activity at the level of the hair follicle (29, 30). In addition, this work could establish that Runx-1 is also expressed in the epithelium of the eccrine glands and that its action could be related to promoting the processes of stem cell proliferation and differentiation located on this cutaneous structure.

These findings exclude that the transcription factor Runx-1 is a trigger in the damage of the dermal nerve fiber or is involved with tissue changes in the skin of leprosy patients.

## Cutaneous Structures in Which There Are Differences in the Expression of Hes-1 in Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

The IHC evaluation allowed us to establish that the reduction in the expression of Hes-1 in the skin of leprosy patients is limited to three skin structures: epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles. This is in comparison with non-leprosy individuals, in whom Hes-1 was expressed constitutively in these structures, according to Cleaton et al. (31).

The reduced expression of Hes-1 in the epidermis of leprosy patients at the keratinocyte level would have a direct effect on

the mechanisms of proliferation and differentiation in this cell (25). It is known that Hes-1 can directly induce the proliferation of keratinocytes by promoting the progression of the cell cycle at the level of the basal layer of the epidermis (6). It also facilitates the expression of the protein P-63, which is a key regulator in the development and differentiation of this celltype, by inducing the expression of cytokeratins such as K1 and K10 (32, 33). Therefore, trophic changes in the epidermis of leprosy patients could be explained by *M. leprae*-induced neural damage and changes in Hes-1 expression. In addition, it is likely that changes in the expression of Hes-1 and Notch ligands and receptors will compromise the expression of Toll-like receptors (TLR) and major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC-II) molecules (34). Therefore, this cell de-differentiated would alter the innate immune response, the antimicrobial activity, the antigenic presentation, and the differentiation of CD4+ LT toward a Th1 and Th17 pattern, which are key in the activation of cells with cytotoxic and phagocytic activity against *M. leprae*. Figure 7 shows a hypothetical model of the possible mechanism used to *M. leprae* to modulate the Notch signaling pathway in the epidermis.

Changes in the expression of Hes-1 in the skin annexes (eccrine glands and hair follicles) of leprosy patients could compromise the pluripotential activity of stem cells located in the eccrine glands and in the promontory of the hair follicle



(35, 36), considering that Hes-1 is key in the activation of STAT3 (Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 3), which is a transcription factor involved in the maintenance and differentiation processes of stem cells (37). **Figures 8**, **9** show a hypothetical model of the possible mechanism used to *M. leprae* to modulate the Notch signaling pathway in eccrine glands and hair follicles, respectively.

These findings allow us to establish, that alterations in the processes of reepithelialization and scarring in the skin lesions of leprosy patients could be related both to tissue compromise generated by leprosy neuropathy (38) and to changes in Hes-1 expression. In addition, we consider that in the future, modulation of this transcription factor could be a therapeutic alternative in the management of leprosy ulcers.

In the eccrine glands, it is also important to mention that the reduction of Hes-1 would compromise the secretory function of the luminal cells, which is mediated by ionic channels dependent on calcium, called Bestrophin-2 (Best2) (39). These channels have been extensively studied at the intestinal level, showing that the secretory activity of Best2 is dependent on the Notch signaling pathway and specifically on the expression of Hes-1 (40). Therefore, changes in its expression would reduce sweating, its antimicrobial activity (cathelicidin LL-37), and the expression of cytokines such as IL-31—key in the activation of keratinocytes (39)—in the cutaneous areas affected

by *M. leprae*, which would facilitate the proliferation of this mycobacterium (**Figure 8**).

Another relevant finding of this research is that we did not find expression of Hes-1 in the nerve fibers of leprosy patients, which makes it unlikely that Hes-1 is involved in the deterioration of dermal nerve fibers (10).

### Histopathological and Gene Changes That Might Explain the Reduction in Hes-1 Expression in the Skin of Leprosy Patients

The main histopathological finding of this research associated with the reduction in the expression of Hes-1 in the skin of leprosy patients is the inflammation found at the level of the dermis, skin annexes, and subcutaneous cellular tissue. This could be related to the findings of Derada et al. (41), who observed that inflammatory processes at the cellular level reduce the expression of a glucosyltransferase such as "Fringe," which has the function of adding residues of O-fucose to N-acetylglucosamine repetitions, located in the extracellular domain of the Notch receptor (NECD). The interaction of the ligand Jagged-1-receptor Notch-1, which activates this signaling pathway, depends on this glycosylation (42). Therefore, we propose that inflammation induced by *M. leprae* in the skin could cause alterations in the glycosylation of NECD, causing



aberrant signaling of Notch and changes in the expression of Hes-1 (Figure 7).

In the epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicle another finding is that the expression of Hes-1 could be related to changes in the gene expression of the *Jagged-1* ligand since the reduced expression of this cellular component would limit the ligand-receptor interaction and would reduce the expression of Hes-1 (6, 21), as discussed previously.

On the other hand, based on the inflammatory mechanism explaining the reduction of Hes-1, we ask the question: why was the transcriptional factor Runx-1 not altered in leprosy patients, considering that some Notch transcription factors are affected in inflammatory environments? The answer we suggest is that Runx-1 can be expressed through two pathways, one that is given by the interaction of Jagged ligands with the Notch-1 receptor and a second that is mediated by the union of Delta-type ligands with this receptor (43); it has been demonstrated that this interaction (Delta-Notch) is not involved in inflammatory processes (41), which confirms our findings.

# Cyclin D1 Expression in Dermal Nerves of Leprosy Patients and Non-leprosy Individuals

Since there is no evidence of cyclin D1 expression in the dermal nerve fibers of leprosy patients, we rule out the possibility that neural damage in these patients has related to cyclin D1 expression or to the transcription factors of the Notch signaling pathway that were evaluated. It is probable that in these patients, dermal nerve fiber damage is linked to the reduction of transcription factors Oct-6 and Sox-10, which are positive regulators of the genes in charge of myelin maintenance in the nerve (unpublished data).

The absence of cyclin D1 in the dermal nerve fibers affected by *M. leprae* would be related to the lack of expression of transcription factors Hes-1 and Runx-1. Given that, if there is no cyclin D1 overexpression, it is unlikely that the expression of Numb—which is a Notch inhibitory protein—will be reduced, thus limiting cleavage and translocation at the nuclear level of the NICD, thus making the expression of Notch-associated transcription factors, which behave as a myelin repressor in the nerve, unfeasible (10).

# CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVE

The Notch signaling pathway is a cellular component that is not involved in the deterioration of the dermal nerve fiber but is related to some *M. leprae*-induced tissue changes in the skin of its host (epidermis, eccrine glands, and hair follicles). Such changes would be linked to a reduced expression of the transcription

factor Hes-1, which then alters the processes of proliferation and differentiation in keratinocytes, eccrine luminal cells, and cutaneous stem cells, which would allow *M. leprae* to survive and proliferate in this tissue.

Around this infection and its relationship with the Notch signaling pathway, we still need to resolve some questions, such as:

- 1. What other components of the Notch signaling pathway could be involved in *M. leprae*-induced tissue and cell damage?
- 2. Could Runx-1 expression be a compensatory mechanism in the skin of leprosy patients, useful for coping with the tissue changes induced by the reduction in Hes-1?
- 3. How can we intervene in the modulation of Notch activity and restore Hes-1 expression in the skin of leprosy patients?
- 4. Could Hes-1 be used as an auxiliary marker in the diagnosis of leprosy?

These questions indicate that there is still a long way to go in understanding the cellular mechanisms proposed here. In addition, it is likely that from these findings or others related to changes in cell signaling induced by *M. leprae*, new and better tools will be developed in the future to facilitate the early detection of leprosy and allow us to take a step forward in the elimination of this disease.

# LIMITATIONS

This research was focused on MB patients because the aim of this study was to understand a mechanism of direct tissue damage related to the ability of *M. leprae* to modulate a signaling pathway such as Notch. Therefore, in the short term, it is necessary to study this mechanism in PB patients and to show whether changes of the Notch signaling pathway are present in this clinical spectrum.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation, to any qualified researcher.

## **ETHICS STATEMENT**

This research was conducted in accordance with the international ethical standards given by the World Health Organization

# REFERENCES

- Davis GL, Ray NA, Lahiri R, Gillis TP, Krahenbuhl JL, Williams DL, et al. Molecular assays for determining *Mycobacterium leprae* viability in tissues of experimentally infected mice. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2013) 7:e2404. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002404
- Baltodano PA, Rochlin DH, Noboa J, Sarhane KA, Rosson GD, Dellon AL. Prevalence of leprous neuropathy determined by neurosensory testing in an endemic zone in Ecuador: Development of an algorithm to identify patients benefiting from early neurolysis. J Plast Reconstr Aesthetic Surg JPRAS. (2016) 69:966–71. doi: 10.1016/j.bjps.2016.03.013

and the Pan American Health Organization, supported by the Declaration of Helsinki, promulgated in 1964, and the statutes given at the national level by resolution number 008430 of 1993 of the Ministry of Health of Colombia, which regulates health studies. In addition, it was endorsed by the institutional ethics committee for human research of CES University (act No 101 of March 3, 2017), and respective endorsement was obtained from the ethics committee or the legal representative of the institutions that participated in this project.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

HS-C and NC-C designed the study, standardized the qRT-PCR and WB assays, and wrote the manuscript. Participants in this study were evaluated by HS-C. HS-C, JO, and LS-P standardized the IHC tests. JO interpreted the study's histopathological and immunohistochemical findings. HS-C performed the data analysis. JO and LS-P conducted a critical review. This research was directed by NC-C. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

# FUNDING

This work received financial support for HS-C (Colciencias doctoral scholarship 727-2015).

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the leprosy patients and individuals without leprosy who voluntarily participated in this study, Dr. Felipe Mesa for his collaboration in the sampling of discarded skin tissues, the Secretary of Health of Norte de Santander and Girón, and Dr. Luis Ernesto López and the Colombian Institute of Tropical Medicine for their collaboration in the development of this study. In addition, we would like to thank the Sanatorio de Contratación, the CES University graduate school, and the dermatopathology laboratory of Antioquia University for the logistical support given to this project.

## SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2020.00368/full#supplementary-material

- Cardona-Castro N. Leprosy in Colombia. Curr Trop Med Rep. (2018) doi: 10.1007/s40475-018-0145-7
- World Health Organization. Global Leprosy Strategy 2016-2020 [Internet]. (2016). Available online at: http://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/250119/9789290225256-Eng.pdf;jsessionid= 873B4FA560D0C1FBD2C2A9F8BC4D3E83?sequence=5
- Blok DJ, De Vlas SJ, Richardus JH. Global elimination of leprosy by 2020: are we on track? *Parasit Vectors*. (2015) 8:548. doi: 10.1186/s13071-015-1143-4
- Massi D, Panelos J. Notch signaling and the developing skin epidermis. Adv Exp Med Biol. (2012) 727:131–41. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-0899-4\_10

- Woodhoo A, Alonso MBD, Droggiti A, Turmaine M, D'Antonio M, Parkinson DB, et al. Notch controls embryonic Schwann cell differentiation, postnatal myelination and adult plasticity. *Nat Neurosci.* (2009) 12:839– 47. doi: 10.1038/nn.2323
- Tapinos N, Ohnishi M, Rambukkana A. ErbB2 receptor tyrosine kinase signaling mediates early demyelination induced by leprosy bacilli. *Nat Med.* (2006) 12:961–6. doi: 10.1038/nm1433
- Lindsay J, Jiao X, Sakamaki T, Casimiro MC, Shirley LA, Tran TH, et al. ErbB2 induces Notch1 activity and function in breast cancer cells. *Clin Transl Sci.* (2008) 1:107–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-8062.2008.00041.x
- Serrano-Coll H, Salazar-Peláez L, Acevedo-Saenz L, Cardona-Castro N. Mycobacterium leprae-induced nerve damage: direct and indirect mechanisms. Pathog Dis. (2018) 76:6. doi: 10.1093/femspd/fty062
- Kibbie J, Teles RMB, Wang Z, Hong P, Montoya D, Krutzik S, et al. Jagged1 instructs macrophage differentiation in leprosy. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1005808. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005808
- 12. Qiagen. RNeasy® Mini Handbook. Hilden (2012).
- 13. Qiagen. RT2 Profiler PCR Array Handbook. Hilden (2014).
- Yu F, Rasotto R, Zhang H, Pei S, Zhou B, Yang X, et al. Evaluation of expression of the Wnt signaling components in canine mammary tumors via RT2 Profiler PCR Array and immunochemistry assays. J Vet Sci. (2017) 18:359–67. doi: 10.4142/jvs.2017.18.3.359
- Joshi R. Clues to histopathological diagnosis of treated leprosy. *Indian J Dermatol.* (2011) 56:505–9. doi: 10.4103/0019-5154.87132
- Ma Z, Shiao SL, Yoshida EJ, Swartwood S, Huang F, Doche ME, et al. Data integration from pathology slides for quantitative imaging of multiple cell types within the tumor immune cell infiltrate. *Diagn Pathol.* (2017) 12:69. doi: 10.1186/s13000-017-0658-8
- Horzum U, Ozdil B, Pesen-Okvur D. Step-by-step quantitative analysis of focal adhesions. *Methods X.* (2014) 1:56–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mex.2014.06.004
- College of American Pathologists. Template for Reporting Results of Biomarker Testing of Specimens From Patients With Carcinoma of the Breast. (2018). Available online at: https://documents.cap.org/protocols/cp-breast-18biomarker-1201.pdf
- Bland K, Copeland E, Klimberg V, Gradishar W. The Breast: Comprehensive Management Of Benign And Malignant Diseases.5th Ed. Elseiver (2018)
- Lin H-Y, Kao C-H, Lin KM-C, Kaartinen V, Yang L-T. Notch signaling regulates late-stage epidermal differentiation and maintains postnatal hair cycle homeostasis. *PLoS ONE.* (2011) 6:e15842. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0015842
- Panelos J, Massi D. Emerging role of Notch signaling in epidermal differentiation and skin cancer. *Cancer Biol Ther.* (2009) 8:1986–93. doi: 10.4161/cbt.8.21.9921
- Wong WF, Kurokawa M, Satake M, Kohu K. Down-regulation of Runx1 expression by TCR signal involves an autoregulatory mechanism and contributes to IL-2 production. J Biol Chem. (2011) 286:11110– 8. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.166694
- Scheitz CJF, Tumbar T. New insights into the role of Runx1 in epithelial stem cell biology and pathology. J Cell Biochem. (2013) 114:985– 93. doi: 10.1002/jcb.24453
- Pinheiro RO, Schmitz V, Silva BJ de A, Dias AA, de Souza BJ, de Mattos Barbosa MG, et al. Innate immune responses in leprosy. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:518. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00518
- Nowell C, Radtke F. Cutaneous notch signaling in health and disease. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med.* (2013) 3:a017772. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a017772
- Hsu Y-C, Li L, Fuchs E. Emerging interactions between skin stem cells and their niches. *Nat Med.* (2014) 20:847–56. doi: 10.1038/nm.3643
- Blanpain C, Lowry WE, Pasolli HA, Fuchs E. Canonical notch signaling functions as a commitment switch in the epidermal lineage. *Genes Dev.* (2006) 20:3022–35. doi: 10.1101/gad.1477606
- Flores AN, McDermott N, Meunier A, Marignol L. NUMB inhibition of NOTCH signaling as a therapeutic target in prostate cancer. *Nat Rev Urol.* (2014) 11:499–507. doi: 10.1038/nrurol.2014.195

- Hoi CSL, Lee SE, Lu S-Y, McDermitt DJ, Osorio KM, Piskun CM, et al. Runx1 directly promotes proliferation of hair follicle stem cells and epithelial tumor formation in mouse skin. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2010) 30:2518– 36. doi: 10.1128/MCB.01308-09
- Tumbar T. Ontogeny and homeostasis of adult epithelial skin stem cells. Stem Cell Rev. (2012) doi: 10.1007/s12015-012-9348-9
- 31. Cleaton M, Ruge T, Bowden P. Hes-1, A Notch Target Gene, Is Expressed in Human Epidermis And Appendages (Hair Follicle, Sebaceous And Sweat Gland) [Internet]. In: British Society for Investigative Dermatology Annual Meeting. (2009) Available online at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10. 1111/j.1365-2133.2009.09092.x
- 32. Wu N, Rollin J, Masse I, Lamartine J, Gidrol X. p63 regulates human keratinocyte proliferation via MYC-regulated gene network and differentiation commitment through cell adhesion-related gene network. J Biol Chem. (2012) 287:5627–38. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111. 328120
- Moriyama M, Durham A-D, Moriyama H, Hasegawa K, Nishikawa S, Radtke F, et al. Multiple roles of Notch signaling in the regulation of epidermal development. *Dev Cell.* (2008) 14:594–604. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2008. 01.017
- Serrano-Coll H, Acevedo-Saenz L, Cardona-Castro N. A hypothetical role for Notch signaling pathway in immunopathogenesis of leprosy. *Med Hypotheses*. (2017) 109:162–9. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2017.10.009
- Lu C, Fuchs E. Sweat gland progenitors in development, homeostasis, and wound repair. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med.* (2014) 4:2. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a015222
- Aubin-Houzelstein G. Notch signaling and the developing hair follicle. Adv Exp Med Biol. (2012) 727:142–60. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-0899-4\_11
- Zhou X, Smith AJH, Waterhouse A, Blin G, Malaguti M, Lin C-Y, et al. Hes1 desynchronizes differentiation of pluripotent cells by modulating STAT3 activity. *Stem Cells Dayt Ohio*. (2013) 31:1511–22. doi: 10.1002/stem.1426
- 38. Riyaz N, Sehgal VN. Leprosy: trophic skin ulcers. Skinmed. (2017) 15:45-51.
- 39. Cui C-Y, Schlessinger D. Eccrine sweat gland development and sweat secretion. *Exp Dermatol.* (2015) 24:644–50. doi: 10.1111/exd.12773
- Ito G, Okamoto R, Murano T, Shimizu H, Fujii S, Nakata T, et al. Lineage-specific expression of bestrophin-2 and bestrophin-4 in human intestinal epithelial cells. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e79693. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079693
- Derada Troletti C, Lopes Pinheiro MA, Charabati M, Gowing E, van Het Hof B, van der Pol SMA, et al. Notch signaling is impaired during inflammation in a Lunatic Fringe-dependent manner. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2018) 69:48– 56. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2017.12.016
- Takeuchi H, Haltiwanger RS. Role of glycosylation of Notch in development. Semin Cell Dev Biol. (2010) 21:638–45. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2010. 03.003
- Gori JL, Butler JM, Chan Y-Y, Chandrasekaran D, Poulos MG, Ginsberg M, et al. Vascular niche promotes hematopoietic multipotent progenitor formation from pluripotent stem cells. J Clin Invest. (2015) 125:1243– 54. doi: 10.1172/JCI79328

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor declared a past co-authorship with two of the authors HS-C and NC-C.

Copyright © 2020 Serrano-Coll, Ospina, Salazar-Peláez and Cardona-Castro. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Phenotypical Characterization of Spleen Remodeling in Murine Experimental Visceral Leishmaniasis

Caroline Vilas Boas de Melo<sup>1</sup>, Micely D'El-Rei Hermida<sup>1</sup>, Bianca R. Mesquita<sup>1</sup>, Jonathan L. M. Fontes<sup>1</sup>, Jasper J. Koning<sup>2</sup>, Manuela da Silva Solcà<sup>1</sup>, Bruno B. Benevides<sup>1</sup>, Girlândia B. S. Mota<sup>1</sup>, Luiz A. R. Freitas<sup>1</sup>, Reina E. Mebius<sup>2</sup> and Washington L. C. dos-Santos<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Laboratório de Patologia Estrutural e Molecular, Instituto Gonçalo Moniz, Fundação Oswaldo Cruz, Salvador, Brazil, <sup>2</sup> Department of Molecular Cell Biology and Immunology, Amsterdam Infection and Immunity Institute, Amsterdam UMC, VU University Medical Center, Amsterdam, Netherlands

### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Paul Kaye, University of York, United Kingdom Felix Ngosa Toka, Ross University School of Veterinary Medicine. Saint Kitts and Nevis

#### \*Correspondence:

Washington L. C. dos-Santos wluis@bahia.fiocruz.br

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 17 December 2019 Accepted: 23 March 2020 Published: 15 April 2020

#### Citation:

Melo CVBd, Hermida MD-R, Mesquita BR, Fontes JLM, Koning JJ, Solcà MdS, Benevides BB, Mota GBS, Freitas LAR, Mebius RE and dos-Santos WLC (2020) Phenotypical Characterization of Spleen Remodeling in Murine Experimental Visceral Leishmaniasis. Front. Immunol. 11:653. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00653 **Background:** Visceral leishmaniasis (VL) is caused by *Leishmania infantum* or *L. donovani* infection. One of the main problems related to this disease is the emergence of severe clinical forms with a lethality of 5–20%, even while under specific treatment. In humans and other species susceptible to fatal VL, such as dogs and hamsters, the disruption of splenic white pulp (WP) is accompanied by disease progression. Control of VL progression is seen in BALB/c mice, as evidenced by a mild clinical presentation and controlled parasite replication in the liver and spleen. In this study, we investigated the features involved in the morphological remodeling of splenic compartments associated with the control of VL progression to death.

**Methods:** We evaluated cohorts of BALB/c mice after 30, 60, and 90 days of infection by *L. infantum*. Spleen morphology, cell population subsets and cytokine production were studied in the spleen using flow- and histo-cytometry.

**Results:** Intraperitoneal infection with  $10^8$  promastigotes of *L. infantum* led to progressive increases in spleen size at 60 and 90 days after infection. Splenomegaly was the only clinical sign of disease observed. At 30 days after infection, hyperplasia in the WP and decreased numbers of plasmacytoid dendritic cells were observed. The WP hyperplasia subsided at 60 days post-infection. However, the splenomegaly remained in association with increased numbers of macrophages, B and T lymphocytes and plasma cells. An increased number of lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells was observed; these were distributed around the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath in control mice and scattered throughout the red pulp in the *Leishmania*-infected mice. After 90 days of infection, increased IL-6 and IFN- $\gamma$  production was seen in the spleen, as well as higher frequencies of follicular and plasmacytoid dendritic cells.

**Conclusion:** The data presented herein emphasizes the potential role of spleen remodeling in the control of severe forms of VL and highlights features potentially involved in this process.

Keywords: visceral leishmaniasis, white pulp remodeling, spleen disorganization, lymphoid tissue inducer cells, spleen pathology

44

# INTRODUCTION

Visceral leishmaniasis (VL) is endemic in Central and South America, Asia, parts of Africa and the Mediterranean basin, with an estimated burden of 2.1 million DALY (disability adjusted life years) (1). It is a severe systemic parasitic disease caused by the protozoan *Leishmania donovani*, which affects humans, and *Leishmania infantum*, which affects humans and dogs. The current therapeutic approach with administration of glucantime, pentamidine or amphotericin is effective in most cases (2). However, VL is lethal in humans and dogs, even those under treatment. In Brazil, a  $\sim$ 37,209 individuals were affected by VL between 2001 and 2011, with a lethality rate of 6.8% (2,549 deaths) (3).

The main clinical signs of VL are weight loss, increased size of the liver and spleen, anemia, low platelet and neutrophil counts and increased susceptibility to bleeding and coinfections, leading to death (4, 5). The disease results from an inability of macrophages to kill the parasite (6). A complex signaling network of molecules produced by macrophages and T and B lymphocytes, with pro- and anti-inflammatory roles, produces an inflammatory status that is responsible for the many clinical manifestations of the disease without achieving control of parasite growth (5, 7). The bone marrow, liver and spleen are the most affected internal organs (8).

The spleen is a large lymphoid organ responsible for many physiological functions such as hemocatheresis and it is also responsible for immune surveillance against blood circulating pathogens (9). The spleen is organized into two main areas: white pulp (WP) and red pulp (RP). It is affected by *Leishmania* infection in all cases and during the entire course of the disease (10). Although the spleen compartments contain the crucial elements to effectively respond to *Leishmania* infection, in severe cases of disease, the spleen undergoes sequential changes of WP hyperplasia, atrophy and disruption (11). Spleen enlargement leads to hypersplenism syndrome with increased leukocyte and platelet retention and destruction of blood cells (12, 13).

In the late stages of severe VL, the WP is disrupted, germinal centers and mantle zones disappear, and lymphoid follicles are barely defined (14, 15). These changes are associated with decreased number of B lymphocytes, increased apoptosis of T lymphocytes, loss of follicular dendritic cells (FDCs), high parasite burden and change in the cytokine expression pattern (16-18). Loss of FDCs impairs production of CXCL13, a chemokine involved in B cell recruitment into the lymphoid follicles (19). Consequently, the B cells migrate to the RP where they differentiate into plasma cells (15), where overexpression of BAFF, APRIL, and CXCL12 contribute to an extended survival time of these cells (20). Progressive splenomegaly and remodeling of the splenic compartments are observed in experimental murine VL. Although extensive WP disruption was only observed after 60 days of infection, redistribution of marginal zone macrophages as well as RP vascular network remodeling were observed at 28 days post-infection (dpi) (11, 21, 22). The progressive lymphoid follicle depletion in murine VL was dependent on the initial inoculum size and the infection time (11, 23). Altogether, these alterations may interfere with memory T cell and B cell responses and contribute to an exacerbated and ineffective humoral immune response. The sequential cellular and molecular events leading to spleen compartment disorganization in VL still need to be elucidated. The fact that spleen disorganization is associated with more severe, sometimes, terminal disease, suggests that it plays a role in the progression of VL to a stage of no-response to current therapeutic approaches.

Lymphoid tissue inducer (LTi) cells are type 3 innate lymphoid cells (ILC3) characterized by expressing CCR6 with variable expression of CD4 (24, 25). In mice, these cells can be identified by expressing CD4 and not expressing lineage markers (e.g., CD3, B220, CD11c) (26). LTi cells interact with immune and stromal cells thereby promoting lymphoid tissue organogenesis such as lymph nodes and Peyer's patches (27-29). Although these cells are not critical for splenic WP development, they may provide early lymphotoxin signals in T cell areas and continue to play a role in WP organization in adult life (30, 31). For instance, LTi cells have been reported to participate in WP repair after injury caused by choriomeningitis virus infection (32). However, upon infection of mice with L. donovani, LTi cells appeared not to be crucial for splenic lymphoid tissue restoration induced by Sunitinib maleate (a tyrosine kinase inhibitor) (33).

In this study, we attempted to induce an extensive morphological disruption of the splenic WP in BALB/c mice upon prolonged infection with *L. infantum*, similar to that reported by Veress et al. (11). Our aim was to use this model to address the phenotypic cell changes leading to the profound disruption of the WP associated to severe chronic forms of VL. The data presented show that even heavily infected mice with a high parasite inoculum do not develop similar extensive spleen disorganization as seen in hamsters, dogs and humans. Furthermore, we observed changes in LTi cells distribution that may support a role played by these cells in the reorganization of splenic WP in the murine experimental model of infection with *L. infantum*.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Mice

BALB/c mice were obtained from the colony of IGM-FIOCRUZ. The animals were allocated into homogeneous experimental groups on the basis of sex, weight and age. They were kept in the experimental areas with food and water available *ad libitum* and under a controlled physiological regime of temperature and periods of light and dark.

## Parasites and Injection

*L. infantum* promastigotes (strain MHOM/BR2000/Merivaldo2) were maintained in passage in Golden Syrian hamsters and cultured *in vitro* until the stationary phase in complete Schneider medium (Schneider + 20% fetal bovine serum [FBS], Gibco, USA) in a B.O.D. incubator at  $24^{\circ}$ C. Mice

were injected intraperitoneally (i.p.) at 6–8 weeks of age with either saline solution (control) or a parasite suspension of  $10^7$ (first experiment) or  $10^8$  (second experiment) promastigotes. Euthanasia was performed by overdose of anesthetics (10 mg cetamin + 1 mg xylazine/mL) at 30, 60, and 90 days post injection (dpi). The spleen was removed and divided into four fragments to perform flow cytometry, histology, histo-cytometry and qPCR. Clinical examination was performed according alterations of weight and hair loss, dehydration, skin lesions and splenomegaly. Evidence of infection was obtained by isolation and culture of parasites from the spleen (34). The parasite burden of the spleen was determined using qPCR as previously described (35). Anti-*Leishmania* antibody activity was detected by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) in diluted (1:200) mouse serum as previously described (36).

## **Isolation of Cells**

For cell and cytokine flow cytometry analysis, the larger fragment of the spleen was weighed, then macerated in a cell strainer at  $70 \,\mu\text{m}$  (BD Falcon) coupled to a 50 mL conical tube filled with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). The cell suspension was centrifuged at 1,600 rpm/5 min/4°C. The cell-containing pellet was incubated in 2 mL of Red Blood Cells Lysis Buffer (BD Biosciences) for 2 min/37°C then centrifugated at 1,400 rpm/5 min/4°C. The cells were resuspended in 1 mL PBS and then the cell viability was assessed by trypan blue staining.

# Immunophenotyping of Leukocytes Using Flow Cytometry

Cell suspensions were incubated in FBS buffer with 5% mouse serum to block non-specific reactions. The cells were distributed in 100  $\mu$ l of the suspension/well at a concentration of 2  $\times$ 10<sup>6</sup> cells/mL. The following antibodies were used, all from BD Biosciences: fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-conjugated anti-CD3 (17A2) and anti-CD11b (M1/70); phycoerythrin (PE)-conjugated anti-CD4 (GK1.5) and anti-B220/CD45R (30-F11); PE-Cy5-conjugated anti-F4/80 (BM8); Alexa Fluor (AF) 700-conjugated anti-CD19 (1D3); brilliant violet (BV) 421conjugated anti-CD11c (N418) and anti-CD138 (281-2); BV 605conjugated anti-MHC-II (I-A/I-E, M5/114.15.2); and brilliant blue (BB) 515-conjugated anti-CD23 (B3B4) and anti-CD93 (AA4.1) (Supplementary Table 1). Cells were incubated for 20 min with antibodies for the markers of interest and their respective control isotypes. Subsequently, cells were washed twice with PBS buffer. Cells were acquired using an LSRFortessa flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, USA). Gating strategy and data analysis were performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star Inc., California, USA).

# Splenocytes Stimulation Assay and Cytokine Mensuration by Flow Cytometry

Cell suspensions were transferred into 96-well plates in duplicate at 5  $\times$  10<sup>5</sup> cells. The plate was centrifuged at 2,000 g/10 s/4°C and the pellet was incubated with 100 µl of 50 µg/mL soluble *L. infantum* antigen (SLA) or 35 µl/mL concanavalin A (ConA) in Roswell Park Memorial Institute medium (RPMI) + 10% FBS.

The plate was placed in a CO<sub>2</sub> incubator at 37°C for 48 h. Then, it was centrifuged at 2,000 g/10 s/25°C and the supernatant was collected. A CBA Mouse Inflammation Kit Th1/Th2 (BD Biosciences) was used for measurement of IL-6, IL-10, MCP-1, IFN, TNF, and IL-12p70 in the supernatant of the pre-stimulated cells. Beads were acquired using an LSRFortessa cytometer (BD Biosciences) and analysis was performed using FlowJo software (Tree Star Inc., California, USA).

# Immunostaining and Image Acquisition

Spleen fragments were embedded in Tissue-Tek O.C.T. compound (Sakura Finetek, Japan Co., Ltd.) and frozen in the vapor of liquid nitrogen. Cryostat sections 4 µm thick were cut and placed onto negatively charged glass slides. The sections were air-dried and fixed in acetone for 10 min. Tissues were blocked for non-specific binding using 10% normal mouse serum for 15 min. Sections were incubated with specific antibodies (Supplementary Table 1) diluted in PBS + 2% newborn calf serum (NCBS) for the stromal cells panel and LTi cells panel. Sections were stained with fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies for 30 min, washed twice with PBS and finalized with mounting medium. For indirect antibody binding, sections were incubated with primary antibodies for 45 min, washed twice with PBS, and then incubated with secondary antibody for 30 min. The slides were washed in PBS and finalized with mounting medium. Negative controls were added per slide and treated with unconjugated antibodies and/or incubation buffer only. A Leica SP8 confocal microscope was used for image acquisition using LASX software (Leica Microsystems). Nine adjacent images were acquired in  $\times$  400 magnification into a mosaic to observe a larger area.

## Immunostaining of Stromal Cells

Stromal cells were immunostained using the following antibodies: anti-ER-TR9 (mAB derived from hybridoma cell culture supernatant) primary mouse antibody and AF 647-conjugated secondary antibody (Invitrogen); primary anti-mouse gp38 (anti-podoplanin 8.1.1, Developmental Studies Hybridoma Bank – DSHB –at University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA) antibody and AF 594-conjugated secondary antibody (Invitrogen); direct-labeled AF 488-conjugated anti-B220/CD45R (affinity-purified from hybridoma cell culture supernatant); AF 555-conjugated anti-MAdCAM (MECA79, affinity-purified from hybridoma cell culture supernatant); and BV 510-conjugated CD35 (8C12, BD Biosciences) (**Supplementary Table 1**). Images were acquired in 1024  $\times$  1024 resolution and absolute intensity per area represented by each marker was measured by surface detailing by automatic software selection (Imaris, Oxford Instruments).

# Histo-cytometry of Lymphoid Tissue Inducer Cells

The phenotype of the LTi subsets was defined using a primary mouse antibody anti-IL-7R $\alpha$  (A7R34, affinity-purified from hybridoma cell culture supernatant) and an AF 594-conjugated secondary antibody (Invitrogen) and/or AF 488-conjugated CD4 (GK1.5, affinity-purified from hybridoma cell culture

supernatant). Cell lineages were immunostained with APCconjugated CD11b (M1.70) and CD11c (N418) from eBioscience, and AF 647-conjugated B220 and CD3 (affinity-purified from hybridoma cell culture supernatant), detected by the same filter (Cy5) and emitted in the same range (660-665) as the signal of non-interest. The slides were washed in PBS, incubated with 4',6-diamidine-2'-phenylindole dihydrochloride (DAPI) nuclear dye and finalized with mounting medium. Images were acquired in 2,048  $\times$  2,048 resolution and an additional step of deconvolution of the image was performed using Huygens software (Scientific Volume Imaging). Strategy for image analysis was performed using Imaris software. Minimal fluorescence intensity was defined as the threshold for gating of co-localization and creation of a channel double positive for IL-7Ra and CD4. An arithmetic tool was used to subtract the fluorescence signal in two ways: (1) Lineage (CD11b/CD11c/CD3/B220) and CD4, to characterize the CD4<sup>-</sup>LTi subset (lineage<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>IL-7R $\alpha$ <sup>+</sup>); and (2) Lineage (CD11b/CD11c/CD3/B220), to characterize the CD4<sup>+</sup>LTi subset (lineage<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-7R $\alpha$ <sup>+</sup>). The number of cells was manually assessed using a counting tool. Red dots were added over the CD4-IL-7Ra+LTi cells and green dots were added over the CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-7R $\alpha$ <sup>+</sup>LTi cells to facilitate observation of the images. Dispersion of the CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-7Ra<sup>+</sup> LTi cells was estimated by drawing the closest distance between these cells and the boundaries of the WP, morphometrically assessed using Image-Pro Plus version 6.0 software (MediaCybernetics, United States).

## **Histopathology**

Spleen fragments were fixed for 24–48 h in alcoholic acid formalin solution at room temperature. Spleen fragments were sliced to 3–4 mm thick, placed in histological processing cassettes and embedded in paraffin, then sectioned to 3–4  $\mu$ m thick for staining with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E). The animal tissues were examined without prior knowledge of the groups, with the guidance of two pathologists (WLCdS and LARF). The intensity of inflammatory infiltrates, parasitism, fibrosis and cell degeneration were estimated. The spleen was further examined as described previously by Hermida et al. (37). Briefly, the degree of architectural organization of the spleen WP was classified as follows: well-organized when distinguishing the periarteriolar sheath from the lymphoid follicle, germinal center, mantle zone and marginal zone; slightly disorganized, which presents with atrophic or hyperplastic changes leading to a loss of definition of some WP regions, with their poorly individualized and distinct regions; and extensively disorganized, when the follicular structure is rarely distinct from the RP and T cell area (15, 37).

## **Expression and Analysis of the Results**

Numerical values are presented in tables or graphs representing absolute numbers, means, medians or percentages or fold changes relative to the control estimates as indicated. Comparisons of medians between control and infected groups were performed using Mann-Whitney test. For comparisons involving more than two groups ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis tests was used and when recommended followed by Tukey's multiple comparison test. Time variations between groups were analyzed using ANOVA and Tukey's multiple comparison test. The threshold for statistical significance was set at a p < 0.05.

# RESULTS

### **General Characteristics of the Animals**

Both experiments with inoculum of 10<sup>7</sup> (presented as supplementary data) or 10<sup>8</sup> presented similar results. However, the changes between infected and control groups were more expressive in the animals infected with 10<sup>8</sup> promastigotes. The main characteristics of the mice infected with 10<sup>8</sup> promastigotes are summarized in Table 1. As assessed by spleen culture and qPCR, evidence of infection by L. infantum was present in all infected mice, either infected with 10<sup>7</sup> (Supplementary Table 2) or 10<sup>8</sup> (Table 1 and Figure 1D) promastigotes and absent in control mice. Anti-Leishmania serology was negative in all control mice. Positive anti-Leishmania antibody detection was observed in 4/7 infected mice at 30 dpi and in all infected mice at 60 and 90 dpi (Table 1). A significant increase in the optical density (O.D.) for anti-Leishmania antibody activity was observed in infected mice after 60 dpi (1.5 [1.1-1.8]) and 90 dpi (2.3 [2.1-2.3]) in comparison to control mice  $(0.1 \ [0.1-0.2], \ 0.2 \ [0.2-0.2], \ p < 0.001, \ 60 \ and \ 90 \ dpi,$ respectively) (Figure 1D). Parasite burden progressively

Parameters	30 dpi		60 dpi		90 dpi		p-value
	СТ	INF	СТ	INF	СТ	INF	
N (%)	7 (100)	7 (100)	7 (100)	7 (100)	7 (100)	6 (100)	
Evidence of infection by L. infantum							
Spleen culture	0	7 (100)	0	7 (100)	0	6 (100)	nt
Serology	0	4 (57)	0	7 (100)	0	6 (100)	nt
Clinical signs of VL							
Splenomegaly	0	0	0	7 (100)	0	6 (100)	nt
Spleen weight (g) <sup>a</sup>	$0.1 \pm 0.01$	$0.1 \pm 0.004$	$0.1 \pm 0.01$	$0.2 \pm 0.05^{b}$	$0.1 \pm 0.01$	$0.5 \pm 0.1^{b}$	< 0.000

CT, control group; INF, infected group; <sup>a</sup>, spleen weight is expressed in average and standard deviation; <sup>b</sup>, statistical difference between control and infected groups per time point, t-test; nt, not tested.



**FIGURE 1** | Histological changes of the spleen and evidence of infection. (A) Spleens of uninfected (control) and *L. infantum*-infected mice at 30, 60- and 90-days post-injection (dpi) (bars = 40  $\mu$ m). MZ = marginal zone; LF = lymphoid follicle; PALS = periarteriolar lymphoid sheath. (B) Granuloma in the spleen of an infected mouse at 90 dpi (bar = 100  $\mu$ m) evidencing amastigotes of L. infantum. (C) Morphometric estimation of white pulp (WP) and red pulp (RP) area represented in percentage of WP/RP ratio. Difference between control and infected mice (90 dpi), \*\*p = 0.006, Mann-Whitney test. (D) *L. infantum* per milligram of spleen of infected and control mice after 30 (\*p < 0.05), 60 (\*\*\*p < 0.001) and 90 (\*\*\*p < 0.001) dpi (Kruskal-Wallis test). Optical density (O.D.) values for anti-*Leishmania* antibody activity in infected and control mice after 30, 60 (\*\*p < 0.001) and 90 (\*\*\*p < 0.001) dpi. The graphs represent the median and interquartile range (Kruskal-Wallis test).

increased from 30 dpi (155.1 *L. infantum*/mg of spleen [151.8–391.2]) to 60 dpi (2,561 [1,153–2,690], p = 0.002) and to 90 dpi (1,978 [857.1–3,007], p = 0.01), and was negative in all control mice. Splenomegaly was characterized by an increase in the size and weight of the spleen and was observed at 60 and 90 dpi in mice infected with  $10^8$  promastigotes (**Table 1**) but not in mice infected with  $10^7$  promastigotes (**Supplementary Table 2**).

# Histological Evaluation of the Spleen

The splenic architecture was mainly preserved in all groups, although we observed mild disorganization of WP in 2/7 infected mice at 30 dpi and 1/6 infected mice at 90 dpi. This difference was not statistically significant (**Figure 1A**). There was a trend to a decrease in size of the WP area in the infected animals by 60 dpi. However, only at 90 dpi the area of the WP was significantly smaller in the infected compared to the control group (p = 0.006,



(Continued)

**FIGURE 2** | between control and infected groups per time point, Mann-Whitney test. # = statistical difference between time points, ANOVA. (A) Macrophages (CD11c<sup>-</sup>CD11b<sup>+</sup>F4/80<sup>+</sup>), \*p = 0.007; #p = 0.005, comparison between 30 dpi and 60 dpi; (B) plasma cells (CD138<sup>+</sup>B220/CD45R<sup>-</sup>loCD19<sup>-</sup>loCD93<sup>+</sup>MHC-II<sup>-</sup>lo), 60 dpi \*p = 0.007, 90 dpi \*p = 0.01; #p = 0.04, comparison between 30 dpi and 60 dpi; (C) follicular dendritic cells (CD11c<sup>+</sup>CD23<sup>high</sup>), \*p = 0.007 and plasmacytoid dendritic cells (CD11b<sup>-</sup>CD11c<sup>+</sup>B220/CD45R<sup>+</sup>), \*p = 0.007; #p < 0.002, comparison of 90 dpi with 30 dpi and 60 dpi; (D) T lymphocytes CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>, \*p = 0.03; #p = 0.01, comparison between 30 dpi and 60 dpi; B cells (CD3<sup>-</sup>CD19<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>) 60 dpi, \*p = 0.007 and 90 dpi, \*p = 0.03; #p < 0.001, comparison of 60 dpi with 30 dpi and 90 dpi; innate lymphoid cells (CD3<sup>-</sup>CD19<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>), \*p = 0.007; #p < 0.002, comparison of 30 dpi with 60 dpi and 90 dpi.



**FIGURE 3** | Cytokine production by splenocytes. Concentrations of IFN $\gamma$ , IL-6, IL-12p70, TNF, MCP-1 and IL-10 in *Leishmania*-stimulated spleen cells of mice at 30, 60 and 90 dpi, five mice per group. Graphs represent the median and interquartile range. Statistical differences of concentrations of IFN at 60 (\*p=0.03) and 90 dpi (\*p = 0.007) and IL-6 at 60 dpi (\*p = 0.02) and 90 dpi (\*p = 0.007), Mann-Whitney test.

**Figure 1C**). Hyperplasia of RP was observed in infected mice at 90 dpi (1 [0.7–1.2]) but not in the control mice (0 [0–0], p = 0.002]). Secondary lymphoid follicles with large germinal centers were more frequent in infected mice at 60 dpi (2 [1-2]) and 90 dpi (2 [1–3]) in comparison to the control groups (0 [-0.5–0.5], p = 0.01; 0 [-1–0], p = 0.001, 60 and 90 dpi, respectively). Lymphoid follicles were significantly increased at 90 dpi (2 [0.7–3], p = 0.03). Granulomas were only observed in infected mice at 60 dpi (1/7) and were more frequent and intense in infected mice at 90 dpi (**Figure 1B**) (6/6, p = 0.001). Only slight changes in the WP were observed in the animals infected with 10<sup>7</sup> promastigotes of *L. infantum* without statistical difference (data not shown).

### Leukocyte Populations in the Spleen

Significant alterations in the leukocyte populations were detected at 60 dpi (**Figure 2**). Infected mice at 60 dpi presented with an increased number of macrophages, plasma cells, plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDC), CD4<sup>+</sup> T lymphocytes and B cells. We also found an increased number of CD3<sup>-</sup>CD19<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> cells in infected mice at 60 dpi, with a suggestive phenotype of ILC3 (**Figure 2**). The fold change of FDC, pDC and CD3<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup> T lymphocytes progressively increased over time of infection. The number of B cells, pDC and plasma cells remained increased to the last time point (90 dpi) in comparison to control mice. Similar trends were observed by 60 dpi in an independent experiment following a 10<sup>7</sup> dose of *L. infantum*, including increased number



**FIGURE 4** | Lymphoid tissue inducer cells distribution in splenic tissue. Representative spleen confocal photomicrographs of *L. infantum*-infected and uninfected (control) mice after 30, 60 and 90 dpi, three mice per group. (A) Mosaic of nine pictures at  $\times$  400 magnification, bars = 50µm. Lineage B220/CD11b/CD11c/CD3 gray staining, CD4 green staining and IL-7R $\alpha^+$  red staining. LineageCD4-IL-7R $\alpha^+$  (red dots) represents CD4<sup>-</sup> LTi cells and lineage<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-7R $\alpha^+$  (green dots) represents CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells. (B) Log10 of distance means between the CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells and the edges of the white pulp in the spleen of three mice per group after 30, 60 and 90 dpi (\*\*\*p < 0.001), Kruskal-Wallis test. (C) Number of LTi cell subsets assessed by histo-cytometry of spleens of three mice per group after 30, 60 and 90 dpi.

of suggestive CD3<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> ILC3 at 60 dpi in infected mice (Supplementary Figure 1).

## **Cytokine Production by Splenocytes**

*Leishmania*-stimulated spleen cells in the infected mice produced higher concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN at 60 dpi (16.9 pg/mL [7.2–135.4]) and 90 dpi (23.5 pg/mL [14–72]) than control mice (4.8 [4.7–5], p = 0.03; 5.1 [4.9–5.8], p = 0.007, 60 and 90 dpi, respectively) (**Figure 3**). A progressive increase in IL-6 concentration was observed in infected mice from 60 dpi (18.4 [9.3–36.6]) to 90 dpi (40 [21.5–50.9]) in comparison to control mice (6.5 [5.6–6.5], p = 0.02; 7.3 [6.1–7.5], p = 0.007, 60 and 90 dpi, respectively) (**Figure 3**). We did not observe statistical differences in MCP-1, TNF, IL-12p70 or IL-10 concentrations between the control and infected groups at any time point (**Figure 3**).

# Lymphoid Tissue Inducer Cells Distribution in Splenic Tissue

Due to the finding of an increased number of likely ILC3-LTi cells by flow cytometry at 60 days of infection, we further investigated the distribution of these cells in the spleen. The phenotype for the CD4<sup>-</sup> LTi subset was defined as lineage<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>-</sup>IL-7R $\alpha$ <sup>+</sup> (red dots) and for the CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi subset subtype as lineage<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>IL-7R $\alpha$ <sup>+</sup> (green dots). The CD4<sup>-</sup> LTi cells were mainly located in the RP and similarly distributed in infected and uninfected animals (**Figure 4A**). In control mice, CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells appeared mainly distributed around the periarteriolar lymphoid sheath (PALS) (**Figure 4A**, gray staining). However, CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells were scattered in the RP in infected mice at 60 and 90 dpi as shown by the distance between the LTi cells and the edges of the WP (**Figure 4B**). Numeric differences of the LTi subsets were not evident in the



**FIGURE 5** | Stromal cells in the splenic tissue. Representative spleen confocal photomicrographs of *L. infantum*-infected and uninfected (control) mice after 30, 60, and 90 dpi. (A) Mosaic of nine pictures at  $\times$  400 magnification, bars = 50  $\mu$ m. Stromal cell populations are represented by marginal reticular ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> cells (blue), marginal reticular MAdCAM<sup>+</sup> cells (yellow), B220/CD45R<sup>+</sup> B cells (green) and follicular dendritic CD35<sup>+</sup> cells (magenta). (B) Quantification of positive area for stromal cell markers in the spleen after 30, 60, and 90 dpi. The graphs represent the median and interquartile range (Kruskal–Wallis test).

histological analysis between infected and uninfected animals (Figure 4C).

# Stromal Cells Area Distribution in the Spleen

We analyzed the stromal cell distribution in the different compartments of the WP and the marginal zone. At 30 dpi a trend to a decrease of the marginal reticular ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> cells (blue) area was observed in infected mice in comparison to control mice (**Figure 5A**). The ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> cell area was similar between control and infected mice at 60 and 90 dpi (**Figure 5B**). For marginal reticular MAdCAM<sup>+</sup> cells (yellow) the area was not different between uninfected and infected mice. In the lymphoid follicles, B220/CD45R<sup>+</sup> B cell (green) area and FDC CD35<sup>+</sup> cell (magenta) area were not different between groups (**Figure 5**), nor was the ratio FDC/B cells in the lymphoid follicle (**Figure 5B**). The area of fibroblastic reticular gp38<sup>+</sup> cells in the PALS was not uniform across the different subjects (**Figure 5**).

# DISCUSSION

In this work we studied the kinetics of spleen remodeling in late stages of chronic VL using an experimental model of infection in BALB/c mice. Early changes in cell populations and cytokines have been previously reported (16, 22, 23, 38). However, little is known about the progressive morphological changes that result in extensive disruption of the WP in the late stages of the disease. We observed that BALB/c mice infected with  $10^8$  promastigotes of L. infantum developed a progressive follicle hyperplasia that became evident at 60 dpi. This spleen hyperplasia was associated with an increase in macrophages, B cells, plasma cells, follicular and plasmacytoid dendritic cells as well as ILC3-LTi cells. The distribution of LTi cells was also altered on the 60th day of infection. The WP area was significantly reduced at 90 dpi and Interferon gamma and IL-6 concentrations were consistently elevated in the spleen of the infected animals.

# Spleen Remodeling in the BALB/c Model of VL

Hyperplasia followed by atrophy and WP disruption is common in severe terminal leishmaniasis in some susceptible species such as humans and dogs (14, 39–41). Although hyperplasia and important cell changes took place in the mice in this study, only a decrease in WP area and a slight morphological disorganization of lymphoid tissue was observed, even though a large number of parasites were injected. Alterations in the splenic microenvironment have been reported upon natural *L. infantum/L. donovani* infection in human and dogs and in BALB/c mice and hamsters that were experimentally infected (11, 16, 22, 23, 38).

Substantial changes in cell populations in marginal zone and WP take place as early as 14 to 28 days of infection (21, 23, 33, 42).

In this study we also observed changes in the ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> stromal cell network in the marginal zone as well as WP hyperplasia associated with an increased number of macrophages, B cells, plasma cells, follicular and plasmacytoid dendritic cells and ILC3-LTi-like cells identified by flow cytometry from 30 to 90 dpi. A possible explanation for the late presentation of the splenic changes in our study is the intraperitoneal route used for infection. In most of the other studies the intravenous route was used (21-23). In this work, it seemed that some of the early alterations of the marginal zone and the WP were restored in later stages of the disease. It is not known how these initial and reversible changes may contribute to the late and potentially irreversible WP disruption. However, a decrease of lymphoid follicle size and lymphoid atrophy, following a period of lymphoid hyperplasia, seems to be dependent on the inoculum size and to remain through the subsequent course of the disease (11, 23). In fact, in this study, infection with  $10^7$  promastigotes by intraperitoneal route only led to mild alterations in cell populations in the spleen (Supplementary Figure 1) and did not produce an increase in spleen size or weight. Although variations in cell counts occur in uninfected mice, the results of the two independent experiments with different inoculum sizes are similar. With a high parasite inoculum, important splenic changes were observed. Additionally, CD4+ LTi cells changed their distribution between 30 and 60 days of infection, as observed by histo-cytometry. The changes in the number and distribution of the cell populations, the peak of parasite burden and splenomegaly were all consistently present at 60 dpi, a key time-point in the progression of the disease. In fact, a complete reorganization of lymphoid tissue and vascular network may be involved in splenomegaly (22). In spite of all these changes a complete disruption of WP was not observed in this model of experimental murine VL.

These observations are consistent with the reported course of *L. infantum* infection in BALB/c mice, where splenomegaly and a paucity of clinical signs of VL are observed (22, 43). The parasite burden in the spleen reached a plateau at day 90 of infection, associated with a Th1 cytokine expression pattern. Together with the absence of a number of other clinical signs of disease apart from spleen enlargement, and only slight disorganization of the splenic structure, protective immunological signaling pathways may take place in murine *L. infantum* infection, as reviewed by Rodrigues et al. (44). The dynamics of ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> network disruption and possible subsequent restoration, together with the LTi cell redistribution, suggests that control of spleen remodeling is also present in late stages of murine VL.

## Lymphoid Tissue Inducer Cells and Spleen Remodeling in BALB/c Mice VL

Evidence suggests that spleen lymphoid tissue organizers cells as well as LTi cells continue to play a role in WP maintenance in neonatal and adult life (30, 31). These cells persist around PALS and interfollicular areas (45) and may participate in WP

regeneration after damage (46). In this study we show that the proportion of the CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi subset was increased in the spleen between 60 to 90 dpi. These cells also were differentially distributed in the spleens of infected compared to uninfected mice. In most of the animals of the control group, CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells were spotted surrounding the PALS, such as described for normal resting spleen (45). In the infected animals, CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells showed no longer the same distribution, and were instead scattered in the RP at 60 and 90 dpi. Although the quantitative changes of CD4<sup>+</sup> LTi cells observed by flow cytometry have been confirmed in two different experiments with different parasite inoculum, it was not possible to confirm these quantitative changes in upon histo-cytometry analysis. A possible explanation is that histo-cytometry (by using only 4 µm thick transversal sections of the spleen) may not be as sensitive as flow cytometry analysis (using 10<sup>5</sup> dispersed cells) for detecting small variations in the number of cells represented in small quantities. However, histo-cytometry analysis allowed visualization of LTi subsets distribution in spleen compartments. Nevertheless, we cannot exclude the possibility that LTi cells play a role in the WP regeneration in severe VL. In fact, it has been shown that LTi cells still play a role in spleen embryogenesis although this role may not be critical (30). An increase in the proportion of LTi cells was also observed by Scandella et al. (32) in the spleen of mice infected with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. The increase in the proportion of these cells preceded the restoration of spleen histological structure. Vivier et al. (47) suggested that LTi cells also have a preventive role in lymphoid tissue damage. However, Dalton et al. (33) demonstrated using B6.Rorc<sup>-/-</sup>  $\rightarrow$  B6.CD45.1 chimeric LTi cell-deficient mice that WP regeneration in mice infected with L. donovani and treated with Sunitinib maleate could be independent of LTi cells. Although participation of LTi cells was not crucial to the WP regeneration in the work by Dalton et al. (33), their participation is not excluded in WP preservation in VL.

The data shown in this work together with the reported data in the literature on murine VL suggests that mice infected with *L. infantum* or *L. donovani* present some degree of spleen disorganization between 14 and 30 dpi evidenced by loss of marginal zone macrophages, disruption to both the FDC network in B cell follicles and transient disruption of the ER-TR9<sup>+</sup> stromal cell network (16, 21). These alterations are followed by changes in the number and distribution of LTi cells and structural preservation of the WP up to 90 dpi.

Further studies are necessary to confirm the protective role played by LTi cells in preventing changes in the spleen upon VL and the mechanisms involved in this process.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Research Ethics Committee of Instituto Gonçalo Moniz (IGM-FIOCRUZ, license nos. 004/2013 and 017/2015).

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

CM and WS came up with the ideas for this experiment. CM, MH, BM, and JF planned and carried out the flow cytometry experiments. JK and RM planned the LTi and stromal cells panel. CM conducted the experiments and analysis. MS performed the qPCR for parasite burden. BB performed the morphometric analysis and obtained the serological evidence of infection. GM processed the tissues and prepared the slides. LF, WS, and CM performed the histopathological analysis. RM and WS supervised the project. CM and WS wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision and read and approved the submitted version.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are thankful for the financial support of Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico – CNPq no. 400905/2013-2 and for the research productivity scholarship for WS. We also give thanks to Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior – CAPES for the financial support no. 2072\_2013 and for the scholarship no. 001 granted to CM. In addition, we are thankful for the funding from Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado da Bahia – FAPESB no. PET0053\_2013. The experimental material used in this study is stated in SISGEN protocol no. A507B15/2018 according to the legislation of Brazil. We acknowledge the Microscopy and Cytometry Core Facility at the Amsterdam UMC – Location VUmc for providing assistance in microscopy.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2020.00653/full#supplementary-material

**Supplementary Figure 1** | Leukocyte populations in the spleen of uninfected and  $10^7$  *Leishmania*-infected mice. Leukocyte populations at 30, 60, 90, 120, and 150 dpi (left Y: absolute number of cells; right Y: fold change of infected/control. Graphs represent median and interquartile range). \* = statistical difference between control and infected groups per time point, ANOVA. # = statistical difference between time points, ANOVA. Follicular dendritic cells (CD11c<sup>+</sup>CD23<sup>high</sup>), #p = 0.03, comparison between 90 dpi and 120 dpi; plasmacytoid dendritic cells (CD11b<sup>-</sup>CD11c<sup>+</sup>B220/CD45R<sup>+</sup>), #p = 0.03, comparison of 90 dpi with 30 dpi; innate lymphoid cells (CD3<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup>), \*p = 0.03; #p < 0.001, comparison of 60 dpi with 30, 90, 120, and 150 dpi.

Supplementary Table 1 | Anti-mouse antibodies for immunophenotyping.

**Supplementary Table 2 |** Evidence of infection and clinical evaluation of the mice infected with 10<sup>7</sup> promastigotes of *L. infantum*.

# REFERENCES

- Townson H, Nathan MB, Zaim M, Guillet P, Manga L, Bos R, et al. Exploiting the potential of vector control for disease prevention. *Bull World Health Organ.* (2005) 83:942–7. doi: 10.1177/S0042-96862005001200017.
- Sundar S, Singh A. Recent developments and future prospects in the treatment of visceral leishmaniasis. *Ther Adv Infect Dis.* (2016) 3:98–109. doi: 10.1177/2049936116646063
- Ministério da Saúde, do Brasil SSM. Casos Confirmados de Leishmaniose Visceral, Brasil. Grandes Regiões e Unidades Federadas, 1990 a 2009. Brasília: Ministério da Saúde do Brasil (2010). p. 1.
- Badaró R, Jones TC, Lorenço R, Cerf BJ, Sampaio D, Carvalho EM, et al. A prospective study of visceral leishmaniasis in an endemic area of Brazil. *J Infect Dis.* (1986) 154:639–49.
- Costa CHN, Werneck GL, Costa DL, Holanda TA, Aguiar GB, Carvalho AS, et al. Is severe visceral leishmaniasis a systemic inflammatory response syndrome? A case control study. *Rev Soc Bras Med Trop.* (2010) 43:386–92. doi: 10.1590/s0037-86822010000400010
- Melby PC, Tabares A, Restrepo BI, Cardona AE, McGuff HS, Teale JM. Leishmania donovani: evolution and architecture of the splenic cellular immune response related to control of infection. *Exp Parasitol.* (2001) 99:17– 25. doi: 10.1006/expr.2001.4640
- Araújo-Santos T, Andrade BB, Gil-Santana L, Luz NF, Dos Santos PL, De Oliveira FA, et al. Anti-parasite therapy drives changes in human visceral leishmaniasis-associated inflammatory balance. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:1–8. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-04595-8
- Andrade ZA, Andrade SG. Alguns novos aspectos da patologia do calazar. (Estudo morfológico de 13 casos necropsiados). *Rev Inst Med Trop São Paulo*. (1966) 8:259–66.
- Mebius RE, Kraal G. Structure and function of the spleen. Nat Rev Immunol. (2005) 5:606–16. doi: 10.1038/nri1669
- Mueller YK, Kolaczinski JH, Koech T, Lokwang P, Riongoita M, Velilla E, et al. Clinical epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment of visceral leishmaniasis in the Pokot endemic area of Uganda and Kenya. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2014) 90:33–9. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.13-0150
- 11. Veress B, Abdalla RE, El Hassan AM. Visceral spreading depletion of thymus-dependent regions and amyloidosis in mice and hamsters infected intradermally with Leishmania isolated from Sudanese cutaneous leishmaniasis. *Br J Exp Pathol.* (1983) 64:505–14.
- Varma N, Naseem S. Hematologic changes in visceral leishmaniasis/kala azar. Ind J Hematol Blood Transfus. (2010) 26:78–82. doi: 10.1007/s12288-010-0027-1
- Dos-Santos WLC, Pagliari C, Santos LG, Almeida VA, Silva TLV, Coutinho JJ, et al. A case of conventional treatment failure in visceral leishmaniasis: leukocyte distribution and cytokine expression in splenic compartments. *BMC Infect Dis.* (2014) 14:491. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-14-491
- 14. Veress B, Omer A, Satir AA, El Hassan AM. Morphology of the spleen and lymph nodes in fatal visceral leishmaniasis. *Immunology*. (1977) 33:605–10.
- Santana CC, Vassallo J, De Freitas LAR, Oliveira GGS, Pontes-De-Carvalho LC, Dos-Santos WLC. Inflammation and structural changes of splenic lymphoid tissue in visceral leishmaniasis: A study on naturally infected dogs. *Parasite Immunol.* (2008) 30:515–24. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2008.01051.x
- Smelt SC, Engwerda CR, McCrossen M, Kaye PM. Destruction of follicular dendritic cells during chronic visceral leishmaniasis. J Immunol. (1997) 158:3813–21.
- Lima VMF, Fattori KR, de Souza F, Eugênio FR, Santos PSP, Rozza DB, et al. Apoptosis in T lymphocytes from spleen tissue and peripheral blood of L. (L.) chagasi naturally infected dogs. *Vet Parasitol.* (2012) 184:147–53. doi: 10.1016/J.VETPAR.2011.08.024
- de Paiva-Cavalcanti M, de Morais RCS, Pessoa-E-Silva R, Trajano-Silva LAM, Gonçalves-de-Albuquerque SC, Tavares D, et al. Leishmaniases diagnosis: an update on the use of immunological and molecular tools. *Cell Biosci.* (2015) 5:31. doi: 10.1186/s13578-015-0021-2
- Silva JS, Andrade AC, Santana CC, Santos LQ, de Oliveira CI, Veras PST, et al. Low CXCL13 expression, splenic lymphoid tissue atrophy and germinal center disruption in severe canine visceral leishmaniasis. *PLoS ONE*. (2012) 7:e29103. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0029103

- Silva-O'Hare J, de Oliveira IS, Klevorn T, Almeida VA, Oliveira GGS, Atta AM, et al. Disruption of splenic lymphoid tissue and plasmacytosis in canine visceral leishmaniasis: changes in homing and survival of plasma cells. *PLoS* ONE. (2016) 11:e0156733. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0156733
- Engwerda CR, Ato M, Cotterell SEJ, Mynott TL, Tschannerl A, Gorak-Stolinska PMA, et al. A role for tumor necrosis factor-α in remodeling the splenic marginal zone during Leishmania donovani infection. *Am J Pathol.* (2002) 161:429–37. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64199-5
- Yurdakul P, Dalton J, Beattie L, Brown N, Erguven S, Maroof A, et al. Compartment-specific remodeling of splenic micro-architecture during experimental visceral leishmaniasis. *Am J Pathol.* (2011) 179:23–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.03.009
- Carrión J, Nieto A, Iborra S, Iniesta V, Soto M, Folgueira C, et al. Immunohistological features of visceral leishmaniasis in BALB/c mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (2006) 28:173–83. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2006.00817.x
- Artis D, Spits H. The biology of innate lymphoid cells. Nature. (2015) 517:293– 301. doi: 10.1038/nature14189
- Melo-Gonzalez F, Hepworth MR. Functional and phenotypic heterogeneity of group 3 innate lymphoid cells. *Immunology*. (2017) 150:265–75. doi: 10.1111/imm.12697
- Bar-Ephraïm YE, Mebius RE. Innate lymphoid cells in secondary lymphoid organs. *Immunol Rev.* (2016) 271:185–99. doi: 10.1111/imr.12407
- Honda K, Nakano H, Yoshida H, Nishikawa S, Rennert P, Ikuta K, et al. Molecular basis for hematopoietic/mesenchymal interaction during initiation of Peyer's patch organogenesis. J Exp Med. (2001) 193:621–30. doi: 10.1084/jem.193.5.621
- 28. Finke D, Acha-Orbea H, Mattis A, Lipp M, Kraehenbuhl JP. CD4+CD3- cells induce Peyer's patch development: role of  $\alpha 4\beta 1$  integrin activation by CXCR5. *Immunity.* (2002) 17:363–73. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00395-3
- 29. Yoshida H, Naito A, Inoue JI, Satoh M, Santee-Cooper SM, Ware CF, et al. Different cytokines induce surface lymphotoxin- $\alpha\beta$  on IL-7 receptor- $\alpha$  cells that differentially engender lymph nodes and Peyer's patches. *Immunity*. (2002) 17:823–33. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00479-X
- Withers DR, Kim M-Y, Bekiaris V, Rossi SW, Jenkinson WE, Gaspal F, et al. The role of lymphoid tissue inducer cells in splenic white pulp development. *Eur J Immunol.* (2007) 37:3240–5. doi: 10.1002/eji.200737541
- Tan JKH, Watanabe T. Determinants of postnatal spleen tissue regeneration and organogenesis. NPJ Regen Med. (2018) 3:1. doi: 10.1038/s41536-018-0039-2
- 32. Scandella E, Bolinger B, Lattmann E, Miller S, Favre S, Littman DR, et al. Restoration of lymphoid organ integrity through the interaction of lymphoid tissue-inducer cells with stroma of the T cell zone. *Nat Immunol.* (2008) 9:667–75. doi: 10.1038/ni.1605
- 33. Dalton JE, Maroof A, Owens BMJ, Narang P, Johnson K, Brown N, et al. Inhibition of receptor tyrosine kinases restores immunocompetence and improves immune-dependent chemotherapy against experimental leishmaniasis in mice. J Clin Invest. (2010) 120:1204–16. doi: 10.1172/JCI41281
- Castro-Sousa F, Paranhos-Silva M, Sherlock Í, Paixão MS, Pontes-de-Carvalho LC, Dos-Santos WLC. Dissociation between vasodilation and leishmania infection-enhancing effects of sand fly saliva and maxadilan. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz.* (2001) 96:997–9. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762001000700019
- 35. Solcà MS, Guedes CES, Nascimento EG, Oliveira GGS, Santos WLC, Fraga DBM, et al. Qualitative and quantitative polymerase chain reaction (PCR) for detection of leishmania in spleen samples from naturally infected dogs. *Vet Parasitol.* (2012) 184:133–40. doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2011.08.026
- 36. dos-Santos WLC, Jesus EE, Paranhos-Silva M, Pereira AM, Santos JC, Baleeiro CO, et al. Associations among immunological, parasitological and clinical parameters in canine visceral leishmaniasis: emaciation, spleen parasitism, specific antibodies and leishmanin skin test reaction. *Vet Immunol Immunopathol.* (2008) 123:251–9. doi: 10.1016/j.vetimm.2008.02.004
- 37. d'El-Rei Hermida M, de Melo CVB, Lima IDS, de Sa Oliveira GG, dos-Santos WLC. Histological disorganization of spleen compartments and severe visceral leishmaniasis. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol.* (2018) 8:394. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2018.00394
- 38. Ato M, Maroof A, Zubairi S, Nakano H, Kakiuchi T, Kaye PM. Loss of dendritic cell migration and impaired resistance to leishmania donovani

infection in mice deficient in CCL19 and CCL21. *J Immunol.* (2006) 176:5486–93. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.9.5486

- 39. de Souza TL, da Silva AVA, Pereira LOR, Figueiredo FB, Mendes Junior AAV, Menezes RC, et al. Pro-cellular exhaustion markers are associated with splenic microarchitecture disorganization and parasite load in dogs with visceral leishmaniasis. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:12962. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-49344-1
- Santana CC, de Freitas LAR, Oliveira GGS, dos-Santos WLC. Disorganization of spleen compartments and dermatitis in canine visceral leishmaniasis. Surg Exp Pathol. (2019) 2:14. doi: 10.1186/s42047-019-0040-0
- 41. Cavalcanti AS, Ribeiro-Alves M., Pereira L, Mestre GL, Ferreira ABR, Morgado FN, et al. Parasite load induces progressive spleen architecture breakage and impairs cytokine mRNA expression in Leishmania infantum-naturally infected dogs. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0123009. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0123009
- Engwerda CR, Ato M, Kaye PM. Macrophages, pathology and parasite persistence in experimental visceral leishmaniasis. *Trends Parasitol.* (2004) 20:524–30. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2004.08.009
- Kumar R, Nylén S. Immunobiology of visceral leishmaniasis. Front Immunol. (2012) 3:251. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2012. 00251
- Rodrigues V, Cordeiro-Da-Silva A, Laforge M, Silvestre R, Estaquier J. Regulation of immunity during visceral Leishmania infection. *Parasit Vectors*. (2016) 9:118. doi: 10.1186/s13071-016-1412-x

- Lane PJL, Gaspal FMC, Kim M-Y. Two sides of a cellular coin: CD4+CD3cells regulate memory responses and lymph-node organization. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2005) 5:655–60. doi: 10.1038/nri1665
- Romera-Hernandez M, Aparicio-Domingo P, Cupedo T. Damage control: Rorγt+ innate lymphoid cells in tissue regeneration. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2013) 25:156–60. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2013. 01.007
- Vivier E, Artis D, Colonna M, Diefenbach A, Di Santo JP, Eberl G, et al. Innate lymphoid cells: 10 years on. *Cell.* (2018) 174:1054–66. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2018.07.017

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Melo, Hermida, Mesquita, Fontes, Koning, Solcà, Benevides, Mota, Freitas, Mebius and dos-Santos. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Buruli ulcer: The Efficacy of Innate Immune Defense May Be a Key Determinant for the Outcome of Infection With *Mycobacterium ulcerans*

#### Katharina Röltgen1\* and Gerd Pluschke2,3

<sup>1</sup> Department of Pathology, Stanford School of Medicine, Stanford University, Stanford, CA, United States, <sup>2</sup> Medical Parasitology and Infection Biology, Swiss Tropical and Public Health Institute, Basel, Switzerland, <sup>3</sup> University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland

### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Bio Corp, United States

### Reviewed by:

António Gil Castro, University of Minho, Portugal Mark H. Wansbrough-Jones, St George's, University of London, United Kingdom Paul Converse, Johns Hopkins University, United States

> \*Correspondence: Katharina Röltgen

roeltgen@stanford.edu

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Microbiology

Received: 14 January 2020 Accepted: 24 April 2020 Published: 25 May 2020

#### Citation:

Röltgen K and Pluschke G (2020) Buruli ulcer: The Efficacy of Innate Immune Defense May Be a Key Determinant for the Outcome of Infection With Mycobacterium ulcerans. Front. Microbiol. 11:1018. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2020.01018 Buruli ulcer (BU) is a neglected, tropical infectious disease of the skin and the subcutaneous tissue caused by Mycobacterium ulcerans. This pathogen has emerged as a new species from a common ancestor with Mycobacterium marinum by acquisition of the virulence plasmid pMUM. The plasmid encodes enzymes required for the synthesis of the macrolide toxin mycolactone, which has cytotoxic and immunosuppressive activities. In advanced BU lesions, extracellular clusters of M. ulcerans reside in necrotic subcutaneous tissue and are protected from infiltrating leukocytes by the cytotoxic activity of secreted mycolactone. Several lines of evidence indicate that elements of the innate immune system eliminate in many cases the initial inoculum before bacterial clusters can form and that therefore exposure to M. ulcerans leads only in a minority of individuals to the characteristic chronic necrotizing BU lesions. It is assumed that phagocytes play a key role in early host defense against M. ulcerans. Antibodies against bacterial surface structures seem to have less potential to enhance innate immunity than  $T_H1$  cell responses. Precise innate and adaptive immune effector mechanisms leading to protective immunity are however unclear, complicating the development of effective vaccines, the most desired solution to control BU. The tuberculosis vaccine Mycobacterium bovis Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) has limited short-term protective activity against BU. Whether this effect is due to the broad antigenic cross-reactivity between M. bovis and M. ulcerans or is at least partly mediated by a non-specific enhanced responsiveness of innate immune cells to secondary stimulation, recently described as "trained immunity" or "innate immune memory" is unknown but has major implications for vaccine design. Current vaccine research and development activities are focusing on recombinant BCG, subunit vaccines with selected *M. ulcerans* proteins, and the neutralization of mycolactone.

Keywords: Mycobacterium ulcerans, skin neglected tropical disease, mycolactone, Mycobacterium marinum, zebrafish

57

# INTRODUCTION

Innate immunity constitutes the first line of host defense against potentially pathogenic microbial invaders. It comprises physical and various chemical barriers, including antimicrobial proteins, to prevent entry into the host, as well as innate humoral (such as the alternative complement pathway) and cellular defense mechanisms that come into play if the epithelial barriers are breached. Innate immune cells, such as macrophages, neutrophils, and dendritic cells express pattern recognition receptors (PRRs), such as toll-like receptors (TLRs) that can detect so called pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) common to many microorganisms, or damageassociated molecular patterns (DAMPs) of host molecules released by infected or dying cells. Upon recognition, these "sensor cells" can either act directly as effectors, phagocytosing and degrading the pathogens or indirectly, by producing inflammatory mediators, such as cytokines and chemokines that can attract and activate other immune cells. If the infection persists, phagocytes also connect the innate with the adaptive immune system by presenting antigens to antigen-specific T and B cells. Evidence has been accumulating in recent years that after infection or vaccination, innate immune cells display changes in their transcription programs and cell physiology, which may lead to transiently increased responsiveness upon secondary stimulation by microbial pathogens, a phenomenon termed "trained immunity" (Netea et al., 2011, 2016).

Pathogenic mycobacteria, including *Mycobacterium* tuberculosis and its near relative M. marinum (Stinear et al., 2008) have developed mechanisms to subvert the innate immune response. They can establish residence inside host macrophages and use host granulomas - organized immune cell aggregates, characterized by the presence of mature macrophages, that can contain but fail to eradicate infection foci - for their expansion and dissemination during the innate phases of infection (Ramakrishnan, 2013). M. marinum, which causes a granulomatous, tuberculosis-like disease in ectotherms (Tobin and Ramakrishnan, 2008), has gained popularity as a model organism for mycobacterial infections and has thus been extensively studied. Amongst different model systems, experimentally infected zebrafish (Danio rerio) embryos and early swimming larvae have become a powerful resource to study contributions of innate immune responses to combat mycobacterial infections (Davis et al., 2002). Due to the absence of an adaptive immune system at these early developmental stages, the zebrafish model has significantly advanced our understanding of innate host defense against mycobacterial infections.

In comparison, little is known on early interactions of the immune system with *M. ulcerans*, which causes the chronic, necrotizing skin disease Buruli ulcer (BU) and has emerged as a new species from a common ancestor with *M. marinum* by acquisition of a virulence plasmid (pMUM) and subsequent reductive evolution (Doig et al., 2012). Despite more than 98% overall nucleotide identity between the genomes of the two pathogens (Stinear et al., 2007), *M. ulcerans* has developed a markedly different strategy for immune evasion, primarily

due to the pMUM-mediated ability to produce mycolactone, a diffusible cytotoxic and immunosuppressive macrolide toxin (George et al., 1999). While an early intra-macrophage growth phase of M. ulcerans has been postulated (Coutanceau et al., 2005; Silva et al., 2009), in advanced disease, M. ulcerans bacilli are predominantly found extracellularly in the necrotic core of BU lesions, that is devoid of living, infiltrating immune cells (Ruf et al., 2017). Infection with M. ulcerans can either be contained by the immune system as indicated by reports of spontaneous healing (Marion et al., 2016a; O'Brien et al., 2019) and of M. ulcerans-specific immune responses in exposed, but healthy individuals (Gooding et al., 2001; Diaz et al., 2006; Yeboah-Manu et al., 2012), or can lead to serious dermatologic manifestations and chronic necrotizing disease (Pluschke and Röltgen, 2019). Understanding of early immune mechanisms involved in the diverse outcome of infection with M. ulcerans is however incomplete. In this review article, we compare the pathogenesis of M. ulcerans and M. marinum infections and summarize current data on innate immune mechanisms against infection with M. ulcerans. Knowledge on correlates of protection against BU has important implications for the rational design of a vaccine - the ideal solution to control the disease as discussed at the end of this article.

## *Mycobacterium ulcerans* HAS EVOLVED FROM AN *M. marinum*-LIKE PROGENITOR

### Common Ancestry...

Buruli ulcer mainly affects inhabitants of rural, focal areas in West and Central Africa and yet the host range of *M. ulcerans* is broad (Röltgen and Pluschke, 2015). Apart from human BU lesions that most commonly involve the extremities, M. ulcerans has been isolated from lesions of other mammals in Australia (Fyfe et al., 2010) and from diseased fish and frogs around the world (Trott et al., 2004; Rhodes et al., 2005; Ranger et al., 2006; Stragier et al., 2008). Based on comparative genomic data, two major lineages of mycolactone-producing mycobacteria (MPM) have been distinguished, the classical lineage isolated from humans in Africa, Australia, and Papua New Guinea, and from other mammals and the ancestral lineage, which can be subdivided into at least two deep rooted sub-lineages; human disease isolates from Japanese patients (also designated Mycobacterium ulcerans subsp. shinshuense) and strains isolated from humans in the Americas and from ectotherms (Käser et al., 2007; Doig et al., 2012). Genomic data indicate that MPM have emerged only once through the acquisition of pMUM and therefore all MPM should be designated M. ulcerans (Yip et al., 2007; Pidot et al., 2010).

Proximity to aquatic habitats, and particularly activities within stagnant or slow flowing water bodies have been identified as a common risk factor for human BU in different geographical areas (Raghunathan et al., 2005; Kenu et al., 2014; N'krumah et al., 2017; Maman et al., 2018). Knowledge on transmission pathways and reservoirs of *M. ulcerans* is still fragmentary, but inoculation of the bacteria into the skin by postulated insect vectors or from environmental reservoirs via skin trauma is hypothesized. Association of *M. ulcerans* with aquatic environments has long been suspected due to its emergence from *M. marinum*, a ubiquitous pathogen of fish and other ectotherms. Occasional human *M. marinum* infections, which most commonly involve fingers and/or hands, are nowadays mainly connected with exposure to fish tanks, handling of fish, and boating/fishing-related activities (Johnson and Stout, 2015). Transmission of *M. marinum* is thought to occur through inoculation of the bacteria into the skin via cuts or lacerations (Petrini, 2006).

Mycobacterium ulcerans and M. marinum grow optimally at around 30°C and poorly at 37°C and above, which may at least in part explain their skin tropism and limited systemic dissemination. Both pathogens belong to the group of slowgrowing mycobacteria, whereby the generation time in microbial culture medium of M. ulcerans (several days) is considerably longer than that of M. marinum (~4-6 h) (Clark and Shepard, 1963; Marsollier et al., 2004). A mean incubation period of 4.5 months has been determined for M. ulcerans infections in a study on BU patients in Australia (Loftus et al., 2018). The incubation period of M. marinum is estimated to be  $\sim$ 3 weeks, but can be up to several months long (Jernigan and Farr, 2000). Infections with both pathogens may resolve spontaneously by activities of the immune system but require long-term antibiotic treatment when established. Current WHO treatment recommendations for *M. ulcerans* infections comprise a combination therapy with rifampicin and clarithromycin (or streptomycin) for 8 weeks and surgery if indicated (World Health Organization, Global Buruli Ulcer Initiative, 2004; Phillips et al., 2020). There are no clinical trials to guide optimal management of *M. marinum* infections, but treatment with two active agents (clarithromycin/azithromycin, ethambutol, or rifampicin) for 3-4 months with adjunct surgical debridement for invasive infections has been reported (Griffith et al., 2007). Person to person transmission of M. ulcerans and M. marinum infection is considered unlikely. Thus, at first glance, characteristics of M. ulcerans and M. marinum and of the infections they cause seem very similar. Marked differences emerge however when comparing pathogenesis and host responses evoked by the two related mycobacterial species.

### ... but Vastly Different Pathogenesis

Infection with *M. ulcerans* initially produces subcutaneous nodules or papules with a necrotic core or less frequently plaques and edema with laterally extended destruction of subcutaneous tissue. As the early stages of the disease are often painless, patients tend to report late to health facilities, when severe skin and soft tissue destruction has started. In advanced stages of the infection, the epidermis overlying the necrotic deeper layers of the skin sloughs off, and chronic ulcers with undermined edges develop. Histopathologic hallmarks of BU lesions are a progressive contiguous coagulative necrosis of the deep dermis and subcutaneous fat tissue with clusters of acid-fast bacilli (AFB), but no viable infiltrating leukocytes in the core of necrotic areas. In patients with chronic non-healing BU, squamous cell carcinoma may develop (Evans et al., 1999). Human *M. marinum* disease, often referred to as "fish tank granuloma" is commonly

limited to a single, nodular cutaneous lesion, but can progress to invasive disease such as tenosynovitis and less frequently arthritis and osteomyelitis (Aubry et al., 2002; Johnson and Stout, 2015). The histopathological spectrum of M. marinum infections is broad and depends on the course and stage of the disease (Travis et al., 1985; Sia et al., 2016). Features in skin biopsies range from poorly formed granulomas with loose infiltrates of epithelioid macrophages, scattered multinucleated giant cells, and lymphohistocytic dermal inflammation to wellformed granulomas with circumscribed, nodular macrophage infiltrates. Granulomas frequently contain a central necrotic core, often surrounded by mixed inflammation and granulation tissue (Sia et al., 2016). In deep soft tissue and synovial biopsies, moderately well-formed, non-caseating or necrotizing, suppurative granulomas with giant cells are seen (Beckman et al., 1985; Sia et al., 2016). Acute and chronic synovial inflammation characterized by a paucity of plasma cells, often accompanied by synovial hyperplasia, and fibrin exudation into the synovial space has been reported (Beckman et al., 1985; Travis et al., 1985; Sia et al., 2016). The normal synovial architecture may be replaced by extensive granulation tissue (Travis et al., 1985). In both skin and synovial samples, bacilli are not easily detected as they reside highly localized in necrotic, suppurative cores of the granuloma (Sia et al., 2016). Variation in pathogenicity may also be related to genetic differences, as M. marinum strains exhibit extensive genomic diversity (van der Sar et al., 2004; Broutin et al., 2012). Despite an overwhelming sequence similarity of 98% between M. ulcerans and M. marinum, explanations for differences in pathogenesis and immune defense can be found in the gene content of their genomes.

## It Is Written in the Genes...

*Mycobacterium ulcerans* has acquired both a virulence plasmid, encoding genes for the biosynthesis of the unique macrolide toxin mycolactone, and insertion sequence (IS) elements that have mediated extensive loss of DNA. Whereas the genome of *M. marinum* strain M encompasses a 6.6 Mb circular chromosome with 5424 coding sequences (CDS), and 65 pseudogenes (Stinear et al., 2008), the genome of the *M. ulcerans* classical lineage reference strain Agy99 is considerably smaller, comprising the virulence plasmid pMUM of 174 kb, and a 5.6 Mb circular chromosome with 4160 CDS, and 771 pseudogenes (Stinear et al., 2007). Production of the macrolide toxin mycolactone was likely the key factor enabling the evolution of *M. ulcerans*.

Mycolactone consists of a conserved 12-membered lactone ring with a C-linked upper side chain and a less conserved lower C5-O-linked polyunsaturated acyl side chain (George et al., 1999). The lower side chains of the mycolactone variants produced by different *M. ulcerans* sub-lineages are structurally diverse (**Figure 1**) and differ in toxic potency (Scherr et al., 2013). In addition to potent cytotoxic activity, mycolactone exhibits analgesic and immunosuppressive properties at subtoxic concentrations (Phillips et al., 2009; Hall et al., 2014; Marion et al., 2014; Guenin-Macé et al., 2019). Low nanomolar concentrations of mycolactone cause *in vitro* apoptosis within 2– 5 days in a wide range of mammalian cells (Bozzo et al., 2010;



Scherr et al., 2013; Guenin-Mace et al., 2015; Ogbechi et al., 2015). The secreted toxin seems to diffuse passively through mammalian cell membranes and to promote Bim-dependent apoptosis through the Akt-FoxO3 axis, as demonstrated by the absence of necrotic BU lesions in M. ulcerans-infected Bim knock-out mice (Bieri et al., 2017). In contrast, necrotizing lesions with features of human BU are caused by injection of mycolactone or mycolactone-producing M. ulcerans into the skin of wild-type mice and other experimental animals (George et al., 2000; Oliveira et al., 2005; Sarfo et al., 2013). Among several distinct proposed molecular mechanisms for the mode of action of mycolactone, selective inhibition of the Sec61 transloconmediated co-translational transport of secretory proteins into the ER seems to play the key role (Hall et al., 2014; Baron et al., 2016). The inhibition of protein translocation leads to pronounced proteomic changes and an integrated cellular stress response that ultimately seems to drive Bim-dependent apoptosis. In addition, downregulation of cytokines and chemokines at subtoxic concentrations has strong immunosuppressive effects. The Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome protein (WASP) family has been proposed as another molecular target of mycolactone (Guenin-Macé et al., 2013). Binding of the toxin to WASP/N-WASP appears to lead to uncontrolled assembly of actin and defects in cell adhesion, which may obstruct innate cellular immune responses.

One additional important difference in the gene content of the *M. marinum* and *M. ulcerans* genomes is the repertoire of ESX secretion systems and of PE/PPE proteins. The mycobacterial ESX loci are large gene clusters that encode a type VII

secretory apparatus required for export of members of the 6kDa early secreted antigenic target (ESAT-6) protein family together with other effector proteins across the complex cell envelope. Genes encoding ESAT-6 and the 10 kDa culture filtrate protein (CFP-10) are located directly adjacent to each other and are co-transcribed. The genome of the M. tuberculosis H37Rv strain contains 11 pairs of these esx tandem genes (Cole et al., 1998). M. marinum has 29 esx genes within five ESX loci (Stinear et al., 2008). The prototypical ESX-1 system is a major virulence determinant in M. tuberculosis and M. marinum, triggering granuloma formation as well as intercellular bacterial spread between macrophages (Volkman et al., 2004). The absence of a 9.5 kb genomic region across all Mycobacterium bovis Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) strains, termed Region of Difference 1 (RD1), located in the ESX-1 locus, is a major molecular determinant underlying BCG attenuation. M. marinum carries a partial duplication of the esx-1 gene cluster, resulting in more than one copy of several genes including esxA (ESAT-6) and esxB (CFP-10). On the other hand, M. ulcerans has retained only 13 esx genes and three intact ESX loci. Disruption of the ESX-1 locus in M. ulcerans classical lineage strains, which led to the abolishment of ESAT-6 and CFP-10 secretion (Huber et al., 2008), may contribute to the predominantly extracellular location of M. ulcerans bacilli (Stinear et al., 2007).

PE/PPE proteins, found mostly in slow-growing pathogenic mycobacteria, are characterized by conserved Pro-Glu (PE) and Pro-Pro-Glu (PPE) motifs at the N-termini. It has been reported that certain ESX secretion systems mediate the secretion of several PE/PPE proteins (Abdallah et al., 2009; Shah et al., 2015). The genome of the M. tuberculosis H37Rv strain contains 99 pe and 69 ppe genes, but this number can vary for different M. tuberculosis isolates (Fishbein et al., 2015). The M. marinum genome codes for 175 PE and 106 PPE proteins, whereas M. ulcerans has preserved only 70 intact pe and 46 ppe genes. The function of PE and PPE proteins is still enigmatic, but the limited data available suggest that they are important for mycobacterial virulence. Some of the PE proteins from M. marinum are thought to be involved in modulating the macrophage environment (Ramakrishnan et al., 2000; Tiwari et al., 2012; Fishbein et al., 2015). Compared to M. marinum, M. ulcerans has thus both gained a major virulence determinant - mycolactone and lost several other virulence factors mainly associated with the intracellular lifestyle of its ancestor. The following two paragraphs illustrate how these genomic differences are reflected in diverse interactions of M. marinum and M. ulcerans with the innate immune system.

# HOST-MYCOBACTERIUM INTERACTIONS – INSIGHTS INTO EARLY INFECTION EVENTS FROM A ZEBRAFISH MODEL

In the past decades, *M. marinum* has become a model organism to study fundamental mechanisms of mycobacterial pathogen-host interactions. Zebrafish are naturally susceptible to *M. marinum* and upon infection develop organized granulomas similar to those caused by *M. tuberculosis* (Westerfield, 2000; Swaim et al., 2006). Zebrafish embryos and early swimming larvae are a powerful means to dissect innate immune responses to *M. marinum*, as at these early developmental stages, they rely solely on innate immune mechanisms mediated by macrophages and neutrophils, and lack the elements of adaptive immunity (Davis et al., 2002). In this paragraph, we describe how the genetic tractability and optical transparency of zebrafish embryos have enabled a variety of elegant experimental approaches to study early *M. marinum* infection events *in vivo*.

### **First Hours After Infection**

Real-time imaging of zebrafish embryos revealed that after intravenous injection of *M. marinum*, blood macrophages immediately take up mycobacteria and extravasate into diverse tissues. Strikingly, recruitment of macrophages within 6 h after injection of *M. marinum* into the zebrafish hindbrain ventricle – an isolated cavity devoid of macrophages in the absence of pathogens – demonstrated redirection of normal migration and differentiation of embryonic macrophages (Davis et al., 2002). Both live and heat-killed *M. marinum* seem to be able to recruit phagocytes (heat-killed mycobacteria are subsequently readily degraded after phagocytosis), suggesting that cell wall lipids or heat-stable proteins stimulate migration (Clay et al., 2007). It has been postulated that *M. marinum* is able to evade microbicidal effects of TLR-activated macrophages by masking PAMPs with cell-surface associated lipids, and instead recruits permissive macrophages via an alternative pathway. In infected macrophages, the production of inflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- $\alpha$  and interleukin (IL)-1 $\beta$  is upregulated (Cambier et al., 2014). Studies involving the depletion of macrophages in zebrafish embryos illustrated that macrophages are required to restrict proliferation of *M. marinum* and thus constitute only a suboptimal growth niche for the bacilli. They do however play an important role in the dissemination of mycobacteria into the tissues (Clay et al., 2007).

# Migration Into Tissue and Granuloma Formation

After phagocytosing the M. marinum bacilli, macrophages migrate into deeper tissue, where they begin to form dynamic, granuloma-like aggregates, becoming visible three days after intravenous inoculation. Aggregated cells display euchromatic nuclei characteristic of activated macrophages and either tightly apposed cell membranes or indistinct cell boundaries, distinctive features of epithelioid cells and multinucleated giant cells in mature granulomas. M. marinum is found both intracellular, sequestered by the cellular aggregates, or extracellular, in necrotic (caseous) foci (Davis et al., 2002). TNF was found to be a key effector molecule required for the maintenance of granuloma integrity. Ablation of TNF signaling in mutant zebrafish embryos causes both accelerated intracellular bacterial growth and granuloma formation, followed by increased macrophage death and necrotic breakdown of granulomas with resultant exuberant growth of extracellular mycobacteria (Clay et al., 2008). Interestingly, granuloma formation is generally associated with accelerated bacterial proliferation, plateauing only after several weeks with the onset of adaptive immunity, indicating that nascent granulomas promote mycobacterial expansion (Volkman et al., 2004). Indeed, zebrafish studies have illustrated that granuloma-forming processes are mediated through mycobacterial virulence factors. By a mechanism requiring the mycobacterial RD1/ESX-1 secretion system, new macrophages are recruited to the granuloma via chemotactic signals, and phagocytose infected macrophages undergoing apoptosis, leading to rapid, iterative expansion of the number of infected macrophages and thereby to an increase in the bacterial burden (Davis and Ramakrishnan, 2009). The secretory protein ESAT-6 seems to play a central role in these chemotactic effects by inducing matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) expression in epithelial cells surrounding the granuloma. In turn, MMP-9 is thought to enhance recruitment of macrophages to the growing granuloma. RD1/ESX-1-deficient M. marinum strains are still able to recruit macrophages to the infection site, but fail to elicit aggregation into granulomas and intercellular bacterial spread and thus presumably lack the ability to induce chemotactic signals required for the initiation of these processes (Volkman et al., 2004). Primary granulomas can seed new granulomas by the efflux of infected macrophages, constituting a means of disseminating infection (Davis and Ramakrishnan, 2009).

# The Role of Neutrophils

Macrophages have been described as the predominant cell type phagocytosing M. marinum after microinjection into fluid-filled compartments, such as the blood or hindbrain ventricle. In contrast, M. marinum seems to evade contact with neutrophils at initial infection sites. Instead, neutrophils are subsequently recruited to the nascent granuloma in response to signals from dying infected macrophages within the granuloma. Neutrophils are able to phagocytose and rapidly kill the internalized mycobacteria through NADPH oxidase-dependent mechanisms (Yang et al., 2012). Interestingly, effective uptake of M. marinum by neutrophils has been observed after subcutaneous infection of zebrafish (Colucci-Guyon et al., 2011). Likewise, it was found in the zebrafish model of Escherichia coli infection that neutrophils efficiently engulf bacteria on tissue surfaces, but not in fluid environments (Le Guyader et al., 2008). The concept that the route of entry of the bacteria into the host may determine the role of neutrophils in infections may also be of relevance for human infectious diseases, particularly for the early phase of encounter with microbes (Colucci-Guyon et al., 2011).

# From Initial Granuloma Formation to Mature Granulomas

The view that granulomas are primarily host-beneficial protective structures, is thus challenged by the described findings in the zebrafish embryo model of M. marinum infection. Results demonstrate that pathogenic mycobacteria have developed mechanisms to harness nascent host granulomas for their dissemination and proliferation (Ramakrishnan, 2013). Pathologically, granulomas are defined as organized collection of differentiated macrophages with characteristic morphology, such as epithelioid histiocytes and giant cells (Figure 2A). In addition to macrophages, mature tuberculous granulomas in humans are populated by many other cell types, including neutrophils, dendritic cells, B and T cells, natural killer cells, fibroblasts, and epithelial cells (Figure 2B). The role of these cells in granulomatous infectious diseases is yet to be fully elucidated. Another characteristic of certain tuberculous granulomas is the presence of regions of acellular debris referred to as caseous necrosis. This limited central necrosis is also found in M. marinum infection; mycobacteria can be located both within macrophages and within the central caseous region. Microbial virulence factors may influence the cellular composition of granulomas and the role of these structures played in either the containment, persistence, or dissemination of infections.

## INNATE IMMUNE MECHANISMS IN *M. ulcerans* INFECTION

## **Entry Point: Skin**

The site of *M. ulcerans* and *M. marinum* lesions is thought to also be the site of inoculation of the mycobacteria into the skin, as indicated by the vast majority of patients presenting

with a single skin lesion on body parts that are likely exposed to the contaminated environment and/or, in the case of M. ulcerans, to potential vectors (Portaels et al., 1999; Johnson et al., 2007; Lavender et al., 2011). Definitive evidence for this assumption is however lacking. For both mycobacterial skin infections, the skin epithelium constitutes the first physical barrier. In healthy skin, stable homeostasis and barrier function are established by resident keratinocytes, dendritic cells, T cells, mast cells, fibroblasts, and macrophages together with the resident microbiome (Gallo and Nakatsuji, 2011). Contact with environmental reservoirs of M. ulcerans or M. marinum, and penetration of the bacilli into the subcutaneous tissue through trauma - in the case of M. ulcerans potentially including bites by contaminated insects acting as mechanical vectors (Wallace et al., 2017) - may be the most common mechanism of infection, although other mechanisms cannot be excluded. The outcome of an infection with both M. ulcerans and M. marinum may depend on the mode of transmission and the initial dose of inoculated bacteria. In a guinea pig infection model, it has been shown that BU can be produced by intra-dermal injection, but not through inoculation of M. ulcerans onto a superficial abrasion (Williamson et al., 2014). In advanced BU lesions, clusters of extracellular AFB are predominantly found in deep layers of the subcutaneous fat tissue (Ruf et al., 2016). This may reflect the location of the initial inoculum causing disease or the presence of a microenvironment in the necrotic tissue which is most favorable for the multiplication of M. ulcerans. In a case series of patients with M. marinum infection, boating or fishing were associated with invasive disease, whereas fish tank exposure was associated with cutaneous disease. This may be related to the mechanism of injury; boating and fishing injuries may involve deep puncture wounds from fish spines, fishhooks or other equipment, while fish tank injuries may involve more superficial exposures such as minor scrapes while cleaning or maintaining fish tanks (Johnson and Stout, 2015).

## Once Inside the Host...

Once inside the host, the mycobacteria encounter innate immune cells expressing various PRRs. Based on a series of in vitro experiments it was postulated that keratinocyte TLRs may play a role in the innate immune response to M. ulcerans infections (Lee et al., 2009). The precise role (if any) of keratinocytes in the recognition of M. ulcerans and subsequent modulation of innate responses in the host is however unknown. If we assume that the mode of transmission of the mycobacteria allows for an encounter with these cells, keratinocyte TLRs, in response to sensing PAMPs expressed by microbes and DAMPs produced by the host, can initiate an inflammatory cascade including the release of inflammatory cytokines and host antimicrobial molecules. Early events in the innate immune response to skin injury include the recruitment of neutrophils via chemokines released by the keratinocytes. Later during the inflammatory cascade, macrophages are the predominant immune cell type (Coates et al., 2018). At this stage of the infection, the ability to produce mycolactone results in a fundamentally



FIGURE 2 | Structure and cellular composition of granulomas. Early innate *M. marinum* granulomas, as described in zebrafish embryos, are composed of compact, organized aggregates of macrophages that have either transformed into epithelioid cells with tightly interdigitated cell membranes or have fused to become multinucleated giant cells. Bacilli are found both extracellularly in the necrotic core of the granuloma and intracellularly within phagocytes (A). The characteristic mature tuberculous granuloma is populated by many other cell types such as neutrophils, dendritic cells, B and T cells, natural killer cells, and foam cells, which are macrophages with accumulated lipids (B) (created with biorender.com).

different interaction of the host with *M. ulcerans* as compared to *M. marinum*.

# Insight Into Early Immune Defense Against *M. ulcerans* From Animal Models

To study immune responses setting in directly after infection with M. ulcerans, experimental infection models mostly involving mice (Mus musculus), but also other animals such as guinea pigs (Cavia porcellus) or pigs (Sus scrofa) have been developed (Bolz and Ruf, 2019). In the mouse model of BU, an immediate massive influx of neutrophils and to a lesser extent of monocytes/macrophages at the site of M. ulcerans intraperitoneal or intradermal injection is observed. One day after injection, bacilli are found within phagocytes and some of the inoculated bacilli are subsequently transported to the draining lymph nodes, where  $T_H$ 1-type cellular immune responses are initiated. Prompted by these findings, an early intracellular growth phase of M. ulcerans that induces inflammatory cellular responses has been postulated (Coutanceau et al., 2005; Oliveira et al., 2005; Torrado et al., 2007; Silva et al., 2009). As early as 24 h after injection of M. ulcerans into mouse footpads,

lysis of infected phagocytes mediated by the production of mycolactone by M. ulcerans causes release of the bacteria into the extracellular space (Oliveira et al., 2005). In particular globilike accumulations of bacilli released from phagocytes (Schütte et al., 2009; Ruf et al., 2011) may readily form a protective cloud of mycolactone and may represent starting points for the development of large extracellular clusters. During this second stage of the infection, bacteria can multiply predominantly extracellularly, as mycolactone appears to prevent infiltrating immune cells from reaching the mycobacteria (Ruf et al., 2017). M. ulcerans forms an extracellular matrix, which is rich in proteins, lipids and lipoglycans and is likely to play a role in the development of extracellular clusters (Marsollier et al., 2007). High concentrations of mycolactone in the lesion core cause apoptosis of both resident skin cells and infiltrating leukocytes. Chronic, necrotic lesions develop upon the invasion of the bacteria into healthy tissue and the progressive lateral destruction of subcutaneous tissue (Oliveira et al., 2005). Ischemia associated with vascular pathology may also contribute to the coagulative necrosis. In the infiltrate surrounding the necrotic core, intracellular bacilli



can be detected, mainly in macrophages (Oliveira et al., 2005; Torrado et al., 2007). In the experimental mouse footpad infection model, dermal edema and footpad swelling become – dependent on the inoculation dose – evident a few weeks after infection. Necrosis extends to components of subcutaneous tissue, eventually resulting in extensive ulceration of the epidermis. That the continuous expansion of necrotic lesions is mainly mycolactone-mediated is illustrated in infections with mycolactone-negative *M. ulcerans* strains, which induce an initial acute neutrophilic response that gradually switches to a chronic mononuclear infiltrate devoid of massive necrosis (Oliveira et al., 2005).

The pig is widely used as a model in dermatological studies because pig and human skin share many morphological and physiological features. Pigs have been shown to develop single lesions at the site of injection of *M. ulcerans* into the skin, characterized by a central necrotic core containing large clumps of AFB surrounded by layers of neutrophilic debris, some intact neutrophils, and an outer belt of macrophages interspersed with T cells (**Figures 3A–E**). In contrast, lesions caused by mycolactone-deficient *M. ulcerans* strains present as multiple small central clusters of neutrophils and AFB with only limited necrosis, surrounded by a massive infiltration of macrophages interspersed with T-cells (Bolz et al., 2016b). Interestingly, both wild type and mutant *M. ulcerans* strains evoke the same sequential infiltration layers with neutrophils and neutrophilic debris in the necrotic lesion centers surrounded by macrophages and T cells (Bolz et al., 2016b), a composition which is in contrast to granulomatous lesions caused by *M. marinum* or *M. tuberculosis*, characterized by organized aggregates of mature macrophages.

# Insight Into Early Immune Responses From the Study of Early Human BU Lesions

Buruli ulcer patients in rural, endemic areas of Africa typically report to health facilities at late stages of the disease and thus histopathological studies are mostly restricted to advanced ulcers. In a cohort of 12 BU patients from far north Queensland (Australia) presenting with early lesions, immunohistochemical analysis revealed an acellular, necrotic core containing the extracellularly multiplying AFB separated from intact tissue by a belt of infiltrating immune cells comprising clusters of CD20-positive B cells, CD3-positive T cells, neutrophils, and macrophages. Neutrophilic debris was found inside the lesion core and is indicative of a massive early neutrophil infiltration that was walled off by the cytotoxic actions of mycolactone

Buruli Ulcer

(Figure 3E). Some AFB, located close to the infiltration belt, were detected intracellularly and may be signs of an expansion of the necrotic foci into healthy tissue (Ruf et al., 2017), a finding that was also reported in another study (Torrado et al., 2007). Although the pathogenesis of *M. ulcerans* infections in Australia and Africa seems comparable, it remains to be investigated if similar early immune responses are evoked in BU patients from Africa.

# Immune Reconstitution After Antibiotic Therapy

Antibiotic treatment of BU patients results in a rapid onset of local cellular immune responses. Analysis of surgical specimens excised from patients after treatment with the standard antibiotic regimen for BU, revealed accumulation of infiltrating leukocytes in the BU lesions, presumably facilitated by decreasing concentrations of mycolactone associated with the suppression of the metabolic activity and finally with the killing of the bacilli. Already 4 weeks after start of antibiotic treatment AFB are primarily located within mononuclear phagocytes. Cellular infiltrates surrounding areas of coagulative necrosis display different levels of organization, including diffuse infiltrates present in all areas of connective and adipose tissue (Figure 4A) and, less frequently, organized epithelioid leukocyte accumulations located in deeper dermal tissue (Figure 4B) or dense lymphocyte aggregations in proximity to vessels (Figure 4C), reflecting a range of different functional activities required to clear the infection (Schütte et al., 2007).

## **Diverse Outcome of Infection**

The early immune response may in many cases be capable of clearing an initial M. ulcerans inoculum. Spontaneous healing of BU lesions and serological evidence of exposure of healthy individuals to M. ulcerans indicate that the host immune system can contain infections with the pathogen, although mechanisms conferring protection are not entirely clear. Progression of lesions is highly diverse and not all non-ulcerative lesions ulcerate (Capela et al., 2015). One factor for the diverse outcome of M. ulcerans infections may be the inoculation dose. In the pig model of M. ulcerans infection, lower inoculation doses led to limited tissue destruction and eventually to the clearance of the bacteria (Bolz et al., 2014). Healing of BU lesions without specific treatment has been described for nodules, small ulcers, and longstanding ulcerative lesions (Revill et al., 1973; Marion et al., 2016a; O'Brien et al., 2019). How frequently BU lesions heal spontaneously is however difficult to assess, as many patients with early stages of the disease, that are usually indolent and nonsystemic, may not report to health facilities. In a series of 545 BU patients diagnosed at a BU treatment center in Benin, 5% of the cases healed without specific treatment (Marion et al., 2016a). Whereas subcutaneous injection of M. ulcerans into BALB/c or C57BL/6 mice eventually leads to irreversible ulceration and tissue necrosis, ulcerative lesions developing after infection of FVB/N mice with M. ulcerans healed spontaneously despite persistent bacterial load. The healing process in FVB/N mice was associated with an infiltration of predominantly mononuclear cells, such as macrophages, dendritic cells, and neutrophils at

the site of infection and an accumulation of myeloid cells in the draining lymph nodes, suggesting an important role for innate cellular immune defense mechanisms in protection (Marion et al., 2016b). In contrast to FVB/N mice, experimentally infected guinea pigs and pigs are able to entirely clear the *M. ulcerans* bacilli during the process of spontaneous healing (Bolz et al., 2014, 2016b; Silva-Gomes et al., 2015).

Children living in BU endemic areas of Africa seem to gradually develop resistance against BU with age, as indicated by a decline in the risk to develop the disease after a peak at an age of 12-14 years (Debacker et al., 2004, 2006; Bratschi et al., 2013). An increase in risk to develop BU in the elderly may be related to a deterioration of the relevant immune defense mechanisms. Prevalence of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection in BU patients is significantly higher than in the local control population (Johnson et al., 2008; Christinet et al., 2014), indicating that  $T_H 1$  cell responses are important enhancers of the innate cellular immune defense against M. ulcerans infection. Moreover, skin lesions in BU-HIV co-infected patients tend to be more severe and more often multifocal (Johnson et al., 2002; Komenan et al., 2013). Case control studies aiming at the identification of host genetic factors relevant for susceptibility to BU have focused so far primarily on polymorphisms in genes known to be relevant for intracellular mycobacterial infections (Stienstra et al., 2006; Capela et al., 2016; Bibert et al., 2017). Significant associations observed with susceptibility to BU include polymorphisms affecting the promoter activity of the *IFN*- $\gamma$  gene, the inducible nitric oxide synthase gene iNOS and the natural resistanceassociated macrophage gene SLC11A1 (NRAMP1). These results for the primarily extracellular M. ulcerans support the view that macrophages are crucially important for the early containment of M. ulcerans infections. Diversity of the response to human infection may thus be influenced not only by factors like inoculation dose, age, and nutritional status, but also by a complex constellation of genetic factors.

# CONCLUSION

Despite common ancestry and the high degree of genetic relatedness of M. marinum and M. ulcerans, the role of the innate host immune system in immune defense against the two pathogens seems to differ considerably. Macrophages are a key component in the innate immune response to M. marinum infection, where they inadvertently play a dual role, both containing mycobacterial growth and providing an environment where the bacilli can persist (Ramakrishnan, 2012). Continuous recruitment of macrophages (and other immune cells), at least partly dependent on mechanisms of the RD1/ESX-1 secretion system, leads to a characteristic localized inflammatory response and granuloma formation. On the contrary, phagocytes seem to be only transiently inhabited by M. ulcerans in very early stages of the infection (Coutanceau et al., 2005). Histopathological analyses of human BU lesions and of those of experimentally infected animals indicate that neutrophils are the main infiltrating cell type in early stages of M. ulcerans



FIGURE 4 | Immune reconstitution responses after chemotherapy illustrated in histological sections of a human BU lesion (from Schütte et al., 2007) and in a sketch of the participating immune components (created with biorender.com). Three main types of cellular infiltration have been observed in BU patients after treatment with the standard antibiotic regimen, including diffuse, heterogeneous cellular infiltration of the connective and adipose tissue (100× magnified) (A), granuloma-like structures in the connective tissue (40× magnified) (B), and follicle-like lymphocyte structures adjacent to vessels (40× magnified) (C).

infection, later complemented by macrophages (Bolz et al., 2016b; Ruf et al., 2017). The early dominance of neutrophils may be explained by the route of *M. ulcerans* infection (Le Guyader et al., 2008; Colucci-Guyon et al., 2011). After a postulated short intra-phagocyte stage of *M. ulcerans*, production of mycolactone enables a second, extracellular growth phase. Bacterial clusters are formed, which produce a protective cloud of mycolactone, walling off and killing infiltrating immune cells. A progressive invasion of healthy tissue and potentially of phagocytes at the periphery of the lesions leads to the characteristic chronic, necrotic course of the disease (Ruf et al., 2017). In BU patients under chemotherapy, killing of the bacteria and consequently the decrease in mycolactone concentrations allows for an immune reconstitution reaction (Schütte et al., 2007).

Due to relatively unspecific first signs of *M. ulcerans* infections, the often indolent course of the disease, and the limited access of affected populations to medical care, patients commonly seek treatment primarily in advanced disease stages, leaving patients in many cases with permanent disabilities. This and the highly focal occurrence of the disease makes vaccination

of inhabitants of endemic areas the desired solution for BU control, particularly because the limited understanding of risk factors for BU and reservoirs/vectors of M. ulcerans have so far hindered other preventive measures. Lack of knowledge on protective host immune responses has however also complicated the design of a vaccine for BU. Intriguingly, there is striking paucity of humoral immune responses upon infection with M. ulcerans, revealed after experimental M. ulcerans infection in the BU mouse model (Bieri et al., 2016; Bolz et al., 2016a), and corroborated by reports that sera of only a minority of BU patients contain M. ulcerans-specific antibodies (Yeboah-Manu et al., 2012). These findings may be explained by the cytotoxic and immunosuppressive actions of mycolactone on immune cells. This and evidence pointing toward an early intracellular phase of *M. ulcerans* call for a robust engagement of innate immune cells to boost cell-mediated immunity, eliminating the phagocytosed mycobacteria before larger intra- and later on extra-cellular toxin-producing bacterial clusters can form. Efficient activation of T cells orchestrated by antigen presenting cells is crucial to enable in turn activation (CD4 T cells) of host cells, such as macrophages to kill invading pathogens or direct killing (CD8 T cells) of infected host cells. The specific types of mycobacterial T cell antigens conferring protective immunity are yet to be determined. In addition to adaptive T cells activated upon mycobacterial peptide antigens presented by major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules, innatelike T cells with low antigen receptor diversity, which recognize lipid antigens presented by cluster of differentiation 1 (CD1), have been described (Beckman et al., 1994). T cells recognizing mycobacterial glycolipid antigens, which share some biological properties with both adaptive and innate-like T cells were shown to confer protection to tuberculosis in animal models (Larrouy-Maumus et al., 2017; James and Seshadri, 2020). In the past, strategies for the development of vaccines have mainly been empirical, with limited understanding of the underlying immune mechanisms, using killed or live attenuated forms of the pathogens. Live-attenuated vaccines such as BCG in the case of *M. tuberculosis* seem to be suitable for intracellular pathogens as they induce a broad range of immune responses including strong CD8 T cell responses. Interestingly, it has recently been reported that a prolonged increase in antimicrobial function of innate immune cells can itself contribute to protection from reinfection. In this context it was shown that BCG is capable of inducing non-specific cross-protection against microbes, a phenomenon that has been associated with a memory-like response in innate immune cells (Netea et al., 2011, 2016; Koeken et al., 2019). Such "trained innate immune cells" display functional and

### REFERENCES

- Abdallah, A. M., Verboom, T., Weerdenburg, E. M., Gey van Pittius, N. C., Mahasha, P. W., Jiménez, C., et al. (2009). PPE and PE\_PGRS proteins of *Mycobacterium marinum* are transported via the type VII secretion system ESX-5. *Mol. Microbiol.* 73, 329–340. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2958.2009.06783.x
- Aubry, A., Chosidow, O., Caumes, E., Robert, J., and Cambau, E. (2002). Sixtythree cases of *Mycobacterium marinum* infection: clinical features, treatment,

epigenetic reprogramming, leading to increased production of cytokines and chemokines, and improved phagocytotic and killing activities. Indeed, BCG was shown to offer a short-lived protective effect against BU in the first year after vaccination but limited to no protection thereafter (The Uganda Buruli Group, 1969; Smith et al., 1976). Whether this observed effect is due to mechanisms of trained immunity or is based on the broad antigenic cross-reactivity between M. bovis and M. ulcerans is however unknown. Similar results were found in the mouse model of experimental M. ulcerans infection, where BCG was shown to induce an immune response transiently containing proliferation of the bacilli but ultimately failing to prevent the typical BU pathology (Fraga et al., 2012). Differences in the effectiveness of BCG vaccination in different mouse strains has been reported (Converse et al., 2011). Genetically engineered BCG developed as a vehicle for BU vaccines offered marginally improved protection in the mouse model of *M. ulcerans* infection (Hart et al., 2015; Hart and Lee, 2016).

Considering that successful toxoid vaccines such as those against diphtheria and tetanus exist, targeting mycolactone itself may be a promising approach for the development of a BU vaccine. The presence of pre-existing neutralizing antibodies against mycolactone may physically block toxin interactions with host cells and thus aid cellular immune responses to the pathogen. Immunization of mice with a carrier protein conjugate of a non-toxic, synthetic mycolactone derivative has enabled for the first time the generation of antibody responses against the poorly immunogenic, cytotoxic mycolactone. Intriguingly, mycolactone-specific immune sera and mycolactone-specific mouse monoclonal antibodies showed toxin neutralizing activity, preventing mammalian cell apoptosis in an in vitro assay (Dangy et al., 2016). A more holistic approach targeting protective immune responses against both mycolactone and against other protein and potentially also glycolipid antigens may improve protective efficacy. To increase immunogenicity by activating appropriate elements of the innate immune system such a vaccine may need to be formulated with adjuvants stimulating various PRRs on innate immune cells (Tima et al., 2016).

Better understanding of the exact innate and adaptive immune mechanisms leading to protection from BU will help in the development of new strategies for effective vaccine design.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

GP was invited to writing the review. KR and GP drafted and revised the manuscript.

and antibiotic susceptibility of causative isolates. *Arch. Intern. Med.* 162, 1746–1752. doi: 10.1001/archinte.162.15.1746

- Baron, L., Paatero, A. O., Morel, J.-D., Impens, F., Guenin-Macé, L., Saint-Auret, S., et al. (2016). Mycolactone subverts immunity by selectively blocking the Sec61 translocon. J. Exp. Med. 213, 2885–2896. doi: 10.1084/jem.20160662
- Beckman, E. M., Porcelli, S. A., Morita, C. T., Behar, S. M., Furlong, S. T., and Brenner, M. B. (1994). Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta+ T cells. *Nature* 372, 691–694. doi: 10.1038/372691a0

- Beckman, E. N., Pankey, G. A., and Mcfarland, G. B. (1985). The histopathology of *Mycobacterium marinum* synovitis. *Am. J. Clin. Pathol.* 83, 457–462. doi: 10.1093/ajcp/83.4.457
- Bibert, S., Bratschi, M. W., Aboagye, S. Y., Collinet, E., Scherr, N., Yeboah-Manu, D., et al. (2017). Susceptibility to *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease (Buruli ulcer) is associated with IFNG and iNOS gene polymorphisms. *Front. Microbiol.* 8:1903. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.01903
- Bieri, R., Bolz, M., Ruf, M.-T., and Pluschke, G. (2016). Interferon-γ is a crucial activator of early host immune defense against *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection in mice. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004450. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd. 0004450
- Bieri, R., Scherr, N., Ruf, M.-T., Dangy, J.-P., Gersbach, P., Gehringer, M., et al. (2017). The macrolide toxin mycolactone promotes bim-dependent apoptosis in Buruli ulcer through inhibition of mTOR. ACS Chem. Biol. 12, 1297–1307. doi: 10.1021/acschembio.7b00053
- Bolz, M., Bénard, A., Dreyer, A. M., Kerber, S., Vettiger, A., Oehlmann, W., et al. (2016a). Vaccination with the surface proteins MUL\_2232 and MUL\_3720 of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* induces antibodies but fails to provide protection against Buruli ulcer. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004431. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0004431
- Bolz, M., Ruggli, N., Borel, N., Pluschke, G., and Ruf, M.-T. (2016b). Local cellular immune responses and pathogenesis of Buruli ulcer lesions in the experimental *Mycobacterium ulcerans* pig infection model. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004678. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004678
- Bolz, M., and Ruf, M.-T. (2019). "Buruli ulcer in animals and experimental infection models," in *Buruli Ulcer: Mycobacterium ulcerans Disease*, eds G. Pluschke and K. Röltgen (Cham: Springer International Publishing), 159–181. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-11114-4\_9
- Bolz, M., Ruggli, N., Ruf, M.-T., Ricklin, M. E., Zimmer, G., and Pluschke, G. (2014). Experimental infection of the pig with *Mycobacterium ulcerans*: a novel model for studying the pathogenesis of Buruli ulcer disease. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 8:e2968. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002968
- Bozzo, C., Tiberio, R., Graziola, F., Pertusi, G., Valente, G., Colombo, E., et al. (2010). A *Mycobacterium ulcerans* toxin, mycolactone, induces apoptosis in primary human keratinocytes and in HaCaT cells. *Microbes Infect.* 12, 1258– 1263. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2010.08.005
- Bratschi, M. W., Bolz, M., Minyem, J. C., Grize, L., Wantong, F. G., Kerber, S., et al. (2013). Geographic distribution, age pattern and sites of lesions in a cohort of Buruli ulcer patients from the mapé basin of Cameroon. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 7:e2252. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002252
- Broutin, V., Bañuls, A.-L., Aubry, A., Keck, N., Choisy, M., Bernardet, J.-F., et al. (2012). Genetic diversity and population structure of *Mycobacterium marinum*: new insights into host and environmental specificities. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 50, 3627–3634.
- Cambier, C. J., Takaki, K. K., Larson, R. P., Hernandez, R. E., Tobin, D. M., Urdahl, K. B., et al. (2014). Mycobacteria manipulate macrophage recruitment through coordinated use of membrane lipids. *Nature* 505, 218–222. doi: 10. 1038/nature12799
- Capela, C., Dossou, A. D., Silva-Gomes, R., Sopoh, G. E., Makoutode, M., Menino, J. F., et al. (2016). Genetic variation in autophagy-related genes influences the risk and phenotype of Buruli ulcer. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004671. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004671
- Capela, C., Sopoh, G. E., Houezo, J. G., Fiodessihoué, R., Dossou, A. D., Costa, P., et al. (2015). Clinical epidemiology of Buruli ulcer from Benin (2005-2013): effect of time-delay to diagnosis on clinical forms and severe phenotypes. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 9:e0004005. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.00 04005
- Christinet, V., Comte, E., Ciaffi, L., Odermatt, P., Serafini, M., Antierens, A., et al. (2014). Impact of human immunodeficiency virus on the severity of Buruli ulcer disease: results of a retrospective study in Cameroon. *Open Forum Infect. Dis.* 1:ofu021. doi: 10.1093/ofid/ofu021
- Clark, H. F., and Shepard, C. C. (1963). Effect of environmental temperatures on infection with *Mycobacterium marinum* (BALNEI) of mice and a number of poikilothermic species. *J. Bacteriol.* 86, 1057–1069.
- Clay, H., Davis, J. M., Beery, D., Huttenlocher, A., Lyons, S., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2007). Dichotomous role of the macrophage in early *Mycobacterium marinum* infection of the zebrafish. *Cell Host Microbe* 2, 29–39. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2007. 06.004

- Clay, H., Volkman, H. E., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2008). Tumor necrosis factor signaling mediates resistance to mycobacteria by inhibiting bacterial growth and macrophage death. *Immunity* 29, 283–294. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2008.06. 011
- Coates, M., Blanchard, S., and MacLeod, A. S. (2018). Innate antimicrobial immunity in the skin: a protective barrier against bacteria, viruses, and fungi. *PLoS Pathog.* 14:e1007353. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1007353
- Cole, S. T., Brosch, R., Parkhill, J., Garnier, T., Churcher, C., Harris, D., et al. (1998). Deciphering the biology of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* from the complete genome sequence. *Nature* 393, 537–544. doi: 10.1038/31159
- Colucci-Guyon, E., Tinevez, J.-Y., Renshaw, S. A., and Herbomel, P. (2011). Strategies of professional phagocytes in vivo: unlike macrophages, neutrophils engulf only surface-associated microbes. *J. Cell Sci.* 124, 3053–3059. doi: 10. 1242/jcs.082792
- Converse, P. J., Almeida, D. V., Nuermberger, E. L., and Grosset, J. H. (2011). BCGmediated protection against *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection in the mouse. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 5:e985. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000985
- Coutanceau, E., Marsollier, L., Brosch, R., Perret, E., Goossens, P., Tanguy, M., et al. (2005). Modulation of the host immune response by a transient intracellular stage of *Mycobacterium ulcerans*: the contribution of endogenous mycolactone toxin. *Cell. Microbiol.* 7, 1187–1196. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2005.00546.x
- Dangy, J.-P., Scherr, N., Gersbach, P., Hug, M. N., Bieri, R., Bomio, C., et al. (2016). Antibody-mediated neutralization of the exotoxin mycolactone, the main virulence factor produced by *Mycobacterium ulcerans. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004808. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004808
- Davis, J. M., Clay, H., Lewis, J. L., Ghori, N., Herbomel, P., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2002). Real-time visualization of mycobacterium-macrophage interactions leading to initiation of granuloma formation in zebrafish embryos. *Immunity* 17, 693–702.
- Davis, J. M., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2009). The role of the granuloma in expansion and dissemination of early tuberculous infection. *Cell* 136, 37–49. doi: 10.1016/ j.cell.2008.11.014
- Debacker, M., Aguiar, J., Steunou, C., Zinsou, C., Meyers, W. M., Scott, J. T., et al. (2004). *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease: role of age and gender in incidence and morbidity. *Trop. Med. Int. Health* 9, 1297–1304. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3156.2004. 01339.x
- Debacker, M., Portaels, F., Aguiar, J., Steunou, C., Zinsou, C., Meyers, W., et al. (2006). Risk factors for Buruli ulcer, Benin. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 12, 1325–1331. doi: 10.3201/eid1209.050598
- Diaz, D., Döbeli, H., Yeboah-Manu, D., Mensah-Quainoo, E., Friedlein, A., Soder, N., et al. (2006). Use of the immunodominant 18-kiloDalton small heat shock protein as a serological marker for exposure to *Mycobacterium ulcerans. Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 13, 1314–1321.
- Doig, K. D., Holt, K. E., Fyfe, J. A. M., Lavender, C. J., Eddyani, M., Portaels, F., et al. (2012). On the origin of *Mycobacterium ulcerans*, the causative agent of Buruli ulcer. *BMC Genomics* 13:258. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-13-258
- Evans, M. R., Etuaful, S. N., Amofah, G., Adjei, O., Lucas, S., and Wansbrough-Jones, M. H. (1999). Squamous cell carcinoma secondary to Buruli ulcer. *Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 93, 63–64. doi: 10.1016/s0035-9203(99)90181-5
- Fishbein, S., van Wyk, N., Warren, R. M., and Sampson, S. L. (2015). Phylogeny to function: PE/PPE protein evolution and impact on *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* pathogenicity. *Mol. Microbiol.* 96, 901–916. doi: 10.1111/mmi.12981
- Fraga, A. G., Martins, T. G., Torrado, E., Huygen, K., Portaels, F., Silva, M. T., et al. (2012). Cellular immunity confers transient protection in experimental Buruli ulcer following BCG or mycolactone-negative *Mycobacterium ulcerans* vaccination. *PLoS One* 7:e33406. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0033406
- Fyfe, J. A. M., Lavender, C. J., Handasyde, K. A., Legione, A. R., O'Brien, C. R., Stinear, T. P., et al. (2010). A major role for mammals in the ecology of *Mycobacterium ulcerans. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 4:e791. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0000791
- Gallo, R. L., and Nakatsuji, T. (2011). Microbial symbiosis with the innate immune defense system of the skin. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 131, 1974–1980. doi: 10.1038/jid. 2011.182
- George, K. M., Chatterjee, D., Gunawardana, G., Welty, D., Hayman, J., Lee, R., et al. (1999). Mycolactone: a polyketide toxin from *Mycobacterium ulcerans* required for virulence. *Science* 283, 854–857. doi: 10.1126/science.283.5403.854
- George, K. M., Pascopella, L., Welty, D. M., and Small, P. L. (2000). A Mycobacterium ulcerans toxin, mycolactone, causes apoptosis in guinea pig

ulcers and tissue culture cells. *Infect. Immun.* 68, 877–883. doi: 10.1128/iai.68.2. 877-883.2000

- Gooding, T. M., Johnson, P. D., Campbell, D. E., Hayman, J. A., Hartland, E. L., Kemp, A. S., et al. (2001). Immune response to infection with *Mycobacterium ulcerans. Infect. Immun.* 69, 1704–1707. doi: 10.1128/IAI.69.3.1704-17 07.2001
- Griffith, D. E., Aksamit, T., Brown-Elliott, B. A., Catanzaro, A., Daley, C., Gordin, F., et al. (2007). An official ATS/IDSA statement: diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of nontuberculous mycobacterial diseases. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 175, 367–416. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200604-571ST
- Guenin-Mace, L., Baron, L., Chany, A.-C., Tresse, C., Saint-Auret, S., Jonsson, F., et al. (2015). Shaping mycolactone for therapeutic use against inflammatory disorders. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 7:289ra85. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aab0458
- Guenin-Macé, L., Ruf, M.-T., Pluschke, G., and Demangel, C. (2019). "Mycolactone: more than just a cytotoxin," in *Buruli Ulcer: Mycobacterium ulcerans Disease*, eds G. Pluschke and K. Röltgen (Cham: Springer International Publishing), 117–134. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-11114-4\_7
- Guenin-Macé, L., Veyron-Churlet, R., Thoulouze, M.-I., Romet-Lemonne, G., Hong, H., Leadlay, P. F., et al. (2013). Mycolactone activation of Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome proteins underpins Buruli ulcer formation. J. Clin. Invest. 123, 1501–1512. doi: 10.1172/JCI66576
- Hall, B. S., Hill, K., McKenna, M., Ogbechi, J., High, S., Willis, A. E., et al. (2014). The pathogenic mechanism of the *Mycobacterium ulcerans* virulence factor, mycolactone, depends on blockade of protein translocation into the ER. *PLoS Pathog.* 10:e1004061. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004061
- Hart, B. E., Hale, L. P., and Lee, S. (2015). Recombinant BCG expressing *Mycobacterium ulcerans* Ag85A imparts enhanced protection against experimental Buruli ulcer. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 9:e0004046. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004046
- Hart, B. E., and Lee, S. (2016). Overexpression of a *Mycobacterium ulcerans* Ag85B-EsxH fusion protein in recombinant BCG improves experimental Buruli ulcer vaccine efficacy. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0005229. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd. 0005229
- Huber, C. A., Ruf, M.-T., Pluschke, G., and Käser, M. (2008). Independent loss of immunogenic proteins in *Mycobacterium ulcerans* suggests immune evasion. *Clin. Vaccine Immunol.* 15, 598–606.
- James, C. A., and Seshadri, C. (2020). T cell responses to mycobacterial glycolipids: on the spectrum of "innateness." *Front. Immunol.* 11:170. doi: 10.3389/fimmu. 2020.00170
- Jernigan, J. A., and Farr, B. M. (2000). Incubation period and sources of exposure for cutaneous *Mycobacterium marinum* infection: case report and review of the literature. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 31, 439–443. doi: 10.1086/313972
- Johnson, M. G., and Stout, J. E. (2015). Twenty-eight cases of *Mycobacterium marinum* infection: retrospective case series and literature review. *Infection* 43, 655–662.
- Johnson, P. D. R., Azuolas, J., Lavender, C. J., Wishart, E., Stinear, T. P., Hayman, J. A., et al. (2007). *Mycobacterium ulcerans* in mosquitoes captured during outbreak of Buruli ulcer, southeastern Australia. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 13, 1653– 1660. doi: 10.3201/eid1311.061369
- Johnson, R. C., Ifebe, D., Hans-Moevi, A., Kestens, L., Houessou, R., Guédénon, A., et al. (2002). Disseminated *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease in an HIV-positive patient: a case study. *AIDS* 16, 1704–1705.
- Johnson, R. C., Nackers, F., Glynn, J. R., de Biurrun Bakedano, E., Zinsou, C., Aguiar, J., et al. (2008). Association of HIV infection and *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease in Benin. *AIDS* 22, 901–903. doi: 10.1097/QAD.0b013e3282f7690a
- Käser, M., Rondini, S., Naegeli, M., Stinear, T., Portaels, F., Certa, U., et al. (2007). Evolution of two distinct phylogenetic lineages of the emerging human pathogen *Mycobacterium ulcerans. BMC Evol. Biol.* 7:177. doi: 10.1186/1471-2148-7-177
- Kenu, E., Nyarko, K. M., Seefeld, L., Ganu, V., Käser, M., Lartey, M., et al. (2014). Risk factors for Buruli ulcer in Ghana-a case control study in the suhumkraboa-coaltar and akuapem South districts of the eastern region. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 8:e3279. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003279
- Koeken, V. A. C. M., Verrall, A. J., Netea, M. G., Hill, P. C., and van Crevel, R. (2019). Trained innate immunity and resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Clin. Microbiol. Infect.* 25, 1468–1472. doi: 10.1016/j.cmi.2019. 02.015

- Komenan, K., Elidjé, E. J., Ildevert, G. P., Yao, K. I., Kanga, K., Kouamé, K. A., et al. (2013). Multifocal Buruli ulcer associated with secondary infection in HIV positive patient. *Case Rep. Med.* 2013:348628. doi: 10.1155/2013/348628
- Phillips, R. O., Robert, J., Abass, K. M., Thompson, W., Sarfo, F. S., Wilson, T., (2020). Rifampicin and clarithromycin (extended release) versus rifampicin and streptomycin for limited Buruli ulcer lesions: a randomised, open-label, noninferiority phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 395, 1259–1267. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20) 30047-7
- Larrouy-Maumus, G., Layre, E., Clark, S., Prandi, J., Rayner, E., Lepore, M., et al. (2017). Protective efficacy of a lipid antigen vaccine in a guinea pig model of tuberculosis. *Vaccine* 35, 1395–1402. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2017.01.079
- Lavender, C. J., Fyfe, J. A. M., Azuolas, J., Brown, K., Evans, R. N., Ray, L. R., et al. (2011). Risk of Buruli ulcer and detection of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* in mosquitoes in southeastern Australia. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 5:e1305. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001305
- Le Guyader, D., Redd, M. J., Colucci-Guyon, E., Murayama, E., Kissa, K., Briolat, V., et al. (2008). Origins and unconventional behavior of neutrophils in developing zebrafish. *Blood* 111, 132–141.
- Lee, H.-M., Shin, D.-M., Choi, D.-K., Lee, Z.-W., Kim, K.-H., Yuk, J.-M., et al. (2009). Innate immune responses to *Mycobacterium ulcerans* via toll-like receptors and dectin-1 in human keratinocytes. *Cell. Microbiol.* 11, 678–692. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2009.01285.x
- Loftus, M. J., Trubiano, J. A., Tay, E. L., Lavender, C. J., Globan, M., Fyfe, J. A. M., et al. (2018). The incubation period of Buruli ulcer (*Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection) in Victoria, Australia - remains similar despite changing geographic distribution of disease. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 12:e0006323. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0006323
- Maman, I., Tchacondo, T., Kere, A. B., Piten, E., Beissner, M., Kobara, Y., et al. (2018). Risk factors for *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection (Buruli ulcer) in Togo a case-control study in Zio and Yoto districts of the maritime region. *BMC Infect. Dis.* 18:48. doi: 10.1186/s12879-018-2958-3
- Marion, E., Chauty, A., Kempf, M., Le Corre, Y., Delneste, Y., Croue, A., et al. (2016a). Clinical features of spontaneous partial healing during *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection. *Open Forum Infect. Dis.* 3:ofw013. doi: 10.1093/ofid/ ofw013
- Marion, E., Jarry, U., Cano, C., Savary, C., Beauvillain, C., Robbe-Saule, M., et al. (2016b). FVB/N mice spontaneously heal ulcerative lesions induced by *Mycobacterium ulcerans* and switch *M. ulcerans* into a low mycolactone producer. *J. Immunol.* 196, 2690–2698. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol. 1502194
- Marion, E., Song, O.-R., Christophe, T., Babonneau, J., Fenistein, D., Eyer, J., et al. (2014). Mycobacterial toxin induces analgesia in Buruli ulcer by targeting the angiotensin pathways. *Cell* 157, 1565–1576. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014. 04.040
- Marsollier, L., Brodin, P., Jackson, M., Korduláková, J., Tafelmeyer, P., Carbonnelle, E., et al. (2007). Impact of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* biofilm on transmissibility to ecological niches and Buruli ulcer pathogenesis. *PLoS Pathog.* 3:e62. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0030062
- Marsollier, L., Stinear, T., Aubry, J., Saint André, J. P., Robert, R., Legras, P., et al. (2004). Aquatic plants stimulate the growth of and biofilm formation by *Mycobacterium ulcerans* in axenic culture and harbor these bacteria in the environment. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 70, 1097–1103. doi: 10.1128/aem.70.2. 1097-1103.2004
- Netea, M. G., Joosten, L. A. B., Latz, E., Mills, K. H. G., Natoli, G., Stunnenberg, H. G., et al. (2016). Trained immunity: a program of innate immune memory in health and disease. *Science* 352:aaf1098. doi: 10.1126/science.aaf 1098
- Netea, M. G., Quintin, J., and van der Meer, J. W. M. (2011). Trained immunity: a memory for innate host defense. *Cell Host Microbe* 9, 355–361. doi: 10.1016/j. chom.2011.04.006
- N'krumah, R. T. A. S., Koné, B., Cissé, G., Tanner, M., Utzinger, J., Pluschke, G., et al. (2017). Characteristics and epidemiological profile of Buruli ulcer in the district of Tiassalé, south Côte d'Ivoire. *Acta Trop.* 175, 138–144. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2016.12.023
- O'Brien, D. P., Murrie, A., Meggyesy, P., Priestley, J., Rajcoomar, A., and Athan, E. (2019). Spontaneous healing of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease in Australian patients. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 13:e0007178. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.00 07178

- Ogbechi, J., Ruf, M.-T., Hall, B. S., Bodman-Smith, K., Vogel, M., Wu, H.-L., et al. (2015). Mycolactone-dependent depletion of endothelial cell thrombomodulin is strongly associated with fibrin deposition in Buruli ulcer lesions. *PLoS Pathog.* 11:e1005011. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005011
- Oliveira, M. S., Fraga, A. G., Torrado, E., Castro, A. G., Pereira, J. P., Filho, A. L., et al. (2005). Infection with *Mycobacterium ulcerans* induces persistent inflammatory responses in mice. *Infect. Immun.* 73, 6299–6310. doi: 10.1128/ IAI.73.10.6299-6310.2005
- Petrini, B. (2006). Mycobacterium marinum: ubiquitous agent of waterborne granulomatous skin infections. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 25, 609–613.
- Phillips, R., Sarfo, F. S., Guenin-Macé, L., Decalf, J., Wansbrough-Jones, M., Albert, M. L., et al. (2009). Immunosuppressive signature of cutaneous *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection in the peripheral blood of patients with Buruli ulcer disease. *J. Infect. Dis.* 200, 1675–1684. doi: 10.1086/646615
- Pidot, S. J., Asiedu, K., Käser, M., Fyfe, J. A. M., and Stinear, T. P. (2010). *Mycobacterium ulcerans* and other mycolactone-producing mycobacteria should be considered a single species. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 4:e663. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pntd.0000663
- Pluschke, G., and Röltgen, K. (eds). (2019). Buruli Ulcer: Mycobacterium ulcerans Disease. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Portaels, F., Elsen, P., Guimaraes-Peres, A., Fonteyne, P.-A., and Meyers, W. M. (1999). Insects in the transmission of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection. *Lancet* 353:986.
- Raghunathan, P. L., Whitney, E. A. S., Asamoa, K., Stienstra, Y., Taylor, T. H., Amofah, G. K., et al. (2005). Risk factors for Buruli ulcer disease (*Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection): results from a case-control study in Ghana. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 40, 1445–1453. doi: 10.1086/429623
- Ramakrishnan, L. (2012). Revisiting the role of the granuloma in tuberculosis. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 12, 352–366. doi: 10.1038/nri3211
- Ramakrishnan, L. (2013). "Looking within the zebrafish to understand the tuberculous granuloma," in *The New Paradigm of Immunity to Tuberculosis Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology*, ed. M. Divangahi (New York, NY: Springer), 251–266. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-6111-1\_13
- Ramakrishnan, L., Federspiel, N. A., and Falkow, S. (2000). Granuloma-specific expression of mycobacterium virulence proteins from the glycine-rich PE-PGRS family. *Science* 288, 1436–1439. doi: 10.1126/science.288.5470.1436
- Ranger, B. S., Mahrous, E. A., Mosi, L., Adusumilli, S., Lee, R. E., Colorni, A., et al. (2006). Globally distributed mycobacterial fish pathogens produce a novel plasmid-encoded toxic macrolide, mycolactone F. *Infect. Immun.* 74, 6037–6045.
- Revill, W. D., Morrow, R. H., Pike, M. C., and Ateng, J. (1973). A controlled trial of the treatment of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection with clofazimine. *Lancet* 2, 873–877.
- Rhodes, M. W., Kator, H., McNabb, A., Deshayes, C., Reyrat, J.-M., Brown-Elliott, B. A., et al. (2005). *Mycobacterium pseudoshottsii* sp. nov., a slowly growing chromogenic species isolated from Chesapeake Bay striped bass (*Morone saxatilis*). *Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol.* 55, 1139–1147.
- Röltgen, K., and Pluschke, G. (2015). Mycobacterium ulcerans disease (Buruli ulcer): potential reservoirs and vectors. Curr. Clin. Microbiol. Rep. 2, 35–43.
- Ruf, M.-T., Bolz, M., Vogel, M., Bayi, P. F., Bratschi, M. W., Sopho, G. E., et al. (2016). Spatial distribution of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* in Buruli ulcer lesions: implications for laboratory diagnosis. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 10:e0004767. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004767
- Ruf, M.-T., Chauty, A., Adeye, A., Ardant, M.-F., Koussemou, H., Johnson, R. C., et al. (2011). Secondary Buruli ulcer skin lesions emerging several months after completion of chemotherapy: paradoxical reaction or evidence for immune protection? *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 5:e1252. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd. 0001252
- Ruf, M.-T., Steffen, C., Bolz, M., Schmid, P., and Pluschke, G. (2017). Infiltrating leukocytes surround early Buruli ulcer lesions, but are unable to reach the mycolactone producing mycobacteria. *Virulence* 8, 1918–1926. doi: 10.1080/ 21505594.2017.1370530
- Sarfo, F. S., Converse, P. J., Almeida, D. V., Zhang, J., Robinson, C., Wansbrough-Jones, M., et al. (2013). Microbiological, histological, immunological, and toxin response to antibiotic treatment in the mouse model of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 7:e2101. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002101
- Scherr, N., Gersbach, P., Dangy, J.-P., Bomio, C., Li, J., Altmann, K.-H., et al. (2013). Structure-activity relationship studies on the macrolide exotoxin mycolactone

of *Mycobacterium ulcerans. PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 7:e2143. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0002143

- Schütte, D., Um-Boock, A., Mensah-Quainoo, E., Itin, P., Schmid, P., and Pluschke, G. (2007). Development of highly organized lymphoid structures in Buruli ulcer lesions after treatment with Rifampicin and streptomycin. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 1:e2. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000002
- Schütte, D., Umboock, A., and Pluschke, G. (2009). Phagocytosis of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* in the course of Rifampicin and streptomycin chemotherapy in Buruli ulcer lesions. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 160, 273–283. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2133.2008. 08879.x
- Shah, S., Cannon, J. R., Fenselau, C., and Briken, V. (2015). A duplicated ESAT-6 region of ESX-5 is involved in protein export and virulence of mycobacteria. *Infect. Immun.* 83, 4349–4361.
- Sia, T. Y., Taimur, S., Blau, D. M., Lambe, J., Ackelsberg, J., Yacisin, K., et al. (2016). Clinical and pathological evaluation of *Mycobacterium marinum* group skin infections associated with fish markets in New York city. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 62, 590–595. doi: 10.1093/cid/civ937
- Silva, M. T., Portaels, F., and Pedrosa, J. (2009). Pathogenetic mechanisms of the intracellular parasite *Mycobacterium ulcerans* leading to Buruli ulcer. *Lancet Infect. Dis.* 9, 699–710.
- Silva-Gomes, R., Marcq, E., Trigo, G., Gonçalves, C. M., Longatto-Filho, A., Castro, A. G., et al. (2015). Spontaneous healing of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* lesions in the guinea pig model. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 9:e0004265. doi: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0004265
- Smith, P. G., Revill, W. D., Lukwago, E., and Rykushin, Y. P. (1976). The protective effect of BCG against *Mycobacterium ulcerans* disease: a controlled trial in an endemic area of Uganda. *Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.* 70, 449–457. doi: 10.1016/0035-9203(76)90128-0
- Stienstra, Y., Werf, T. S., van der, Oosterom, E., Nolte, I. M., Graaf, W. T. A., et al. (2006). Susceptibility to Buruli ulcer is associated with the SLC11A1 (NRAMP1) D543N polymorphism. *Genes Immun.* 7, 185–189. doi: 10.1038/sj. gene.6364281
- Stinear, T. P., Seemann, T., Harrison, P. F., Jenkin, G. A., Davies, J. K., Johnson, P. D. R., et al. (2008). Insights from the complete genome sequence of *Mycobacterium marinum* on the evolution of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Genome Res.* 18, 729–741. doi: 10.1101/gr.075069.107
- Stinear, T. P., Seemann, T., Pidot, S., Frigui, W., Reysset, G., Garnier, T., et al. (2007). Reductive evolution and niche adaptation inferred from the genome of *Mycobacterium ulcerans*, the causative agent of Buruli ulcer. *Genome Res.* 17, 192–200. doi: 10.1101/gr.5942807
- Stragier, P., Hermans, K., Stinear, T., and Portaels, F. (2008). First report of a mycolactone-producing mycobacterium infection in fish agriculture in Belgium. *FEMS Microbiol. Lett.* 286, 93–95. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6968.2008. 01264.x
- Swaim, L. E., Connolly, L. E., Volkman, H. E., Humbert, O., Born, D. E., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2006). *Mycobacterium marinum* infection of adult zebrafish causes caseating granulomatous tuberculosis and is moderated by adaptive immunity. *Infect. Immun.* 74, 6108–6117.
- The Uganda Buruli Group (1969). BCG vaccination against *Mycobacterium ulcerans* infection (Buruli ulcer): first results of a trial in Uganda. *Lancet* 293, 111–115.
- Tima, H. G., Huygen, K., and Romano, M. (2016). Innate signaling by mycobacterial cell wall components and relevance for development of adjuvants for subunit vaccines. *Expert Rev. Vaccines* 15, 1409–1420. doi: 10.1080/ 14760584.2016.1187067
- Tiwari, B. M., Kannan, N., Vemu, L., and Raghunand, T. R. (2012). The *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* PE proteins Rv0285 and Rv1386 modulate innate immunity and mediate bacillary survival in macrophages. *PLoS One* 7:e51686. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0051686
- Tobin, D. M., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2008). Comparative pathogenesis of Mycobacterium marinum and Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Cell. Microbiol. 10, 1027–1039. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2008.01133.x
- Torrado, E., Fraga, A. G., Castro, A. G., Stragier, P., Meyers, W. M., Portaels, F., et al. (2007). Evidence for an intramacrophage growth phase of *Mycobacterium ulcerans. Infect. Immun.* 75, 977–987.
- Travis, W. D., Travis, L. B., Roberts, G. D., Su, D. W., and Weiland, L. W. (1985). The histopathologic spectrum in *Mycobacterium marinum* infection. *Arch. Pathol. Lab. Med.* 109, 1109–1113.

- Trott, K. A., Stacy, B. A., Lifland, B. D., Diggs, H. E., Harland, R. M., Khokha, M. K., et al. (2004). Characterization of a *Mycobacterium ulcerans*-like infection in a colony of African tropical clawed frogs (*Xenopus tropicalis*). *Comp. Med.* 54, 309–317.
- van der Sar, A. M., Abdallah, A. M., Sparrius, M., Reinders, E., Vandenbroucke-Grauls, C. M. J. E., and Bitter, W. (2004). *Mycobacterium marinum* strains can be divided into two distinct types based on genetic diversity and virulence. *Infect. Immun.* 72, 6306–6312. doi: 10.1128/IAI.72.11.6306-63 12.2004
- Volkman, H. E., Clay, H., Beery, D., Chang, J. C. W., Sherman, D. R., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2004). Tuberculous granuloma formation is enhanced by a mycobacterium virulence determinant. *PLoS Biol.* 2:e367. doi: 10.1371/journal. pbio.0020367
- Wallace, J. R., Mangas, K. M., Porter, J. L., Marcsisin, R., Pidot, S. J., Howden, B., et al. (2017). *Mycobacterium ulcerans* low infectious dose and mechanical transmission support insect bites and puncturing injuries in the spread of Buruli ulcer. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 11:e0005553. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.00 05553
- Westerfield, M. (2000). The Zebrafish Book: A Guide for the Laboratory Use of Zebrafish (Danio rerio). Eugene, OR: University of Oregon Press.
- Williamson, H. R., Mosi, L., Donnell, R., Aqqad, M., Merritt, R. W., and Small, P. L. C. (2014). *Mycobacterium ulcerans* fails to infect through skin abrasions in a guinea pig infection model: implications for transmission. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 8:e2770. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002770
- World Health Organization, Global Buruli Ulcer Initiative (2004). Provisional Guidance on the Role of Specific Antibiotics in the Management of

Mycobacterium ulcerans Disease (Buruli ulcer). Geneva: World Health Organization.

- Yang, C.-T., Cambier, C. J., Davis, J. M., Hall, C. J., Crosier, P. S., and Ramakrishnan, L. (2012). Neutrophils exert protection in the early tuberculous granuloma by oxidative killing of mycobacteria phagocytosed from infected macrophages. *Cell Host Microbe* 12, 301–312. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2012. 07.009
- Yeboah-Manu, D., Röltgen, K., Opare, W., Asan-Ampah, K., Quenin-Fosu, K., Asante-Poku, A., et al. (2012). Sero-epidemiology as a tool to screen populations for exposure to *Mycobacterium ulcerans*. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 6:e1460. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001460
- Yip, M. J., Porter, J. L., Fyfe, J. A. M., Lavender, C. J., Portaels, F., Rhodes, M., et al. (2007). Evolution of *Mycobacterium ulcerans* and other mycolactoneproducing mycobacteria from a common *Mycobacterium marinum* progenitor. *J. Bacteriol.* 189, 2021–2029.

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Röltgen and Pluschke. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




# Innate Immune Sensing by Cells of the Adaptive Immune System

#### Tanja Stögerer and Simona Stäger\*

INRS Centre Armand-Frappier Santé Biotechnologie, Laval, QC, Canada

Sensing of microbes or of danger signals has mainly been attributed to myeloid innate immune cells. However, T and B cells also express functional pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). In these cells, PRRs mediate signaling cascades that result in different functions depending on the cell's activation and/or differentiation status, on the environment, and on the ligand/agonist. Some of these functions are beneficial for the host; however, some are detrimental and are exploited by pathogens to establish persistent infections. In this review, we summarize the available literature on innate immune sensing by cells of the adaptive immune system and discuss possible implications for chronic infections.

Keywords: TLRs, PRRs, DAMPs, B and T cells, adaptive immunity, chronic infections

# OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Taro Kawai, Nara Institute of Science and Technology (NAIST), Japan Claudia Ida Brodskyn, Gonçalo Moniz Institute (IGM), Brazil

#### \*Correspondence:

Simona Stäger simona.stager@iaf.inrs.ca

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 10 March 2020 Accepted: 05 May 2020 Published: 29 May 2020

#### Citation:

Stögerer T and Stäger S (2020) Innate Immune Sensing by Cells of the Adaptive Immune System. Front. Immunol. 11:1081. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01081 For many years, sensing of conserved structures called pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) or damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPS) was thought to be a prerogative of myeloid cells of the innate immune system, such as macrophages, dendritic cells, or neutrophils. In the context of infectious diseases, innate immune sensing is responsible for launching a potent initial inflammatory response aimed to non-specifically eliminate invading pathogens. This initial defense mechanism is typically followed by a more specific and targeted response, which is orchestrated by cells of the adaptive immunity, namely B and T lymphocytes. It is owed to this notion that PAMP and DAMP sensing is extensively researched in innate immune cells, whereas innate immune sensing in lymphocytes has only recently been demonstrated and literature on physiological and pathological implications is still sparse. These mechanisms have perhaps been previously overlooked because lymphocyte activation typically occurs at later stages of infection, when inflammation is already established; however, recent evidence suggests that innate immune signaling can not only participate in lymphocyte maturation and improvement of B and T cell responses, but also be hijacked by pathogens such as *Leishmania donovani* to exacerbate detrimental immunosuppressive effects and induce hypergammaglobulinemia.

For the purpose of this short review, we will discuss the emerging field of innate immune sensing by cells of the adaptive immunity and its implications in *Leishmania* and other neglected tropical diseases such as Trypanosomiasis in two parts, placing individual focus on the two major actors of adaptive immunity, B and T lymphocytes.

#### **INNATE IMMUNE SENSING IN B CELLS**

#### **Expression and Functions of Innate Immune Sensors in B Cells**

Toll-Like Receptors (TLR) were the first innate immune sensors to be attributed a role in B cells. TLRs are a family lectin-rich repeats containing transmembrane proteins located on the cell surface (TLR1, TLR2, TLR4-6, and TLR10-11) or inside the endosome (TLR3, TLR7-9). Murine B cells express TLR1-4, TLR6, TLR7, and TLR9 at varying levels in different subsets (1), while TLR expression on human B cells includes TLR1, TLR2, TLR6, TLR7, TLR9, and TLR10 (2), and in the case of plasma cells also TLR3 and TLR4 (3). Several beneficial roles of TLR-mediated sensing in B cell have been demonstrated, including the promotion of B cell maturation through TLR4 stimulation (4, 5) and enhanced antigen presentation by TLR9 ligation (6). While TLR engagement has been proposed to act as an additional signal to B cell receptor (BCR) stimulation (7), B cells have been shown to produce various cytokines and chemokines solely from TLR triggering (8).

Recent discoveries of cytosolic innate immune sensing pathways, including sensing of cytosolic DNA involving the adaptor protein stimulator of interferon genes (STING, also termed MYPS, MITA, ERIS) or cytosolic RNA via the adaptor MAVS have greatly advanced our understanding of immunity. A variety of sensor proteins, such as cyclic GMP-AMP synthase (cGAS) and interferon-induced protein 16 (IFI16), have been proposed to directly interact with DNA, leading to enzymatic generation of a secondary messenger molecule in the form of cyclic dinucleotides (CDNs), such as 2'3'-cyclic guanosine monophosphate-adenosine monophosphate (cGAMP). These CDNs can then activate STING on surface of the endoplasmic reticulum to interact with TANK-binding kinase 1 (TBK1), resulting in phosphorylation of interferon regulatory factor 3 and subsequent IFN-I production (9).

Expression and functionality of STING and its pathway have also been demonstrated in B cells, although there is a discrepancy between cells of human and murine origin. Reports unanimously confirm STING expression in murine B cells, and have demonstrated that B cells are capable of responding to STING stimulation by production of IFN-I (10, 11); however, conflicting literature exists on STING expression and function in human B cells. In one study on peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMC)-derived human B cells, the presence of STING was confirmed via both flow cytometry and qPCR (12), while another study failed to detect STING via RT-qPCR in primary B cells from tonsils and PBMCs, but confirmed the expression of upstream (cGAS, IFI16) and downstream (TBK1, IRF-3) signaling partners (13). One possible explanation for the observed differences could be differences in the EBV-status of donors, as STING has been shown to be expressed in EBVpositive B cell lines, but not in EBV-negative cell lines. Both aforementioned studies did not observe IFN-I production from human B cells upon transfection of dsDNA or its synthetic homologs, which could be due to the low transfection efficacy into B cells or point toward an intrinsic defect of the STING signaling pathway in human B cells; however, Dong et al. observed a negative regulatory role of STING signaling in B cells on the JAK1-STAT1 pathway, suggesting a functional role of STING in B cells (12). STING activation has also been shown to upregulate costimulatory molecules, such as CD86, across all B cell subsets, have adjuvant activity following immunization with thymus-dependent antigens, improving antigen-specific antibody responses, and mediate apoptosis both in normal and malignant B cells (14, 15).

Another important nucleic acid sensing pathway in the cytosol is the pathway involving mitochondria antiviral-signaling protein (MAVS, also termed VISA, IPS-1, or Cardif). Several proteins have been suggested to act as cytosolic RNA sensors, including retinoic-inducible gene-I (RIG-I) and melanoma differentiation-associated gene-5 (MDA-5). These sensors can then cause aggregation of MAVS, leading to the activation of IRF-3 and IRF-7, NF- $\kappa$ B and production of IFN-I (16).

Both MAVS and its upstream sensors, RIG-I and MDA-5, have been shown to be expressed in B cells of human and murine origin, and were demonstrated to have a functional sensing pathway. Stimulation of B cells using the synthetic RNA analog poly(I:C) was shown to induce cytokines, predominantly IFN- $\beta$ and IL-6, and to a lower degree IFN- $\gamma$ , in a MAVS-dependent manner (13, 17). Additionally, triggering of the RIG-I/MAVS pathway using 5'-ppp-RNA was shown to be an effective adjuvant in influenza vaccination, leading to a long-lasting antibody response of improved specificity (18).

### Pathological Implications of Innate Immune Sensing in B Cells

The identification of a role of innate immune sensing in the cytokine and antibody production in B cells attracted considerable attention in the field of autoimmunity research. Multiple studies have confirmed the involvement of TLR signaling, in particular MyD88-dependent TLRs and endosomal TLR7 and TLR9, in autoreactive B cell activation and germinal center (GC) formation (19), autoantibody production (20, 21), and development of autoantibody-related pathologies such as glomerulonephritis in the context of the human disease systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) (22, 23) and in models using the lupus-prone mouse strain MRL/lpr (24).

In a mouse model of the IFN-related autoimmune condition Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome (AGS), which is mimicked by a deletion of dsDNA-degrading protein 3' repair endonuclease 1 (Trex1), B cells were shown to be responsible for the development of glomerulonephritis and greatly contributed to disease-related mortality (25). A different study on lupus demonstrated a negative regulatory effect of STING on JAK1-STAT1 activation and found decreased STING expression in B cells from SLE patients and MRL/lpr lupus-prone mice (12).

MAVS, on the other hand, seems to be involved in regulation of germinal center formation. The formation of spontaneous germinal centers (Spt-GCs), whose dysregulation is associated with SLE and other autoimmune diseases, was shown to be dependent on MAVS and TLR7 expression in mice, and TLR7 ligation could only partially reinstate the Spt-GC development (26). Another study not only confirmed that MAVS in B cells is required for the formation of autoreactive GCs and autoantibody production in lupus-susceptible mice, but additionally linked its expression to the development of proteinuria and glomerulonephritis (27).

Signaling through pattern recognition receptors (PRR) in B cells was also reported to dysregulate processes leading to antibody production. Recent evidence suggests that innate immune activation might directly contribute to detrimental antibody production, as increased TLR7 signaling has been observed to favor differentiation of lupus-associated CD27<sup>-</sup>IgD<sup>-</sup> B cells into plasma cells excreting autoreactive antibodies, although co-stimulation by IL-21 and IFN-  $\gamma$  along with TLR7 is required to differentiate naïve B cells into these double negative and plasma cells. Furthermore, B cells from SLE patients were found to have increased expression of genes involved in innate RNA sensing, including TLR7, TBK1, and TRIM56, an inducer of STING (28). This is consistent with observations of a prominent IFN-I signature in SLE and other autoimmune diseases, which was shown to further upregulate TLR7 and TLR9 expression, thereby potentially amplifying detrimental autoantibody production (29).

Polyclonal B cell activation and subsequent excessive generation of antibodies, termed hypergammaglobulinemia, is not only a common feature of many autoimmune diseases in humans and in mouse models (30, 31), but is also a hallmark of many chronic infections, including leishmaniasis and Chagas disease (32, 33). As pronounced IFN-I production has been observed in models using *L. donovani* and *T. cruzi* (34, 35), similar mechanisms might be at play to exacerbate B cell activation and cause hypergammaglobulinemia in these diseases.

Not only do autoimmune diseases and chronic inflammatory diseases share many characteristics, including aberrant B cell activation and antibody production, but many pathogens have also been linked to the induction of autoimmune reactions. One of these pathogens is the intracellular protozoan parasite Trypanosoma cruzi which induces chronic chagasic cardiomyopathy (CCC) in 30-50% of patients and accompanied by high production of inflammatory cytokines, including IL-1 $\beta$ , IFN- $\gamma$ , and TNF (36). Different roles for TLRs in T. cruzi infection have been proposed-lack of signaling through TLR7 and TLR9 has been found to enhance susceptibility to infection and decrease parasite clearance (37, 38), while TLR2 and TLR4 ligation were shown to modulate the proinflammatory response in the cardiac form, and in the antiinflammatory response in the asymptomatic form of the disease (39); however, little information exists on the contribution of B cell-intrinsic TLRs in this context. Distinct clinical forms of Chagas' disease were found to have different underlying TLR expression and subsequent cytokine production in PBMCs. Elevated levels of TLR2 expression and concomitant production of pro-inflammatory cytokines TNF and IL-12 were found in patients exhibiting cardiac pathologies, while increased TLR8 and IFN- $\beta$  expression was determined in the digestive forms (40). The frequency of TNF-producing B1 cells in cardiac patients was shown to be higher than in non-infected individuals and was significantly increased upon further exposure to T. cruzi-derived protein-enriched fraction (41); however, direct studies on B cells in T. cruzi infection are required to elucidate the contribution of B cell TLR signaling to this cytokine production.

Like trypanosomiasis, leishmaniasis is induced by a family of protozoan parasites belonging to the group of Trypanosomatids. Contrasting roles for B cells for different parasite strains have been demonstrated both in disease protection or progression dependent on the model organism and parasite strain [reviewed in (42)]; however, little is known about the contribution of innate

immune sensing in B cells in the context of this disease. Using an experimental model of visceral leishmaniasis, our laboratory has previously demonstrated that Leishmania donovani amastigotes can induce production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, IFN-I, and IL-10, by engaging endosomal TLR3, TLR7, and TLR9. As in vitro exposure of B cells to the parasite also resulted in an IFNAR-dependent upregulation of endosomal TLR mRNA, we proposed a positive regulatory loop of IFN-I on endosomal TLR expression, thereby enhancing the modulatory effect of endosomal TLR signaling on cytokine production and antibody production, which results in hypergammaglobulinemia and disease exacerbation (34, 43). A similar feedback mechanism for IFN-β on TLR7 and TLR3 has been suggested by other groups, and investigation of the source of this IFN-I provides a link between the innate RIG-I/MAVS and TLR signaling pathways (17, 44): Loetsch et al. have found stimulation of the RIG-I/MAVS pathway with synthetic RNA analog to cause upregulation of endosomal TLR expression, namely TLR3 and TLR7, in an interferon- $\alpha/\beta$  receptor (IFNAR)- and partially MAVSdependent manner. Thus, IFN-I produced via MAVS-mediated sensing pathways could partially account for the amplification of B cell activation and hypergammaglobulinemia through upregulation of endosomal TLRs; however, the reduction of TLR upregulation in the MAVS-compromised B cells does not fully account for the reduction observed in the  $I fnar^{-/-}$  mice. This suggests that there might be an additional source of type-I interferon produced by a MAVS-independent pathway. In fact, DNA derived from L. donovani has recently been demonstrated to be able to induce IFN-I production via the cGAS/STING pathway in macrophages (45), and while only the B-1 lineage of B cells has been demonstrated to be able to phagocytose Leishmania parasites (46), it is possible that parasite DNA is delivered to the B cell cytosol through yet unidentified pathways to trigger IFN-I production via cGAS/STING.

Finally, while innate immune signaling can thus be subverted by pathogens to exacerbate disease by dysregulating germinal center formation, antibody and cytokine production, targeted engagement of individual sensors, especially of the TLR family, has also been proposed in therapy of various inflammatory and infectious diseases (47); however, the effect of using TLR ligands as adjuvants in therapy can differ widely even in the same model, as demonstrated by a study on established cutaneous leishmaniasis infection caused by L. (Vianna) panamensis. TLR9 stimulation using high doses of its ligand CpG was shown to decrease lesion size, drastically reduced parasite burden, and decreased B cell-mediated IFN-y, while stimulation with low doses of CpG increased IFN-y production in the same cells (48), highlighting the importance of further studies on innate immune signaling and its effect on adaptive immunity in B cells in order to develop safe and effective treatments for chronic infectious diseases.

The low number of studies on cytosolic nucleic acid sensors in B cells in infectious diseases limits conclusions to be drawn for its relevance in pathological settings at this point in time. The use of a conventional knockout of cGAS in mice was shown to induce dysregulated germinal center and antibody responses and reduced parasite clearance in a non-lethal malaria

model; however the effect on GC formation was found to be B cell-extrinsic (49). Similarly, while MAVS<sup>-</sup> mice infected with the non-pathogenic West Nile Virus-Madagascar (WNV-MAD) strain exhibited increased GC formation, antibodytiters and plasma cell formation, this effect was found to be dependent on MAVS signaling in dendritic cells rather than B cells (50). While both studies chose to focus on the most prominent role of B cells, production of antibodies, neither of them investigated the effect of cytosolic nucleic acid sensing on cytokine production. In B cells isolated from lungs and spleen of Mycobacterium tuberculosis-infected mice, a dramatic STINGdependent upregulation of IFN-ß mRNA, along with a milder increase in IL-6 and a tendency toward upregulated IL-10 was observed. This marked increase of IFN-B production was also shown to be present in B cells purified from pleural fluid of Mtb patients as compared to healthy donors. Interestingly, a lower amount of IFN- $\beta$  could also be triggered by poly(I:C), which is a ligand of TLR3 but can also be sensed via the RIG-I/MAVS

pathway. Along with another interesting finding that MyD88 signaling suppressed STING-mediated IFN-β expression, this not only provides further evidence of functional cytosolic sensing in B cells in infectious diseases but also draws another connection between cytosolic and TLR sensing (51). Collectively, this implies that, while cytosolic sensing in B cells might have a limited direct effect on GC formation and antibody response, it can have substantial effect on modulating cytokine production, and, through interconnections between the different innate immune sensing pathways, potentially mediated through IFN-I, a central player in many of these pathways, indirectly mediate B cell responses.

Despite studies demonstrating the functionality of intracellular innate immune sensing pathways in B cells, the question still remains as to how these mostly non-phagocytic immune cells are able to recognize pathogen-derived nucleic acids in their cytosol. One possibility has been demonstrated in the case of Listeria monocytogenes, which can induce

TABLE 1   Innate immune sensing in B cells.					
PRR/adaptor	Function	Model/agonist	Organism		
TLR2	↓ B cell maturation (5)	Pam3Cys	Mouse		
	↑ Cytokine and chemokine production (8)	Pam3CSK	Human		
TLR3	↑ Pro-inflammatory cytokines (34)	Leishmania donovani	Mouse		
TLR4	↑ B cell maturation (4, 5)	LPS	Mouse		
LR7	↑ Cytokine and chemokine production (8)	Imiquimod	Human		
	↑ Spontaneous GC formation (19, 26)	Imiquimod	Mouse		
	↑ Autoantibody production (20)	Lupus-prone mice			
	↑ Pro-inflammatory cytokines, ↑ hypergammaglobulinemia (34)	Leishmania donovani			
TLR9	<ul> <li>↑ Proliferation,</li> <li>↑ survival,</li> <li>↑ costimulatory molecule expression,</li> <li>↑ antigen presentation (6),</li> <li>↑ sensitivity to BCR stimulation (7),</li> <li>↑ cytokine and chemokine production (8)</li> </ul>	CpG (6, 7), GpG-ODN2006 (8)	Human		
	↓ Spontaneous GC formation (19)	TLR9 knockout	Mouse		
	↑ Autoantibody production (20)	Lupus-prone mice			
	↑ Pro-inflammatory cytokines,↑ hypergammaglobulinemia (34)	Leishmania donovani			
	At high CpG doses (> 1 μM): ↓ lesion size, ↓ parasite burden, ↓ IFN-γ at low CpG doses (>40 nM) ↑ IFN-γ	CpG treatment in <i>Leishmania (Vianna)</i> panamensis			
GAS	↓ Parasite burden, ↓ GC response (49)	Plasmodium yoelii	Mouse		
STING	↑ Disease-related mortality, ↑ glomerulonephritis (25)	Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome	Mouse		
	↓ JAK-STAT1 activation, ↓ antibody response (12)	Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)	Mouse/human		
	↑ Cytokine production (51)	Mycobacterium tuberculosis			
MAVS	<ul> <li>↑ Spontaneous GC formation (26),</li> <li>↑ autoreactive GC formation,</li> <li>↑ autoantibody production,</li> <li>↑ disease-related pathology (27)</li> </ul>	Lupus-prone mice	Mouse		
	<ul> <li>↑ TLR3 and TLR7 expression (17),</li> <li>↑ cytokine production (51)</li> </ul>	Poly(I:C)			



nucleotide sensing in non-phagocytic cells by secretion of bacteria-derived nucleic acids (52, 53). As many chronic infections are characterized by increased apoptosis and tissue disruption, as the case during hepatosplenomegaly in visceral leishmaniasis or cardiac damage in Chagas' disease (54, 55), it is also possible that this may promote release of host nucleic acids into the tissue environment (56), which could in turn induce innate immune sensors in surrounding cells, including B cells. Nevertheless, further investigations are warranted to identify the mechanisms underlying activation of intracellular sensors in B cells by pathogens.

Functional outcomes of PRR triggering in B cells are summarized in **Table 1** and **Figure 1**.

# INNATE IMMUNE SENSING IN T CELLS

#### Expression and Functions of Innate Immune Sensors in T Cells

T lymphocytes have also been reported to express several PRRs; however, the downstream effect of PRR activation varies

depending on T cell population, activation status, ligand, and/or environment.

Most of the available literature on PRR expression in T lymphocytes investigates the role of TLRs in T cell differentiation and effector function. Murine and human T cells were shown to express mRNA and protein for most of the TLRs (57-64); however, their expression intensity depends on T cell subsets and activation status. Interestingly, TLR expression seems to be regulated by TCR-dependent activation; indeed, antigenexperienced T cells express higher TLR levels than naïve cells (58, 59, 65). During priming, TLR activation appears to function as a sort of costimulatory signal enhancing effector function, proliferation, cell survival, and cytokine production in murine and human CD4T cells (61, 64, 66, 67). For example, signaling through TLR9 can induce NF-κB activation in CD4 T cells via the adaptor molecule MyD88, leading to the upregulation of antiapoptotic molecules and increasing cell survival (58). Similar anti-apoptotic functions were ascribed to TLR2 in CD8 T cells (68). Moreover, signaling throughTLR9- MyD88 also promotes CD4 T cells proliferation by activating a PI3K/Akt-dependent pathway (67).

Expression of costimulatory molecules and cell trafficking are also promoted by TLR stimulation. For instance, CpG ODN (TLR9 agonist) induces expression of OX-40 and CD40L on CD4 T cells during priming; while treatment with LPS increases adhesion capacity and inhibits chemotaxis of human and murine T cells (69, 70).

The importance of intrinsic MyD88-dependent signals in promoting CD8 and CD4 T cell survival and initial proliferation was also demonstrated in *in vivo* studies in various models of infection, including *Toxoplasma gondii* and Lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV) infections (71, 72).

Moreover, MyD88 and TLR signaling appears to be essential for the differentiation of Th17. cells. The vital role of MyD88 was shown in experimental models of colitis and experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE). In the colitis model,  $Myd88^{-/-}$ CD4 T cells showed reduced survival, failed to induce severe disease, and poorly differentiated into Th17 cells (60, 73). Later studies in the EAE model suggested TLR2 and TLR4 signaling as being crucial for the differentiation of Th17 cells (64, 74, 75). Indeed, TLR2 activation in CD4 T cells seems to synergize with IL-23 to induce Th17 cells; additionally, TLR2-deficient CD4 T cells fail to induce EAE and to differentiate into IL-17 or IFN- $\gamma$ producing cells in adoptively transferred mice.

Taken together, the literature suggests that TLR signaling plays an important role in providing cell survival and proliferative signals during T cell priming and in enhancing effector functions and cell differentiation.

Some cytosolic nucleic acid sensors were also reported to be expressed in T cells. For instance STING expression was detected in human and murine T cells (76-78); RIG-I is expressed in human peripheral T lymphocytes (79); LGP2 is present in murine CD8T cells (80); and the immune sensor NLRC3 was observed in murine CD4 T cells (81). With exception of LGP2, all other pathways appear to impair T cell proliferation, function, or survival. Hence, their role in T cells will be discussed in the next section. LGP2 is a member of the RIG-I-like receptors family of cytosolic RNA helicases that includes RIG-I and MDA5. Unlike RIG-I and MDA5, which are known to initiate the activation of IRF-3 and NF-KB to induce expression of IFN-I, LGP2 can function as a negative regulator of RLR signaling inhibiting TLR-independent sensing of viral replication (82) and RIG-I multimerization (83), or compete with MAVS to suppress innate immune signaling (84). A positive function for LGP2 as a cofactor for RLR signaling of RIG-I and MAVS-mediated antiviral responses has also been described, but the mechanism is yet unknown (85, 86). In CD8T cells, LGP2 promotes cell fitness and survival by controlling sensitivity to death-receptor signaling during acute West Nile virus and LCMV infections. Indeed, LPG2-deficient CD8 T cells display enhanced activity of caspase 8, 3, and 7 and enhanced expression of death receptors TNFR-I, TRAILR2 (or DR5), and CD95 (or Fas receptor) (80).

#### Immunosuppressive Effects of Innate Immune Sensing in T Cells

Despite the strong evidence that T cell-intrinsic PRR activation complements TCR and costimulatory signals to improve T

cell responses during priming, a few studies have reported an inhibitory role for innate immune sensing in T cells.

Signaling via TLR2, for instance, was shown to inhibit T cell chemotaxis through upregulation of the transcription factor SOCS3 (suppressor of cytokine signaling 3) (87). An additional study reported that TLR2 was also involved in downregulating the transcription factors T-bet and NF- $\kappa$ B (88). Both studies used Heat shock protein 60 (HSP60), arguably a DAMP, to stimulate T cells. In contrast, in CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells (Tregs) exposed to HSP60 upon activation with anti-CD3, TLR2 was required to enhance their immunosuppressive effects via activation of PCK, PI-3 kinase, and p38 (89). Stimulation of Tregs with pathogen-derived TLR2 ligands induced proliferation and promoted survival (65, 89–91); however, whether this enhances (89, 91) or curbs (65, 90) their inhibitory function is still controversial.

While TLR4 activation is essential to drive Th17 responses (75), its effects on Th1 cells are rather inhibitory in a spontaneous model of colitis (92) and in human T cells exposed to LPS (70), where signaling via TLR4 inhibited cell migration. Inhibitory effects were also ascribed to the TLR7 activation pathway in CD4 T cells. In a model of EAE, triggering of TLR7 suppressed Th17 cell differentiation, which resulted in reduced disease severity (93). This effect was mediated by downregulation of STAT3 and induction of SOCS3 and SOCS5 (93). Furthermore, in human T cells purified from the blood of HIV<sup>+</sup> individuals, TLR7 stimulation promoted the activation of an NFATc2dependent anergic gene-expression program, which led to cell unresponsiveness (62). Work from our laboratory has also revealed an inhibitory function for TLR7 activation in Th1 cells in L. donovani infected mice. During the chronic stage of disease, Th1 cells increasingly upregulated TLR7 expression and sensed DAMPs derived from inflammatory tissue disruption (59). Engagement of TLR7 on those cells resulted in the activation of the transcription factor interferon regulatory factor 5 (IRF-5), which induced the transcriptional activation of death receptor 5 (DR5 or TRAILR2) and caspase 8, thereby promoting cell death (59).

TLRs are not the only innate immune sensors capable of inhibiting T cell functions. The STING pathway was recently shown to be active in T cells as well. Stimulation with STING agonists not only promoted IFN-I production and interferon stimulated genes' expression, but it also led to the down-regulation of anti-apoptotic and the upregulation of pro-apoptotic genes (78). Interestingly, T cells exhibit an intensified STING pathway, which results in a different gene expression profile to innate myeloid cells and leads to cell death (94). Moreover, activation of STING was shown to have an antiproliferative effect in human and murine CD4 T cells. This antiproliferative capacity requires STING relocalization to the Golgi apparatus (76).

The RIG-I pathway seems to also have inhibitory effects in human T cells. Zhang et al. report a positive correlation between RIG-I expression in peripheral T cells and T lymphocyte counts in patients affected by dermatomyositis. Interestingly, RIG-I induced apoptosis in these cells and inhibited their proliferative capacity (79).

#### TABLE 2 | Innate immune sensing in T cells.

PRR/adaptor	Function	Model/agonist	Organism
MyD88	↑ Disease susceptibility (71)	Toxoplasma gondii	Mouse
	↑ Clonal expansion, ↑ survival (72)	Lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus (LCMV)	
	↑ Survival, ↑ disease induction, ↑ Th1 and Th17 differentiation (60, 73) ↑ Expression of anti-apoptotic molecules (73)	Colitis	
TLR2	↑ Anti-apoptotic molecules, ↑ Survival, ↑ proliferation (65, 68)	Pam(3)CysSK(4)	Mouse
	↑ Th17 differentiation, ↑ Th17 cytokine production (64)	Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE)	
	↑ Tregs proliferation, ↑ survival (65, 89–91) ↑ Inhibitory Treg function (89, 91) ↓ Inhibitory Treg function (65, 90)	Pam3CysSK4 (65), HSP90 (90), <i>Candida albicans</i> (91) Bacteroides fragilis (92)	
	↓ Chemotaxis (87), ↓ Th1 responses (88, 89)	HSP60	Human/mouse
TLR3	↑ Anti-apoptotic molecules, ↑ Survival (58)	Ligation with poly(I:C)	Mouse
TLR4/MyD88	↑ Adherence, ↑ chemotaxis (70)	Ligation with LPS	Human
TLR4	↑ Th17 differentiation, ↑ Th17 cytokine production (75)	EAE	Mouse
	↓ Th1 responses (92)	Colitis	
TLR7	↑ Th1 cell death (59)	Leishmania donovani	Mouse
	$\downarrow$ Th17 differentiation (93)	EAE	
	↓ Proliferation, anergy (62)	HIV-1	Human
TLR9/MyD88	↑ Anti-apoptotic molecules, ↑ Survival (58), ↑ proliferation (67)	Ligation with CpG	Mouse
RIG-I	↓ Proliferation, ↑ apoptosis (79)	Dermatomyositis	Human
LPG2	↑ Survival, ↓ death receptor signaling (80)	RNA viruses	Mouse
STING	$\downarrow$ Proliferation (76)	Activating STING mutations	Human/mouse
	↑ ER stress, ↑ apoptosis (78, 94)	DMXAA (78), CMA (95)	Mouse
NLRC3	↓ Th1 proliferation, ↓ Th17 proliferation, ↓ Cell metabolism (81)	LCMV, EAE	Mouse
Unknown nucleic acid sensor	↑ Co-stimulatory responses, ↑ Th2 differentiation (97)	Ligation with TLR ligands, synthetic NA analogs, self-DNA from dead cells	Mouse

Another molecule involved in innate immune sensing pathways that was recently shown to reduce T cell effector functions is NLRC3 (95). NLRC3 belongs to the group of non-inflammasome-forming NLRs (NOD-like receptors), together with NOD-1, NOD2, among others. NLRC3 is a known negative regulator of innate immunity and inflammatory responses (95, 96). This molecule is highly expressed in T cells, where it seems to fine-tune CD4T cell activation by attenuating IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF expression, decreasing proliferation of Th1 and Th17 cells, and affecting cell metabolism by reducing glycolysis and oxidative phosphorylation (81). It was also demonstrated that T cells are capable of sensing nucleic acids via pathways distinct of those identified so far in the innate immune system. Interestingly, higher-order structure of the nucleic acids was required for their internalization by T cells; indeed, self-DNA released from dead cells and complexes with antimicrobial peptides or histones induced costimulatory responses upon recognition by yet unidentified sensor(s), promoting the differentiation into Th2 cells (97). Downstream effects of innate immune sensing in T cells are summarized in **Table 2** and **Figure 2**.

It is interesting to observe that innate sensing by T cells during the priming phase leads mainly to a positive outcome:



it promotes cell survival, enhances effector function, and helps differentiation. In contrast, during chronic infections or in a chronic inflammatory environment, PRR activation in T cells results in cell death and anergy, and limits the cells' proliferative capacity. It is yet unclear why PRR signaling mediates such disparate functions depending on the cell differentiation stage and the inflammatory environment. Further studies are definitely warranted to better define the level of expression, signaling pathways and downstream targets of PRRs in various T cell populations. Also, very little information is currently available on innate immune sensing by T cells through PRRs that are upregulated during chronic infection and the importance these may have in helping pathogen persistence and inhibiting protective T cell responses. Furthermore, the nature of the ligands responsible for triggering those responses in T cells, and the stimuli required for promoting PRR expression during chronic infections have also not yet been identified. We have demonstrated that DAMPs could trigger TLR7 and induce cell death in T cells isolated from L. donovani-infected mice during chronic infection (59). Inflammatory tissue damage is a common characteristic of persistent infections and release of several DAMPs through this process is inevitable. It is thus possible that other PRR, such as STING and RIG-I, are also activated by DAMPS derived from tissue damage during chronic visceral leishmaniasis. While curbing of proinflammatory T cell responses in a chronic inflammatory environment could represent a protective mechanism to prevent tissue disruption, it may also favor pathogen persistence. Indeed, in our model, disruption of the TLR7 signaling pathway in T cells resulted in stronger Th1 responses and a lower parasite burden (59). Hence, it would be interesting to investigate the role of PRRs in T cells during other parasitic infections to identify pathways that could possibly be exploited for therapeutic purposes.

# **CONCLUDING REMARKS**

An important body of literature has now demonstrated that PRRs are expressed and functional in cells of the adaptive immune system. In these cells, PRR activation can support signaling pathways that are beneficial to host immunity or, on the contrary, promote adverse effects that favor pathogen persistence. In light of this information, it is thus important to consider the effect of TLR agonists on T and B cells, and not only on myeloid cells, when developing new vaccination strategies, particularly for therapeutic purposes. Indeed, endosomal TLR agonists' administration during chronic stages of infection may lead to CD4 T cell death and/or exacerbate hypergammaglobulinemia. The same caveat may also be valid for immunotherapeutic interventions involving TLR agonists, which could have disease-exacerbating consequences if the wrong cells are involuntarily targeted.

Further investigations are required to better define signaling pathways and downstream targets of PRRs in T and B cells in the context of chronic infections, since these pathways could be exploited for novel therapies.

#### REFERENCES

- Gururajan M, Jacob J, Pulendran B. Toll-Like receptor expression and responsiveness of distinct murine splenic and mucosal B-cell subsets. *PLoS ONE*. (2007) 2:e863. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0000863
- Hornung V, Rothenfusser S, Britsch S, Krug A, Jahrsdorfer B, Giese T, et al. Quantitative expression of toll-like receptor 1-10 mRNA in cellular subsets of human peripheral blood mononuclear cells and sensitivity to CpG oligodeoxynucleotides. *J Immunol.* (2002) 168:4531– 7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.9.4531
- 3. Dorner M, Brandt S, Tinguely M, Zucol F, Bourquin JP, Zauner L, et al. Plasma cell toll-like receptor (TLR) expression differs from that of B cells, and plasma cell TLR triggering enhances immunoglobulin production. *Immunology.* (2009) 128:573–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2009. 03143.x
- 4. Yanaba K, Bouaziz JD, Matsushita T, Tsubata T, Tedder TF. The development and function of regulatory B cells expressing IL-10 (B10 cells) requires antigen receptor diversity and TLR signals. *J Immunol.* (2009) 182:7459– 72. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0900270
- Hayashi EA, Akira S, Nobrega A. Role of TLR in B cell development: signaling through TLR4 promotes B cell maturation and is inhibited by TLR2. J Immunol. (2005) 174:6639–47. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.11.6639
- Jiang W, Lederman MM, Harding CV, Rodriguez B, Mohner RJ, Sieg SF. TLR9 stimulation drives naive B cells to proliferate and to attain enhanced antigen presenting function. *Eur J Immunol.* (2007) 37:2205– 13. doi: 10.1002/eji.200636984
- Ruprecht CR, Lanzavecchia A. Toll-like receptor stimulation as a third signal required for activation of human naive B cells. *Eur J Immunol.* (2006) 36:810– 6. doi: 10.1002/eji.200535744
- Agrawal S, Gupta S. TLR1/2, TLR7, and TLR9 signals directly activate human peripheral blood naive and memory B cell subsets to produce cytokines, chemokines, and hematopoietic growth factors. *J Clin Immunol.* (2011) 31:89– 98. doi: 10.1007/s10875-010-9456-8
- Chen Q, Sun L, Chen ZJ. Regulation and function of the cGAS-STING pathway of cytosolic DNA sensing. *Nat Immunol.* (2016) 17:1142– 9. doi: 10.1038/ni.3558
- Jin L, Waterman PM, Jonscher KR, Short CM, Reisdorph NA, Cambier JC. MPYS, a novel membrane tetraspanner, is associated with major histocompatibility complex class II and mediates transduction of apoptotic signals. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2008) 28:5014–26. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00640-08
- Marcus A, Mao AJ, Lensink-Vasan M, Wang L, Vance RE, Raulet DH. Tumorderived cGAMP triggers a STING-mediated interferon response in nontumor cells to activate the NK cell response. *Immunity*. (2018) 49:754–63 e4. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.09.016
- Dong G, You M, Ding L, Fan H, Liu F, Ren D, et al. STING negatively regulates double-stranded DNA-activated JAK1-STAT1 signaling via SHP-1/2 in B cells. *Mol Cells*. (2015) 38:441–51. doi: 10.14348/molcells.2015. 2359
- 13. Gram AM, Sun C, Landman SL, Oosenbrug T, Koppejan HJ, Kwakkenbos MJ, et al. Human B cells fail to secrete type I

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

TS and SS made substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and wrote the manuscript.

#### FUNDING

This work was supported by Canadian Institute of Health Research grant PJT-159647 (to SS) and the Natural Science and Engineering Research Council of Canada (to SS). TS was supported by a studentship from the Fondation Armand-Frappier.

interferons upon cytoplasmic DNA exposure. *Mol Immunol.* (2017) 91:225–37. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2017.08.025

- Walker MM, Crute BW, Cambier JC, Getahun A. B cell-intrinsic STING signaling triggers cell activation, synergizes with B cell receptor signals, and promotes antibody responses. *J Immunol.* (2018) 201:2641– 53. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1701405
- Tang CH, Zundell JA, Ranatunga S, Lin C, Nefedova Y, Del Valle JR, et al. Agonist-mediated activation of sting induces apoptosis in malignant B cells. *Cancer Res.* (2016) 76:2137–52. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-1885
- Radoshevich L, Dussurget O. Cytosolic innate immune sensing and signaling upon infection. Front Microbiol. (2016) 7:313. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00313
- Loetsch C, Warren J, Laskowski A, Vazquez-Lombardi R, Jandl C, Langley DB, et al. Cytosolic recognition of RNA drives the immune response to heterologous erythrocytes. *Cell Rep.* (2017) 21:1624–38. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2017.10.044
- Kulkarni RR, Rasheed MA, Bhaumik SK, Ranjan P, Cao W, Davis C, et al. Activation of the RIG-I pathway during influenza vaccination enhances the germinal center reaction, promotes T follicular helper cell induction, and provides a dose-sparing effect and protective immunity. *J Virol.* (2014) 88:13990–4001. doi: 10.1128/JVI.02273-14
- Soni C, Wong EB, Domeier PP, Khan TN, Satoh T, Akira S, et al. B cell-intrinsic TLR7 signaling is essential for the development of spontaneous germinal centers. J Immunol. (2014) 193:4400–14. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1401720
- Lau CM, Broughton C, Tabor AS, Akira S, Flavell RA, Mamula MJ, et al. RNA-associated autoantigens activate B cells by combined B cell antigen receptor/Toll-like receptor 7 engagement. J Exp Medicine. (2005) 202:1171– 7. doi: 10.1084/jem.20050630
- Leadbetter E, Rifkin I, Hohlbaum A, Beaudette B, Shlomchik M, Marshak-Rothstein A. Chromatin-IgG complexes activate B cells by dual engagement of IgM and Toll-like receptors. *Nature*. (2002) 416:603–7. doi: 10.1038/416603a
- Hwang SH, Lee H, Yamamoto M, Jones LA, Dayalan J, Hopkins R, et al.. B cell TLR7 expression drives anti-RNA autoantibody production and exacerbates disease in systemic lupus erythematosus-prone mice. *J Immunol.* (2012) 189:5786–96. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202195
- Nakano S, Morimoto S, Suzuki J, Nozawa K, Amano H, Tokano Y, et al. Role of pathogenic auto-antibody production by Toll-like receptor 9 of B cells in active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Rheumatology*. (2008) 47:145– 9. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kem327
- Christensen SR, Shupe J, Nickerson K, Kashgarian M, Flavell RA, Shlomchik MJ. Toll-like receptor 7 and TLR9 dictate autoantibody specificity and have opposing inflammatory and regulatory roles in a murine model of lupus. *Immunity*. (2006) 25:417–28. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.07.013
- Gall A, Treuting P, Elkon KB, Loo YM, Gale M Jr, Barber GN, et al. Autoimmunity initiates in nonhematopoietic cells and progresses via lymphocytes in an interferon-dependent autoimmune disease. *Immunity*. (2012) 36:120–31. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.018
- Schell SL, Chodisetti SB, Fike AJ, Choi NM, Bricker KN, Rahman ZSM. Strain-Dependent contribution of MAVS to spontaneous germinal center responses. *ImmunoHorizons*. (2019) 3:463–77. doi: 10.4049/immunohorizons.1900048

- Sun W, Wang H, Qi CF, Wu J, Scott B, Bolland S. Antiviral adaptor MAVS promotes murine lupus with a B cell autonomous role. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:2452. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02452
- Jenks SA, Cashman KS, Zumaquero E, Marigorta UM, Patel AV, Wang X, et al. Distinct effector B cells induced by unregulated toll-like receptor 7 contribute to pathogenic responses in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Immunity*. (2018) 49:725–39.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.08.015
- Thibault DL, Graham KL, Lee LY, Balboni I, Hertzog PJ, Utz PJ. Type I interferon receptor controls B-cell expression of nucleic acid-sensing Toll-like receptors and autoantibody production in a murine model of lupus. *Arthr Res Ther.* (2009) 11:R112. doi: 10.1186/ar2771
- 30. He B, Qiao X, Cerutti A. CpG DNA induces IgG class switch DNA recombination by activating human B cells through an innate pathway that requires TLR9 and cooperates with IL-10. *J Immunol.* (2004) 173:4479–91. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.7.4479
- Ishigatsubo Y, Steinberg AD, Klinman DM. Autoantibody production is associated with polyclonal B cell activation in autoimmune mice which express the lpr or gld genes. *Eur J Immunol.* (1988) 18:1089– 94. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830180718
- Galvão-Castro B, Sá Ferreira JA, Marzochi KF, Marzochi MC, Coutinho SG, Lambert PH. Polyclonal B cell activation, circulating immune complexes and autoimmunity in human American visceral leishmaniasis. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (1984) 56:58–66.
- Minoprio PM, Eisen H, Form L, D'Imperio Lima MR, Joskowicz M, Coutinho A. Polyclonal lymphocyte responses to murine *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *Scand J Immunol.* (1986) 24:661–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3083.1986.tb02185.x
- 34. Silva-Barrios S, Smans M, Duerr CU, Qureshi ST, Fritz JH, Descoteaux A, et al. Innate immune B cell activation by leishmania donovani exacerbates disease and mediates hypergammaglobulinemia. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 15:2427– 37. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.05.028
- Chessler AD, Unnikrishnan M, Bei AK, Daily JP, Burleigh BA. *Trypanosoma cruzi* triggers an early type I IFN response *in vivo* at the site of intradermal infection. *J Immunol.* (2009) 182:2288–96. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0800621
- Abel LC, Rizzo LV, Ianni B, Albuquerque F, Bacal F, Carrara D, et al. Chronic chagas' disease cardiomyopathy patients display an increased IFNgamma response to *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *J Autoimmun*. (2001) 17:99– 107. doi: 10.1006/jaut.2001.0523
- Bafica A, Santiago HC, Goldszmid R, Ropert C, Gazzinelli RT, Sher A. Cutting edge: TLR9 and TLR2 signaling together account for MyD88-dependent control of parasitemia in *Trypanosoma cruzi* infection. *J Immunol.* (2006) 177:3515–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.6.3515
- Caetano BC, Carmo BB, Melo MB, Cerny A, dos Santos SL, Bartholomeu DC, et al. Requirement of UNC93B1 reveals a critical role for TLR7 in host resistance to primary infection with *Trypanosoma cruzi*. *J Immunol*. (2011) 187:1903–11. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1003911
- 39. Mendes da Silva LD, Gatto M, de Abreu Teodoro M, de Assis Golim M, Pelisson Nunes da Costa EA, Capel Tavares Carvalho F, et al. Participation of TLR2 and TLR4 in cytokines production by patients with symptomatic and asymptomatic chronic chagas disease. *Scand J Immunol.* (2017) 85:58– 65. doi: 10.1111/sji.12501
- Pereira NS, Queiroga TBD, Nunes DF, Andrade CM, Nascimento MSL, Do-Valle-Matta MA, et al. Innate immune receptors over expression correlate with chronic chagasic cardiomyopathy and digestive damage in patients. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2018) 12:e0006589. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006589
- L.Passos SA, Magalhaes LMD, Soares RP, Marques AF, Alves MLR, Giunchetti RC, et al. Activation of Human CD11b(+) B1 B-cells by *Trypanosoma cruzi* -derived proteins is associated with protective immune response in human chagas disease. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:3015. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.03015
- Silva-Barrios S, Charpentier T, Stager S. The deadly dance of B cells with trypanosomatids. *Trends Parasitol.* (2018) 34:155– 71. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2017.10.001
- Silva-Barrios S, Stager S. Hypergammaglobulinemia sustains the development of regulatory responses during chronic *Leishmania donovani* infection in mice. *Eur J Immunol.* (2019) 49:1082–91. doi: 10.1002/eji.201847917
- Green NM, Laws A, Kiefer K, Busconi L, Kim YM, Brinkmann MM, et al. Murine B cell response to TLR7 ligands depends on an IFN-beta feedback loop. J Immunol. (2009) 183:1569–76. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0803899

- 45. Das S, Kumar A, Mandal A, Abhishek K, Verma S, Das P. Nucleic acid sensing activates the innate cytosolic surveillance pathway and promotes parasite survival in visceral leishmaniasis. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:9825. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-45800-0
- 46. Geraldo MM, Costa CR, Barbosa FM, Vivanco BC, Gonzaga WF, Novaes EBRR, et al. *In vivo* and *in vitro* phagocytosis of leishmania (Leishmania) amazonensis promastigotes by B-1 cells. *Parasite Immunol.* (2016) 38:365– 76. doi: 10.1111/pim.12324
- Vollmer J, Krieg AM. Immunotherapeutic applications of CpG oligodeoxynucleotide TLR9 agonists. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev.* (2009) 61:195–204. doi: 10.1016/j.addr.2008.12.008
- Ehrlich AK, Fernández OL, Rodriguez-Pinto D, Castilho TM, Corral Caridad MJ, Goldsmith-Pestana K, et al. McMahon-Pratt, local delivery of the tolllike receptor 9 ligand CpG downregulates host immune and inflammatory responses, ameliorating established leishmania (Viannia) panamensis chronic Infection. *Infect Immun.* (2017) 85:e00981–16. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00981-16
- Hahn WO, Butler NS, Lindner SE, Akilesh HM, Sather DN, Kappe SHI, et al. cGAS-mediated control of blood-stage malaria promotes Plasmodium-specific germinal center responses. *JCI Insight*. (2018) 3:e94142. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.94142
- Roe K, Giordano D, Young LB, Draves KE, Holder U, Suthar MS, et al. Dendritic cell-associated MAVS is required to control west nile virus replication and ensuing humoral immune responses. *PLoS ONE*. (2019) 14:e0218928. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0218928
- Benard A, Sakwa I, Schierloh P, Colom A, Mercier I, Tailleux L, et al. B cells producing type I IFN modulate macrophage polarization in tuberculosis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2018) 197:801–13. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201707-1475OC
- Hagmann CA, Herzner AM, Abdullah Z, Zillinger T, Jakobs C, Schuberth C, et al. RIG-I detects triphosphorylated RNA of Listeria monocytogenes during infection in non-immune cells. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e62872. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062872
- Abdullah Z, Schlee M, Roth S, Mraheil MA, Barchet W, Bottcher J, et al. RIG-I detects infection with live listeria by sensing secreted bacterial nucleic acids. *EMBO J.* (2012) 31:4153–64. doi: 10.1038/emboj.2012.274
- 54. de Souza TL, da Silva AVA, Pereira LOR, Figueiredo FB, Mendes AAV Jr, Menezes RC, et al. Pro-Cellular exhaustion markers are associated with splenic microarchitecture disorganization and parasite load in dogs with visceral leishmaniasis. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:12962. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-49344-1
- 55. Chaves AT, de Assis Silva Gomes Estanislau J, Fiuza JA, Carvalho AT, Ferreira KS, Fares RC, et al. Immunoregulatory mechanisms in Chagas disease: modulation of apoptosis in T-cell mediated immune responses. *BMC infect Dis.* (2016) 16:191. doi: 10.1186/s12879-016-1523-1
- Stroun M, Lyautey J, Lederrey C, Olson-Sand A, Anker P. About the possible origin and mechanism of circulating DNA: apoptosis and active DNA release. *Clin Chim Acta*. (2001) 313:139–42. doi: 10.1016/S0009-8981(01)00665-9
- Caramalho I, Lopes-Carvalho T, Ostler D, Zelenay S, Haury M, Demengeot J. Regulatory T cells selectively express toll-like receptors and are activated by lipopolysaccharide. J Exp Med. (2003) 197:403–11. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021633
- Gelman AE, Zhang J, Choi Y, Turka LA. Toll-like receptor ligands directly promote activated CD4+ T cell survival. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:6065– 73. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.10.6065
- Fabie A, Mai LT, Dagenais-Lussier X, Hammami A, van Grevenynghe J, Stager S. IRF-5 promotes cell death in CD4 T cells during chronic infection. *Cell Rep.* (2018) 24:1163–75. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2018.06.107
- Fukata M, Breglio K, Chen A, Vamadevan AS, Goo T, Hsu D, et al. The myeloid differentiation factor 88 (MyD88) is required for CD4+ T cell effector function in a murine model of inflammatory bowel disease. *J Immunol.* (2008) 180:1886–94. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.3.1886
- Komai-Koma M, Jones L, Ogg GS, Xu D, Liew FY. TLR2 is expressed on activated T cells as a costimulatory receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2004) 101:3029–34. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0400171101
- Dominguez-Villar M, Gautron AS, de Marcken M, Keller MJ, Hafler DA. TLR7 induces anergy in human CD4(+) T cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2015) 16:118– 28. doi: 10.1038/ni.3036
- Rahman AH, Taylor DK, Turka LA. The contribution of direct TLR signaling to T cell responses. *Immunol Res.* (2009) 45:25–36. doi: 10.1007/s12026-009-8113-x

- Reynolds JM, Pappu BP, Peng J, Martinez GJ, Zhang Y, Chung Y, et al. Toll-like receptor 2 signaling in CD4(+) T lymphocytes promotes T helper 17 responses and regulates the pathogenesis of autoimmune disease. *Immunity.* (2010) 32:692–702. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010. 04.010
- Liu H, Komai-Koma M, Xu D, Liew FY. Toll-like receptor 2 signaling modulates the functions of CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2006) 103:7048–53. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0601554103
- 66. Caron G, Duluc D, Fremaux I, Jeannin P, David C, Gascan H, et al. Direct stimulation of human T cells via TLR5 and TLR7/8: flagellin and R-848 upregulate proliferation and IFN-gamma production by memory CD4+ T cells. *J Immunol.* (2005) 175:1551–7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.3.1551
- Gelman AE, LaRosa DF, Zhang J, Walsh PT, Choi Y, Sunyer JO, et al. The adaptor molecule MyD88 activates PI-3 kinase signaling in CD4+ T cells and enables CpG oligodeoxynucleotide-mediated costimulation. *Immunity*. (2006) 25:783–93. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.08.023
- Cottalorda A, Verschelde C, Marcais A, Tomkowiak M, Musette P, Uematsu S, et al. TLR2 engagement on CD8 T cells lowers the threshold for optimal antigen-induced T cell activation. *Eur J Immunol.* (2006) 36:1684– 93. doi: 10.1002/eji.200636181
- Gramaglia I, Weinberg AD, Lemon M, Croft M. Ox-40 ligand: a potent costimulatory molecule for sustaining primary CD4T cell responses. J Immunol. (1998) 161:6510–7.
- Zanin-Zhorov A, Tal-Lapidot G, Cahalon L, Cohen-Sfady M, Pevsner-Fischer M, Lider O, et al. Cutting edge: T cells respond to lipopolysaccharide innately via TLR4 signaling. J Immunol. (2007) 179:41–4. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.1.41
- LaRosa DF, Stumhofer JS, Gelman AE, Rahman AH, Taylor DK, Hunter CA, et al. T cell expression of MyD88 is required for resistance to toxoplasma gondii. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2008) 105:3855– 60. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0706663105
- Rahman AH, Cui W, Larosa DF, Taylor DK, Zhang J, Goldstein DR, et al. MyD88 plays a critical T cell-intrinsic role in supporting CD8 T cell expansion during acute lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus infection. *J Immunol.* (2008) 181:3804–10. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.6.3804
- Tomita T, Kanai T, Fujii T, Nemoto Y, Okamoto R, Tsuchiya K, et al. MyD88-dependent pathway in T cells directly modulates the expansion of colitogenic CD4+ T cells in chronic colitis. *J Immunol.* (2008) 180:5291– 9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.8.5291
- 74. Chang SH, Reynolds JM, Pappu BP, Chen G, Martinez GJ, Dong C. Interleukin-17C promotes Th17 cell responses and autoimmune disease via interleukin-17 receptor E. *Immunity*. (2011) 35:611–21. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.09.010
- Reynolds JM, Martinez GJ, Chung Y, Dong C. Toll-like receptor 4 signaling in T cells promotes autoimmune inflammation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2012) 109:13064–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1120585109
- Cerboni S, Jeremiah N, Gentili M, Gehrmann U, Conrad C, Stolzenberg MC, et al. Intrinsic antiproliferative activity of the innate sensor STING in T lymphocytes. J Exp Med. (2017) 214:1769–785. doi: 10.1084/jem.20161674
- 77. Imanishi T, Unno M, Kobayashi W, Yoneda N, Matsuda S, Ikeda K, et al. Reciprocal regulation of STING and TCR signaling by mTORC1 for T-cell activation and function. *Life Sci.* (2019) 2:e201800282. doi: 10.26508/lsa.201800282
- Larkin B, Ilyukha V, Sorokin M, Buzdin A, Vannier E, Poltorak A. Cutting edge: activation of STING in T cells induces type I IFN responses and cell death. *J Immunol.* (2017) 199:397–402. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601999
- Zhang L, Xia Q, Li W, Peng Q, Yang H, Lu X, et al. The RIG-I pathway is involved in peripheral T cell lymphopenia in patients with dermatomyositis. *Arthr Res Ther.* (2019) 21:131. doi: 10.1186/s13075-019-1905-z
- Suthar MS, Ramos HJ, Brassil MM, Netland J, Chappell CP, Blahnik G Jr, et al. The RIG-I-like receptor LGP2 controls CD8(+) T cell survival and fitness. *Immunity*. (2012) 37:235–48. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.07.004
- Uchimura T, Oyama Y, Deng M, Guo H, Wilson JE, Rampanelli E, et al. The innate immune sensor NLRC3 acts as a rheostat that fine-tunes T cell responses in infection and autoimmunity. *Immunity*. (2018) 49:1049–61 e6. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.10.008

- Rothenfusser S, Goutagny N, DiPerna G, Gong M, Monks BG, Schoenemeyer A, et al. The RNA helicase Lgp2 inhibits TLR-independent sensing of viral replication by retinoic acid-inducible gene-I. J Immunol. (2005) 175:5260– 8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.8.5260
- Saito T, Hirai R, Loo YM, Owen D, Johnson CL, Sinha SC Jr, et al., Regulation of innate antiviral defenses through a shared repressor domain in RIG-I and LGP2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2007) 104:582– 7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0606699104
- Komuro A, Horvath CM. RNA- and virus-independent inhibition of antiviral signaling by RNA helicase LGP2. J Virol. (2006) 80:12332– 42. doi: 10.1128/JVI.01325-06
- Satoh T, Kato H, Kumagai Y, Yoneyama M, Sato S, Matsushita K, et al. LGP2 is a positive regulator of RIG-I- and MDA5-mediated antiviral responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107:1512–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0912986107
- Venkataraman T, Valdes M, Elsby R, Kakuta S, Caceres G, Saijo S, et al. Loss of DExD/H box RNA helicase LGP2 manifests disparate antiviral responses. J Immunol. (2007) 178:6444–55. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.10.6444
- Zanin-Zhorov A, Tal G, Shivtiel S, Cohen M, Lapidot T, Nussbaum G, et al. Heat shock protein 60 activates cytokine-associated negative regulator suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 in T cells: effects on signaling, chemotaxis, and inflammation. *J Immunol.* (2005) 175:276–85. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.1.276
- Zanin-Zhorov A, Bruck R, Tal G, Oren S, Aeed H, Hershkoviz R, et al. Heat shock protein 60 inhibits Th1-mediated hepatitis model via innate regulation of Th1/Th2 transcription factors and cytokines. *J Immunol.* (2005) 174:3227–36. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.6.3227
- Zanin-Zhorov A, Cahalon L, Tal G, Margalit R, Lider O, Cohen IR. Heat shock protein 60 enhances CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cell function via innate TLR2 signaling. J Clin Invest. (2006) 116:2022–32. doi: 10.1172/JCI28423
- Sutmuller RP, den Brok MH, Kramer M, Bennink EJ, Toonen LW, Kullberg BJ, et al. Toll-like receptor 2 controls expansion and function of regulatory T cells. J Clin Invest. (2006) 116:485–94. doi: 10.1172/JCI25439
- Round JL, Lee SM, Li J, Tran G, Jabri B, Chatila TA, et al. The Toll-like receptor 2 pathway establishes colonization by a commensal of the human microbiota. *Science*. (2011) 332:974–7. doi: 10.1126/science.1206095
- Gonzalez-Navajas JM, Fine S, Law J, Datta SK, Nguyen KP, Yu M, et al. TLR4 signaling in effector CD4+ T cells regulates TCR activation and experimental colitis in mice. J Clin Invest. (2010) 120:570–81. doi: 10.1172/JCI40055
- Ye J, Wang Y, Liu X, Li L, Opejin A, Hsueh EC, et al. TLR7 signaling regulates Th17 cells and autoimmunity: novel potential for autoimmune therapy. J Immunol. (2017) 199:941–54. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601890
- Gulen MF, Koch U, Haag SM, Schuler F, Apetoh L, Villunger A, et al. Signalling strength determines proapoptotic functions of STING. *Nat Commun.* (2017) 8:427. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00573-w
- Zhang L, Mo J, Swanson KV, Wen H, Petrucelli A, Gregory SM, et al. NLRC3, a member of the NLR family of proteins, is a negative regulator of innate immune signaling induced by the DNA sensor STING. *Immunity*. (2014) 40:329–41. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.010
- 96. Schneider M, Zimmermann AG, Roberts RA, Zhang L, Swanson KV, Wen H, et al. The innate immune sensor NLRC3 attenuates Toll-like receptor signaling via modification of the signaling adaptor TRAF6 and transcription factor NF-kappaB. *Nat Immunol.* (2012) 13:823–31. doi: 10.1038/ni.2378
- Imanishi T, Ishihara C, Badr Mel S, Hashimoto-Tane A, Kimura Y, Kawai T, et al. Nucleic acid sensing by T cells initiates Th2 cell differentiation. *Nat Commun.* (2014) 5:3566. doi: 10.1038/ncomms4566

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Stögerer and Stäger. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Influence of the Draining Lymph Nodes and Organized Lymphoid Tissue Microarchitecture on Susceptibility to Intradermal *Trypanosoma brucei* Infection

#### Omar A. Alfituri, Barry M. Bradford, Edith Paxton, Liam J. Morrison and Neil A. Mabbott\*

The Roslin Institute and Royal (Dick) School of Veterinary Sciences, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, United Kingdom

Infection of the mammalian host with African trypanosomes begins when the tsetse fly vector injects the parasites into the skin dermis during blood feeding. After injection into the skin, trypanosomes first accumulate in the draining lymph node before disseminating systemically. Whether this early accumulation within the draining lymph node is important for the trypanosomes to establish infection was not known. Lymphotoxin- $\beta$ -deficient mice (LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice) lack most secondary lymphoid tissues, but retain the spleen and mesenteric lymph nodes. These mice were used to test the hypothesis that the establishment of infection after intradermal (ID) T. brucei infection would be impeded in the absence of the skin draining lymph nodes. However,  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice revealed greater susceptibility to ID *T. brucei* infection than wild-type mice, indicating that the early accumulation of the trypanosomes in the draining lymph nodes was not essential to establish systemic infection. Although  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were able to control the first parasitemia wave as effectively as wild-type mice, they were unable to control subsequent parasitemia waves.  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice also lack organized B cell follicles and germinal centers within their remaining secondary lymphoid tissues. As a consequence,  $LTB^{-/-}$  mice have impaired immunoglobulin (Ig) isotype class-switching responses. When the disturbed microarchitecture of the B cell follicles in the spleens of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice was restored by reconstitution with wild-type bone marrow, their susceptibility to ID T. brucei infection was similar to that of wild-type control mice. This effect coincided with the ability to produce significant serum levels of Ig isotype class-switched parasite-specific antibodies. Thus, our data suggest that organized splenic microarchitecture and the production of parasite-specific Ig isotype class-switched antibodies are essential for the control of ID African trypanosome infections.

Keywords: Trypanosoma brucei, trypanosomes, spleen, lymph nodes, B cells, lymphotoxin

# INTRODUCTION

African trypanosomes are single-celled protozoan parasites that are transmitted between mammalian host species via blood-feeding tsetse flies of the genus *Glossina*. The *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense* and *T. b. gambiense* subspecies cause human African trypanosomiasis in endemic regions of sub-Saharan Africa. Animal African trypanosomiasis is caused by

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Guy Caljon, University of Antwerp, Belgium Keke Celeste Fairfax, The University of Utah, United States

> \*Correspondence: Neil A. Mabbott neil.mabbott@roslin.ed.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

**Received:** 09 January 2020 **Accepted:** 07 May 2020 **Published:** 03 June 2020

#### Citation:

Alfituri OA, Bradford BM, Paxton E, Morrison LJ and Mabbott NA (2020) Influence of the Draining Lymph Nodes and Organized Lymphoid Tissue Microarchitecture on Susceptibility to Intradermal Trypanosoma brucei Infection. Front. Immunol. 11:1118. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01118

83

*Trypanosoma congolense, Trypanosoma vivax* and *T. brucei*, and inflicts substantial economic strains on the African livestock industry. These parasites exist entirely extracellularly within their hosts, and the life cycle in the mammalian host is initiated by the intradermal (ID) injection of metacyclic trypomastigotes into the skin dermis by the tsetse fly vector. After ID injection the parasites can directly infect the lymphatics (1) before disseminating to the draining lymph nodes and then systemically via the bloodstream (2–5). Soon after ID injection the parasites also undergo morphological change into the long-slender bloodstream form stages that are specifically adapted for survival within the hostile environment of the mammalian bloodstream.

Although much attention has been given to the study of experimental trypanosome infections initiated by intraperitoneal (IP) or intravenous injection, comparatively little is known of the host-specific factors that are important for the effective control of ID transmitted trypanosome infections. However, Wei and colleagues have shown that infection of mice by the IP route establishes a detectable parasitemia earlier than after ID injection, with a higher parasite burden (6). Furthermore, the same study suggested mice were  $\sim 100X$  less susceptible to ID injected *T. brucei* infection when compared to mice infected by the IP route.

Lymphotoxin- $\alpha$  (LT $\alpha$ ) and lymphotoxin- $\beta$  (LT $\beta$ ) are members of the TNF superfamily and form a heterotrimer  $(LT\alpha_1\beta_2)$ to allow signaling through the LT $\beta$  receptor (LT $\beta$ R) (7). Signaling via LTBR during embryonic development is essential for the development of the peripheral lymph nodes (8). Subsequently, post-natal lymphocyte-derived  $LT\alpha_1\beta_2$ -mediated stimulation is also essential for the maintenance of organized tissue microarchitecture within the secondary lymphoid organs. As a consequence, mice deficient in LTa, LTB, or LTBR lack most peripheral lymph nodes and have grossly disorganized microarchitecture in their remaining secondary lymphoid organs such as the spleen (8-15). For example, these mice have disturbed B cell follicles, lack germinal centers (GC) and as a consequence have a significantly reduced ability to produce high affinity antigen-specific class-switched immunoglobulins (Ig) upon immunization. Therefore, in this study we used  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice that lack most peripheral lymph nodes to determine the requirement of the draining lymph nodes for the effective establishment of infection after intradermal (ID) inject with T. brucei. Using these mice we show that the early accumulation of the trypanosomes in the draining lymph nodes was not essential to establish systemic infection. Although  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were able to control the first parasitemia wave as effectively as wild-type mice, they were unable to control subsequent parasitemia waves. Subsequent experiments suggested that the inability of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to control the subsequent parasitemia waves coincided with the lack of organized B cell follicles in their spleens, and their impaired ability to mount parasitespecific Ig isotype class-switched antibody responses. This study provides important insight into the important host factors that are essential for the efficient control of ID trypanosome infections.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Mice

Six to 8 weeks old female C57BL/6J mice (Charles Rivers, Harlow, England) and lymphotoxin- $\beta$ -deficient (LT $\beta^{-/-}$ ) mice (15) were used throughout this study. Mice were maintained in individually ventilated cages and provided food and water *ad libitum*. All procedures using experimental mice were carried out under the authority of the appropriate project and personal licenses, in accordance with the United Kingdom Home Office regulations and the Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986. Ethical approvals were obtained from The Roslin Institute's and University of Edinburgh's ethics committees.

# γ-Irradiation and Reconstitution With Donor Bone Marrow

Where indicated, recipient female  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (~20 g each, 6–8 weeks old) were  $\gamma$ -irradiated twice (5 Grays each) at a 4 h interval. Bone marrow from the long bones of donor mice was aseptically prepared as a single cell suspension at ~1 × 10<sup>7</sup> cells/ml in HBSS (Life Technologies, Paisley, UK). Approximately 18 h after the irradiation the recipient mice each received 100 µl of fresh donor bone marrow by intravenous injection into the tail vein. Recipient mice were allowed to recover for 10 weeks prior to their use in subsequent experiments.

#### Trypanosomes

The pleomorphic wild-type *T. b. brucei* strain STIB247 was used throughout this study. These trypanosomes were originally isolated from a hartebeeste (*Alcelaphus buselaphus*) in Tanzania's Serengeti National Park in 1971 (16). The trypanosomes were axenically cultivated *in vitro* as described previously (1). Prior to their use in the *in vivo* studies described, ~1x10<sup>5</sup> axenically cultivated trypanosomes were first injected IP into groups of C57BL/6J mice. Blood was collected at the peak of the first parasitemia and used as a fresh source of *in vivo*-adapted parasites for each experiment. In the experiments described the mice were infected ID with ~1 × 10<sup>2</sup> or 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> *T. b. brucei* STIB247 parasites, where indicated.

# Comparison of Serum Immunoglobulin (Ig) Isotype Levels by ELISA

Serum IgM and IgG isotype levels were measured by ELISA. For total Ig measurements a capture ELISA was used whereby 96 well plates (Immulon 4HBX 96-Well Micro Plate, SLS, UK) were first coated with 50  $\mu$ l of either purified rat anti-mouse IgM coating antibody (BD 553435 (II/41), BD Biosciences, USA) or purified polyclonal goat anti-mouse coating Ig antibody (BD 553998, BD Biosciences, USA), each prepared at 5  $\mu$ g/ml in p-nitrophenyl phosphate substrate buffer. The plates were sealed and incubated overnight at 4°C. The plates were then blocked using 100  $\mu$ l of 1% bovine serum albumin (BSA)/PBS (Sigma-Aldrich) to each well and incubated at 37°C for 1 h, and then washed 5 times in 0.05% Tween/PBS. Sera (50  $\mu$ l/well) was then added in 0.1% BSA/PBS and incubated for 1 h at 37°C at the following dilutions: IgM, 1:400; IgG1 1:800; IgG2c, 1:50; IgG3, 1:800. The serum

dilutions used were based on previously established titrations. Serial dilutions of normal mouse IgM (clone RMM-1), normal mouse IgG1 (clone RMG1-1), normal mouse IgG2c (clone RMG2a62) or normal mouse IgG3 (clone R40-82) (all from Biolegend, USA) were used to establish standard curves. After washing, 50 µl of Ig-subclass-specific biotinylated secondary antibodies (anti-IgM, clone G155-228, BD Biosciences; anti-IgG1, clone MG1-45, BioLegend; anti-IgG2c, clone MG2a-53, BioLegend; anti-IgG3, clone MG3-25, clone MG3-25) were applied in 1% skimmed milk/0.1% BSA/PBS (1/500 dilution), and incubated for 1 h at 37°C. Plates were subsequently washed and 50 µl streptavidin-conjugated horseradish peroxidase was added (1/1,000 dilution) and incubated at 37°C for 1 h. After a final wash, bound peroxidase activity was revealed by adding 50 µl of SureBlue TMB microwell Peroxidase Substrate to each well (KPL, SeraCare 5120-0075, Massachusetts, USA), and the reaction stopped using HCl (1M). Optical density (OD) was then determined using a Perkin Elmer Wallac 1420 Victor<sup>2</sup> Microplate Reader (GMI, USA) at 450 nm with 620 nm used as the reference OD value.

To estimate trypanosome-specific Ig levels an indirect ELISA was used whereby the plates were first coated with 50  $\mu$ l of trypanosome lysate (0.7  $\mu$ g protein/ml) in 0.1 M bicarbonate buffer, in place of the purified rat anti-mouse IgM purified polyclonal goat anti-mouse coating Ig antibodies. The remainder of the assay was repeated as above. A potential limitation of this approach being that the binding characteristics of the coating Ig antibodies used in the capture ELISA may differ from that of the trypanosome lysate used in the indirect assay.

#### Immunohistochemistry

Spleens were snap frozen at the temperature of liquid nitrogen, and 10  $\mu$ m thick sections cut using a cryostat. Sections were then fixed in acetone and follicular dendritic cells detected using mAb 8C12 to detect CD35 (BD Biosciences, Oxford, UK) and B cells detected using rat anti-mouse B220 mAb (clone RA3-6B2, Life Technologies). Sections were subsequently stained with species-specific secondary antibodies conjugated to Alexa Fluor 488 (green) or Alexa Fluor 594 (red) dyes (Life Technologies). Sections were then imaged using a Zeiss LSM710 confocal microscope (Zeiss, Welwyn Garden City, UK).

#### **Statistics**

ELISA data were tested for normal distribution using Shapiro-Wilk and Kolmogorov Smirnov tests. Data that passed these normality tests were subsequently compared using a Student's *t*-test. Data that did not pass these tests were compared using a Mann-Whitney *U* test. These analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism v.8.0 (GraphPad Software Inc. San Diego, USA). To compare the parasitemias between different groups, linear mixed effects models were performed using RStudio. These were used to statistically compare the quadratic (squared) and cubic curve effect of the infected mouse parasitemia across the observation period. Mean peak parasitemias were compared using a Student's *t*-test or Tukey's multiple comparisons test. *P* < 0.05 were accepted as significant.

# RESULTS

# LTβ<sup>-/-</sup> Mice Lack Most Secondary Lymphoid Tissues

First,  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice and C57BL/6J wild-type (WT) control mice were injected IP with Chicago Sky Blue 6B ink and the macroscopic presence of their secondary lymphoid tissues determined at post-mortem 7 d later. Throughout this study the ear pinna was used as the site of ID parasite injection. The mandibular lymph nodes, sub-mandibular lymph nodes and superficial parotid lymph nodes are considered to drain this anatomical region. As anticipated, these lymph nodes were absent in  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (**Table 1**) as stimulation through the  $LT\beta R$  during embryonic development is essential for their formation (12, 17, 18). However, the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice retained the spleen (**Table 1**).

# Increased Susceptibility of LTβ<sup>-/-</sup> Mice to Intradermal *T. brucei* Infection

Independent studies using the *T. brucei* strain 10–26 have estimated that the ID route of infection is ~100X less efficient than the IP route (6). Although infected tests flies are likely to transmit low numbers of trypanosomes during blood feeding, ID injection of WT mice with a  $1 \times 10^2$  dose of *T. brucei* strain 10–26 parasites was insufficient to establish infection (6). Here, WT control mice (n = 8/group) were also injected ID into the ear pinna with  $1 \times 10^2$  *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites, and blood

TABLE 1	Incidence o	of lymphoid	tissues in	WT	and $LT\beta^{-/-}$	mice.
---------	-------------	-------------	------------	----	---------------------	-------

				Mouse	e strain						
Lymphoid tissue	WT				<b>LT</b> β <sup>-/-</sup>						
	M1	M2	МЗ	M4	M1	M2	МЗ	M4			
Mandibular lymph node	2	2	2	2	0	0	0	0			
Sub-mandibular lymph node	2	2	2	2	0	0	0	0			
Superficial parotid lymph node	2	2	2	2	1	0	0	0			
Spleen	1	1	1	1	0	0	0	0			

Number of secondary lymphoid tissues detected macroscopically in wild-type (WT) and LTB<sup>-/-</sup> mice. Each column represents an individual mouse (M), 4 mice/group.

parasitemias assessed daily for 30 d using the rapid matching method (19). As this assay has a detection threshold of  $\sim 4 \times 10^5$  parasites/ml blood, parasitemias below this level were classified as below the limit of detection. Consistent with the above study, our data show that when WT mice were injected ID with 1  $\times 10^2$  trypanosomes, only two of eight mice had a detectable parasitemia for short duration during the 30 d observation period (**Figure 1A**). Therefore, since mice are considered to be at least 100X less susceptible to ID *T. brucei* infection, in the subsequent experiments below the mice were injected ID with 1  $\times 10^5$  trypanosomes to ensure that all the recipient WT mice developed a detectable parasitemia.

Next, groups of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice and WT control mice (n = 8/group) were injected ID with  $1 \times 10^5$  *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites, and blood parasitemias assessed daily for 30 d. After infection with this dose of parasites all the mice developed a detectable parasitemia. Furthermore, the onset and duration of the first detectable parasitemia wave in the bloodstream of each mouse group was similar (**Figures 1B,C**): WT mice, 6–8 d post-infection (dpi);  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice, 5–7 dpi. Furthermore, the mean parasite burdens at the peak of the first parasitemia wave were also similar in each mouse group (**Figures 1B,C**): WT mice, 8  $\times 10^6$ /ml parasites/ml;  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice, 1  $\times 10^7$  parasites/ml; P = 0.460, Student's *t*-test, n = 8/group.

None of the ID-injected WT mice displayed any relapse in their parasitemias during the remainder of the 30 d observation period. In contrast, five of eight of the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice relapsed between 21 and 30 dpi, displaying subsequent parasitemia waves (**Figures 1B,C**). These data clearly show that ID injected *T. brucei* can successfully establish infection in the bloodstream of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice despite the absence of the draining lymph nodes. However, the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice have a reduced ability to control an ID *T. brucei* infection when compared to WT mice.

### LTβ<sup>-/-</sup> Mice Have Disturbed Splenic Microarchitecture and Reduced Serum Class-Switched Immunoglobulin Levels Following Trypanosome Infection

Constitutive post-natal LT $\beta$ R-stimulation is also important for the maintenance of organized B cell follicles and the stromal follicular dendritic cells (FDC) within them (20). As a consequence, the spleens of LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice lacked CD35-expressing FDC and had disturbed B cell follicles that presented as ring-like structures (**Figure 2A**).

The retention of antigens on the surface of FDC is essential for GC formation and the production of high-affinity antigenspecific immunoglobulin (Ig) isotype class-switched antibodies by B cells (21). The levels of total IgM, IgG1, IgG2c, and IgG3 antibodies in the serum of uninfected naïve WT and  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were similar (**Figure 2B**), consistent with previous data (10). By 30 d following ID infection with *T. brucei*, the sera of infected mice from each group contained significantly elevated levels of trypanosome-specific IgM (**Figure 2C**). However, whereas elevated levels of trypanosome-specific class-switched IgG1, IgG2c and IgG3 antibodies were detected in the sera of WT mice, significantly lower levels, if any, were detected in the sera of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (**Figures 2D**–F).

### WT Bone Marrow Restores Splenic Microarchitecture in $LT\beta^{-/-}$ Mice and Reduces Their Susceptibility to ID *T. brucei* Infection

We next determined whether the increased susceptibility of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to ID T. brucei infection was a consequence of their impaired ability to produce trypanosome-specific classswitched Ig isotypes. Constitutive LTBR-mediated stimulation via lymphocyte-derived  $LT\alpha_1\beta_2$  is essential for the maintenance of FDC networks and lymphoid tissue microarchitecture (18, 20, 22). As mature FDC are important for the efficient production of antigen-specific class-switched antibodies by B cells (21, 23), FDC differentiation was induced in the remaining lymphoid tissues of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice. Thus, the reconstitution of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice with LT-expressing donor bone marrow from WT mice (termed WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice, hereafter) stimulated the differentiation of FDC from stromal-derived precursor cells in the spleens of the recipient  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (**Figure 3**). However, this treatment does not induce the development of the missing secondary lymphoid tissues (24). Conversely, when  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were reconstituted with  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  donor bone marrow as a negative control (termed  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice, here after), no induction of FDC network formation was observed (Figure 3).

Next, groups of WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice, LT $\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$ mice and un-irradiated WT control mice were ID injected with 1x10<sup>5</sup> T. brucei STIB 247 parasites and blood parasitemias assessed daily for 30 d. The onset and duration of the first detectable parasitemia waves in the bloodstream of each mouse group were similar (Figures 4A,B). However, noticeable differences in the parasitemia kinetics were evident during the later stages of the infections. The trypanosome infection relapsed in most of the  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice from ~21 dpi with the detection of subsequent parasitemia waves (Figures 4A,B). These data show that  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice, like  $LT\beta^{-/-}$ mice (Figure 1), have increased susceptibility to ID T. brucei infection. In contrast, none of the WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice, and only one of eight of the ID injected un-irradiated WT mice, had any detectable relapses in their parasitemias during the remainder of the experiment (Figures 4A,B).

#### Reconstitution of $LT\beta^{-/-}$ Mice With WT Bone Marrow Induces Their Ability to Produce Ig Isotype Class-Switched Antibodies

We next determined whether the reconstitution of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice with WT bone marrow induced the ability to produce classswitched Ig isotypes. By 30 d following ID injection with *T. brucei*, similarly elevated levels of total IgM were detected in the sera of WT mice, WT $\rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice and  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (**Figure 5A**). However, the sera of WT $\rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$ mice contained significantly elevated levels of total classswitched IgG isotypes when compared to uninfected WT controls (**Figures 5B-D**). These data suggest that the restoration of splenic microarchitecture in WT $\rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice coincided with the ability to produce class-switched Ig isotypes.

Finally, we compared the levels of trypanosome-specific antibodies in the sera of infected WT mice, WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice and LT $\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice. Sera from infected mice from each



**FIGURE 1** [Enhanced susceptibility of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to ID infection with *T. brucei*. (A) Wild-type (WT) mice (n = 8) were injected ID with a 1 × 10<sup>2</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and blood parasitemia levels determined at daily intervals. Heatmap shows the blood parasitemia ( $log_{10}$  number of trypanosomes/ml of blood) in each mouse. Each row represents data from an individual mouse. UD = below the limit of detection, ~5.4 log\_{10} parasites/ml. (B) Groups of WT and  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (n = 8 mice/group) were injected ID with a 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and blood parasitemia ( $log_{10}$  number of trypanosomes/ml of blood) in each mouse. Each row represents data from an individual mouse. UD = below the limit of detection, ~5.4 log\_{10} parasites/ml. (B) Groups of WT and  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (n = 8 mice/group) were injected ID with a 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and blood parasitemia levels determined at daily intervals. Heatmap shows the blood parasitemia ( $log_{10}$  number of trypanosomes/ml of blood) in each mouse. Each row represents data from an individual mouse. UD, below the limit of detection, ~5.4 log\_{10} parasites/ml. (C) Charts show parasitemia profiles ( $log_{10}$  number of trypanosomes/ml of blood) in each mouse from each group following ID injection with 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> dose of T. brucei STIB 247 parasites. Each line represents data from an individual mouse.



**FIGURE 2** | LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice have disturbed splenic microarchitecture and reduced serum class-switched immunoglobulin levels after trypanosome infection. (A) Spleen sections from wild-type (WT) and LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice were immunostained to detect follicular dendritic cells (FDC, CD35+ cells, red) and B cells (B220+ cells, green). The spleens of LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice lacked FDC networks and had disturbed B cell follicles. (B) Total serum IgM, IgG1, IgG2c, and IgG3 concentrations in uninfected naïve WT and LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice determined by ELISA (n = 8 mice/group). (C–F) Groups of WT and LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice (n = 8 mice/group) were injected ID with a 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and serum concentrations of trypanosome-specific (C) IgM, (D) IgG1, (E) IgG2c and (F) IgG3 determined by ELISA. Uninf., uninfected. Closed circles, WT mice; open circles, LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice. Each point represents data from an individual mouse. Horizontal bar, median. Statistical analyses: (B) Student's *t*-test; (C) Student's *t*-test; (F) Mann-Whitney *U*-test; \*\*P < 0.001; \*\*\*P < 0.001; \*\*\*P < 0.0001.



group contained significantly elevated levels of trypanosome-specific IgM (**Figure 6A**). However, whereas WT mice and WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice produced similarly elevated levels of trypanosome-specific class-switched IgG1, IgG2c, and IgG3 antibodies, much lower levels if any were detected in the sera of LT $\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice (**Figures 6B,C**). Thus, these data suggest that the restoration of the microarchitecture in the spleens of WT $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice enabled the production of trypanosome-specific class-switched antibodies.

#### DISCUSSION

Following ID injection into the host's skin the extracellular trypanosomes invade the afferent lymphatics (1) from where they infect the draining lymph nodes and begin to disseminate systemically (4, 5). For example, during the initial period following ID infection of cattle and goats with T. vivax by tsetse fly bite, the parasites were first encountered in the draining prescapular lymph nodes before the bloodstream (2, 3). Similar disease kinetics have also been reported in mice infected with T. brucei by tsetse fly bite (5). Circulating lymphocytes/leukocytes, antigens and other components within the lymph fluid can enter the bloodstream via the right lymphatic duct on the right side of the body, or the thoracic duct on the left side of the body. From these lymphatic ducts, the passage of lymph into the blood circulatory system is achieved either via the right or left subclavian vein. We show that the ability of the ID injected trypanosomes to establish systemic infection was not compromised in mice lacking the draining lymph nodes. Our data therefore suggest that following their initial invasion into the host's lymphatics, the trypanosomes can directly enter the bloodstream via the lymphatic ducts and disseminate further without the requirement for prior adaptation or amplification within the draining lymph nodes.

Although the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice lacked most peripheral lymph nodes, had disorganized microarchitecture within their spleens

and lacked the ability to mount trypanosome-specific classswitched IgG responses, the magnitude and duration of the initial parasitemia wave was similar when compared to WT mice. The increased ability of C57BL/6 mice to control the first parasitemia wave when compared to C3H/He mice, has been suggested to be associated with their relative ability to produce trypanosome-specific Ig (25). During the first few days after trypanosome infection the initial and predominant parasitespecific antibodies that are produced by the host are of the IgM isotype that recognize parasite surface antigens (26-29). The production of parasite-specific IgM was shown to be important for control of T. b. evansi infection (30). In contrast, a study using IgM-deficient mice has suggested only a limited role for IgM in controlling infection with clonal pleomorphic T. brucei AnTat 1.1E parasites (31). However, the compensatory effects of other Ig isotypes in host protection could not be entirely excluded. Macrophages have also been suggested to play an important role in the innate immune system's ability to control the infection by phagocytosing and destroying the parasites in tissues (32). For example, the Kupffer cells in the liver can aid the elimination of *T. congolense* from the bloodstream through IgM- and IgG-dependent phagocytosis of the parasites (33). In the current study the levels of parasite-specific IgM detected in the sera of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were similar to those in WT controls. This implies that a combination of parasite-specific IgM and the responses and actions of innate phagocytes are likely to play an important role in controlling the initial phase of the infection to the infecting parasite clones via antibody-dependent phagocytosis. It remains to be determined whether B1 B-cell subsets or B2 B-cell subsets, including GC B-cell, follicular B-cell and marginal zone (MZ) B cells, are the sources of the parasitespecific IgM in the current study. However, since mice that lack LTBR-signaling also lack GC, B cell follicles and MZ in their spleens (34, 35), B2 B cells are unlikely to be a major source of trypanosome-specific IgM in the ID infected  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice. An independent study has also suggested that MZ B cells are depleted following infection with trypanosomes by the IP route (36). The requirement for GC B cells is less clear. Whereas,







mice were  $\gamma$ -irradiated and reconstituted with donor bone marrow from WT mice (WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice) or LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice (LT $\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice). Ten weeks later groups of WT mice, WT  $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice and LT $\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice (n = 7-8 mice/group) were injected ID with 1×10<sup>5</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and 30 d later concentrations of total serum (**A**) lgM, (**B**) lgG1, (**C**) lgG2c, and (**D**) lgG3 determined by ELISA. Uninf., uninfected. Each point represents data from an individual mouse. Horizontal bar, median. Statistical analyses: (**A**) Student's *t*-test; (**B**) Mann-Whitney *U*-test; (**C**) Mann-Whitney U test; (**D**) Student's *t*-test; "P < 0.05; "P < 0.01; "\*\*P < 0.001; "\*\*P < 0.001."

data suggest that GC are not induced in the spleen during trypanosome infections (37), GC B cells have been reported to accumulate in this tissue during the later stages of IP infection with pleomorphic *T. brucei* AnTat 1.1E parasites (36). In contrast, GC formation has been described in the spleens of mice after IP infection with *T. congolense* (38). Whether GC are also induced in the skin draining lymph nodes during *T. brucei* infection is not known.

Closer analysis suggested that the onset of the first parasitemia wave in the ID infected  $\rm LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice typically occurred a day earlier than ID infected WT mice. The precise reason for this earlier onset is uncertain, but it is plausible that after ID infection in WT mice some of the parasites are initially retained in, or migration is slowed by, the local draining lymph node. Alternatively, some parasites may also be phagocytosed and destroyed by resident macrophages as they travel through the draining lymph node. Since  $\rm LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice lacked the draining lymph nodes it is possible that these effects were avoided, enabling a higher burden of parasites to initially enter the

blood-stream, leading to the slightly earlier development of the first parasitemia peak.

As the infection progressed the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were unable to successfully control the parasitemia when compared to WT mice. Following the initial parasitemia wave the production of trypanosome-specific Ig isotype class-switched IgG antibodies is essential for the control of the subsequent relapses in the parasitemia (29, 31, 39, 40). The parasite class-switched IgG antibodies that are induced during this phase of the disease target the trypanosome's variable surface glycoprotein coat with high affinity (40, 41). Furthermore, differences in the magnitude of the host's parasite-specific class-switched IgG response can have a direct influence on the pathogenesis of *T. congolense* infection in mice (42) and cattle (43). For example, relatively resistant C57BL/6 mice produce high levels of trypanosome-specific IgG isotypes when compared to relatively susceptible A/J mice (42).

Here, the increased susceptibility of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to ID *T.* brucei infection coincided with significantly reduced serum levels of parasite-specific class-switched Ig isotypes. Since stimulation



**FIGURE 6** | Reconstitution of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice with wild-type (WT) bone marrow restores their ability to produce trypanosome-specific Ig isotype class-switched antibodies. Groups of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice were  $\gamma$ -irradiated and reconstituted with donor bone marrow from WT mice (WT  $\rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice) or  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice ( $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice). Ten weeks later groups of WT mice, WT  $\rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice and  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow$   $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice (n = 7-8 mice/group) were injected ID with a 1 × 10<sup>5</sup> dose of *T. brucei* STIB 247 parasites and 30 d later concentrations of total serum (**A**) IgM, (**B**) IgG1, (**C**) IgG2c, and (**D**) IgG3 determined by ELISA. Uninf., uninfected. Each point represents data from an individual mouse. Horizontal bar, median. Statistical analyses: (**A**) Student's *t*-test; (**B**) Mann-Whitney *U* test; (**C**) Mann-Whitney *U* test; (**D**) Student's *t*-test; \**P* < 0.05; \*\**P* < 0.001; \*\*\**P* < 0.0001.

through the LT $\beta$ R is essential for the organization of the B cell follicles within the secondary lymphoid tissues,  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice have disorganized B cell follicles (9, 12) and a significantly reduced ability to elicit high affinity antigen-specific classswitched IgG responses (35). Consistent with these studies the ID infected  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice also had significantly reduced serum levels of trypanosome-specific IgG1, IgG2c, and IgG3. This implies that the reduced ability of the  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to effectively control the parasitemia during the later stages of the infection was at least in part a consequence of their reduced ability to produce parasite-specific class-switched IgG antibodies. To test this hypothesis the splenic microarchitecture and the ability of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice to produce antigen-specific Ig class-switched antibodies was restored by reconstitution with bone marrow from WT donor mice. Our data clearly show that the WT $\rightarrow$  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice produced significant levels of trypanosome-specific class-switched IgG1, IgG2c and IgG3, and this coincided with the ability of the WT $\rightarrow$  LT $\beta^{-/-}$  mice to control further relapses in the parasitemia to a similar extent as WT mice. Future studies using transgenic mice with specific deficiencies in IgG1 (44) or IgG3 (45) will help resolve the individual roles of parasitespecific class-switched antibody isotypes in the control of ID *T. brucei* infections.

Our studies using  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice suggest that the presence of the draining lymph nodes has little, if any, impact on susceptibility to ID *T. brucei* infection. However, our data indicate that the status of the microarchitecture of the spleen has an important role in controlling the trypanosome infection. In the current study the disorganized microarchitecture in the spleens of  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice and  $LT\beta^{-/-} \rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice coincided with increased susceptibility to ID *T. brucei* infections. Conversely, the organized splenic microarchitecture in WT mice and WT $\rightarrow LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice coincided with their increased ability to control subsequent parasitemia waves. These data are

consistent with data in an independent study, which showed that in the absence of the spleen, parasite-specific IgG2a/c and IgG3 responses were impaired and this coincided with increased susceptibility to T. congolense infection (40). Our data are also consistent with those in a study using mice lacking the B cell adaptor molecule Bam32 (38). When compared to WT controls, these mice also had increased disease severity, which correlated with impaired splenic GC formation and a diminished ability to produce parasite-specific IgG after IP T. congolense infection. Others, however, have suggested that the induction of antitrypanosome antibody responses can occur independently of the lymph nodes and spleen, during experimental IP infection with T. brucei AnTat 1.1E parasites (46). Furthermore, another study suggested that  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice had reduced susceptibility to IP infection with T. congolense (47). The reason for the discrepancy between these studies and our own is uncertain, but may be related to differences in route of infection, parasite burden and parasite strains. When  $LT\alpha^{-/-}$  mice (as used by Magez and colleagues, 2002, (46) are immunized with low doses of T-cell-dependent antigens their ability to produce high affinity antigen-specific IgG1 is reduced. Conversely, when these mice are immunized with high doses of antigens they produce similar levels of high affinity antigen-specific IgG1 to WT mice (13, 34). Studies in mice also show that the route of trypanosome injection can have a significant influence on disease susceptibility and pathogenesis, with ID infections with T. brucei or T. congolense being 100X less efficient than IP infections (6). Using the T. brucei strain 10-26, Wei and colleagues showed that a detectable parasitemia was established in all mice injected with as few as 10<sup>2</sup> parasites by the IP route. However, the same dose was insufficient to establish a detectable infection by the ID route. Indeed, a detectable parasitemia was only observed in all of the recipient mice when injected ID with 10<sup>4</sup> parasites. Wei and colleagues also showed that when the mice were infected by the IP route the trypanosomes established a detectable parasitemia earlier than after ID injection, with a higher parasite burden (6). In the studies by Magez et al. (46) and Okwor et al. (47) the mice were similarly injected with trypanosomes by the IP route. Thus, it is plausible that the IP infections led to a significantly higher and earlier antigen burden in the  $LT\alpha^{-/-}$  mice enabling high affinity parasite-specific IgG responses to be induced despite the absence of organized splenic microarchitecture (13, 34). To resolve these issues additional studies are now required to definitively address the contributions of the skin draining

# REFERENCES

- Alfituri OA, Ajibola O, Brewer JM, Garside P, Benson RA, Peel T, et al. Effects of host-derived chemokines on the motility and viability of *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Parasite Immunol.* (2019) 41:e12609. doi: 10.1111/pim.12609
- Adams ARD. Trypanosiomiasis of stock in Mauritius III. The diagnosis and course of untreated T vivax infections in domestic animals. *Ann Tropical Med Parasitol.* (1936) 30:521–31. doi: 10.1080/00034983.1936.11684957
- Emery DL, Barry JD, Moloo SK. The appearance of Trypanosoma (Duttonella) vivax in lymph following challenge of goats with infected Glossina moritans moritans. *Acta Trop.* (1980) 37:375–9.

lymph nodes and the spleen for the induction and maintenance of parasite-specific antibody responses after ID trypanosome infection. This could include comparison of parasitemia kinetics, disease susceptibility and parasite-specific B cell responses in intact and splenectomised WT mice and  $LT\beta^{-/-}$  mice.

When considered in the context of similar studies, our data imply that the first wave of the parasitemia after ID infection with *T. brucei* is predominantly controlled by innate mechanisms, most likely including non-class switched IgM and the engulfment of the parasites by phagocytes. However, control of the subsequent parasitemia waves requires organized B cell follicles in the spleen and the production of trypanosome-specific class-switched IgG. Drug resistance, as well as adverse side-effects, continue to significantly impact on the ability to successfully treat and control trypanosome infections. A more thorough understanding of the host factors that are essential for the efficient control of ID trypanosome infections could identify novel therapeutics and aid the development of protective vaccines.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the article/supplementary material.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by The Roslin Institute's and University of Edinburgh's ethics committees.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

LM and NM conceived the study and obtained funding. OA, LM, and NM designed the study. OA, EP, and BB performed the experiments and acquired these data. All authors interpreted these data and contributed to the final version of the manuscript.

#### FUNDING

This study was supported by project Institute Strategic Programme Grant funding (BBS/E/D/20231762 and BBS/E/D/20002174) and a Strategic Skills Award and EASTBIO doctoral training partnership studentship (BB/J01446X/1) from the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council.

- Tabel H, Wei G, Bull HJ. Immunosuppression: cause for failures of vaccines against African trypanosomiases. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2013) 7:e2090. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002090
- Caljon G, Van Reet N, De Trez C, Vermeersch M, Perez-Morga D, Van Den Abbeele J. The dermis as a delivery site of *Trypanosoma brucei* for tsetse flies. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1005744. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat. 1005744
- Wei G, Bull H, Zhou X, Tabel H. Intradermal infections of mice by low numbers of African trypanosomes are controlled by innate rsistance but enhance susceptibility to reinfection. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*. (2011) 203:418–29. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiq051

- Chaplin DD, Fu X. Cytokine regulation of secondary lymphoid organ development. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (1998) 10:289– 97. doi: 10.1016/S0952-7915(98)80167-2
- Rennert PD, Browning JL, Hochman PS. Selective disruption of lymphotoxin ligands reveals a novel set of mucosal lymph nodes and unique effects on lmyph node cellular organization. *Int Immunol.* (1997) 9:1627– 39. doi: 10.1093/intimm/9.11.1627
- de Togni P, Goellner J, Ruddle NH, Streeter PR, Fick A, Mariathasan S, et al. Abnormal development of peripheral lymphoid organs in mice deficient in lymphotoxin. *Science*. (1994) 264:703–7. doi: 10.1126/science.81 71322
- Banks TA, Rouse BT, Kerley MK, Blair PJ, Godfrey VL, Kuklin NA, et al. Lymphotoxin-a-deficient mice. J Immunol. (1995) 155:1685–93.
- Ettinger R, Browning JL, Michie SA, van Ewijk W, McDevitt HO. Disrupted splenic architecture, but normal lymph node development in mice expressing a soluble lymphotoxin-b receptor-IgG1 fusion protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (1996) 93:13102–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.23.13102
- Alimzhanov MB, Kuprash DV, Kosco-Vilbois MH, Luz A, Turetskaya RL, Tarakhovsky A, et al. Abnormal development of secondary lymphoid tissues in lymphotoxin b-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1997) 94:9302– 7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.17.9302
- Fu Y-X, Molina H, Matsumoto M, Huang G, Min J, Chaplin DD. Lymphotoxin-a (LTa) supports development of splenic follicular structure that is required for IgG response. *J Exp Med.* (1997) 185:2111–20. doi: 10.1084/jem.185.12.2111
- Fütterer A, Mink K, Luz A, Kosco-Vilbois MH, Pfeffer K. The lymphotoxin b receptor controls organogenesis and affinity maturation in peripheral lymphoid tissues. *Immunity.* (1998) 9:59–70. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80588-9
- Ngo VN, Korner H, Gunn MD, Schmidt KN, Riminton DS, Cooper MD, et al. Lymphotoxin a/b and tumour necrosis factor are required for stromal cell expression of homing chemokines in B and T cell areas of the spleen. J Exp Med. (1999) 189:403–12. doi: 10.1084/jem.189.2.403
- Jenni L. Comparisons of antigenic types of *Trypanosoma* (T) brucei strains transmitted by *Glossina m. morsitans Acta Trop.* (1977) 34:35–41.
- Koni PA, Flavell RA. A role for tumour necrosis factor receptor type 1 in gut-associated lymphoid tissue development: genetic evidence of synergism with lymphotoxin b. *J Exp Med.* (1998) 187:1977–83. doi: 10.1084/jem.187. 12.1977
- Tumanov AV, Kuprash DV, Lagarkova MA, Grivennikov SI, Abe K, Shakhov A, et al. Distinct role of surface lymphotoxin epxressed by B cells in the organization of secondary lymphoid tissues. *Immunity*. (2002) 239:239– 50. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00397-7
- Herbert WJ, Lumsden WH. Trypanosoma brucei: a rapid "matching" method for estimating the host's parasitemia. Exp Parasitol. (1976) 40:427– 31. doi: 10.1016/0014-4894(76)90110-7
- Mackay F, Browning JL. Turning off follicular dendritic cells. *Nature*. (1998) 395:26–7. doi: 10.1038/25630
- Heesters BA, Myers RC, Carroll MC. Follicular dendritic cells: dynamic antigen libraries. Nat Rev Immunol. (2014) 14:495–504. doi: 10.1038/nri3689
- Krautler NJ, Kana V, Kranich J, Tian Y, Perera D, Lemm D, et al. Follicular dendritic cells emerge from ubiquitous perivascular precursors. *Cell.* (2012) 150:194–206. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.05.032
- Victoratos P, Lagnel J, Tzima S, Alimzhanov MB, Rajewsky K, Pasparakis M, et al. FDC-specific functions of p55TNFR and IKK2 in the development of FDC networks and of antibody responses. *Immunity.* (2006) 24:65– 77. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2005.11.013
- Glaysher BR, Mabbott NA. Role of the GALT in scrapie agent neuroinvasion from the intestine. J Immunol. (2007) 178:3757– 66. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.6.3757
- Black SJ, Sendashonga CN, Webster P, Koch GL E, and Shapiro SZ. (1986) Regulation of parasite-specific antibody responses in resistant (C57BL/6) and susceptible (C3H/HE) mice infected with *Trpanosoma (trypanozoon) brucei* brucei. Parasite Immunol 8, 425–442. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1986.tb00859.x
- Reinitz DM, Mansfield JM. T-cell-independent and T-celldependent B-cell responses to exposed variant surface glycoprotein epitopes in trypanosome-infected mice. *Infect Immun.* (1990) 58:2337–42. doi: 10.1128/IAI.58.7.2337-2342.1990

- Pan W, Ogunremi O, Wei G, Shi M, Tabel H. CR3 (CD11b/CD18) is the major macrophage receptor for IgM antibody-mediated phagocytosis of African trypanosomes: diverse effect on subsequent synthesis of tumor necrosis factor alpha and nitric oxide. *Microbes Infect.* (2006) 8:1209– 18. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2005.11.009
- Vincendeau P, Bouteille B. Immunology and immunopathology of African trypanosomiasis. An Acad Bras Cienc. (2006) 78:645– 65. doi: 10.1590/S0001-37652006000400004
- Guirnalda P, Murphy NB, Nolan D, Black SJ. Anti-*Trypanosoma brucei* activity in Cape buffalo serum during the cryptic phase of parasitemia is mediated by antibodies. *Int J Parasitol.* (2007) 37:1391–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2007. 04.019
- Baral TN, De Baetselier P, Brombacher F, Magez S. Control of trypanosoma evansi infection is igm mediated and does not require a type i inflammatory response. J Infect Dis. (2007) 195:1513–20. doi: 10.1086/515577
- Magez S, Schwegmann A, Atkinson R, Claes F, Drennan M, De Baetselier P, et al. The role of B-cells and IgM antibodies in parasitemia, anemia, and VSG switching in *Trypanosoma brucei*-infected mice. *PLoS Pathog.* (2008) 4:e1000122. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000122
- 32. Dempsey WL, Mansfield JM. Lymphocyte function in experimental African trypanosomiasis. V Role of antibody and the mononuclear phagocyte system in variant-specific immunity. *J Immunol.* (1983) 130:405–11.
- Shi M, Wei G, Pan W, Tabel H. Trypanosoma congolense infections: antibodymediated phagocytosis by Kupffer cells. J Leukoc Biol. (2004) 76:399– 405. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1003500
- Matsumoto M, Lo SF, Carruthers CJL, Min J, Mariathasan S, et al. Affinity maturation without germinal centres in lymphotoxin-a-deficient mice. *Nature*. (1996) 382:462–6. doi: 10.1038/382462a0
- 35. Koni PA, Sacca R, Lawton P, Browning JL, Ruddle NH, Flavell RA. Distinct roles in lymphoid organogenesis for lymphotoxins a and b revealed in lymphotoxin b-deficient mice. *Immunity*. (1997) 6:491– 500. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80292-7
- Radwanska M, Guirnalda P, De Trez C, Ryffel B, Black S, Magez S. Trypanosomiasis-induced B cell apoptosis results in loss of protective antiparasite antibody responses and abolishment of vaccine-induced memory responses. *PLoS Pathog.* (2008) 4:e1000078. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000078
- Morrison WI, Murray M, Bovell DL. Response of the murine lymphoid system to a chronic infection with Trypanosoma congolense. I The spleen. *Lab Invest.* (1981) 45:547–57.
- Onyilagha C, Jia P, Jayachandran N, Hou S, Okwor I, Kuriakose S, et al. The B cell adaptor molecule Bam32 Is critically important for optimal antibody response and resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infection in mice. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2015) 9:e0003716. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd. 0003716
- Campbell GH, Esser KM, Weinbaum FI. Trypanosoma rhodesiense infection in B-cell-deficient mice. Infect Immun. (1977) 18:434– 8. doi: 10.1128/IAI.18.2.434-438.1977
- Magez S, Radwanska M, Drennan M, Fick L, Baral TN, Brombacher F, et al. Interferon-g and nitric oxide in combination with antibodies are key protective host immune factors during *Trypanosoma congolense* TC13 infections. J Infect Dis. (2006) 193:1575–83. doi: 10.1086/503808
- Stijlemans B, Radwanska M, De Trez C, and Magez S. (2017). African trypanosomes undermine humoral responses and vaccine development: link with inflammatory responses?. *Front Immunol* 8:582. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00582
- Morrison WI, Murray M. The role of humoral immune responses in determining susceptibility of A/J and C57BL/6 mice to infection with *Trypanosoma congolense. Parasite Immunol.* (1985) 7:63–79. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.1985.tb00479.x
- Taylor KA, Lutje V, Kennedy D, Authie E, Boulange A, Logan-Henfrey L, et al. *Trypanosoma congolense*: B-lymphocyte responses differ between trypanotolerant and trypanosusceptible cattle. *Exp Parasitol*. (1996) 83:106–16. doi: 10.1006/expr.1996.0054
- Lorenz M, Jung S, Radbruch A. Switch transcripts in immunoglobulin class switching. Science. (1995) 267:1825–8. doi: 10.1126/science.7892607
- $45. Shapiro DA, Threadgill DS, Copfer MJ, Corey DA, McCool TL, McCormick L, \\ et al. \\ \gamma 3 gene-disrupted mice selectively deficient in the dominant IgG subclass made to bacterial polysaccharides undergo normal isotype switching after$

immunization with polysaccharide-protein conjugate vaccines. *J Immunol.* (1998) 161:3393–9.

- Magez S, Stijlemans B, Caljon G, H.-,Eugster P, and De Baetselier P. (2002). Control of experimental *Trypanosoma brucei* infection occurs independently of lymphotoxin-a induction. *Infect. Immun* 70, 1342–1351. doi: 10.1128/IAI.70.3.1342-13 51.2002
- Okwor I, Muleme H, Jia P, Uzonna JE. Altered proinflammatory cytokine production and enhanced resistance to *Trypanosoma congolense* infection in lymphotoxin b-deficient mice. *J Infect Dis.* (2009) 200:361–9. doi: 10.1086/599792

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Alfituri, Bradford, Paxton, Morrison and Mabbott. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Interferon Alpha Favors Macrophage Infection by Visceral *Leishmania* Species Through Upregulation of Sialoadhesin Expression

Lieselotte Van Bockstal, Dimitri Bulté, Magali Van den Kerkhof, Laura Dirkx, Dorien Mabille, Sarah Hendrickx, Peter Delputte, Louis Maes and Guy Caljon\*

Laboratory of Microbiology, Parasitology and Hygiene (LMPH), Faculty of Pharmaceutical, Biomedical and Veterinary Sciences, University of Antwerp, Wilrijk, Belgium

Type I interferons (IFNs) induced by an endogenous Leishmania RNA virus or exogenous

**OPEN ACCESS** 

#### Edited by:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Fabienne Tacchini-Cottier, Université de Lausanne, Switzerland Prashant Khare, All India Institute of Medical Sciences Bhopal, India

> \*Correspondence: Guy Caljon guy.caljon@uantwerpen.be

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 08 November 2019 Accepted: 07 May 2020 Published: 09 June 2020

#### Citation:

Van Bockstal L, Bulté D, Van den Kerkhof M, Dirkx L, Mabille D, Hendrickx S, Delputte P, Maes L and Caljon G (2020) Interferon Alpha Favors Macrophage Infection by Visceral Leishmania Species Through Upregulation of Sialoadhesin Expression. Front. Immunol. 11:1113. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01113 viral infections have been shown to exacerbate infections with New World Cutaneous Leishmania parasites, however, the impact of type I IFNs in visceral Leishmania infections and implicated mechanisms remain to be unraveled. This study assessed the impact of type I IFN on macrophage infection with L. infantum and L. donovani and the implication of sialoadhesin (Siglec-1/CD169, Sn) as an IFN-inducible surface receptor. Stimulation of bone marrow-derived macrophages with type I IFN (IFN- $\alpha$ ) significantly enhanced susceptibility to infection of reference laboratory strains and a set of recent clinical isolates. IFN- $\alpha$  particularly enhanced promastigote uptake. Enhanced macrophage susceptibility was linked to upregulated Sn surface expression as a major contributing factor to the infection exacerbating effect of IFN- $\alpha$ . Stimulation experiments in Sn-deficient macrophages, macrophage pretreatment with a monoclonal anti-Sn antibody or a novel bivalent anti-Sn nanobody and blocking of parasites with soluble Sn restored normal susceptibility levels. Infection of Sn-deficient mice with bioluminescent L. infantum promastigotes revealed a moderate, strain-dependent role for Sn during visceral infection under the used experimental conditions. These data indicate that IFN-responsive Sn expression can enhance the susceptibility of macrophages to infection with visceral Leishmania promastigotes and that targeting of Sn may have some protective effects in early infection.

Keywords: Leishmania, sialoadhesin, CD169, macrophages, IFN- $\alpha$ , type I IFN

#### INTRODUCTION

Leishmaniasis is a family of related protozoal diseases occurring in the New- and Old World and is caused by *Leishmania* parasites responsible for clinical features ranging from cutaneous, mucocutaneous to visceral manifestations. Visceral leishmaniasis (VL), also known as kala-azar, is a lethal neglected tropical disease caused by *Leishmania donovani* and *L. infantum* and responsible for ~0.2–0.4 million cases each year (1). It is a vector-borne disease transmitted by the bites of infected female phlebotomine sand flies (2). In the vertebrate host, entry and survival inside myeloid cells are essential factors to complete its life cycle (3) and to enable dissemination to internal organs such as the liver, spleen and bone marrow (4).

Recent reports on New World cutaneous L. guyanensis infections revealed a considerable impact of exogenous IFNinducing viruses and an endogenous Leishmania dsRNA virus (LRV1) on primary infection and reactivation in mice (5). LRV1 presence in clinical isolates of L. braziliensis has been associated to increased risk of treatment failure (6). LRV-sequences were also detected in an Iranian L. infantum clinical isolate from a patient unresponsive to antimonial treatment (7). Viral coinfections and presence of Leishmania RNA virus are therefore increasingly perceived as risk factors for pathogenicity of human leishmaniasis (5, 7-9). The virus appears to use the Leishmania exosomal pathway to reach the extracellular environment (10). The exacerbating features of LRV1 in L. guyanensis were linked to the induction of type I interferons which primarily occurred through stimulation of the endosomal Toll-Like Receptor 3 (TLR3) pathway by viral dsRNA in mice (11, 12). Type I IFN is known to trigger the expression of various so-called interferonstimulated genes (ISGs) (13), including some that are involved in viral recognition and entry. Sialoadhesin (Sn, CD169, Siglec-1) is an ISG-gene product (14-17) expressed on macrophages, belonging to the Siglec (sialic acid binding Ig-lectin) family (18). Human and mice Sn share 72% sequence homology (19, 20) and, unlike other Siglecs, seem to lack tyrosine-based signaling motifs which suggests a primary role in cell-cell interactions rather than in cell signaling (21). During HIV-infection, Sn expression levels have been correlated with type I IFN levels and inflammatory disease progression in vivo in macaques (16). Regarding HIV-1, Pino et al. showed that IFN-a activated macrophages have an enhanced ability to capture HIV-1 via Sn recognition. These macrophages could fuel novel CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell infections and contribute to HIV-1 dissemination (22). Recent reports described that Sn recognizes the sialic acid moieties onto the Leishmania surface (3, 23, 24) and is responsible for phagocytosis during a Leishmania infection (3). Other pathogens such as Campylobacter jejuni (25), group B Streptococcus (26) and Trypanosoma cruzi (27) were also shown to be phagocytosed by macrophages using the Sn-sialic acid interaction. Sn becomes highly upregulated under conditions of IFN-a stimulation, for example, during viral or bacterial infections in vitro and in vivo (14, 16, 17). As such, co-infections and/or IFN-α stimulation may have an impact on the course and pathogenicity of a Leishmania infection (5).

The present study evaluated the role of type I IFN in the infection outcome of different *L. infantum* and *L. donovani* strains. IFN- $\alpha$  stimulated macrophages showed higher infection levels compared to control-treated macrophages. Since Sn expression was described to be upregulated by type I IFN, we further unraveled the role of Sn during *in vitro* and *in vivo Leishmania* infections.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Ethics**

The use of laboratory rodents was carried out in accordance to all mandatory guidelines (EU directives, including the Revised Directive 2010/63/EU on the Protection of Animals used for Scientific Purposes that came into force on 01/01/2013, and the

TABLE 1 | Overview of Leishmania isolates used and their respective origin.

Strain	Code	Origin
L. infantun	n	
ITMAP263	MHOM/MA/67/ITMAP263	Reference lab strain, originally isolated from VL-patient in Morocco
LEM3323	MHOM/FR/96/LEM3323	French field isolate from HIV-patient
LEM5159	MHOM/FR/2006/LEM5159	French field isolate from HIV-patient
LLM2346	MHOM/ES/2016/LLM-2346	Spanish field isolate
L. donovar	ni	
Ldl82	MHOM/ET/67/L82	Reference lab strain, originally isolated from VL-patient in Ethiopia
LLM1599	MHOM/ET/2007/LLM-1599	Ethiopian field isolate
LLM1600	MHOM/ET/2007/LLM-1600	Ethiopian field isolate
L. major		
JISH118	MHOM/SA/85/JISH118	Saudi Arabian field isolate

declaration of Helsinki in its latest version) and was approved by the ethical committee of the University of Antwerp, Belgium (UA-ECD 2014-17, UA-ECD 2017-04, UA-ECD 2015-90).

#### Animals

Female C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice (6–8 weeks old) were used for the collection of bone marrow cells and for the *in vivo* bioluminescent imaging experiments. Female golden hamsters (body weight 100-120 g) were used as donors for the collection of *Leishmania* amastigotes. Animals were purchased from Janvier (France) and kept in quarantine for at least 5 days before starting the experiment. Sn-deficient mice (Sn<sup>-/-</sup> C57BL/6) were reared at our facilities from breeding pairs provided by UGent (Prof. Dr. Dirk Elewaut, Molecular Immunology and Inflammation Unit, VIB-UGent). Food for laboratory rodents and drinking water were available *adlibitum*.

#### **Parasite Species/Strains**

The different *L. infantum*, *L. donovani*, and *L. major* strains used in this paper for the *in vitro* infections are listed in **Table 1**. Promastigotes were routinely cultured in T25 culture flasks containing 5 mL of HOMEM medium (Invitrogen, UK) supplemented with 10% heat inactivated fetal bovine serum (iFBS). *Ex vivo* amastigotes of *L. infantum* ITMAP263 were obtained from the spleen of heavily infected donor hamsters and purified using two centrifugation steps as described elsewhere (28). The strains for the *in vivo* infections were the bioluminescent *L. infantum* MHOM/FR/96/LEM3323<sup>PpyRE9</sup> and MHOM/MA/67/ITMAP263<sup>PpyRE9</sup>, generated by the stable introduction of the red-shifted firefly luciferase PpyRE9 using the pLEXSY-hyg2.1 vector (29).

### Purification of a Sn-Specific Bivalent Nanobody and Conventional Antibody

Anti-mouse Sn monoclonal antibodies (mAb) SySy94 were produced and purified as described previously (17). Antimouse Sn bivalent nanobody (Biv4.40 Nb, courtesy UGent) was produced in the periplasm of transformed *Escherichia coli*. The

bacterial expression clone was expanded in LB Broth medium containing 100 µg/mL ampicillin, 2 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 0.1% Dglucose at 37°C and 200 rpm in a New Brunswick incubator shaker. The induction of protein synthesis was carried out at OD<sub>600</sub> 0.6-0.9 by addition of 1 mM IPTG (isopropyl βd-1-thiogalactopyranoside) and continued incubation at 28°C and 200 rpm. Bacterial pellets were collected by centrifugation  $(20 \text{ min at } 4,400 \times g)$  at 16 h post-induction. Periplasmic protein extracts were obtained by osmotic shock. In brief, cells were resuspended in ice cold TES buffer (Tris-HCl 0.2 M, EDTA 0.5 mM, sucrose 0.5 M) and kept for 1 h at  $4^{\circ}\text{C}$  while shaking. Subsequently, TES/4 was added to the cells for 2 h at 4°C while shaking. MgCl<sub>2</sub> was added to a final concentration of 12 mM and the periplasmic extract was obtained by using the supernatant after two ultracentrifugation steps: first 30 min at 7,860  $\times$  g and second 15 min at 18,050  $\times$  g. The extract was 1/2 diluted in binding buffer (20 mM sodiumphosphate, 0.5 M NaCl and 20 mM imidazole in miliQ) and was loaded onto a Histrap HP column using an Akta Prime plus (GE Healthcare Life Sciences). His-tagged Biv4.40 Nb was eluted using 20 mM sodiumphosphate, 0.5 M NaCl and 0.5 M imidazole. Next, a size exclusion chromatography was performed on a Superdex GF75 10-300 mm column in Gibco LPS-free cell culture grade PBS (ThermoFisher Scientific). Chromatography was performed at 0.5 mL/min with elution of Biv4.40 Nb (30 kDa) after  $\pm$  22 min (Supplementary Figure 1A).

# Quality Assessment of the Sn-Binding Capacity of the Bivalent Nanobody

The binding capacity of myc-tagged Biv4.40 to Sn was assessed by immunofluorescent staining. Biv4.40 was added to Snexpressing CHO cells and non-transfected CHO cells that served as negative controls (30). Cells were seeded onto coverslips and incubated at 37°C for 24 h. Biv4.40 was added to the cells on ice for 60 min at  $1 \mu g/mL$ . Cells were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min at ambient temperature. After fixation, the secondary mouse-anti-myc antibody (R950-25, ThermoFisher Scientific) was added at 1µg/mL. After three wash steps with PBS, the chicken anti-mouse Alexa Fluor 488 (ThermoFisher Scientific, A21200) antibody was added to the cells. Nuclei were stained with DAPI (Sigma-Aldrich). Images were obtained using an Axio Observer inverted microscope (Zeiss) equipped with a Compact Light Source HXP 120C and with filter sets 49 and 10 for DAPI and Alexa Fluor 488 fluorophores, respectively. Images were processed using Image J software (Supplementary Figures 1B,C).

# *in vitro* Infections in Bone Marrow-Derived Macrophages

Bone marrow cells from tibia and femur were collected from wildtype and  $\mathrm{Sn}^{-/-}$  C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice as described previously (31). Red blood cell lysis was performed with ACK buffer for 3 mim. Bone marrow cells were incubated in a petridish with 10 mL RPMI-1640 culture medium (Gibco<sup>®</sup>, Life Technologies) enriched with 1% non-essential amino acids, 1% penicillin/streptomycin, 1% sodium pyruvate, 1% L-glutamine,

10% iFCS and 15% L929 cell line supernatant containing macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) for 6 days at 37°C and 5% CO<sub>2</sub> (17). On the fourth day of incubation, bone marrow-derived macrophages were either or not stimulated with 50 IU/mL (for assessing dose-dependency) or the standard dose of 5.0  $\times$  10<sup>2</sup> IU/mL IFN- $\alpha$  (PBL Assay Science, 12100) in a 10 mL petri dish. After incubation, cells were detached with PBS containing 2% 1.0 M HEPES and 1% 0.5 EDTA solution. Bone marrow cells were seeded in 96-well plates at 30,000 cells/well in 100 µL. After 24 h of attachment, cells were infected with L. infantum metacyclic promastigotes (multiplicity of infection 5:1) or ex vivo amastigotes (multiplicity of infection 20:1) in 100 µL RPMI-1640. In some experiments, extracellular parasites were maximally removed after 24 h of infection, using an established protocol by rinsing the cells 2  $\times$  with PBS and incubating the cells with RPMI supplemented with 2% heat-inactivated horse serum, 1% penicillin/streptomycin and 1% L-glutamine (32). After various time points post-infection, infected macrophages were fixed with methanol and stained with Giemsa. For each condition, the intracellular parasite burden was quantified microscopically in at least 50 macrophages for determination of the infection index:  $\frac{\# a mastigotes counted}{total \# macrophages counted}$  (33).

### Flow Cytometric Analysis of Sn Expression

Bone marrow cells from tibia and femur were collected and either or not subjected to IFN- $\alpha$  stimulation. Liver cells were collected following a 10-min transcardial perfusion with Krebs-Henseleit solution at a flow rate of 100 mL/h. The gallbladder was removed. Livers were mechanically disrupted in 5 mL DMEM medium (Thermo Fisher) containing liver dissociation enzymes (Miltenyi Biotec) and the gentleMACS<sup>TM</sup> Dissociator (Miltenvi Biotec). After a 30' enzymatic digestion at 37°C, the cell suspensions were passed through a 100 µm filter. Cells were counted in a KOVA chamber<sup>®</sup> with trypan blue and resuspended to a concentration of 2.0  $\times$  10<sup>7</sup> cells/mL. 50  $\mu$ L (1.0  $\times$  10<sup>6</sup> cells) of the cell suspension was used for analysis. Cells were kept on ice for 15 minutes and incubated with an Fc-blocking antibody (2.4G2, courtesy Dr. Benoît Stijlemans, VUB, Brussels). Next, cells were stained for 20 minutes with anti-mouse CD169 (Sn)-APC (3D6.112, Biolegend<sup>®</sup>) and the KC panel was supplemented with CD45-APC-Cy7 (30-F11, eBioscienceTM), F4/80-PE-Cy7 (BM8, eBioscience<sup>TM</sup>) and antibodies Tim4-PerCP (RMT4-54, eBioscience<sup>TM</sup>). Viobility 405/520 fixable dye (Miltenyi Biotec) was used for exclusion of dead cells. Flow cytometry was performed on a BD FACSCalibur<sup>®</sup> apparatus (for bone marrow cells) or MACSQUANT  $10^{\mathbb{R}}$  apparatus (for KC) and data were analyzed using the FlowJo<sup>®</sup> software. The Kupffer cell (KC) gating strategy is presented in Supplementary Figure 2.

### **Evaluation of the Impact of Sn and Sialic Acids During** *in vitro* Infections

The impact of the Sn-sialic acid interaction was assessed using various complementary approaches. *In vitro* infections were conducted in parallel as described above in bone marrow-derived macrophages from Sn-deficient mice. Alternatively, bone marrow-derived macrophages were pre-incubated with  $10 \,\mu$ g/mL SySy94 or Biv4.40 for 1 h prior to infection. To fully

exclude any role for LPS despite the precautions taken, cells were treated in one experiment with  $25 \,\mu$ g/mL of polymyxin B (81334, Sigma-Aldrich) prior to addition of the pharmacological inhibitors. Blocking of sialic acids on the surface of *Leishmania* parasites was performed by adding  $5 \,\mu$ g/mL soluble Sn (5610-SL, Bio-Techne, R&D Systems) to the parasites 1 h prior to infection.

#### in vivo Infections With VL Strains

Wildtype Sn-deficient mice and were infected  $10^{8}$ in the tail vein with 1.0 X metacyclic MHOM/FR/96/LEM3323<sup>PpyRE9</sup> promastigotes or MHOM/MA/67/ITMAP<sup>PpyRE9</sup> in 100 µL RPMI. In some experiments, mice were stimulated subcutaneously (34) with 1,000 IU/g IFN-a 3 days prior to infection. In another experiment, mice were injected intraperitoneally with  $4 \mu g/g$ Poly(I:C) at 3 days prior to infection, on the day of infection and weekly after infection (35). Poly(I:C) (Sigma-Aldrich, P1530) was freshly dissolved at 800 µg/mL in PBS and was first heated to 50°C for 5 min followed by cooling on ice to maximize annealing.

At different time points post-infection, mice were subjected to bioluminescent imaging in an IVIS<sup>®</sup> Spectrum *in vivo* Imaging System (PerkinElmer). Briefly, D-luciferin substrate (Promega, Benelux) was injected intraperitoneally (0.15 mg/g BW), followed by anesthesia for 3 min in an induction chamber with 2.5% isoflurane (IsoFlo<sup>®</sup>, Zoetis). Upon induction, mice were imaged in the IVIS<sup>®</sup> chamber for 10 min. Images were analyzed using LivingImage v4.3.1 within regions of interest (ROI) corresponding with the liver (29).

#### **Cytokine Response Analysis**

Blood samples were collected via the tail vein using heparinized capillaries (75  $\mu$ L per capillary). Two capillaries were collected per mice. The blood was centrifuged at 20,000 × g for 10 min. The supernatant was stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until further analysis. A custom panel of cytokines (mouse, IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-6, IL-10, TNF- $\alpha$ , and KC/GRO) Multispot Assay System kit from MSD<sup>®</sup> (Mesoscale diagnostics) was used for the multiplex ELISA analysis according to the manufacturer's instructions.

#### **Statistical Analyses**

Mann–Whitney U, Kruskal–Wallis and ANOVA statistical tests were performed in GraphPad Prism 7, considering p < 0.05 as statistically significant. Graphs were prepared in GraphPad Prism 7.

# RESULTS

#### IFN-α Induces a Higher Susceptibility of Macrophages to Infection With Visceral *Leishmania* Species

We evaluated the infection of different *L. infantum* and *L. donovani* promastigote laboratory strains and clinical isolates in bone marrow-derived macrophages either or not subjected to stimulation with IFN- $\alpha$ . Although the focus of this study was on VL species, the cutaneous *L. major* JISH118 strain was also included. The infection indices were elevated when IFN- $\alpha$  was added to macrophages of BALB/c (p = 0.0072) and C57Bl/6

mice (p = 0.0480) (Figure 1A). Although some strains seem to benefit more from the IFN- $\alpha$  induced effects than others, recorded infection indices were consistently higher in stimulated macrophages of LEM3323 in both mice species (BALB/c p =0.0180, C57BL/6 p = 0.0454), resulting in the selection of this strain for the majority of the subsequent in vitro and in vivo infection experiments. In vitro effects on numbers of intracellular amastigotes were notable within 48 h (Figure 1B, p < 0.05). Interestingly, the increase in infection index was mainly due to the cumulative entry of extracellular parasites, rather than an accelerated replication of amastigotes (Figure 1B). Using the L. infantum ITMAP263 strain from which both promastigotes and hamster spleen-derived amastigotes were available, the impact of also the life cycle stage could be assessed. In contrast to the promastigote infections (p = 0.0047), no effect of IFN- $\alpha$  was observed on infections initiated with ITMAP263 amastigotes under the stated experimental conditions (Figure 1C). The effect of IFN-α was dose-dependent, with the infection index increasing with higher IFN- $\alpha$  concentrations (Figure 1D).

#### Upregulation of Sn Expression by IFN-α Enhances *Leishmania* Infection in Macrophages

To investigate the impact of IFN- $\alpha$  on Sn expression, a flow cytometric analysis was performed to detect Sn expression (**Figure 2A**). Incubation of bone marrow-derived macrophages for 2 days with IFN- $\alpha$  resulted in enhanced Sn expression (MFI = 95.6 ± 75.8) compared to the non-stimulated cells (MFI = 50.0 ± 29.8) and IFN- $\alpha$  stimulated Sn<sup>-/-</sup> cells (MFI = 42.9 ± 21.2).

Since Sn was described to contribute to *Leishmania* entry and multiplication in macrophages (3), the effect of IFN- $\alpha$  stimulation on infection was evaluated in wildtype and Sn<sup>-/-</sup> macrophages. While marked differences were observed in wildtype macrophages, infection indices did not significantly increase at 4 and 48 h post-infection (p > 0.9999) in stimulated bone marrow-derived macrophages originating from Sn<sup>-/-</sup> mice (**Figure 2B**). Trends were already notable within 4 h of infection, indicating that IFN- $\alpha$  affects the early infection processes.

The contribution of Sn to the effect of IFN- $\alpha$  was assessed using two different pharmacological inhibitors, a monoclonal anti-Sn antibody (SySy94) and a bivalent nanobody (Biv4.40 Nb) that lacks an Fc antibody domain (Figures 2C,D). Our findings show that pre-treatment of macrophages with Snspecific antibodies or nanobodies partially abrogates the IFNa induced effects resulting in a lower infection index 48 h post-infection with the different VL strains (SySy94: p =0.0037; Biv4.40: p = 0.0053). Some effects of IFN- $\alpha$  and the pharmacological inhibitors were also noted in  $Sn^{-/-}$  mice. Although precautions were taken to purify antibodies and nanobodies in LPS-free conditions, an additional experiment was performed to exclude an impact of LPS by including polymyxin B in the cell system. The same impact of the pharmacological inhibitors on the infection indices was observed in the presence of polymyxin B. To further confirm the role of the Sn-sialic acid interaction, an excess of soluble Sn was added to the parasites prior to infection in order to saturate the surface sialic acids



FIGURE 1 | Type I interferon induces a higher susceptibility of macrophages to infection with visceral *Leishmania* species. (A) Effect of IFN-α stimulation on the infection index of different *Leishmania* species/strains 48 h post-infection in bone marrow-derived macrophages from BALB/c (left) and C57BL/6 (right) mice. Cells were either left unstimulated (control) or were stimulated with IFN-α 2 days prior to infection with metacyclic promastigotes (5:1 infection ratio). Results in this panel are based on two experiments run in triplicate. (B) Effect of IFN-α stimulation on the infection index of *L. infantum* LEM3323 at different time points post-infection in *(Continued)* 

**FIGURE 1** | bone marrow-derived macrophages from C57BL/6 mice. Cells were either left unstimulated (control) or were stimulated with IFN- $\alpha$  2 days prior to infection with metacyclic promastigotes (5:1 infection ratio). Extracellular promastigotes were either washed (right panel) or not (left panel) with PBS 24 h after infection and cells were thereafter incubated with medium containing 2% horse serum (HS). Results in this panel are based on two experiments run in triplicate. (C) Infection index in bone marrow-derived cells of C57BL/6 mice either or not stimulated with IFN- $\alpha$  following infection with *L. infantum* ITMAP263 metacyclic promastigote or hamster spleen-derived amastigotes. Results in this panel are based on two experiments run in triplicate. (D) Effect of different doses of IFN- $\alpha$  stimulation on the infection index of LEM3323 48 h post-infection in bone-marrow derived macrophages from C57BL/6 mice. Results in this panel are based on two experiments run in triplicate. All results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error of mean (SEM) and the ratio of IFN- $\alpha$ /control is stated above the bars (\*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*\*p < 0.0001).

(**Figure 2E**). A lower infection index (p = 0.0013) was obtained in the IFN- $\alpha$  stimulated condition when parasites were pretreated with the soluble Sn compared to the non-treated parasites.

# Sn Plays a Moderate Role During *in vivo* VL Infections

Infection of *L. infantum* LEM3323<sup>PpyRE9</sup> showed higher relative luminescent units in the liver of wildtype as compared to  $\text{Sn}^{-/-}$  mice at 2 weeks post-infection (p = 0.0454) (Figures 3A,B) but was not associated with major changes in the serum cytokine levels (Supplementary Figure 3). Infection with L. infantum ITMAP263<sup>PpyRE9</sup> in wildtype and  $Sn^{-/-}$  mice did not show significant differences in liver burdens (Supplementary Figure 4), matching the in vitro observations of strain-dependent effects. Additional experiments were performed to mimic an antiviral response by combining the infection with a subcutaneous IFN- $\alpha$  stimulation (Figure 3C) or an exposure to Poly(I:C) (Figure 3D). No significant enhancement of infection was observed in response to these experimental triggers. The impact of these triggers on in vivo Sn expression was monitored on KCs (Figure 3E). KCs were found to already express steady-state levels of Sn which are unaffected by the IFN-α stimulation protocol. Poly(I:C) triggers enhanced Sn-expression, but without significantly affecting hepatic parasite burdens (Figure 3D and Supplementary Figure 4C).

# DISCUSSION

The present study provides evidence for an enhanced infection of Leishmania in macrophages that are stimulated with type I interferon. Following experimental triggering with IFN- $\alpha$ , bone marrow-derived macrophages become significantly more susceptible to infection by several laboratory and recent clinical VL strains, linked to enhanced promastigote entry. A putative role for type I IFNs that are typically induced during viral infection is in line with recent studies that document an interplay between leishmaniasis and viral infections. For instance, Ethiopian VL patients co-infected with HIV were found to suffer a higher risk of relapse (36). Adaui and colleagues described a significant association between treatment failure and the presence of an endogenous LRV1 in L. braziliensis (6). Another study documented that LRV1 confers an advantage to L. guyanensis by promoting survival of infected macrophages through a TLR3/miR-155/Akt signaling pathway (37). These combined literature findings suggest that responses induced by HIV-1 or LRV1 can impact on *Leishmania* infection and efficacy of treatment (38).

Blood transcriptomics conducted in L. infantum infected individuals revealed activation of the type I interferon pathway (39), which is also observed in infected BALB/c mice (40). Available literature about the role of type I IFN during leishmaniasis seems to ascribe both protective and exacerbating roles. Protective roles of type I IFNs against L. donovani relate to interferon regulatory factor-7 (IRF-7) which plays a critical role in regulating amastigote killing (41). Low doses of IFN-β also conferred iNOS-dependent protection of BALB/c mice from progressive cutaneous and fatal visceral disease caused by low and high doses of L. major (42). In addition, the in vivo protective effects of CpG-oligodesoxynucleotides against L. major depend on IFN- $\alpha/\beta$ -receptor chain 1 (IFNAR1) signaling (43). In vitro exposure of mouse peritoneal macrophages to low doses of IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  and L. major promastigotes leads to the expression of iNOS and subsequent killing of intracellular amastigotes. In contrast, high doses and pretreatment exert antagonistic effects on iNOS induction (44). Type I IFN was also reported to correlate with increased susceptibility to L. infantum by triggering IL-27 production by macrophages, resulting in inhibition of Th17 responses (45).

Inspired by the effect of IFN- $\alpha$  and the influence of virus presence, the role of the virus-responsive interferon-stimulated gene sialoadhesin (Sn, CD169, Siglec-1) was explored during Leishmania infection as Sn is expressed on macrophages in the major VL target organs. In the liver, KC express Sn and are known to function in clearance of microorganisms and senescent cells/debris from the blood (46). Our data in mice confirm that KCs already express Sn in steady-state conditions. In the spleen, Sn<sup>+</sup> macrophages are a subpopulation of tissue-resident macrophages positioned in the splenic marginal zone that are among the first cell types to encounter invading pathogens (47). These splenic Sn<sup>+</sup> are often referred to as the marginal-zone metallophilic macrophages (46, 48, 49). In the bone marrow,  $Sn^+$  macrophages are found in the stroma (19, 50, 51) and have a scavenging function (19, 20). Importantly, all these Sn<sup>+</sup> macrophage populations become involved during VL infection (52-54). An in vitro study further supported a role for sialic acid binding lectins (Siglec-1 and Siglec-5) in L. donovani phagocytosis and down-regulation of innate immune signaling responses (3). Next to Sn, other Siglecs were described to be implicated in pathogen-macrophage interactions (3, 55). For Leishmania infection, interaction with siglec-5 was shown to deactivate various downstream signaling pathways resulting in a controlled regulation of cytokines in infected macrophages (3).

The present study indicated that the *in vitro* effect of IFN- $\alpha$  is in large part linked to the upregulation of Sn which was confirmed by complementary approaches, i.e., by using



Sn-deficient mice, by treatment of macrophages with either an anti-Sn monoclonal antibody or a novel anti-Sn bivalent nanobody (lacking the Fc-domain) and by pretreating parasites with soluble Sn. Both genetic deficiency and pharmacological inhibition largely counteracted the effect of IFN- $\alpha$ . Similarly, Akiyama et al. found that IFN- $\alpha$  stimulation caused enhanced HIV-1 entry and replication in macrophages that could be reduced by pretreatment with an anti-Sn antibody (16). A



study on porcine primary alveolar macrophages documented a significant reduction of phagocytotic capacity after Sn-blocking with a monoclonal antibody (56). Some effects of IFN- $\alpha$  and the pharmacological inhibitors were also noted in Sn<sup>-/-</sup> mice. This supports the implication of additional effects of IFN- $\alpha$  and suggests potential compensatory mechanisms in Sn<sup>-/-</sup>

macrophages (e.g., expression of other Siglecs which may explain promiscuity of the pharmacological inhibitors). For instance, IFN-alpha/beta stimulation of macrophages prior to infection was shown to exert antagonistic effects on iNOS expression (44). IFN- $\alpha$  indeed also slightly enhances susceptibility of Sn<sup>-/-</sup> macrophages. However, these effects are likely to primarily favor amastigote multiplication, whereas the effects described in this study mainly relate to uptake of the extracellular promastigotes, as illustrated with an established protocol to maximally remove extracellular parasites using horse serum (32).

The role of Sn was further explored *in vivo* by making use of gene-deficient mice (57) and the recently developed bioluminescent *L. infantum* reporter lines LEM3323<sup>PpyRE9</sup> (29) and ITMAP263<sup>PpyRE9</sup>. Longitudinal follow-up of hepatic parasite burdens in wildtype and deficient mice revealed that Sn only plays a moderate role during *in vivo* VL infections, depending on the *Leishmania* strain used. These results correspond to earlier findings that the surface display of host sialic acids is strain-dependent, resulting in lower virulence when parasites contain fewer sialic acids (3). We also have shown that Sn is already expressed under steady-state conditions on KCs and that neither IFN- $\alpha$  nor poly (I:C) treatment increase liver burdens.

To our knowledge, this is the first study that explored the in vivo contribution of Sn to Leishmania infection. The role of Sn seems to vary substantially depending on the pathogen involved. Two studies on *Plasmodium* demonstrated that mice depleted of Sn<sup>+</sup> macrophages developed significantly higher parasitaemia, weight loss and mortality relative to controls (58, 59), indicating that Sn<sup>+</sup> macrophages are effective in controlling *Plasmodium* in vivo. Streptococcus pneumonia, known to replicate inside Sn<sup>+</sup> splenic macrophages, was not hampered in Sn-deficient mice (60). A study by Martinez-Picado (61) investigated the outcome of HIV-1 in Sn null individuals and found no measurable impact of a truncation in the Sn protein on HIV-1 acquisition or AIDS outcome in vivo. This actually contrasts with the *in vitro* functional role of Sn in HIV-1 *trans*-infection. Similarly, our study found a definite functional role in vitro but a rather moderate impact in vivo. A possible explanation is that Sn primarily affects early infection with promastigotes, but plays a less prominent role during an established infection with amastigotes. The amastigote/promastigote-comparison in our study was limited to the ITMAP263 strain which is not highly modulated by IFN-a but for which hamster spleen-derived amastigotes were available. This could not show elevated uptake and expansion of L. infantum ITMAP263 amastigotes in IFN-a stimulated macrophages with elevated surface Sn-expression levels. Amastigotes may indeed employ different strategies for macrophage entry than promastigotes (62), especially because sialic acids on the Leishmania surface are acquired by adsorption of serum proteins from the host (23, 24). A study by Chava and colleagues (63) using the Indian L. donovani strain MHOM/IN/83/AG83 did demonstrate the presence of sialoglycoconjugates on the amastigote surface, which suggests that strain-dependent differences can be expected.

A recent paper delivered a proof-of-concept that blocking Sn by monoclonal antibodies could be of therapeutic value as exemplified by the halting of Ebola viral uptake and cytoplasmic entry in dendritic cells (64). The fact that Sn null individuals exist also suggests that Sn may serve as a safe therapeutic target (61). Our data on VL indicate that Sn plays a moderate role *in vivo*  depending on the parasite strain, although *in vitro* data suggest significant exacerbation in particular conditions with presence of type I interferon. It remains to be seen if the *in vivo* role of the IFN- $\alpha$ /Sn axis could be more prominent under certain conditions, determining whether therapeutic targeting of Sn may deserve further exploration during VL infection and/or in combination with drug treatment.

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**.

#### **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Ethical committee of the University of Antwerp, Belgium.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

LV, PD, LM, and GC: conceived and designed the experiments. LV, DB, MV, LD, DM, and SH: performed the experiments. LV, DB, and GC: analyzed the data. LV, and GC: wrote the manuscript. PD, LM, and GC: critically revised the manuscript.

### FUNDING

This project was supported by the Fonds Wetenschappelijk Onderzoek (FWO, Belgium). LV is a Ph.D. fellow of the FWO (1136417N). DB is supported by a DOCPRO4 Ph.D. fellowship of the UA (33265). GC is supported by UA research funds (TT-ZAPBOF 33049 and TOP-BOF 35017). LMPH is a partner of Excellence Center Infla-Med (www.uantwerpen.be/infla-med).

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge Pim-Bart Feijens for his help with the animal experiments and Rik Hendrickx for his help during the Biv4.40 nanobody purification and binding experiments. We thank Prof. Paul Crocker for the Sn-deficient mice and Prof. Dirk Elewaut and dr. Els Louagie (VIB-UGent) for providing breeding pairs of Sn-deficient mice. Also thanks to Prof. Hans Nauwynck and dr. Inge Hoebeke (UGent) for providing the anti-Sn Biv4.40 Nb expression clone and to dr. Javier Moreno and dr. Nieto Javier (WHO Collaborating Center for Leishmaniasis) for providing a panel of recent clinical *Leishmania* strains.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2020.01113/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Purification and binding of Biv4.40 nanobody to Sn-expressing CHO cells. (A) Size exclusion chromatography (SEC) profile of Biv4.40 (30 kDa) with an elution peak at 22 min. Abs, absorbance at 280 nm. Biv4.40 binding onto CHO control cells (B) and CHO cells expressing mouse

sialoadhesin (mSn<sup>+</sup>) (C) Cells were stained with Biv4.40 nanobody and anti-myc Alexa Fluor 488 (green) and with DAPI (blue).

Supplementary Figure 2 | Gating strategy for KCs. KCs were gated according to their CD45<sup>+</sup>  $F4/80^+$  Tim4<sup>+</sup> expression profile.

**Supplementary Figure 3** | Cytokine profile over time after infection with LEM3323<sup>Pp/RE9</sup> in wildtype and Sn<sup>-/-</sup> C57BL/6 mice. Cytokine data of serum samples from C57BL/6 and Sn<sup>-/-</sup> mice infected in the tail vein with 1.0 × 108 metacyclic promastigotes of *L. infantum* MHOM/FR/96/LEM<sup>3323Pp/RE9</sup>. Cytokines **(A)** IL-6, **(B)** IL-10, **(C)** TNF- $\gamma$ , **(D)** KC/GRO and **(E)** IFN- $\gamma$  were analyzed with

#### REFERENCES

- Alvar J, Velez ID, Bern C, Herrero M, Desjeux P, Cano J, et al. Leishmaniasis worldwide and global estimates of its incidence. *PLoS ONE*. (2012) 7:e35671. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0035671
- Kamhawi S. Phlebotomine sand flies and *Leishmania* parasites: friends or foes? *Trends Parasitol.* (2006) 22:439–45. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2006. 06.012
- Roy S, Mandal C. Leishmania donovani utilize sialic acids for binding and phagocytosis in the macrophages through selective utilization of siglecs and impair the innate immune arm. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. (2016) 10:e0004904. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004904
- Kaye P, Scott P. Leishmaniasis: complexity at the host-pathogen interface. Nat Rev Microbiol. (2011) 9:604–15. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2608
- Rossi M, Castiglioni P, Hartley MA, Eren RO, Prevel F, Desponds C, et al. Type I interferons induced by endogenous or exogenous viral infections promote metastasis and relapse of leishmaniasis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2017) 114:4987–92. doi: 10.1073/pnas.16214 47114
- Adaui V, Lye LF, Akopyants NS, Zimic M, Llanos-Cuentas A, Garcia L, et al. Association of the endobiont double-stranded RNA virus LRV1 with treatment failure for human leishmaniasis caused by *Leishmania braziliensis* in peru and bolivia. J Infect Dis. (2016) 213:112–21. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiv354
- Hajjaran H, Mahdi M, Mohebali M, Samimi-Rad K, Ataei-Pirkooh A, Kazemi-Rad E, et al. Detection and molecular identification of *Leishmania* RNA virus (LRV) in Iranian *Leishmania* species. *Arch Virol.* (2016) 161:3385–90. doi: 10.1007/s00705-016-3044-z
- Parmentier L, Cusini A, Muller N, Zangger H, Hartley MA, Desponds C, et al. Severe cutaneous leishmaniasis in a human immunodeficiency virus patient coinfected with *Leishmania braziliensis* and its endosymbiotic virus. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2016) 94:840–3. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.15-0803
- 9. Kariyawasam R, Grewal J, Lau R, Purssell A, Valencia BM, Llanos-Cuentas A, et al. Influence of *Leishmania* RNA virus 1 on proinflammatory biomarker expression in a human macrophage model of american tegumentary leishmaniasis. *J Infect Dis.* (2017) 216:877–86. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jix416
- Atayde VD, Da Silva Lira Filho A, Chaparro V, Zimmermann A, Martel C, Jaramillo M, et al. Exploitation of the *Leishmania* exosomal pathway by *Leishmania* RNA virus 1. *Nat Microbiol*. (2019) 4:714–23. doi: 10.1038/s41564-018-0352-y
- Ives A, Ronet C, Prevel F, Ruzzante G, Fuertes-Marraco S, Schutz F, et al. Leishmania RNA virus controls the severity of mucocutaneous leishmaniasis. Science. (2011) 331:775–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1199326
- Hartley MA, Ronet C, Zangger H, Beverley SM, Fasel N. Leishmania RNA virus: when the host pays the toll. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. (2012) 2:99. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2012.00099
- Ivashkiv LB, Donlin LT. Regulation of type I interferon responses. Nat Rev Immunol. (2014) 14:36–49. doi: 10.1038/nri3581
- Delputte PL, Van Breedam W, Barbe F, Van Reeth K, Nauwynck HJ. IFNalpha treatment enhances porcine arterivirus infection of monocytes via upregulation of the porcine arterivirus receptor sialoadhesin. J Interferon Cytokine Res. (2007) 27:757–66. doi: 10.1089/jir.2007.0001
- York MR, Nagai T, Mangini AJ, Lemaire R, Van Seventer JM, Lafyatis R. A macrophage marker, siglec-1, is increased on circulating monocytes in patients with systemic sclerosis and induced by type I interferons and tolllike receptor agonists. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2007) 56:1010–20. doi: 10.1002/art. 22382

multiplex ELISA. Results in this panel are based two experiments with n=3 mice/group. Results are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard error of mean (SEM).

**Supplementary Figure 4** | Role of Sn during ITMAP263<sup>PpyRE9</sup> infection. **(A)** Bioluminescent imaging of C57BL/6 and Sn<sup>-/-</sup> mice infected with *L. infantum* ITMAP<sup>PpYRE9</sup>. Mice were infected with 1.0 × 10<sup>8</sup> metacyclic promastigotes in the tail vein. **(B)** Relative luminescent units (RLU) in a ROI corresponding to the liver as major target organ. **(C)** Liver burdens in wildtype and Sn<sup>-/-</sup> mice either or not subjected to intraperitoneal inoculation of 4 µg/g Poly(I:C). Results are expressed as mean ± standard error of mean (SEM).

- Akiyama H, Ramirez NP, Gibson G, Kline C, Watkins S, Ambrose Z, et al. Interferon-inducible CD169/siglec1 attenuates anti-HIV-1 effects of alpha interferon. J Virol. (2017) 91:e00972–17. doi: 10.1128/JVI.00972-17
- De Schryver M, Cappoen D, Elewaut D, Nauwynck HJ, Maes L, Caljon G, et al. Monoclonal antibody binding to the macrophagespecific receptor sialoadhesin alters the phagocytic properties of human and mouse macrophages. *Cell Immunol.* (2017) 312:51–60. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2016.11.009
- Crocker PR, Varki A. Siglecs, sialic acids and innate immunity. *Trends Immunol.* (2001) 22:337–42. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(01)01930-5
- Hartnell A, Steel J, Turley H, Jones M, Jackson DG, Crocker PR. Characterization of human sialoadhesin, a sialic acid binding receptor expressed by resident and inflammatory macrophage populations. *Blood.* (2001) 97:288–96. doi: 10.1182/blood.V97.1.288
- Chow A, Huggins M, Ahmed J, Hashimoto D, Lucas D, Kunisaki Y, et al. CD169(+) macrophages provide a niche promoting erythropoiesis under homeostasis and stress. *Nat Med.* (2013) 19:429–36. doi: 10.1038/nm.3057
- Crocker PR, Paulson JC, Varki A. Siglecs and their roles in the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. (2007) 7:255. doi: 10.1038/nri2056
- Pino M, Erkizia I, Benet S, Erikson E, Fernandez-Figueras MT, Guerrero D, et al. *HIV-1* immune activation induces siglec-1 expression and enhances viral trans-infection in blood and tissue myeloid cells. *Retrovirology.* (2015) 12:37. doi: 10.1186/s12977-015-0160-x
- Chatterjee M, Chava AK, Kohla G, Pal S, Merling A, Hinderlich S, et al. Identification and characterization of adsorbed serum sialoglycans on *Leishmania donovani* promastigotes. *Glycobiology*. (2003) 13:351–61. doi: 10.1093/glycob/cwg027
- 24. Khatua B, Roy S, Mandal C. Sialic acids siglec interaction: a unique strategy to circumvent innate immune response by pathogens. *Indian J Med Res.* (2013) 138:648–62.
- Heikema AP, Koning RI, Duarte Dos Santos Rico S, Rempel H, Jacobs BC, Endtz HP, et al. Enhanced, sialoadhesin-dependent uptake of guillain-barre syndrome-associated *Campylobacter Jejuni* strains by human macrophages. *Infect Immun.* (2013) 81:2095–103. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01437-12
- Chang YC, Olson J, Louie A, Crocker PR, Varki A, Nizet V. Role of macrophage sialoadhesin in host defense against the sialylated pathogen group B Streptococcus. J Mol Med. (2014) 92:951–9. doi: 10.1007/s00109-014-1157-y
- Monteiro VG, Lobato CS, Silva AR, Medina DV, De Oliveira MA, Seabra SH, et al. Increased association of *Trypanosoma Cruzi* with sialoadhesin positive mice macrophages. *Parasitol Res.* (2005) 97:380–5. doi: 10.1007/s00436-005-1460-1
- Hendrickx S, Caljon G, Maes L. In vitro growth inhibition assays of Leishmania spp. Methods Mol Biol. (2020) 2116:791–800. doi: 10.1007/978-1-0716-0294-2\_47
- Eberhardt E, Bulte D, Van Bockstal L, Van Den Kerkhof M, Cos P, Delputte P, et al. Miltefosine enhances the fitness of a non-virulent drug-resistant *Leishmania infantum* strain. J Antimicrob Chemother. (2018) 74:395–406. doi: 10.1093/jac/dky450
- De Schryver M, Van Gorp H, Hoebeke I, De Maeyer B, Ooms K, Pintelon I, et al. Development and characterization of new species crossreactive anti-sialoadhesin monoclonal antibodies. *Antibodies*. (2016) 5:E7. doi: 10.3390/antib5020007
- Van Den Kerkhof M, Van Bockstal L, Gielis JF, Delputte P, Cos P, Maes L, et al. Impact of primary mouse macrophage cell types on *Leishmania* infection and *in vitro* drug susceptibility. *Parasitol Res.* (2018) 117:3601–12. doi: 10.1007/s00436-018-6059-4

- Tegazzini D, Díaz R, Aguilar F, Peña I, Presa JL, Yardley V, et al. A replicative in vitro assay for drug discovery against *Leishmania Donovani*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. (2016) 60:3524–32. doi: 10.1128/AAC.01781-15
- 33. Hendrickx S, Mondelaers A, Eberhardt E, Lachaud L, Delputte P, Cos P, et al. Intracellular amastigote replication may not be required for successful *in vitro* selection of miltefosine resistance in *Leishmania infantum. Parasitol Res.* (2015) 114:2561–5. doi: 10.1007/s00436-015-4460-9
- 34. Sarasin-Filipowicz M, Wang X, Yan M, Duong FH, Poli V, Hilton DJ, et al. Alpha interferon induces long-lasting refractoriness of JAK-STAT signaling in the mouse liver through induction of USP18/UBP43. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2009) 29:4841–51. doi: 10.1128/MCB.00224-09
- 35. Lantier L, Drouet F, Guesdon W, Mancassola R, Metton C, Lo-Man R, et al. Poly(I:C)-induced protection of neonatal mice against intestinal *Cryptosporidium Parvum* infection requires an additional TLR5 signal provided by the gut flora. *J Infect Dis.* (2014) 209:457–67. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jit432
- 36. Abongomera C, Diro E, Vogt F, Tsoumanis A, Mekonnen Z, Admassu H, et al. The risk and predictors of visceral leishmaniasis relapse in human immunodeficiency virus-coinfected patients in ethiopia: a retrospective cohort study. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2017) 65:1703–10. doi: 10.1093/cid/cix607
- 37. Eren RO, Reverte M, Rossi M, Hartley MA, Castiglioni P, Prevel F, et al. Mammalian innate immune response to a *Leishmania*-resident RNA virus increases macrophage survival to promote parasite persistence. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2016) 20:318–28. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2016.08.001
- Grybchuk D, Akopyants NS, Kostygov AY, Konovalovas A, Lye LF, Dobson DE, et al. Viral discovery and diversity in trypanosomatid protozoa with a focus on relatives of the human parasite *Leishmania*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2018) 115:E506–E515. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1717806115
- Gardinassi LG, Garcia GR, Costa CHN, Silva VC, De Miranda Santos IKF. Blood transcriptional profiling reveals immunological signatures of distinct states of infection of humans with *Leishmania Infantum*. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2016) 10:e0005123. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005123
- 40. Agallou M, Athanasiou E, Kammona O, Tastsoglou S, Hatzigeorgiou AG, Kiparissides C, et al. Transcriptome analysis identifies immune markers related to visceral leishmaniasis establishment in the experimental model of BALB/c mice. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:2749. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02749
- Phillips R, Svensson M, Aziz N, Maroof A, Brown N, Beattie L, et al. Innate killing of *Leishmania donovani* by macrophages of the splenic marginal zone requires IRF-7. *PLoS Pathog.* (2010) 6:e1000813. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000813
- Mattner J, Wandersee-Steinhäuser A, Pahl A, Röllinghoff M, Majeau GR, Hochman PS, et al. Protection against progressive leishmaniasis by IFN-β. J Immunol. (2004) 172:7574–82. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.12.7574
- 43. Schleicher U, Liese J, Justies N, Mischke T, Haeberlein S, Sebald H, et al. Type I interferon signaling is required for CpG-Oligodesoxynucleotide-induced control of *Leishmania major*, but not for spontaneous cure of subcutaneous primary or secondary L. major infection. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:79. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00079
- 44. Mattner J, Schindler H, Diefenbach A, Röllinghoff M, Gresser I, Bogdan C. Regulation of type 2 nitric oxide synthase by type 1 interferons in macrophages infected with Leishmania major. Eur J Immunol. (2000) 30:2257–67. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(2000)30:8<2257::AID-IMMU2257>3.0.CO;2-U
- Quirino GF, Nascimento MS, Davoli-Ferreira M, Sacramento LA, Lima MH, Almeida RP, et al. Interleukin-27 (IL-27) mediates susceptibility to visceral leishmaniasis by suppressing the IL-17-neutrophil response. *Infect Immun.* (2016) 84:2289–98. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00283-16
- Davies LC, Jenkins SJ, Allen JE, Taylor PR. Tissue-resident macrophages. Nat Immunol. (2013) 14:986–95. doi: 10.1038/ni.2705
- Perez OA, Yeung ST, Vera-Licona P, Romagnoli PA, Samji T, Ural BB, et al. CD169+ macrophages orchestrate innate immune responses by regulating bacterial localization in the spleen. *Sci Immunol.* (2017) 2:eaah5520. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aah5520
- Mebius RE, Kraal G. Structure and function of the spleen. Nat Rev Immunol. (2005) 5:606–16. doi: 10.1038/nri1669
- 49. Machelart A, Khadrawi A, Demars A, Willemart K, De Trez C, Letesson JJ, et al. Chronic *Brucella* infection induces selective and persistent interferon

gamma-dependent alterations of marginal zone macrophages in the spleen. *Infect Immun.* (2017) 85:e00115–7. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00115-17

- Chow A, Lucas D, Hidalgo A, Mendez-Ferrer S, Hashimoto D, Scheiermann C, et al. Bone marrow CD169+ macrophages promote the retention of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells in the mesenchymal stem cell niche. *J Exp Med.* (2011) 208:261–71. doi: 10.1084/jem.20101688
- Kaur S, Raggatt LJ, Millard SM, Wu AC, Batoon L, Jacobsen RN, et al. Self-repopulating recipient bone marrow resident macrophages promote long-term hematopoietic stem cell engraftment. *Blood.* (2018) 132:735–49. doi: 10.1182/blood-2018-01-829663
- Engwerda CR, Ato M, Cotterell SE, Mynott TL, Tschannerl A, Gorak-Stolinska PM, et al. A role for tumor necrosis factor-alpha in remodeling the splenic marginal zone during *Leishmania donovani* infection. *Am J Pathol.* (2002) 161:429–37. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64199-5
- Beattie L, Peltan A, Maroof A, Kirby A, Brown N, Coles M, et al. Dynamic imaging of experimental *Leishmania donovani*-induced hepatic granulomas detects Kupffer cell-restricted antigen presentation to antigen-specific CD8 T cells. *PLoS Pathog.* (2010) 6:e1000805. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000805
- Preham O, Pinho FA, Pinto AI, Rani GF, Brown N, Hitchcock IS, et al. CD4(+) T cells alter the stromal microenvironment and repress medullary erythropoiesis in murine visceral leishmaniasis. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2958. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02958
- Chang Y-C, Nizet V. The interplay between siglecs and sialylated pathogens. Glycobiology. (2014) 24:818–25. doi: 10.1093/glycob/cwu067
- De Baere MI, Van Gorp H, Nauwynck HJ, Delputte PL. Antibody binding to porcine sialoadhesin reduces phagocytic capacity without affecting other macrophage effector functions. *Cell Immunol.* (2011) 271:462–73. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.08.016
- Oetke C, Vinson MC, Jones C, Crocker PR. Sialoadhesin-deficient mice exhibit subtle changes in B-and T-cell populations and reduced immunoglobulin M levels. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2006) 26:1549–57. doi: 10.1128/MCB.26.4.1549-1557.2006
- Fontana MF, De Melo GL, Anidi C, Hamburger R, Kim CY, Lee SY, et al. Macrophage colony stimulating factor derived from CD4+ T cells contributes to control of a blood-borne infection. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1006046. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006046
- Gupta P, Lai SM, Sheng J, Tetlak P, Balachander A, Claser C, et al. Tissueresident CD169(+) macrophages form a crucial front line against *Plasmodium* infection. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 16:1749–61. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.07.010
- Ercoli G, Fernandes VE, Chung WY, Wanford JJ, Thomson S, Bayliss CD, et al. Intracellular replication of *Streptococcus pneumoniae* inside splenic macrophages serves as a reservoir for septicaemia. *Nat Microbiol.* (2018) 3:600–10. doi: 10.1038/s41564-018-0147-1
- Martinez-Picado J, Mclaren PJ, Erkizia I, Martin MP, Benet S, Rotger M, et al. Identification of siglec-1 null individuals infected with *HIV-1*. *Nat Commun*. (2016) 7:12412. doi: 10.1038/ncomms12412
- Ueno N, Wilson ME. Receptor-mediated phagocytosis of *Leishmania*: implications for intracellular survival. *Trends Parasitol*. (2012) 28:335–44. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2012.05.002
- Chava AK, Chatterjee M, Gerwig GJ, Kamerling JP, Mandal C. Identification of sialic acids on *Leishmania donovani* amastigotes. *Biol Chem.* (2004) 385:59– 66. doi: 10.1515/BC.2004.008
- Perez-Zsolt D, Erkizia I, Pino M, Garcia-Gallo M, Martin MT, Benet S, et al. Anti-siglec-1 antibodies block ebola viral uptake and decrease cytoplasmic viral entry. *Nat Microbiol.* (2019) 4:1558–70. doi: 10.1038/s41564-019-0453-2

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Van Bockstal, Bulté, Van den Kerkhof, Dirkx, Mabille, Hendrickx, Delputte, Maes and Caljon. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Leishmania amazonensis Subverts the Transcription Factor Landscape in Dendritic Cells to Avoid Inflammasome Activation and Stall Maturation

Hervé Lecoeur<sup>1,2,3</sup>, Thibault Rosazza<sup>1,3</sup>, Kossiwa Kokou<sup>1,2,3</sup>, Hugo Varet<sup>4</sup>, Jean-Yves Coppée<sup>5</sup>, Arezou Lari<sup>6</sup>, Pierre-Henri Commère<sup>7</sup>, Robert Weil<sup>8</sup>, Guangxun Meng<sup>2,3</sup>, Genevieve Milon<sup>9</sup>, Gerald F. Späth<sup>1,3\*</sup> and Eric Prina<sup>1,3\*</sup>

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Simona Stäger, Institut National de la Recherche Scientifique (INRS), Canada Herbert Leonel de Matos Guedes, Federal University of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

#### \*Correspondence:

Gerald F. Späth gerald.spaeth@pasteur.fr Eric Prina eprina@pasteur.fr

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 27 February 2020 Accepted: 06 May 2020 Published: 09 June 2020

#### Citation:

Lecoeur H, Rosazza T, Kokou K, Varet H, Coppée J-Y, Lari A, Commère P-H, Weil R, Meng G, Milon G, Späth GF and Prina E (2020) Leishmania amazonensis Subverts the Transcription Factor Landscape in Dendritic Cells to Avoid Inflammasome Activation and Stall Maturation. Front. Immunol. 11:1098. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01098 <sup>1</sup> Institut Pasteur, INSERM U1201, Unité de Parasitologie Moléculaire et Signalisation, Département des Parasites et Insectes Vecteurs, Paris, France, <sup>2</sup> Pasteur Institute of Shanghai, Innate Immunity Unit, Key Laboratory of Molecular Virology and Immunology, Shanghai Institutes for Biological Sciences, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Shanghai, China, <sup>3</sup> Pasteur International Unit "Inflammation and Leishmania Infection", Paris, France, <sup>4</sup> Hub de Bioinformatique et Biostatistique – Département Biologie Computationnelle, Institut Pasteur, USR 3756 CNRS, Paris, France, <sup>5</sup> Institut Pasteur - Transcriptome and Epigenome Platform - Biomics Pole - C2RT, Paris, France, <sup>6</sup> Systems Biomedicine Unit, Institut Pasteur of Iran, Teheran, Iran, <sup>7</sup> Institut Pasteur, Plate-Forme de Cytométrie, Paris, France, <sup>8</sup> Sorbonne Universités, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (Inserm, UMR1135), Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS, ERL8255), Centre d'Immunologie et des Maladies Infectieuses CIMI, Paris, France, <sup>9</sup> Institut Pasteur, Laboratoire Immunophysiologie et Parasitisme, Département des Parasites et Insectes Vecteurs, Paris, France

Leishmania parasites are the causative agents of human leishmaniases. They infect professional phagocytes of their mammalian hosts, including dendritic cells (DCs) that are essential for the initiation of adaptive immune responses. These immune functions strictly depend on the DC's capacity to differentiate from immature, antigen-capturing cells to mature, antigen-presenting cells - a process accompanied by profound changes in cellular phenotype and expression profile. Only little is known on how intracellular Leishmania affects this important process and DC transcriptional regulation. Here, we investigate these important open questions analyzing phenotypic, cytokine profile and transcriptomic changes in murine, immature bone marrow-derived DCs (iBMDCs) infected with antibody-opsonized and non-opsonized Leishmania amazonensis (L.am) amastigotes. DCs infected by non-opsonized amastigotes remained phenotypically immature whereas those infected by opsonized parasites displayed a semi-mature phenotype. The low frequency of infected DCs in culture led us to use DsRed2-transgenic parasites allowing for the enrichment of infected BMDCs by FACS. Sorted infected DCs were then subjected to transcriptomic analyses using Affymetrix GeneChip technology. Independent of parasite opsonization, Leishmania infection induced expression of genes related to key DC processes involved in MHC Class I-restricted antigen presentation and alternative NF-kB activation. DCs infected by non-opsonized parasites maintained an immature phenotype and showed a small but significant down-regulation of gene expression related to pro-inflammatory TLR signaling, the canonical NF-kB pathway and the NLRP3 inflammasome. This transcriptomic profile was further enhanced in

107
DCs infected with opsonized parasites that displayed a semi-mature phenotype despite absence of inflammasome activation. This paradoxical DC phenotype represents a *Leishmania*-specific signature, which to our knowledge has not been observed with other opsonized infectious agents. In conclusion, systems-analyses of our transcriptomics data uncovered important and previously unappreciated changes in the DC transcription factor landscape, thus revealing a novel *Leishmania* immune subversion strategy directly acting on transcriptional control of gene expression. Our data raise important questions on the dynamic and reciprocal interplay between *trans*-acting and epigenetic regulators in establishing permissive conditions for intracellular *Leishmania* infection and polarization of the immune response.

Keywords: dendritic cell, Leishmania amazonensis, amastigote, transcription factor, NF-KB, NLRP3, transcriptome, cell sorting

## INTRODUCTION

Dendritic cells (DCs) are essential components of the immune system initiating antigen-specific adaptive immune responses to foreign antigens and maintaining tolerance to self-antigens (1). They are recognized as key actors of the immune response to infection caused by viral, bacterial, and eukaryotic pathogens (2). Many of these infectious agents have evolved strategies to interfere with DC immune functions promoting their own survival. One strategy is represented by intracellular DC infection, which allows the pathogen to hide from immune recognition and to subvert DC signaling, gene expression, and immune activation. This is very well illustrated for the protozoan parasite Leishmania amazonensis (L. am) (3-5), one of the causative agents of diffuse cutaneous Leishmaniasis in South America (6, 7). Upon infection, DCs display reduced activation, maturation, in vivo and in vitro antigen-presenting capacities, and migration properties (8-11). These alterations were linked to the subversion of key signaling kinases, including STAT1/2/3 and ERK1/2 (10-14).

A number of pattern recognition receptors, including NODlike receptors are involved in key steps of DC maturation and migration (15). NLRP3 (NOD-, LRR-, and pyrin domaincontaining protein 3) is an intracellular sensor that is synthesized in response to a "priming signal" involving the engagement of cytokine or Toll-like receptors and further activated by pathogenor damage-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs/DAMPs) such as ATP. This process triggers caspase-1 activation, which cleaves pro-IL-18 and pro-IL-18 into mature cytokines further secreted during the adaptive immune response (16, 17). While IL-1 $\beta$  favors efficient protective T cell responses (16, 18), notably Th17-mediated immunity (17, 19, 20), IL-18 potentiates IL-12-dependent development of IFN-y-producing Th1 cells (17, 21). In DCs and macrophages, NLRP3 is activated in response to bacteria (22-24), fungi (25, 26), viruses (27, 28), and certain parasites (29). Recent studies evaluated NLRP3 activation in Leishmania-infected macrophages in vitro and in vivo (30, 31). While a previous study showed that L. am promastigotes caused NLRP3 activation in infected tissues in vivo (31), our recent study revealed that L. am amastigotes did not activate the inflammasome, neither in vitro in bone marrow-derived macrophages nor *in vivo* in lesional macrophages (30).

In contrast to macrophages, no information is available on the status of NLRP3 inflammasome activation and cell maturation in L. am-infected DCs, despite their essential roles in immune priming during Leishmania infection (32). Here we investigated these important open questions using primary, bone marrowderived DCs (BMDCs) infected with DsRed2-transgenic parasites that allowed for FACS-purification of infected cells (33). We thus overcame one of the major challenges in systems-level analysis of Leishmania-infected DCs represented by the low in vitro infection level (4, 12, 34, 35), which dilutes biological signals due to the presence of uninfected DCs (33). Transcriptomic analyses of sorted DCs using the Affymetrix GeneChip technology revealed that L. am infection causes important changes to the host cell transcription factor landscape that correlated with transcriptional activation of the alternative NF-κB pathway, but inhibition of the canonical NF-kB pathway as well as DC maturation and inflammasome activation.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Mice

Female BALB/c mice and Swiss *nu/nu* mice were purchased from Charles River (Saint Germain-sur-l'Arbresle, France). Female *Fcer1g* knockout (BALB/cByJMTac-*Fcer1g*tm1 N12) and corresponding wild type mice were purchased from Taconic (Taconic Biosciences, Inc.).

## Parasites, Bacteria, and Cell Lines

*L. amazonensis* strain LV79 (MPRO/BR/1972/M1841) genetically modified to stably express fluorescent *Ds*Red2 (33) were propagated in Swiss nu/nu mice. *L. amazonensis* amastigotes were isolated 2 months after infection from mouse footpad lesions purified as described (36). These amastigotes did not present antibodies at their surface (12). *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG (bacillus Calmette Guérin) was grown in Sauton medium, recovered as previously described (37) and stored at -80°C until use. The J558 cell line was cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal

calf serum (FCS; Dutscher, Brumath, France) to get GM-CSF rich supernatants.

# DC Culture and Infection by *L. amazonensis* Amastigotes

DCs were differentiated from bone marrow cells of 6-weekold wild type BALB/c or BALB/cByJMTac-Fcer1gtm1 N12 mice (BMDCs) (12). Briefly, bone marrow cells were seeded at 2  $\times$  10<sup>6</sup> cells per 100 mm diameter bacteriological grade Petri dish (Falcon, Becton Dickinson Labware, Franklin Lakes, NI) in 10 ml of Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium (IMDM; BioWhittaker Europe, Verviers, Belgium) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal calf serum (FCS; Dutscher, Brumath, France), 1.5% supernatant from the GM-CSF producing J558 cell line, 50 U/ml penicillin, 50 µg/ml streptomycin, 50 µM 2mercaptoethanol, and 2 mM glutamine. Cultures were incubated at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere with 7% CO<sub>2</sub>. On day 6, suspended cells and loosely adherent cells were harvested using 1% EDTA (Versene) in PBS without Ca<sup>2+</sup> and Mg<sup>2+</sup> and cultured in the same plastic ware in complete IMDM supplemented with 10% of the primary culture supernatant. On day 10, cells were harvested following EDTA treatment as below and distributed in hydrophobic 6-well-plates (Greiner, St. Marcel, France) at a concentration of  $9 \times 10^5$  cells/ml in 3 ml of complete IMDM.

On day 14, freshly isolated *Ds*Red2-LV79 amastigotes or live BCG were incubated with BMDCs at ratios of 4:1 and 10:1, respectively. Amastigotes were opsonized or not with heatinactivated immune serum prepared from *L. am*-infected BALB/c mice for 1 h at 4°C. Serum was removed by two washing steps in PBS (1,200 g, 10 min, 4°C). DC cultures were placed at 34°C for 24 h.

## Dendritic Cell Phenotyping by Flow Cytometry

BMDCs were resuspended in cold Dulbecco's PBS with 2% FCS and 0.05% sodium azide (PBS-FCS-Az) and transferred to a round-bottomed 96-well-plate (Costar, Corning, FR) at a concentration of  $2-5 \times 10^5$  cells/well. All subsequent steps were carried out on ice. Cells were incubated in PBS-FCS-Az supplemented with 10% donkey serum for 20 min. After centrifugation, DCs were incubated for 30 min in PBS-FCS-Az containing the primary biotinylated Abs: 2D7 (anti-CD11a/LFA-1 α-chain), M1/70 (anti-CD11b/CR3 α-chain), HL3 (anti-CD11c/p150, 95 α-chain), M1/69 (anti-CD24/HSA), 3/23 (anti-CD40), 3E2 (anti-CD54/ICAM-1), 16-10A1 (anti-CD80/B7-1), GL1 (anti-CD86/B7-2), 2G9 (anti-I-Ad/IEd) BD bioscience (San Diego, CA). Biotin-labeled IgGs, used as isotype controls, were obtained from BD bioscience and Caltag Laboratories (San Francisco, CA). After three washing steps, they were incubated with PBS-FCS-Az containing phycoerythrinconjugated streptavidin for 30 min, cells were washed and treated with the CytoFix/CytoPerm reagent (BD bioscience) for 30 min. For dual staining including parasite detection, cells were also incubated either with the amastigote-specific 2A3-26 mAb (38) followed by fluorescein isothiocyanate-conjugated donkey antimouse Ig F(ab')2 fragments or with the Alexa Fluor 488conjugated 2A3-26 mAb to allow the detection of intracellular *Leishmania*. All washing and incubation steps were performed with Perm/Wash buffer (BD bioscience) supplemented with 10% donkey serum. Appropriate isotype controls (irrelevant rat, mouse, or hamster mAbs) were used at the same concentrations than those used for primary Abs. Flow cytometry results were acquired using a LSR Fortezza<sup>TM</sup> cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA).

## Dendritic Cell Phenotyping by Fluorescence Microscopy

For epifluorescence and confocal microscopy analysis, DCs were collected by EDTA treatment, centrifuged, and resuspended in Dulbecco's PBS without Ca2<sup>+</sup> and Mg2<sup>+</sup>. DCs were centrifuged onto poly-L-lysine-coated glass coverslips and incubated at 34°C for 30 min, before fixation with paraformaldehyde, permeabilization with saponin, and immunostaining (12). Cell preparations were mounted in Mowiol (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA) before analysis using an Axiophot Zeiss epifluorescence or a LSM 510 Zeiss confocal microscope. Confocal microscopy images were acquired and analyzed using the LSM 510 software (version 3.1).

# Preparation of DC Samples for High Speed Cell Sorting

After 5 min of contact with the Versen-EDTA solution at 34°C, DCs were carefully detached, resuspended at 4°C in Dulbecco's PBS with 2% FCS (PBS-FCS) and transferred to a 15 ml tube (Falcon; BD Biosciences, San Jose CA) at a concentration of  $6 \times 10^6$  cells/ml. Cells were centrifuged (300 g, 5 min, 4°C), and resuspended in PBS-FCS supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated donkey serum for 5 min. Cells were then incubated for 30 min in PBS-FCS containing  $0.2 \mu$ g/ml of the anti-MHC class II monoclonal antibody (mAb) (M5/114) or the corresponding IgG2a isotype control mAb, both conjugated to PE-Cy5 (eBioscience). After two washes, cells were resuspended at  $5 \times 10^6$  cells/ml in PBS containing 3% FCS and 1% J558 supernatant. Cell aggregates were dissociated using a 70- $\mu$ m filter (Falcon) and placed on ice until cell sorting.

## **Cell Sorting**

Once stained with the M5/114 mAb as described above, live DCs were sorted using a FACSAria (BD Biosciences) equipped with sealed sample injection and sort collection chambers that operate under negative pressure, and operated by the BD FACSDiva<sup>TM</sup> software (BD Biosciences). FSC and SSC parameters were displayed on a linear scale and used to discard cell debris. To avoid the sorting of cell doublets or cell aggregates, single cells were sequentially selected on SSC-H/SSC-W, and FSC-H/FSC-W dot plots. Infected DCs were sorted by selecting cells expressing surface MHC Class II molecules and containing *Ds*Red2 expressing intracellular amastigotes (576/26 bandpass filter). Uninfected DCs were sorted on the basis of MHC Class II expression using the same gating procedure as for infected DCs. Sorting conditions included: (i) sheath pressure of 70 Psi, (ii) flow

rate of 7, and (iii) 70  $\mu$ m nozzle tip. Cells were collected at 4°C in polypropylene tubes (BD Biosciences) previously coated with FCS (overnight incubation at 4°C). Sorted cells were immediately used for RNA isolation. All these experimental procedures were performed according to biosafety level two practices (BSL2) (39).

### **RNA Integrity Quality Control**

RNA isolation was performed with the RNeasy<sup>+</sup> isolation kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Evaluation of RNA quality was carried out by optical density measurement using a Nanodrop device (Kisker, http://www.kisker-biotech.com) and by electrophoresis on a Lab-on-a-chip product using the Agilent 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, http:// www.chem.agilent.com). RNA Integrity Number (RIN) scores were monitored for each sample providing an objective and standardized measure of RNA quality on a scale of 1–10 (the value 10 corresponding to the highest quality) (40).

## **Transcriptomic Analysis**

RNA samples were subjected to GeneChip hybridization on the Mouse Genome 430\_2.0 Array (Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the Affymetrix two-cycle labeling protocol. Affymetrix MIAME-compliant data have been made available through Gene Expression Omnibus databases (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/projects/ geo/, accession: GSE144039). Data processing, background correction, normalization, and signal quantification were carried out using RMA algorithm using the Bioconductor "affy" package version 1.62.0 (41). Differential expression was determined using R version 3.6.1 and the Bioconductor limma package version 3.40.6 (42). Raw *p*-values were adjusted for multiple testing using the Benjamini and Hochberg algorithm, and probesets with an adjusted *p*-value lower than 5% were considered differentially expressed.

## **Gene Ontology Analysis**

Raw probe-set identifiers were translated into ENTREZ prior to the enrichment analysis since gene-sets are defined by lists of ENTREZ gene identifiers. Additionally, ENTREZ genes linked to several probe-sets were associated with the probe-set having the most variable expression across replicates. Functional geneset enrichment analysis was performed using the Fisher statistical test for the over-representation of differentially expressed genes (adjusted *P*-value lower than 5%). The genes lists were used to interrogate the gene-set collection of Gene Ontology (GO) annotations selected from the Molecular Signatures Database MSigDB v6.2 (43). Only gene-sets with an FDR lower than 0.05 were considered significantly enriched in differentially expressed genes.

## **Network Analysis**

Networks shown in **Figure 7** were derived from the String Database (https://string-db.org) with text mining, neighborhood, experiments, gene fusion, databases, co-expression, and co-occurrence as active interaction sources. Network representation was performed with Cytoscape (V3.7.1). Network edges correspond to active interactions and are depicted as gray lines, whereas black arrows correspond to molecule interactions

verified in the literature. The list of transcription factors, their co-regulators and epigenetic factors was created manually from different web sources (AnimalTFDB/OMICS\_01856, Riken Transcription Factor Database, TRRUST v2, and mTFkb) (44–46) (**Supplementary Table 1**).

## Western Blotting

DCs were lysed in RIPA buffer (R0278, SIGMA) supplemented with a cocktail of anti-proteases and anti-phosphatases inhibitors (MS-SAFE, SIGMA). Proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE on NuPAGE gels (4–12% Bis-Tris) in MOPS buffer and electroblotted onto polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes in transfer buffer. Membranes were blocked with 5% fat-free milk in 1×Tris-buffered saline containing 0.25% Tween 20 and then probed overnight at 4°C with the following primary antibodies: anti-NLRP3 (MAB7578, R&D Systems), anti-OPTINEURIN (polyclonal rabbit antiserum against aminoacids 84-164 of OPTN) (47), anti-IRAK1 (H-273, sc-7883, Santa Cruz), anti-MYD88 (ab2064, Abcam), anti-RELA (ab32536, Abcam) and anti-RELB (ab#1319 from Nancy Rice) (48), and anti- $\beta$ -ACTIN (4970, Cell Signaling) antibodies.

Following incubation with the appropriate peroxydase conjugate secondary antibodies, membranes were revealed by SuperSignal West Pico reagent (ThermoFisher Scientific) in a high-resolution PXi machine (Syngene). Relative protein expression was calculated by densitometric analysis using the ImageJ software. The integrated density was measured on scanned gels with inverted images free of pixel saturation using a region of interest for each specific band. For every band, the ratio between the values obtained for the target protein and the  $\beta$ -actin normalization control was calculated and fold changes calculated using the control sample as calibrator, control values of uninfected and unstimulated samples being set to 1.

# Cytokine/Chemokine Profiling and Quantitation in Culture Supernatants

Cytokine/chemokine profiling was performed by the mouse XL cytokine array kit (R&D Systems) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Membranes were revealed by SuperSignal West Pico reagent (ThermoFisher Scientific) in a high-resolution PXi machine (Syngene). Semi quantitative analysis was performed with the Quickly & Easily Process Proteome Profiler<sup>TM</sup> Antibody Arrays software (R&D Systems) on the membrane scans. IL-1 $\beta$  quantification in the supernatants was performed by using the mouse instant ELISA kit (eBioscience) following the manufacturer's recommendations.

## **Statistical Analyses**

Two-sided Student's paired *t*-tests were used to compare data from flow cytometry experiments and gene expression studies performed on sorted samples (6 < n < 13). A non-parametric Mann-Whitney bilateral *U*-test was used for gene expression comparisons on unsorted samples (n = 5).

## RESULTS

# *L. amazonensis* Amastigotes Stall DC Maturation

We first assessed the maturation level of DCs in response to infection with lesion-derived L. amazonensis amastigotes (L.am). BMDCs were incubated with parasites without prior opsonization or were opsonized with immune serum obtained from L. am-infected BALB/c mice (L.am-IS), known to favor Leishmania uptake through Fcy receptors and to facilitate the acquisition of protective immunity (12, 49). To evaluate the extent of DC maturation after 24 h of infection, we first stained DCs for MHC Class II molecules and the peptide-loading facilitator H2-M, which co-localize in immature but dissociate in mature DCs (50) (Figures 1A1,2, Supplementary Figure 1). Epifluorescence microscopy analyses revealed that these markers predominantly co-localize in discrete vesicles in the majority (80%) of DCs infected with non-opsonized amastigotes similar to uninfected control, but dissociate during infection with Abopsonized amastigotes (>70% of infected cells) as observed for BCG-treated, mature DCs (Figures 1A1-3).

We next quantified surface expression of costimulatory (CD80, CD86, and CD40) and adhesion (CD24 and CD54) molecules diagnostic for DC maturation using flow cytometry. As expected, BCG-infection strongly increased the surface expression of all markers compared to control (Figure 1B). Conversely, no significant increase in marker expression was observed in response to infection with non-opsonized L. am, thus confirming their stealthy entry (Figure 1B). Surprisingly, surface marker expression was only slightly increased in DCs infected with Ab-opsonized L. am, a feature however clearly dependent upon the presence of the Fcy chain as no phenotypic cell surface modulation could be evidenced in  $Fc\gamma^{-/-}$  BMDCs infected with opsonized L. am parasites (Supplementary Figure 2). These slight changes observed at the DC surface were also contrasting with the clear maturation signal revealed by MHC Class II/H2-M dissociation (Figure 1A). This discrepancy indicates a stalled maturation process that was confirmed by the absence or lower secretion levels of a series of chemokines (CCL2, CCL3, CCL5, CCL12, LIX/CXCL5) and cytokines (TNF, IL6, IL1a, IL12p40, and IL1RA) in Leishmania-infected samples compared to BCG-infected DC cultures (Figures 1C1, 2, Supplementary Figure 3). These results further demonstrate that in contrast to BMDC infection in vitro with L. braziliensis promastigotes, L. amazonensis amastigotes do not induce TNF in non-infected bystander cells (51). Together these data reveal an important role of Leishmania opsonization in shaping the DC response, and uncover a novel parasite immune-subversion strategy to stall the DC maturation process.

## *L. amazonensis* Avoids Inflammasome Activation in DCs

The NOD-like receptor protein NLRP3 is a cytosolic sensor that triggers maturation and secretion of pro-inflammatory IL-1 $\beta$  (52). Contrary to the LPS/ATP-treated positive control, infection with Ab-opsonized or non-opsonized parasites does not result in IL-1 $\beta$  secretion (**Figure 2A1**), demonstrating the

absence of inflammasome activation as we observed previously in macrophages (30). DCs infected with Ab-opsonized amastigotes even showed a significant reduction of NLRP3 expression (**Figure 2A2**), which correlated with increased expression of Optineurin (OPTN), an inhibitor of the TLR-induced, canonical NF- $\kappa$ B pathway. In contrast, infection neither affected expression of key activators of the TLR pathway (IRAK1, MYD88, and RELA) nor RELB, a key element pivotal for DC differentiation, maturation, and MHC Class I-restricted presentation (53, 54) (**Figure 2B**). Our data thus identify induction of OPTN expression as a potential key mechanism of *Leishmania* to escape detection by the DC TLR–NF- $\kappa$ B–NLRP3 innate immune axis.

# Transcriptome Profiling of *L. amazonensis*-Infected DCs

We next performed transcriptomic analyses on Leishmania infected DCs to gain further insight into the mechanisms underlying their stalled maturation. A major challenge in the systems-level analysis of DC/Leishmania interaction is to avoid the dilution of any infection-related signal in the analysis of heterogeneous DC populations with low percentage of Leishmania-hosting DCs (33). Indeed, we observed an infection efficiency of 10.8  $\pm$  1.8 and 19.5  $\pm$ 2.5 % using non-opsonized and Ab-opsonized amastigotes, respectively. To overcome this challenge, we used DsRed2 transgenic parasites to purify infected DCs by high-speed cell sorting as previously designed and validated (33). This approach was based on a bi-parametric analysis and sorting, using MHC Class II expression as a common marker for sorting control and infected DCs, and DsRed2-fluorescence as a marker for intracellular infection (MHC Class II positive, DsRed2 positive DCs, see Figure 3A, L. am and L. am-IS conditions). Total RNA was isolated from purified DCs in three independent, biological experiments, tested for quality (Supplementary Figure 4A) and processed for probe-set hybridization and quantification by the Affymetrix microarray technology.

Cluster analysis of modulated probe-sets revealed highly reproducible changes in the DC transcript profiles in response to non-opsonized and opsonized amastigotes, with respectively 2,077 and 3,293 genes showing differential expression compared to uninfected samples (p < 0.05, |FC| >1.5, Figure 3B, Supplementary Figure 4B). 74.1 and 70.95% of these regulated genes were down modulated in DCs infected by non-opsonized and Ab-opsonized amastigotes, respectively. Opsonization generally enhanced the expression changes observed in DCs infected with non-opsonized parasites (Figure 3C, green dots, and Supplementary Figure 4B). Finally, gene set enrichment analysis revealed that nonopsonized and Ab-opsonized amastigotes interfered with numerous DC processes including those implicated in the regulation of the MHC Class II protein complex, peptide antigen binding, and cell adhesion (Figure 3D and Supplementary Table 2). Interestingly, as judged by the decrease in transcript abundance, DC infection with Ab-opsonized amastigotes interfered with various immune-related processes,



**FIGURE 1** Multiparametric characterization of dendritic cell cultures. BALB/c-derived BMDCs alone (Ctrl) or incubated for 24 h with BCG or *L. amazonensis* amastigotes without (*L. am*) or with Ab-epsonization (*L. am*-IS) were analyzed. (**A**) Confocal microscopy imaging of DCs stained for MHC Class II and H2-M molecules. Images of representative DCs from the different conditions are displayed. (1) Merged images of the three detection channels showing MHC Class II molecules (green), H2-M molecules (red), and nuclear DNA (blue). (2) Intensity distribution of the three detected fluorescence signals along the transect line indicated in (1). (3) Percentage of DCs showing dissociated localization for MHC Class II and H-2M (n = 3 independent experiments). (**B**) Expression levels of co-stimulatory and adhesion molecules. Flow cytometric analysis was performed on DCs from the different culture conditions (n = 3-6 independent experiments). Mean (+ SD) fluorescence intensity (MFI) signals obtained for the corresponding stainings are shown. (**C**) Chemokine and cytokine determination in culture supernatants. The level of secretion was analyzed at 24 h post-infection in culture supernatants using the proteome profiler mouse XL cytokine array kit. Heat maps of background-corrected Raw Integrated Density (RID) values for technical duplicates are represented for chemokines (1) and cytokines (2). Scanned membranes of protein arrays are shown in **Supplementary Figure 1**. *P*-values for inter-group differences are indicated. NS, not significant.



including NF- $\kappa B$  signaling and the production of IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-12, and eicosanoids.

## *L. amazonensis* Infection Affects Genes Linked To DC Maturation and Pro-inflammatory Response

The fold changes observed in RNA abundance between infected and control DCs were calculated and visualized for genes coding for co-stimulatory molecules, key DC markers, Fcy receptors and MHC molecules (Figure 4A) as well as cytokines, chemokines and their receptors (Figure 4B). Overall, expression changes observed during amastigote infection were generally enhanced by opsonization, with a mean llinear FC = 2.116  $\pm$  0.1004 and 3.138  $\pm$  0.3244 for L.am and L.am-IS, respectively (p > 0.0013) as illustrated for two *Leishmania* receptors involved in parasite uptake, the C-type lectin CD209 and the Fcy receptor 1 (55, 56) (Figure 4A1). In contrast, transcripts coding for the costimulatory molecule cd80 and the immune modulator cd83 (57) were exclusively increased in response to Ab-opsonized parasites, confirming initiation of the DCs maturation process in accordance to data shown in Figure 1.

Amastigote infection increased the abundance of host cell transcripts for molecules involved in classical MHC Class I-restricted antigen presentation, including MHC Class I alpha chain molecules (H2-Q4, Q6, Q7, and H2-K1), and LY75 known to favor antigen cross-presentation (58) (**Figures 4A1, 2**). Transcripts for CD8 $\alpha$ , a marker expressed on cross-presenting DC subsets (59) was also increased. In contrast, reduced transcript abundance was observed for MHC class II alpha chains and H2-M molecules (H2-DMB2 and H2-DMA, **Figure 4A3**) known to load peptides onto conventional class II molecules (60).

The changes observed in the cytokine/chemokine transcript profile further supported the stalled DC maturation phenotype observed in **Figure 1**: Increased abundance of *il12b* transcripts correlated with the slight increased secretion of IL12p40 (**Figures 4B1, 1C2**). In contrast, transcripts for other cytokines known to be secreted during DC maturation (*tnf, il6*) (61, 62) and after inflammasome activation (*il1β, il18*) were down modulated during infection, in accordance to the absence of secretion of these cytokines.

Modulation of some chemokine transcripts, such as *ccl12* or *ccl22* was observed (Figure 4B2), which did not translate



FIGURE 3 | Gene expression analysis in infected DCs enriched by high speed cell sorting. BMDCs alone (Ctrl) or incubated with BCG or *D*sRed2-transgenic *L*. *amazonensis* amastigotes without (*L*. *am*) or with Ab-opsonized (*L*. *am*-IS) were analyzed. After 24 h, live cells were carefully detached, stained with anti-MHC Class II mAb and sorted with a FACSAria under a BSL-2 cabinet. Sorted DCs were lyzed and total RNA was extracted for transcriptomic analysis. Three independent biological experiments were performed. (A) DC isolation by Fluorescence Activated Cell Sorting. The region of interest (red gates) for the sorting of non-infected and infected DCs was defined by the expression of MHC II as determined in uninfected DCs (control, Ctrl), and the presence of the *D*sRed2 signal of intracellular parasites.
(B) Global overview of gene expression in sorted samples. Heatmap visualizing differentially expressed Affymetrix probe sets (5% threshold) for sorted triplicate samples (indicated by the number). The color code corresponds to the values of the row-centered expression matrix. (C) Illustration of the expression changes between control, *L.am* and *L.am*-IS infected DCs. Log2FC of *L.am*-IS were control (X-axis), against the log2FC of *L.am* vs. control (X-axis), and dots are displayed in green for probesets differentially expressed (adjusted *p* < 0.05) between *L.am*-IS and *L.am*. The dispersion of green dots indicates a more pronuced transcriptional modulation in DCs infected by Ab-opsonized amastigotes. (D) GO enrichment analysis related to DC immune processes in response to *Leishmania* infected DCs compared to control are displayed as black and red bars, respectively. Key DC processes are indicated by the red and black labels.



FIGURE 4 | Expression analysis of genes related to the maturation process in *Leishmania*-infected DCs. (A,B) Affymetrix analyses were performed on sorted DCs infected with non-opsonized (*L. am*) or Ab-opsonized (*L. am*-IS) *D*sRed2-transgenic amastigotes. Transcriptional modulation of genes involved in the DC maturation process are displayed as the mean fold change values calculated using uninfected sorted DCs as a calibrator. (A) Expression of genes related to maturation and antigen presentation. Heatmaps representing the expression modulation of genes coding for costimulatory molecules and surface receptors (1), MHC I (2), and MHC II (3) molecules. (B) Expression of chemokine and cytokine genes. Heatmaps representing the modulation of genes coding for cytokines (1), chemokines (2), and chemokine receptors (3). (C) FACS analysis of CCR-5 expression levels. DCs from unsorted cultures were analyzed by FACS for the expression of CCR5, a marker that is rapidly lost during the maturation process. Infected cells were detected using the amastigote-specific, Alexa Fluor-488 conjugated mAb 2A3-26.

into a corresponding increase in secreted proteins after only 24h of infection (**Supplementary Figure 3**). A number of transcripts for chemokine receptors responded to *Leishmania* infection (**Figure 4B3**), including receptors that are crucial for DC migration: (i) increased expression was observed for *ccr7*, *cxcr4*, and *ccr2*, with the latter one previously linked to differentiation of protective DCs during *L. braziliensis* infection (63), and (ii) decreased expression was observed for *ccr5* and *ccr6*, which was confirmed at the protein level for CCR5 by FACS analysis (**Figure 4C**). Amastigotes (notably upon Ab-opsonization) thus seem to promote DC motility, which could favor parasite dissemination and visceralization (64).

## *L. amazonensis* Establishes an Anti-inflammatory Phenotype in Infected BMDCs

Transcript profiling revealed that L. am infection triggered an anti-inflammatory expression pattern in DCs irrespective of their opsonization status. First, many transcripts related to eicosanoid production were down modulated (Figure 5A), including those leading to the synthesis of the leukotriene LTB4, known to amplify NF-kB-mediated responses in macrophages (65) and to be involved in the control of L. am infection (66). The increase in ptges (Prostaglandin E Synthase) indicates a potential increase in PGE2 levels, which is involved in the suppression of the inflammatory response during human Leishmania infection (67). Second, an anti-inflammatory pattern is further supported by (i) down modulation of cytokine receptors involved in signaling cascades leading to NF-KB activation (IL-1 and IL-18 receptor associated proteins and IL-1 receptors), and (ii) up modulation of the IL-1 receptor antagonist (il1rn), known to bind to IL-1 receptors and prevent downstream signaling (68) (Figure 5B). However, no quantitative difference could be demonstrated for secreted IL1RA as assessed by Cytokine Array (Supplementary Figure 3). Third, RNA abundance for the immune-regulatory molecule CD200-known to dampen host microbicidal responses (69) - was increased in DCs infected by Ab-opsonized amastigotes (linear FC = 4.02; p = 8.80E-4). Finally, our data revealed for the first time a coordinated transcriptomic subversion of the inflammasome in DCs infected with non-opsonized (Figure 5C1) or Ab-opsonized parasites (Figure 5C2), as judged by down modulation of transcripts of various inflammasome components and related cytokines (caspase-1, nlrp3, il1ß, il18, quadrants 1 in panels C1 and C2), of NLRP3/ASC activators (quadrant 2), and of various complement components involved in inflammasome activation and IL-1 $\beta$  secretion (70, 71) (quadrant 4). In contrast, increased transcript abundance was observed for the NLRP3 inhibitor tnfaip3 (panel C2, quadrant 3) and c1qbp, an inhibitor of the classical complement pathway (panel C2, quadrant 4), thus further reinforcing the anti-inflammatory phenotype. In agreement with the absence of IL-1 $\beta$  secretion (Figure 2), this profile indicates that L. am infection suppresses NLRP3 priming and activation at four different levels, reminiscent to our recent observation in primary macrophages in vitro and in vivo (30). We next assessed the transcriptional effect of infection on the TLR-NF-κB signaling pathway given its essential role of NLRP3 priming (72, 73).

## *L. amazonensis* Amastigotes Subvert NF-κB Mediated Signaling at The Transcript Level

We investigated the impact of infection and parasite opsonization on the TLR/NLRP3-activated, canonical NF-KB pathway, and on the CD40/TNFRSF1b-activated, alternative NF-κB pathway linked to cross-presentation (74, 75). A pleiotropic subversion of the canonical NF-kB pathway was observed following infection with both Ab-opsonized and non-opsonized amastigotes (Figure 6, Supplementary Figure 5, respectively). Similarly to observations in Leishmania-infected macrophages (30), the TLR-NF-kB-NLRP3 axis was inhibited in a dual fashion: (i) by downregulating genes encoding for activators (IL-1 receptors, TIRAP, MYD88, TIFA, EIF2AK2, USP7) and (ii) upregulating genes encoding for negative regulators of the NF-kB pathway (OPTN, TNFAIP3, TAX1BP1, PTPN1, USP10) (Figure 6), which was validated at protein level for OPTN (Figure 2B), a key inhibitor of NF-kB-mediated immune signaling (76), but not for MYD88 (Figure 2B).

In contrast, the observed transcript profile indicates activation of the alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathway at all levels of the signaling cascade, from the TNFRsf1b surface receptor to the NF- $\kappa$ B2 and RelB nuclear factors (**Figure 6**). The corresponding transcripts were significantly up modulated in response to infection, but no quantitative changes could be evidenced by WB for RELB (**Figure 2B**), whereas the main negative regulator of this pathway *nlrp12* (77) was not affected. The activation of the alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathway likely causes increased transcription of OPTN, TNFAIP3, and SIRT2, which all are known to further counter-act the activity of the classical NF- $\kappa$ B pathway.

## Involvement of Transcription Factor Regulation in Dendritic Cell Subversion by Leishmania

The important changes in DC gene expression during L. am infection primed us to investigate the potential underlying mechanism of this profound transcriptomic reprogramming. We therefore mined our data sets for changes in the expression profile of Transcription-Related Factors (TRFs), including Transcription Factors (TFs), transcriptional coregulators and epigenetic factors. Among 2,243 TRFs analyzed (Supplementary Table 1), 11.3 and 15.5% showed significant changes in transcript abundance in DCs infected with nonopsonized and Ab-opsonized amastigotes, respectively. These changes correlated with the expression levels of their target genes as revealed by network analysis (Figure 7, Supplementary Figure 6). For example, decreased expression of the TNF gene correlates with decreased expression of the NFATC1 and NFATC2 transcription factors that regulate key DC immune functions (Figures 7A1-5) (78). Likewise, coordinated down-modulation of the MHC Cl II genes H2-Aa, H2-Oa,

aim2

nlrc4

nlrp3

p2rx7

irak1

irak4

map3k7

eif2ak2

ptpn22

dapk1

da syk dapk2

0

1

2

traf3 txnip

0

3

btk

4		L.am		L.am - IS		В	am am-IS		
Symbol	Name	FC	p value	FC	p value				alues
Cysltr1	Cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 1	-2.43	8.15E-03	-5.64	1.49E-4		ίĻ	L.am	L.am-I
Alox5	Arachidonate 5-lipoxygenase	-2.06	5.12E-03	-4.73	6.46E-5	ll18rap		1	3.42e-
Alox5ap	Alox5 activating protein	/	/	-3.01	7.97E-4				
Alox15	Arachidonate 15-lipoxygenase	-2.33	4.01E-02	-5.69	1.04E-3	il1r1		5.29e-3	3.23e-
Lta4h	Leukotriene A4 hydrolase	-1.94	1.08E-02	-2.73	6.70E-4	il1r2		5.30e-3	8.79e-
Ptgs1	Prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 1	-1.51	3.81E-02	-2.89	3.59E-4				
Ptges	Prostaglandin E synthase	1.61	1.64E-02	1.45	2.40E-02	il1rap		1.93e-2	3.41e-
Ptger2	Prostaglandin E receptor 2 (subtype EP2)	/	/	-2.60	3.99E-3	il1rn		4.49e-2	/
Ptger3	Prostaglandin E receptor 3 (subtype EP3)	-3.12	9.20E-3	-12.29	1.09E-4	tafhu2		4.65e-2	C 00-
Ptger4	Prostaglandin E receptor 4 (subtype EP4)	1.66	1.90E-02	2.42	7.25E-4	tgfbr2		4.65e-2	6.80e-4
Hpgds	Hematopoietic prostaglandin D synthase	-1.63	3.97E-02	-3.14	5.76E-4	Expression			
Tbxas1	Thromboxane A synthase 1	/	/	-2.80	7.03E-3	(FC)	406	0 N L O - N	6400
ີ 1	$\begin{array}{c} c5ar1 cr1l & il1\beta \\ c1ra & 2 \\ c3ar1 & 0 \\ c1qbp & 3 \\ c1qbp & 2 \\ c1qbp & 2 \\ c1qbp & 3 \\ c1qb$	ird ig1 aim2		2	c1ra c3ar1 c1qbp	5ar1 il1	β il18 c	asp1 pycard rig1	L

c8a

cfh

c3

c1qc

c1qb

c1qa

cfp

tnfaip3

xiap

nlrc4

nlrp3

n2rx7

irak1

irak4

map3k7

eif2ak2

ptpn22

k

¢

Ø

dapk1

1

2

-10

.1/

3

btk



H2-Ob, H2-DMb2, and H2-DMa (Figure 7A) correlates with reduced expression of (i) the Class II Major Histocompatibility Complex Transactivator (CIITA) essential for transcriptional activity of the MHC class II promoter (79), (ii) the Forkhead transcription factor FOXO3a that is a key component of the MHC II enhanceosome (80), and (iii) regulatory factor Xassociated protein (RFXAP) that binds to the X-box of MHC II promoters (79). These simple regulatory relationships are likely part of more complex regulatory cascades and networks, as suggested by the down-regulation of CIITA itself that could result from the reduced expression of the ETS-domain transcription factor SPI-1 (81) (Figure 7A). Vice versa, TF upregulation was correlated with increased target gene expression, as exemplified by the regulatory relationship between NLRC5 and MHC Class I molecules (82, 83), REL and IL12b (84), RELB and CD80 and MHC Class I molecules (85) or IRF8 and LY75 (86) (Figure 7B).

Our network analysis further reveals that reduced IL-1β expression is likely the result of a dichotomic regulatory event, with L. am infection reducing the expression of its direct transcription factors (SPI-1 and HIF-1 $\alpha$ ) (87, 88), while at the same time increasing the expression of the TFs RELB and RORA that have a negative effect on IL-1β expression (89-91) (Figure 7C). Unlike previously observed in L. am-infected macrophages (30), the expression of the pro-inflammatory NFκB family member RELA is not modulated in BMDCs. However, the reduced expression of (i) upstream actors of the classical NFκB pathway, including TLR2 and TLR3 that are also expressed

c8a

cfh

c3

c1qc

c1qb

c1qa

cfp

tnfaip3

xiap



**FIGURE 6** Gene expression map of the NF- $\kappa$ B pathway in DCs infected with Ab-opsonized amastigotes. Significant modulations calculated between *L.am*-IS-infected and uninfected BMDCs are represented by the color code, with red indicating up-regulated (linear FC > +1.5) and green down-regulated (linear FC <-1.5) genes. Symbols, lines, and color codes are defined in the legend. White (left) and shaded (right) areas correspond to the classical and to the alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathways, respectively.



FIGURE 7 | STRING network analysis for modulated genes of transcription-related factors (TRFs) in DCs infected with Ab-opsonized amastigotes. Networks for down-modulated (green) (A) and up-modulated genes (red) (B) are shown. Interactions between TRFs and MHC II (1), DC markers/receptors (2), cytokine/chemokine receptors (3), TLR/Cytokine receptors and the NF-κB pathway (4), and inflammasome-related molecules (5) are depicted. Gray lines correspond to active interactions (settings used for STRING analysis) and black arrows exemplify key TRF – target gene interactions validated by publication. (C) Integrative network of modulated TRFs and their related target genes involved in regulation of the IL-1β gene. Dotted lines correspond to indirect interactions (mediated by ReIA, related to the TLR/NF-κB axis, group 4) on the IL-1β gene.



under the control of SPI-1 (92, 93), and (ii) the Poly(ADPribose) polymerase-1 (PARP1) gene, which encodes for a nuclear chromatin-associated protein known to co-activate NF- $\kappa$ Bdependent transcription (94), likely prevents RELA-dependent IL1 $\beta$  gene expression (**Figure 7C**).

Together, these data reveal that the subversion of the DC transcriptomic landscape during *Leishmania* infection may be the consequence of subversion of key TFs that regulate the host cell immune response.

### DISCUSSION

Using a FACS-based sorting procedure and applying systems analyses on transcriptomics data, we uncovered a novel mechanism of DC immune-subversion by non-opsonized and Ab-opsonized, virulent *Leishmania amazonensis* amastigotes. This subversion targets transcription-related factors (TRFs), which in turn causes important changes in expression of immune-related genes, interferes with DC maturation (**Figure 8**) and favors persistent parasite infection.

*Leishmania* parasites are capable to alter key immune functions of DCs, including maturation and migration properties (8–11). The subversion of these essential functions are mediated

by the inhibition of various signaling pathways, including proinflammatory transcription factors of the STAT and NF-KB protein families (10, 11, 13, 14, 95, 96). Our data largely extend this list to many other TFs, i.e., spi1, tcf4, myc, zbtb46, irf2, irf8, relb, pparg, spib, or nfil3 (97) that show parasite-driven inhibition of expression in infected DCs, raising important questions on the underlying mechanisms that allow such coordinated modulation of the TRF landscape. In macrophages, Leishmania infection has profound effects on the macrophage epigenetic profile, both at the level of DNA methylation (98) and H3 histone post-translational modifications (30, 99, 100). We recently provided first evidence that L. am amastigotes induce histone H3K9/14 hypo-acetylation and H3K4 hypotrimethylation at promoters of NF-κB-related, pro-inflammatory genes in infected macrophages in vitro and in infected tissues in vivo (30). Based on these results, it is interesting to speculate that the expression changes in TRFs are caused by changes in the activity of histone modifying enzymes (HMEs) or DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs). Indeed, epigenetic regulation controls DC development, immune functions and phenotypic heterogeneity (101), and L. am may have evolved strategies to exploit this remarkable plasticity of DCs by interfering with the host cell's epigenetic profile. Our data provide first insight into a possible, reciprocal regulatory relationship between TRFs and HME/DNMT activities that may govern DC reprogramming: Mining our data sets we observed reduced expression in infected DCs of *dnmt1*, the histone deacetylases *hdac5* and *hdac9*, *sirt3*, and various TFs known to remodel the epigenetic landscape such as *cebpa* or *nfatc2* (102, 103).

The interplay between transcriptional and epigenetic regulation in establishing an anti-inflammatory phenotype in L. am-infected DCs is further illustrated by the factors controlling IL-1 $\beta$  expression, notably the NF- $\kappa$ B family members rela and relb. While the activation of the canonical NF-kB pathway depends on the rapid and transient nuclear translocation of RelA/p50 dimers, the non-canonical pathway is activated in a slow and persistent manner via a RelB/p52 complex (77, 104). This second pathway plays a critical role in regulating immune homeostasis, and its dysregulation contributes to inflammatory and autoimmune diseases (77, 105-107) suggesting that RelB may act as a repressor of NF-kB-responsive gene expression. Indeed, our data link increased expression of *relb* with inhibition of IL-1ß expression during Leishmania infection, likely by changing the chromatin structure at the IL-1 $\beta$  promoter causing epigenetic silencing (89, 90).

Subversions of the TRF landscape in L. am-infected DCs had a profound effect on the host cell immune status, in particular on the TLR/NF-KB immune axis - a key signaling pathway regulating DC functions (16, 108, 109). This pathway was inhibited both at the transcriptional and signaling levels, resulting in reduced expression and secretion of chemokines and pro-inflammatory cytokines, absence of inflammasome activation, and stalling of the maturation process in L. aminfected DCs (Figure 8). Increased expression of TNFAIP3 and OPTN, two negative regulators of the TLR/NF-KB/NLRP3 axis, indicates that this pathway may be even suppressed in infected DCs as previously demonstrated in L. am-infected macrophages (30). Such a suppression is further sustained by the down-modulation of positive regulators of the TLRclassical NF-KB axis (e.g., IL1 receptors, TNFRsf1a, TIRAP, MYD88, TIFA, USP7) and increased expression of members of the alternative NF-κB pathway (e.g., TNFRsf1b, TRAF6, MAP3K14, NF-κB2, RelB), a similar regulatory dichotomy we recently uncovered in L. am-infected macrophages (30). Surprisingly, the anti-inflammatory state observed during DC infection was further enhanced by parasite Ab-opsonization, a Leishmania-specific signature that contrasts with the efficient DC maturation and inflammasome activation observed with other intracellular pathogens, including Cryptococcus neoformans, Staphylococcus aureus, Escherichia coli or Francisella tularensis, whose opsonization triggers IL-1 $\beta$  secretion (110–112). In contrast, MHC Class I-restricted presentation and crosspresentation seems to be promoted in L. am-infected DCs, confirming previous reports (113, 114). Based on our data, this response may be favored by increased expression of the mannose receptor LY75 (58), members of the alternative NFκB pathway (115, 116), MHC Class I molecules, NFIL3 (117), the small GTPase RAB11A involved in receptor signaling (118), and the decreased expression of the m<sup>6</sup>A-marked mRNA binding molecule YTHDF1 (119, 120).

In conclusion, we describe a new Leishmania immune subversion strategy resulting in stalled DC maturation and pleiotropic inhibition of the TLR/NF-KB/NLRP3 axis, which may have important phenotypic and immunologic consequences: Preventing IL-1ß secretion may hamper expansion, survival, and migration of antigen-primed CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, and Th1, Th2, and Th17 differentiation (18, 20, 121). Indeed, we observed increased transcript expression of cd8a, ly75 (DEC205), jag1, and cd274 in response to L. am infection, suggesting the induction of tolerogenic DCs (122, 123), which may favor the differentiation of anergic or regulatory T cells (124, 125), thus causing immune suppression and favoring Leishmania infection and immunopathology (126). Our results will incite future studies aimed to characterize the transcriptional landscape and antigen presenting capacity of DCs in vivo that can likely be modulated directly by intracellular Leishmania, indirectly by the uptake of parasite remnants, or by the local immune response, notably pro- (e.g., TNF) and anti- (e.g., IL-10) inflammatory factors produced by bystander cells. Our study will open interesting new avenues for the design of anti-parasitic immuno-therapies targeting DC epigenetic and transcriptional control to rescue the DC's key functions in mounting an efficient, anti-leishmanial T cell response.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study can be found in the GEO: GSE144039; secure token= khahiiccdjgjxyx.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

All animals were housed in A3 animal facilities according to the guidelines of Institut Pasteur and the "Comité d'Ethique pour l'Expérimentation Animale" (CEEA) and protocols were approved by the "Ministère de l'Enseignement Supérieur; Direction Générale pour la Recherche et l'Innovation" under number 2013-0047 and by the Animal Care and Use Committee at Institut Pasteur of Shanghai Animal Care.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

HL, EP, GMi, GS, and GMe: study design. TR, HL, and P-HC: acquisition of data. HL, EP, TR, KK, and AL: analysis and interpretation of data. HV, EP, and HL: statistical analyses. HV and EP: organized the database. GMi and RW: material support. HL, EP, TR, KK, P-HC, and J-YC: technical support. HL, EP, GMi, GMe, and GS: drafting of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

This project was supported by a fund of the Institut Pasteur International Direction to the Pasteur International Unit Inflammation and *Leishmania* infection and by the Fonds Dèdié Sanofi-Aventis/Ministère de la Recherche et de l'Enseignement Supérieur and Combattre les Maladies Parasitaires. The Institut Pasteur Biomics Platform was supported by France Génomique (ANR-10-INBS-09-09) and IBISA.

### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2020.01098/full#supplementary-material

**Supplementary Table 1 |** List of transcription factors and co-regulators. Gene symbols are listed with their Ensembl reference and short description.

**Supplementary Table 2** Partial list of GO gene sets highlighted in *Leishmania*-infected DCs. Gene-level results corresponding to 18 selected GO terms significantly (p < 0.05) evidenced in DCs infected with *Leishmania amazonensis* amastigotes (*L. am* and *L. am*-IS) are presented. The summary sheet describes the GO terms and their corresponding sheet (S2 to S19). For each GO term, genes are listed with their Entrez number, probe-set ID, Fold Changes (Log base 2) and adjusted p values for both *L. am* vs Ctrl and *L. am*-IS vs Ctrl comparisons. Color code indicates p values below the 5% threshold level.

Supplementary Figure 1 | Evaluation of the maturation status of DC cultures by epifluorescence microscopy. BALB/c-derived BMDCs alone (Ctrl) or incubated for 24 h with BCG (BCG) or *L. amazonensis* amastigotes without (*L. am*) or with Ab-opsonized (*L. am*-IS) were subjected to epifluorescence microscopy imaging of MHC Class II and H2-M molecule staining. Representative DCs from the different conditions are displayed as merged images of the 3 detection channels showing MHC II molecules (green), H2-M molecules (red), and nuclear DNA (blue).

**Supplementary Figure 2** | Influence of the  $\gamma$  chain subunit of FcgammaRI, FcgammaRIII, and Fcepsilon RI receptors on the phenotype of DC cultures. (A) Flow cytometric comparison of surface marker expression of BMDCs from wild type mice from Charles River (CR) and Taconic (Tac) laboratories. Histograms show the mean fluorescence intensity of the indicated markers. Numbers represent the percentage of DCs expressing the corresponding marker. Note the similarity of the profiles between both sources of BALB/c mice. (B) Phenotypic analysis of DCs derived from wild type (gray histograms) and Fc $\gamma^{-/-}$  (black histograms) mice from Taconic laboratories. DCs alone (Ctrl) or incubated for 24 h

### REFERENCES

- Qian C, Cao X. Dendritic cells in the regulation of immunity and inflammation. Semin Immunol. (2018) 35:3– 11. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2017.12.002
- Kapsenberg ML. Dendritic-cell control of pathogen-driven T-cell polarization. Nat Rev Immunol. (2003) 3:984–93. doi: 10.1038/ nri1246
- Feijo D, Tiburcio R, Ampuero M, Brodskyn C. Tavares dendritic cells N and Leishmania infection: adding layers of complexity to a complex disease. J Immunol Res. (2016) 2016:3967436. doi: 10.1155/2016/3967436
- von Stebut E, Tenzer S. Cutaneous leishmaniasis: distinct functions of dendritic cells and macrophages in the interaction of the host immune system with *Leishmania major*. *IJMM*. (2018) 308:206–14. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmm.2017.11.002
- Martinez-Lopez M, Soto M, Iborra S, Sancho D. Leishmania hijacks myeloid cells for immune escape. Front Microbiol. (2018) 9:883. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018.00883
- Maspi N, Abdoli A, Ghaffarifar F. Pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines in cutaneous leishmaniasis: a review. *Pathogens Glob Health*. (2016) 110:247– 60. doi: 10.1080/20477724.2016.1232042
- Mansueto P, Vitale G, Di Lorenzo G, Rini GB, Mansueto S, Cillari E. Immunopathology of leishmaniasis: an update. Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol. (2007) 20:435–45. doi: 10.1177/039463200702000302
- Brandonisio O, Spinelli R, Pepe M. Dendritic cells in *Leishmania* infection. *Microb Infect*. (2004) 6:1402–9. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2004.10.004

with BCG or *L. amazonensis* amastigotes without (*L. am*) or with Ab-opsonization (*L. am*-IS) are shown. Histograms correspond to the mean fluorescence intensity of the indicated markers. Numbers represent the percentage of DCs expressing the corresponding marker. Note that the absence of the  $\gamma$  chain abrogates the marker increase observed in *L. am*-IS-infected DCs from WT background.

Supplementary Figure 3 | Results of cytokine array analysis of DC culture supernatants. Uninfected BMDCs (ctrl, A), or BMDCs infected with non-opsonized *L. am* amastigotes (B), Ab-opsonized *L. am* amastigotes (C) or live BCG (D) are shown. Supernatants were analyzed using the mouse XL cytokine array kit. Pictures of the membranes are shown after revelation and scanning. Cytokines and chemokines already expressed in control cultures are labeled in black. Those specifically detected in the BCG-treated culture are labeled in red.

**Supplementary Figure 4** | Quality control of RNAs and microarrays for sorted DCs. Uninfected BMDCs (ctrl), or BMDCs infected with non-opsonized *L. am* amastigotes (*L. am*), Ab-opsonized *L. am* amastigotes (*L. am*-IS) were detached, stained with PE-CY5-conjugated anti-MHC II mAb and sorted without fixation by a high-speed sorting procedure. The sorting was performed with a FACSAria in a BSL-2 containment (n = 3 independent experiments). (**A**) Evaluation of RNA integrity after electrophoresis using Agilent Lab-on-chips. Total RNA extracted from sorted infected DCs and control uninfected DCs were analyzed. RNA integrity numbers (RIN) are indicated for representative samples. (**B**) Modulation of DC gene expression by *Leishmania* amastigotes. Differentially expressed probe-sets (adjusted p < 0.05) between sorted non-opsonized *L. am*-IS) induce a much stronger effect than non-opsonized ones (*L.am*).

Supplementary Figure 5 | Gene expression map of the NF- $\kappa$ B pathway in DCs infected with non-opsonized amastigotes of *L. amazonensis*. Significant modulations calculated between *L.am*-infected and uninfected BMDCs are represented by the color code, with red indicating up-regulated (linear FC > +1.5) and green down-regulated (linear FC <-1.5) genes. Symbols, lines and color codes are defined in the legend. White (left) and shaded (right) areas correspond to classical and alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathways, respectively.

Supplementary Figure 6 | STRING network analysis for modulated genes of transcription-related factors (TRFs) in DCs infected with non-opsonized amastigotes. Networks for down-modulated (green) (A) and up-modulated genes (red) (B) are shown.

- Soong L. Modulation of dendritic cell function by *Leishmania* parasites. J Immunol. (2008) 180:4355–60. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.180.7.4355
- Boggiatto PM, Jie F, Ghosh M, Gibson-Corley KN, Ramer-Tait AE, Jones DE, et al. Altered dendritic cell phenotype in response to *Leishmania amazonensis* amastigote infection is mediated by MAP kinase, ERK. *Am J Pathol.* (2009) 174:1818–26. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2009.080905
- Xin L, Li K, Soong L. Down-regulation of dendritic cell signaling pathways by *Leishmania amazonensis* amastigotes. *Mol Immunol.* (2008) 45:3371– 82. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2008.04.018
- Prina E, Abdi SZ, Lebastard M, Perret E, Winter N, Antoine JC. Dendritic cells as host cells for the promastigote and amastigote stages of *Leishmania amazonensis*: the role of opsonins in parasite uptake and dendritic cell maturation. *J Cell Sci.* (2004) 117:315–25. doi: 10.1242/jcs.00860
- Qi H, Popov V, Soong L. Leishmania amazonensis-dendritic cell interactions in vitro and the priming of parasite-specific CD4<sup>(+)</sup> T cells in vivo. J Immunol. (2001) 167:4534–42. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.8.4534
- Martinez PA, Petersen CA. Chronic infection by *Leishmania amazonensis* mediated through MAPK ERK mechanisms. *Immunol Res.* (2014) 59:153– 65. doi: 10.1007/s12026-014-8535-y
- Krishnaswamy JK, Chu T, Eisenbarth SC. Beyond pattern recognition: NOD-like receptors in dendritic cells. *Trends Immunol.* (2013) 34:224– 33. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2012.12.003
- Ghiringhelli F, Apetoh L, Tesniere A, Aymeric L, Ma Y, Ortiz C, et al. Activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in dendritic cells induces IL-1betadependent adaptive immunity against tumors. *Nat Med.* (2009) 15:1170– 8. doi: 10.1038/nm.2028

- Evavold CL, Kagan JC. How inflammasomes inform adaptive immunity. J Mol Biol. (2018) 430:217–37. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2017.09.019
- Chung Y, Chang SH, Martinez GJ, Yang XO, Nurieva R, Kang HS, et al. Critical regulation of early Th17 cell differentiation by interleukin-1 signaling. *Immunity*. (2009) 30:576–87. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.02.007
- Ben-Sasson SZ, Hu-Li J, Quiel J, Cauchetaux S, Ratner M, Shapira I, et al. IL-1 acts directly on CD4T cells to enhance their antigen-driven expansion and differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2009) 106:7119– 24. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0902745106
- Ben-Sasson SZ, Wang K, Cohen J, Paul WE. IL-1beta strikingly enhances antigen-driven CD4 and CD8 T-cell responses. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol.* (2013) 78:117–24. doi: 10.1101/sqb.2013.78.021246
- Robinson D, Shibuya K, Mui A, Zonin F, Murphy E, Sana T, et al. IGIF does not drive Th1 development but synergizes with IL-12 for interferongamma production and activates IRAK and NFkappaB. *Immunity*. (1997) 7:571–81. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(00)80378-7
- Briken V, Ahlbrand SE, Shah S. Mycobacterium Tuberculosis and the host cell inflammasome: a complex relationship. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. (2013) 3:62. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2013.00062
- Omosun Y, McKeithen D, Ryans K, Kibakaya C, Blas-Machado U, Li D, et al. Interleukin-10 modulates antigen presentation by dendritic cells through regulation of NLRP3 inflammasome assembly during *Chlamydia* infection. *Infect Immunity*. (2015) 83:4662–72. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00993-15
- Sugiyama M, Saeki A, Hasebe A, Kamesaki R, Yoshida Y, Kitagawa Y, et al. Activation of inflammasomes in dendritic cells and macrophages by *Mycoplasma salivarium*. *Mol Oral Microbiol*. (2016) 31:259–69. doi: 10.1111/omi.12117
- Ganesan S, V.Rathinam AK, Bossaller L, Army K, Kaiser WJ, Mocarski ES, et al. Caspase-8 modulates dectin-1 and complement receptor 3-driven IL-1beta production in response to beta-glucans and the fungal pathogen, *Candida albicans. J Immunol.* (2014) 193:2519–30. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1400276
- Chang TH, Huang JH, Lin HC, Chen WY, Lee YH, Hsu LC, et al. Dectin-2 is a primary receptor for NLRP3 inflammasome activation in dendritic cell response to *Histoplasma capsulatum*. *PLoS Pathog.* (2017) 13:e1006485. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006485
- Lawrence TM, Hudacek AW, de Zoete MR, Flavell RA, Schnell MJ. Rabies virus is recognized by the NLRP3 inflammasome and activates interleukin-1beta release in murine dendritic cells. *J Virol.* (2013) 87:5848– 57. doi: 10.1128/JVI.00203-13
- Ermler ME, Traylor Z, Patel K, Schattgen SA, Vanaja SK, Fitzgerald KA, et al. Rift Valley fever virus infection induces activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Virology*. (2014) 449:174–80. doi: 10.1016/j.virol.2013.11.015
- Ritter M, Gross O, Kays S, Ruland J, Nimmerjahn F, Saijo S, et al. Prazeres da Costa, *Schistosoma mansoni* triggers Dectin-2, which activates the Nlrp3 inflammasome and alters adaptive immune responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (2010) 107:20459–64. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1010337107
- Lecoeur H, Prina E, Rosazza T, Kokou K, N'Diaye P, Aulner N, et al. Targeting macrophage histone H3 modification as a *Leishmania* strategy to dampen the NF-kappaB/NLRP3-mediated inflammatory response. *Cell Rep.* (2020) 30:1870–82. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2020.01.030
- Lima-Junior DS, Costa DL, Carregaro V, Cunha LD, Silva AL, Mineo TW, et al. Inflammasome-derived IL-1beta production induces nitric oxide-mediated resistance to *Leishmania*. Nat Med. (2013) 19:909– 15. doi: 10.1038/nm.3221
- 32. von Stebut E, Belkaid Y, Jakob T, Sacks DL, Udey MC. Uptake of *Leishmania major* amastigotes results in activation and interleukin 12 release from murine skin-derived dendritic cells: implications for the initiation of anti-*Leishmania* immunity. *J Exp Med.* (1998) 188:1547– 52. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.8.1547
- Lecoeur H, de La Llave E, Osorio Y Fortéa J, Goyard S, Kiefer-Biasizzo H, Balazuc AM, et al. Sorting of Leishmania-bearing dendritic cells reveals subtle parasite-induced modulation of host-cell gene expression. *Microbes Infect*. (2010) 12:46–54. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2009.09.014
- Bennett CL, Misslitz A, Colledge L, Aebischer T, Blackburn CC. Silent infection of bone marrow-derived dendritic cells by *Leishmania mexicana* amastigotes. *Eur J Immunol.* (2001) 31:876– 83. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(200103)31:3<876::aid-immu876>3.0.co;2-I

- Bosetto MC, Giorgio S. *Leishmania amazonensis*: multiple receptor-ligand interactions are involved in amastigote infection of human dendritic cells. *Exp Parasitol*. (2007) 116:306–10. doi: 10.1016/j.exppara.2007.01.003
- Prina E, Lang T, Glaichenhaus N, Antoine JC. Presentation of the protective parasite antigen LACK by *Leishmania*-infected macrophages. J Immunol. (1996) 156:4318–27.
- Gheorghiu M, Lagrange PH, Fillastre C. The stability and immunogenicity of a dispersed-grown freeze-dried Pasteur BCG vaccine. *J Biol Standard*. (1988) 16:15–26. doi: 10.1016/0092-1157(88)90025-X
- Lang T, de Chastellier C, Frehel C, Hellio R, Metezeau P, Leao Sde S, et al. Distribution of MHC class I and of MHC class II molecules in macrophages infected with *Leishmania amazonensis*. J Cell Sci. (1994) 107:69–82.
- Schmid I, Nicholson JK, Giorgi JV, Janossy G, Kunkl A, Lopez PA, et al. Biosafety guidelines for sorting of unfixed cells. *Cytometry*. (1997) 28:99– 117. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1097-0320(19970601)28:2<99::aid-cyto2>3.0.co;2-b
- Schroeder A, Mueller O, Stocker S, Salowsky R, Leiber M, Gassmann M, et al. The RIN: an RNA integrity number for assigning integrity values to RNA measurements. *BMC Mol Biol.* (2006) 7:3. doi: 10.1186/1471-2199-7-3
- Irizarry RA, Hobbs B, Collin F, Beazer-Barclay YD, Antonellis KJ, Scherf U, et al. normalization, and summaries of high density oligonucleotide array probe level data. *Biostatistics*. (2003) 4:249–64. doi: 10.1093/biostatistics/4.2.249
- Ritchie ME, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law CW, Shi W, et al. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2015) 43:e47. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv007
- Subramanian A, Tamayo P, Mootha VK, Mukherjee S, Ebert BL, Gillette MA, et al. Gene set enrichment analysis: a knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2005) 102:15545–50. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0506580102
- 44. Hu H, Miao YR, Jia LH, Yu QY, Zhang Q, Guo AY. AnimalTFDB 3.0: a comprehensive resource for annotation and prediction of animal transcription factors. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2019) 47:D33–8. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky822
- Kanamori M, Konno H, Osato N, Kawai J, Hayashizaki Y, Suzuki H. A genome-wide and nonredundant mouse transcription factor database. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* (2004) 322:787–93. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.07.179
- Sun K, Wang H, Sun H. mTFkb: a knowledgebase for fundamental annotation of mouse transcription factors. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:3022. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02404-w
- 47. Schwamborn K, Weil R, Courtois G, Whiteside ST, Israel A. Phorbol esters and cytokines regulate the expression of the NEMOrelated protein, a molecule involved in a NF-kappa B-independent pathway. J Biol Chem. (2000) 275:22780–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M0015 00200
- Lyakh LA, Koski GK, Telford W, Gress RE, Cohen PA, Rice NR. Bacterial lipopolysaccharide, TNF-alpha, and calcium ionophore under serum-free conditions promote rapid dendritic cell-like differentiation in CD14<sup>+</sup> monocytes through distinct pathways that activate NK-kappa B. *J Immunol*. (2000) 165:3647–55. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.165.7.3647
- 49. Woelbing F, Kostka SL, Moelle K, Belkaid Y, Sunderkoetter C, Verbeek S, et al. Uptake of *Leishmania major* by dendritic cells is mediated by Fcgamma receptors and facilitates acquisition of protective immunity. *J Exp Med.* (2006) 203:177–88. doi: 10.1084/jem.20052288
- Pierre P, Turley SJ, Gatti E, Hull M, Meltzer J, Mirza A, et al. Developmental regulation of MHC class II transport in mouse dendritic cells. *Nature*. (1997) 388:787–92. doi: 10.1038/42039
- Carvalho LP, Pearce EJ, Scott P. Functional dichotomy of dendritic cells following interaction with Leishmania braziliensis: infected cells produce high levels of TNF-alpha, whereas bystander dendritic cells are activated to promote T cell responses. *J Immunol.* (2008) 181:6473– 80. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.9.6473
- Franchi L, Munoz-Planillo R, Nunez Sensing G. and reacting to microbes through the inflammasomes. *Nat Immunol.* (2012) 13:325– 32. doi: 10.1038/ni.2231
- Zanetti M, Castiglioni P, Schoenberger S, Gerloni M. The role of relB in regulating the adaptive immune response. Ann N Y Acad Sci. (2003) 987:249–57. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2003.tb06056.x

- 54. Lind EF, Ahonen CL, Wasiuk A, Kosaka Y, Becher B, Bennett KA, et al. Dendritic cells require the NF-kappaB2 pathway for cross-presentation of soluble antigens. *J Immunol.* (2008) 181:354–63. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.1.354
- 55. Kima PE, Constant SL, Hannum L, Colmenares M, Lee KS, Haberman AM, et al. Internalization of *Leishmania mexicana* complex amastigotes via the Fc receptor is required to sustain infection in murine cutaneous leishmaniasis. *J Exp Med.* (2000) 191:1063–8. doi: 10.1084/jem.191.6.1063
- Falcao Sde A, Jaramillo TM, Ferreira LG, Bernardes DM, Santana JM, Favali CB. *Leishmania infantum* and *Leishmania braziliensis*: differences and similarities to evade the innate immune system. *Front Immunol*. (2016) 7:287. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00287
- Li Z, Ju X, Silveira PA, Abadir E, Hsu WH, Hart DNJ, et al. CD83: activation marker for antigen presenting cells and its therapeutic potential. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:1312. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01312
- Mahnke K, Guo M, Lee S, Sepulveda H, Swain SL, Nussenzweig M, et al. The dendritic cell receptor for endocytosis, DEC-205, can recycle and enhance antigen presentation via major histocompatibility complex class II-positive lysosomal compartments. *J Cell Biol.* (2000) 151:673– 84. doi: 10.1083/jcb.151.3.673
- Shortman K, Heath WR. The CD8<sup>+</sup> dendritic cell subset. *Immunol Rev.* (2010) 234:18–31. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2009.00870.x
- Martin WD, Hicks GG, Mendiratta SK, Leva HI, Ruley HE, van Kaer L. H2-M mutant mice are defective in the peptide loading of class II molecules, antigen presentation, and T cell repertoire selection. *Cell.* (1996) 84:543– 50. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81030-2
- Dieu MC, Vanbervliet B, Vicari A, Bridon JM, Oldham E, Ait-Yahia S, et al. Selective recruitment of immature and mature dendritic cells by distinct chemokines expressed in different anatomic sites. *J Exp Med.* (1998) 188:373–86. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.2.373
- Cyster JG. Chemokines and cell migration in secondary lymphoid organs. Science. (1999) 286:2098–102. doi: 10.1126/science.286.5447.2098
- Costa DL, Lima-Junior DS, Nascimento MS, Sacramento LA, Almeida RP, Carregaro V, et al. CCR2 signaling contributes to the differentiation of protective inflammatory dendritic cells in *Leishmania braziliensis* infection. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2016) 100:423–32. doi: 10.1189/jlb.4A0715-288R
- Forster R, Davalos-Misslitz AC, Rot A. CCR7 and its ligands: balancing immunity and tolerance. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2008) 8:362–71. doi: 10.1038/nri2297
- Serezani CH, Lewis C, Jancar S, Peters-Golden M. Leukotriene B4 amplifies NF-kappaB activation in mouse macrophages by reducing SOCS1 inhibition of MyD88 expression. J Clin Invest. (2011) 121:671– 82. doi: 10.1172/JCI43302
- Serezani CH, Perrela JH, Russo M, Peters-Golden M, Jancar S. Leukotrienes are essential for the control of *Leishmania amazonensis* infection and contribute to strain variation in susceptibility. *J Immunol.* (2006) 177:3201– 8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.5.3201
- Franca-Costa J, Van Weyenbergh J, Boaventura VS, Luz NF, Malta-Santos H, Oliveira MC, et al. Arginase I. polyamine, and prostaglandin E2 pathways suppress the inflammatory response and contribute to diffuse cutaneous leishmaniasis. *J Infect Dis.* (2015) 211:426–35. doi: 10.1093/infdis/ jiu455
- Fields JK, Gunther S, Sundberg EJ. Structural basis of IL-1 family cytokine signaling. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:1412. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01412
- Jenmalm MC, Cherwinski H, Bowman EP, Phillips JH, Sedgwick JD. Regulation of myeloid cell function through the CD200 receptor. *J Immunol.* (2006) 176:191–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.1.191
- Asgari E, Le Friec G, Yamamoto H, Perucha E, Sacks SS, Kohl J, et al. C3a modulates IL-1beta secretion in human monocytes by regulating ATP efflux and subsequent NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Blood.* (2013) 122:3473– 81. doi: 10.1182/blood-2013-05-502229
- Laudisi F, Spreafico R, Evrard M, Hughes TR, Mandriani B, Kandasamy M, et al. Cutting edge: the NLRP3 inflammasome links complementmediated inflammation and IL-1beta release. *J Immunol.* (2013) 191:1006– 10. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1300489
- Jo EK, Kim JK, Shin DM, Sasakawa C. Molecular mechanisms regulating NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Cell Mol Immunol.* (2016) 13:148– 59. doi: 10.1038/cmi.2015.95

- He Y, Hara H, Núñez G. Mechanism and regulation of NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Trends Biochem Sci.* (2016) 41:1012–21. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2016.09.002
- Ma DY, Clark EA. The role of CD40 and CD154/CD40L in dendritic cells. Semin Immunol. (2009) 21:265–72. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2009.05.010
- Maney NJ, Reynolds G, Krippner-Heidenreich AC, Hilkens MU. Dendritic cell maturation and survival are differentially regulated by TNFR1 and TNFR2. *J Immunol.* (2014) 193:4914–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1302929
- Slowicka K, van Loo G. Optineurin functions for optimal immunity. Front Immunol. (2018) 9:769. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00769
- 77. Sun SC. The non-canonical NF-kappaB pathway in immunity and inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2017) 17:545–58. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.52
- Falvo JV, Tsytsykova AV, Goldfeld AE. Transcriptional control of the TNF gene. Curr Direct Autoimmunity. (2010) 11:27–60. doi: 10.1159/000289196
- Zhu XS, Linhoff MW, Li G, Chin KC, Maity SN, Ting JP. Transcriptional scaffold: CIITA interacts with NF-Y, RFX. and CREB to cause stereospecific regulation of the class II major histocompatibility complex promoter. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2000) 20:6051–61. doi: 10.1128/MCB.20.16.6051-6061.2000
- Wu X, Fan Z, Chen M, Chen Y, Rong D, Cui Z, et al. Forkhead transcription factor FOXO3a mediates interferon-gamma-induced MHC II transcription in macrophages. *Immunology*. (2019) 158:304–13. doi: 10.1111/imm.13116
- Kitamura N, Yokoyama H, Yashiro T, Nakano N, Nishiyama M, Kanada S, et al. Role of PU.1 in MHC class II expression through transcriptional regulation of class II transactivator pI in dendritic cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2012) 129:814–24. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.10.019
- Jongsma MLM, Guarda G, Spaapen RM. The regulatory network behind MHC class I expression. *Mol Immunol.* (2019) 113:16–21. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2017.12.005
- Rota G, Ludigs K, Siegert S, Tardivel A, Morgado L, Reith W, et al. T cell priming by activated Nlrc5-deficient dendritic cells is unaffected despite partially reduced MHC class I levels. *J Immunol.* (2016) 196:2939– 46. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1502084
- Plevy SE, Gemberling JH, Hsu S, Dorner AJ, Smale ST. Multiple control elements mediate activation of the murine and human interleukin 12 p40 promoters: evidence of functional synergy between C/EBP and rel proteins. *Mol Cell Biol.* (1997) 17:4572–88. doi: 10.1128/MCB.17.8.4572
- O'Sullivan BJ, MacDonald KP, Pettit AR, Thomas R. RelB nuclear translocation regulates B cell MHC molecule, CD40 expression, and antigen-presenting cell function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2000) 97:11421– 6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97.21.11421
- Murphy KM. Transcriptional control of dendritic cell development. Adv Immunol. (2013) 120:239–67. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-417028-5.00009-0
- Kominato Y, Galson D, Waterman WR, Webb AC, Auron PE. Monocyte expression of the human prointerleukin 1 beta gene (IL1B) is dependent on promoter sequences which bind the hematopoietic transcription factor Spi-1/PU.1. *Mol Cell Biol.* (1995) 15:58–68. doi: 10.1128/MCB.15.1.59
- Tannahill GM, Curtis AM, Adamik J, Palsson-McDermott EM, McGettrick AF, Goel G, et al. Succinate is an inflammatory signal that induces IL-1beta through HIF-1alpha. *Nature*. (2013) 496:238–42. doi: 10.1038/nature11986
- Chen X, El Gazzar M, Yoza BK, McCall CE. The NF-kappaB factor RelB and histone H3 lysine methyltransferase G9a directly interact to generate epigenetic silencing in endotoxin tolerance. *J Boil Chem.* (2009) 284:27857– 65. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.000950
- McCall CE, El Gazzar M, Liu T, Vachharajani V, Yoza Epigenetics B. bioenergetics, and microRNA coordinate gene-specific reprogramming during acute systemic inflammation. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2011) 90:439– 46. doi: 10.1189/jlb.0211075
- Nejati Moharrami N, Bjorkoy Tande E, Ryan L, Espevik T, Boyartchuk V. RORalpha controls inflammatory state of human macrophages. *PLoS One*. (2018) 13:e0207374. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0207374
- Wang T, Lafuse WP, Zwilling BS. NFkappaB and Sp1 elements are necessary for maximal transcription of toll-like receptor 2 induced by *Mycobacterium avium. J Immunol.* (2001) 167:6924–32. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.12.6924
- Ren G, Cui K, Zhang Z, Zhao K. Division of labor between IRF1 and IRF2 in regulating different stages of transcriptional activation in cellular antiviral activities. *Cell Biosci.* (2015) 5:17. doi: 10.1186/s13578-015-0007-0
- 94. Hassa PO, Haenni SS, Buerki C, Meier NI, Lane WS, Owen H, et al. Acetylation of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase-1 by p300/CREB-binding

protein regulates coactivation of NF-kappaB-dependent transcription. J Biol Chem. (2005) 280:40450–64. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M507553200

- 95. Nandan D, Reiner NE. Attenuation of gamma interferon-induced tyrosine phosphorylation in mononuclear phagocytes infected with *Leishmania donovani*: selective inhibition of signaling through Janus kinases and Stat1. *Infect Immunity*. (1995) 63:4495–500. doi: 10.1128/IAI.63.11.4495-4500.1995
- 96. Neves BM, Silvestre R, Resende M, Ouaissi A, Cunha J, Tavares J, et al. Cordeiro da Silva, Activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt and impairment of nuclear factor-kappaB: molecular mechanisms behind the arrested maturation/activation state of *Leishmania infantum*-infected dendritic cells. *Am J Pathol.* (2010) 177:2898–911. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2010.100367
- Amon L, C.Lehmann HK, Baranska A, Schoen J, Heger L, Dudziak D. Transcriptional control of dendritic cell development and functions. *Int Rev Cell Mol Biol.* (2019) 349:55–151. doi: 10.1016/bs.ircmb.2019.10.001
- Marr AK, MacIsaac JL, Jiang R, Airo AM, Kobor MS, McMaster WR. *Leishmania donovani* infection causes distinct epigenetic DNA methylation changes in host macrophages. *PLoS Pathog.* (2014) 10:e1004419. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004419
- Yang Z, Mosser DM, Zhang X. Activation of the MAPK. ERK, following Leishmania amazonensis infection of macrophages. J Immunol. (2007) 178:1077–85. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.2.1077
- 100. Calegari-Silva TC, Vivarini AC, Pereira RMS, Dias-Teixeira KL, Rath CT, Pacheco ASS, et al. *Leishmania amazonensis* downregulates macrophage iNOS expression via Histone Deacetylase 1 (HDAC1): a novel parasite evasion mechanism. *Eur J Immunol.* (2018) 48:1188–98. doi: 10.1002/eji.201747257
- 101. Tian Y, Meng L, Zhang Y. Epigenetic regulation of dendritic cell development and function. *Cancer J.* (2017) 23:302– 7. doi: 10.1097/PPO.00000000000280
- 102. Yu HB, Yurieva M, Balachander A, Foo I, Leong X, Zelante T, et al. NFATc2 mediates epigenetic modification of dendritic cell cytokine and chemokine responses to dectin-1 stimulation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2015) 43:836–47. doi: 10.1093/nar/gku1369
- Mayran A, Drouin J. Pioneer transcription factors shape the epigenetic landscape. J Boil Chem. (2018) 293:13795–804. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R117.001232
- 104. Oeckinghaus A, Ghosh S. The NF-kappaB family of transcription factors and its regulation. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* (2009) 1:a000034. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a000034
- Razani B, Reichardt AD, Cheng G. Non-canonical NF-kappaB signaling activation and regulation: principles and perspectives. *Immunol Rev.* (2011) 244:44–54. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2011.01059.x
- Sun SC. The noncanonical NF-kappaB pathway. *Immunological Rev.* (2012) 246:125–40. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2011.01088.x
- 107. Cildir G, Low KC, Tergaonkar V. Noncanonical NF-kappaB signaling in health and disease. *Trends Mol Med.* (2016) 22:414–29. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2016.03.002
- 108. Guo X, Dhodapkar KCentral M. and overlapping role of Cathepsin B and inflammasome adaptor ASC in antigen presenting function of human dendritic cells. *Human Immunol.* (2012) 73:871–8. doi: 10.1016/j.humimm.2012.06.008
- Wesa AK, Galy A. IL-1 beta induces dendritic cells to produce IL-12. Int Immunol. (2001) 13:1053–61. doi: 10.1093/intimm/13.8.1053
- 110. Chen M, Xing Y, Lu A, Fang W, Sun B, Chen C, et al. Internalized *Cryptococcus neoformans* activates the canonical caspase-1 and the noncanonical caspase-8 inflammasomes. *J Immunol.* (2015) 195:4962– 72. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1500865
- 111. den Dunnen J, Vogelpoel LT, Wypych T, Muller FJ, de Boer L, Kuijpers TW, et al. IgG opsonization of bacteria promotes Th17 responses via synergy between TLRs and FcgammaRIIa in human dendritic cells. *Blood.* (2012) 120:112–21. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-12-399931

- 112. Bakema JE, Tuk CW, van Vliet SJ, Bruijns SC, Vos JB, Letsiou S, et al. Antibody-opsonized bacteria evoke an inflammatory dendritic cell phenotype and polyfunctional Th cells by cross-talk between TLRs and FcRs. *J Immunol.* (2015) 194:1856–66. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1303126
- 113. Bertholet S, Goldszmid R, Morrot A, Debrabant A, Afrin F, Collazo-Custodio C, et al. *Leishmania* antigens are presented to CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells by a transporter associated with antigen processing-independent pathway *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *J Immunol*. (2006) 177:3525–33. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.6.3525
- 114. Belkaid Y, Von Stebut E, Mendez S, Lira R, Caler E, Bertholet S, et al. CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells are required for primary immunity in C57BL/6 mice following low-dose, intradermal challenge with *Leishmania major*. J Immunol. (2002) 168:3992–4000. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.8.3992
- 115. Castiglioni P, Janssen EM, Prilliman KR, Gerloni M, Schoenberger S, Zanetti M. Cross-priming is under control of the relB gene. *Scandinavian J Immunol.* (2002) 56:219–23. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3083.2002.0 1144.x
- 116. Katakam AK, Brightbill H, Franci C, Kung C, Nunez V, Jones C, et al. Dendritic cells require NIK for CD40-dependent crosspriming of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2015) 112:14664-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1520627112
- 117. Kashiwada M, Pham NL, Pewe LL, Harty JT, Rothman PB. NFIL3/E4BP4 is a key transcription factor for CD8alpha<sup>(+)</sup> dendritic cell development. *Blood*. (2011) 117:6193–7. doi: 10.1182/blood-2010-07-295873
- 118. Embgenbroich M, Burgdorf S. Current Concepts of Antigen Cross-Presentation. Front Immunol. (2018) 9:1643. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01643
- Kim DJ, Iwasaki A. YTHDF1 control of dendritic cell cross-priming as a possible target of cancer immunotherapy. *Biochemistry*. (2019) 58:1945– 6. doi: 10.1021/acs.biochem.9b00200
- 120. Han D, Liu J, Chen C, Dong L, Liu Y, Chang R, et al. Anti-tumour immunity controlled through mRNA m(6)A methylation and YTHDF1 in dendritic cells. *Nature*. (2019) 566:270–4. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-0916-x
- 121. Bent R, Moll L, Grabbe S, Bros M. Interleukin-1 beta-a friend or foe in malignancies? *Int J Mol Sci.* (2018) 19:2155. doi: 10.3390/ijms19082155
- 122. Zhang M, Zheng Y, Sun Y, Li S, Chen L, Jin X, et al. Knockdown of NEAT1 induces tolerogenic phenotype in dendritic cells by inhibiting activation of NLRP3 inflammasome. *Theranostics*. (2019) 9:3425–42. doi: 10.7150/thno.33178
- Simon T, Bromberg JS. BTLA<sup>(+)</sup> dendritic cells: the regulatory T cell force awakens. *Immunity*. (2016) 45:956–8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2016.10.030
- Lutz MB, Schuler Immature G. Semi-mature and fully mature dendritic cells: which signals induce tolerance or immunity? *Trends Immunol.* (2002) 23:445–9. doi: 10.1016/S1471-4906(02)02281-0
- 125. Pletinckx K, Dohler A, Pavlovic V, Lutz MB. Role of dendritic cell maturity/costimulation for generation, homeostasis, and suppressive activity of regulatory T cells. *Front Immunol.* (2011) 2:39. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2011.00039
- 126. Tan JK, O'Neill HC. Maturation requirements for dendritic cells in T cell stimulation leading to tolerance versus immunity. J Leukoc Biol. (2005) 78:319–24. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1104664

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Lecoeur, Rosazza, Kokou, Varet, Coppée, Lari, Commère, Weil, Meng, Milon, Späth and Prina. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Behind Enemy Lines: Immunomodulatory Armamentarium of the Schistosome Parasite

### Jose Ma. M. Angeles\*, Van Jerwin P. Mercado and Pilarita T. Rivera

Department of Parasitology, College of Public Health, University of the Philippines Manila, Manila, Philippines

The deeply rooted, intricate relationship between the *Schistosoma* parasite and the human host has enabled the parasite to successfully survive within the host and surreptitiously evade the host's immune attacks. The parasite has developed a variety of strategies in its immunomodulatory armamentarium to promote infection without getting harmed or killed in the battlefield of immune responses. These include the production of immunomodulatory molecules, alteration of membranes, and the promotion of granuloma formation. Schistosomiasis thus serves as a paradigm for understanding the Th2 immune responses seen in various helminthiases. This review therefore aims to summarize the immunomodulatory mechanisms of the schistosome parasites to survive inside the host. Understanding these immunomodulatory strategies not only provides information on parasite-host interactions, but also forms the basis in the development of novel drugs and vaccines against the schistosome infection, as well as various types of autoimmune and inflammatory conditions.

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Debora Decote-Ricardo, Universidade Federal Rural Do Rio de Janeiro, Brazil Patrick Skelly, Tufts University, United States

> \*Correspondence: Jose Ma. M. Angeles jmangeles3@up.edu.ph

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 December 2019 Accepted: 28 April 2020 Published: 09 June 2020

#### Citation:

Angeles JMM, Mercado VJP and Rivera PT (2020) Behind Enemy Lines: Immunomodulatory Armamentarium of the Schistosome Parasite. Front. Immunol. 11:1018. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01018 Keywords: schistosomiasis, immunomodulation, innate immunity, parasite, Th2 immune response, cytokines

## INTRODUCTION

Immunomodulation is a tactic employed by parasites to successfully invade their human hosts. As an adaptive survival skill, helminths employ a great diversity of immunomodulatory strategies for evading immune detection, suppressing cellular immunity, and eluding host immune attacks (1, 2). These promote their longevity inside the host to further continue their life cycle and facilitate transmission.

Unlike the rapidly multiplying protozoan parasites, some of which use antigenic variation as an effective evasion strategy in escaping immune recognition (3), the chronicity of helminthic infections has led helminths to act against the host immune responses by downmodulating the latter's intensity and effectiveness. *Schistosoma* parasites have been shown to induce the Th2 response that is shown to be more favorable to important biological processes inside the host such as migration and egg excretion (4). During its intra-mammalian life cycle, *Schistosoma* needs to conquer a war zone consisting of the host's innate and adaptive immune responses. The life stages of the parasite that will have to contend with the host's immune system are the penetrating cercariae, the migrating schistosomula, the adult worms, and the eggs produced by the adults *in copula*.

During schistosome infection in the mammalian host, cytokines play major roles in the regulation of immune and inflammatory responses against invading parasites. These effector molecules, particularly those produced by the immune cells, not only mediate both physiological and pathological consequences at the onset of immune response, but also control the degree and duration of such a response. The schistosome parasites are therefore equipped with

126

immunomodulatory armamentarium acting as counter-defenses to protect themselves from the destruction brought about by host immune attacks. This review aims to provide a summary of these immunomodulatory strategies that might be crucial for the survival of the schistosomes within their definitive host.

## INFILTRATING HOST TERRITORY

The skin is the largest organ of the body and consists of a complex network of different cell types that maintain several vital processes including immune responses for disease prevention. The schistosome cercariae begin their invasion by infiltrating the skin- the host's primary defense. During invasion, the parasite needs to ensure its survival by orchestrating immune regulation within the skin. The percutaneous entry of the schistosomula elicits an inflammatory response characterized by infiltration of polymorphonuclear cells (PMNs) and mononuclear cells (5, 6). Localized production of pro-inflammatory cytokines including interleukin (IL)-1b, IL-6, IL-12, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- $\alpha$  (7, 8) is supposed to promote this pro-inflammatory Th1 response. However, invasion by the schistosome paradoxically leads to predominantly Th2 immunity. This skewing of the immune response arises from the production of certain immunoregulatory mediators. IL-10, produced by keratinocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells (DCs) and B1 lymphocytes, is one of these key immunomodulatory cytokines elaborated in the skin in response to the cercarial invasion (9). In addition, a major molecule from the secreted protein of the cercaria known as Sm16 has been shown to modulate innate immunity by preventing macrophage classical activation and delaying antigen processing (10). Sm16 is also capable of blocking the activation of IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 1 (IRAK-1) gene, which is important in the production of nuclear factor kappa-light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NF-KB) (11). NF-KB is known to be a key player in the regulation of immune responses to infection (12).

Excretory-secretory (ES) products from the cercaria likewise stimulate inhibitory molecules like prostaglandins. Studies have shown that schistosomula can induce prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) production in the human keratinocytes (13). This over-expression of PGE2 in the skin plays an important role in the production of IL-10 through a cyclooxygenase 2-dependent pathway (14). In addition, PGE2 is also a potent vasodilator (15) aiding the passage of the schistosome into the circulation. In fact, in a murine model for *Schistosoma mansoni*, PGE2 has been documented to be the main immunoregulatory molecule in the skin (13).

Langerhans cells (LCs) are considered the first-line fighters in the skin considering their location in the outer layers as compared with other types of DCs (16). LCs are known to induce immunological tolerance (17, 18), and their suppressive effects arise from IL-10 production and CD4+ regulatory T cells induction (19). When the skin is invaded by pathogens such as schistosomes, keratinocytes and LCs produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-1b stimulating the actindependent migration of the LCs (20). Another prostaglandin, now produced as a component of the schistosomula's ES proteins, prostaglandin D2 (PGD2) together with PGE2 leads to increased production of IL10 (21). The anti-inflammatory IL-10 downregulates the production of both IL-1b and TNF- $\alpha$ , thus inhibiting the migration of epidermal LCs to the site of invasion (21). Overall, this disruption in the movement of antigen presenting cells (APCs) from the site of exposure to the draining lymphoid tissue is a vital immunomodulatory strategy adopted by the *Schistosoma* parasites (21).

Mast cells (MCs) are another key player in the immune response against parasitic infections. MCs are abundant near cutaneous and mucosal body surfaces where early immune surveillance occurs. The schistosome parasite has been shown to release ES proteins that can induce mast cell degranulation (22). One of these molecules is likely to be the schistosome homolog of the human translationally controlled tumor protein (TCTP) that has been shown to degranulate both basophils and mast cells (23). Binding of histamine from activated mast cells to H2 histamine receptors induces IL-10 production in maturing DCs (24, 25) and inhibits the production of Th1 promoting cytokine IL-12, which in turn is a powerful inducer of interferon-  $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ) (26). This results in matured DCs polarizing naive CD4+ T cells toward the Th2 phenotype (24).

Parasites can also regulate the host's immune response by inducing apoptosis of host cells (27). A 23 kDa protein called *S. mansoni* apoptosis factor (SMAF) has been characterized as a component of the cercarial ES products that can trigger apoptosis in the CD4+ lymphocyte population via Fas-FasL interaction. The same study suggests that the CD4+ cell apoptosis modulates the host's immune response and allows the schistosome parasite to evade immune surveillance (28).

Studies have also shown that ES products from the schistosomula stimulate APCs toward Th2 immune responses. ES-activated DCs trigger CD4+ cells to produce regulatory cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10-, all indicative of a Th2 response (29). Furthermore, these DCs also lose the ability to produce Th1-promoting cytokines including IL-12, IL-23, and IL-27 (30). It thus appears that immunomodulatory molecules in the ES products could modify the APCs to promote Th2 responses over the Th1 phenotype (31).

# CAMOUFLAGING OF THE MIGRATING SCHISTOSOMULA

Skin-stage schistosomules are susceptible to both humoral and cellular immune responses. However, the significant morphological and biochemical changes occurring in the developing schistosomula render them resistant to the host immunological defenses (32), as seen in the lung schistosomulum (33, 34). These changes include shedding of the cercarial membrane and formation of the heptalaminate surface membrane (35). This unique outer-surface tegumental membrane might be an adaptation to resist host immune effectors such as complement activation and antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC) (36, 37). Different immune evasion strategies have been proposed to explain the inefficient host immune response against the exposed schistosome tegument (37). These include rapid tegument turnover, masking with acquired host antigens, and poor immunogenicity of exposed antigens (38).

Danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) are tissuederived distress signals released during stress or injury. One such DAMP is extracellular ATP involved in purinergic signaling (39). Extracellular ATP has been shown to induce the degranulation of neutrophils and the production of proinflammatory cytokines in macrophages and monocytes (40). Ecto-enzymes, such as alkaline phosphatase, phosphodiesterase, and ATP diphosphohydrolase, have been found to be expressed in the tegument of schistosomula (41–43). These ecto-enzymes might catalyze the conversion of ATP to adenosine and effectively degrade DAMPs released by host cells in response to intravascular schistosome migration, interfere with purinergic signaling, thus preventing pro-inflammatory responses, and subsequently lowering host immunity against the parasite (44).

Aside from their role against the pro-inflammatory ATP, these ecto-enzymes also inhibit blood coagulation in the tissue vicinity (45). Platelets themselves have been shown to damage the schisosome parasite (46). The catabolism of ATP and ADP through the ecto-enzymes characterized in S. mansoni, including the tegumental ecto-apyrase ATP diphosphohydrolase (SmATPDase-1) (47), alkaline phosphatase (SmAP) (48), and phosphodiesterase (SmNPP5) (49), may lead to the inhibition of platelet aggregation and thrombus formation around the worm. Moreover, activated platelets and immune cells release inorganic polyphosphates (polyPs) (50, 51). polyPs are essential for the activation of factor XII, which triggers the kallikrein-mediated kininogen pathway, thus producing high levels of bradykinin, increasing vascular permeability, and promoting inflammatory responses (52). SmAP has been shown to hydrolyze polyPs in vitro thereby possibly preventing their action against the parasite (48). This SmAP-mediated cleavage of polyPs may therefore contribute to the survival of the intravascular stages of the schistosome parasite, including the schistosomula and the adult pairs within their hostile habitat (48).

Lung schistosomula need to resist immune damage as they have been shown to activate complement (53) and bind antibodies on their surface membrane (54). Therefore, the structural and biochemical modifications of the schistosomulum's surface membrane tend to produce immunological camouflage that either prevent antibody binding or effectively reduce antigen expression (32). Furthermore, caveolin-like molecules and membrane fractions characteristic of detergent-insoluble glycosphingolipid-enriched membrane domains (DIGs) or detergent-resistant membranes (DRMs) have been observed on the surface membrane of the schistosome (55), thus indicating the presence of lipid-rafts (56) that might serve as an additional protection for the parasite. Lipid rafts are presumed to enable signal transduction by selectively concentrating intracellular signaling molecules in which protein kinases, scaffolding molecules, and substrates are in close proximity (57). In schistosomes, the lipid rafts have been shown to possess specialized signaling domains such as protein kinase C (PKC) and extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) (58). PKC and ERK are important mediators known to regulate diverse processes in eukaryotes such as growth, development and differentiation, cell cycle, motility, apoptosis, and survival (59, 60).

Moreover, genes associated with immune evasion and stress responses, such as the potent anti-inflammatory Sm-16 and paramyosin, are over-expressed in lung schistosomula (61). Sm-16 might play a crucial role in the interaction of the parasite with immunoreactive lung microvasculature endothelial cells during the passage of the schistosomulum through the lung (62). On the other hand, paramyosin, found on the tegumental surface of the schistosomula, aids in immune evasion through its receptor that is capable of adsorbing antibodies onto the parasite surface at the latter's Fc regions (62, 63).

Nitric oxide (NO) plays a very important role both in the mammalian hosts and in helminths with respiratory pathology (64). It is a key messenger in the pathogenesis of inflammation by acting as a signaling molecule during T cell-mediated immunity (65). IFN- $\gamma$  up-regulates inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) leading to the production of NO (66). This cytokine is produced by the immune effector CD4+ T cells as an immune response against the schistosomula in the lungs (66). In an experimental study comparing the susceptibilities of different stages of larvae to killing by NO, lung schistosomula obtained 1 week after infection were not killed in vitro by NO generated either from a chemical NO donor or from activated cells (67). At this period, the schistosomula has been shown to undergo anaerobic metabolism (68), thus negating the aerobic metabolism-dependent effects of NO against the parasite (67). During transformation of cercaria into schistosomulum, the parasite rapidly shifts from carbon dioxide production via the Krebs cycle to lactate production using glycolysis (69), and from consumption of stored glycogen to dependence on host glucose as fuel (70). Furthermore, schistosomula have higher levels of mRNAs associated with anaerobic glucose metabolism (70) and lower expression of respiratory enzymes (71). As the schistosomes develop into adults, however, they regain a significant capacity to produce energy via aerobic metabolism (70).

Once the schistosomulum becomes successful in evading the host's immune response, it goes into the portal veins and matures into an adult over a period of 1–3 weeks. The male and female adult schistosomes pair up, adhere to the veins, bring forth 300–3,000 eggs, and escape host immunity for many years.

# SURVIVAL OF THE ADULT PAIRS IN THE VASCULAR SYSTEM

The major task of the adult schistosomes is to produce eggs while surviving within the vascular system of the host. The circulatory system is home to various immune defenses including immune cells, phagocytes, complement proteins, and antibodies. However, the adult schistosomes are capable of avoiding the immune recognition system by coating their outer tegument with antigens from the hosts. Several studies have shown that the adult *Schistosoma* parasites were covered with immunoglobulins,

 $\beta$ 2 microglobulin, complement components, and other host antigens (72–75).

The complement system is an essential component of innate host immunity, and therefore schistosomes should protect themselves from complement-dependent cytotoxicity. To avoid complement-mediated auto-hemolysis, host erythrocytes are provided with a 70-kDa glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)anchored protein known as decay accelerating factor (DAF), which inhibits C3 convertases in both the classical and alternative pathways of the complement system (76). An in vitro experiment showed that adult schistosomes were capable of abstracting DAF or CD55 from host erythrocytes, which then serves as a valuable defense against the action of the complement system (77). The adult schistosomes are also provided with inhibitors of human complement activation on their tegument such as the trispanning orphan receptor of S. haematobium (Sh-TOR), a receptor that can bind specifically to human complement C2 (78). Finally, paramyosin is a known inhibitor of the complement membrane attack complex. It has been discovered that earlier known complement inhibitor SCIP-1 (34) is just a surfaceexposed form of paramyosin (79). Paramyosin might therefore have some significance in the immunomodulation by inhibiting the activation of the terminal pathway of the complement system (79).

### **SKEWING OF IMMUNE RESPONSE**

Following schistosomule migration, a Th1 immune response is elicited as characterized by a marked increase in IL-1 and IFN- $\gamma$  induced by the worm antigens (80). The Th1 response persists for approximately 5 weeks. However, as the parasites mature, the immune response is skewed into the Th2 type (30). Experimental single-sex infections in mice models have shown that both male and female worms individually induce IL-4 production by CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and promote a Th2 response even before eggs are laid (31).

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are a family of pattern recognition receptors expressed in cells of the innate immune system such as macrophages and DCs (81). Activation of TLRs induces Th1 immune response with a predominant production of IFN- $\gamma$  by the CD4+T cells (82), in addition to Th1 promoting cytokines IL-12, IL23, and IL27 secreted by APCs (83). In S. mansoni, the TLR2 and TLR4 of DCs have been shown to recognize the schistosome specific phosphatidyl serine-containing lipid antigen lysophosphatidylserine (lyso-PS) (84), and lacto-N-fucopentose III (LNFPIII), respectively, in the worm's ES (85). These TLRmediated signaling reduces the ability of the DCs to produce IL-12 and promotes a polarization toward a Th2 immune response instead of the Th1 type. Ligation of LNFPIII and the TLR4 in DCs by Schistosoma induces phosphorylation of mitogenactivated MAP kinase (MAPK) ERK (85). On the other hand, the schistosomal lyso-PS has been shown to induce activation of DCs promoting Th2 and regulatory T cell development via a TLR2-dependent mechanism (84). TLR2 ligation stabilizes the MAPK ERK, and stimulates the transcription factor c-Fos, thereby suppressing IL-12 production, and promoting polarization toward Th2 immune responses (86).

At 5-6 weeks post-infection, the adult female schistosomes start to release eggs after pairing with the male worm. The schistosome eggs evoke a host immunity that is more robust compared with the ineffective response mounted against invading cercariae and adult worms (87). Eggs of S. haematobium have been shown to elicit an immediate, initial response within 24 h upon release, marked by the induction of pro-inflammatory mediators such as TNF- $\alpha$ , on one end, and that of antiinflammatory cytokines that include CCL11 (88). Schistosome eggs, viable or dead, are remarkably capable of inducing Th2 responses (89). This Th2 phenotype is characterized by the proliferation of Th2 cells, eosinophils, and basophils; elevated production of immunoregulatory cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13; and polarization of antibodies toward the IgG1 and IgE isotypes, and of macrophages toward M2 phenotype (90, 91). The ES proteins, such as the dimeric glycoprotein alpha-1 ( $\alpha$ 1) or IL-4 inducing principle of schistosome eggs (IPSE), and the hepatotoxic egg glycoprotein omega-1 ( $\omega$ 1), thus play important roles in the immunomodulation of the CD4+ effector responses (92–95). Specifically, the ribonuclease activity of  $\omega 1$  protein in the ES of S. mansoni eggs is found to be essential in inducing Th2-type response in DCs (94).

## JOURNEY OF THE SCHISTOSOME EGGS

Schistosome eggs exit the host either by traversing the intestinal wall into the intestinal lumen via mesenteric vessels for S. mansoni and S. japonicum, or through migration into the vesical lumen of the bladder for S. haematobium (96). This egg expulsion however is mostly host-dependent as the schistosome eggs lack any motility mechanisms (97). As egg passage into the intestine is not guaranteed, about half of all the deposited eggs accidentally go to the liver (98). In order to continue transmission, the schistosome parasites employ strategies to ensure successful egg transit into the environment (98-101). Extravasation in the blood vessels is promoted by angiogenesis, endothelial activation, and fibrinolytic activity induced by schistosome eggs. The eggshell contains the enzymes enolase and glyceraldehyde-3-Pdehydrogenase (102) that act as surface binding receptors to plasminogen (103, 104). It was proposed that once it has reached the intestine, the schistosome induces granuloma formation to promote egg excretion, while at the same time preventing severe immunopathology that may otherwise affect egg release (105). It was previously noted that schistosome egg excretion is an exquisite, immune-dependent process (106).

The polarization of Th cells determines the macrophage phenotype and granuloma formation. M2 macrophage phenotype or alternatively activated macrophages are needed in effective granuloma formation and confer protection against excessive damage of the eggs during their movement across the intestinal tissue (105). M2 phenotype is promoted by IL-4/IL-13 release from Th2 cells in *S. mansoni* infection (106). This has been proven by the impaired granuloma formation during schistosome infection in T cell derived IL-4 and IL-13 deficient mice inhibiting the egg release into the intestinal lumen (107, 108). These mechanisms may suggest that Th2 immune responses collaborate with egg-derived proteases in promoting egg release from intestinal tissues.

## IMMUNOMODULATION IN THE GRANULOMA FORMATION

Unlike in intestinal granulomata, where schistosome eggs have the ability to exit into the gut lumen, the eggs in the hepatic granuloma remain trapped, with the granuloma becoming fibrotic over time. Secretions from the trapped eggs are known to stimulate the CD4+ T cells initially to release Th1-type cytokines IL-2 and IFN- $\gamma$  facilitating delayed-type hypersensitivity reaction and early granuloma formation (90). This immune response gradually shifts to the Th2 phenotype with the production of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13 (90, 109-113). It has been shown that hepatosplenic schistosomiasis, a severe form of the disease, is associated with increased levels of Th1 cytokines TNF- $\alpha$ and IFN-y, and decreased levels of Th2 cytokine IL-5 in a study done using peripheral blood mononuclear cells from patients (114). This proves that the outcome of the disease is dependent on the type of immune response elicited by the parasite within the host. In addition, S. mansoni eggs were shown to secrete chemokine binding protein (smCKBP) that is believed to block certain chemokines from inducing granuloma formation while preferentially altering the cellular features of the granuloma (115). Both in vitro and in vivo experiments have demonstrated that smCKBP tends to prevent the interaction of chemokines such as CXCL8 with specific cellular receptors, as well as the activation and migration of immune cells such as neutrophils (115).

Granuloma formed during prolonged Th1 response and a dampened Th2 response have been shown to display decreased size and fibrosis owing to downregulation of inflammation and of collagen deposition (116). This phenomenon might be attributed to the dominance of neutrophils infiltrating the lesion during the initiation of granuloma formation (117). Neutrophils are recruited by egg-specific proteins (118) to the core of the granuloma leading to a neutrophil-mediated inflammatory response that causes tissue damage (117). In addition, intact live eggs and soluble egg antigen (SEA) can trigger the release of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) within the core of the granuloma, potentially limiting the pathogenic effects of parasite eggs (119). NETs are web-like structures consisting of de-condensed chromatin and histones produced by activated neutrophils and are thought to be involved in pathogen trapping, including parasites such as Plasmodium falciparum (120) and Strongyloides stercoralis (121). A previous study has shown that eggs trapped within the mesh of NETs remain viable and were not killed, as opposed to the effect of NETs as seen in other pathogens (119). This might suggest that NETs only serve to immobilize or restrict the movement of the schistosome eggs, without adversely affecting their viability.

At a later stage of the disease, neutrophils secrete granule proteins that can degrade collagen, the major component of fibrotic granulomas, thus limiting the size of the granulomas. *S. japonicum* granuloma has neutrophils that accumulate within

the core as early as 8 days post-deposition (122, 123), and at the periphery as granuloma matures (124). This implies that neutrophils have different roles in the granuloma formation depending on the time of their recruitment and their location within the lesion.

Although CD4+ T cells generally dictate the granulomatous response to the eggs, other immune cells like CD8+ T cells, B cells, M2 macrophages and eosinophils are also as important in the regulation of granuloma formation (125-128). Eosinophil infiltration in the granuloma is mediated by IL-5 and IL-13 (112, 127, 129, 130). This Th2-driven eosinophil infiltration in the granuloma stands in contrast with the early Th1 granuloma, which is dominated by neutrophils. Aside from the destructive actions directed against miracidia within trapped eggs upon their degranulation (131), eosinophils are also responsible for the polarization of the immune response to Th2 type by producing IL-4 and IL-5 (132). Granuloma in S. mansoni has been noted to have more eosinophils than neutrophils, which is in contrast to the neutrophil dominated granuloma seen in S. japonicum (133). The number of eosinophils in S. mansoni infection were 60.60  $\pm$  0.47%, and 44.30  $\pm$  0.23% of all the granuloma cells in the acute and chronic experimental infections, respectively, using murine models for both hepatic and intestinal infection (134). In an earlier experiment done using murine models for lung granuloma, results showed about 70% of the cellular population in S. mansoni granuloma are eosinophils at 16 days post-deposition (125).

CD4+ T cells are the primary source of IL-13 (135), the dominant Th2 cytokine responsible for the development of liver fibrosis (136). Together with IL-4, IL-13 induces macrophage expression of arginase, which then cleaves L-arginine to form L-ornithine (136). Ornithine aminotransferase then converts L-ornithine to proline, which is important in collagen production and fibrosis development (137). IL-13 also triggers the trans-differentiation of hepatic stellate cells (HSCs), one of the main sources of hepatic collagen, and plays an important role in schistosome-induced fibrogenesis (138).

The granuloma both functions as a major pathology in schistosomiasis disease and as a protective barrier between the egg and the liver tissues. Although the Th1-dominated immune response gives rise to granulomas with smaller sizes and less fibrosis, the switch to the Th2 phenotype confers some protective effects to the host (139). The granuloma functions to sequester egg secretions that can otherwise cause damage to liver tissue (139).

## THE DUAL ROLE OF TGF- $\boldsymbol{\beta}$

Th17 serves as a unique CD4+ T cell subset and is characterized by IL-17 production as an adaptive host mechanism in cases where both Th1 and Th2 immune responses are inappropriate for protection against the pathogen (140). IL-17 is a proinflammatory cytokine often seen in the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases. In *S. japonicum*, SEAs are believed to induce a Th17 response (141) linking it to severe hepatic inflammation in schistosomiasis (142, 143). The association



**FIGURE 1** | Summary of proposed immunomodulatory strategies of the schistosome in evading the host immune responses. Skewing of Th1 to Th2 immune response is very much evident during cercarial penetration ① through IL-10 production induced by prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) and prostaglandin D2 (PGD2), prevention of macrophage classical activation by Sm16 and disorientation of the antigen presenting cells (APCs); lodging of the adult schistosome pairs in the veins ③ through the interactions between lacto-N-fucopentose III (LNFPIII) and toll like receptors (TLRs); and egg deposition in the intestinal and liver tissues ④ through the immunomodulatory effects of the egg's excretory-secretory proteins (ES) to CD4+ effector responses including α1 and ω1. In addition, the cercariae ① are able to evade innate immunity in the skin by preventing migration of Langerhans cells (LCs), mast cell degranulation promoted by the translationally-controlled tumor protein (TCTP) homolog in schistosomes, and *Schistosoma mansoni* apoptosis-inducing factor (SMAF)-mediated host cell death. Schistosomula's ② tegumental remodeling and the presence of lipid rafts covering the parasite render them undetectable to immune responses during migration. Once the adult schistosomes ③ settle in the mesenteric veins, they become capable of evading the host complement system through the abstraction of erythrocytes' decay-accelerating factor (DAF) as seen in *in vitro* studies, the binding of human complement C8 and C9 to the schistosome's paramyosin, and the attachment of C2 to the trispanning orphan receptor of *Schistosoma haematobium* (Sh-TOR). Ecto-enzymes on the tegument of intravascular stages including the @ schistosomula and @ adults cleave extracellular ATPs that otherwise serve as damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) as well as ADPs and inorganic polyphosphates (polyPs), thereby interfering with host pro-inflammatory and prothrombotic purinergic signaling. Eggs from the schistosomes *in copula* @ express proteases that may aid in egg eg

between Th17 and the severity of the disease is also seen in *S. mansoni* infection as an exacerbation of granuloma in mice models is primarily directed by a Th17 response (144, 145). The role of IL-17 in granuloma formation is further proven by a

decrease in the size of granulomata when anti-IL-17 neutralizing antibodies were given to infected mice (142).

Th17 differentiation is induced in mice exposed to transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) and IL-6 (146–148).

As TGF-B is also known to induce differentiation of CD4+ T cells into forkhead box protein 3 (FoxP3)-expressing regulatory T cells (Tregs) (149), the pivotal role of TGF- $\beta$  in the progress of the disease makes it one of the most important cytokines that determines disease outcome. Th17 cells promote inflammation through the production of IL-17, IL-22, and IL-23, and neutrophil recruitment (150), whereas Tregs produce the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  (151). Surprisingly, Tregs can be transformed into Th17 cells in the presence of IL-6 (152). Interestingly, Th17 cells appear to be resistant to Tregs' suppressive effects (153, 154). Thus, the delicate balance maintained between anti-inflammatory Tregs and pro-inflammatory Th17 cells is a prime determinant in disease severity. The imbalance of Th17/Treg has been shown to be closely associated with immunopathological damage and egg granuloma formation in mouse models infected with S. *iaponicum* (155).

Currently, not much is known about how the balance between the Th17/Treg immune responses modulates disease progression in schistosomiasis. It is therefore worthwhile to elucidate which mechanisms promote Treg proliferation during the chronic phase of schistosome infection when Th2 immune responses start to wane and lead to immune hypo-responsiveness.

## **CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

Schistosomiasis is a neglected tropical disease whose transmission has been reported in 78 countries. This parasitic disease has been a public health problem as early as 5,000 years ago upon being discovered in Egyptian mummies (156). This long relationship between humans and the schistosome parasites has enabled the latter to adopt various strategies to successfully survive inside the host. **Figure 1** shows the summary of proposed immunomodulatory armamentarium that schistosome parasites utilize in order to evade the host's immune responses, and thus facilitate infection. Understanding the mechanisms behind these immunomodulatory strategies will not only shed light on host-parasite interactions but also be useful in the development of novel treatments against the schistosome parasite.

Parasitic helminths like *Schistosoma* spp. are said to be capable of limiting intraspecific competition inside the host via concomitant immunity (157). Concomitant immunity is the production of effective anti-larval immunity that does not harm the existing adults. The adult worms might be "vaccinating" the host with cross-reactive antigens creating a barrier against new infection. This has been proven with an experimental study involving monkeys infected with adult schistosomes via surgical transplants (158). The monkeys showed resistance to cercarial challenge even though they were not exposed to any larval schistosome stages. However, another study has looked into potential mechanisms causing elimination of lung schistosomula in mice previously vaccinated with irradiated cercariae (159). Results show that the deflection of the parasites in the alveoli

during migration was the reason many failed to mature in both vaccinated and unvaccinated mice, as no inflammatory reactions against the parasites have been found in the skin and lungs of the vaccinated mice (159). A better understanding of the role of immunomodulation in the early stage of schistosome infection might be the key in the production of a "true" effective anti-larval immunity against *Schistosoma*.

The 2-fold ability of the helminth worms to downregulate pro-inflammatory cytokines and skew Th1 to Th2 type immune responses has suggested their possible use in treating other illnesses such as autoimmune and inflammatory diseases, thus supporting the hygiene hypothesis (160). This hypothesis states that persons who never contract infections run the risk of developing autoimmune diseases, as infections facilitate the development and regulation of the immune system (161). Therefore, immunomodulatory molecules elaborated in response to the schistosome parasite can serve as potential tools to control overt immune responses.

Experimental demonstrated the studies have immunomodulatory effects of schistosome infection on arthritis (162-164), type 1 diabetes (165-168), Graves' disease (169), and airway allergies (170, 171). The therapeutic potentials of immunomodulatory molecules such as smCKBP might be used as selective manipulators of the immune system to prevent immune-mediated diseases (115). The schistosome-derived carbohydrate LNFPIII might be useful in treating type 2 diabetes as its administration in mice has improved glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity (172), and in psoriasis as it induces Th2 immune response, and subsequent amelioration of skin lesions (173). Purified cystatin from S. japonicum has been shown to reduce inflammatory parameters and decrease the severity of trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS)-induced colitis in mice, thereby demonstrating its potential therapeutic use in inflammatory bowel diseases (174). Taking advantage of these adaptive mechanisms of the schistosome parasite thus offers promise in the management of various autoimmune and inflammatory conditions. More immunomodulatory molecules and their interactomes and mechanisms need to be identified and characterized to develop effective drugs to achieve this end.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

JA, VM, and PR contributed on the conception of the review paper. JA wrote the first draft of the manuscript. JA, VM, and PR wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to Dr. Furukawa Yu of Nikkei Business Publications, Inc. for providing the illustrations of the schistosome parasite used in **Figure 1**.

## REFERENCES

- Allen JE, Maizels RM. Diversity and dialogue in immunity to helminthes. Nat Rev Immunol. (2011) 11:375–88. doi: 10.1038/nri2992
- Zakeri A, Hansen EP, Andersen SD, Williams AR, Nejsum P. Immunomodulation by helminths: intracellular pathways and extracellular vesicles. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2349. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02349
- Maizels RM. Parasite immunomodulation and polymorphisms of the immune system. J Biol. (2009) 8:62. doi: 10.1186/jbiol166
- Wilson MS, Mentink-Kane MM, Pesce JT, Ramalingam TR, Thompson R, Wynn TA. Immunopathology of schistosomiasis. *Immunol Cell Biol.* (2007) 85:148–54. doi: 10.1038/sj.icb.7100014
- Wheater PR, Wilson RA. Schistosoma mansoni: a histological study of migration in the laboratory mouse. Parasitology. (1979) 79:49– 62. doi: 10.1017/S0031182000051970
- Incani RN, McLaren DJ. Histopathological and ultrastructural studies of cutaneous reactions elicited in naive and chronically infected mice by invading schistosomula of *Schistosoma mansoni*. Int J Parasitol. (1984) 14:259–76. doi: 10.1016/0020-7519(84)90077-8
- Hogg KG, Kumkate S, Anderson S, Mountford AP. Interleukin-12 p40 secretion by cutaneous CD11c<sup>+</sup> and F4/80<sup>+</sup> cells is a major feature of the innate immune response in mice that develop Th1-mediated protective immunity to *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Infect Immun*. (2003) 71:3563– 71. doi: 10.1128/IAI.71.6.3563-3571.2003
- Hogg KG, Kumkate S, Mountford AP. IL-10 regulates early IL-12-mediated immune responses induced by the radiation-attenuated schistosome vaccine. *Int Immunol.* (2003) 15:1451–9. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxg142
- Hesse M, Piccirillo CA, Belkaid Y, Prufer J, Mentink-Kane M, Leusink M, et al. The pathogenesis of schistosomiasis is controlled by cooperating IL-10-producing innate effector and regulatory T cells. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:3157–66. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.5.3157
- Sanin DE, Mountford AP. Sm16, a major component of Schistosoma mansoni cercarial excretory/secretory products, prevents macrophage classical activation and delays antigen processing. Parasit Vectors. (2015) 8:0608. doi: 10.1186/s13071-014-0608-1
- Brännström K, Sellin ME, Holmfeldt P, Brattsand M, Gullberg M. The Schistosoma mansoni protein Sm16/SmSLP/SmSPO-1 assembles into a ninesubunit oligomer with potential to inhibit toll-like receptor signaling. Infect Immun. (2009) 77:1144–54. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01126-08
- Liu T, Zhang L, Joo D, Sun SC. NF-κB signaling in inflammation. Signal Transduct Target Ther. (2017) 2:17023. doi: 10.1038/sigtrans.2017.23
- Ramaswamy K, Kumar P, He YX. A role for parasite-induced PGE2 in IL-10mediated host immunoregulation by skin stage schistosomula of *Schistosoma* mansoni. J Immunol. (2000) 165:4567–74. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.165.8.4567
- Harizi H, Juzan M, Pitard V, Moreau JF, Gualde N. Cyclooxygenase-2issued prostaglandin E<sub>2</sub> enhances the production of endogenous IL-10, which down-regulates dendritic cell functions. *J Immunol.* (2002) 168:2255– 63. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.5.2255
- Ruzicka T, Printz MP. Arachidonic acid metabolism in skin: a review. *Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol.* (1984) 100:122. doi: 10.1007/3540133275\_3
- Matejuk A. Skin immunity. Arch Immunol Ther Exp. (2018) 66:45– 54. doi: 10.1007/s00005-017-0477-3
- Kaplan DH, Kissenpfennig A, Clausen BE. Insights into Langerhans cell function from Langerhans cell ablation models. *Eur J Immunol.* (2008) 38:2369–76. doi: 10.1002/eji.200838397
- Shklovskaya E, O'Sullivan BJ, Ng LG, Roediger B, Thomas R, Weninger W, et al. Langerhans cells are precommitted to immune tolerance induction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2011) 108:18049–54. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1110076108
- Yoshiki R, Kabashima K, Sugita K, Atarashi K, Shimauchi T, Tokura Y. IL-10-producing Langerhans cells and regulatory T cells are responsible for depressed contact hypersensitivity in grafted skin. *J Invest Dermatol.* (2009) 129:705–13. doi: 10.1038/jid.2008.304
- Winzler C, Rovere P, Rescigno M, Granucci F, Penna G, Adorini L, et al. Maturation stages of mouse dendritic cells in growth factor-dependent long-term culture. J Exp Med. (1997) 185:317–28. doi: 10.1084/jem.185.2.317
- 21. Angeli V, Faveeuw C, Roye O, Fontaine J, Teissier E, Capron A, et al. Role of the parasite-derived prostaglandin D2 in the inhibition of epidermal

Langerhans cell migration during schistosomiasis infection. J Exp Med. (2001) 193:1135–47. doi: 10.1084/jem.193.10.1135

- Catto BA, Lewis FA, Ottesen EA. Cercaria-induced histamine release: a factor in the pathogenesis of schistosome dermatitis? *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (1980) 29:886–9. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.1980.29.886
- Rao KV, Chen L, Gnanasekar M, Ramaswamy K. Cloning and characterization of a calcium-binding, histamine-releasing protein from *Schistosoma mansoni*. J Biol Chem. (2002) 277:31207– 13. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M204114200
- Mazzoni A, Young HA, Spitzer JH, Visintin A, Segal DM. Histamine regulates cytokine production in maturing dendritic cells, resulting in altered T cell polarization. J Clin Invest. (2001) 108:1865–73. doi: 10.1172/JCI200113930
- Jutel M, Watanabe T, Akdis M, Blaser K, Akdis CA. Immune regulation by histamine. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2002) 14:735– 40. doi: 10.1016/S0952-7915(02)00395-3
- 26. van der Pouw Kraan TC, Snijders A, Boeije LC, de Groot ER, Alewijnse AE, Leurs R, et al. Histamine inhibits the production of interleukin-12 through interaction with H2 receptors. J Clin Invest. (1998) 102:1866–73. doi: 10.1172/JCI3692
- 27. James ER, Green DR. Manipulation of apoptosis in the host-parasite interaction. *Trends Parasitol.* (2004) 20:280–7. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2004.04.004
- Chen L, Rao KV, He YX, Ramaswamy K. Skin-stage schistosomula of *Schistosoma mansoni* produce an apoptosis-inducing factor that can cause apoptosis of T cells. *J Biol Chem.* (2002) 277:34329– 35. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M201344200
- Jenkins SJ, Mountford AP. Dendritic cells activated with products released by schistosome larvae drive Th2-type immune responses, which can be inhibited by manipulation of CD40 co-stimulation. *Infect Immun.* (2005) 73:395–402. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.1.395-402.2005
- Pearce EJ, Kane CM, Sun J, Taylor JJ, McKee AS, Cervi L. Th2 response polarization during infection with the helminth parasite *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Immunol Rev.* (2004) 201:117– 26. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2004.00187.x
- de Oliveira Fraga LA, Torrero MN, Tocheva AS, Mitre E, Davies SJ. Induction of type 2 responses by schistosome worms during prepatent infection. J Infect Dis. (2010) 201:464–72. doi: 10.1086/649841
- El-Ridi R, Mohamed SH, Tallima H. Incubation of Schistosoma mansoni lung-stage schistosomula in corn oil exposes their surface membrane antigenic specificities. J Parasitol. (2003) 89:1064–7. doi: 10.1645/GE-3122RN
- Lawson BWL, Bickle QD, Taylor MG. Mechanisms involved in the loss of antibody-mediated adherence of macrophages to lung-stage schistosomula of *Schistosoma mansoni in vitro*. *Parasitology*. (1993) 106:463– 69. doi: 10.1017/S0031182000076757
- Parizade M, Arnon R, Lachmann PJ, Fishelson Z. Functional and antigenic similarities between a 94-kD protein of *Schistosoma mansoni* (SCIP-1) and human CD59. *J Exp Med.* (1994) 179:1625–36. doi: 10.1084/jem.179.5.1625
- Gobert GN, Stenzel DJ, McManus DP, Jones MK. The ultrastructural architecture of the adult *Schistosoma japonicum* tegument. *Int J Parasitol.* (2003) 33:1561–75. doi: 10.1016/S0020-7519(03)00255-8
- Capron M, Capron A. Rats, mice and men models for immune effector mechanisms against schistosomiasis. *Parasitol Today*. (1986) 2:69– 75. doi: 10.1016/0169-4758(86)90158-4
- Skelly PJ. Intravascular schistosomes and complement. Trends Parasitol. (2004) 20:370–4. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2004.05.007
- Skelly PJ, Wilson RA. Making sense of the schistosome surface. Adv Parasitol. (2006) 63:185–284. doi: 10.1016/S0065-308X(06)63003-0
- Roh JS, Sohn DH. Damage-associated molecular patterns in inflammatory diseases. *Immune Net*. (2018) 18:e27. doi: 10.4110/in.2018.18.e27
- Bours MJ, Swennen EL, Di Virgilio F, Cronstein BN, Dagnelie PC. Adenosine 5'-triphosphate and adenosine as endogenous signaling molecules in immunity and inflammation. *Pharmacol Ther.* (2006) 112:358–404. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2005.04.013
- Bhardwaj R, Skelly PJ. Characterization of schistosome tegumental alkaline phosphatase (SmAP). *PLOS Negl Trop Dis.* (2011) 5:e1011. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001011

- Bhardwaj R, Krautz-Peterson G, Da'dara A, Tzipori S, Skelly PJ. Tegumental phosphodiesterase SmNPP-5 is a virulence factor for schistosomes. *Infect Immun.* (2011) 79:4276–84. doi: 10.1128/IAI.05431-11
- DeMarco R, Kowaltowski AT, Mortara RA, Verjovski-Almeida S. Molecular characterization and immunolocalization of Schistosoma mansoni ATP-diphosphohydrolase. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. (2003) 307:831–8. doi: 10.1016/S0006-291X(03) 01268-3
- Bhardwaj R, Skelly PJ. Purinergic signaling and immune modulation at the schistosome surface? *Trends Parasitol.* (2009) 25:256–60. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2009.03.004
- Da'dara AA, Skelly PJ. Schistosomes versus platelets. *Thromb Res.* (2014) 134:1176–81. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2014.09.032
- Joseph M, Auriault C, Capron A, Vorng H, Viens P. A new function for platelets: IgE-dependent killing of schistosomes. *Nature*. (1983) 303:810– 2. doi: 10.1038/303810a0
- Da'dara AA, Bhardwaj R, Ali YB, Skelly PJ. Schistosome tegumental ectoapyrase (SmATPDase1) degrades exogenous pro-inflammatory and prothrombotic nucleotides. *PeerJ*. (2014) 2:e316. doi: 10.7717/peerj.316
- 48. Elzoheiry M, Da'dara AA, Nation CS, El-Beshbishi SN Skelly PJ. Schistosomes can hydrolyze pro-inflammatory pro-thrombotic and polyphosphate (polyP) via tegumental alkaline phosphatase, SmAP. Mol Biochem Parasitol. (2019)232:111190. doi: 10.1016/j.molbiopara.2019.111190
- 49. Elzoheiry M, Da'dara AA, deLaforcade AM, El-Beshbishi SN, Skelly PJ. The essential ectoenzyme SmNPP5 from the human intravascular parasite *Schistosoma mansoni* is an ADPase and a potent inhibitor of platelet aggregation. *Thromb Haemost*. (2018) 118:979–89. doi: 10.1055/s-0038-1641715
- Ruiz FA, Lea CR, Oldfield E, Docampo R. Human platelet dense granules contain polyphosphate and are similar to acidocalcisomes of bacteria and unicellular eukaryotes. J Biol Chem. (2004) 279:44250– 7. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M406261200
- Moreno-Sanchez D, Hernandez-Ruiz L, Ruiz F, Docampo R. Polyphosphate is a novel pro-inflammatory regulator of mast cells and is located in acidocalcisomes. J Biol Chem. (2012) 287:28435-44. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.385823
- 52. Muller F, Mutch NJ, Schenk WA, Smith SA, Esterl L, Spronk HM, et al. Platelet polyphosphates are proinflammatory and procoagulant mediators *in vivo. Cell.* (2009) 139:1143–56. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009. 11.001
- Santoro F, Lachmann PJ, Capron A, Capron M. Activation of complement by *Schistosoma mansoni* schistosomula: killing of parasites by the alternative pathway and requirement of IgG for classical pathway activation. *J Immunol.* (1979) 123:1551–7.
- Omer-Ali P, Magee AI, Kelly C, Simpson AJ. A major role for carbohydrate epitopes preferentially recognized by chronically infected mice in the determination of *Schistosoma mansoni* schistosomulum surface antigenicity. *J Immunol.* (1986) 137:3601–7.
- Racoosin EL, Davies SJ, Pearce EJ. Caveolae-like structures in the surface membrane of *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Mol Biochem Parasitol*. (1999) 104:285– 97. doi: 10.1016/S0166-6851(99)00156-5
- Brown DA. Lipid rafts, detergent-resistant membranes, and raft targeting signals. *Physiology*. (2006) 21:430–9. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00032.2006
- Lingwood D, Simons K. Lipid rafts as a membrane-organizing principle. Science. (2010) 327:46–50. doi: 10.1126/science.1174621
- Ressurreição M, Elbeyioglu F, Kirk RS, Rollinson D, Emery AM, Page NM, et al. Molecular characterization of host-parasite cell signalling in *Schistosoma mansoni* during early development. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:35614. doi: 10.1038/srep35614
- Krishna M, Narang H. The complexity of mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) made simple. *Cell Mol Life Sci.* (2008) 65:3525– 44. doi: 10.1007/s00018-008-8170-7
- Newton AC. Protein kinase C: poised to signal. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. (2010) 298:E395-E402. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00477.2009
- 61. Chai M, McManus DP, McInnes R, Moertel LP, Tran M, Loukas A, et al. Transcriptome profiling of lung schistosomula, *in vitro* cultured

schistosomula and the adult *Schistosoma japonicum*. *Cell Mol Life Sci.* (2006) 63:919–29. doi: 10.1007/s00018-005-5578-1

- Loukas A, Jones MK, King LT, Brindley PJ, McManus DP. Receptor for Fc on the surface of schistosomes. *Infect Immun.* (2001) 69:3646– 51. doi: 10.1128/IAI.69.6.3646-3651.2001
- Laclette JP, Shoemaker CB, Richter D, Arcos L, Pante N, Cohen C, et al. Paramyosin inhibits complement C1. J Immunol. (1992) 148:124–8.
- Muro A, Pérez-Arellano JL. Nitric oxide and respiratory helminthic diseases. *J Biomed Biotechnol.* (2010) 2010:958108. doi: 10.1155/2010/958108
- García-Ortiz A, Serrador JM. Nitric oxide signaling in T cell-mediated immunity. *Trends Mol Med.* (2018) 24:412– 27. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2018.02.002
- 66. Coulson PS, Smythies LE, Betts C, Mabbott NA, Sternberg JM, Wei XG, et al. Nitric oxide produced in the lungs of mice immunized with the radiation-attenuated schistosome vaccine is not the major agent causing challenge parasite elimination. *Immunol.* (1998) 93:55–63. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2567.1998.00405.x
- 67. Ahmed SF, Oswald IP, Caspar P, Hieny S, Keefer L, Sher A, et al. Developmental differences determine larval susceptibility to nitric oxide-mediated killing in a murine model of vaccination against Schistosoma mansoni. Infect Immun. (1997) 65:219– 26. doi: 10.1128/IAI.65.1.219-226.1997
- Horemans AM, Tielens AG, van den Bergh SG. The reversible effect of glucose on the energy metabolism of *Schistosoma mansoni* cercariae and schistosomula. *Mol Biochem Parasitol.* (1992) 51:73–9. doi: 10.1016/0166-6851(92)90202-U
- Tielens AG. Energy generation in parasitic helminths. *Parasitol Today*. (1994) 10:346–52. doi: 10.1016/0169-4758(94)90245-3
- Skelly PJ, Stein LD, Shoemaker CB. Expression of Schistosoma mansoni genes involved in anaerobic and oxidative glucose metabolism during the cercaria to adult transformation. Mol Biochem Parasitol. (1993) 60:93– 104. doi: 10.1016/0166-6851(93)90032-S
- Skelly PJ. Shoemaker CB. A molecular genetic study of the variations in metabolic function during schistosome development. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz.* (1995) 90:281–4. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02761995000200027
- Conrad ME. Hematologic manifestations of parasitic infections. Semin Hematol. (1971) 8:267–303.
- Goldring OL, Clegg JA, Smithers SR, Terry RJ. Acquisition of human blood group antigens by *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Clin Exp Immunol*. (1976) 26:181–7.
- Sher A, Hall BF, Vadas A. Acquisition of murine major histocompatibility complex gene products by schistosomula of *Schistosoma mansoni. J Exp Med.* (1978) 148:46–57. doi: 10.1084/jem.148.1.46
- Tarleton RL, Kemp WM. Demonstration of IgG-Fc and C3 receptors on adult Schistosoma mansoni. J Immunol. (1981) 126:379–84.
- Sun X, Funk CD, Deng C, Sahu A, Lambris JD, Song WC. Role of decayaccelerating factor in regulating complement activation on the erythrocyte surface as revealed by gene targeting. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1999) 96:628–33. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96.2.628
- Horta MF, Ramalho-Pinto FJ. Role of human decay-accelerating factor in the evasion of *Schistosoma mansoni* from the complement-mediated killing *in vitro. Exp Med.* (1991) 174:1399–406. doi: 10.1084/jem.174.6.1399
- Inal JM, Sim RB. A Schistosoma protein, Sh-TOR, is a novel inhibitor of complement which binds human C2. FEBS Lett. (2000) 470:131– 4. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(00)01304-1
- Deng J, Gold D, LoVerde PT, Fishelson Z. Inhibition of the complement membrane attack complex by *Schistosoma mansoni* paramyosin. *Infect Immun*. (2003) 71:6402–10. doi: 10.1128/IAI.71.11.6402-6410.2003
- Silveira-Lemos D, Fernandes Costa-Silva M, Cardoso de Oliveira Silveira A, Azevedo Batista M, Alves Oliveira-Fraga L, Soares Silveira AM, et al. Cytokine pattern of T lymphocytes in acute schistosomiasis mansoni patients following treated praziquantel therapy. *J Parasitol Res.* (2013) 2013:909134. doi: 10.1155/2013/909134
- Kawasaki T, Kawai T. Toll-like receptor signaling pathways. Front Immunol. (2014) 5:461. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00461
- Dabbagh K, Lewis DB. Toll-like receptors and T-helper-1/Thelper-2 responses. Curr Opin Infect Dis. (2003) 16:199– 204. doi: 10.1097/00001432-200306000-00003

- Robinson DS, O'Garra A. Further checkpoints in Th1 development. *Immun.* (2002) 16:755–8. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00331-X
- 84. van der Kleij D, Latz E, Brouwers JF, Kruize YC, Schmitz M, Kurt-Jones EA, et al. A novel host-parasite lipid cross-talk. Schistosomal lyso-phosphatidylserine activates toll-like receptor 2 and affects immune polarization. J Biol Chem. (2002) 277:48122–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M206941200
- Thomas PG, Carter MR, Atochina O, Da'Dara AA, Piskorska D, McGuire E, et al. Maturation of dendritic cell 2 phenotype by a helminth glycan uses a toll-like receptor 4-dependent mechanism. *J Immunol.* (2003) 171:5837–41. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.11.5837
- 86. Agrawal S, Agrawal A, Doughty B, Gerwitz A, Blenis J, Van Dyke T, et al. Cutting edge: different toll-like receptor agonists instruct dendritic cells to induce distinct Th responses via differential modulation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase mitogen-activated protein kinase and c-Fos. J Immunol. (2003) 171:4984–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.10.4984
- Odegaard JI, Hsieh MH. Immune responses to Schistosoma haematobium infection. Parasite Immunol. (2014) 36:428–38. doi: 10.1111/pim.12084
- Fu C-L, Odegaard JI, Herbert DR, Hsieh MH. A novel mouse model of Schistosoma haematobium egg-induced immunopathology. PLoS Pathog. (2012) 8:e1002605. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002605
- Pearce EJ. Priming of the immune response by schistosome eggs. *Parasit Immunol.* (2005) 27:265–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2005.00765.x
- Pearce EJ, Macdonald AS. The immunobiology of schistosomiasis. Nat Rev Immunol. (2002) 2:499–511. doi: 10.1038/nri843
- Schwartz C, Oeser K, Prazeres Da Costa C, Layland LE, Voehringer D. T cell derived IL-4/IL-13 protects mice against fatal *Schistosoma mansoni* infection independently of basophils. *J Immunol.* (2014) 193:3590– 9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1401155
- Schramm G, Falcone FH, Gronow A, Haisch K, Mamat U, Doenhoff MJ, et al. Molecular characterization of an interleukin-4inducing factor from *Schistosoma mans*oni eggs. *J Biol Chem.* (2003) 278:18384–92. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M300497200
- 93. Steinfelder S, Andersen JF, Cannons JL, Feng CG, Joshi M, Dwyer D, et al. The major component in schistosome eggs responsible for conditioning dendritic cells for Th2 polarization is a T2 ribonuclease (omega-1). J Exp Med. (2009) 206:1681–90. doi: 10.1084/jem.20082462
- 94. Everts B, Perona-Wright G, Smits HH, Hokke CH, van der Ham AJ, Fitzsimmons CM, et al. Omega-1, a glycoprotein secreted by *Schistosoma mansoni* eggs, drives Th2 responses. J Exp Med. (2009) 206:1673– 80. doi: 10.1084/jem.20082460
- 95. Everts B, Hussaarts L, Driessen NN, Meevissen MH, Schramm G, van der Ham AJ, et al. Schistosome-derived omega-1 drives Th2 polarization by suppressing protein synthesis following internalization by the mannose receptor. J Exp Med. (2012) 209:1753–67. doi: 10.1084/jem.20111381
- Wu GY, Halim MH. Schistosomiasis: progress and problems. World J Gastroenterol. (2000) 6:12–9. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v6.i1.12
- Costain AH, MacDonald AS, Smits HH. Schistosome egg migration: mechanisms, pathogenesis and host immune responses. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:3042. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.03042
- Doenhoff MJ, Pearson S, Dunne DW, Bickle Q, Lucas S, Bain J, et al. Immunological control of hepatotoxicity and parasite egg excretion in *Schistosoma mansoni* infections: stage specificity of the reactivity of immune serum in T-cell deprived mice. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg.* (1981) 75:41– 53. doi: 10.1016/0035-9203(81)90012-2
- Phillips SM, Diconza JJ, Gold JA, Reid WA. Schistosomiasis in the congenitally athymic (nude) mouse. I Thymic dependency of eosinophilia, granuloma formation, and host morbidity. J Immunol. (1977) 118:594–9.
- 100. Mathew RC, Boros DL. Anti-L3T4 antibody treatment suppresses hepatic granuloma formation and abrogates antigen-induced interleukin-2 production in *Schistosoma mansoni* infection. *Infect Immun.* (1986) 54:820–6. doi: 10.1128/IAI.54.3.820-826.1986
- 101. Byram JE, Von Lichtenberg F. Altered schistosome granuloma formation in nude mice. Am J Trop Med Hyg. (1977) 26:944– 56. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.1977.26.944
- 102. Mathieson W, Wilson RA. A comparative proteomic study of the undeveloped and developed *Schistosoma mansoni* egg and its contents: the miracidium, hatch fluid and secretions. *Int J Parasitol.* (2010) 40:617– 28, doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2009.10.014

- 103. Figueiredo BC, Da'dara AA, Oliveira SC, Skelly PJ. Schistosomes enhance plasminogen activation: the role of tegumental enolase. *PLoS Pathog.* (2015) 11:e1005335. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005335
- 104. Pirovich DB, Da'dara AA, Skelly PJ. Schistosoma mansoni glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase enhances formation of the blood-clot lysis protein plasmin. Biol Open. (2020) 9:bio.050385. doi: 10.1242/bio. 050385
- Schwartz C, Fallon PG. Schistosoma "eggs-iting" the host: granuloma formation and egg excretion. Front Immunol. (2018) 9:2492. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02492
- Doenhoff M, Musallam R, Bain J, Mcgregor A. Studies on the host-parasite relationship in *Schistosoma mansoni*-infected mice: the immunological dependence of parasite egg excretion. *Immunology*. (1978) 35:771–8.
- Brunet LR, Finkelman FD, Cheever AW, Kopf MA, Pearce EJ. IL-4 protects against TNF-α-mediated cachexia and death during acute schistosomiasis. J Immunol. (1997) 159:777–85.
- Fallon PG, Richardson EJ, Mckenzie GJ, Mckenzie AN. Schistosome infection of transgenic mice defines distinct and contrasting pathogenic roles for IL-4 and IL-13: IL-13 is a profibrotic agent. J Immunol. (2000) 164:2585– 91. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.164.5.2585
- Kaplan MH, Whitfield JR, Boros DL, Grusby MJ. Th2 cells are required for the *Schistosoma mansoni* egg-induced granulomatous response. *J Immunol.* (1998) 160:1850–6.
- 110. Jankovic D, Kullberg MC, Noben-Trauth N, Caspar P, Ward JM, Cheever AW, et al. Schistosome-infected IL-4 receptor knockout (KO) mice, in contrast to IL-4 KO mice, fail to develop granulomatous pathology while maintaining the same lymphokine expression profile. *J Immunol.* (1999) 163:337–42.
- 111. Stadecker MJ, Asahi H, Finger E, Hernandez HJ, Rutitzky LI, Sun J. The immunobiology of Th1 polarization in high-pathology schistosomiasis. *Immunol Rev.* (2004) 201:168–79. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2004.00197.x
- 112. Reiman RM, Thompson RW, Feng CG, Hari D, Knight R, Cheever AW, et al. Interleukin-5 (IL-5) augments the progression of liver fibrosis by regulating IL-13 activity. *Infect Immun.* (2006) 74:1471– 9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.74.3.1471-1479.2006
- 113. Hoffmann KF, Cheever AW, Wynn TA. IL-10 and the dangers of immune polarization: excessive type 1 and type 2 cytokine responses induce distinct forms of lethal immunopathology in murine schistosomiasis. *J Immunol.* (2000) 164:6406–16. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.164.12.6406
- 114. Mwatha JK, Kimani G, Kamau T, Mbugua GG, Ouma JH, Mumo J, et al. High levels of TNF, soluble TNF receptors, soluble ICAM-1, and IFN-gamma, but low levels of IL-5, are associated with hepatosplenic disease in human schistosomiasis mansoni. *J Immunol.* (1998) 160:1992–9.
- 115. Smith P, Fallon RE, Mangan NE, Walsh CM, Saraiva M, Sayers JR, et al. Schistosoma mansoni secretes a chemokine binding protein with anti-inflammatory activity. J Exp Med. (2005) 202:1319–25. doi: 10.1084/jem.20050955
- 116. Boros DL, Whitfield JR. Enhanced Th1 and dampened Th2 responses synergize to inhibit acute granulomatous and fibrotic responses in murine schistosomiasis mansoni. *Infect Immun.* (1999) 67:1187–93. doi: 10.1128/IAI.67.3.1187-1193.1999
- 117. Chuah C, Jones MK, Burke ML, Owen HC, Anthony BJ, McManus DP, et al. Spatial and temporal transcriptomics of *Schistosoma japonicum*-induced hepatic granuloma formation reveals novel roles for neutrophils. *J Leukoc Biol.* (2013) 94:353–65. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1212653
- 118. Wu C, Chen Q, Fang Y, Wu J, Han Y, Wang Y, et al. Schistosoma japonicum egg specific protein SjE16.7 recruits neutrophils and induces inflammatory hepatic granuloma initiation. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. (2014) 8:e2703. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002703
- 119. Chuah C, Jones MK, Burke ML, McManus DP, Owen HC, Gobert GN. Defining a pro-inflammatory neutrophil phenotype in response to schistosome eggs. *Cell Microbiol*. (2014) 16:1666–77. doi: 10.1111/cmi.12316
- 120. Baker VS, Imade GE, Molta NB, Tawde P, Pam SD, Obadofin MO, et al. Cytokine-associated neutrophil extracellular traps and antinuclear antibodies in *Plasmodium falciparum* infected children under six years of age. *Malar J.* (2008) 7:41. doi: 10.1186/1475-2875-7-41
- 121. Bonne-Année S, Kerepesi LA, Hess JA, Wesolowski J, Paumet F, Lok JB, et al. Extracellular traps are associated with human and mouse neutrophil

and macrophage mediated killing of larval *Strongyloides stercoralis*. *Microbes Infect*. (2014) 16:502–11. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2014.02.012

- 122. Hirata, M. Hara T, Kage M, Fukuma T, Sendo F. Neutropenia augments experimentally induced *Schistosoma japonicum* egg granuloma formation in CBA mice, but not in C57BL/6 mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (2002) 24:479– 88. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3024.2002.00491.x
- 123. Hirata M, Fukuma T. Cytokine regulation in experimentally-induced Schistosoma japonicum egg granuloma formation. Parasitol Int. (2003) 52:341–9. doi: 10.1016/S1383-5769(03)00050-3
- 124. Burke ML, McManus DP, Ramm GA, Duke M, Li Y, Jones MK, et al. Temporal expression of chemokines dictates the hepatic inflammatory infiltrate in a murine model of schistosomiasis. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2010) 4:e598. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0000598
- 125. Moore DL, Grove DI, Warren KS. The Schistosoma mansoni egg granuloma: quantitation of cell populations. J Pathol. (1977) 121:41– 50. doi: 10.1002/path.1711210107
- 126. Fallon PG, Smith P, Dunne DW. Type 1 and type 2 cytokineproducing mouse CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in acute Schistosoma mansoni infection. Eur J Immunol. (1998) 28:1408-16. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1521-4141(199804)28:04<1408::AID-IMMU1408>3.0.CO;2-H
- 127. Jankovic D, Cheever AW, Kullberg MC, Wynn TA, Yap G, Caspar P, et al. CD4+ T cell-mediated granulomatous pathology in schistosomiasis is downregulated by a B cell-dependent mechanism requiring Fc receptor signaling. J Exp Med. (1998) 187:619–29. doi: 10.1084/jem.187.4.619
- 128. Herbert DR, Hölscher C, Mohrs M, Arendse B, Schwegmann A, Radwanska M, et al. Alternative macrophage activation is essential for survival during schistosomiasis and downmodulates T helper 1 responses and immunopathology. *Immunity*. (2004) 20:623–35. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(04)00107-4
- 129. Sher A, Coffman RL, Hieny S, Scott P, Cheever AW. Interleukin 5 is required for the blood and tissue eosinophilia but not granuloma formation induced by infection with *Schistosoma mansoni*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1990) 87:61–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.87.1.61
- 130. Chiaramonte MG, Donaldson DD, Cheever AW, Wynn TA. An IL-13 inhibitor blocks the development of hepatic fibrosis during a T-helper type 2-dominated inflammatory response. J Clin Invest. (1999) 104:777– 85. doi: 10.1172/JCI7325
- Hsu SY, Hsu HF, Mitros FA, Helms CM, Solomon RI. Eosinophils as effector cells in the destruction of *Schistosoma mansoni* eggs in granulomas. *Ann Trop Med Parasitol.* (1980) 74:179–83. doi: 10.1080/00034983.1980.11687328
- 132. Rumbley CA, Sugaya H, Zekavat SA, El Refaei M, Perrin PJ, Phillips SM. Activated eosinophils are the major source of Th2-associated cytokines in the schistosome granuloma. *J Immunol.* (1999) 162:1003–9.
- Von Lichtenberg F, Erickson DG, Sadun EH. Comparative histopathology of schistosome granulomas in the hamster. Am J Pathol. (1973) 72:149–78.
- 134. Amaral KB, Silva TP, Dias FF, Malta KK, Rosa FM, Costa-Neto SF, et al. Histological assessment of granulomas in natural and experimental *Schistosoma mansoni* infections using whole slide imaging. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0184696. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0184696
- 135. Punnonen J, Carballido JM, Aversa G, de Vries JE. Interleukin 13 and its receptor. In: Delves PJ, Roitt IM, editors. *Encyclopedia of Immunology* (*Second Edition*). San Diego, CA: Publisher is Academic Press (1998). p. 1489–92.
- Liu Y, Munker S, Müllenbach R, Weng HL. IL-13 signaling in liver fibrogenesis. Front Immunol. (2012) 3:116. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2012.00116
- 137. Hesse M, Modolell M, La Flamme AC, Schito M, Fuentes JM, Cheever AW, et al. Differential regulation of nitric oxide synthase-2 and arginase-1 by type 1/type 2 cytokines *in vivo*: granulomatous pathology is shaped by the pattern of l-arginine metabolism. *J Immunol.* (2001) 167:6533–44. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.11.6533
- Anthony BJ, Ramm GA, McManus DP. Role of resident liver cells in the pathogenesis of schistosomiasis. *Trends Parasitol.* (2012) 28:572– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2012.09.005
- Dunne DW, Jones FM, Doenhoff MJ. The purification, characterization, serological activity and hepatotoxic properties of two cationic glycoproteins (alpha 1 and omega 1) from *Schistosoma mansoni* eggs. *Parasitology*. (1991) 103(Pt2):225–36. doi: 10.1017/S0031182000059503

- 140. Tesmer LA, Lundy SK, Sarkar S, Fox DA. Th17 cells in human disease. Immunol Rev. (2008) 223:87–113. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2008.00628.x
- 141. Wen X, He L, Chi Y, Zhou S, Hoellwarth J, Zhang C, et al. Dynamics of Th17 cells and their role in *Schistosoma japonicum* infection in C57BL/6 mice. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2011) 5:e1399. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001399
- 142. Zhang Y, Chen L, Gao W, Hou X, Gu Y, Gui L, et al. IL-17 neutralization significantly ameliorates hepatic granulomatous inflammation and liver damage in *Schistosoma japonicum* infected mice. *Eur J Immunol.* (2012) 42:1523–35. doi: 10.1002/eji.201141933
- 143. Chen D, Luo X, Xie H, Gao Z, Fang H, Huang J. Characteristics of IL-17 induction by *Schistosoma japonicum* infection in C57BL/6 mouse liver. *Immunol.* (2013) 139:523–32. doi: 10.1111/imm.12105
- 144. Rutitzky LI, Stadecker MJ. CD4 T cells producing pro-inflammatory interleukin-17 mediate high pathology in schistosomiasis. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz.* (2006) 101:327–30. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762006000900052
- 145. Shainheit MG, Lasocki KW, Finger E, Larkin BM, Smith PM, Sharpe AH, et al. The pathogenic Th17 cell response to major schistosome egg antigen is sequentially dependent on IL-23 and IL-1β. *J Immunol.* (2011) 187:5328– 35. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1101445
- 146. Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, et al. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature*. (2006) 441:235–8. doi: 10.1038/nature04753
- 147. Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the TH17 lineage. *Nature*. (2006) 441:231–4. doi: 10.1038/nature04754
- Veldhoen M, Hocking RJ, Atkins CJ, Locksley RM, Stockinger B. TGFbeta in the context of an inflammatory cytokine milieu supports *de novo* differentiation of IL-17-producing T cells. *Immunity*. (2006) 24:179– 89. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.01.001
- 149. Li MO, Wan YY, Sanjabi S, Robertson A-KL, Flavell RA. Transforming growth factor-beta; regulation of immune responses. *Annu Rev Immunol.* (2006) 24:99–146. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.24.021605. 090737
- Martinez GJ, Nurieva RI, Yang XO, Dong C. Regulation and function of proinflammatory TH17 cells. Ann NY Acad Sci. (2008) 1143:188– 211. doi: 10.1196/annals.1443.021
- 151. Taylor A, Verhagen J, Blaser K, Akdis M, Akdis CA. Mechanisms of immune suppression by interleukin-10 and transforming growth factorbeta: the role of T regulatory cells. *Immunology*. (2006) 117:433– 42. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2567.2006.02321.x
- 152. Xu L, Kitani A, Fuss I, Strober W. Cutting edge: regulatory T cells induce CD4+ CD25 – Foxp3-T cells or are self-induced to become Th17 cells in the absence of exogenous TGF-β. J Immunol. (2007) 178:6725– 9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.11.6725
- 153. Annunziato F, Cosmi L, Santarlasci V, Maggi L, Liotta F, Mazzinghi B, et al. Phenotypic and functional features of human Th17 cells. J Exp Med. (2007) 204:1849–61. doi: 10.1084/jem.20070663
- 154. Evans HG, Suddason T, Jackson I, Taams LS, Lord GM. Optimal induction of T helper 17 cells in humans requires T cell receptor ligation in the context of Toll-like receptor-activated monocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2007) 104:17034–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0708426104
- Chen S, Gao Y, Liang Y, Hu L, Liu J, Peng L, et al. Imbalance of Th1/Th2 and Th17/Treg promoting schistosome egg granuloma formation. *Int J Clin Exp Med.* (2017) 10:14290–300.
- 156. Miller RL, Armelagos GJ, Ikram S, De Jonge N, Krijger FW, Deelder AM. Palaeoepidemiology of *Schistosoma* infection in mummies. *BMJ*. (1992) 304:555–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.304.6826.555
- 157. Brown SP, Grenfell BT. An unlikely partnership: parasites, concomitant immunity and host defence. *Proc Biol Sci.* (2001) 268:2543–9. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2001.1821
- 158. Smithers SR, Terry RJ. Resistance to experimental infection with Schistosoma mansoni in rhesus monkeys induced by the transfer of adult worms. Trans Royal Soc Trop Med Hyg. (1967) 61:517–33. doi: 10.1016/0035-9203(67)90102-2
- Coulson PS, Wilson RA. Affiliations expand examination of the mechanisms of pulmonary phase resistance to *Schistosoma mansoni* in vaccinated mice. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (1988) 38:529–39. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.1988.38.529

- McSorley HJ, Hewitson JP, Maizels RM. Immunomodulation by helminth parasites: defining mechanisms and mediators. *Int J Parasitol.* (2013) 43:301– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2012.11.011
- 161. Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. Brit Med J. (1989) 299:1259–60. doi: 10.1136/bmj.299.6710.1259
- 162. Osada Y, Shimizu S, Kumagai T, Yamada S, Kanazawa T. Schistosoma mansoni infection reduces severity of collagen-induced arthritis via downregulation of pro-inflammatory mediators. Int J Parasitol. (2009) 39:457– 64. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2008.08.007
- 163. Song X, Shen J, Wen H, Zhong Z, Luo Q, Chu D, et al. Impact of *Schistosoma japonicum* infection on collagen-induced arthritis in DBA/1 mice: a murine model of human rheumatoid arthritis. *PLoS ONE.* (2011) 6:e23453. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.00 23453
- 164. Osada Y, Yamada S, Nakae S, Sudo K, Kanazawa T. Reciprocal effects of *Schistosoma mansoni* infection on spontaneous autoimmune arthritis in IL-1 receptor antagonist-deficient mice. *Parasitol Int.* (2014) 64:13– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.parint.2014.09.001
- 165. Maron R, Palanivel V, Weiner HL, Harn DA. Oral administration of schistosome egg antigens and insulin B-chain generates and enhances Th2type responses in NOD mice. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol.* (1998) 87:85– 92. doi: 10.1006/clin.1997.4506
- 166. Cooke A, Tonks P, Jones FM, O'Shea H, Hutchings P, Fulford AJ, et al. Infection with *Schistosoma mansoni* prevents insulin dependent diabetes mellitus in non-obese diabetic mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (1999) 21:169– 76. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3024.1999.00213.x
- 167. Zaccone P, Fehérvári Z, Jones FM, Sidobre S, Kronenberg M, Dunne DW, et al. *Schistosoma mansoni* antigens modulate the activity of the innate immune response and prevent onset of type 1 diabetes. *Eur J Immunol.* (2003) 33:1439–49. doi: 10.1002/eji.2003 23910
- 168. Zaccone P, Burton O, Miller N, Jones FM, Dunne DW, Cooke A. Schistosoma mansoni egg antigens induce Treg that participate in diabetes prevention in NOD mice. Eur J Immunol. (2009) 39:1098–107. doi: 10.1002/eji.2008 38871

- 169. Nagayama Y, Watanabe K, Niwa M, McLachlan SM, Rapoport B. Schistosoma mansoni and α-galactosylceramide: prophylactic effect of Th1 immune suppression in a mouse model of Graves' hyperthyroidism. J Immunol. (2004) 173:2167–73. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.3.2167
- 170. Mangan NE, van Rooijen N, McKenzie ANJ, Fallon PG. Helminthmodified pulmonary immune response protects mice from allergen-induced airway hyperresponsiveness. *J Immunol.* (2006) 176:138–47. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.1.138
- 171. Mo HM, Lei JH, Jiang ZW, Wang CZ, Cheng YL, Li YL, et al. Schistosoma japonicum infection modulates the development of allergeninduced airway inflammation in mice. Parasitol Res. (2008) 103:1183– 9. doi: 10.1007/s00436-008-1114-1
- 172. Bhargava P, Li C, Stanya KJ, Jacobi D, Dai L, Liu S, et al. Immunomodulatory glycan LNFPIII alleviates hepatosteatosis and insulin resistance through direct and indirect control of metabolic pathways. *Nature Med.* (2012) 18:1665–72. doi: 10.1038/nm.2962
- Atochina O, Harn D. Prevention of psoriasis-like lesions development in fsn/fsn mice by helminth glycans. *Exp Dermatol.* (2006) 15:461– 8. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0625.2006.00431.x
- 174. Wang S, Xie Y, Yang X, Wang X, Yan K, Zhong Z, et al. Therapeutic potential of recombinant cystatin from *Schistosoma japonicum* in TNBS-induced experimental colitis of mice. *Parasit Vectors*. (2016) 9:6. doi: 10.1186/s13071-015-1288-1

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Angeles, Mercado and Rivera. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## To the Skin and Beyond: The Immune Response to African Trypanosomes as They Enter and Exit the Vertebrate Host

Omar A. Alfituri<sup>1</sup>, Juan F. Quintana<sup>2</sup>, Annette MacLeod<sup>2</sup>, Paul Garside<sup>2</sup>, Robert A. Benson<sup>2</sup>, James M. Brewer<sup>2</sup>, Neil A. Mabbott<sup>1</sup>, Liam J. Morrison<sup>1</sup> and Paul Capewell<sup>3\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Roslin Institute, Royal (Dick) School of Veterinary Studies, University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, United Kingdom, <sup>2</sup> Wellcome Centre for Integrative Parasitology, College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Sciences, Institute of Biodiversity, Animal Health and Comparative Medicine, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, United Kingdom, <sup>3</sup> College of Medical, Veterinary and Life Sciences, Institute of Biodiversity, Animal Health and Comparative Medicine, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, United Kingdom

### **OPEN ACCESS**

### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Guy Caljon, University of Antwerp, Belgium Ashley Vaughan, Seattle Children's Research Institute, United States

> \*Correspondence: Paul Capewell paul.capewell@glasgow.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 14 January 2020 Accepted: 18 May 2020 Published: 12 June 2020

#### Citation:

Alfituri OA, Quintana JF, MacLeod A, Garside P, Benson RA, Brewer JM, Mabbott NA, Morrison LJ and Capewell P (2020) To the Skin and Beyond: The Immune Response to African Trypanosomes as They Enter and Exit the Vertebrate Host. Front. Immunol. 11:1250. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01250

African trypanosomes are single-celled extracellular protozoan parasites transmitted by tsetse fly vectors across sub-Saharan Africa, causing serious disease in both humans and animals. Mammalian infections begin when the tsetse fly penetrates the skin in order to take a blood meal, depositing trypanosomes into the dermal layer. Similarly, onward transmission occurs when differentiated and insect pre-adapted forms are ingested by the fly during a blood meal. Between these transmission steps, trypanosomes access the systemic circulation of the vertebrate host via the skin-draining lymph nodes, disseminating into multiple tissues and organs, and establishing chronic, and long-lasting infections. However, most studies of the immunobiology of African trypanosomes have been conducted under experimental conditions that bypass the skin as a route for systemic dissemination (typically via intraperitoneal or intravenous routes). Therefore, the importance of these initial interactions between trypanosomes and the skin at the site of initial infection, and the implications for these processes in infection establishment, have largely been overlooked. Recent studies have also demonstrated active and complex interactions between the mammalian host and trypanosomes in the skin during initial infection and revealed the skin as an overlooked anatomical reservoir for transmission. This highlights the importance of this organ when investigating the biology of trypanosome infections and the associated immune responses at the initial site of infection. Here, we review the mechanisms involved in establishing African trypanosome infections and potential of the skin as a reservoir, the role of innate immune cells in the skin during initial infection, and the subsequent immune interactions as the parasites migrate from the skin. We suggest that a thorough identification of the mechanisms involved in establishing African trypanosome infections in the skin and their progression through the host is essential for the development of novel approaches to interrupt disease transmission and control these important diseases.

Keywords: African trypanosomiasis, *Trypanosoma brucei*, skin, transmission, innate immunity, neglected tropical disease

## INTRODUCTION

African trypanosomiasis has historically been the cause of large outbreaks of human disease, likely contributing to the deaths of millions of people across sub-Saharan Africa in the early twentieth century (1, 2) and inflicting substantial economic damage on the African agriculture industry to this day (3, 4). African trypanosomes include an array of vectorborne, single cell hemoflagellate protozoa (order Kinetoplastida), although three species cause major disease: Trypanosoma brucei, T. congolense, and T. vivax. Two subspecies of T. brucei, T. b. rhodesiense, and T. b. gambiense, cause human African trypanosomiasis (HAT), also known as sleeping sickness (5-7), with more than 57 million people at risk of infection (6, 8). T. congolense, T. vivax, and T. brucei are also the most significant contributors to disease in livestock animals (animal African trypanosomiasis or AAT). Classically, the trypanosome lifecycle starts with the tsetse fly (Glossina spp.) depositing an inoculum of metacyclic trypomastigotes in the skin when taking a blood meal (9-11). Following intradermal (i.d.) inoculation of metacyclic forms, the parasites differentiate into long-slender trypomastigotes that are proliferative and able to establish patent infections in the vertebrate host. However, the timing and the mechanisms controlling these events remain unclear (3, 12, 13). From the initial site of infection, the proliferative long-slender form trypanosomes travel to the local draining lymph nodes via afferent lymphatic vessels before disseminating systemically and establishing a patent infection in the bloodstream (14-17). African trypanosomes (and T. brucei in particular) also actively colonize multiple tissues in the vertebrate host, including the skin. Skin-dwelling parasites functionally and behaviorally adapt to their microenvironment, allowing them to thrive and persist (18, 19). These recent studies demonstrate that there is a previously underappreciated heterogeneity in the population of parasites residing within the vertebrate host, with important implications for understanding the biology of trypanosomes and the way in which the host responds to infection. The presence of trypanosomes in the skin has been demonstrated in both animal models of infection and human clinical samples, suggesting that it is a central aspect of transmission. Nonetheless, the mechanisms deployed by trypanosomes to inhabit and migrate from the cutaneous environment, and the interplay between resident skin cells (including immune cells), and trypanosomes during the onset of the infection, remain largely unexplored. In this review, we aim to (i) highlight current knowledge on trypanosome establishment of infection in the skin; (ii) examine the interactions between the host immune system and trypanosomes in the skin; (iii) explore the mechanisms of trypanosome migration from the skin toward systemic infection and further transmission; and finally (iv) discuss the potential of novel therapeutic and intervention strategies being developed as a consequence of these studies.

### Skin as the Initial Barrier—From Immune Response to Systemic Dissemination

Upon infection, metacyclic trypomastigotes must circumvent several environmental challenges in order to develop into

the proliferative long-slender form trypomastigotes. This series of events ultimately leads to parasite dissemination in the host bloodstream but involves interactions between the developmental stages of the parasite, the host cells in the dermis, and the immune cells recruited to the site of infection. Mammalian skin is a large, highly complex organ that acts as a protective barrier between the internal components of the host and the external environment (Figure 1) (20, 21). The mechanism by which the skin protects the host is not simply through providing a physical barrier, but also the collection of immune cells, biological factors, lavers of tissue, and networks of lymphatic and blood vessels (21-23). The three main components of the skin are the epidermis, dermis, and subcutaneous layer, each containing various immune cells involved in innate responses, inflammation, and surveillance (Figure 1A) (21, 24). The dermis is primarily connective tissue produced by dermal fibroblasts. Local immune responses generated within the tissue are initiated by dermal macrophages, dermal dendritic cells, natural killer (NK) cells, mast cells,  $\alpha\beta/\gamma\delta$ T cells, and natural killer T (NKT) cells (25, 26). The skin also contains numerous blood and lymphatic vessels, nerves, and (in humans but not mice) sweat glands (23, 27, 28). Together, these layers create a highly organized body compartment that represents a strong physical and biological barrier to pathogens and systemic infections.

# The Tsetse Fly Vector, the Feeding Bite, and the Site of Infection

Within an infected tsetse fly, T. brucei undergoes a range of complex developmental stages (29). When first taking a bloodmeal from an infected mammalian host, parasites are ingested, and become proliferative procyclic trypomastigote forms in the midgut of the tsetse fly. These procyclic trypomastigotes divide rapidly before transforming into mesocyclic forms in the alimentary tract that then invade the salivary glands and transform into the rapidly proliferating epimastigotes. Tsetse saliva provides an environment that promotes trypanosome adherence to epithelial surfaces, the initiation of binary fission, and also triggers their transformation into mammal-infective metacyclic trypomastigotes (29-31). Without the presence of these salivary components, metacyclic trypomastigotes have reduced infectivity (32). Following an infected tsetse fly feeding on a mammalian host, trypanosomes are deposited into the dermis of the host skin (11). During this process, the tsetse fly proboscis inflicts significant trauma on the skin and associated tissues, while also introducing a concoction of active compounds via the saliva (33). In humans, a trypanosome-filled lesion known as a chancre often develops 5-15 days post-inoculation, which comprises indurated and inflamed patches of skin (34, 35). Similar lesions also occur in goats and cattle (36). The development of a chancre may be related to several components of tsetse saliva that have been shown to affect inflammation at the site of infection, including 5'nucleotidase-related (5'Nuc), tsetse thrombin inhibitor (TTI), and both thrombin serine protease, and esterase inhibitors (30, 37-40). This altered immune state is characterized by elevated interleukin IL-4 and IL-10 production



FIGURE 1 | The skin, draining lymphatics, and lymph nodes. (A) Diagram of the cellular composition of the epidermal, dermal, and subcutaneous layers of mammalian skin. The outermost epidermal layer consists of a layer of corneocytes above a layer of keratinocytes. These cells manage the tight junctions and the stratum corneum. Langerhans cells and intraepithelial T cells survey the epidermis for antigen to be presented. The central dermal layer contains fibroblasts that produce extracellular matrix proteins to provide structural support and elasticity. Immune responses are initiated by dermal macrophages, dermal dendritic cells, NK cells, and T cells. The inner subcutaneous layer primarily consists of adipocytes. Local lymphatic and blood vessels allow for the trafficking of cells, proteins, and waste. The initial testes fly bite injects trypanosomes into the dermis. From the dermis, the parasites exhibit tropism that leads to migration toward the afferent lymphatics is unknown. Parasites may be responding to an unreported chemical cue in a chemotactic manner and they may crawl along lymph vessels, access open junctions, or are drawn into the lymphatics through hydrodynamic flow force and pressure. (C) Afferent lymphatic vessels in the skin allow for the draining lymph node. Lymph, containing activated T and B cells, plasma cells, and antibody, passes into the medullary sinus, before exiting via efferent lymphatic vessels. Trypanosomes enter the draining lymph nodes, causing lymphadenopathy, and exit via the efferent lymphatics. Systemic dissemination of the host is reached via the main lymphatic ducts.

(30, 32, 40–42). Murine models of infection have also shown that tsetse saliva suppresses T and B cell responses systemically, skewing the host toward a Th2 immune environment, leading to increased IL-4 and IL-10, alongside decreased interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ) titers, in the draining lymph nodes of infected mice. There is also an associated immunoglobulin (Ig) IgG1 and IgE antibody response. In addition, bites from tsetse

flies infected with trypanosomes showed significantly reduced thrombin inhibition and less anticoagulation compared to bites by naïve tsetse flies. This results in a more prolonged feeding period that contributes to an increased likelihood of parasite transmission (9). Together, these anti-inflammatory and anticoagulative processes act to increase the efficiency of parasite transmission from the fly vector to the mammalian host (32), leading to the induction of microenvironmental conditions more suitable for metacyclic trypomastigotes. This facilitates their differentiation into proliferative long-slender trypomastigotes. In this context, it appears likely that metacyclic trypomastigotes are equipped with various molecular tools (e.g., secreted virulence factors) to initiate tissue colonization events and overcome the acute response elicited by skin-resident and recruited immune cells. This leads to a scenario in which the acute immune response at the site of infection may act as a bottleneck that selects for more infectious parasites. Consequently, the route of infection could potentially shape downstream interactions and responses in other body compartments, affecting parasitaemia and longerterm infection dynamics.

# Influence of the Infection Route for Trypanosome Dissemination

Despite the skin being the first point of contact between metacyclic trypomastigotes and the vertebrate host, the importance of the skin-stage of disease in trypanosome infections has largely been overlooked in experimental studies. The majority of prior experiments have examined infections initiated via needle challenge, predominantly by intraperitoneal (i.p.) or intravenous (i.v.) routes (Table 1). However, a small number of comparative experiments have revealed that inoculation routes can substantially affect outcome (43, 44). For example, it has been shown that the percentage of BALB/c mice with detectable parasitemia after infection by T. brucei differed between animals infected i.p. vs. i.d. This study also found that the proportions of mice displaying detectable parasitemia were significantly reduced in the i.d. infected mice compared to i.p. infected mice, and that i.d. infected mice were 100-fold less susceptible to trypanosome infection than i.p. infected mice in a dose-dependent manner (43). Moreover, the impact of infection route on infectivity also differs between trypanosome species (44). For example, T. congolense infected intramuscularly (i.m.) had an earlier onset of parasitemia compared to those infected via an i.d. route. However, animals in which T. brucei parasites were administered i.p. led to an earlier onset of parasitemia than both i.m. and i.d. administration. These observations suggest that parasites face tissue-specific challenges in the skin (e.g., resident immune cells or nutrient availability) that delineate their capacity to disseminate systemically within the vertebrate host (44).

In addition to infection route, inoculum dose has also been shown to influence the outcome of trypanosome infection (44). For example, goats infected i.d. with *T. congolense* showed a delay in the onset of a local skin reaction (chancre formation) as the inoculum dose decreased (66), with a concomitant decrease in the size of the chancre. Consistent with these observations, a similar effect was reported for BALB/c mice infected i.d. with *T. brucei*, showing reduced infection rates at lower doses compared to higher doses (43). In this study, all animals infected with doses ranging from  $1 \times 10^5$  to  $1 \times 10^4$  parasites developed detectable parasitemia. Conversely, doses of  $1 \times 10^2$  parasites led to no patent infections and  $1 \times 10^3$  parasites resulted in only 50% of the animals developing a patent infection. In contrast, all the mice infected with  $1 \times 10^2$  parasites i.p. developed detectable parasitemia at the same time point, indicating that the skin poses a significant barrier for systemic dissemination and infection dynamics. These results suggest that there is a minimal infective parasite dose able to survive the initial challenge mounted by the local immune response in the skin.

The dose and route of infection has been shown to affect the dynamics of several protozoan infections, including the related trypanomastid Leishmania. These parasites are similarly transmitted to the skin of the mammalian host through the bites of female sand fly vectors (67), although they differ from extracellular African trypanosomes in that the inoculated lifecycle stage invades mammalian cells and replicates intracellularly. Upon feeding, the sand fly regurgitates metacyclic promastigote forms into the skin that are then phagocytosed by host macrophages. Promastigotes then develop into amastigote forms and replicate within the host cell. Subcutaneous (s.c.) injections of Leishmania major and L. tropica in mice result in a lower systemic parasite burden and increased protective immunity compared to i.p. and i.d. infections (68, 69). An increased Th1-associated resistance to Leishmania infection was induced in BALB/c mice following a low dose of parasite inoculum administered either i.d. or s.c. (69, 70), whereas a high inoculum induced a more Th2-skewed immune response that led to higher susceptibility and systemic parasite burden. These observations in related parasites highlight the importance of the initial parasite dose and site of infection for disease outcome. More importantly, these initial interactions might favor further dissemination (e.g., by infecting recruited immune cells) or the formation of quiescent parasite foci relevant for diagnostics and infection recrudescence upon treatment. It is likely that there are similar effects occurring during the initial skin stages of African trypanosome infections, although the factors determining parasite survival and migration remain to be fully explored.

## Immunity to African Trypanosomes in the Skin

African trypanosomes exist entirely extracellularly within the mammalian host and are constantly exposed to the host innate and adaptive immune systems. Previous studies examining systemic immune responses in mice using artificial inoculation routes (primarily i.p. and i.v.) have found numerous components that are vital to controlling the initial stages of trypanosome infection, including macrophages, monocytes, dendritic cells, neutrophils, and NK cells (Figure 2) (71-75). The early immune response (<2 weeks) is characterized by an induction of a strong pro-inflammatory profile, including the expression of IFN-y, tumor necrosis factor (TNF), IL-6, and the production of nitric oxide (NO) (3, 76-82). An adaptive B cell response is also elicited, leading to the production of antigen-specific antibodies that target the immunodominant variant surface glycoprotein (VSG) at the parasite surface. However, the artificial inoculation routes used in these studies overlook the events that occur in the skin early during infection. Through understanding the processes involved in establishing infection in the mammalian TABLE 1 | Susceptibility of various animal models to different trypanosome strains represented by the proportion of animals displaying a patent infection, depending on route and dose.

Trypanosome species and strain	Mammalian host species	Animal strain/breed	Inoculation route	10 <sup>6</sup> dose	10 <sup>5</sup> dose	10 <sup>4</sup> dose	10 <sup>3</sup> dose	10 <sup>2</sup> dose	References
T. b. brucei, strain 10–26	Mouse	BALB/c	i.p.	-	100%	100%	100%	100%	(43)
<i>T. b. brucei</i> , strain 10–26	Mouse	BALB/c	i.d.	-	100%	100%	50%	0%	
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	BALB/c	i.p.	-	-	100%	100%	100%	
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	BALB/c	i.d.	-	-	100%	100%	0%	
T. b. brucei, strain 10–26	Mouse	C57BL/6	i.p.	-	100%	100%	100%	100%	
<i>T. b. brucei</i> , strain 10–26	Mouse	C57BL/6	i.d.	-	100%	100%	50%	0%	
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	C57BL/6	i.p.	-	100%	100%	100%	100%	
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	C57BL/6	i.d.	-	-	100%	100%	0%	
T. b. brucei, KETRI 2710	Mouse	Swiss white	i.p.	-	-	100%	-	-	(44)
T. b. brucei, KETRI 2710	Mouse	Swiss white	i.v.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. b. brucei, KETRI 2710	Mouse	Swiss white	i.m.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. b. brucei, KETRI 2710	Mouse	Swiss white	S.C.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. b. brucei, KETRI 2710	Mouse	Swiss white	i.d.	-	-	83%	-	-	
T. congolense, KETRI 2765	Mouse	Swiss white	i.p.	-	-	67%	-	-	
T. congolense, KETRI 2765	Mouse	Swiss white	i.v.	-	-	50%	-	-	
T. congolense, KETRI 2765	Mouse	Swiss white	i.m.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. congolense, KETRI 2765	Mouse	Swiss white	S.C.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. congolense, KETRI 2765	Mouse	Swiss white	i.d.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. (Dutonella) vivax, IL 1392	Mouse	CD-1	i.p.	_	_	-	_	100%	(45)
T. (Dutonella) vivax, IL 1392	Mouse	CD-1	S.C.	_	_	_	_	100%	
T. congolense (GVR 12/1),	Mouse	CD-1	i.v.	100%	100%	100%	100%	_	(46)
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	BALB/c	i.p.	_	_	_	100%	100%	(47)
T. congolense, Trans Mara, TC13	Mouse	BALB/c	i.d.	_	_	_	0%	0%	
T. congolense, IL 3274	Mouse	Swiss white	i.v.	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	(48)
T. b. rhodesiense, EATRO 1886	Cattle	Boran	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	(49)
T. vivax, ETBD-1/ETBS 1	Cattle	Zebu	i.v.	100%	_	_	_	_	(50)
T. vivax, Y58	Cattle	Zebu	i.v.	_	_	100%	_	_	(51)
T. congolense, TREU 112	Cattle	Holstein	i.v.	100%	_	_	_	_	(52)
T. evansi, Olmisor isolate	Goat	East African	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	(53)
<i>T. congolense</i> , Ea-Tc, IL 1180	Goat	West African Dwarf	i.d.	-	-	100%	-	-	(54)
T. congolense, ITC 84	Goat	West African Dwarf	i.d.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. congolense, IL 957	Goat	East African	S.C.	-	100%	-	-	-	(55)
T. congolense, IL 958	Goat	Galla	S.C.	-	100%	-	-	-	
T. congolense, UTRO 170491-B	Goat	Kigezi	i.v.	-	100%	-	-	-	(56)
T. congolense, UTRO 170491-B	Goat	Mubende	i.v.	-	100%	-	-	-	
T. congolense, UTRO 170491-B	Goat	Small East African	i.v.	_	100%	-	_	_	
T. congolense	Goat	Galla	i.v.	_	100%	-	_	_	(57)
T. congolense	Goat	East African	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. congolense	Goat	Saanaen	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. congolense	Goat	Saanen x Galla	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. congolense	Sheep	Merino	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. congolense	Sheep	Blackhead Persian	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. congolense	Sheep	Red Masai	i.v.	_	100%	_	_	_	
T. brucei, CT 70	Sheep	Yankassa rams	s.c.	100%	_	_	_	_	(58)
<i>T. vivax</i> , CT 128	Sheep	Yankassa rams	S.C.	100%	_	_	_	_	()
T. congolense, GT 12	Sheep	Yankassa rams	S.C.	100%	_	_	_	_	
T. brucei, Strain 8/18	Sheep	West African Dwarf	i.v.	100%	-	-	-	-	(59)

(Continued)

#### TABLE 1 | Continued

Trypanosome species and strain	Mammalian host species	Animal strain/breed	Inoculation route	10 <sup>6</sup> dose	10 <sup>5</sup> dose	10 <sup>4</sup> dose	10 <sup>3</sup> dose	10 <sup>2</sup> dose	References
<i>T. vivax</i> , Zarkwai/84/ NITR/11.1	Sheep	Uda	i.v.	-	100%	_	-	-	(60)
T. congolense, Ea-Tc, IL 1180	Sheep	Djallonke	i.d.	-	-	100%	-	-	(54)
T. congolense, ITC 84	Sheep	Djallonke	i.d.	-	-	100%	-	-	
T. b. brucei	Rabbit	New Zealand white	i.p.	100%	-	-	-	-	(61)
T. b. brucei	Rabbit	Chinchilla White	i.p.	100%	-	-	-	-	
T. rhodesiense, EATRO 1886	Rabbit	New Zealand white	i.v.	-	-	100%	-	-	(62)
<i>T. b. gambiense</i> , MBA ITMAP 1811	Monkey	Vervet	i.v.	-	-	-	100%	-	(63)
T. b. brucei, GUTat 1	Monkey	Vervet	i.v.	-	-	100%	-	-	(64)
T. b. rhodesiense, KETRI 2537	Monkey	Vervet	i.v.	-	-	100%	-	-	(65)

i.p., intraperitoneal; i.d., intradermal; i.v., intravenous; i.m., intramuscular; s.c., subcutaneous.

host and establishing how the immune system interacts with the parasites in the initial stages, skin-targeted research could provide important information on how the disease progresses within the host. This additional information may reveal methods to develop novel methods for controlling disease transmission in humans and animals. It is also likely that the immune responses in the skin have wider impacts on the systemic infection, similar to those observed in Leishmania infections (69, 70) and recent data have shown that there is a population of African trypanosomes present in the skin of the host (11, 18, 83). These parasites are integral to transmission, but their persistence suggests that the parasites can avoid or co-opt the immune response in the skin. Understanding how this is achieved could lead to methods to limit this population, reducing transmission. This skin-dwelling population also presents issues for new therapeutics targeting African trypanosomes that have been developed for parasites in the bloodstream and CNS. Although there has been little work to date on skin immune responses during trypanosome challenge, inferences can be made from systemic studies and related parasites, in addition to the small number of studies that have been performed.

### Neutrophils and Natural Killer (NK) Cells—the First Responders

It is likely that some of the earliest cellular responders to trypanosome inoculation in the skin are neutrophils, NK cells, and NKT cells (3, 84, 85). Neutrophils are some of the most ubiquitous leukocytes in the human immune system and are involved in the killing of many pathogens (including protozoa). They act through phagocytosis, the release of reactive oxygen species, and neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) (86–89). They are also important mediators of tissue repair and wound healing, producing various pro-inflammatory cytokines that include transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ), IL-4, IL-12, and IL-13 (88). They may also potentially release IFN- $\gamma$ , although it is unclear whether neutrophils are a true source of IFN- $\gamma$ , especially in humans (90). As such, our understanding of these mechanisms relies heavily on murine data that may not be applicable to

human mechanisms of immunity. In these model experiments, neutrophils have been shown to be the primary responders to tsetse fly bites and are recruited to the dermal bite site within 4.5 h (85). At the same time as neutrophil recruitment, there is an induction of pro-inflammatory IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-6, as well as anti-inflammatory IL-10 (85), from unidentified sources. Neutrophils may also produce trypanolytic antimicrobial peptides, such as cathelicidins and defensins (91), although this early neutrophil response does not appear to contribute to trypanosome killing in the skin (85).

Cytotoxic NK and NKT cells are also commonly employed during the earliest periods of pathogen infection. However, the roles of NK cells during trypanosome infection are poorly understood and investigation is limited to systemic studies. NK cell-deficient mice infected with T. congolense are unable to control the levels of parasitemia due to lower levels of IFN-y and TNF, leading to rapid onset of death due and uncontrollable parasitemia (92). This lethal phenotype was rescued when NK cells were transferred into the NK cell-deficient mice prior to infection. Moreover, mice infected i.p. with T. congolense show a systemic recruitment of NK cells that are thought to provide early production of IFN-y and TNF in the blood, spleen, lungs, and liver (92). NK cell activity in trypanotolerant strains of mice (strains that display reduced clinical disease when infected with trypanosomes compared to susceptible counterparts) infected with T. congolense has been suggested to be due to an increase in the production of IFN- $\gamma$  during infection (72). The activation of neutrophils, NK cells, and NK/T cells in the skin following exposure to trypanosomal pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) also results in the production of IFN-y and TNF that can induce the activation of classically activated macrophages (93). In this context, we speculate that recruitment of NK cells in the skin also provide early protective immunity in trypanotolerant hosts, utilizing pro-inflammatory cytokines to promote further immune activation and parasite killing. Studies regarding the spatio-temporal recruitment of immune effectors to the skin during T. brucei infection might shed lights into these processes.


**FIGURE 2** The role of innate immune cells during African trypanosomiasis. During early trypanosome infection, a strong Th<sub>1</sub> immune response is initiated by the host. In the skin, neutrophils and NK cells are the first to respond to trypanosomal pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), such as VSG and CpG DNA. Neutrophils are heavily involved in repairing the initial wound caused by the tsetse fly bite and also produce pro-inflammatory IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-6. NK cells produce pro-inflammatory TNF and IFN- $\gamma$  that results in the classical activation of pro-inflammatory macrophages (Me) via iNOS activation. Macrophages can also be activated through interactions with trypanosomal PAMPs. Classically activated macrophages produce further pro-inflammatory molecules, including TNF, nitric oxide (NO), and reactive nitrogen intermediates (RNIs) and reactive oxygen intermediates (ROIs). These chemicals can directly kill trypanosomes in extravascular spaces and tissues and allows for parasite control. Macrophage secretion of TNF can also recruit and activate T cells which self-renew via autocrine IL-2 secretion. T cells produce IFN- $\gamma$  to further activate macrophages and IL-4 to activate B cells. Macrophages and dendritic cells (DCs) will further activate B cells during a Th<sub>1</sub> response, via IL-6, IL-12, and FN- $\gamma$ , to promote the production of antibodies that can target the VSG trypanosomes, inducing waves of parasite clearance in the bloodstream. However, antigenic variation hinders the effective clearance of trypanosome populations. Macrophages can also become alternatively activated, resulting in a Th2 immunosuppressive response. Cytokines such as IL-10, IL-4, and TGF- $\beta$  initiate this type of response by promoting arginase activation in macrophages. As a result, alternatively activated macrophages produce immunosuppressive IL-10 and suppress production of trypanostatic NO and IFN- $\gamma$ . This promotes parasite growth and survival, leading to a chronic infection.

Similar to African trypanosomes, *Leishmania* spp. are transmitted into the subdermal layer of the skin by female phlebotomine sand flies (67, 94). In this case, it has been shown that neutrophils in the skin are the initial responders to infection and phagocytose *Leishmania* metacyclic promastigotes

(95). Two-photon intravital imaging has shown that 40–60 min post-infection, a rapid early recruitment of neutrophils is induced at the site of infection in the skin following sand fly feeding (96). Here, the neutrophils occupy the epidermis in large numbers where they directly kill promastigotes using NETs (86,

97) and active phagocytosis of parasites (96). However, there is substantial evidence that promastigotes can persist within neutrophils, escaping effective killing, and potentially taking advantage of neutrophils as a means to continue their life cycle within the mammalian host (98, 99). The promastigotes in the infected neutrophils are in turn phagocytosed by macrophages and dendritic cells where they develop into the amastigote form and replicate (94, 95). This neutrophil recruitment response is similar to that observed following an infected tsetse fly bite (85). However, while direct killing by neutrophils has been shown with Leishmania parasites, it has not been shown during African trypanosome infections. One hypothesis is that the rapid recruitment of neutrophils during trypanosome infection occurs in response to the tissue damage inflicted by the tsetse fly and is required for wound repair. In this regard, the initial recruitment of neutrophils upon T. brucei infection in mice (via i.p.) is prolonged after the initial peak of parasitemia. This is thought to contribute to the suppression of NK, NK/T cells, and both T and B lymphocytes in the spleen at later stages of infection (100). This may be through disruption of the splenic microarchitecture due to significant pro-inflammatory responses. How these immunosuppressive mechanisms relate to early infection in the skin, as well as the activation of the skin-resident immune population, remain unknown and should therefore be an important area for further investigation.

#### Macrophages—the Big Players

The skin contains an abundance of macrophages with the potential to combat infection but again, little is known about the role of skin-resident macrophages during trypanosome infection. During systemic infections, macrophages are considered to play an essential role in combating African trypanosome infections in the mammalian host and are central to mediating the immune response in the extravascular tissues (Figures 2, 3) (3, 74, 101-110). After infection, trypanosome associated PAMPs trigger the activation of these innate mononuclear phagocytes via interactions with pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) on the surfaces of host immune cells. These are triggered by parasitederived molecules such as CpG DNA (recognized by TLR-9) and soluble glycosylphosphatidyl inositol (GPI)-anchored VSG (recognized by scavenger receptor PRRs) (36, 74, 84, 103, 105, 108, 111–115). The release of soluble VSG further stimulates immune cells in a type 1-dependent manner (112). These trigger signaling pathways that lead to the acquisition of a classically activated phenotype in macrophages (and the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IFN-y and TNF), which is important for quickly controlling invading trypanosomes (Figure 3) (36, 84, 103, 105, 108, 112-114).

The strong pro-inflammatory type 1 (Th1) immune response initiated during the early onset of infection, characterized by elevated levels of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-2, leads to an increase in macrophage numbers in the spleen, liver, and bone marrow (106). During clinical disease, macrophage migrating inhibitory factor (MIF) mRNA levels are also increased in the blood of infected patients (116). This could explain the elevated levels of recruited macrophages observed in peripheral immune organs. Macrophages and liver-resident Kupffer cells phagocytose trypanosomes that are opsonized by parasite-specific Ig. These cells are aided by various soluble factors derived from the host complement system (106, 117-119). Experiments using T. brucei-infected mice have shown that Kupffer cells in the liver are involved in most of the parasite clearance that occurs via complement and antibody-mediated phagocytosis (120). Classically activated macrophages can also utilize the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) enzyme to produce highly reactive and toxic nitric oxide (NO) via the L-arginine metabolic pathway (Figure 3) (121, 122). Additionally, these mononuclear phagocytes can produce further pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF, IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, and IL-12 (93). Interestingly, several pro-inflammatory cytokines have been shown to display potent trypanostatic activities, further highlighting the importance of these cytokines during the onset of the infection (3, 72, 84, 123-130). One such trypanostatic effect is believed to be mediated by NO as experimental infections with T. congolense and T. brucei have shown that NO production can inhibit trypanosome growth and specifically control the first wave of parasitemia (131, 132). However, the role of NO is contentious as in vivo studies have reported that NO readily binds to hemoglobin and interacts with red blood cells (76-78). This would mean that NO would be quickly quenched in the bloodstream, removing its inhibitory effect. However, NO may still be effective in the microenvironment of extravascular spaces in which hemoglobin is much reduced or absent, such as the skin (133). Importantly, not all interactions with cytokines appear to be detrimental to trypanosomes. Trypanosomes are known to secrete trypanosome lymphocyte triggering factor (TLTF) that can trigger the production of IFN- $\gamma$  from CD8+ T cells (134, 135), inducing a potent classically-activated macrophage response. This seemingly contradictory effect may suggest that African trypanosomes can benefit from this specific T cell interaction for survival, or alternatively, that TLTF might play an important role in inducing the development of a more immunotolerant environment for the parasite to sustain survival. This remains speculative but merits further investigation.

The induction of type 2 macrophages is a prominent feature of the immunosuppression that occurs during chronic T. brucei infections. Studies have shown that trypanosomes trigger a switch in macrophage activation from pro-inflammatory (or classically-activated) cells to a more anti-inflammatory (or alternatively activated) state (74, 104, 110, 136, 137). This switch in macrophage character skews the host immune response from Th1 to Th2, resulting in an anti-inflammatory environment that promotes parasite survival in the host (138). The implications for this profound switch in immunological state are a matter of active research but the process may contribute to reducing the deleterious effects on the host of sustained inflammation, as well as favoring tissue repair and regeneration (93, 139-143). Macrophages can become alternatively activated through stimulation by macrophage colony-stimulating factor (CSF-1), IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, and TGF-β (Figure 3) (93, 144–146). One of the main hallmarks of alternatively-activated macrophages (AAM) is the expression of arginases upon stimulation, which in turn compete with iNOS and induce ornithine and urea



macrophages. Classically activated macrophages induce the expression of the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) enzyme, which catabolizes the substrate L-arginine to produce NO and citrulline. This results in a pro-inflammatory Th1 immune response that can effectively control the initial parasitaemia peak. (Right) Anti-inflammatory stimuli, such as CSF, IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, and TGF-β, alternatively activate macrophages. These induce the expression of the arginase enzyme that catabolizes the substrate L-arginine to produce ornithine. The enzyme ornithine decarboxylase (ODC) catalyzes the breakdown of ornithine to produce polyamines, resulting in an anti-inflammatory Th2 immune response and tissue repair. This type of response typically leads to an immune environment that promotes trypanosome growth and survival.

production *via* the L-arginine pathway instead of NO and citrulline (147).

A recent study has also shown that *T. brucei* can actively skew macrophage and glial cell activation by secreting metabolites that suppress their pro-inflammatory functions (148). These macrophage responses varied depending on the strain of the parasite, suggesting it is a parasite-derived factor determining host response, supporting earlier work describing the existence of a parasite-driven virulence factor (149). These trypanosomal factors can trigger macrophages to switch toward a Th2 phenotype and include the *T. brucei* kinesin heavy chain isoform (TbKHC1) that actively induces IL-10 production

and arginase activity, resulting in decreased NO production (150). When wild-type mice were infected with TbKHC1 KO trypanosomes, parasitemia was reduced and the survival of the host enhanced (150). These data suggest that the release of TbKHC1 by *T. brucei* enables the parasites to manipulate host cell metabolism by biasing the L-arginine pathway toward arginase enzyme activity, although it remains unclear whether TbKHC1 is constitutively released by viable parasites or is a byproduct from decaying or dead parasites. It has also been suggested that immunosuppression in the skin during intradermal trypanosome infection could be mediated by the combination of a mixed classical/alternative macrophage response and suppressor T cell

response (151). These findings suggest that a pro-inflammatory macrophage/Th1 response is needed for the effective control of trypanosomes in the skin, although a Th2 response seems necessary to sustain host survival in the face of a chronic infection. As such, these specific macrophage-trypanosome interactions should be investigated thoroughly for opportunities for blocking disease progression.

#### Dendritic Cells—Primers of Adaptive Immunity

Dendritic cells (DCs) are a group of antigen-presenting cells (APCs) that recognize and capture antigen for presentation to T cells (152, 153). Studies using i.p. T. b. rhodesiense infections in mice have shown that splenic DCs may be the primary APCs involved in activating VSG-specific T helper (Th) cell responses in trypanotolerant mouse lines through the upregulation of co-stimulatory receptors, the presentation of VSG peptide antigen, and the production of IL-12 (154, 155). However, subsequent VSG antigen processing and presentation was notably reduced during high parasite burdens in the mice, suggesting a trypanosome factor may be interfering with the ability of APCs to process and present antigen to T cells. Alternatively, there may be a potential impairment of the antigen presentation capacity or DC maturation during chronic infection. This remains speculative for African trypanosome infections but has been described for other infections associated with immunotolerant states (156, 157).

Skin-residing DCs include epidermal Langerhans cells and dermal DCs (158-160). Langerhans cells sample and present antigen from the epidermis to promote the adaptive immune response (161, 162). They have been shown to have a suppressive function in Leishmania infections by modifying the behavior of regulatory T cells (Tregs) but their role in Africa trypanosomiasis is completely unknown and remains to be established (163). Langerhans cells and dermal DCs migrate from the epidermis and dermis, respectively, to the local cutaneous draining lymph nodes to present sampled pathogen antigen to T cells (158-160, 162). Dermal DCs have also been shown to act rapidly to dermis invading protozoan parasites such as L. major (164). It has previously been reported in L. major-infected mice that epidermal Langerhans cells localized at the sand-fly bite site become activated and upregulate major histocompatibility complex molecules and co-stimulatory receptors (165). This results in cytokine release (IL-12) and the promotion of a Th1 cellular response. African trypanosomes have recently been shown to form active foci in the skin and it is likely that this would be modulated and controlled by resident DCs and Langerhans cells, similar to related trypanomastids (11, 83). Moreover, DCs might elicit a more immunotolerant state in the skin, ultimately allowing the persistence of skin foci. However, the specific roles of skin resident DCs during trypanosome infection remain to be elucidated.

#### T Cells—Surveying the Damage

Skin-resident T cells are another group of immune cells that survey the tissue for pathogens. The epidermal layer is patrolled by  $\alpha\beta$  effector T cells and more innate-like  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, in

addition to group 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2s) (166-168). The  $\gamma\delta$  T cell population act with innate cells to survey tissue during the early stages of infection before the more conventional adaptive immune cells become involved. Dermal  $\gamma\delta$  T cells also express many receptors and cytokines that can alter Th1 and Th17 responses and affect extracellular pathogen, including IFN-y, TNF, and IL-17 (169-171). ILC2s are dependent on IL-7 and constitutively secrete IL-13, thought to be central for interaction with granulocytes (167). Although T cells during skin diseases have been well-studied, particularly for psoriasis and allergies (172–174), the roles of specific  $\gamma\delta$  T cells, ILC2s, and their associated cytokines during human trypanosome infections are unclear. A study using cattle found that tsetsetransmitted T. congolense infection leads to the increased numbers of  $\gamma\delta$  T cells and that these cells are activated in the trypanotolerant N'Dama breed but not the more susceptible Boran breed (175). However, cattle and other ruminants possess a substantially higher proportion of  $\gamma\delta$  T cells in the peripheral blood mononuclear lymphocyte population (15-60%) than both humans and mice (<5%) (176) and their role may differ between these different hosts. Importantly, due to the induction of AAM activity observed during chronic infection, a reduction in IL-2 secretion and expression of the  $\alpha$ -chain of the IL-2 cytokine receptor in lymph node T cells leads to inhibition of immune responses during T. brucei and T. congolense infections in mice and cattle (177-181).

While it is unclear what the potential role of skin-resident T cells may be during African trypanosome infection, insights could be gained from the pathogenesis of other parasites. For example, during infection with Plasmodium spp., sporozoites induce rapid immunosuppression in the skin (182-184) that affects both T and B cell functionality. Plasmodium-specific Tregs are also induced in the skin that expand upon re-exposure to Plasmodium antigens and suppress immunity to infection (185). This was found to be linked to parasite specific factors and when the sporozoite surface protein CSP was injected into the skin at low doses with CpG DNA, Plasmodium-specific  $CD8^+$  effector T cells were significantly inhibited (182). This is hypothesized to involve regulatory B cells (Bregs) that produce immunosuppressive IL-10 and TGF-B as depletion of B cells rescued effector T cell function during malaria infection (186). Similarly, it is possible that the suppressive phenotypes observed during African trypanosomiasis also occur in the skin, hindering the successful elimination of trypanosomes. Indeed, very little inflammation or other immune responses were observed in the skin of mice with heavy burdens of skin-dwelling T. brucei parasites (83).

# Lymphatic Invasion and Systemic Dissemination

Following skin infection, trypanosomes trigger a series of immunological events that activate resident immune cells and promote recruitment to the site of infection. This in turn delineates long-term disease outcome, specifically by determining how the parasite will disseminate systemically and establish infection. In order to achieve this, trypanosomes must

overcome the initial immunological challenge mounted in the skin and travel to the afferent lymphatics, entering the local draining lymph nodes (Figure 1) (11, 14-17, 151). Historical studies using dogs found that T. brucei equiperdum leaves the dermis via the afferent lymphatics, spreading into the draining lymph nodes before reaching the bloodstream (15). A similar sequence of events has also been shown in cattle, goats (14, 187), and recently mice (11). In this recent mouse study, trypanosomes were first detected within the local draining lymph nodes prior to their detection in the bloodstream (18h compared to 42h post-infection, respectively) (11). Intravital imaging of infected mice following tsetse fly bites of the skin has also been used to elucidate some of these mechanisms (17). In these experiments, a large number of parasites exhibited directional migration following trypanosome injection into the skin, traveling back and forth toward the lymphatic vessels. In addition to parasites found in the skin interstitium, parasites were also found within the afferent lymphatic vessels of the dermis. These parasites were characterized by significantly higher velocities than their extravascular counterparts, suggesting behavioral diversity. This is similar to the diverse ranges in parasite motility previously described for T. carassii in zebrafish (188). This would indicate that there are unknown mechanisms through which African trypanosomes are attracted toward and then invade the afferent lymphatics of the skin, allowing their subsequent systemic dissemination in the host (Figures 1B,C). Similar to African trypanosomes, large numbers of Plasmodium sporozoites have been shown to remain in the dermis while others drain to the local lymph nodes (189). These skin-resident sporozoites "glide" through the dermis and can invade the local dermal blood and lymphatic vessels before reaching the liver (190-192). Imaging studies in rodents have shown that skin sporozoites largely drain via the lymphatics having been phagocytosed by dendritic cells. Conversely, a minority enter directly into the bloodstream (193). Intravital imaging has shown that immunization of mice with attenuated sporozoites and P. berghei circumsporozoite protein inhibits sporozoite motility in the skin, resulting in inhibition of dermal blood vessel invasion (194). In addition, Leishmania parasites are known to form reservoirs in the skin that enhance their onward transmission to the sand fly vector (195). However, several species of Leishmania also disseminate systemically around the host and this has been suggested to involve infected macrophages or dendritic cells carrying the parasites to the local draining lymph nodes (94). Although African trypanosomes do not invade cells in the host, it is possible that they may be chaperoned into the local draining lymph nodes via macrophages or dendritic cells, either through an unknown attachment mechanism or a chemical cue.

It is also plausible that lymphatic accumulation may be driven by hydrostatic pressure, protein and/or chemical gradients, or the sensing of lymph flow (196–201). These environmental cues could direct trypanosomes toward open junctions in the lymphatic epithelium, similar to the systems used by lymphocytes for lymphatic invasion (199, 202, 203). For example, dendritic cells have been shown to respond to gradients of CCL19 and CCL21 chemokines expressed in the lymphatic vessels (204), facilitating entry into the lymphatics in the skin (205), and

CXCL12 gradients have been shown to be important for the initiation of dendritic cell responses in the skin (206). However, there was no evidence for the role of several host-derived chemokines in attracting trypanosomes in a recent study (17). As African trypanosomes possess chemosensory capabilities through receptors found on the flagellum and flagellar pocket (207), it is feasible that they could respond to non-chemokine chemical gradients within the host to reach the lymphatics. For example, glucose is crucial for the metabolism of bloodstream form trypanosomes (208) and glucose concentrations in canines have been shown to be higher in the lymph than the blood (209). Glucose, lipids, or other factors essential for trypanosome metabolism, could therefore act as chemical chemoattractants for trypanosomes. The identification of potential these (tissuespecific) parasite chemoattractants merits further investigation as these might be key for understanding tissue colonization and the development of transmission-inhibiting therapeutics. Recent in vivo imaging has also shown that the presence of a hydrodynamic flow impacts substrate binding and swimming in trypanosomes, suggesting that the forces acting on these parasites can directly lead to changes in behavior that promote dissemination (188). Regardless of mechanisms involved, two central questions remain: (i) what are the processes deployed by trypanosomes to circumvent the immunological and physical barriers that they encounter in the skin en route to the lymphatic system? And (ii) are these interactions established by direct cell-cell contact between trypanosomes and host cells, or mediated by secreted factors (e.g., soluble virulence factors or extracellular vesicles)? An intriguing hypothesis is that upon differentiation, the proliferative long-slender trypomastigotes, in addition to immune cells recruited to the site of infection (e.g., neutrophils and macrophages), may actively remodel tissue architecture in a manner that facilitates movement from the site of infection and the establishment of a systemic infection. Understanding these mechanisms could again lead to tools that disrupt these behaviors, affecting transmission and the establishment of systemic infections in humans and animals.

In summary, lymphatic tropism leads to the accumulation of trypanosomes within the lymph nodes, triggering a myriad of adaptive immune responses before systemic dissemination (17, 94, 189-195). Ultimately, entry into the lymphatic system enables direct access to the bloodstream as fluids and cells drain through the thoracic duct and right lymphatic ducts re-joining the systemic circulation via the subclavian veins. Dissemination of the parasite and continued interaction with the host immune system would drive many of the consequent pathologies associated with infection. Recirculation through the dermal capillary beds also presents accessible trypanosomes to infect the tsetse fly vector, facilitating transmission and disease persistence. However, recent evidence has emerged of extravascular, skin-dwelling parasites that are also involved in transmission (11, 18, 83). Understanding this new anatomical niche has therefore become key to ongoing efforts to control the disease, particularly in the context of recently described latent HAT infections that may also be infective (210, 211).

#### **Trypanosome Reservoir in the Skin**

Historically, the presence of African trypanosomes in the host skin was a widely recognized aspect of infection that has been largely supplanted by the repeated description of T. brucei as a bloodstream parasite (212). Re-discovering this overlooked anatomical reservoir, and the potential implications for transmission, treatment, and control, has become a focus of trypanosome research (213). This reassessment includes the description of a metabolically unique population of T. brucei parasites found in the adipose tissues of various organs in the mammalian host (18). These adipose tissue form (ATF) parasites metabolize fatty acids through β-oxidation and utilize the tricarboxylic acid cycle rather than glycolysis, making them more similar to the procyclic forms found in the tsetse fly midgut rather than mammalian bloodstream forms (214). While this study did not directly find ATF trypanosomes resident in the skin, the large deposits of subcutaneous adipose (particularly in non-murine hosts) would make it an ideal environment for the parasites. Further studies have since confirmed that T. brucei parasites are indeed present in the skin, both interacting with adipocytes (11) and throughout the extravascular space between the panniculus carnosus and the dermis (83). However, it is currently unclear whether these skin-dwelling parasites are ATF or transcriptionally distinct.

Nevertheless, video evidence demonstrates that skin-resident African trypanosomes are motile and undergo division (83, 215). There is little overt inflammation associated with trypanosome numbers in the skin (83), although there is a rise in temperature that may serve to attract tsetse flies to sites of infection (11). Within the skin, the number of parasites cycles with the characteristic peaks and troughs associated with trypanosome infections but the cycle does not appear linked to numbers in the blood, suggesting limited transfer between compartments (83). The extent of parasite exchange between the extravascular compartment and the blood is an aspect of infection that requires further study as this has implications for treatment and pathogenesis. Skin-dwelling parasites also proceed through their life cycle and develop into characteristic "stumpy" forms that are pre-adapted to survive in the tsetse fly vector (216). The presence of stumpy trypanosomes was unequivocally demonstrated via the detection of the stumpy-specific marker PAD-1 (217) in parasites in the skin (83). Importantly, these extravascular trypanosomes contribute to tsetse fly transmission, revealing that the skin is not a "dead-end" for this supposed blood parasite. Initially, a study involving dual infection with two fluorescently tagged trypanosome strains used RT-qPCR quantification to establish that tsetse flies were predominantly infected by parasites resident in the skin rather than the blood (11). Subsequent experiments comparing infectivity with tsetse flies fed on patches of mouse skin, either with or without tissue resident trypanosomes, showed that blood and skin parasites contribute to infection, with both required for maximal transmission (83). These experiments also showed that tsetse flies could be infected by skin-resident trypanosomes in apparently aparasitemic hosts.

As HAT approaches elimination in humans, there has been an increased emphasis on understanding how the disease avoided elimination in the past. In addition to animal reservoirs (218,

219), the role of asymptomatic or latent human infections has begun to receive attention (210, 211). Counter to decades of dogma, field studies have now shown that there are individuals able to tolerate T. b. gambiense as latent infections without developing symptoms (211). This latent period can be extremely protracted, with a patient recently described who was infected for at least 29 years without symptoms (220). Latent individuals rarely display detectable blood parasites and are diagnosed via serology (211). However, murine experiments demonstrating that skin-dwelling trypanosomes can infect tsetse flies raise the possibility that these latent infections can contribute to transmission and act as a reservoir of infection. Recent predictive modeling also indicates that aparasitemic but infective hosts are required for a disease focus to be stable in the absence of an animal reservoir (221). This hypothesis is supported by xenodiagnosis experiments showing tsetse flies can be infected by apparently aparasitemic hosts (222, 223) and the identification of trypanosomes in historical skin samples from HAT foci (83). To date, there has been no thorough examination of trypanosomes in the skin of domestic or peri-domestic animals and this large potential reservoir requires further study to fully understand the impact on both human and animal disease.

In summary, the notion that African trypanosomiasis is a disease of just the lymphatic and circulatory systems is being re-assessed. There is strong evidence for skinresident parasites prior to and long after systemic parasite burden, with the potential for transmission from apparently asymptomatic hosts. This has wider impacts for understanding pathogenesis, developing new therapeutics, and identifying overlooked reservoirs. These field and laboratory data also suggest that overlooked parasites in the skin of human and animal reservoirs threaten the WHO goal of eliminating HAT transmission by 2030 (218). Fully understanding the role of the skin as a biological niche for African trypanosomes will therefore likely continue to shape the field of African trypanosomiasis research.

#### **CONCLUDING REMARKS**

African trypanosomes have evolved sophisticated mechanisms to swiftly adapt to rapid changes in their microenvironment, like those encountered by metacyclic trypomastigotes delivered by the tsetse fly in the vertebrate skin when taking a blood meal. These changes are not only physical (e.g., changes in temperature and oxygen pressure) but also mechanical (e.g., transitioning from tsetse fly saliva to solid tissues such as the skin), and immunological (e.g., activation and/or recruitment of immune cells upon infection). In this scenario, it seems plausible that a combination of extrinsic factors, such as those encountered in the skin, exerts a selection pressure for trypomastigotes that are able to overcome these barriers when migrating to nearby lymphatics, leading to the establishment of systemic infections. The skin is therefore the natural point of first contact between trypanosomes and hosts, playing an active role in infection establishment and disease outcome. However, several questions remain unanswered. For example, it is unclear whether metacyclic trypomastigotes use different environmental cues in the skin as drivers for differentiation, and if so, what the chemical nature of these differentiation signals may be. It also remains to be determined whether the initial parasite population at the site of infection remains in the skin, forming a skin-resident parasite subpopulation that is distinct from the parasites found in other tissues and organs (e.g., bloodstream forms), or whether the skin is colonized multiple times as a results of parasite migration to and from the bloodstream.

From the perspective of host-pathogen interactions, it is clear that trypanosomes release a myriad of virulence factors, including soluble products and extracellular vesicles, thought to be critical to modulate the immune response against them (224-228). In this case, it would be important to understand whether the secretion of virulence factors differs between metacyclic and long slender trypomastigotes and to what extent these secreted molecules aid in the establishment of chronic infections in the skin. Similarly, it is still unclear whether the local immune response in the skin at the site of infection helps shape the population structure of parasites that systemically disseminate within the host, and the mechanisms involved in the activation of resident skin immune cells (e.g., Langerhans cells and  $\gamma\delta$  T cells). The application of novel approaches to identify cellular heterogeneity (e.g., single cell transcriptomics and spatial transcriptomics) would help to clarify the series of events that take place in the skin before parasite dissemination; from parasite differentiation and diversity, to the activation of resident and recruited immune cells.

Finally, it is now clear that the parasites residing in the skin are central to disease transmission and present in both murine models and human clinical samples. Screening of the skin in both humans and animals is likely required to fully understand the true extent of African trypanosome infections in the field, especially as latent infections are likely still infective to tsetse flies due to skin-dwelling parasites. However, our understanding of the skin as an active immune organ delineating disease outcome in human African trypanosomiasis is in its infancy, and we anticipate that future studies should address a myriad of key basic questions in this novel field of research. As such, we need to better understand the specific mechanisms involved

#### REFERENCES

- 1. de Raadt P. The history of sleeping sickness. In: Fourth International Course on African Trypanosomiasis. (2005)
- Steverding D. The history of African trypanosomiasis. *Parasites Vectors*. (2008) 1:3. doi: 10.1186/1756-3305-1-3
- Baral TN. Immunobiology of African trypanosomes: need of alternative interventions. J Biomed Biotechnol. (2010) 2010:389153. doi: 10.1155/2010/389153
- Morrison LJ, Vezza L, Rowan T, Hope JC. Animal African trypanosomiasis: time to increase focus on clinically relevant parasite and host species. *Trends Parasitol.* (2016) 32:599–607. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2016. 04.012
- Barrett MP, Burchmore RJ, Stich A, Lazzari JO, Frasch AC, Cazzulo JJ, et al. The trypanosomiases. *Lancet.* (2003) 362:1469–80. doi: 10.1016/s0140-673614694-6
- Brun R, Blum J, Chappuis F, Burri C. Human African trypanosomiasis. Lancet. (2010) 375:148–59. doi: 10.1016/S0140-673660829-1

in establishing infection in the skin, parasitic migration from the skin, and their subsequent invasion of the lymphatics that leads to systemic infection of the host. It is also important that newly developed drugs targeting the parasite can enter the skin and remain functional, otherwise transmission will be maintained alongside increasing treatment failures as skindwelling parasites are selected for. In addition, it is also important to understand the host-parasite interactions that are occurring in the skin and whether they can be manipulated to act as a potential therapeutic or transmission limiting tool? How are trypanosomes reaching the lymphatics from the skin and can they be inhibited from doing so? These are all questions that need to be addressed to if we are to better understand the pathogenesis of African trypanosomiasis and develop new methods of controlling and limiting disease transmission in humans and animals.

#### **AUTHOR'S NOTE**

The figures use art adapted from material provided by Servier Medical Art under a Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Unported License (https://creative commons.org/licenses/by/3.0/).

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

OA, JQ, AM, PG, RB, JB, NM, LM, and PC drafted and edited the manuscript. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

#### FUNDING

LM, NM, and OA were supported by Institute Strategic funding Programme Grant (BBS/E/D/20231762 and BBS/E/D/20002174) and a Strategic Skills Award and EASTBIO doctoral training programme studentship (BB/J01446X/1) from the Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council. AM and JQ were supported by a Wellcome Trust Senior Fellowship (209511/Z/17/Z) awarded to AM.

- Aksoy S, Buscher P, Lehane M, Solano P, Van Den Abbeele J. Human African trypanosomiasis control: achievements and challenges. *PLoS Neglect Trop Dis.* (2017) 11:e0005454. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005454
- 8. Organization WH. Control and Surveillance of Human African Trypanosomiasis. Geneva: WHO Press (2013).
- Van Den Abbeele J, Caljon G, De Ridder K, De Baetselier P, Coosemans M. *Trypanosoma brucei* modifies the tsetse salivary composition, altering the fly feeding behavior that favors parasite transmission. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2010) 6:e1000926. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000926
- Aksoy S, Weiss BL, Attardo GM. Trypanosome transmission dynamics in tsetse. *Curr Opin Insect Sci.* (2014) 3:43–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cois.2014.07.003
- Caljon G, Van Reet N, De Trez C, Vermeersch M, Pérez-Morga D, Van Den Abbeele J. The dermis as a delivery site of *Trypanosoma brucei* for tsetse flies. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2016) 12:e1005744. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005744
- Matthews KR. The developmental cell biology of *Trypanosoma brucei*. J Cell Sci. (2005) 118:283–90. doi: 10.1242/jcs.01649
- Farr H, Gull K. Cytokinesis in trypanosomes. Cytoskeleton. (2012) 69:931–41. doi: 10.1002/cm.21074

- Emery DL, Barry JD, Moloo SK. The appearance of *Trypanosoma* (Duttonella) vivax in lymph following challenge of goats with infected *Glossina morsitans morsitans. Acta Tropica*. (1980) 37:375–9.
- Theis JH, Bolton V. Trypanosoma equiperdum: movement from the dermis. Exp Parasitol. (1980) 50:317–30.
- Barry JD, Emery DL. Parasite development and host responses during the establishment of *Trypanosoma brucei* infection transmitted by tsetse fly. *Parasitology*. (1984) 88:67–84.
- Alfituri OA, Ajibola O, Brewer JM, Garside P, Benson RA, Peel T, et al. Effects of host-derived chemokines on the motility and viability of *Trypanosoma brucei*. *Parasite Immunol*. (2019) 41:e12609. doi: 10.1111/pim.12609
- Trindade S, Rijo-Ferreira F, Carvalho T, Pinto-Neves D, Guegan F, Aresta-Branco F, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei* parasites occupy and functionally adapt to the adipose tissue in mice. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2016) 19:837–48. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2016.05.002
- Smith TK, Bringaud F, Nolan DP, Figueiredo LM. Metabolic reprogramming during the *Trypanosoma brucei* life cycle. *F1000 Res.* (2017) 6:2. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.10342.2
- Salmon JK, Armstrong CA, Ansel JC. The skin as an immune organ. Western J Med. (1994) 160:146–52.
- Richmond JM, Harris JE. Immunology and skin in health and disease. Cold Spring Harbor Perspect Med. (2014) 4:a015339. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a015339
- 22. Nestle FO, Di Meglio P, Qin JZ, Nickoloff BJ. Skin immune sentinels in health and disease. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2009) 9:679–91. doi: 10.1038/nri2622
- Heath WR, Carbone FR. The skin-resident and migratory immune system in steady state and memory: innate lymphocytes, dendritic cells and T cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2013) 14:978–85. doi: 10.1038/ni.2680
- 24. Pasparakis M, Haase I, Nestle FO. Mechanisms regulating skin immunity and inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2014) 14:289–301. doi: 10.1038/nri3646
- Kupper TS, Fuhlbrigge RC. Immune surveillance in the skin: mechanisms and clinical consequences. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2004) 4:211. doi: 10.1038/nri1310
- Summerfield A, Meurens F, Ricklin ME. The immunology of the porcine skin and its value as a model for human skin. *Mol Immunol.* (2015) 66:14–21. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2014.10.023
- 27. Wong R, Geyer S, Weninger W, Guimberteau J-C, Wong JK. The dynamic anatomy and patterning of skin. *Exp Dermatol.* (2015) 25:92–8. doi: 10.1111/exd.12832
- Ono S, Egawa G, Kabashima K. Regulation of blood vascular permeability in the skin. *Inflam Regenerat.* (2017) 37:11. doi: 10.1186/s41232-017-0042-9
- Rotureau B, Van Den Abbeele J. Through the dark continent: African trypanosome development in the tsetse fly. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol.* (2013) 3:53. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2013.00053
- Van Den Abbeele J, Caljon G, Dierick JF, Moens L, De Ridder K, Coosemans M. The *Glossina morsitans* tsetse fly saliva: general characteristics and identification of novel salivary proteins. *Insect Biochem Mol Biol.* (2007) 37:1075–85. doi: 10.1016/j.ibmb.2007.06.006
- Sharma R, Gluenz E, Peacock L, Gibson W, Gull K, Carrington M. The heart of darkness: growth and form of *Trypanosoma brucei* in the tsetse fly. *Trends Parasitol.* (2009) 25:517–24. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2009.08.001
- 32. Caljon G, Van Den Abbeele J, Stijlemans B, Coosemans M, De Baetselier P, Magez S. Tsetse fly saliva accelerates the onset of *Trypanosoma brucei* infection in a mouse model associated with a reduced host inflammatory response. *Infect Immunity*. (2006) 74:6324–30. doi: 10.1128/iai.01046-06
- 33. Somda MB, Bengaly Z, Dama E, Poinsignon A, Dayo G-K, Sidibe I, et al. First insights into the cattle serological response to tsetse salivary antigens: a promising direct biomarker of exposure to tsetse bites. *Vet Parasitol.* (2013) 197:332–40. doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2013.05.018
- Cochran R, Rosen T. African *Trypanosomiasis* in the United States. *Archiv Dermatol.* (1983) 119:670–4. doi: 10.1001/archderm.1983.016503200 44014
- Kennedy PGE. Clinical features, diagnosis, and treatment of human African trypanosomiasis (sleeping sickness). *Lancet Neurol.* (2013) 12:186– 94. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(12)70296-X
- Akol GW, Murray M. Early events following challenge of cattle with tsetse infected with *Trypanosoma congolense*: development of the local skin reaction. *Vet. Rec.* (1982) 110:295–302.

- Parker KR, Mant MJ. Effects of tsetse (*Glossina morsitans morsitans* Westw.) (Diptera: Glossinidae) salivary gland homogenate on coagulation and fibrinolysis. *Thrombosis Haemostasis*. (1979) 42:743–51.
- Cappello M, Bergum PW, Vlasuk GP, Furmidge BA, Pritchard DI, Aksoy S. Isolation and characterization of the tsetse thrombin inhibitor: a potent antithrombotic peptide from the saliva of *Glossina morsitans morsitans*. *Am J Trop Med Hygiene*. (1996) 54:475–80.
- Cappello M, Li S, Chen X, Li CB, Harrison L, Narashimhan S, et al. Tsetse thrombin inhibitor: bloodmeal-induced expression of an anticoagulant in salivary glands and gut tissue of *Glossina morsitans morsitans*. *PNAS*. (1998) 95:14290–5.
- Caljon G, De Ridder K, De Baetselier P, Coosemans M, Van Den Abbeele J. Identification of a tsetse fly salivary protein with dual inhibitory action on human platelet aggregation. *PLoS ONE*. (2010) 5:e9671. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009671
- 41. Caljon G, Van Den Abbeele J, Sternberg JM, Coosemans M, De Baetselier P, Magez S. Tsetse fly saliva biases the immune response to Th2 and induces anti-vector antibodies that are a useful tool for exposure assessment. *Int J Parasitol.* (2006) 36:1025–35. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2006.05.002
- 42. Awuoche EO. Tsetse fly saliva: could it be useful in fly infection when feeding in chronically aparasitemic mammalian hosts. *Open Vet J.* (2012) 2:95–105.
- Wei G, Bull H, Zhou X, Tabel H. Intradermal infections of mice by low numbers of African trypanosomes are controlled by innate resistance but enhance susceptibility to reinfection. *J Infect Dis.* (2011) 203:418–29. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiq051
- 44. Ndungu K, Thungu D, Wamwiri F, Mireji P, Ngae G, Gitonga P, et al. Route of inoculation influences *Trypanosoma congolense* and *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* virulence in Swiss white mice. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:e0218441. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0218441
- 45. D'Archivio S, Cosson A, Medina M, Lang T, Minoprio P, Goyard S. Non-invasive *in vivo* study of the *Trypanosoma vivax* infectious process consolidates the brain commitment in late infections. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2013) 7:e1976. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001976
- Sones KR, Holmes PH. The influence of the size of the initial inoculum on the efficacy of isometamidium (samorin) on a stock of *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Acta Trop.* (1992) 51:213–6. doi: 10.1016/0001-706x(92)90039-z
- Onyilagha C, Okwor I, Kuriakose S, Singh R, Uzonna J. Low-dose intradermal infection with trypanosoma congolense leads to expansion of regulatory T cells and enhanced susceptibility to reinfection. *Infect Immun.* (2014) 82:1074–83. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01028-13
- Mamman M, Gettinby G, Murphy NB, Kemei S, Peregrine AS. Frequency of diminazene-resistant trypanosomes in populations of *Trypanosoma congolense* arising in infected animals following treatment with diminazene aceturate. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. (1995) 39:1107–13. doi: 10.1128/aac.39.5.1107
- Wellde BT, Duxbury RE, Sadun EH, Langbehn HR, Lotzsch R, Deindl G, et al. Experimental infections with African trypanosomes. IV immunization of cattle with gamma-irradiated *Trypanosoma rhodesiense*. *Exp Parasitol*. (1973) 34:62–8. doi: 10.1016/0014-489490063-5
- 50. Dagnachew S, Terefe G, Abebe G, Sirak A, Bollo E, Barry D, et al. Comparative clinico-pathological observations in young Zebu (Bos indicus) cattle experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma vivax* isolates from tsetse infested and non-tsetse areas of Northwest Ethiopia. *BMC Vet Res.* (2015) 11:307. doi: 10.1186/s12917-015-0625-0
- Esievo KA, Saror DI. Leukocyte response in experimental *Trypanosoma vivax* infection in cattle. *J Comp Pathol.* (1983) 93:165–9. doi: 10.1016/0021-997590002-6
- Kobayashi A, Tizard IR, Woo PT. Studies on the anemia in experimental African trypanosomiasis. II the pathogenesis of the anemia in calves infected with *Trypanosoma congolense*. Am J Trop Med Hyg. (1976) 25:401–6. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.1976.25.401
- Ngeranwa JJ, Gathumbi PK, Mutiga ER, Agumbah GJ. Pathogenesis of *Trypanosoma (brucei) evansi* in small east African goats. *Res Vet Sci.* (1993) 54:283–9. doi: 10.1016/0034-528890124-x
- 54. Osaer S, Goossens B, Clifford DJ, Kora S, Kassama M. A comparison of the susceptibility of Djallonke sheep and West African Dwarf goats to experimental infection with two different strains of *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Vet Parasitol.* (1994) 51:191–204. doi: 10.1016/0304-401790156-2

- Whitelaw DD, Kaaya GP, Moulton JE, Moloo SK, Murray M. Susceptibility of different breeds of goats in Kenya to experimental infection with *Trypanosoma congolense. Trop Anim Health Prod.* (1985) 17:155–65. doi: 10.1007/BF02355876
- Katunguka-Rwakishaya E, Murray M, Holmes PH. Susceptibility of three breeds of Ugandan goats to experimental infection with *Trypanosoma congolense. Trop Anim Health Prod.* (1997) 29:7–14. doi: 10.1007/BF02632337
- 57. Griffin L, Allonby E. Trypanotolerance in breeds of sheep and goats with an experimental infection of *Trypanosoma congolense*. *Vet Parasitol*. (1979) 5:97–105.
- Omotainse SO, Anosa VO. Comparative histopathology of the lymph nodes, spleen, liver and kidney in experimental ovine trypanosomosis. *Onderstepoort J Vet Res.* (2009) 76:377–83. doi: 10.4102/ojvr.v76i4.21
- Ikede BO, Losos GJ. Pathogenesin of *Trypanosoma brucei* infection is sheep. I clinical signs. J Comp Pathol. (1975) 85:23–31. doi: 10.1016/0021-997590080-8
- Maikaje DB, Sannusi A, Kyewalabye EK, Saror DI. The course of experimental *Trypanosoma vivax* infection in Uda sheep. *Vet Parasitol.* (1991) 38:267–74. doi: 10.1016/0304-401790139-m
- Oyewusi J, Saba A, Oridupa O. The course of trypanosomiasis in laboratory rabbits following experimental infection, treatment and re-infection: a haematological study. *Euro J Sci Res.* (2010) 42:411–9.
- Nagle RB, Dong S, Guillot JM, McDaniel KM, Lindsley HB. Pathology of experimental African trypanosomiasis in rabbits infected with *Trypanosoma rhodesiense*. Am J Trop Med Hyg. (1980) 29:1187–95. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.1980.29.1187
- 63. Ouwe-Missi-Oukem-Boyer O, Mezui-Me-Ndong J, Boda C, Lamine I, Labrousse F, Bisser S, et al. The vervet monkey (*Chlorocebus aethiops*) as an experimental model for *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense human African trypanosomiasis: a clinical, biological and pathological study. *Trans Royal Soc Trop Med Hygiene.* (2006) 100:427–36. doi: 10.1016/j.trstmh. 2005.07.023
- 64. Waema M, Maina N, Karanja S, Gachie B, Ngotho M, Kagira J. Development of a safer laboratory vervet monkey model for the study of human African trypanosomiasis. *Afr J Lab Med.* (2014) 3:100. doi: 10.4102/ajlm. v3i1.100
- Ngotho M, Maina N, Kagira J, Royo F, Farah IO, Hau J. IL-10 is up regulated in early and transitional stages in vervet monkeys experimentally infected with *Trypanosoma brucei rhodesiense*. *Parasitol Int.* (2006) 55:243–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parint.2006.06.004
- 66. Dwinger RH, Lamb G, Murray M, Hirumi H. Dose and stage dependency for the development of local skin reactions caused by *Trypanosoma congolense* in goats. *Acta Tropica*. (1987) 44:303–14.
- Burza S, Croft SL, Boelaert M. Leishmaniasis. Lancet. (2018) 392:951–70. doi: 10.1016/S0140-673631204-2
- Mahmoudzadeh-Niknam H, Khalili G, Abrishami F, Najafy A, Khaze V. The route of *Leishmania tropica* infection determines disease outcome and protection against *Leishmania major* in BALB/c mice. *Korean J Parasitol.* (2013) 51:69–74. doi: 10.3347/kjp.2013.51.1.69
- Loeuillet C, Banuls AL, Hide M. Study of *Leishmania pathogenesis* in mice: experimental considerations. *Parasite Vectors*. (2016) 9:144. doi: 10.1186/s13071-016-1413-9
- Kaur S, Kaur T, Garg N, Mukherjee S, Raina P, Athokpam V. Effect of dose and route of inoculation on the generation of CD4+ Th1/Th2 type of immune response in murine visceral leishmaniasis. *Parasitol Res.* (2008) 103:1413–9. doi: 10.1007/s00436-008-1150-x
- Veer M, Kemp J, Meeusen E. The innate defence against nematode parasites. Parasite Immunol. (2007) 29:1–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2006.00910.x
- Namangala B. Contribution of innate immune responses towards resistance to African trypanosome infections. *Scand J Immunol.* (2012) 75:5–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3083.2011.02619.x
- Abbas A, Lichtman AH, Pillai S, Baker DL, Baker A. Cellular and Molecular Immunology. 9th Ed. Amsterdam: Elsevier (2018). p. 57–97.
- 74. Stijlemans B, De Baetselier P, Magez S, Van Ginderachter JA, De Trez C. African trypanosomiasis-associated anemia: the contribution of the interplay between parasites and the mononuclear phagocyte system. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:218. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00218

- McDonald DR, Levy O. Innate immunity–3. In: RR Rich, TA Fleisher, WT Shearer, HW Schroeder, AJ Frew, CM Weyand, editors. *Clinical Immunology*. 5th Ed. London: Content Repository Only! (2019). p. 39–53.e31.
- Mabbott NA, Sutherland IA, Sternberg JM. Trypanosoma brucei is protected from the cytostatic effects of nitric oxide under *in vivo* conditions. *Parasitol Res.* (1994) 80:687–90.
- Sternberg JM, Mabbott N, Sutherland I, Liew FY. Inhibition of nitric oxide synthesis leads to reduced parasitaemia in murine *Trypanosoma brucei* infection. *Infect Immunity*. (1994) 62:2135–7.
- Mabbott NA, Sutherland IA, Sternberg JM. Suppressor macrophages in *Trypanosoma brucei* infection: nitric oxide is related to both suppressive activity and lifespan *in vivo. Parasite Immunol.* (1995) 17:143–50.
- Mansfield JM, Paulnock DM. Regulation of innate and acquired immunity in African trypanosomiasis. *Parasite Immunol.* (2005) 27:361–71. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2005.00791.x
- Namangala B, De Baetselier P, Beschin A. Both type-I and type-II responses contribute to murine trypanotolerance. J Vet Med Sci. (2009) 71:313–8. doi: 10.1292/jvms.71.313
- Ponte-Sucre A. An overview of *Trypanosoma brucei* infections: an intense host-parasite interaction. *Front Microbiol.* (2016) 7:2126. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.02126
- Bakari SM, Ofori JA, Kusi KA, Aning GK, Awandare GA, Carrington M, et al. Serum biochemical parameters and cytokine profiles associated with natural African trypanosome infections in cattle. *Parasites Vectors*. (2017) 10:312. doi: 10.1186/s13071-017-2255-9
- Capewell P, Cren-Travaille C, Marchesi F, Johnston P, Clucas C, Benson RA, et al. The skin is a significant but overlooked anatomical reservoir for vectorborne African trypanosomes. *Elife.* (2016) 5:e17716. doi: 10.7554/eLife.17716
- Stijlemans B, Caljon G, Van Den Abbeele J, Van Ginderachter JA, Magez S, De Trez C. Immune evasion strategies of *Trypanosoma brucei* within the mammalian host: progression to pathogenicity. *Front Immunol.* (2016) 7:233. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00233
- Caljon G, Mabille D, Stijlemans B, De Trez C, Mazzone M, Tacchini-Cottier F, et al. Neutrophils enhance early *Trypanosoma brucei* infection onset. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:11203. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-29527-y
- Guimarães-Costa AB, Nascimento MTC, Froment GS, Soares RPP, Morgado FN, Conceição-Silva F, et al. *Leishmania amazonensis* promastigotes induce and are killed by neutrophil extracellular traps. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2009) 106:6748. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0900226106
- Summers C, Rankin SM, Condliffe AM, Singh N, Peters AM, Chilvers ER. Neutrophil kinetics in health and disease. *Trends Immunol.* (2010) 31:318–24. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2010.05.006
- Perobelli SM, Galvani RG, Goncalves-Silva T, Xavier CR, Nobrega A, Bonomo A. Plasticity of neutrophils reveals modulatory capacity. *Brazil J Med Biol Res.* (2015) 48:665–75. doi: 10.1590/1414-431x20154524
- Silva LM, Munoz-Caro T, Burgos RA, Hidalgo MA, Taubert A, Hermosilla C. Far beyond phagocytosis: phagocyte-derived extracellular traps act efficiently against protozoan parasites *in vitro* and *in vivo*. *Mediators Inflamm*. (2016) 2016;5898074. doi: 10.1155/2016/5898074
- Tecchio C, Micheletti A, Cassatella MA. Neutrophil-derived cytokines: facts beyond expression. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:508. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00508
- Harrington JM. Antimicrobial peptide killing of African trypanosomes. Parasite Immunol. (2011) 33:461–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2011.01294.x
- Onyilagha C, Kuriakose S, Ikeogu N, Kung SKP, Uzonna JE. NK cells are critical for optimal immunity to experimental *Trypanosoma congolense* infection. *J Immunol.* (2019) 203:964–71. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1900103
- Arango Duque G, Descoteaux A. Macrophage cytokines: involvement in immunity and infectious diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00491
- Kaye P, Scott P. Leishmaniasis: complexity at the host-pathogen interface. Nat Rev Microbiol. (2011) 9:604–15. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2608
- Liu D, Uzonna J. The early interaction of Leishmania with macrophages and dendritic cells and its influence on the host immune response. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol.* (2012) 2:83. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2012. 00083
- 96. Peters N, Egen J, Secundino N, Debrabant A, Kimblin N, Kamhawi S, et al. In vivo imaging reveals an essential role for neutrophils

in leishmaniasis transmitted by sand flies. *Science.* (2008) 321:970-4. doi: 10.1126/science.1159194

- 97. de Menezes JP, Saraiva EM, da Rocha-Azevedo B. The site of the bite: Leishmania interaction with macrophages, neutrophils and the extracellular matrix in the dermis. *Parasites Vectors*. (2016) 9:264. doi: 10.1186/s13071-016-1540-3
- Gueirard P, Laplante A, Rondeau C, Milon G, Desjardins M. Trafficking of *Leishmania donovani* promastigotes in non-lytic compartments in neutrophils enables the subsequent transfer of parasites to macrophages. *Cell Microbiol.* (2008) 10:100–11. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2007.01018.x
- Carlsen ED, Liang Y, Shelite TR, Walker DH, Melby PC, Soong L. Permissive and protective roles for neutrophils in leishmaniasis. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2015) 182:109–18. doi: 10.1111/cei.12674
- 100. Deleeuw V, Pham HTT, De Poorter I, Janssens I, De Trez C, Radwanska M, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* causes a rapid and persistent influx of neutrophils in the spleen of infected mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (2019) 41:e12664. doi: 10.1111/pim.12664
- Grosskinsky CM, Askonas BA. Macrophages as primary target cells and mediators of immune dysfunction in African trypanosomiasis. *Infect Immunol.* (1981) 33:149–55.
- Fierer J, Askonas BA. *Trypanosoma brucei* infection stimulates receptormediated phagocytosis by murine peritoneal macrophages. *Infect Immunity*. (1982) 37:1282–4.
- Grosskinsky CM, Ezekowitz RA, Berton G, Gordon S, Askonas BA. Macrophage activation in murine African trypanosomiasis. *Infect Immunity*. (1983) 39:1080–6.
- 104. Baetselier PD, Namangala B, Noel W, Brys L, Pays E, Beschin A. Alternative versus classical macrophage activation during experimental African trypanosomosis. *Int J Parasitol.* (2001) 31:575–87. doi: 10.1016/s0020-7519(01)00170-9
- Paulnock DM, Coller SP. Analysis of macrophage activation in African trypanosomiasis. J Leukocyte Biol. (2001) 69:685–90. doi: 10.1189/jlb.69.5.685
- 106. Vincendeau P, Bouteille B. Immunology and immunopathology of African trypanosomiasis. Anais da Academia Brasileira de Ciencias. (2006) 78:645– 65. doi: 10.1590/s0001-37652006000400004
- 107. Paulnock DM, Freeman BE, Mansfield JM. Modulation of innate immunity by African trypanosomes. *Parasitology.* (2010) 137:2051–63. doi: 10.1017/s0031182010001460
- 108. Stijlemans B, Vankrunkelsven A, Caljon G, Bockstal V, Guilliams M, Bosschaerts T, et al. The central role of macrophages in trypanosomiasis-associated anemia: rationale for therapeutical approaches. *Endocrine Metabolic Immune Disord.* (2010) 10:71–82. doi: 10.2174/187153010790827966
- de Sousa KP, Atouguia JM, Silva MS. Induced cytokine network during experimental African trypanosomiasis. Int J Interferon Cytokine Mediator Res. (2011) 2011:71–8. doi: 10.2147/IJICMR.S25914
- 110. Kuriakose SM, Singh R, Uzonna J. Host intracellular signaling events and pro-inflammatory cytokine production in African trypanosomiasis. *Front Immunol.* (2016) 7:181. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00181
- 111. Mensa-Wilmot K, Englund PT. Glycosyl phosphatidylinositol-specific phospholipase C of *Trypanosoma brucei*: expression in *Escherichia coli. Mol Biochem Parasitol.* (1992) 56:311–21. doi: 10.1016/0166-685190180-r
- 112. Magez S, Stijlemans B, Baral T, De Baetselier P. VSG-GPI anchors of African trypanosomes: their role in macrophage activation and induction of infection-associated immunopathology. *Microb Infect.* (2002) 4:999–1006. doi: 10.1016/s1286-4579(02)01617-9
- 113. Drennan MB, Stijlemans B, Van den Abbeele J, Quesniaux VJ, Barkhuizen M, Brombacher F, et al. The induction of a type 1 immune response following a *Trypanosoma brucei* infection is MyD88 dependent. *J Immunol.* (2005) 175:2501–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.4.2501
- 114. Leppert BJ, Mansfield JM, Paulnock DM. The soluble variant surface glycoprotein of African trypanosomes is recognized by a macrophage scavenger receptor and induces I kappa B alpha degradation independently of TRAF6-mediated TLR signaling. *J Immunol.* (2007) 179:548–56. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.1.548
- Takeuchi O, Akira S. Pattern recognition receptors and inflammation. *Cell.* (2010) 140:805–20. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.022

- 116. Kaboré JW, Camara O, Ilboudo H, Capewell P, Clucas C, Cooper A, et al. Macrophage migrating inhibitory factor expression is associated with *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense infection and is controlled by trans-acting expression quantitative trait loci in the Guinean population. *Infect Genet Evol.* (2019) 71:108–15. doi: 10.1016/j.meegid.2019.03.021
- 117. Dempsey WL, Mansfield JM. Lymphocyte function in experimental African trypanosomiasis. V Role of antibody and the mononuclear phagocyte system in variant-specific immunity. *J Immunol.* (1983) 130:405–11.
- Shi M, Wei G, Pan W, Tabel H. *Trypanosoma congolense* infections: antibody-mediated phagocytosis by Kupffer cells. J Leukocyte Biol. (2004) 76:399–405. doi: 10.1189/jlb.1003500
- 119. Guirnalda P, Murphy NB, Nolan D, Black SJ. Anti-*Trypanosoma brucei* activity in Cape buffalo serum during the cryptic phase of parasitemia is mediated by antibodies. *Int J Parasitol.* (2007) 37:1391–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2007.04.019
- Macaskill JA, Holmes PH, Whitelaw DD, McConnell I, Jennings FW, Urquhart GM. Immunological clearance of 75Se-labelled *Trypanosoma* brucei in mice. II Mechanisms in immune animals. *Immunology*. (1980) 40:629–35.
- 121. Satriano J. Arginine pathways and the inflammatory response: interregulation of nitric oxide and polyamines: review article. *Amino Acids*. (2004) 26:321–9. doi: 10.1007/s00726-004-0078-4
- 122. Wijnands KA, Castermans TM, Hommen MP, Meesters DM, Poeze M. Arginine and citrulline and the immune response in sepsis. *Nutrients*. (2015) 7:1426–63. doi: 10.3390/nu7031426
- 123. Vincendeau P, Daulouede S, Veyret B, Darde ML, Bouteille B, Lemesre JL. Nitric oxide-mediated cytostatic activity on *Trypanosoma brucei gambiense* and *Trypanosoma brucei brucei. Exp Parasitol.* (1992) 75:353–60.
- 124. Magez S, Lucas R, Darji A, Songa EB, Hamers R, De Baetselier P. Murine tumour necrosis factor plays a protective role during the initial phase of the experimental infection with *Trypanosoma brucei brucei*. *Parasite Immunol*. (1993) 15:635–41.
- 125. Magez S, Geuskens M, Beschin A, del Favero H, Verschueren H, Lucas R, et al. Specific uptake of tumor necrosis factor-alpha is involved in growth control of *Trypanosoma brucei*. J Cell Biol. (1997) 137:715–27.
- 126. Hertz CJ, Filutowicz H, Mansfield JM. Resistance to the African trypanosomes is IFN-gamma dependent. *J Immunol.* (1998) 161:6775–83.
- Sternberg JM. Human African trypanosomiasis: clinical presentation and immune response. *Parasite Immunol.* (2004) 26:469–76. doi: 10.1111/j.0141-9838.2004.00731.x
- 128. Magez S, Radwanska M, Drennan M, Fick L, Baral TN, Brombacher F, et al. Interferon-γ and nitric oxide in combination with antibodies are key protective host immune factors during *Trypanosoma congolense* Tc13 infections. J Infect Dis. (2006) 193:1575–83. doi: 10.1086/503808
- Barkhuizen M, Magez S, Atkinson RA, Brombacher F. Interleukin-12p70dependent interferon- gamma production is crucial for resistance in African trypanosomiasis. J Infect Dis. (2007) 196:1253–60. doi: 10.1086/521681
- 130. Magez S, Radwanska M, Drennan M, Fick L, Baral TN, Allie N, et al. Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor-1 (TNFp55) signal transduction and macrophage-derived soluble TNF are crucial for nitric oxide-mediated *Trypanosoma congolense* parasite killing. *J Infect Dis.* (2007) 196:954–62. doi: 10.1086/520815
- Duleu S, Vincendeau P, Courtois P, Semballa S, Lagroye I, Daulouède S, et al. Mouse strain susceptibility to trypanosome infection: an arginase-dependent effect. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:6298. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.10.6298
- 132. Lu W, Wei G, Pan W, Tabel H. *Trypanosoma congolense* infections: induced nitric oxide inhibits parasite growth *in vivo. J Parasitol Res.* (2011) 2011:316067. doi: 10.1155/2011/316067
- Vincendeau P, Daulouede S. Macrophage cytostatic effect on Trypanosoma musculi involves an L-arginine-dependent mechanism. J Immunol. (1991) 146:4338–43.
- 134. Hamadien M, Lycke N, Bakhiet M. Induction of the trypanosome lymphocyte-triggering factor (TLTF) and neutralizing antibodies to the TLTF in experimental african trypanosomiasis. *Immunology*. (1999) 96:606–11.
- 135. Nishimura K, Hamashita K, Okamoto Y, Kawahara F, Ihara H, Kozaki S, et al. Differential effects of interferon-gamma on production of trypanosome-derived lymphocyte-triggering factor by *Trypanosoma brucei*

gambiense and Trypanosoma brucei brucei. J Parasitol. (2004) 90:740-5. doi: 10.1645/ge-211r1

- 136. Namangala B, Brys L, Magez S, De Baetselier P, Beschin A. Trypanosoma brucei brucei infection impairs MHC class II antigen presentation capacity of macrophages. Parasite Immunol. (2000) 22:361–70. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3024.2000.00314.x
- 137. Noël W, Hassanzadeh G, Raes G, Namangala B, Daems I, Brys L, et al. Infection stage-dependent modulation of macrophage activation in *Trypanosoma congolense*-resistant and -susceptible mice. *Infect Immunity*. (2002) 70:6180–7. doi: 10.1128/IAI.70.11.6180-6187.2002
- Raes G, Beschin A, Ghassabeh GH, De Baetselier P. Alternatively activated macrophages in protozoan infections. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2007) 19:454–9. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2007.05.007
- Hume DA, MacDonald KPA. Therapeutic applications of macrophage colony-stimulating factor-1 (CSF-1) and antagonists of CSF-1 receptor (CSF-1R) signaling. *Blood.* (2012) 119:1810. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-09-379214
- Gause WC, Wynn TA, Allen JE. Type 2 immunity and wound healing: evolutionary refinement of adaptive immunity by helminths. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2013) 13:607–14. doi: 10.1038/nri3476
- Hamilton TA, Zhao C, Pavicic PG, Datta S. Myeloid colony-stimulating factors as regulators of macrophage polarization. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:554. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00554
- 142. Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. Barrier epithelial cells and the control of type 2 immunity. *Immunity*. (2015) 43:29–40. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2015.07.007
- 143. Boulakirba S, Pfeifer A, Mhaidly R, Obba S, Goulard M, Schmitt T, et al. IL-34 and CSF-1 display an equivalent macrophage differentiation ability but a different polarization potential. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:256. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-18433-4
- Murray PJ, Allen JE, Biswas SK, Fisher EA, Gilroy DW, Goerdt S, et al. Macrophage activation and polarization: nomenclature and experimental guidelines. *Immunity*. (2014) 41:14–20. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.008
- Hume DA. The many alternative faces of macrophage activation. Front Immunol. (2015) 6:370. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00370
- Roszer T. Understanding the mysterious M2 macrophage through activation markers and effector mechanisms. *Mediators Inflam.* (2015) 2015:816460. doi: 10.1155/2015/816460
- 147. Rath M, Müller I, Kropf P, Closs EI, Munder M. Metabolism via arginase or nitric oxide synthase: two competing arginine pathways in macrophages. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:532. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00532
- 148. Campbell NK, Williams DG, Fitzgerald HK, Barry PJ, Cunningham CC, Nolan DP, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei* secreted aromatic ketoacids activate the Nrf2/HO-1 pathway and suppress pro-inflammatory responses in primary murine glia and macrophages. *Front Immunol.* (2019) 10:2137. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02137
- 149. Morrison LJ, McLellan S, Sweeney L, Chan CN, MacLeod A, Tait A, et al. Role for parasite genetic diversity in differential host responses to *Trypanosoma brucei* infection. *Infect Immun.* (2010) 78:1096–108. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00943-09
- 150. De Muylder G, Daulouède S, Lecordier L, Uzureau P, Morias Y, Van Den Abbeele J, et al. A *Trypanosoma brucei* Kinesin heavy chain promotes parasite growth by triggering host arginase activity. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2013) 9:e1003731. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003731
- Tabel H, Wei G, Bull HJ. Immunosuppression: Cause for failures of vaccines against African trypanosomiases. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases*. (2013) 7:e2090. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002090
- 152. Klechevsky E. Functional diversity of human dendritic cells. In: SP Schoenberger, PD Katsikis, B Pulendran, editors. *Crossroads Between Innate* and Adaptive Immunity V. SP Schoenberger, PD Katsikis, B Pulendran: Springer International Publishing (2015). p. 43–54.
- Waisman A, Lukas D, Clausen BE, Yogev N. Dendritic cells as gatekeepers of tolerance. *Semin Immunopathol.* (2017) 39:153–63. doi: 10.1007/s00281-016-0583-z
- 154. Dagenais TR, Freeman BE, Demick KP, Paulnock DM, Mansfield JM. Processing and presentation of variant surface glycoprotein molecules to T cells in African trypanosomiasis. *J Immunol.* (2009) 183:3344. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0802005
- 155. Geiger A, Bossard G, Sereno D, Pissarra J, Lemesre J-L, Vincendeau P. Escaping deleterious immune response in their

hosts: lessons from trypanosomatids. Front. Immunol. (2016) 7:212. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00212

- Auffermann-Gretzinger S, Keeffe EB, Levy S. Impaired dendritic cell maturation in patients with chronic, but not resolved, hepatitis C virus infection. *Blood.* (2001) 97:3171–6. doi: 10.1182/blood.v97.10.3171
- 157. Sukriti S, Pati NT, Bose S, Hissar SS, Sarin SK. Impaired antigen processing and presentation machinery is associated with immunotolerant state in chronic hepatitis B virus infection. J Clin Immunol. (2010) 30:419–25. doi: 10.1007/s10875-010-9379-4
- Malissen B, Tamoutounour S, Henri S. The origins and functions of dendritic cells and macrophages in the skin. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2014) 14:417–28. doi: 10.1038/nri3683
- Haniffa M, Gunawan M, Jardine L. Human skin dendritic cells in health and disease. J Dermatol Sci. (2015) 77:85–92. doi: 10.1016/j.jdermsci.2014.08.012
- 160. Nirschl CJ, Anandasabapathy N. Duality at the gate: skin dendritic cells as mediators of vaccine immunity and tolerance. *Hum Vaccines Immunother*. (2016) 12:104–16. doi: 10.1080/21645515.2015.1066050
- Kaplan DH. Ontogeny and function of murine epidermal Langerhans cells. Nat Immunol. (2017) 18:1068–75. doi: 10.1038/ni.3815
- Deckers J, Hammad H, Hoste E. Langerhans cells: sensing the environment in health and disease. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:93. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00093
- 163. Kautz-Neu K, Noordegraaf M, Dinges S, Bennett CL, John D, Clausen BE, et al. Langerhans cells are negative regulators of the anti-Leishmania response. J Exp Med. (2011) 208:885–91. doi: 10.1084/jem.20102318
- 164. Ng LG, Hsu A, Mandell MA, Roediger B, Hoeller C, Mrass P, et al. Migratory dermal dendritic cells act as rapid sensors of protozoan parasites. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2008) 4:e1000222. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000222
- 165. von Stebut E, Belkaid Y, Jakob T, Sacks DL, Udey MC. Uptake of Leishmania major amastigotes results in activation and interleukin 12 release from murine skin-derived dendritic cells: implications for the initiation of anti-Leishmania immunity. J Exp Med. (1998) 188:1547–52. doi: 10.1084/jem.188.8.1547
- Strid J, Tigelaar RE, Hayday AC. Skin immune surveillance by T cells-a new order? Semin Immunol. (2009) 21:110–20. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2009.03.002
- 167. Roediger B, Kyle R, Yip KH, Sumaria N, Guy TV, Kim BS, et al. Cutaneous immunosurveillance and regulation of inflammation by group 2 innate lymphoid cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2013) 14:564–73. doi: 10.1038/ni.2584
- 168. Paul S, Shilpi, Lal G. Role of gamma-delta (gammadelta) T cells in autoimmunity. J Leukocyte Biol. (2015) 97:259–71. doi: 10.1189/jlb.3RU0914-443R
- 169. Mueller SN, Zaid A, Carbone FR. Tissue-resident T cells: dynamic players in skin immunity. Front Immunol. (2014) 5:332. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00332
- O'Brien RL, Born WK. Dermal gammadelta T cells-what have we learned? Cell Immunol. (2015) 296:62–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2015.01.011
- Lawand M, Déchanet-Merville J, Dieu-Nosjean M-C. Key features of gamma-delta T-cell subsets in human diseases and their immunotherapeutic implications. *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:761. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00761
- Cruz MS, Diamond A, Russell A, Jameson JM. Human alphabeta and gammadelta T cells in skin immunity and disease. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:1304. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01304
- 173. Ho AW, Kupper TS. T cells and the skin: from protective immunity to inflammatory skin disorders. Nat Rev Immunol. (2019) 19:490–502. doi: 10.1038/s41577-019-0162-3
- 174. Sabat R, Wolk K, Loyal L, Docke WD, Ghoreschi K. T cell pathology in skin inflammation. Semin Immunopathol. (2019) 41:359–77. doi: 10.1007/s00281-019-00742-7
- 175. Flynn JN, Sileghem M. Involvement of gamma delta T cells in immunity to trypanosomiasis. *Immunology*. (1994) 83:86–92.
- 176. Guzman E, Hope J, Taylor G, Smith AL, Cubillos-Zapata C, Charleston B. Bovine γδ T cells are a major regulatory T cell subset. J Immunol. (2014) 193:208–22. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1303398
- 177. Sileghem M, Darji A, Hamers R, Van de Winkel M, De Baetselier P. Dual role of macrophages in the suppression of interleukin 2 production and interleukin 2 receptor expression in trypanosomeinfected mice. *Eur J Immunol.* (1989) 19:829–35. doi: 10.1002/eji.18301 90508

- Sileghem M, Flynn JN. Suppression of interleukin 2 secretion and interleukin 2 receptor expression during tsetse-transmitted trypanosomiasis in cattle. *Eur J Immunol.* (1992) 22:767–73. doi: 10.1002/eji.18302 20321
- 179. Darji A, Beschin A, Sileghem M, Heremans H, Brys L, De Baetselier P. In vitro simulation of immunosuppression caused by *Trypanosoma brucei*: active involvement of gamma interferon and tumor necrosis factor in the pathway of suppression. *Infect Immunity*. (1996) 64:1937–43.
- 180. Uzonna JE, Kaushik RS, Gordon JR, Tabel H. Immunoregulation in experimental murine *Trypanosoma congolense* infection: anti-IL-10 antibodies reverse trypanosome-mediated suppression of lymphocyte proliferation *in vitro* and moderately prolong the lifespan of genetically susceptible BALB/c mice. *Parasite Immunol.* (1998) 20:293–302.
- 181. Stijlemans B, Radwanska M, De Trez C, Magez S. African Trypanosomes undermine humoral responses and vaccine development: link with inflammatory responses? *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:582. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00582
- Guilbride DL, Guilbride PDL, Gawlinski P. Malaria's deadly secret: a skin stage. Trends Parasitol. (2012) 28:142–50. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2012.01.002
- 183. Sinnis P, Zavala F. The skin: where malaria infection and the host immune response begin. *Semin Immunopathol.* (2012) 34:787–92. doi: 10.1007/s00281-012-0345-5
- Menard R, Tavares J, Cockburn I, Markus M, Zavala F, Amino R. Looking under the skin: the first steps in malarial infection and immunity. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2013) 11:701–12. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro3111
- 185. Guilbride DL, Gawlinski P, Guilbride PD. Why functional pre-erythrocytic and bloodstage malaria vaccines fail: a meta-analysis of fully protective immunizations and novel immunological model. *PLoS ONE.* (2010) 5:e10685. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010685
- 186. Overstreet MG, Freyberger H, Cockburn IA, Chen Y-C, Tse S-W, Zavala F. CpG-enhanced CD8+ T-cell responses to peptide immunization are severely inhibited by B cells. *Eur J Immunol.* (2010) 40:124–33. doi: 10.1002/eji.200939493
- 187. Adams ARD. Trypanosomiasis of stock in Mauritius. Ann Trop Med Parasitol. (1936) 30:521–31. doi: 10.1080/00034983.1936.11684957
- Doro E, Jacobs SH, Hammond FR, Schipper H, Pieters RP, Carrington M, et al. Visualizing trypanosomes in a vertebrate host reveals novel swimming behaviours, adaptations, and attachment mechanisms. *Elife*. (2019) 8:e48388. doi: 10.7554/eLife.48388
- Hafalla JC, Silvie O, Matuschewski K. Cell biology and immunology of malaria. *Immunol Rev.* (2011) 240:297–316. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2010.00988.x
- 190. Frischknecht F, Baldacci P, Martin B, Zimmer C, Thiberge S, Olivo-Marin JC, et al. Imaging movement of malaria parasites during transmission by *Anopheles mosquitoes. Cell Microbiol.* (2004) 6:687–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2004.00395.x
- 191. Amino R, Giovannini D, Thiberge S, Gueirard P, Boisson B, Dubremetz J-F, et al. Host cell traversal is important for progression of the malaria parasite through the dermis to the liver. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2008) 3:88–96. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2007.12.007
- 192. Vaughan AM, Aly ASI, Kappe SHI. Malaria parasite pre-erythrocytic stage infection: gliding and hiding. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2008) 4:209–18. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2008.08.010
- 193. Amino R, Thiberge S, Martin B, Celli S, Shorte S, Frischknecht F, et al. Quantitative imaging of Plasmodium transmission from mosquito to mammal. *Nat Med.* (2006) 12:220–4. doi: 10.1038/nm1350
- 194. Vanderberg JP, Frevert U. Intravital microscopy demonstrating antibody-mediated immobilisation of *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoites injected into skin by mosquitoes. *Int J Parasitol.* (2004) 34:991–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2004.05.005
- 195. Doehl JSP, Bright Z, Dey S, Davies H, Magson J, Brown N, et al. Skin parasite landscape determines host infectiousness in visceral leishmaniasis. *Nat Commun.* (2017) 8:57–57. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00103-8
- 196. Casley-Smith JR. The influence of tissue hydrostatic pressure and protein concentration on fluid and protein uptake by diaphragmatic initial lymphatics; effect of calcium dobesilate. *Microcirc Endothelium Lymphatics*. (1985) 2:385–415.

- Schmid-Schonbein GW. Microlymphatics and lymph flow. *Physiol Rev.* (1990) 70:987–1028.
- 198. Baluk P, Fuxe J, Hashizume H, Romano T, Lashnits E, Butz S, et al. Functionally specialized junctions between endothelial cells of lymphatic vessels. J Exp Med. (2007) 204:2349–62. doi: 10.1084/jem.20062596
- 199. Tal O, Lim HY, Gurevich I, Milo I, Shipony Z, Ng LG, et al. DC mobilization from the skin requires docking to immobilized CCL21 on lymphatic endothelium and intralymphatic crawling. J Exp Med. (2011) 208:2141–53. doi: 10.1084/jem.20102392
- 200. Yao L-C, Baluk P, Srinivasan RS, Oliver G, McDonald DM. Plasticity of button-like junctions in the endothelium of airway lymphatics in development and inflammation. *Am J Pathol.* (2012) 180:2561–75. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.02.019
- 201. Wang Y, Simons M. Flow-regulated lymphatic vasculature development and signaling. *Vascular Cell*. (2014) 6:14–14. doi: 10.1186/2045-824X-6-14
- Randolph GJ, Angeli V, Swartz MA. Dendritic-cell trafficking to lymph nodes through lymphatic vessels. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2005) 5:617–28. doi: 10.1038/nri1670
- 203. Dadiani M, Kalchenko V, Yosepovich A, Margalit R, Hassid Y, Degani H, et al. Real-time imaging of lymphogenic metastasis in orthotopic human breast cancer. *Cancer Res.* (2006) 66:8037–41. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-06-0728
- 204. Russo E, Teijeira A, Vaahtomeri K, Willrodt AH, Bloch JS, Nitschké M, et al. Intralymphatic CCL21 promotes tissue egress of dendritic cells through afferent lymphatic vessels. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 14:1723–34. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2016.01.048
- 205. Weber M, Hauschild R, Schwarz J, Moussion C, de Vries I, Legler DF, et al. Interstitial dendritic cell guidance by haptotactic chemokine gradients. *Science*. (2013) 339:328–32. doi: 10.1126/science.1228456
- 206. Kabashima K, Shiraishi N, Sugita K, Mori T, Onoue A, Kobayashi M, et al. CXCL12-CXCR4 engagement is required for migration of cutaneous dendritic cells. *Am J Pathol.* (2007) 171:1249–57. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2007.070225
- 207. Ralston KS, Kabututu ZP, Melehani JH, Oberholzer M, Hill KL. The Trypanosoma brucei flagellum: moving parasites in new directions. Ann Rev Microbiol. (2009) 63:335–62. doi: 10.1146/annurev.micro.091208.073353
- 208. Creek DJ, Mazet M, Achcar F, Anderson J, Kim DH, Kamour R, et al. Probing the metabolic network in bloodstream-form *Trypanosoma brucei* using untargeted metabolomics with stable isotope labelled glucose. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2015) 11:e1004689. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004689
- 209. Hendrix BM, Sweet JE. A study of amino nitrogen and glucose in lymph and blood before and after the injection of nutrient solutions in the intestine. J Biol Chem. (1917) 32:299–307.
- 210. Koffi M, Solano P, Denizot M, Courtin D, Garcia A, Lejon V, et al. Aparasitemic serological suspects in *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense human African trypanosomiasis: a potential human reservoir of parasites? *Acta Tropica*. (2006) 98:183–8. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2006.04.001
- 211. Jamonneau V, Ilboudo H, Kabore J, Kaba D, Koffi M, Solano P, et al. Untreated human infections by *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense are not 100% fatal. *PLoS Neglect Trop Dis.* (2012) 6:e1691. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001691
- Goodwin LG. Pathological effects of *Trypanosoma brucei* on small blood vessels in rabbit ear-chambers. *Trans Royal Soc Trop Med Hygiene*. (1971) 65:82–8. doi: 10.1016/0035-920390189-1
- Casas-Sánchez A, Acosta-Serrano Á. Skin deep. *eLife.* (2016) 5:e21506. doi: 10.7554/eLife.21506
- 214. Mantilla BS, Marchese L, Casas-Sánchez A, Dyer NA, Ejeh N, Biran M, et al. Proline metabolism is essential for *Trypanosoma brucei brucei* survival in the tsetse vector. *PLoS Pathogens*. (2017) 13:e1006158. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1006158
- 215. Calvo-Alvarez E, Cren-Travaillé C, Crouzols A, Rotureau B. A new chimeric triple reporter fusion protein as a tool for *in vitro* and *in vivo* multimodal imaging to monitor the development of African trypanosomes and Leishmania parasites. *Infect Genet Evol.* (2018) 63:391–403. doi: 10.1016/j.meegid.2018.01.011
- Cayla M, Rojas F, Silvester E, Venter F, Matthews KR. African trypanosomes. *Parasit Vectors*. (2019) 12:190. doi: 10.1186/s13071-019-3355-5

- Dean S, Marchetti R, Kirk K, Matthews KR. A surface transporter family conveys the trypanosome differentiation signal. *Nature*. (2009) 459:213–7. doi: 10.1038/nature07997
- Buscher P, Bart JM, Boelaert M, Bucheton B, Cecchi G, Chitnis N, et al. Do cryptic reservoirs threaten gambiense-sleeping sickness elimination? *Trends Parasitol.* (2018) 34:197–207. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2017.11.008
- 219. Mehlitz D, Molyneux DH. The elimination of *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense? Challenges of reservoir hosts and transmission cycles: expect the unexpected. *Parasite Epidemiol Control.* (2019) 6:e00113. doi: 10.1016/j.parepi.2019.e00113
- 220. Sudarshi D, Lawrence S, Pickrell WO, Eligar V, Walters R, Quaderi S, et al. Human African trypanosomiasis presenting at least 29 years after infection—what can this teach us about the pathogenesis and control of this neglected tropical disease? *PLoS Neglect Trop Dis.* (2014) 8:e3349. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003349
- 221. Capewell P, Atkins K, Weir W, Jamonneau V, Camara M, Clucas C, et al. Resolving the apparent transmission paradox of African sleeping sickness. *PLoS Biol.* (2019) 17:e3000105. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.300 0105
- Frezil JL. Application of xenodiagnosis in the detection of *T. gambiense* trypanosomiasis in immunologically suspect patients. *Bull Soc Pathol Exot Filiales.* (1971) 64:871–8.
- 223. Wombou Toukam CM, Solano P, Bengaly Z, Jamonneau V, Bucheton B. Experimental evaluation of xenodiagnosis to detect trypanosomes at low parasitaemia levels in infected hosts. *Parasite*. (2011) 18:295–302. doi: 10.1051/parasite/2011184295
- 224. Holzmuller P, Biron DG, Courtois P, Koffi M, Bras-Gonçalves R, Daulouede S, et al. Virulence and pathogenicity patterns of *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense field isolates in experimentally infected mouse: differences in host

immune response modulation by secretome and proteomics. *Microb Infect.* (2008) 10:79–86. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2007.10.008

- 225. Torrecilhas AC, Schumacher RI, Alves MJM, Colli W. Vesicles as carriers of virulence factors in parasitic protozoan diseases. *Microb Infect.* (2012) 14:1465–74. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2012.07.008
- 226. Szempruch AJ, Dennison L, Kieft R, Harrington JM, Hajduk SL. Sending a message: extracellular vesicles of pathogenic protozoan parasites. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2016) 14:669. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro.2016.110
- 227. Szempruch AJ, Sykes SE, Kieft R, Dennison L, Becker AC, Gartrell A, et al. Extracellular vesicles from *Trypanosoma brucei* mediate virulence factor transfer and cause host anemia. *Cell.* (2016) 164:246–57. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2015.11.051
- 228. Dauchy FA, Contin-Bordes C, Nzoumbou-Boko R, Bonhivers M, Landrein N, Robinson DR, et al. *Trypanosoma brucei* gambiense excreted/secreted factors impair lipopolysaccharide-induced maturation and activation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Parasite Immunol.* (2019) 41:e12632. doi: 10.1111/pim.12632

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Alfituri, Quintana, MacLeod, Garside, Benson, Brewer, Mabbott, Morrison and Capewell. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## The Impact of Malaria Parasites on Dendritic Cell–T Cell Interaction

Rowland S. Osii<sup>1,2</sup>, Thomas D. Otto<sup>1</sup>, Paul Garside<sup>1</sup>, Francis M. Ndungu<sup>1,2,3</sup> and James M. Brewer<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Institute of Infection, Immunity & Inflammation, University of Glasgow, Glasgow, United Kingdom,
<sup>2</sup> KEMRI-CGMRC/Wellcome Trust Research Programme, Kilifi, Kenya, <sup>3</sup> Centre for Tropical Medicine and Global Health, Nuffield Department of Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom

Malaria is caused by apicomplexan parasites of the genus *Plasmodium*. While infection continues to pose a risk for the majority of the global population, the burden of disease mainly resides in Sub-Saharan Africa. Although immunity develops against disease, this requires years of persistent exposure and is not associated with protection against infection. Repeat infections occur due to the parasite's ability to disrupt or evade the host immune responses. However, despite many years of study, the mechanisms of this disruption remain unclear. Previous studies have demonstrated a parasite-induced failure in dendritic cell (DCs) function affecting the generation of helper T cell responses. These T cells fail to help B cell responses, reducing the production of antibodies that are necessary to control malaria infection. This review focuses on our current understanding of the effect of *Plasmodium* parasite on DC function, DC-T cell interactions will lead to new targets and approaches to reinstate adaptive immune responses and enhance parasite immunity.

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Elizabeth Helen Aitken, The University of Melbourne, Australia Gaurav Gupta, NIIT University, India

> \*Correspondence: James M. Brewer james.brewer@glasgow.ac.uk

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 27 January 2020 Accepted: 16 June 2020 Published: 24 July 2020

#### Citation:

Osii RS, Otto TD, Garside P, Ndungu FM and Brewer JM (2020) The Impact of Malaria Parasites on Dendritic Cell–T Cell Interaction. Front. Immunol. 11:1597. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01597 Keywords: dendritic cells, T cells, malaria, DC-T cell interaction, T helper cells, Tfh

## INTRODUCTION

Malaria is caused by the *Plasmodium* parasite, which affects majority of the world's population. Annually, the disease causes  $\sim$ 228 million cases, resulting in 405,000 deaths. Africa accounts for about 93% of the reported cases and 94% of reported mortality cases occurring in children under the age of 5 (1). Residents in malaria endemic areas are susceptible to repeat malaria infection, with each infection resulting in modification of the hosts immune system. As well as affecting the host response to further infection (2), endemic malaria is also associated with weakened immunity to bystander infections and vaccines (3). Malaria infection has been shown to alter the phenotype and function of dendritic cells (4, 5) B cells (6, 7) and T cells (7–10) causing a disruption in the host immune response.

## PLASMODIUM LIFE CYCLE

*Plasmodium* has a complex life cycle that occurs in two hosts; the female *Anopheles* mosquito (sexual reproductive stage) and a vertebrate host (asexual development stage). The latter begins when an infectious female *Anopheles* mosquito probes the dermis of a mammalian host as it takes a blood meal, releasing a highly motile form of the parasite, sporozoites,

157

from its saliva (**Figure 1A**) (11, 12). Not all sporozoites manage to reach the blood vessel and those that remain in the dermis are either destroyed or drained into the lymphatics where the host's immune system eliminates them (13, 14). Those that manage to enter the bloodstream circulate and enter the liver through a process known as traversal, to gain access to a suitable hepatocyte (15, 16). Once inside a suitable hepatocyte, the sporozoite forms a parasitophorous vacuole (PV) and undergoes pre-erythrocytic schizogony, forming merozoites that accumulate within the parasitophorous vacuole and bud off the hepatocyte in structures called merosomes, clearing the liver of parasites (**Figure 1B**). The merosomes enter the bloodstream, releasing the encapsulated merozoites to infect red blood cells (RBCs) (17–19).

In the blood, the free merozoites attach to, and subsequently invade the RBC, initiating the erythrocytic stage of the parasite life cycle. Once inside the RBC, the merozoite matures in three morphologically distinct stages, namely the ring, trophozoite, and schizont stages. During the maturation stages the RBC undergoes a number of structural and functional changes that alter the architecture of the RBC membrane (Figure 1C) (20). Key amongst the structural changes is the expression of Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein 1 (PfEMP1), a vital parasite protein that is central to P. falciparum pathogenesis (21-23). PfEMP1 is expressed on the surface of parasite infected RBCs (iRBC) and enables iRBCs to sequester and cytoadhere to vascular endothelium, preventing their destruction in the spleen. Apart from the structural changes that occur to the RBC, the parasite also undergoes nuclear division producing merozoites that fill the PV (the schizont stage). The merozoites egress from the iRBC and invade other RBCs initiating another cycle for parasite replication.

After rounds of schizogony, some *P. falciparum* trophozoites commit to sexual development and form gametocytes. The gametocytes undergo five stages of maturation while being sequestered in the bone marrow. Only stage five gametocytes reenter circulation and are taken up by a mosquito during a blood meal (24).

Interaction between DCs and *Plasmodium* parasite occurs at various points during the life cycle of the parasite in a human host (**Figure 1**). The parasite encounters DCs in the skin (**Figure 1A**) (13, 25), the liver (**Figure 1B**) (26, 27), and the blood and spleen (**Figure 1C**) (4). Tissue resident DCs in each of the sites can phagocytose parasite components and initiate specific immune responses to the parasite.

### **DENDRITIC CELLS**

DCs are mononuclear phagocytic cells that are found in the blood, lymphoid organs and all tissues. They are the most effective professional antigen presenting cells in the body due to their ability to capture, process and present antigen on either major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I or MCH class II molecules and activate naive CD8 or CD4 T cells (28, 29). DCs are central in initiating and regulating adaptive immune responses and act as a bridge between the innate and adaptive arms of the immune system. DCs differentiate from hematopoietic stem cells (HSC) (30) in the bone marrow to immature DCs, which circulate in blood and home to various peripheral tissues. Immature DCs recognize a range of danger signals such as pathogenassociated molecular patterns (PAMPS) which are found on pathogens and damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPS) which are released by injured host cells (31), through a number of pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) (32, 33). Ligation of PRRs initiates DC phagocytosis, resulting in ingestion of the invading pathogen and initiation of DC maturation and migration into the lymph node where they present antigens to naive T cells (34). The maturation process results in increased expression of MHC surface molecule coupled with pathogen antigens and costimulatory molecules (CD80, CD86, and CD40), which are key in proliferation and differentiation of naive T cells into effector cells (35). DCs also secrete cytokines and chemokine that attract other immune cells to sights of infection/injury and influence the outcome of T and B cells responses (36).

DCs are lineage negative cells [that is they are defined by the exclusion of T cells (CD3), B Cells (CD19, CD20) natural killer cells (CD56), monocytes (CD14, CD16) and progenitor cells (CD34)] and express MHC class II (HLA-DR) and are broadly classified into either plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) or conventional DCs (cDCs). In humans, pDCs are characterized by expression of CD123, CD303 (BDCA-2) and CD304 (37) and are known to produce large amounts of type I interferon in response to viruses (38). This is enabled by the high expression levels of tolllike receptor 7 (TLR7) and TLR9, which recognize nucleic acids from viruses, bacteria, and dead cells (39, 40). cDCs specialize in priming and presenting antigen to T cells. They can be further classified into cDC1 and cDC2. cDC1 express BDCA-3/CD141, CLEC9A, and XCR1 and have enhanced ability to cross present antigen (41) to CD8T cells. cDC2 express BDCA-1/CD1c and have a wide variety of pattern recognition receptors (PRR's) and a good capacity to stimulate naive CD4 T cells but they have a poor ability to cross-present antigens to CD8 T cells compared with cDC1 (37, 40).

DCs are central in any immune response as they sense pathogens and initiate immune responses and are present at various sites during the life cycle of the *Plasmodium* parasite. As discussed later, the parasite's numerous immune evasion mechanisms interfere with DC function, thus altering downstream immune effector functions and the course of the disease.

### T CELLS

T cells develop in the thymus from the common lymphoid progenitors which originate from bone marrow derived hematopoietic stem cells (42). After development and maturation, naiveT cells exit the thymus and enter circulation expressing either CD4 or CD8 and an antigen-recognizing T cell receptor (TCR) on their surface. The naive T cells home to secondary lymphoid organs (SLO) where they await a signal from DCs to become activated.



distinct forms namely the ring, trophozoite, and schizont form. The schizont, lyses releasing merozoites into the blood stream which reinvade RBCs starting a fresh round of asexual development. After rounds of erythrocytic schizogony some of the asexual parasites develop into gametocytes and are taken up by a mosquito during a blood meal. Dendritic cells can interact with sporozoites in the dermis (A), the liver (B) and the blood and spleen (C). The DCs at each site encounter the parasite in its different forms (Figure was created using BioRender).

## CD8 T CELLS

Naive CD8 T Cells are activated by recognition of foreign or neoantigens presented by MHC class I molecules on DCs in the secondary lymphoid organs. Additional co-stimulatory signals and cytokines from DCs and/or CD4 T cells help in differentiation and clonal expansion of the T cells (43– 46). The activated effector CD8 T cells migrate from the secondary lymphoid organs into circulation and identify their target cells which express cognate antigens on the cell surface bound to MHC class I. MHC class I is expressed on all nucleated cells except red blood cells. The target cells are killed by effector CD8 T cells through cell contact dependent cytolysis by releasing granzyme B and perforin (47–49). Perforin creates pores on the plasma membrane of the target cell; the pores allow granzyme B to enter the target cell and initiate apoptosis resulting in killing of infected cells. After clearing the invading pathogen, antigen specific effector CD8 T cells die off and a small number differentiate into memory CD8 T cells (45, 50).

Antigen specific CD8 T cells have been observed in the peripheral blood of residents from a malaria endemic area (51) and after vaccination of malaria naive individuals with irradiated sporozoites (52). In experimental mouse models of malaria, CD8 T cells specific for sporozoites antigens, liver stage antigens, and blood stage antigens were observed when mice were challenged with radiation attenuated sporozoites (53). It is believed that the priming of CD8 T cells against the pre-erythrocytic stages of *Plasmodium* occurs in the skin draining lymph nodes when sporozoites are injected into the skin by an infected mosquito (14, 54). These CD8 may offer protection against subsequent *Plasmodium* infections as incubation time in the liver offers a short window of opportunity for the CD8 T to mount an effective response.

### CD4T CELLS

CD4 T cells, on the other hand, recognize antigens presented by MHC class II molecules, which are present on antigen presenting cells such as B cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells. CD4 T cells generally provide help to B cells in the germinal center enabling class switching and production of high-affinity antibodies (55). They also aid in CD8 T cell activation by licensing DCs (56-58) or directly signaling CD8 T cells via CD40 (59). They also secrete cytokines such interferon gamma (IFNy), C-X-C motif ligand 9 (CXCL9), CXCL10 (60) interleukin-2 (IL-2) (61-63), and IL-21 (64) that are key in shaping immune responses. The diverse range of CD4T cell functions are handled by distinct subsets of cells. The cytokine milieu in the microenvironment during CD4 T cell activation dictates the specific cytokine signaling networks and transcription factor activated for the differentiation of naive CD4 T cells into T cell subsets. The cytokines involved in CD4 T cell differentiation are produced by DCs and other innate immune cells, driving the cells to differentiate into either T-helper 1 (Th1), T-helper 2 (Th2), T-helper 17 (Th17), follicular helper T cell (Tfh), induced T-regulatory (iTreg), or the regulatory type 1 cells (Tr1).

Tfh cells have been a recent focus of interest in malaria immunology. Tfh cells express C-X-C motif receptor 5 (CXCR5) on their surface and are vital in the development of humoral immunity (55). Differentiation of CD4 T cells to Tfh is a multistep step process that first begins with DC interacting with a naive CD4 T cells in the T cells zone (Figure 3). This interaction results in the formation of pre-Tfh cells expressing CXCR5 that migrate to the T-B cell border of the SLO (65). At the T-B cell border and interfollicular zone, pre-Tfh interact with antigen specific B cells to initiate the B cell dependent phase of Tfh differentiation, which is characterized by upregulation of transcription factor B cell lymphoma 6 (Bcl-6) (66) and commits the Tfh lineage. After events at the T-B cell border, the Tfh migrates into the follicle and interacts with B cells forming germinal centers, where B cells undergo affinity maturation and heavy chain class switching, resulting in the production of high-affinity antibodies with enhanced effector functions (67). Tfh differentiation involves a number of cytokines such as IL-6, IL-21 (68), IL-12 (69), IL-27 (70), and TGF- $\beta$  (71). These cytokines initiate signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1), STAT3 (72) and STAT4 (73). The STATs upregulate the transcription factor B cell lymphoma 6 (Bcl-6), the master transcription factor in Tfh differentiation. Apart from cytokines, other signals required during differentiation of Tfh cells include the inducible costimulator (ICOS)- inducible costimulatory ligand (ICOSL) signaling (74, 75) and CD40-CD40L signaling.

CD4 Tfh cells are essential for promoting antibody response that aid in resolving malaria infection (76, 77). In malaria infected humans and mice, Tfh cells adopt a Th1 like phenotype that expresses Tbet+ PD-1+, CXCR5+, CXCR3+, and secretes IFN $\gamma$  (77, 78). This Tfh phenotype does not provide adequate help to B cells resulting in suboptimal antibody responses. Dysfunctional DCs that are induced by malaria may play a role in initiating this Th1-like phenotype that skews humoral response (**Figures 2D,E**).

# THE IMPACT OF *PLASMODIUM* ON DC-T CELL INTERACTIONS

Activation of T cells requires interaction with DCs, which provide three key signals (Figure 2). Signal 1 occurs when T cells recognize cognate peptide antigen presented on either MHC I or MHC II on the surface of DCs via their T cell receptor (TCR). MHC-TCR interactions trigger activation of the T cells and initiates downwards signaling through immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs) (79). Besides TCRantigen-MHC complex, a second signal, the costimulatory signal, is required to initiate and sustain T cell activation and proliferation. Co-inhibitory molecules (immune checkpoints) also form part of the second signal, but they downregulate immune responses (Figure 2B) (80, 81). Key costimulatory molecules involved in T cell activation include CD28 (binds to CD80/86 on DCs), ICOS (binds to ICOSL on DC), OX40 (binds to OX40L on DCs), and CD40L (binds to CD40 on DCs), are key in T cell activation, differentiation and survival (Figure 2A). These costimulatory signals work in synergy with the TCRantigen-MHC complex to enhance the activation of T cells. Coinhibitory molecules such as cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4 [(CTLA-4), competes for binding to CD80/86 with CD28 on DC], and programmed cell death-1 [(PD-1), binds to PD-1L] work to suppress the activation signal from TCRantigen-MHC complex (Figure 2B). Once the T cell has received TCR-antigen-MHC complex signaling together with adequate co-stimulation, it receives a third signal in the form of cytokines that are secreted by DCs. As mentioned above, cytokines are important in deciding the fate of CD4T cell differentiation toward a particular subset. Subsets of CD4T cells include Th1 type (CD4 T cells exposed to the cytokine IL-12), Th2 (IL-4), Th-17 (IL-6, IL-23), Tfh (IL6, IL21), and iTreg (TGF-β) (Figure 2).

Tfh differentiation is a multistep process that requires signal 1 in the form of antigen presented on MHC II by DCs (Figure 3). This interaction occurs at the T cell zone and involves the costimulatory molecules CD80, CD86, and inducible costimulatory ligand (ICOSL) on DC that interact with CD28 and ICOS to generate signal 2 in T cells. The CD28-CD80/86 interaction results in the upregulation of ICOS on T cells that interacts with ICOSL on DCs. The cytokine (signal 3) produced by DCs that helps in the initial process of Tfh differentiation is IL-12 (82). A combination of CD28-mediated signaling on T cells and IL-12 is adequate to upregulate the expression of Bcl-6, IL-12 also induces IL-21 production in T cells, which acts in an autocrine manner to ensure growth and survival of pre-Tfh. Bcl6 expression upregulates CXCR5 expression allowing the pre-Tfh cells to migrate to the T cell-B cell zone (83). At this zone, the Tfh cell interacts with B via ICOS-ICOSL committing the cell to the Tfh lineage and further upregulating CXCR5 and SAP (67). The CXCR5 and SAP expressing Tfh cells then move into the B cell follicle and form stable, long-lasting interactions with B cells forming germinal center where Tfh cells aid in class switching and generation of long-lived plasma cells that secrete high-affinity antibodies. Germinal center Tfh cells are also involved in the formation of long-lived plasma cells and memory B cells (84, 85).



form of cytokines, and in CD4 T cells it is key in dictating which subset it will differentiate into. (B) Co-inhibitory molecules also form part of the second signal but unlik co-stimulatory molecules they inhibit TCR signaling, thus dampening immune responses. Interaction of PD-1 with PD-L1 inhibits T cell activation, while CTLA4 competes for binding with CD28 to CD80/86 and successful binding of CTLA4 to CD80/86 nullifies CD28-CD80/86 activation signal. Malaria has been shown to induce expression of PD-1, LAG3 and CTLA-4 on CD4 T cells, and this inhibits the activation signal from DCs (Figure was created using BioRender).

# *P. FALCIPARUM* IMMUNE EVASION AND SUPPRESSION OF IMMUNITY

P. falciparum is equipped with multiple mechanisms which it uses to evade the host's immune system. These mechanisms include antigenic variation of surface antigens (VSA) expressed on iRBCs such as PfEMP1 which is encoded by the var genes (21), sub-telomeric variable open reading frame (STEVOR) encoded by the stevor genes (86, 87) and repetitive interspersed repeats (RIFIN) encoded by the rif genes (88, 89). Antigenic variation of VSAs normally occurs when the parasite is under intense immune pressure from the host in order to avoid recognition by various immune cells (90, 91). The expression of different VSAs on iRBCs allows the parasite to establish new infections (92). VSAs are key in sequestration and cytoadherence of maturing parasites (trophozoite and schizonts) and rosetting (93, 94). Merozoite surface protein (MSP) polymorphism (95-97) and complement evasion by surface proteins PfMSP3.1 (98), Pf92 (99), and PfGAP50 (100) expressed on merozoites and gametes are other mechanisms used by the parasite to escape elimination by the immune system.

Apart from immune evasion, ongoing Plasmodium infections have been shown to reduce immunogenicity of vaccines in children. Antibody responses to Salmonella typhi and tetanus vaccines were greatly reduced in malaria infected children compared to healthy control and children with other acute illnesses (3). Adults with previous exposure to P. falciparum, showed no response to malaria antigen, regardless of disease severity, and reduced response to non-specific antigens (2). Infection of influenza-immune mice with P. chabaudi resulted in a decrease in influenza specific antibodies and plasma cells resulting in a loss of protective immunity against influenza (101), which recovered several weeks after parasite clearance. This indicates that malaria infections somehow suppress immune function by interfering with the development of adaptive immunity. Ongoing malaria infection reduces immunogenicity to heterologous vaccines and malaria derived antigens. The



**FIGURE 3** | Th development and function. (A) Th differentiation begins when an activated DC primes a naïve CD4T cells. Interaction between ICOS on CD4 and ICOS-L on DCs results in upregulation of Bcl-6 and CXCR5 on CD4T cells. IL-12 and IL-6, help maintain expression of Bcl-6, and IL-12 induces upregulation of IL-21 which is essential for survival of the pre-Tfh cell. Initial CD4T cell activation also results in upregulation of PD-1. The Bcl-6+CXCR5+ PD-1+ pre-Tfh cell then migrates to the T cell–B cell border. At the same time, antigen-activated B cells upregulate CCR7 and migrates from the B cell follicle to the T cell–B cell border. (B) At the T cell–B cell border, the pre-Tfh cell negages with the B cell. Interaction between antigen-MHC on B cells with TCR on pre-Tfh, and ICOSL (B cell) with ICOS (pre-Tfh cell), fully commits the cell to Tfh lineage. This results in upregulation and maintenance of Bcl-6, SAP, and CXCR5, while downregulating CCR7 on T cells. (C) The Tfh and B cells move deeper into the B cell follicle forming GCs. Tfh cells in the GCS promotes B-cell maturation, class switching and affinity maturation via the cytokines, IL-21 and IL-4, and the molecules, CD40L and PD-1. Both Tfh and GC B-cell are necessary for generation of B-cell memory and long-lived plasma cells. (D, F) *Plasmodium*-induces polarization of T follicular helper (Tfh) cells to Th1 like phenotytpe that expresses Tbet PD-1, CXCR5, CXCR3 and contributes to the inefficient acquisition of humoral immunity to malaria. Malaria infection in mice and humans induces secretion of Th1-polarizing cytokine that drive the activation of Th1-like Tfh cells that exhibit impaired B cell helper function, thus contributing to germinal center dysfunction and suboptimal antibody responses (Figure was created using BioRender).

exact mechanism used to induce this suppression is yet to be uncovered.

The suppression of immune function seen in malaria infection could be attributed to DC/iRBC interaction which alter the maturation state and function of DC in both humans (4, 102, 103) and mice (8, 104). DCs exposed to iRBC *in vitro* and *in vivo* have reduced expression of MHC on the surface and are unable to form stable interactions with CD4 helper T cells (104). The DCs also downregulate key costimulatory molecules, such as CD86, CD80, CD40, and secrete IL-10 (105), providing a suppressive environment for CD4 T cell development. This hampers their ability to activate naive CD4 T cells and a failure to generate Tfh cells that are critical in the formation of germinal center and generation of protective antibodies against malaria infection (77, 104). In contrast, other *in vitro* studies have shown that DCs exposed to iRBC successfully activate T cells, but induce their polarization toward a Th1 phenotype that inhibits commitment to Tfh cell linage, thus affecting humoral responses (103, 106).

# WHAT HAPPENS TO DCS DURING A *PLASMODIUM* INFECTION?

During the *Plasmodium* parasite life cycle, different forms of the parasite interact with resident DCs in various organs as it establishes infection. Sporozoites from infectious mosquitoes that are injected into the dermis interact with resident DCs in the skin (107). The sporozoites reach the liver interact with Kupffer cells, hepatocyte, and liver sinusoidal endothelial cells and resident DCs in the liver (108). The blood stage of the parasite interacts with DCs in the blood (4) and spleen (109–111).

#### DC INTERACTION WITH *PLASMODIUM* SPOROZOITES IN THE SKIN AND LIVER

The skin is the first point sporozoites encounter DC as they are inoculated by infected mosquitoes (**Figure 1A**). Studies conducted in mice have shown that only a small percentage of inoculated sporozoites leave the site of injection as most end up trapped in the dermis or enter the lymphatic system rather than the blood vessel (13). Other sporozoites infect keratinocytes, hair follicles, and develop into exoerythrocytic forms of the parasite (112). Sporozoites that are trapped in the dermis are phagocytosed by resident DCs which migrate to the skin-draining lymph node and can prime CD4 (113, 114) and CD8 (14) T cell responses. The immune response toward the sporozoite stage of the parasite may protect against subsequent challenges from infected mosquitoes (113).

The sporozoites that mange to enter blood circulation move to the liver and must traverse the sinusoidal barrier to access hepatocytes (**Figure 1B**) (115). The liver environment is tolerogenic due to the presence of IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  which are secreted by Kupffer cells (KC) and liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (LSEC) (116). These cytokines reduce expression levels of MHC class II and costimulatory molecules on the surface of liver resident DCs compared to resident DCs in lymphoid organs and those circulating in the blood (117) thus reducing their capability to activate T cells (118, 119). The tolerogenic environment of the liver could play a role in sporozoite immune evasion as DCs and other immune cells in the liver act to suppress adaptive immune responses which would lead to the elimination of sporozoites (116, 120).

Apart from DCs, the liver has other potential APCs that can present antigens to the adaptive immune system; this includes Kupffer cells (KC), liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (LSEC), and hepatocytes. LSECs are scavenger cells that express MHC class I and II molecules, low levels of CD86, and the adhesion molecules ICAM-1, VCAM-1, and dendritic cell specific intercellular adhesion molecule3-grabbing non-integrin (DC-SIGN). In mice, these cells have the ability to cross present antigens in the liver and activate CD8 T cells, but the T cells are generally tolerized due to the secretion of IL10 and PGE2 by LSECs (121, 122). KCs are resident tissue macrophages found in the liver that express MHC class I and class II molecules, ICAM-1, CD86, CD80, and can activate naive CD4 and CD8 T cells in vitro (123, 124). The role of KC as an APC is controversial as in vitro experiments show that they inhibit T cell activation by secreting IL-10 (125), but activation of KCs via TLR3 increased the expression of MHC class II and their APC function (126). Kuniyasu et al. (127) showed that the liver had the ability to retain adoptively transferred T cells. The T cells proliferated and expanded in the liver, but the expansion was followed by apoptosis, which was initiated by KCs (127). It was later shown that KCs induce T cell apoptosis via the FAS-FAS-L signaling pathway (128).

Hepatocytes express MHC class I and ICAM-1 in their steady state and during inflammation they have been shown to express MHC class II CD40L, CD80 and CD86 and are capable of activating CD8 T cells (129). Their role in generation of malaria liver immunity has been controversial with different studies using mouse models drawing different conclusions of their role in the generation of pre-erythrocytic immunity. Intrasplenic injection of parasite infected hepatocytes in mice resulted in T cell mediated immunity against P. yoelii and P. berghei infections (26), thus showing that hepatocytes are capable of activating T cells. Another study demonstrated that parasite infected hepatocytes undergo apoptosis, thus providing liver DCs with a source of *Plasmodium* antigens for initiating the adaptive immune response (130). This idea has been challenged and it has been suggested that DCs could obtain *Plasmodium* antigens directly from viable infected hepatocytes. This is supported by the fact that DCs have the ability to acquire antigens from other live cells and cross present to CD8 T cells (131).

Chakravarty et al. (14) showed that cross presentation of *Plasmodium* antigens by DCs was key in CD8 T cells activation and this occurred in the skin draining lymph node, not in the liver, and the activated T cells recirculated to the liver (14). Indicating that DCs in the skin that encounter sporozoite play a crucial role in generating T cell mediated liver immunity. Recently Kurup et al. (27) showed that during a malaria infection, a subset of monocyte derived CD11c+ APC infiltrate the liver after hepatocyte infection by *Plasmodium* parasite and acquire *Plasmodium* antigens. The monocyte derived CD11c+ APC present the antigens to naive CD8 T cells in the liver draining lymph node, priming them and initiating T cell mediated immunity against *Plasmodium* infection (27).

While there are still some gaps into how the generation of liver immunity against *Plasmodium* infection is acquired, it is clear that APCs, especially DCs, play a central role. Hepatocytes may play a part in the generation of liver immunity by providing parasite antigens to DCs but the exact mechanism of this is yet to be uncovered. A better understanding of DC and hepatocyte involvement in the generation of liver immunity is required and also the roles played by KCs and LSECs. The use of humanized mice might provide an opportunity to further investigate skin and liver immunity against *P. falciparum* (132, 133).

#### DC INTERACTION WITH *PLASMODIUM* DURING THE BLOOD STAGE OF MALARIA

The blood stage of the malaria parasite life cycle provides several opportunities for DC in the blood and spleen to interact with infected RBC (**Figure 1C**). This stage requires remodeling of the RBC to enable the parasite to survive (134) and results in the expression of parasite antigens on the RBC surface. These antigens, in particular PfEMP, play a key role in immune evasion and vascular sequestration/cytoadherence to avoid splenic clearance (21, 135). It has been suggested that PfEMP1 may be involved in modulation of DC function via interaction with CD36 (4, 136). Maturation of iRBCs (schizont stage) results in lysis of the iRBCs, releasing merozoites into circulation and the contents of the PV such as the parasites digestive vacuole which contains hemozoin and waste products. The free merozoites have a short window to invade new RBCs (137) and those that fail to invade remain in circulation where they are phagocytosed by immune cells or cleared in the spleen. Parasite waste products and hemozoin do interact with DCs but their overall effect on DC function is contradictory. The effect of hemozoin on DCs has yielded varying results with some studies showing that hemozoin is capable of activating DCs (138) while others showed that DC maturation and function was inhibited by hemozoin (8, 139). The varying results could be due to the different methods that were used to generate hemozoin with contamination by parasite DNA being a potential confounding factor (140).

Overall, the blood stage has an abundance of parasite antigens that DCs can use to mount an immune response. However various immune evasion mechanisms, such as antigenic variation of VSAs (141, 142) and sequestration of mature schizont and trophozoites in blood capillaries (143) thus avoiding splenic clearance (144, 145) the slow acquisition of immunity. DCs at this stage are critical in maintaining an immunological balance between parasite burden and a sufficient immune response. Immune evasion by the parasite could cause an increase in parasite burden resulting in severe pathology, while an excessive and uncontrolled immune response may lead to the development of a severe life threating cerebral malaria (146–148).

Studies of blood stage infections with DC have largely employed DCs prepared from peripheral blood monocytes or isolated from peripheral blood of uninfected individuals (4, 102). Fewer studies have analyzed the phenotype and function of peripheral blood DCs from individuals who are currently undergoing a malaria episode (103, 149, 150). In this context, *in vivo* mouse models of malaria have been particularly helpful to understand the tissue responses of DC, for example splenic DC and allow temporal analysis of how *Plasmodium* infection changes DC phenotype (8, 104).

# IN VITRO DC INTERACTION WITH PLASMODIUM

*In vitro* studies have been used to identify the mechanisms used by the parasite to modulate DC function. These studies have either used human monocyte derived dendritic cells (moDCs) or bona fide DCs to assess DC- *P. falciparum* interactions.

Urban et al. (4) showed that when moDCs were co-cultured with *P. falciparum* iRBC, at a ratio of 1:100, and later stimulated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS), exhibited a decreased expression of key maturation markers (CD40, CD80, CD86, and CD83) (4). Once moDCs were exposed to iRBC, they lacked the capacity to activate allogeneic T cells (4). This modulation of DC maturation may result from an interaction between CD36 on DCs with PfEMP-1 on iRBC (105). A subsequent study found that a ratio of 1 DC: 100 iRBC inhibited LPS induced moDCs activation, cytokine production, and allogeneic T cell activation regardless of CD36-binding with iRBC (102). The high ratio of DC to

iRBC coincided with an increase in apoptotic and necrotic cells, which was observed in both PfEMP1-deficient iRBCs and PfEMP1 expressing iRBCs, this could account for the failure of DCs to respond (102). At low iRBC to moDC ratio (10:1), moDCs made a modest response to LPS induced maturation and retained their ability to secrete cytokines and activate T cells (102). Elliot et al. (102) were unable to point out the mechanism used by *P. falciparum* to modulate moDC function, although they found that hemozoin, from iRBC lysate, did not inhibit LPS maturation of moDCs (102). The studies show that a dose-dependant relationship exists between iRBC and moDCs inhibition and dose range experiments are an essential part of ensuring experimental reproducibility in the future.

Another study found that at a low ratio of 10 iRBC per moDCs did not trigger the upregulation of HLA-DR, CD83, or CCR7 on moDCS (151), contradicting the study by Elliot et al. (102). At a ratio of 100 iRBCS per moDCs, moDCs were able to secrete IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-10, TNF- $\alpha$ , and upregulate the chemokine receptor CXCR4 (151). Exposure of moDCs to schizont lysate resulted in an increase in the expression levels of CD86 while CD80 and HLA-DR levels remained unaffected even at high concentration of schizont extract (106). Exposure to schizont lysate, followed by LPS stimulation, did not affect the maturation of moDCs. The schizont lysate exposed moDCs maintained their ability to differentiate allogeneic T cells into Th1 and regulatory T cells (Treg) that secrete large amounts of IFN- $\gamma$ . Additionally, the generated Tregs also secreted IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  (106).

The different *in vitro* studies looking at the effect of *P. falciparum* on moDCs have yielded varying results. This could be attributed to the use of the *Plasmodium* parasite at different stages of development in the RBC. Another explanation could be that the studies used different experimental methods in the isolation of the *Plasmodium* infected red blood cells and in the generation of moDCs.

Few studies have examined the effect of P. falciparum on cDCs and pDCs due to their low numbers in peripheral blood. One study examined the effect of P. falciparum on cDC2 and pDCs (103). The co-culture of cDC2 with P. falciparum at a ratio of 1:3 resulted in the upregulation of maturation markers (CD80, CD86, CD40, and HLA-DR) and inflammatory chemokines CCL2, CXCL9 and CXCL10 but did not induce secretion of inflammatory cytokines. Exposure of cDC2 to iRBC did not inhibit cytokine secretion in response to LPS, which was contrary to what was observed with moDCS (103). The low ratio of iRBC to DC may account for this observation as the study did not use a higher ratio of iRBC to cDC2. The cDC2 exposed to iRBC maintained their ability to present antigens and activate naive T cells to polarize them toward a Tfh1 phenotype that secretes IFN- $\gamma$  (103). The study also found that crosstalk between pDCs and cDC2 was important in shaping immune responses against malaria. The co-culture of pDCs and cDCs resulted in the upregulation of HLA-DR, CD86, and CD40 on pDCs and CD80 and CD86 on cDC2. There was also an increase in the secretion of interferon alpha (IFN-α) by pDCs and chemokines CXCL9 and CXCL10 by cDC2. This cross-talk between these two DCs was contact dependent, suggesting cell to cell interaction is necessary to initiate chemokine secretion (103). The study highlighted the importance of cell to cell interaction which is crucial in trying to understand immune responses in malaria.

In mouse studies using bone marrow derived dendritic cells (BMDCs), *P. chabaudi* schizonts were shown to be able to activate BMDCs to produce the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-12 and TNF- $\alpha$ . The *P. chabaudi* exposed DCs did not inhibit LPS activation, contrary to what was observed with *P. falciparum* exposed human DCs (152).

## EX VIVO DC INTERACTION WITH PLASMODIUM

A number of studies have compared peripheral blood DCs in varying malaria transmission settings and different at-risk groups. In Kenya, children hospitalized with either mild or severe malaria were found to have a lower number of DC expressing HLA-DR and a lower number of circulating DCs compared with healthy children (149). A follow up study revealed that the expression levels of HLA-DR was reduced on monocytes and cDC but not on pDC and that DC modulation continued during convalescence. An increase in the frequency of BDCA3+ cDC1 in the peripheral circulation was also observed during the course of the malaria infection (153).

A similar study was conducted in Mali looking at the function of DCs in children with severe malaria from the Dogon and Fulani community. The two communities reside in the same geographical region and are exposed to the same intensity of P. falciparum transmission yet the Fulani are less suspectable to P. falciparum infection (154). DCs from malaria infected children of the Dogon community expressed lower levels of HLA-DR and CD86 on their DCs, while the frequency of BDCA-2+ pDCs and BDCA-3+ cDC1 increased compared to uninfected counterparts. Infected children from the Fulani community exhibited higher levels of HLA-DR and CD86 on their DCs but had a lower number of circulating BDCA-2+ pDCs and BDCA-3+ cDC1 compared to their uninfected counterparts (150). The study also showed that infected children from the Fulani community retained their ability to produce IFN-y after their PBMC were stimulated with specific TLR ligands at levels that were similar to those of uninfected children. The Dogon children, on the other hand, had low levels of cytokine produced due to TLR impairment which increased parasite burden and development of malaria symptoms (150). This showed that P. falciparum infection resulted in altered DC activation with reduced response to TLR agonists in Dogon children, while in the Fulani children, DC activation and TLR responses were unaffected.

The increase in the number of circulating BDCA-2+ pDCs and BDCA-3+ cDC1 during malaria infection has been attributed to an increase in the amounts of FMS-like tyrosine kinase 3 (Flt3) ligand (Flt3-L) (155). Flt3 is highly expressed on hematopoietic progenitor cells, but the expression is lost as cells commit to lymphoid and myeloid progenitor cells, which gives rise to the various cell lineages but its expression on DCs remains. Flt3 receptor tyrosine kinase and its ligand Flt3-L are known to be key in the development of dendritic cells and maintenance of their numbers (156, 157). Flt3-L production increases during a malaria episode as mast cells become activated and release membrane bound Flt3-L into circulation resulting in an increase in the number of pDCs and CD1c (155).

A few studies have looked at the function of DCs in adults during a malaria episode. A study in Thailand found that adults with both severe and mild malaria had a decreased number of TLR2 expressing cDCs circulating in the periphery and a lower surface expression of TLR9 on pDCs but an increase in the surface expression of TLR2 on cDCs compared with healthy controls (158). There was also a marked reduction in the number of circulating pDCs, this could be attributed to their migration to the secondary lymph nodes, and an increase in serum levels of IFN- $\alpha$  (159). A study conducted in Papua found that adults with acute P. falciparum malaria had a reduced number of circulating pDCs and cDCs, but higher numbers of immature DCs that were HLA-DR+CD11c-CD123- (5). Interestingly both pDCs and cDCs from infected participants were apoptotic as seen by Annexin-V binding. The DCs also expressed low levels of HLA-DR and costimulatory molecules and were unable to adequately capture antigen, resulting in reduced ability to prime naive CD4 T cells (5). These studies are therefore consistent with a role for malaria infection in reducing the number of circulating DCs and their function in antigen presentation and T cell activation.

Controlled human infection model (CHMI) have also been used to assess the function of BDCA-1+ cDC2 and pDCs at varying doses of P. falciparum (160). Healthy volunteers were enrolled into two cohorts; one cohort was inoculated with 150 iRBCs and the other 1,800 iRBCs, participants were treated once parasitaemia reached  $\geq$  1,000 parasites/ml (160, 161). The expression levels of HLA-DR on BDCA-1+ cDC2 and pDCs in both cohorts were significantly reduced at peak parasitaemia and this effect was still evident on BDCA-1+ cDC2 24 h after antimalarial treatment. The cohort inoculated with a higher dose of iRBC had a reduced number of circulating BDCA-1+ cDC2 which was attributed to apoptosis of the DCs during the course of the infection, this was evident by the upregulation of caspase-3 (160). The BDCA-1+ cDC2 from this cohort had a defective phagocytic capacity and there was a positive association between HLA-DR expression and phagocytic capacity (160). pDCS on the other hand expressed low levels of CD123 at peak parasitaemia in both cohorts which persisted 24 h after anti-malarial treatment. The number of pDCs in circulation significantly reduced in the s iRBC cohort, this was due to apoptosis of pDCs during the course of infection (161). At peak parasitaemia DCs from the 1,800 iRBC cohort were restimulated ex vivo with TLR ligands and their response measures. On re-stimulation with TLR1/2, TLR4, and TLR7, BDCA-1+ cDC2 failed to upregulate HLA-DR and CD86 but increased TNF secretion (160). While re-stimulation of pDCS with TLR7 and TLR9 resulted in upregulation of HLA-DR, CD123, CD86 on their surface and an increased secretion of IFN- $\alpha$  (161). This shows that malaria infection in naive individuals results in impairment of cDC function but not pDCs function. Indicating that pDCs may play a role during malaria infection and further studies are needed to deduce its role. The altered BDCA-1+ cDC2 also contributed to hampering effector T cells functions, allowing an increase of parasite burden (160).

The various studies above have shown that DC phenotype is altered during a malaria episode resulting in impaired ability to upregulate HLA-DR and the costimulatory molecules CD86 (150, 153, 160). This altered DC phenotype has a reduced phagocytic capacity which impairs its ability to process antigens (160) and adequately stimulate allogeneic T cells (5, 153). The parasite also modulates TLR signaling thereby affecting cytokine secretion (150, 160) resulting in severe pathology. In children, there seems to be a notable increase in the number of circulating BDCA-3+ cDC1s during a malaria episode (150, 153, 155), which was attributed to increases in serum levels of Flt3-L (155), but this effect was not observed in children from Papua (162). In both children and adults, there was a decrease in the number of circulating DCs which was attributed to increased DC apoptosis (5, 159, 161) but also increased DC migration to secondary lymphoid organs may also play a role in reduction on peripheral blood DC numbers. The decrease in peripheral numbers of DCs also corresponded with an increase in IL10 and TNF- $\alpha$ (5, 149, 153), which may play a role in DC loss of function and suppression of T cell function. In these studies, DC function was altered regardless of the severity of malaria infection. The DC phenotype seen in the acute infection in the CHMI study (160), was similar to those seen in naturally exposed individuals, and repeated infection, in naturally exposed individuals, could lead to sustained downregulation of DC function that may impact negatively on the immunity of an individual.

#### IN VIVO MOUSE MODELS OF MALARIA

Mouse models have been extensively used to study DC-Plasmodium interaction. In vitro interaction of P. chabaudi schizonts with mouse bone marrow derived DCs resulted in an increase in the secretion of tumor necrosis factor-a(TNFα), IL-6, and IL-12p40 and IL-12p70 (152). In mice injected with P. chabaudi, DCs had fully functional cytokine production 6 days after challenge with *Plasmodium* parasite (163). Further studies demonstrated DCs were able to upregulate co-stimulatory molecules CD40, CD54, CD86 (164) during acute infection, and were able to migrate into T cell areas in the spleen (165). Other studies with P. chabaudi show that during initial stages of murine erythrocyte infection, CD8+ DCs are activated by infected erythrocytes as they expressed high levels of MHC II and costimulatory molecules and initiated a Th1 type of response. This response is short lived as the CD8+ DCs undergo apoptosis and are soon replaced by CD8- DCs with lower expression levels of costimulatory molecules and MHC II (166).

Consistent with the studies above, Millington et al. (8) showed that DCs isolated from the spleen of mice 4 days after *P. chabaudi* infection were moderately activated as they upregulated surface expression of CD40, CD80, and CD86. However, during convalescence (days 12 and 21 post-infection), DC did not upregulate costimulatory molecules and were refractory to stimulation with LPS or CD40L. When mice infected with *P. chabaudi* were immunized with ovalbumin (OVA) antigen and LPS, they produced significantly

lower levels of OVA-specific IgG compared with uninfected immunized mice, however, this effect was only seen when immunized at days 12 and 21 post infection (not day 4). Thus, initial malaria infection in mice does seem to cause DC activation; however DCs enter a refractory state in following the initial peak of parasitaemia. Similar to convalescent DCs, *in vitro* bone marrow derived DCs pre-exposed to *P. chabaudi* were unable to increase expression levels of MHC II and co-stimulatory molecules CD40, CD80, and CD86, and LPS stimulation of these DCs was unable to increase their expression (8).

Further work suggested that hemozoin could also modulate DC function which resulted in impairment of T cell and B cell function. Hemozoin treated DCs retained their capacity to process antigen and present them on MHC class II to naive CD4 T cells. Thus providing the essential signal 1 (peptide-MHC complex) via the T cell receptor (TCR) but these DCs were unable to form stable long lasting clusters with naive T cells, resulting in the generation of dysfunctional T cells (8, 104). These dysfunctional T cells failed to proliferate and produce adequate amount of effector cytokines (IL-2, IL-5, IL-10, IFNy) (8), and were unable to migrate to B cell areas in the lymph nodes to aid in B cell proliferation and antibody production (8, 104). The short interactions and lack of large clustering observed are known to interfere with the generation of Tfh cells as long sustained DC-T cells interaction is required for commitment of naive CD4T cells to Tfh cells (167). It is possible the dysfunctional DCs can lead to the generation of exhausted T cells, as a result of the short time of antigen presentation to the T cells in the absence of adequate co-stimulation. The dysfunctional T cells could also lead to the generation of atypical memory B cells which are normally associated with malaria episodes.

Dendritic cells have been shown to play a vital role in the survival of mice during a lethal infection with *P. yoelii*. Wykes et al. (168) showed that DCs from mice infected with non-lethal *P. yoelii* infection were fully functional APC and maintained their ability to stimulate T cells, unlike DCs from lethal *P. yoelii* infection which were not functional. DCs from mice infected with the non-lethal parasite were adoptively transferred into naive mice, which were then infected with lethal infection *P. yoelii*. These DCs were able to control parasitaemia and aid in survival of the mice by secreting IL-12 (168). This could in part explain the difference in malaria outcomes observed in natural infections.

#### DOWNSTREAM EFFECT OF DC DYSREGULATION

Collectively, the studies above support the hypothesis that during the blood stage of *Plasmodium* infection, DC function is dysregulated resulting in phenotypically altered DCs that are unable to appropriately activate naive CD4 cells. Furthermore, the failure by naive CD4T cells to differentiate into CD4 follicular helper T cells results in a failure of B cell help and reduced humoral immunity. The phenotype of the resulting T cell population is unclear; however, *P. falciparum* infection has been associated with increased expression of the T cell inhibitory receptor programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) on CD4 T cells. This was observed in a cohort of children in Mali (169) and Kenya (7), during an ongoing *P. falciparum* infection. Apart from an increase in the expression of PD-1 on CD4 T cells, *P. falciparum* infection was seen to drive an increase in the frequency of atypical memory B cells which was as a result of the exhausted T cell phenotype (7).

Butler et al. (169) using non-lethal *P. yoelii* infections, also showed that prolonged infection resulted in dysfunctional parasite specific CD4 T cells that expressed exhaustion markers PD-1 and lymphocyte-activation gene-3 (LAG-3) (169). These inhibitory ligands worked in synergy to inhibit T cell function during the *Plasmodium* infection. The ability of CD4 T cells to produce cytokines deteriorated with prolonged infection, while dual blockade of PD-1 and LAG-3 with monoclonal antibodies restored the number of parasite specific CD4 T cells and their ability to secrete cytokines. It also resulted in an increase in the number of CD4 Tfh cells and plasmablasts, thus improving the anti-parasite humoral response in *P. yoelii* infected mice (169). These studies show that that malaria induces T cell exhaustion and that PD-1 plays a role in the pathogenesis of malaria.

Apart from the upregulation of the T cell inhibitory receptors programmed cell death-1 (PD-1) and Lymphocyte Activation Gene 3 (LAG3), malaria infection upregulates the production of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-10 on CD4T cells (170, 171). This creates a suppressive environment that polarizes CD4T cells toward IFN- $\gamma$ producing Th1 like lineage, suppressing induction of Th2 and Tfh, which are vital in B cell response. This polarization occurs after a single malaria episode and may affect subsequent parasite exposures

T cell exhaustion can be due to persistent antigen exposure, resulting in sustained TCR stimulation by dysfunction DCs, leading to sustained upregulation of PD-1 (172, 173). The inhibitory PD1 signal on T cells works by inhibiting downward signals from TCR and costimulatory molecules and initiates transcription of inhibitory genes (Figure 2B) (174-176). Cytokine signaling also plays a role in T cell exhaustion. Malaria induces secretion of IL-10 from DCs, providing an immunosuppressive environment that skews the development of CD4T cells and dual blocking IL-10 and PD-1 signaling in mice restores T cell function (177). Transcriptional profile of exhausted T cells greatly varies from effector and memory T cells, indicating that exhaustion is a unique state of T cell differentiation (178-180), that is regulated by the master transcription factor TOX (181). The signaling pathways that lead to the differentiation of exhausted T cells and expression of TOX are yet to be known.

There are still gaps in our current understanding of the intracellular mechanism of PD1 signaling and what its target genes are. The molecular events initiated by downstream IL-10 signaling that shape T cell exhaustion are yet to be known.

### CONCLUSION

The population in malaria endemic areas are known to have a reduced immune response against vaccines (2, 3), and ongoing malaria infections in these individuals reduce pre-existing adaptive immune responses (101). The evidence presented above strongly indicates this is due to dysfunctional DCs that fail to prime effective T cell responses, thus affecting immune responses. There is a potential gap is in our understanding of the effect of antimalarial drugs on the phenotype, function and numbers of DCs and T cells. Whether antimalarial treatment restores DC-T interaction is an area of research is yet to be explored.

This information could address a significant public health challenge in administering malaria vaccines and other vaccines in malaria endemic areas. Malaria infection also induces CD4 T cell exhaustion, through upregulation of negative regulatory molecules such as PD-1 and LAG3 (7, 169), which dampen immune responses. How T cell exhaustion is induced in malaria is still unknown as there is no evidence in literature explaining how and where these cells arise, and if dysfunctional DCs play a role in this, and how the cytokine environment during a malaria episode influence T cell exhaustion. There is a need to better understand the interaction between DC-T cell, the cellular and molecular signals that are involved in the formation of this immune synapse and how malaria affects this interaction. This will aid in developing novel methods that will target the affected molecular pathways and restore DC-T cell interaction and function.

### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

RO wrote the first draft of the manuscript, which was reviewed and edited by TO, FN, PG, and JB. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### FUNDING

RO is a PhD student supported under FN's MRC/DFID African Research Leadership Award (MR/P020321/1) and the DELTAS Africa Initiative (DEL-15-003). The DELTAS Africa Initiative is an independent funding scheme of the African Academy of Sciences (AAS)'s Alliance for Accelerating Excellence in Science in Africa (AESA) and supported by the New Partnership for Africa's Development Planning and Coordinating Agency (NEPAD Agency) with funding from the Wellcome Trust (107769/Z/10/Z) and the UK government. This research received funding from the University of Glasgow, Scottish Funding Council, and the Global Challenges Research Fund.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This manuscript is published with permission from the Director, Kenya Medical Research Institute (KEMRI).

#### REFERENCES

- 1. WHO. World Malaria Report 2018 (2018).
- Ho M, Webster HK, Looareesuwan S, Supanaranond W, Phillips RE, Chanthavanich P, et al. Antigen-specific immunosuppression in human malaria due to *Plasmodium falciparum*. J Infect Dis. (1986) 153:763–71. doi: 10.1093/infdis/153.4.763
- Greenwood B, Palit A, Bradley-Moore A, Bryceson A. Immunosuppression in children with malaria. *Lancet*. (1972) 299:169–72. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(72)90569-7
- Urban BC, Ferguson DJ, Pain A, Willcox N, Plebanski M, Austyn JM, et al. *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes modulate the maturation of dendritic cells. *Nature*. (1999) 400:73–7. doi: 10.1038/21900
- Pinzon-Charry A, Woodberry T, Kienzle V, McPhun V, Minigo G, Lampah DA, et al. Apoptosis and dysfunction of blood dendritic cells in patients with falciparum and vivax malaria. *J Exp Med.* (2013) 210:1635. doi: 10.1084/jem.20121972
- Weiss GE, Crompton PD, Li S, Walsh LA, Moir S, Traore B, et al. Atypical memory B cells are greatly expanded in individuals living in a malaria-endemic area. J Immunol. (2009) 183:2176–82. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901297
- Illingworth J, Butler NS, Roetynck S, Mwacharo J, Pierce SK, Bejon P, et al. Chronic exposure to *Plasmodium falciparum* is associated with phenotypic evidence of B and T cell exhaustion. *J Immunol.* (2013) 190:1038–47. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202438
- Millington OR, Di Lorenzo C, Phillips RS, Garside P, Brewer JM. Suppression of adaptive immunity to heterologous antigens during Plasmodium infection through hemozoin-induced failure of dendritic cell function. *J Biol.* (2006) 5:5. doi: 10.1186/jbiol34
- Horne-Debets JM, Faleiro R, Karunarathne DS, Liu XQ, Lineburg KE, Poh CM, et al. PD-1 dependent exhaustion of CD8+ T cells drives chronic malaria. *Cell Rep.* (2013) 5:1204–13. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.11.002
- Bediako Y, Ngoi JM, Nyangweso G, Wambua J, Opiyo M, Nduati EW, et al. The effect of declining exposure on T cell-mediated immunity to *Plasmodium falciparum*-an epidemiological "natural experiment". *BMC Med.* (2016) 14:143. doi: 10.1186/s12916-016-0683-6
- Menard R, Tavares J, Cockburn I, Markus M, Zavala F, Amino R. Looking under the skin: the first steps in malarial infection and immunity. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2013) 11:701–12. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro3111
- 12. Cowman AF, Healer J, Marapana D, Marsh K. Malaria: biology and disease. *Cell.* (2016) 167:610–24. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.07.055
- Amino R, Thiberge S, Martin B, Celli S, Shorte S, Frischknecht F, et al. Quantitative imaging of Plasmodium transmission from mosquito to mammal. *Nat Med.* (2006) 12:220–4. doi: 10.1038/nm1350
- Chakravarty S, Cockburn IA, Kuk S, Overstreet MG, Sacci JB, Zavala F. CD8+ T lymphocytes protective against malaria liver stages are primed in skin-draining lymph nodes. *Nat Med.* (2007) 13:1035–41. doi: 10.1038/nm1628
- Tavares J, Formaglio P, Thiberge S, Mordelet E, Van Rooijen N, Medvinsky A, et al. Role of host cell traversal by the malaria sporozoite during liver infection. J Exp Med. (2013) 210:905–15. doi: 10.1084/jem.20121130
- Yang AS, Boddey JA. Molecular mechanisms of host cell traversal by malaria sporozoites. *Int J Parasitol.* (2017) 47:129–36. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2016.09.002
- Prudencio M, Rodriguez A, Mota MM. The silent path to thousands of merozoites: the Plasmodium liver stage. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2006) 4:849–56. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro1529
- Graewe S, Rankin KE, Lehmann C, Deschermeier C, Hecht L, Froehlke U, et al. Hostile takeover by plasmodium: reorganization of parasite and host cell membranes during liver stage egress. *PLoS Pathog.* (2011) 7:e1002224. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002224
- Graewe S, Stanway RR, Rennenberg A, Heussler VT. Chronicle of a death foretold: Plasmodium liver stage parasites decide on the fate of the host cell. *FEMS Microbiol Rev.* (2012) 36:111–30. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2011.00297.x
- Maier AG, Cooke BM, Cowman AF, Tilley L. Malaria parasite proteins that remodel the host erythrocyte. *Nat Rev Microbiol.* (2009) 7:341–54. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2110

- Smith JD, Chitnis CE, Craig AG, Roberts DJ, Hudson-Taylor DE, Peterson DS, et al. Switches in expression of *Plasmodium falciparum* var genes correlate with changes in antigenic and cytoadherent phenotypes of infected erythrocytes. *Cell*. (1995) 82:101–10. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90056-X
- Kyes SA, Kraemer SM, Smith JD. Antigenic variation in *Plasmodium falciparum*: gene organization and regulation of the var multigene family. *Eukaryot Cell.* (2007) 6:1511–20. doi: 10.1128/EC.00173-07
- Claessens A, Hamilton WL, Kekre M, Otto TD, Faizullabhoy A, Rayner JC, et al. Generation of antigenic diversity in *Plasmodium falciparum* by structured rearrangement of var genes during mitosis. *PLoS Genet.* (2014) 10:e1004812. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1004812
- Ngotho P, Soares AB, Hentzschel F, Achcar F, Bertuccini L, Marti M. Revisiting gametocyte biology in malaria parasites. *FEMS Microbiol Rev.* (2019) 43:401–14. doi: 10.1093/femsre/fuz010
- Hellmann JK, Münter S, Kudryashev M, Schulz S, Heiss K, Müller A-K, et al. Environmental constraints guide migration of malaria parasites during transmission. *PLoS Pathog.* (2011) 7:e1002080. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002080
- Renia L, Rodrigues MM, Nussenzweig V. Intrasplenic immunization with infected hepatocytes: a mouse model for studying protective immunity against malaria pre-erythrocytic stage. *Immunology*. (1994) 82:164–8.
- Kurup SP, Anthony SM, Hancox LS, Vijay R, Pewe LL, Moioffer SJ, et al. Monocyte-derived CD11c(+) cells acquire plasmodium from hepatocytes to prime CD8 T cell immunity to liver-stage malaria. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2019) 25:565–77 e566. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2019.02.014
- Banchereau J, Steinman RM. Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. Nature. (1998) 392:245–52. doi: 10.1038/32588
- Dudziak D, Kamphorst AO, Heidkamp GF, Buchholz VR, Trumpfheller C, Yamazaki S, et al. Differential antigen processing by dendritic cell subsets in vivo. *Science*. (2007) 315:107–11. doi: 10.1126/science.1136080
- Stockwin LH, McGonagle D, Martin IG, Blair GE. Dendritic cells: immunological sentinels with a central role in health and disease. *Immunol Cell Biol.* (2000) 78:91–102. doi: 10.1046/j.1440-1711.2000. 00888.x
- Tang D, Kang R, Coyne CB, Zeh HJ, Lotze MT. PAMPs and DAMPs: signal 0s that spur autophagy and immunity. *Immunol Rev.* (2012) 249:158–75. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01146.x
- Kawai T, Akira S. Pathogen recognition with Toll-like receptors. Curr Opin Immunol. (2005) 17:338–44. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2005.02.007
- Mogensen TH. Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clin Microbiol Rev.* (2009) 22:240–73. doi: 10.1128/CMR.00046-08
- Geissmann F, Manz MG, Jung S, Sieweke MH, Merad M, Ley K. Development of monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells. *Science*. (2010) 327:656–61. doi: 10.1126/science.1178331
- 35. De Smedt T, Pajak B, Muraille E, Lespagnard L, Heinen E, De Baetselier P, et al. Regulation of dendritic cell numbers and maturation by lipopolysaccharide in vivo. *J Exp Med.* (1996) 184:1413–24. doi: 10.1084/jem.184.4.1413
- Blanco P, Palucka A, Pascual V, Banchereau J. Dendritic cells and cytokines in human inflammatory and autoimmune diseases. *Cytok Growth Factor Rev.* (2008) 19:41–52. doi: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2007.10.004
- Villani A-C, Satija R, Reynolds G, Sarkizova S, Shekhar K, Fletcher J, et al. Single-cell RNA-seq reveals new types of human blood dendritic cells, monocytes, and progenitors. *Science*. (2017) 356:eaah4573. doi: 10.1126/science.aah4573
- Palucka K, Banchereau J, Mellman I. Designing vaccines based on biology of human dendritic cell subsets. *Immunity*. (2010) 33:464–78. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2010.10.007
- Boltjes A, van Wijk F. Human dendritic cell functional specialization in steady-state and inflammation. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:131. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00131
- Collin M, Bigley V. Human dendritic cell subsets: an update. *Immunology*. (2018) 154:3–20. doi: 10.1111/imm.12888
- Jongbloed SL, Kassianos AJ, McDonald KJ, Clark GJ, Ju X, Angel CE, et al. Human CD141+(BDCA-3) dendritic cells. (DCs) represent a unique myeloid DC subset that cross-presents necrotic cell antigens. *J Exp Med*. (2010) 207:1247–60. doi: 10.1084/jem.20092140

- Stutman O. Intrathymic and extrathymic T cell maturation. *Immunol Rev.* (1978) 42:138–84. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.1978.tb00261.x
- Curtsinger JM, Valenzuela JO, Agarwal P, Lins D, Mescher MF. Type I IFNs provide a third signal to CD8T cells to stimulate clonal expansion and differentiation. *J Immunol.* (2005) 174:4465–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.8.4465
- Kolumam GA, Thomas S, Thompson LJ, Sprent J, Murali-Krishna K. Type I interferons act directly on CD8 T cells to allow clonal expansion and memory formation in response to viral infection. *J Exp Med.* (2005) 202:637–50. doi: 10.1084/jem.20050821
- 45. Joshi NS, Cui W, Chandele A, Lee HK, Urso DR, Hagman J, et al. Inflammation directs memory precursor and short-lived effector CD8+ T cell fates via the graded expression of T-bet transcription factor. *Immunity*. (2007) 27:281–95. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.07.010
- 46. Kalia V, Sarkar S, Subramaniam S, Haining WN, Smith KA, Ahmed R. Prolonged interleukin-2Rα expression on virus-specific CD8+ T cells favors terminal-effector differentiation *in vivo. Immunity*. (2010) 32:91–103. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.11.010
- Yannelli J, Sullivan J, Mandell G, Engelhard V. Reorientation and fusion of cytotoxic T lymphocyte granules after interaction with target cells as determined by high resolution cinemicrography. *J Immunol.* (1986) 136:377–82.
- Peters PJ, Geuze HJ, Van der Donk HA, Slot JW, Griffith JM, Stam NJ, et al. Molecules relevant for T cell-target cell interaction are present in cytolytic granules of human T lymphocytes. *Eur J Immunol.* (1989) 19:1469–75. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830190819
- Stinchcombe JC, Bossi G, Booth S, Griffiths GM. The immunological synapse of CTL contains a secretory domain and membrane bridges. *Immunity*. (2001) 15:751–61. doi: 10.1016/S1074-7613(01)00234-5s
- Kaech SM, Wherry EJ. Heterogeneity and cell-fate decisions in effector and memory CD8+ T cell differentiation during viral infection. (2007) 27:393–405. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.08.007
- Sedegah M, Sim B, Mason C, Nutman T, Malik A, Roberts C, et al. Naturally acquired CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes against the *Plasmodium falciparum* circumsporozoite protein. *J Immunol.* (1992) 149:966–71.
- Doolan DL, Southwood S, Chesnut R, Appella E, Gomez E, Richards A, et al. HLA-DR-promiscuous T cell epitopes from *Plasmodium falciparum* pre-erythrocytic-stage antigens restricted by multiple HLA class II alleles. *Infect Immun.* (2000) 165:1123–37. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.165.2.1123
- Epstein JE, Tewari K, Lyke KE, Sim BKL, Billingsley PF, Laurens MB, et al. Live attenuated malaria vaccine designed to protect through hepatic CD8+ T cell immunity. *Science*. (2011) 334:475–80. doi: 10.1126/science.1211548
- Radtke AJ, Kastenmuller W, Espinosa DA, Gerner MY, Tse SW, Sinnis P, et al. Lymph-node resident CD8alpha+ dendritic cells capture antigens from migratory malaria sporozoites and induce CD8+ T cell responses. *PLoS Pathog.* (2015) 11:e1004637. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1004637
- He J, Tsai LM, Leong YA, Hu X, Ma CS, Chevalier N, et al. Circulating precursor CCR7loPD-1hi CXCR5+ CD4+ T cells indicate Tfh cell activity and promote antibody responses upon antigen reexposure. *Immunity*. (2013) 39:770–81. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2013.09.007
- Bennett SR, Carbone FR, Karamalis F, Flavell RA, Miller JF, Heath WR. Help for cytotoxic-T-cell responses is mediated by CD40 signalling. *Nature*. (1998) 393:478–80. doi: 10.1038/30996
- 57. Lanzavecchia A. Immunology: licence to kill. Nature. (1998) 393:413. doi: 10.1038/30845
- Ridge JP, Di Rosa F, Matzinger P. A conditioned dendritic cell can be a temporal bridge between a CD4+ T-helper and a T-killer cell. *Nature*. (1998) 393:474–8. doi: 10.1038/30989
- Bourgeois C, Rocha B, Tanchot C. A role for CD40 expression on CD8+ T cells in the generation of CD8+ T cell memory. *Science*. (2002) 297:2060–3. doi: 10.1126/science.1072615
- Nakanishi Y, Lu B, Gerard C, Iwasaki A. CD8(+) T lymphocyte mobilization to virus-infected tissue requires CD4(+) T-cell help. *Nature*. (2009) 462:510– 3. doi: 10.1038/nature08511
- D'Souza WN, Schluns KS, Masopust D, Lefrancois L. Essential role for IL-2 in the regulation of antiviral extralymphoid CD8 T cell responses. *J Immunol.* (2002) 168:5566–72. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.11.5566

- 62. D'Souza WN, Lefrancois L. IL-2 is not required for the initiation of CD8 T cell cycling but sustains expansion. *J Immunol.* (2003) 171:5727–35. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.11.5727
- Williams MA, Tyznik AJ, Bevan MJ. Interleukin-2 signals during priming are required for secondary expansion of CD8+ memory T cells. *Nature*. (2006) 441:890–3. doi: 10.1038/nature04790
- Kwon H, Thierry-Mieg D, Thierry-Mieg J, Kim HP, Oh J, Tunyaplin C, et al. Analysis of interleukin-21-induced Prdm1 gene regulation reveals functional cooperation of STAT3 and IRF4 transcription factors. *Immunity*. (2009) 31:941–52. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.10.008
- Reif K, Ekland EH, Ohl L, Nakano H, Lipp M, Forster R, et al. Balanced responsiveness to chemoattractants from adjacent zones determines B-cell position. *Nature*. (2002) 416:94–9. doi: 10.1038/416094a
- 66. Haynes NM, Allen CD, Lesley R, Ansel KM, Killeen N, Cyster JG. Role of CXCR5 and CCR7 in follicular Th cell positioning and appearance of a programmed cell death gene-1high germinal center-associated subpopulation. J Immunol. (2007) 179:5099–108. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.8.5099
- Kerfoot SM, Yaari G, Patel JR, Johnson KL, Gonzalez DG, Kleinstein SH, et al. Germinal center B cell and T follicular helper cell development initiates in the interfollicular zone. *Immunity*. (2011) 34:947–60. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.03.024
- Eto D, Lao C, DiToro D, Barnett B, Escobar TC, Kageyama R, et al. IL-21 and IL-6 are critical for different aspects of B cell immunity and redundantly induce optimal follicular helper CD4 T Cell (Tfh) differentiation. *PLoS ONE*. (2011) 6:e17739. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017739
- 69. Powell MD, Read KA, Sreekumar BK, Jones DM, Oestreich KJ. IL-12 signaling drives the differentiation and function of a TH1-derived TFH1-like cell population. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:13991. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-5 0614-1
- Batten M, Ramamoorthi N, Kljavin NM, Ma CS, Cox JH, Dengler HS, et al. IL-27 supports germinal center function by enhancing IL-21 production and the function of T follicular helper cells. *J Exp Med.* 2010) 207:2895–906. doi: 10.1084/jem.20100064
- 71. Schmitt N, Liu Y, Bentebibel S-E, Munagala I, Bourdery L, Venuprasad K, et al. The cytokine TGF- $\beta$  co-opts signaling via STAT3-STAT4 to promote the differentiation of human T FH cells. *Nat Immunol.* (2014) 15:856. doi: 10.1038/ni.2947
- Choi YS, Eto D, Yang JA, Lao C, Crotty S. Cutting edge: STAT1 is required for IL-6-mediated Bcl6 induction for early follicular helper cell differentiation. J Immunol. (2013) 190:3049–53. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1203032
- Nakayamada S, Kanno Y, Takahashi H, Jankovic D, Lu KT, Johnson TA, et al. Early Th1 cell differentiation is marked by a Tfh cell-like transition. *Immunity*. (2011) 35:919–31. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.012
- 74. Bossaller L, Burger J, Draeger R, Grimbacher B, Knoth R, Plebani A, et al. ICOS deficiency is associated with a severe reduction of CXCR5+CD4 germinal center Th cells. J Immunol. (2006) 177:4927–32. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.7.4927
- Weber JP, Fuhrmann F, Feist RK, Lahmann A, Al Baz MS, Gentz L-J, et al. ICOS maintains the T follicular helper cell phenotype by down-regulating Krüppel-like factor 2. J Exp Med. (2015) 212:217–33. doi: 10.1084/jem.20141432
- Zander RA, Obeng-Adjei N, Guthmiller JJ, Kulu DI, Li J, Ongoiba A, et al. PD-1 Co-inhibitory and OX40 Co-stimulatory crosstalk regulates helper T cell differentiation and anti-plasmodium humoral immunity. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2015) 17:628–41. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2015.03.007
- Ryg-Cornejo V, Ioannidis LJ, Ly A, Chiu CY, Tellier J, Hill DL, et al. Severe malaria infections impair germinal center responses by inhibiting T follicular helper cell differentiation. *Cell Rep.* (2016) 14:68–81. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.12.006
- Obeng-Adjei N, Portugal S, Tran TM, Yazew TB, Skinner J, Li S, et al. Circulating Th1-cell-type Tfh cells that exhibit impaired B cell help are preferentially activated during acute malaria in children. *Cell Rep.* (2015) 13:425–39. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.09.004
- Letourneur F, Klausner RD. Activation of T cells by a tyrosine kinase activation domain in the cytoplasmic tail of CD3 epsilon. *Science*. (1992) 255:79–82. doi: 10.1126/science.1532456

- Thangavelu G, Smolarchuk C, Anderson CC. Co-inhibitory molecules: controlling the effectors or controlling the controllers? *Self/nonself*. (2010) 1:77–88. doi: 10.4161/self.1.2.11548
- Okoye IS, Houghton M, Tyrrell L, Barakat K, Elahi S. Coinhibitory receptor expression and immune checkpoint blockade: maintaining a balance in CD8(+) T cell responses to chronic viral infections and cancer. Front Immunol. (2017) 8:1215. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01215
- Schmitt N, Morita R, Bourdery L, Bentebibel SE, Zurawski SM, Banchereau J, et al. Human dendritic cells induce the differentiation of interleukin-21-producing T follicular helper-like cells through Interleukin-12. *Immunity*. (2009) 31:158–69. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2009.04.016
- Nurieva RI, Chung Y, Martinez GJ, Yang XO, Tanaka S, Matskevitch TD, et al. Bcl6 mediates the development of T follicular helper cells. *Science*. (2009) 325:1001. doi: 10.1126/science.1176676
- Vinuesa CG, Cyster JG. How T cells earn the follicular rite of passage. *Immunity*. (2011) 35:671–80. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2011.11.001
- Ma CS, Deenick EK, Batten M, Tangye SG. The origins, function, and regulation of T follicular helper cells. J Exp Med. (2012) 209:1241–53. doi: 10.1084/jem.20120994
- Lavazec C, Sanyal S, Templeton TJ. Expression switching in the stevor and Pfmc-2TM superfamilies in *Plasmodium falciparum*. *Mol Microbiol*. (2007) 64:1621–34. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2958.2007.05767.x
- Niang M, Yan Yam X, Preiser PR. The *Plasmodium falciparum* STEVOR multigene family mediates antigenic variation of the infected erythrocyte. *PLoS Pathog.* (2009) 5:e1000307. doi: 10.1371/annotation/c58250db-8cce-40c5-b7ac-42204050069a
- Fernandez V, Hommel M, Chen Q, Hagblom P, Wahlgren M. Small, clonally variant antigens expressed on the surface of the *Plasmodium falciparum*infected erythrocyte are encoded by the *rif* gene family and are the target of human immune responses. *J Exp Med.* (1999) 190:1393–404. doi: 10.1084/jem.190.10.1393
- Lavazec C, Sanyal S, Templeton TJ. Hypervariability within the Rifin, Stevor and Pfmc-2TM superfamilies in *Plasmodium falciparum*. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2006) 34:6696–707. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkl942
- Gilbert SC, Plebanski M, Gupta S, Morris J, Cox M, Aidoo M, et al. Association of malaria parasite population structure, HLA, and immunological antagonism. *Science.* (1998) 279:1173–7. doi: 10.1126/science.279.5354.1173
- Bachmann A, Bruske E, Krumkamp R, Turner L, Wichers JS, Petter M, et al. Controlled human malaria infection with *Plasmodium falciparum* demonstrates impact of naturally acquired immunity on virulence gene expression. *PLOS Pathog.* (2019) 15:e1007906. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1007906
- Marsh K, Howard RJ. Antigens induced on erythrocytes by *P*. falciparum: expression of diverse and conserved determinants. *Science*. (1986) 231:150–3. doi: 10.1126/science.2417315
- 93. Rowe JA, Moulds JM, Newbold CI, Miller LH. *P. falciparum* rosetting mediated by a parasite-variant erythrocyte membrane protein and complement-receptor 1. *Nature*. (1997) 388:292. doi: 10.1038/40888
- Smith JD, Rowe JA, Higgins MK, Lavstsen T. Malaria's deadly grip: cytoadhesion of *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes. *Cell Microbiol.* (2013) 15:1976–83. doi: 10.1111/cmi.12183
- Tanabe K, Mackay M, Goman M, Scaife JG. Allelic dimorphism in a surface antigen gene of the malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum*. J Mol Biol. (1987) 195:273–87. doi: 10.1016/0022-2836(87)90649-8
- Polley SD, Chokejindachai W, Conway DJ. Allele frequency-based analyses robustly map sequence sites under balancing selection in a malaria vaccine candidate antigen. *Genetics*. (2003) 165:555–61.
- Pacheco MA, Poe AC, Collins WE, Lal AA, Tanabe K, Kariuki SK, et al. A comparative study of the genetic diversity of the 42kDa fragment of the merozoite surface protein 1 in *Plasmodium falciparum* and *P. vivax. Infect Genet Evol.* (2007) 7:180–7. doi: 10.1016/j.meegid.2006.08.002
- Kennedy AT, Wijeyewickrema LC, Huglo A, Lin C, Pike R, Cowman AF, et al. Recruitment of human C1 esterase inhibitor controls complement activation on blood stage *Plasmodium falciparum* merozoites. *J Immunol.* (2017) 198:4728–37. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1700067
- 99. Kennedy AT, Schmidt CQ, Thompson JK, Weiss GE, Taechalertpaisarn T, Gilson PR, et al. Recruitment of factor H as a novel complement evasion

strategy for blood-stage *Plasmodium falciparum* infection. *J Immunol.* (2016) 196:1239–48. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1501581

- 100. Simon N, Lasonder E, Scheuermayer M, Kuehn A, Tews S, Fischer R, et al. Malaria parasites co-opt human factor H to prevent complementmediated lysis in the mosquito midgut. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2013) 13:29–41. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2012.11.013
- 101. Ng DHL, Skehel JJ, Kassiotis G, Langhorne J. Recovery of an antiviral antibody response following attrition caused by unrelated infection. *PLOS Pathog.* (2014) 10:e1003843. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003843
- 102. Elliott SR, Spurck TP, Dodin JM, Maier AG, Voss TS, Yosaatmadja F, et al. Inhibition of dendritic cell maturation by malaria is dose dependent and does not require *Plasmodium falciparum* erythrocyte membrane protein 1. *Infect Immun.* (2007) 75:3621–32. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00095-07
- 103. Gotz A, Tang MS, Ty MC, Arama C, Ongoiba A, Doumtabe D, et al. Atypical activation of dendritic cells by *Plasmodium falciparum*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. (2017) 114:E10568–77. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1708383114
- 104. Millington OR, Gibson VB, Rush CM, Zinselmeyer BH, Phillips RS, Garside P, et al. Malaria impairs T cell clustering and immune priming despite normal signal 1 from dendritic cells. *PLoS Pathog.* (2007) 3:1380–7. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0030143
- 105. Urban BC, Roberts DJ. Malaria, monocytes, macrophages and myeloid dendritic cells: sticking of infected erythrocytes switches off host cells. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2002) 14:458–65. doi: 10.1016/S0952-7915(02)00368-0
- 106. Clemente AM, Fadigati G, Caporale R, Marchese DG, Castronovo G, Sannella AR, et al. Modulation of the immune and inflammatory responses by *Plasmodium falciparum* schizont extracts: role of myeloid dendritic cells in effector and regulatory functions of CD4+ lymphocytes. *Infect Immun.* (2013) 81:1842–51. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01226-12
- 107. Amino R, Thiberge S, Blazquez S, Baldacci P, Renaud O, Shorte S, et al. Imaging malaria sporozoites in the dermis of the mammalian host. *Nat Protoc.* (2007) 2:1705–12. doi: 10.1038/nprot.2007.120
- 108. Frevert U, Engelmann S, Zougbédé S, Stange J, Ng B, Matuschewski K, et al. Intravital Observation of *Plasmodium berghei* sporozoite infection of the liver. *PLOS Biol.* (2005) 3:e192. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0030192
- 109. Helmby H, Jonsson G, Troye-Blomberg M. Cellular changes and apoptosis in the spleens and peripheral blood of mice infected with blood-stage Plasmodium chabaudi chabaudi AS. *Infect Immun.* (2000) 68:1485–90. doi: 10.1128/IAI.68.3.1485-1490.2000
- 110. Achtman AH, Khan M, MacLennan IC, Langhorne J. Plasmodium chabaudi chabaudi infection in mice induces strong B cell responses and striking but temporary changes in splenic cell distribution. *J Immunol.* (2003) 171:317– 24. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.1.317
- 111. Cadman ET, Abdallah AY, Voisine C, Sponaas A-M, Corran P, Lamb T, et al. Alterations of splenic architecture in malaria are induced independently of toll-like receptors 2, 4, and 9 or MyD88 and may affect antibody affinity. *Infect Immunity*. (2008) 76:3924. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00372-08
- 112. Gueirard P, Tavares J, Thiberge S, Bernex F, Ishino T, Milon G, et al. Development of the malaria parasite in the skin of the mammalian host. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107:18640–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1009346107
- 113. Roestenberg M, McCall M, Hopman J, Wiersma J, Luty AJF, Van Gemert GJ, et al. Protection against a malaria challenge by sporozoite inoculation. *New Engl J Med.* (2009) 361:468–77. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0805832
- 114. Bijker EM, Teirlinck AC, Schats R, Van Gemert G-J, Van De Vegte-Bolmer M, Van Lieshout L, et al. Cytotoxic markers associate with protection against malaria in human volunteers immunized with *Plasmodium falciparum* sporozoites. J Infect Dis. (2014) 210:1605–15. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiu293
- 115. Ishino T, Yano K, Chinzei Y, Yuda M. Cell-passage activity is required for the malarial parasite to cross the liver sinusoidal cell layer. *PLoS Biol.* (2004) 2:e4. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0020004
- Racanelli V, Rehermann B. The liver as an immunological organ. *Hepatology*. (2006) 43:S54–62. doi: 10.1002/hep.21060
- 117. Goddard S, Youster J, Morgan E, Adams DH. Interleukin-10 secretion differentiates dendritic cells from human liver and skin. *Am J Pathol.* (2004) 164:511–9. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63141-0
- 118. Pillarisetty VG, Shah AB, Miller G, Bleier JI, DeMatteo RP. Liver dendritic cells are less immunogenic than spleen dendritic cells because of differences in subtype composition. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:1009. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.2.1009

- 119. Bamboat ZM, Stableford JA, Plitas G, Burt BM, Nguyen HM, Welles AP, et al. Human liver dendritic cells promote T cell hyporesponsiveness. *J Immunol.*
- (2009) 182:1901. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0803404
  120. Crispe IN. The liver as a lymphoid organ. Annu Rev Immunol. (2009) 27:147–63. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132629
- 121. Knolle PA, Uhrig A, Hegenbarth S, Loser E, Schmitt E, Gerken G, et al. IL-10 down-regulates T cell activation by antigen-presenting liver sinusoidal endothelial cells through decreased antigen uptake via the mannose receptor and lowered surface expression of accessory molecules. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (1998) 114:427–33. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2249.1998.00713.x
- 122. Limmer A, Ohl J, Kurts C, Ljunggren HG, Reiss Y, Groettrup M, et al. Efficient presentation of exogenous antigen by liver endothelial cells to CD8+ T cells results in antigen-specific T-cell tolerance. *Nat Med.* (2000) 6:1348–54. doi: 10.1038/82161
- Bertolino P, McCaughan GW, Bowen DG. Role of primary intrahepatic T-cell activation in the 'liver tolerance effect'. *Immunol Cell Biol.* (2002) 80:84–92. doi: 10.1046/j.0818-9641.2001.01048.x
- Ebrahimkhani MR, Mohar I, Crispe IN. Cross-presentation of antigen by diverse subsets of murine liver cells. *Hepatology*. (2011) 54:1379–87. doi: 10.1002/hep.24508
- 125. Knoll P, Schlaak J, Uhrig A, Kempf P, zum Büschenfelde KH, Gerken G. Human Kupffer cells secrete IL-10 in response to lipopolysaccharide. (LPS) challenge. J Hepatol. (1995) 22:226–9. doi: 10.1016/0168-8278(95)80433-1
- 126. You Q, Cheng L, Kedl RM, Ju C. Mechanism of T cell tolerance induction by murine hepatic Kupffer cells. *Hepatology*. (2008) 48:978–90. doi: 10.1002/hep.22395
- 127. Kuniyasu Y, Marfani SM, Inayat IB, Sheikh SZ, Mehal WZ. Kupffer cells required for high affinity peptide-induced deletion, not retention, of activated CD8+ T cells by mouse liver. *Hepatology*. (2004) 39:1017–27. doi: 10.1002/hep.20153
- Chen Y, Liu Z, Liang S, Luan X, Long F, Chen J, et al. Role of Kupffer cells in the induction of tolerance of orthotopic liver transplantation in rats. *Liver Transpl.* (2008) 14:823–36. doi: 10.1002/lt.21450
- Bertolino P, Trescol-Biemont MC, Rabourdin-Combe C. Hepatocytes induce functional activation of naive CD8+ T lymphocytes but fail to promote survival. *Eur J Immunol.* (1998) 28:221–36. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1521-4141(199801)28:01<221::AID-IMMU221>3.0.CO;2-F
- Leiriao P, Mota MM, Rodriguez A. Apoptotic plasmodium-infected hepatocytes provide antigens to liver dendritic cells. J Infect Dis. (2005) 191:1576–81. doi: 10.1086/429635
- Harshyne LA, Watkins SC, Gambotto A, Barratt-Boyes SM. Dendritic cells acquire antigens from live cells for cross-presentation to CTL. J Immunol. (2001) 166:3717–23. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.166.6.3717
- 132. Sack BK, Mikolajczak SA, Fishbaugher M, Vaughan AM, Flannery EL, Nguyen T, et al. Humoral protection against mosquito bite-transmitted *Plasmodium falciparum* infection in humanized mice. *npj Vaccines*. (2017) 2:27. doi: 10.1038/s41541-017-0028-2
- 133. Tyagi RK, Tandel N, Deshpande R, Engelman RW, Patel SD, Tyagi P. Humanized mice are instrumental to the study of *Plasmodium falciparum* infection. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2550. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02550
- Boddey JA, Cowman AF. Plasmodium nesting: remaking the erythrocyte from the inside out. Annu Rev Microbiol. (2013) 67:243–69. doi: 10.1146/annurev-micro-092412-155730
- 135. Baruch DI, Pasloske BL, Singh HB, Bi X, Ma XC, Feldman M, et al. Cloning the *P. falciparum* gene encoding PfEMP1, a malarial variant antigen and adherence receptor on the surface of parasitized human erythrocytes. *Cell.* (1995) 82:77–87. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90054-3
- Urban BC, Willcox N, Roberts DJ. A role for CD36 in the regulation of dendritic cell function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2001) 98:8750–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.151028698
- Gilson PR, Crabb BS. Morphology and kinetics of the three distinct phases of red blood cell invasion by *Plasmodium falciparum* merozoites. *Int J Parasitol.* (2009) 39:91–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2008.09.007
- Coban C, Ishii KJ, Sullivan DJ, Kumar N. Purified malaria pigment (hemozoin) enhances dendritic cell maturation and modulates the isotype of antibodies induced by a DNA vaccine. *Infect Immunity*. (2002) 70:3939. doi: 10.1128/IAI.70.7.3939-3943.2002

- 139. Skorokhod OA, Alessio M, Mordmüller B, Arese P, Schwarzer E. Hemozoin (malarial pigment) inhibits differentiation and maturation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells: a peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-γ-mediated effect. J Immunol. (2004) 173:4066. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.173.6.4066
- Gazzinelli RT, Kalantari P, Fitzgerald KA, Golenbock DT. Innate sensing of malaria parasites. Nat Rev Immunol. (2014) 14:744–57. doi: 10.1038/nri3742
- Escalante AA, Lal AA, Ayala FJ. Genetic polymorphism and natural selection in the malaria parasite *Plasmodium falciparum. Genetics.* (1998) 149:189– 202.
- 142. Wilson KL, Xiang SD, Plebanski M. A model to study the impact of polymorphism driven liver-stage immune evasion by malaria parasites, to help design effective cross-reactive vaccines. *Front Microbiol.* (2016) 7:303. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00303
- 143. Kraemer SM, Smith JD. A family affair: var genes, PfEMP1 binding, and malaria disease. *Curr Opin Microbiol.* (2006) 9:374–80. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2006.06.006
- 144. Demar M, Legrand E, Hommel D, Esterre P, Carme B. Plasmodium falciparum malaria in splenectomized patients: two case reports in French Guiana and a literature review. Am J Trop Med Hyg. (2004) 71:290–3. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2004.71.290
- 145. Bachmann A, Esser C, Petter M, Predehl S, Von Kalckreuth V, Schmiedel S, et al. Absence of erythrocyte sequestration and lack of multicopy gene family expression in *Plasmodium falciparum* from a splenectomized malaria patient. *PLoS ONE*. (2009) 4:e7459. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.00 07459
- 146. Dewalick S, Amante FH, McSweeney KA, Randall LM, Stanley AC, Haque A, et al. Cutting edge: conventional dendritic cells are the critical APC required for the induction of experimental cerebral malaria. *J Immunol.* (2007) 178:6033–7. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.10.6033
- 147. Piva L, Tetlak P, Claser C, Karjalainen K, Renia L, Ruedl C. Cutting edge: Clec9A+ dendritic cells mediate the development of experimental cerebral malaria. J Immunol. (2012) 189:1128–32. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1201171
- Gowda DC, Wu X. Parasite recognition and signaling mechanisms in innate immune responses to malaria. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:3006. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.03006
- 149. Urban BC. Peripheral blood dendritic cells in children with acute *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Blood.* (2001) 98:2859–61. doi: 10.1182/blood.V98.9.2859
- 150. Arama C, Giusti P, Boström S, Dara V, Traore B, Dolo A, et al. Interethnic differences in antigen-presenting cell activation and TLR responses in malian children during *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *PLoS ONE*. (2011) 6:e18319. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018319
- 151. Giusti P, Urban BC, Frascaroli G, Albrecht L, Tinti A, Troye-Blomberg M, et al. *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes and beta-hematin induce partial maturation of human dendritic cells and increase their migratory ability in response to lymphoid chemokines. *Infect Immun.* (2011) 79:2727– 36. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00649-10
- 152. Seixas E, Cross C, Quin S, Langhorne J. Direct activation of dendritic cells by the malaria parasite, *Plasmodium chabaudi* chabaudi. *Eur J Immunol.* (2001) 31:2970–8. doi: 10.1002/1521-4141(2001010)31:10<2970::AID-IMMU2970>3.0.CO;2-S
- 153. Urban BC, Cordery D, Shafi MJ, Bull PC, Newbold CI, Williams TN, et al. The frequency of BDCA3-positive dendritic cells is increased in the peripheral circulation of Kenyan children with severe malaria. *Infect Immunity*. (2006) 74:6700–6. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00861-06
- 154. Dolo A, Modiano D, Maiga B, Daou M, Dolo G, Guindo H, et al. Difference in susceptibility to malaria between two sympatric ethnic groups in Mali. *Am J Trop Med Hyg.* (2005) 72:243–8. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2005.72.243
- 155. Guermonprez P, Helft J, Claser C, Deroubaix S, Karanje H, Gazumyan A, et al. Inflammatory Flt3l is essential to mobilize dendritic cells and for T cell responses during Plasmodium infection. *Nat Med.* (2013) 19:730–8. doi: 10.1038/nm.3197
- 156. Karsunky H, Merad M, Cozzio A, Weissman IL, Manz MG. Flt3 ligand regulates dendritic cell development from Flt3+ lymphoid and myeloidcommitted progenitors to Flt3+ dendritic cells *in vivo*. J Exp Med. (2003) 198:305–13. doi: 10.1084/jem.20030323

- 157. Waskow C, Liu K, Darrasse-Jèze G, Guermonprez P, Ginhoux F, Merad M, et al. The receptor tyrosine kinase Flt3 is required for dendritic cell development in peripheral lymphoid tissues. *Nat Immunol.* (2008) 9:676–83. doi: 10.1038/ni.1615
- Loharungsikul S, Troye-Blomberg M, Amoudruz P, Pichyangkul S, Yongvanitchit K, Looareesuwan S, et al. Expression of toll-like receptors on antigen-presenting cells in patients with falciparum malaria. *Acta tropica*. (2008) 105:10–5. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2007.08.002
- 159. Pichyangkul S, Yongvanitchit K, Kum-Arb U, Hemmi H, Akira S, Krieg AM, et al. Malaria blood stage parasites activate human plasmacytoid dendritic cells and murine dendritic cells through a toll-like receptor 9-dependent pathway. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:4926–33. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.8.4926
- 160. Loughland JR, Minigo G, Burel J, Tipping PE, Piera KA, Amante FH, et al. Profoundly reduced CD1c+ myeloid dendritic cell HLA-DR and CD86 expression and increased tumor necrosis factor production in experimental human blood-stage malaria infection. *Infect Immunity*. (2016) 84:1403–12. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01522-15
- 161. Loughland JR, Minigo G, Sarovich DS, Field M, Tipping PE, Montes De Oca M, et al. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells appear inactive during sub-microscopic *Plasmodium falciparum* blood-stage infection, yet retain their ability to respond to TLR stimulation. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:2596. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02096-2
- 162. Kho S, Marfurt J, Noviyanti R, Kusuma A, Piera KA, Burdam FH, et al. Preserved dendritic cell HLA-DR expression and reduced regulatory T cell activation in asymptomatic *Plasmodium falciparum* and *P. vivax* infection. *Infect Immun.* (2015) 83:3224–32. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00226-15
- 163. Ing R, Segura M, Thawani N, Tam M, Stevenson MM. Interaction of mouse dendritic cells and malaria-infected erythrocytes: uptake, maturation, and antigen presentation. *J Immunol.* (2006) 176:441. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.1.441
- Perry JA, Rush A, Wilson RJ, Olver CS, Avery AC. Dendritic cells from malaria-infected mice are fully functional APC. *J Immunol.* (2004) 172:475– 82. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.1.475
- 165. Leisewitz AL, Rockett KA, Gumede B, Jones M, Urban B, Kwiatkowski DP. Response of the splenic dendritic cell population to malaria infection. *Infect Immun.* (2004) 72:4233–9. doi: 10.1128/IAI.72.7.4233-42 39.2004
- 166. Sponaas A-M, Cadman ET, Voisine C, Harrison V, Boonstra A, O'Garra A, et al. Malaria infection changes the ability of splenic dendritic cell populations to stimulate antigen-specific T cells. J Exp Med. (2006) 203:1427–33. doi: 10.1084/jem.20052450
- 167. Benson RA, MacLeod MK, Hale BG, Patakas A, Garside P, Brewer JM. Antigen presentation kinetics control T cell/dendritic cell interactions and follicular helper T cell generation *in vivo. Elife.* (2015) 4:e06994. doi: 10.7554/eLife.06994
- 168. Wykes MN, Liu XQ, Beattie L, Stanisic DI, Stacey KJ, Smyth MJ, et al. Plasmodium strain determines dendritic cell function essential for survival from malaria. *PLoS Pathog.* (2007) 3:e96. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.00 30096
- 169. Butler NS, Moebius J, Pewe LL, Traore B, Doumbo OK, Tygrett LT, et al. Therapeutic blockade of PD-L1 and LAG-3 rapidly clears established blood-stage Plasmodium infection. *Nat Immunol.* (2012) 13:188–95. doi: 10.1038/ni.2180
- 170. Jagannathan P, Eccles-James I, Bowen K, Nankya F, Auma A, Wamala S, et al. IFNY/IL-10 co-producing cells dominate the CD4 response to

malaria in highly exposed children. PLOS Pathogens. (2014) 10:e1003864. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003864

- 171. Villegas-Mendez A, Inkson CA, Shaw TN, Strangward P, Couper KN. Long-lived CD4+IFN-γ+T cells rather than short-lived CD4+IFN-γ+IL-10+T cells initiate rapid IL-10 production to suppress anamnestic T cell responses during secondary malaria infection. *J Immunol.* (2016) 197:3152– 64. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1600968
- Okazaki T, Chikuma S, Iwai Y, Fagarasan S, Honjo T. A rheostat for immune responses: the unique properties of PD-1 and their advantages for clinical application. *Nat Immunol.* (2013) 14:1212–8. doi: 10.1038/ni.2762
- 173. Honda T, Egen JG, Lämmermann T, Kastenmüller W, Torabi-Parizi P, Germain RN. Tuning of antigen sensitivity by T cell receptor-dependent negative feedback controls T cell effector function in inflamed tissues. *Immunity*. (2014) 40:235–47. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2013.11.017
- 174. Parry RV, Chemnitz JM, Frauwirth KA, Lanfranco AR, Braunstein I, Kobayashi SV, et al. CTLA-4 and PD-1 receptors inhibit T-cell activation by distinct mechanisms. *Mol Cell Biol.* (2005) 25:9543–53. doi: 10.1128/MCB.25.21.9543-9553.2005
- 175. Riley JL. PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. *Immunol Rev.* (2009) 229:114–25. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00767.x
- 176. Yokosuka T, Takamatsu M, Kobayashi-Imanishi W, Hashimoto-Tane A, Azuma M, Saito T. Programmed cell death 1 forms negative costimulatory microclusters that directly inhibit T cell receptor signaling by recruiting phosphatase SHP2. J Exp Med. (2012) 209:1201–17. doi: 10.1084/jem.20112741
- 177. Brooks DG, Ha S-J, Elsaesser H, Sharpe AH, Freeman GJ, Oldstone MB. IL-10 and PD-L1 operate through distinct pathways to suppress T-cell activity during persistent viral infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2008) 105:20428–33. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0811139106
- 178. Wherry EJ, Ha S-J, Kaech SM, Haining WN, Sarkar S, Kalia V, et al. Molecular signature of CD8+ T cell exhaustion during chronic viral infection. *Immunity*. (2007) 27:670–84. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.09.006
- 179. Crawford A, Angelosanto JM, Kao C, Doering TA, Odorizzi PM, Barnett BE, et al. Molecular and transcriptional basis of CD4+ T cell dysfunction during chronic infection. *Immunity*. (2014) 40:289–302. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.005
- 180. Doering TA, Crawford A, Angelosanto JM, Paley MA, Ziegler CG, Wherry EJ. Network analysis reveals centrally connected genes and pathways involved in CD8+ T cell exhaustion versus memory. *Immunity*. (2012) 37:1130–44. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.08.021
- 181. Khan O, Giles JR, McDonald S, Manne S, Ngiow SF, Patel KP, et al. TOX transcriptionally and epigenetically programs CD8(+) T cell exhaustion. *Nature*. (2019) 571:211–8. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1325-x

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Osii, Otto, Garside, Ndungu and Brewer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





## Household Contacts of Leprosy Patients in Endemic Areas Display a Specific Innate Immunity Profile

Anouk van Hooij<sup>1†</sup>, Maria Tió-Coma<sup>1†</sup>, Els M. Verhard<sup>1</sup>, Marufa Khatun<sup>2</sup>, Khorshed Alam<sup>2</sup>, Elisa Tjon Kon Fat<sup>3</sup>, Danielle de Jong<sup>3</sup>, Abu Sufian Chowdhury<sup>2</sup>, Paul Corstjens<sup>3</sup>, Jan Hendrik Richardus<sup>4</sup> and Annemieke Geluk<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Infectious Diseases, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, <sup>2</sup> Rural Health Program, The Leprosy Mission International Bangladesh, Dhaka, Bangladesh, <sup>3</sup> Department Cell and Chemical Biology, Leiden University Medical Center, Leiden, Netherlands, <sup>4</sup> Department of Public Health, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States

#### Reviewed by:

Roberta Olmo Pinheiro, Oswaldo Cruz Foundation, Brazil Yumi Maeda, National Institute of Infectious Diseases, Japan

\*Correspondence:

Annemieke Geluk a.geluk@lumc.nl

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

**Received:** 15 May 2020 **Accepted:** 07 July 2020 **Published:** 11 August 2020

#### Citation:

van Hooij A, Tió-Coma M, Verhard E, Khatun M, Alam K, Tjon Kon Fat E, de Jong D, Sufian Chowdhury A, Corstjens P, Richardus JH and Geluk A (2020) Household Contacts of Leprosy Patients in Endemic Areas Display a Specific Innate Immunity Profile. Front. Immunol. 11:1811. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01811

Leprosy is a chronic infectious disease, caused by Mycobacterium leprae, that can lead to severe life-long disabilities. The transmission of *M. leprae* is continuously ongoing as witnessed by the stable new case detection rate. The majority of exposed individuals does, however, not develop leprosy and is protected from infection by innate immune mechanisms. In this study the relation between innate immune markers and M. leprae infection as well as the occurrence of leprosy was studied in household contacts (HCs) of leprosy patients with high bacillary loads. Serum proteins associated with innate immunity (ApoA1, CCL4, CRP, IL-1Ra, IL-6, IP-10, and S100A12) were determined by lateral flow assays (LFAs) in conjunction with the presence of *M. leprae* DNA in nasal swabs (NS) and/or slit-skin smears (SSS). The HCs displayed ApoA1 and S100A12 levels similar to paucibacillary patients and could be differentiated from endemic controls based on the levels of these markers. In the 31 households included the number (percentage) of HCs that were concomitantly diagnosed with leprosy, or tested positive for M. leprae DNA in NS and SSS, was not equally divided. Specifically, households where M. leprae infection and leprosy disease was not observed amongst members of the household were characterized by higher S100A12 and lower CCL4 levels in whole blood assays of HCs in response to M. leprae. Lateral flow assays provide a convenient diagnostic tool to quantitatively measure markers of the innate immune response and thereby detect individuals which are likely infected with M. leprae and at risk of developing disease or transmitting bacteria. Low complexity diagnostic tests measuring innate immunity markers can therefore be applied to help identify who should be targeted for prophylactic treatment.

Keywords: innate immunity, lateral flow test, diagnostics, M. leprae, UCP-LFA, leprosy

## INTRODUCTION

Leprosy is a debilitating disease that is one of the leading causes of long-term nerve damage worldwide (1). Multidrug therapy (MDT) effectively kills *Mycobacterium leprae*, the causative agent of leprosy, providing an effective cure when treatment is initiated timely (2, 3). To achieve elimination of leprosy, however, it is vital to not only treat adequately and timely but also to prevent

173

transmission (4). The stable new case detection rates in many leprosy endemic countries (5) indicate that MDT insufficiently reduces transmission of *M. leprae.* Recognition of the often subtle cardinal clinical signs is of major importance for leprosy diagnosis (6). The declaration of the WHO in 2000 that leprosy had been eliminated as a public health problem (7), however, caused a reduction of leprosy control activities. The reduced intensity in case detection activities and training in the diagnosis and treatment of leprosy results in many cases that remain undetected for several years (8), allowing the transmission of *M. leprae* to continue.

Contacts close to leprosy patients have a higher risk of acquiring the infection, especially when the patients carry high bacillary loads (9-11). Fortunately, the majority of exposed individuals is naturally immune to M. leprae infection (12). Host immunity also determines the clinical phenotype of leprosy, ranging from paucibacillary (PB) patients with a strong proinflammatory response (Th1/Th17) leading to bacterial control to multibacillary (MB) patients with an antiinflammatory immune response (Th2) producing large quantities of antibodies but unable to control the bacteria (13, 14). In the innate immune response macrophages are critical mediators that define the course of *M. leprae* infection and clinical outcome. In PB patients IL-15 induces antimicrobial activity and the vitamin D-dependent antimicrobial program in macrophages restricting bacterial dissemination (proinflammatory M1 macrophages) (15). In contrast, in MB patients a scavenger receptor program is induced by IL-10, leading to foam cell formation by increased phagocytosis of mycobacteria and oxidized lipids, and persistence of M. leprae (anti-inflammatory M2 macrophages) (16, 17).

Markers of the innate immune response can thus be helpful to identify *M. leprae* infected individuals who are prone to develop leprosy disease and thereby, since they are unable to kill and remove *M. leprae*, contribute to the ongoing transmission. No practical tools are yet available to identify individuals that should be prioritized for prophylactic treatment. Recently, biomarkers for leprosy and *M. leprae* infection were identified (18, 19), including serum proteins that play a role in innate immunity. For example, S100A12 is required to decrease *M. leprae* viability in infected macrophages (20). CCL4 and IP-10 attract innate immune cells such as natural killer (NK) cells and monocytes, whereas IL-1Ra-stimulated monocytes turn into M2 macrophages that produce high levels of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (21).

Two other identified biomarkers (19) that play a role in the innate immune system were contrasting acute phase proteins: anti-inflammatory ApoA1 and pro-inflammatory CRP. ApoA1 inhibits the recruitment of monocytes and macrophage chemotaxis (22), whereas CRP can recognize pathogens and activate the classical complement pathway (23). Together with  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM, the well-established biomarker for MB leprosy (24), the identified biomarkers were implemented in quantitative upconverting phosphor lateral flow assays (UCP-LFAs) (19). These user-friendly tests are applicable in resource-limited settings, essential for diagnostic tools in large-scale contact screening of leprosy contacts, and provide quantitative results. The latter allows monitoring of drug treatment as well as discriminating high from low responders.

Previously, we analyzed nasal swabs (NS) and slit-skin smears (SSS) of household contacts (HCs) of MB leprosy patients with high bacillary loads for the presence of *M. leprae* DNA (25). Here we analyzed the same individuals to examine the correlation of the presence of *M. leprae* DNA with the levels of innate immune markers. *M. leprae* DNA in NS indicates colonization of the HC with the bacterium, but not invasion of the tissue. Detection of *M. leprae* DNA in SSS does indicate that a HC is infected. In this study, levels of ApoA1, CCL4, CRP, IL-1Ra, IL-6, IP-10,  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM, and S100A12 were determined by UCP-LFAs in supernatants of 24 h *M. leprae* antigen-stimulated whole blood assays (WBA) addressing newly diagnosed MB patients with a high bacteriological index (BI) and their HCs in Bangladesh.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Study Participants**

The cohort used in this study originates from four districts in Bangladesh (Nilphamari, Rangpur, Panchagar, and Thakurgaon) and has been extensively described previously (25). The prevalence of leprosy in these districts was 0.9 per 10,000 and the new case detection rate 1.18 per 10,000 (Rural health program, the leprosy mission Bangladesh, yearly district activity report 2018).

Between July 2017 and May 2018, newly diagnosed leprosy patients (index case; n = 31) with BI  $\geq 2$  and between 3 and 15 HCs per index case (n = 279) were recruited (25). Leprosy was diagnosed based on clinical and bacteriological observations and classified as MB or PB as described by the WHO (5) and the BI was determined. HCs were examined as well for signs and symptoms of leprosy upon recruitment and followed up yearly for surveillance of new case occurrence for  $\geq 24$  months after sample collection.

Control individuals without known contact to leprosy or TB patients and without clinical disease symptoms from the same leprosy endemic area (EC) were included and assessed for the absence of clinical signs and symptoms of leprosy and TB. Staff of leprosy or TB clinics were excluded as EC.

#### **Household Contacts**

The coding system used to describe physical and genetic distance of contacts from the patient has been extensively described previously (26). In short, four categories of physical distance are relevant for this study:

- KR: contacts living under the same roof and the same kitchen
- K: contacts living under a separate roof but using the same kitchen
- R: contacts living under the same roof, not using the same kitchen
- N1: next-door neighbors

In this study the KR and R group were considered as one group.

For genetic distance seven categories were defined: spouse (M), child (C), parent (P), sibling (B), other relative (O), relative

in-law (CL, PL, BL, or OL), and not family related (N). CL, PL, and OL were considered as one group in this study, referred to by OL.

### Ethics

This study was performed according to the Helsinki Declaration (version Fortaleza, Brazil, October 2013). The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Bangladesh Medical Research Council/National Research Ethics Committee (BMRC/NREC/2010-2013/1534). Participants were informed about the study-objectives, the samples and their right to refuse to take part or withdraw from the study without consequences for their treatment. Written informed consent was obtained before enrolment. All patients received treatment according to national guidelines.

### **Sample Collection**

SSS from the earlobe and NS were collected for detection of *M. leprae* DNA as described previously (25). For the WBA, 4 ml venous blood was drawn and 1 ml was applied directly to a microtube precoated with 10  $\mu$ g *M. leprae* whole cell sonicate (WCS) or without stimulus (Med). After 24 h incubation at 37°C the microtube was frozen at  $-20^{\circ}$ C, shipped to the LUMC and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until further analysis.

## DNA Isolation and RLEP PCR/qPCR

DNA isolated from the NS and SSS was used to perform RLEP PCR and qPCR as described previously (25). Presence of *M. leprae* DNA was considered if a sample was positive for RLEP qPCR with a Ct lower than 37.5 or was positive for RLEP PCR at least in two out of three independently performed PCRs to avoid false positives.

### **UCP-LFAs**

Levels of aPGL-I IgM, CRP, IP-10, S100A12, ApoA1, IL-6, IL-1Ra, and CCL4 in WBA supernatant were analyzed using UCP-LFAs. aPGL-I IgM, CRP, IP-10, S100A12, and ApoA1 UCP-LFAs have been described previously (18, 19). IL-6, IL-1Ra, and CCL4 UCP-LFAs were produced similarly, with a Test line of 200 ng MQ2-39C3 (IL-6; BioLegend, San Diego, USA), AF280 (IL-1Ra), and clone 24006 (CCL4) (R&D systems, Minneapolis, USA) and a Flow Control line with 100 ng Goat-anti-Rat (IL-6; R5130, Sigma-Aldrich), Goat-anti-Mouse (IL-1Ra; M8642; Sigma-Aldrich), and Rabbit-anti-Goat (CCL4; G4018, Sigma-Aldrich). Complementary antibodies were conjugated to the UCP particles, MQ2-13A5 (BioLegend, San Diego, USA), clone 10309 (IL-1Ra), and AF-271-NA (CCL4) (R&D systems, Minneapolis, USA). Yttrium fluoride upconverting nano materials (200 nm, NaYF4:Yb3+,Er 3+) functionalized with polyacrylic acid were obtained from Intelligent Material Solutions Inc. (Princeton, New Jersey, USA).

To perform the UCP-LFAs WBA supernatant was diluted 5fold (IP-10, IL-1Ra and CCL4), 50-fold (IL-6,  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM and S100A12), 500-fold (CRP) and 5,000-fold (ApoA1) in high salt buffer (100 mM Tris pH 8, 270 mM NaCl, 1% (w/v) BSA, 1% (v/v) Triton X-100). As WCS stimulation does not affect the levels of ApoA1, CRP, and  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM these three markers were only determined in medium. Strips were analyzed using a UCP dedicated benchtop reader (UPCON; Labrox, Finland). Results are displayed as the ratio value between Test and Flow-Control signal based on relative fluorescence units (RFUs; excitation at 980 nm and emission at 550 nm) measured at the respective lines.

## **Statistical Analysis**

GraphPad Prism version 8.1.1 for Windows (GraphPad Software, San Diego CA, USA) was used to perform Mann-Whitney *U*-tests, Kruskal-Wallis with Dunn's correction for multiple testing, Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test, plot receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves, and calculate the area under curve (AUC). The Pearson correlation coefficient and the corresponding *p*-values and heatmap were also determined using GraphPad Prism.

## RESULTS

#### *M. leprae* DNA in Nasal Swabs/Slit-Skin Smears and the Occurrence of Leprosy in HCs

The presence of M. leprae DNA in NS and SSS of HCs was assessed in 31 households of MB index cases with BI  $\geq 2$  (25) (Figure 1). Out of 279 HCs, 29 were diagnosed with leprosy upon first physical investigation at intake, and four were diagnosed with PB leprosy during follow-up. Of the patients diagnosed at intake the majority (93%) had a low bacillary load: 22 were PB and seven were MB, of whom five with BI 0 (MB/BT) and two with BI  $\geq$ 4 (**Supplementary Figure 1**). The HCs diagnosed with leprosy at intake (DevLep) were not evenly distributed over the different households: in 14 households none of the HCs had developed leprosy, whereas in the other 17 households, 9-42% suffered from leprosy (Figure 1). Applying previous results on the presence of M. leprae DNA (25), indicated that in 10 households M. leprae DNA was not detected in any of the HCs in NS and in 13 households all HCs were negative in the SSS. Of the households where M. leprae DNA was detected, percentages of colonization varied from 7 to 100% (NS) and for infection from 10 to 66% (SSS; Figure 1). The proportion of M. leprae DNA presence in NS or SSS and identified leprosy in HCs upon first physical screening thus varies between households even if the index cases have similarly high bacillary loads.

# ApoA1 and S100A12 Levels Differentiate HCs From EC

Levels of  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM, CRP, IP-10, S100A12, ApoA1, IL-6, IL-1Ra, and CCL4 were determined by UCP-LFA in WBA supernatant. Levels of these eight markers in patients (n = 62; 38 MB and 24 PB), HCs (n = 244) and EC (n = 20) without known contact to leprosy patients were compared. Stimulation with *M. leprae* WCS had a significant impact on the CCL4, IL-1Ra, and IL-6 levels (**Supplementary Figure 2**). Significant differences between the groups were observed for  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM, S100A12<sub>Med</sub>, S100A12<sub>WCS</sub>, ApoA1, and CRP (**Figure 2A**). Compared to EC, the AUC values for  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM and CRP were significant only for MB patients, whereas ApoA1 and S100A12

۱ [		Index case									
	нн ір	Contacts (n)	% DevLep	%NS+	%SSS+	Gender	Age	ві	RLEP+	SSS (Ct)	NS (Ct)
	HH1	5	20	20	0	Male	19	6	SSS+NS	16,25	20,06
	HH2	11	0	55	36	Female	46	6	SSS+NS	16,81	21,24
	HH3	8	13	25	63	Male	26	6	SSS+NS	17,98	21,21
	HH4	10	0	10	10	Male	45	6	SSS+NS	18,40	22,73
	HH5	0	NA	NA	NA	Male	48	6	SSS+NS	18,94	24,20
	HH6	9	11	0	22	Male	45	6	SSS+NS	19,04	24,95
	HH7	8	0	0	0	Male	30	6	SSS+NS	19,17	24,65
	HH8	10	10	40	50	Male	33	5	SSS+NS	20,73	23,86
	HH9	8	0	50	13	Male	25	6	SSS+NS	21,21	23,31
	HH10	12	25	25	0	Male	34	6	SSS+NS	21,65	30,79
	HH11	7	0	0	14	Male	31	5	SSS+NS	21,76	33,18
	HH12	10	20	20	20	Male	38	6	SSS+NS	22,40	28,58
	HH13	13	0	0	0	Male	48	5	SSS+NS	22,55	29,89
	HH14	4	0	25	25	Male	36	5	SSS+NS	22,67	31,57
	HH15	12	0	33	0	Male	67	5	SSS+NS	22,96	27,78
	HH16	3	33	33	66	Female	12	6	SSS+NS	23,05	35,83
	HH17	6	0	0	33	Male	27	6	SSS+NS	23,13	28,19
	HH18	15	0	7	0	Male	35	6	SSS+NS	23,19	24,82
	HH19	5	40	100	0	Male	45	6	SSS+NS	23,25	21,15
	HH20	12	42	42	33	Female	17	6	SSS+NS	23,71	26,27
	HH21	10	10	30	0	Female	33	5	SSS+NS	24,33	23,27
	HH22	11	9	0	0	Male	32	6	SSS+NS	25,35	29,21
	HH23	7	14	57	14	Male	36	5	SSS+NS	25,59	26,70
	HH24	9	0	0	0	Male	50	6	SSS+NS	25,78	31,75
	HH25	14	21	0	0	Male	50	5	SSS+NS	26,21	30,46
	HH26	10	0	10	0	Male	30	6	SSS+NS	26,27	20,70
	HH27	9	0	22	11	Female	36	4	SSS+NS	27,84	32,31
	HH28	11	18	0	18	Male	48	2	SSS	32,58	Undetermined
	HH29	12	0	17	25	Male	26	6	NS	NA	33,66
Ì	HH30	10	40	30	10	Male	56	4	None	NA	Undetermined
	HH31	6	17	0	0	Female	30	4	NS	NA	29,25



FIGURE 1 | Percentage of *M. leprae* DNA positive nasal swabs/slit-skin smears and occurrence of leprosy in contacts per household. (A) Table indicates the number of household contacts per index case, the percentage of contacts that were diagnosed with leprosy during contact screening (%DevLep) and the percentage of contacts with *M. leprae* DNA detected in nasal swabs (%NS+) and slit-skin smears (%SSS+). The characteristics of the index case of each household (HH) are also indicated in this table. RLEP+ indicates whether *M. leprae* DNA was detected in the NS or SSS of the index case, the corresponding Ct values are indicative of the amount of *M. leprae* bacilli in NS and SSS. A low Ct value corresponds to high amounts of bacteria. Bl, bacteriological index; NA, Not applicable. (B) On the *x*-axis the (*Continued*)

**FIGURE 1** | percentage range of household contacts (HCs) diagnosed with leprosy during contact screening (DevLep; dark red bars), that were *M. leprae* DNA positive in nasal swabs (NS+; yellow bars) or slit-skin smears (SSS+; orange bars) is indicated. The *y*-axis depicts the number of households for the percentage range indicated on the *x*-axis. The number of households within each percentage range was determined using the data table from **(A)**.

levels significantly differed in both MB and PB patients. In HCs, however, the levels of S100A12 were comparable to those in (MB and PB) patients with similar AUCs (ranging from 0.85 to 0.91; **Figure 2B**). Interestingly, the difference in ApoA1 levels between EC was more profound for HC (AUC:0.81; p < 0.0001) than for PB (AUC:0.76; p = 0.0039) or MB patients (AUC: 0.7; p = 0.0126). As described for other cohorts previously (18), MB patients can be discriminated from HCs based on  $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM (p < 0.0001) and CRP (p = 0.0024), but these markers cannot differentiate PB patients from HCs with similar rates of *M. leprae* DNA presence in NS and SSS (25). These data thus indicate that PB patients and HCs respond similarly to *M. leprae*.

#### S100A12 and CCL4 Response Is Associated With the Occurrence of Leprosy in Households

The relationship between disease and infection/colonization status in households was examined into more detail by determining the correlation between the immune markers and the percentage of HCs with detectable M. leprae DNA in NS (%NS) and SSS (%SSS) or diagnosed with leprosy (%DevLep) (Figure 3A). A highly significant (p < 0.0001) positive correlation was identified for the %DevLep with CCL4<sub>WCS</sub> and a negative correlation for %SSS with S100A12<sub>Med</sub> and S100A12<sub>WCS</sub> (Supplementary Table 1). For a subset of individuals qPCR Ct values were available indicative of the quantity of *M. leprae* DNA in NS (n = 105) or SSS (n = 105)71). These Ct values showed an inverse correlation with aPGL-I IgM antibodies in this cohort, indicating a strong positive correlation between the amount of M. leprae and the PGL-I antibody titer (25). For IL-1Ra<sub>Med</sub>/IL-1Ra<sub>WCS</sub> and inversely for CRP, a significant correlation was observed with the Ct values for both NS and SSS as well (Supplementary Table 1).

A cross-sectional analysis was performed to compare households in which HCs developed leprosy to households where this was not observed. The same analysis was performed for households where *M. leprae* DNA was present in NS or SSS of HCs. In households where *M. leprae* DNA was detected in NS significantly lower levels of S100A12<sub>Med</sub> (p < 0.0001) and S100A12<sub>WCS</sub> (p = 0.0005) and higher levels of IL-1Ra<sub>WCS</sub> were observed (**Figure 3B**). S100A12 levels were also significantly lower in households where *M. leprae* DNA was detected in SSS (**Figure 3C**; p < 0.0001). CCL4 levels were higher in these households, especially in response to *M. leprae* WCS (p < 0.0001). Higher levels of CCL4<sub>WCS</sub> were also observed in the households where HCs of the primary index case were diagnosed with leprosy upon first physical investigation at intake (p = 0.0002) as well as increased levels of CRP (p = 0.025; **Figure 3D**).

The levels of CCL4 and S100A12 showed a significant result in both the correlation and cross-sectional analysis, indicating

an association of these markers with leprosy and/or *M. leprae* infection among HCs.

### *M. leprae* Colonization in HCs Correlates With Physical Distance to the Index Case

To examine the influence of the characteristics of the index case (all MB patients with high bacillary loads) on the development of leprosy and *M. leprae* colonization (NS) or infection (SSS) in HCs, a correlation and cross-sectional analysis was performed (**Supplementary Figure 3**). Cross-sectionally, higher S100A12<sub>Med</sub> levels were observed in index cases without detectable *M. leprae* DNA in NS of their HCs (p = 0.035). No other significant differences were observed in index cases for the other markers nor in the amount of bacteria in SSS or NS. Thus, characteristics of the index case in this cohort have little influence on the observed differences between the households (**Figure 1**).

The influence of genetic relationship and physical distance of HCs to the index case was also examined. HCs were stratified by genetic distance against the percentage of leprosy and *M. leprae* DNA presence in NS and SSS in these groups (**Figure 4**). Development of leprosy was most frequently observed in spouses (37%), followed by siblings (23%) and siblings in law (17%) (**Figure 4A**). Spouses also showed the highest frequency of *M. leprae* presence in NS and/or SSS (58%), followed by children (42%), and parents (41%) (**Figure 4B**). Spouses, children, and parents live in the closest proximity of patients (**Figure 4C**; living under the same roof or sharing a kitchen) and thus have the highest level of exposure. Physical distance indeed correlated significantly (p = 0.003;  $R^2 = 0.8$ ) with the %NS<sub>Pos</sub> (colonization), though this was not observed for the development of leprosy in HCs (p = 0.07;  $R^2 = 0.44$ ).

The levels of the innate immune markers were also stratified by genetic distance. Based on the median levels of the assessed markers, the HC groups that were diagnosed with leprosy clustered apart from the HC groups that did not show symptoms of disease (**Figure 5**). Across the groups with different genetic distance to the index case, similar innate immune mechanisms seem to play a role in the development of leprosy in HCs. Additionally, the index case group clustered apart from all HC groups rendering the assessed markers useful for leprosy diagnostics.

#### DISCUSSION

To examine the link between innate immunity and *M. leprae* colonization/infection in HCs, immune markers were assessed in 24 h *M. leprae* antigen-stimulated WBAs by UCP-LFAs. Even though all HCs were exposed to comparable levels of *M. leprae*, as all 31 index cases were MB patients with BI  $\geq$ 2, there was a difference in the percentage of *M. leprae* DNA presence in NS/SSS and the occurrence of leprosy cases between households.



**FIGURE 2** Differentiation of leprosy patients and household contacts (HC) from endemic controls (EC) by immune markers. Whole blood without stimulus (Med) or stimulated with *M. leprae* whole cell sonicate (WCS) was frozen after 24 h. Levels of 8 proteins ( $\alpha$ PGL-I IgM, S100A12, ApoA1, CCL4, IP-10, IL-6, IL-1Ra, and CRP) were assessed by up-converting phosphor lateral flow assays (UCP-LFAs) in these whole blood assay supernatants for 31 households of index cases with multibacillary (MB) leprosy (bacteriological index  $\geq$ 2). (A) UCP-LFA ratio values were calculated by dividing the peak area of the test line (T) by the peak area of the flow control line (FC; *y*-axis). As ratio values are marker dependent the *y*-axis scale differs per marker. The levels of MB (orange circles) and paucibacillary (PB; blue circles) patients, household contacts (HC; green circles) and endemic controls (EC; gray circles) were compared using the Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's correction for (*Continued*)

**FIGURE 2** | multiple testing. The data of CCL4, IP-10, IL-6, and IL-1Ra were not shown as no significant differences were observed in the levels of these proteins between groups. *P*-values:  $*p \le 0.05$ ,  $**p \le 0.01$ ,  $****p \le 0.0001$ . **(B)** Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves were computed comparing the levels of  $\alpha$ PGL-1 [gM, CRP, S100A12, ApoA1 in multibacillary (MB) /paucibacillary (PB) patients and HC to EC. These levels were determined by up-converting phosphor lateral flow assays in supernatant of 24 h *M. leprae* antigen-stimulated whole blood assays (WBA; medium = Med, *M. leprae* whole cell sonicate = WCS). A summary of the areas under the curve (AUC) for MB (orange), PB (blue) and HC (green) is depicted in the spider plot showing the markers in which significant differences were observed (lower right panel).



Characteristics of the index case, such as the amount of *M. leprae* bacilli in NS or the  $\alpha$ PGL-I antibody titer, had little influence on the development of leprosy nor on *M. leprae* colonization/infection in other household members. Physical distance of HCs to the index case was, however, significantly correlated with *M. leprae* colonization, though not with *M. leprae* infection or development of leprosy demonstrating the role of innate immune responses to remove bacteria.

In this study, S100A12 was associated with a protective response to *M. leprae* colonization/infection in HCs. As previously demonstrated (19), S100A12 also remained a useful marker to discriminate leprosy patients from EC. S100A12 has

a dual role inducing both proinflammatory and antimicrobial effects by interacting with different receptors, such as RAGE and TLR4 (28). RAGE expression is associated with disease severity and levels of proinflammatory cytokines in active tuberculosis (TB) (29). Contrary, RAGE is protective against the development of pulmonary TB in mouse models (30) in line with reduction of antimicrobial activity in human macrophages upon TLR2/1 ligand activation by S100A12 knockdown (20). S100A12 thus seems to protect exposed individuals from *M. leprae* colonization and infection, but once infected, S100A12 can contribute to maintain a detrimental, pro-inflammatory state in leprosy patients.


swabs (NS; yellow), slit-skin smears (SSS; red) or both (NS + SSS; dark red) stratified by genetic distance. (C) Distribution of physical distance (Roof/kitchen = dark blue, kitchen = blue, Neighbor = gray) to the index case stratified by genetic distance.



ApoA1 levels in HCs were similar to those in PB patients, suggesting that ApoA1 plays a role in limiting bacterial growth. This is in line with the finding that PB patients showed a similar low rate of M. leprae DNA presence in NS and SSS as HCs (25). Increased levels of ApoA1 have been observed in cells exposed to activated complement, where ApoA1 inhibits the formation of the membrane attack complex thereby contributing to complement clearance (31). Decreased levels are associated with destructive chronic inflammation, as ApoA1 exerts antiinflammatory effects (32). The effects of ApoA1 do, however, not only rely on the protein level but also on the functionality, oxidative modification can for instance transform ApoA1 to an inflammatory agent (33). The role and functionality of ApoA1 in leprosy thus remains to be further elucidated. The influence of ApoA1 on lipid metabolism is of interest as dysfunctional highdensity lipoprotein (involved in cholesterol transport to the liver of which the main protein is ApoA1) related to altered ApoA1

levels has been observed in MB patients (34). Moreover, it was suggested that *M. leprae* can directly affect ApoA1 biosynthesis.

Other markers in this study were associated with *M. leprae* colonization (IL-1Ra), whereas CCL4 was associated with infection and disease. These responses were most profound upon stimulation with *M. leprae* WCS, reflecting the innate immune response of these individuals to mycobacterial antigens. Interestingly, in whole blood of BCG-vaccinated infants the production of IL-1Ra and CCL4 was decreased upon stimulation of several TLRs (35). This observed response can be a result of BCG-induced trained innate immune response that leads to an enhanced response to a subsequent trigger (36). Moreover, in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE) a pathogenic threemarker signature, including high levels of IL-1Ra and CCL4, was identified in monocytes (37). The signature was associated with the immune dysregulation in this autoimmune disease, in which

flares occur similar to leprosy reactions (38). High levels of IL-1Ra and CCL4 thus seem indicative of pathogenic innate immune responses, corroborating earlier results on the identification of IL-1Ra and CCL4 as biomarkers associated with a pathogenic immune response to *M. leprae* (18, 19, 39).

One of the challenges of application of host immune markers for diagnostics is the influence of co-morbidities or co-infections on biomarker levels. Helminth infections dampen the Th1 response and increase the risk for MB leprosy (40, 41). A biomarker study to examine the influence of helminth coinfection in leprosy patients is currently ongoing. Moreover, the influence on biomarker levels of co-morbidities, such as diabetes mellitus which is known to increase the risk of active TB (42), on the disease outcome should be further studied. Another issue impeding straightforward implementation of biomarkers is that inflammatory markers are not disease-specific. For example, S100A12 has been described as biomarker for rheumatoid arthritis (43), TB (44) as well as inflammatory bowel disease (45). As the UCP-LFA allows quantitative measurement of biomarkers it would be interesting to compare diseasespecific S100A12 levels for these conditions. Taking into account the multiple factors that influence host immune responses, a biomarker signature that combines several innate immune markers is required to identify individuals at risk of developing leprosy. This signature should also be evaluated in other inflammatory conditions.

In conclusion: Frequent exposure of HCs to M. leprae results in a continuously active innate immune response. This allows differentiation of HCs from EC by user-friendly diagnostic tests measuring specific serum protein levels. If the innate immune response is sufficient, pathogens, and pathogen-infected cells are being successfully removed. However, prolonged (intense) activation can lead to an immune response directed against the host (46). The resemblance of the innate immune response of PB patients and HCs observed in this and previous studies (19, 39) indicates that PB leprosy can be a result of an imbalance in innate immunity. HCs that do not develop disease seem to effectively clear the bacteria without overactivation of the innate immune response. Elucidation of this delicate balance in innate immune responses by quantitation of appropriate biomarker signatures (47) can contribute to the identification of individuals at risk of developing leprosy upon M. leprae exposure. To gain more insight in this balance longitudinal analysis is required, which is currently ongoing. Diagnostic user-friendly rapid tests, as applied in this study, that allow quantitative measurement of combinations of innate immune

#### REFERENCES

- Breen DP, Deeb J, Vaidya S, Lockwood DN, Radunovic A. Leprosy: a 'common' and curable cause of peripheral neuropathy with skin lesions. J R Coll Physicians Edinb. (2015) 45:38–42. doi: 10.4997/JRCPE.2015.109
- World Health Organization. Global leprosy situation, 2010. Wkly Epidemiol Rec. (2010) 85:337–48.
- 3. Lazo-Porras M, Prutsky GJ, Barrionuevo P, Tapia JC, Ugarte-Gil C, Ponce OJ, et al. World Health Organization (WHO) antibiotic regimen against other

markers represent useful tools to identify individuals that could benefit from prophylactic treatment.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

### **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the local ethical board in Bangladesh (BMRC/NREC/2010-2013/1534). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

AG, AH, and JR: designed research. AS, KA, and MK: enrolled patients, performed, and registered clinical diagnosis. AH, MT-C, EV, DJ, ET, and MK: performed experiments. PC and KA: resources. AH, MT-C, and AG: analyzed the data. AH and AG: wrote the paper. All authors: critically reviewed and agreed with the manuscript.

# FUNDING

This study was supported by an R2STOP Research grant from Effect hope/The Leprosy Mission Canada, the Order of Malta-Grants-for-Leprosy-Research (MALTALEP), the Q.M. Gastmann-Wichers Foundation (to AG), and the Leprosy Research Initiative (LRI) together with the Turing Foundation (ILEP#: 703.15.07). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all patients and control individuals for their voluntary participation.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2020.01811/full#supplementary-material

regimens for the treatment of leprosy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Infect Dis.* (2020) 20:62. doi: 10.1186/s12879-019-4665-0

- Smith CS, Aerts A, Kita E, Virmond M. Time to define leprosy elimination as zero leprosy transmission? *Lancet Infect Dis.* (2016) 16:398–9. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(16)00087-6
- 5. World Health Organisation. Global leprosy update, 2018: moving towards a leprosy-free world. *Wkly Epidemiol Rec.* (2019) 94(35/36):389–412.
- Eichelmann K, Gonzalez Gonzalez SE, Salas-Alanis JC, Ocampo-Candiani J. Leprosy. an update: definition, pathogenesis, classification,

diagnosis, and treatment. Actas Dermosifiliogr. (2013) 104:554-63. doi: 10.1016/j.adengl.2012.03.028

- Roset Bahmanyar E, Smith WC, Brennan P, Cummings R, Duthie M, Richardus JH, et al. Leprosy diagnostic test development as a prerequisite towards elimination: requirements from the user's perspective. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2016) 10:e0004331. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0004331
- Smith WC, van Brakel W, Gillis T, Saunderson P, Richardus JH. The missing millions: a threat to the elimination of leprosy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2015) 9:e0003658. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0003658
- Bakker MI, Hatta M, Kwenang A, Van Mosseveld P, Faber WR, Klatser PR, et al. Risk factors for developing leprosy–a population-based cohort study in Indonesia. *Lepr Rev.* (2006) 77:48–61.
- Goulart IM, Bernardes Souza DO, Marques CR, Pimenta VL, Goncalves MA, Goulart LR. Risk and protective factors for leprosy development determined by epidemiological surveillance of household contacts. *Clin Vaccine Immunol.* (2008) 15:101–5. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00372-07
- Sales AM, Ponce de Leon A, Duppre NC, Hacker MA, Nery JA, Sarno EN, et al. Leprosy among patient contacts: a multilevel study of risk factors. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2011) 5:e1013. doi: 10.1371/annotation/fc90a4dd-99a7-4c48-9dee-0494a0180038
- Joyce MP. Historic aspects of human susceptibility to leprosy and the risk of conjugal transmission. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*. (2012) 107(Suppl. 1):17–21. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762012000900004
- Sansonetti P, Lagrange PH. The immunology of leprosy: speculations on the leprosy spectrum. *Rev Infect Dis.* (1981) 3:422–69. doi: 10.1093/clinids/3.3.422
- Saini C, Ramesh V, Nath I. CD4+ Th17 cells discriminate clinical types and constitute a third subset of non Th1, Non Th2 T cells in human leprosy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2013) 7:e2338. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002338
- Modlin RL. The innate immune response in leprosy. Curr Opin Immunol. (2010) 22:48–54. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2009.12.001
- Montoya D, Modlin RL. Learning from leprosy: insight into the human innate immune response. *Adv Immunol.* (2010) 105:1–24. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2776(10)05001-7
- Mattos KA, Oliveira VC, Berrêdo-Pinho M, Amaral JJ, Antunes LC, Melo RC, et al. Mycobacterium leprae intracellular survival relies on cholesterol accumulation in infected macrophages: a potential target for new drugs for leprosy treatment. *Cell Microbiol.* (2014) 16:797–815. doi: 10.1111/cmi.12279
- van Hooij A, Tjon Kon Fat EM, Batista da Silva M, Carvalho Bouth R, Cunha Messias AC, Gobbo AR, et al. Evaluation of immunodiagnostic tests for leprosy in Brazil, China and Ethiopia. *Sci Rep.* (2018) 8:17920. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-36323-1
- van Hooij A, van den Eeden S, Richardus R, Tjon Kon Fat E, Wilson L, Franken K, et al. Application of new host biomarker profiles in quantitative pointof-care tests facilitates leprosy diagnosis in the field. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 47:301–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.08.009
- Realegeno S, Kelly-Scumpia KM, Dang AT, Lu J, Teles R, Liu PT, et al. S100A12 is part of the antimicrobial network against mycobacterium leprae in human macrophages. *PLoS Pathog.* (2016) 12:e1005705. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005705
- Arango Duque G, Descoteaux A. Macrophage cytokines: involvement in immunity and infectious diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:491. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00491
- 22. Iqbal AJ, Barrett TJ, Taylor L, McNeill E, Manmadhan A, Recio C, et al. Acute exposure to apolipoprotein A1 inhibits macrophage chemotaxis *in vitro* and monocyte recruitment *in vivo*. *Elife*. (2016) 5:e15190. doi: 10.7554/eLife.15190.020
- Peisajovich A, Marnell L, Mold C, Du Clos TW. C-reactive protein at the interface between innate immunity and inflammation. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* (2008) 4:379–90. doi: 10.1586/1744666X.4.3.379
- 24. Espinosa OA, Benevides Ferreira SM, Longhi Palacio FG, Cortela D, Ignotti E. Accuracy of Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assays (ELISAs) in detecting antibodies against mycobacterium leprae in leprosy patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol.* (2018) 2018:9828023. doi: 10.1155/2018/9828023
- Tio-Coma M, Avanzi C, Verhard EM, Pierneef L, van Hooij A, Benjak A, et al. Detection of new *Mycobacterium leprae* subtype in Bangladesh by genomic characterization to explore transmission patterns. *medRxiv* [*Preprint*]. (2020). doi: 10.1101/2020.03.05.20031450

- Moet FJ, Pahan D, Schuring RP, Oskam L, Richardus JH. Physical distance, genetic relationship, age, and leprosy classification are independent risk factors for leprosy in contacts of patients with leprosy. J Infect Dis. (2006) 193:346–53. doi: 10.1086/499278
- Babicki S, Arndt D, Marcu A, Liang Y, Grant JR, Maciejewski A, et al. Heatmapper: web-enabled heat mapping for all. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2016) 44:W147-53. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkw419
- Bagheri V. S100A12: friend or foe in pulmonary tuberculosis? *Cytokine*. (2017) 92:80–2. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2017.01.009
- Lui G, Wong CK, Ip M, Chu YJ, Yung IM, Cheung CS, et al. HMGB1/RAGE signaling and pro-inflammatory cytokine responses in non-HIV adults with active pulmonary tuberculosis. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0159132. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0159132
- van Zoelen MA, Wieland CW, van der Windt GJ, Florquin S, Nawroth PP, Bierhaus A, et al. Receptor for advanced glycation end products is protective during murine tuberculosis. *Mol Immunol.* (2012) 52:183–9. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2012.05.014
- Hamilton KK, Zhao J, Sims PJ. Interaction between apolipoproteins A-I and A-II and the membrane attack complex of complement. affinity of the apoproteins for polymeric C9. J Biol Chem. (1993) 268:3632-8.
- Georgila K, Vyrla D, Drakos E. Apolipoprotein A-I (ApoA-I), immunity, inflammation and cancer. *Cancers.* (2019) 11:1097. doi: 10.3390/cancers11081097
- Huang Y, DiDonato JA, Levison BS, Schmitt D, Li L, Wu Y, et al. An abundant dysfunctional apolipoprotein A1 in human atheroma. *Nat Med.* (2014) 20:193–203. doi: 10.1038/nm.3459
- 34. Lemes RMR, Silva C, Marques MÂM, Atella GC, Nery J, Nogueira MRS, et al. Altered composition and functional profile of high-density lipoprotein in leprosy patients. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2020) 14:e0008138. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0008138
- Freyne B, Donath S, Germano S, Gardiner K, Casalaz D, Robins-Browne RM, et al. Neonatal BCG vaccination influences cytokine responses to toll-like receptor ligands and heterologous antigens. *J Infect Dis.* (2018) 217:1798–808. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jiy069
- 36. Smith SG, Kleinnijenhuis J, Netea MG, Dockrell HM. Whole blood profiling of bacillus calmette-guerin-induced trained innate immunity in infants identifies epidermal growth factor, IL-6, platelet-derived growth factor-AB/BB, and natural killer cell activation. *Front Immunol.* (2017) 8:644. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00644
- 37. O'Gorman WE, Kong DS, Balboni IM, Rudra P, Bolen CR, Ghosh D, et al. Mass cytometry identifies a distinct monocyte cytokine signature shared by clinically heterogeneous pediatric SLE patients. *J Autoimmun.* (2017). doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2017.03.010. [Epub ahead of print].
- Ribeiro FM, Gomez VE, Albuquerque EM, Klumb EM, Shoenfeld Y. Lupus and leprosy: beyond the coincidence. *Immunol Res.* (2015) 61:160–3. doi: 10.1007/s12026-014-8596-y
- van Hooij A, Tjon Kon Fat EM, Richardus R, van den Eeden SJ, Wilson L, de Dood CJ, et al. Quantitative lateral flow strip assays as user-friendly tools to detect biomarker profiles for leprosy. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:34260. doi: 10.1038/srep34260
- 40. Diniz LM, Magalhães EF, Pereira FE, Dietze R, Ribeiro-Rodrigues R. Presence of intestinal helminths decreases T helper type 1 responses in tuberculoid leprosy patients and may increase the risk for multi-bacillary leprosy. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2010) 161:142–50. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.201 0.04164.x
- Hagge DA, Parajuli P, Kunwar CB, Rana D, Thapa R, Neupane KD, et al. Opening a can of worms: leprosy reactions and complicit soil-transmitted helminths. *EBioMedicine*. (2017) 23:119–24. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2017.0 8.026
- Ugarte-Gil C, Alisjahbana B, Ronacher K, Riza AL, Koesoemadinata RC, Malherbe ST, et al. Diabetes mellitus among pulmonary tuberculosis patients from 4 tuberculosis-endemic countries: the TANDEM study. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2020) 70:780–8. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciz284
- 43. Liao H, Wu J, Kuhn E, Chin W, Chang B, Jones MD, et al. Use of mass spectrometry to identify protein biomarkers of disease severity in the synovial fluid and serum of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum*. (2004) 50:3792–803. doi: 10.1002/art.20720

- 44. Berrocal-Almanza LC, Goyal S, Hussain A, Klassert TE, Driesch D, Grozdanovic Z, et al. S100A12 is up-regulated in pulmonary tuberculosis and predicts the extent of alveolar infiltration on chest radiography: an observational study. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:31798. doi: 10.1038/srep 31798
- Manolakis AC, Kapsoritakis AN, Tiaka EK, Potamianos SP. Calprotectin, calgranulin C, and other members of the s100 protein family in inflammatory bowel disease. *Dig Dis Sci.* (2011) 56:1601–11. doi: 10.1007/s10620-010-1494-9
- Blach-Olszewska Z, Leszek J. Mechanisms of over-activated innate immune system regulation in autoimmune and neurodegenerative disorders. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat.* (2007) 3:365–72.
- 47. Khadge S, Banu S, Bobosha K, van der Ploeg-van Schip JJ, Goulart IM, Thapa P, et al. Longitudinal immune profiles in type 1 leprosy reactions in Bangladesh, Brazil, Ethiopia and Nepal. *BMC Infect Dis.* (2015) 15:477. doi: 10.1186/s12879-015-1128-0

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer RP declared a past co-authorship with the authors MT-C and AG to the handling Editor.

Copyright © 2020 van Hooij, Tió-Coma, Verhard, Khatun, Alam, Tjon Kon Fat, de Jong, Sufian Chowdhury, Corstjens, Richardus and Geluk. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# **Basophils and Eosinophils in Nematode Infections**

#### Kazushige Obata-Ninomiya<sup>1</sup>, Phillip P. Domeier<sup>1</sup> and Steven F. Ziegler<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Immunology Program, Benaroya Research Institute, Seattle, WA, United States, <sup>2</sup> Department of Immunology, University of Washington School of Medicine, Seattle, WA, United States

Helminths remain one of the most prolific pathogens in the world. Following infection helminths interact with various epithelial cell surfaces, including skin, lung, and gut. Recent works have shown that epithelial cells produce a series of cytokines such as TSLP, IL-33, and IL-25 that lead to the induction of innate and acquired type 2 immune responses, which we named Type 2 epithelial cytokines. Although basophils and eosinophils are relatively rare granulocytes under normal conditions (0.5% and 5% in peripheral blood, respectively), both are found with increased frequency in type 2 immunity, including allergy and helminth infections. Recent reports showed that basophils and eosinophils not only express effector functions in type 2 immune reactions, but also manipulate the response toward helminths. Furthermore, basophils and eosinophils play non-redundant roles in distinct responses against various nematodes, providing the potential to intervene at different stages of nematode infection. These findings would be helpful to establish vaccination or therapeutic drugs against nematode infections.

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Prosper N. Boyaka, The Ohio State University, United States Hajime Karasuyama, Tokyo Medical and Dental University, Japan

#### \*Correspondence:

Steven F. Ziegler sziegler@benaroyaresearch.org

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 July 2020 Accepted: 23 October 2020 Published: 27 November 2020

#### Citation:

Obata-Ninomiya K, Domeier P and Ziegler SF (2020) Basophils and Eosinophils in Nematode Infections. Front. Immunol. 11:583824. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.583824 Keywords: helminth, nematode, allergy, basophil, eosinophil, Th2, type 2 immunity, Type 2 epithelial cytokines

# INTRODUCTION

Basophils and eosinophils, first described by Paul Ehlrich in 1879, are granulocytes (1, 2). Basophils and eosinophils are relatively rare when compared to other leukocytes. Basophils and eosinophils predominantly exist at most 0.5% and 5%, respectively, in peripheral blood under normal conditions, and have short half-lives when compared to lymphocytes. Intriguingly, basophils and eosinophils are evolutionally conserved in many animal species, suggesting their crucial and beneficial roles *in vivo*.

Basophils share some features with tissue-resident mast cells, which are abundant in peripheral tissues and long-lived cells. Basophils and mast cells are characterized by the expression of basophilic granules, surface expression of FcERI, a high affinity IgE receptor, and release of chemical mediators (i.e., histamine) in response to cross-linking of surface IgE binding to FcERI by antigens. Eosinophils have eosinophilic granules that contain eosinophil peroxidase (EPO), major basic protein, ribonulease cationic protein and eosinophil-derived neurotoxin, which are associated with allergic disorders and protection against parasites. In addition, Interleukin-5 receptor subunit- $\alpha$  on eosinophils define their unique biology in response to IL-5 produced by ILC2 and memory Th2 cells. Despite rarities of basophils and eosinophils in homeostatic conditions, basophils and eosinophils are found with increased their frequencies in peripheral tissues and play nonredundant roles in type 2 immune responses such as allergic inflammation and helminth infections. In the past 15 years, several works using deficient mice and specific-Cre mice

for basophils or eosinophils characterized the indispensable roles of basophils and eosinophils in pathophisiology. In this review, we summarize the latest research on the pivotal and nonredundant roles of basophils and eosinophils in nematode infection. This review would be helpful to establish vaccination or therapeutic drugs against nematode infections.

# DEVELOPMENT OF BASOPHILS AND EOSINOPHILS

Granulocytes develop from pluripotent CD34<sup>+</sup> granulocyte progenitor (GP) cells in bone marrow through granulocyte/ monocye progenitors (GMPs). GMPs derive the eosinophil lineage-committed progenitors (EoPs), and pre-basophil and mast cell progenitors (pre-BMPs) in bone marrow and the basophil/mast cell progenitors (BMCPs) in spleen. The pre-BMPs and BMCPs give rise to the mast cell progenitors (MCPs) and the basophil progenitors (BaPs) (3, 4) Controversially, Mukai et al. mentioned that BMCPs developed into mast cells, and not into basophils (5). The differentiation of basophils is regulated by Signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5), the transcription factor distal promoter-derived Runt-related transcription factor 1 (Runx1), Interferon Regulatory factor 8 (IRF8), GATA binding protein 1 (GATA-1), GATA-2, and CCAAT/Enhancer Binding Protein  $\alpha$ (C/EBP $\alpha$ ) (5-10). STAT5 signaling is required for the differentiation of pre-BMPs into both basophils and mast cells through induction of GATA2, C/EBPa, and Microphthalmia-Associated Transcription Factor (MITF) that is important for differentiation of mast cells. Runx1-deficient mice exhibit a reduction of BaPs and basophils. Expression of IRF8 in GPs that assumingly develop from GMP to give rise to pre-BMP and BMCPs, is important for development of basophils upstream of GATA-2. The differentiation of eosinophils is regulated by GATA binding protein 1 (GATA-1), PU.1, and the CCAAT-enhancing binding protein (c/EBP) family of transcription factors. GATA-1 and PU.1 synergistically promote transcription of major basic protein (MBP). The absence of both MBP and EPO resulted in near complete loss of eosinophils in vivo (11).

GATA-1 reprograms immature myeloid cells to develop three different hematopoietic progenitor lineages: erythroid cells, megakaryocytes and granulocytes. GATA-1 is essential for maturation of erythroid and megakaryocyte precursors and positive autoregulation of GATA-1 expression is mediated by high affinity palindromic GATA-binding sites in the GATA-1 promoter (12, 13). Deletion of these GATA-binding sites in mice (called  $\Delta$ dblGATA mice) results in a complete ablation of mature eosinophils (14). AdblGATA mice exhibit normal platelet development, and red blood cell production is only subtly impaired, but GATA-1 null mice have an embryonic lethal phenotype, with profound anemia and defective megakaryocyte development. As a result of these findings,  $\Delta$ dblGATA mice were used as model of "eosinophil-deficient" mice, but later studies have defined additional roles for GATA-1 in the development of basophils and mast cells (15). GATA-1 expression is involved in

the development and activity of megakaryocyte/erythrocyte progenitors, basophil/mast cell progenitors, basophil progenitors, mast cell progenitors and eosinophil progenitors but not granulocyte/monocyte progenitors (16-19). More recent studies have shown that  $\Delta$ dblGATA mice exhibit additional defects in the generation of basophil precursor cells (BaP) and mature basophils (3, 20). Furthermore, basophils that do develop in AdblGATA mice have impaired IL-4 production and CD63 expression after cross-linking of antigen-specific IgE. Knockdown of GATA-1 in basophils in vitro resulted in defective basophil development, reduced degranulation and lower production of IL-4 in response to antigen stimulation. These suggested that defects in basophils of  $\Delta$ dblGATA mice are due to decreased expression of GATA-1. In contrast to basophils, mast cell development in AdblGATA mice is not overtly impacted (21, 22). Similar to this, GATA-1-deletion does not affect development of mast cells in vivo and in vitro (23, 24). Collectively, AdblGATA mice showed developmental and functional impairments in basophils and eosinophils. In addition, the transcription factor GATA-1 controls both basophils and eosinophils.

# BASOPHILS

# **Basophilia in Parasite Infection**

Although basophils make up a small proportion (<0.5%) of leukocytes in the blood, they accumulate in peripheral tissues during type 2 inflammation. Infiltration of basophils is observed in local lesions after helminth infection, and allergic skin diseases, implying that they may play important roles in supporting the inflammation (25, 26). Similar to allergic diseases, basophils accumulate in skin lesions of humans and mice after infestation with ectoparasites (27–29). However, unlike mice, blood basophilia rarely occurs in humans following nematode infections (30).

CD4<sup> $\pm$ </sup> T cell-derived IL-3 is critical for the survival and proliferation of basophils during a nematode infection (31). IL-3 activates basophils to produce IL-4 through IL-3R $\alpha$  chain and FcR $\gamma$  chain complex (32). Thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) induced by helminth infection, supports basophil proliferation and promotes induction of Th2 cytokine responses in *Trichinella* infection (33). During *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* (Hp) infection, IL-3, IgG1, and IgE selectively promote basophil expansion (34). IgE signaling promotes IL-3R $\alpha$  chain expression on basophils (35). The factors that drive basophil expansion downstream of the IgE/Fc $\epsilon$ RI axis are still unknown. In mast cells, IgE induces survival *via* binding to Fc $\epsilon$ RI on mast cells by signaling through Bfl-1, a Bcl-2 family protein. However, the IgE/Fc $\epsilon$ RI/Bfl-1 axis apparently is not operative in human basophils (36, 37).

# **Basophils and Type 2 Epithelial Cytokines**

TSLP, IL-33, and IL-25 are predominantly produced from barrier epithelial cells to initiate type 2 immune responses, including eosinophilia. Thus, they are referred to as Type 2 epithelial cytokines.

Basophils express receptors for TSLP and IL-33 (38). TSLP activates basophils to produce IL-4, resulted in establishment of Th2 cell-dependent immunity (38). IL-33 activates basophils and mast cells to enhance the degranulation and production of cytokines such as IL-4, IL-6, and IL-13 (39). IL-33-mediated basophil activation has been discussed in atopic dermatitis (40). Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms (SNPs) in both TSLP and CRLF2 coding TSLP receptor result in increased expression or signaling, and have been associated with Eosinophilic esophagitis (EoE) (41). In addition, IL-33 cytokine and receptor (IL1RL1, ST2) signaling is elevated in gastrointestinal allergic diseases, including food allergy and EoE (42). Of note, ST2 expression on basophils is necessary for basophil accumulation in the esophagus and the development of experimental EoE. Basophils are also required for TSLP-mediated EoE and IL-33mediated food allergy in mice (43, 44).

The role of basophils in TSLP-dependent inflammation has been studied well, using topical vitamin D3 analog (MC903)induced model of atopic dermatitis. Basophil-specific IL-4deficient mice (IL-4 3'UTR mice) exhibit impaired ear swelling, reduced levels of antigen-specific serum IgE and diminished production of type 2 cytokines in lymph nodes after topical MC903 treatment (21). In addition, TSLP-stimulated basophils enhance ILC2 responses through production of IL-4, resulting in skin inflammation (45). However, basophil-specific TSLPRdeficiency by bone marrow chimerism does not confer protection from cutaneous inflammation or limit serum IgE titers after topical MC903 treatment (46). Furthermore, Basophil-specific TSLPR-deficiency in Mcpt8<sup>cre</sup>Tslpr<sup>fl/fl</sup> mice, did not impair the severity of the airway inflammation, generation of Th2 cells or levels of serum IgE when compared to control mice after intranasal challenges of antigen with MC903, suggesting that this type 2 inflammatory response was mediated by TSLPR on DC and CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells, but not basophils and ILC2 cells (47).

# Basophils and Th2 Differentiation in Helminth Infection

Basophils promote Th2 cell differentiation through IL-4 production during *Trichinella spiraris* (Ts), *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* (Hp) and *Litomosomoides sigmodontis* Filaria infections (33, 48, 49). Giacomin et al. showed that deficiency of TSLPR, but not IL-3R, impaired basophilia in draining lymph nodes during Ts infection, which is associated with reduction of Th2 cells. Also, Th2 cell-mediated immune responses are important for expulsion of Hp parasites during re-infection (50).

Naïve  $CD4^+$  T cells require the interaction with peptideloaded MHC class II (MHC-II) complexes on antigen presenting cells (APCs) to differentiate into Th2 cells, so Th2-differentiation could be primed by basophils. Pioneering work by Hida et al. showed that basophils produce IL-4 to support APCs, and promote Th2 cell differentiation (51). This finding was supported by follow-up studies from other research groups (52, 53). Later, three independent groups observed that basophils express MHC-II and secrete IL-4 to induce the differentiation of naïve CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells to Th2 cells. Furthermore, depletion of basophils by anti-FceRIa antibody (clone MAR-1) diminished Th2 cell differentiation in vivo. These findings suggest that basophils are professional APCs that express peptide-loaded MHC-II, induce Th2 differentiation in a cysteine protease papain-administration model, IgE and antigen-induced model and Trichuris muris (Tm) in primary infection (54-56). Yoshimoto et al. also showed that human basophils express MHC-II in that paper. However, the role of basophils as APCs is still under discussion. (1) Although all three papers used anti-FcεRIα antibody MAR-1 antibodies to deplete basophils in vivo, recent work revealed that MAR-1 binding is not limited to FceRIa, but this antibody can also non-specifically bind to FcyRI and FcyRIV (57). Furthermore, treatment of MAR-1 depletes CD11c<sup>+</sup> inflammatory DC in vivo (57-59). (2) When compared to DCs and B cells, basophils express low levels of surface MHC-II. Basophils also do not express the proteins that are required for MHC-II-restricted antigen processing or presentation, including cathepsin S, H-2M and the invariant chain Ii, and they exhibit a minimal capacity to process and present antigen when compared with DCs (52, 53, 58, 59). Miyake et al. demonstrated that basophils acquire peptide-MHC-II complexes from DCs via trogocytosis to prime Th2 cells in MC903 treatment-induced atopic dermatitis model (60). To resolve these remaining discrepancies, further studies will be needed to compare MHC-II functions on DCs and basophils with CD11c-Cre and basophil-specific Cre mice, respectively. Although some of basophil-specific Cre was based on a gene of mMCP-8, the technical caveat is that mMCP-8 expression is not restricted to basophils (61, 62).

Basophils are important for the expulsion of Tm from the cecum in primary infection. In the Tm model of helminth infection, Webb LM et al. showed that basophil localization to the caecum, but not the spleen, is regulated by Notch expression (63). Thus, Notch signaling in basophils is critical to induction of type 2 immune responses, including Th2 cell generation, RELM- $\beta$  expression in cecum and resulting Tm clearance.

Recently, it has been reported that basophils can inhibit the type 2 immune responses *via* increase of expression of neuromedin B (NMB) receptors on ILC2 cells in primary infection of Nb, suggesting that basophils are not always inducer or enhancer of Type 2 immune responses (64).

# Basophils and M2-Type Macrophages in Helminth Infection

M2-type macrophages play key roles in regulating allergy and confer protective roles against helminths (50, 65–67). M2-type macrophages also protect against fatal lung damage in primary Nb infection (68).

Basophil depletion by Thy1.2 or CD200R3 antibody correlates with increased worm burden after re-infection with *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (Nb) (69–71) (**Figure 1** and **Table 1**), and this protection is mediated by basophil-derived type 2 cytokines (72). During Nb infection, cross-linking of Nb antigen-specific IgE promotes basophil activation and IL-4 production. Basophil-derived IL-4 promotes M2-type macrophage differentiation, and the production of anti-parasitic enzyme Arginase-1 to protect against



FIGURE 1 | Immune responses against *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (Nb) infection in the skin. Nb leaves the skin and enters the blood and lymphatic vessels within 20 minutes of primary infection. In IL-5 transgenic mice, eosinophils are activated by overexpression of IL-5, and produce the anti-helminthic enzyme, major basic protein (MBP), causing Nb parasites to arrest in the skin lesion during primary infection. However, Nb antigens activate basophils during secondary infection, and correspondingly activate monocytes/macrophages to promote M2-type macrophage differentiation. Activated M2-type macrophages then secrete the anti-nematode enzyme, Arginase-I. Eosinophils are also accumulated in the skin, but the role of these accumulated eosinophils is not yet known. Depletion of basophils allows for Nb parasites to leave the skin, but eosinophils still infiltrate the tissue during secondary infection.

secondary Nb infection in the skin (73). Similar to this, Depletion of macrophages expressing *Relma* that is a marker of M2-type macrophages increased worm burden in the lungs and gut (68). Conversely, basophil-deficiency did not affect the protection against

a secondary subcutaneous inoculation of *Strongyloides venezuelensis* (Sv) or *Strongyloides ratti* (Sr), which originally penetrate skin to infect the hosts by a mechanism that is similar to Nb (74–76) (**Table 2**).

Loa loa

#### TABLE 1 | The experimental models of nematode infections.

Helminth	Infection stage	Natural Route of infection	Route of Experimental inoculation	Characteristics of Infection	Model for infection in human (infection route)		
Nippostrongylus brasiliensis	L3 larvae	Skin penetration	i.d., s.c.	Naturally penetrate the skin and migrate to the lungs. Parasites then migrate to the gut to lay	Ascaris lumbricoides (Oral ingestion) Hookworms; Necator americanus (Oral ingestion),		
Strongyloides venezuelensis Strongyloides ratti	L3 larvae	Skin penetration	S.C.	eggs. Short-lived infection	Ancylostoma duodenale (Oral ingestion or skin penetration) Strongyloides stercolaris (Skin penetration)		
Heligmosomoides polygyrus	L3 larvae	Oral ingestion	p.o.	Chronic infection from ingestion of larvae			
Trichinella spiralis	L1 larvae	Oral ingestion	p.o.	Food-borne (infective juvenile), zoonotic parasite	Trichinella spiralis (Oral ingestion)		
Trichuris muris	Eggs	Oral ingestion	p.o.	Ingestion of infectious eggs that hatch in the cecum and colon	Trichuris trichiura (Oral ingestion)		
Litomosoides sigmodontis	L3 larvae	mite	s.c., mite	Chronic infection	Human filarial diseases;		
Brugia pahangi	L3 larvae	mosquito	S.C.	Adult worms inhabit the pleural cavity	Brugia malayi, Brugia timori, Wuchereria bancrofti Onchocerca volvulus,		

M2-type macrophages also provide protection against secondary infection of *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* (Hp), but M2-type macrophage differentiation during Hp infection is induced by IL-4 from CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells in small intestine (50). However, the expression of FcR, IL-4 and IL-13 on basophils is required for Th2 cell priming, downstream M2-type macrophage differentiation and Hp worm clearance (48). Taken together, after surface-bound IgE is cross-linked by helminth-derived antigens, basophils produce IL-4 and IL-13 to induce M2-type macrophage differentiation, resulting in expulsion of Nb and Hp from the skin and small intestine.

Non-basophils can also produce type 2 cytokines to induce M2-type macrophages in protection against Nb re-infection in the lungs (67, 82). As described by Chen et al. neutrophils in Nb-infected mice upregulated IL-13 transcripts in secondary infection, suggesting that neutrophils could promote M2-type macrophage activation in the lungs to clear Nb parasites (67). Conversely, another study showed that ILC2 and Th2 cells, but not neutrophils, could potentially induce M2-type macrophage activation to kill Nb at the lung during secondary infection (82).

#### **Basophil-Derived Proteases**

Basophil-derived proteases, including serine protease mouse mast cell protease-8 (mMCP-8), and tryptase mMCP-11, play an important role in promoting skin inflammation (83, 84). The mMCP-11 increases vascular permeability, allowing for increased migration of basophils, eosiniophils, macrophages and neutrophils. Intriguingly, mMCP-11-deficiency ameliorates IgE-mediated chronic allergic inflammation in the skin. Furthermore, intradermal administration of mMCP-8, induces the production of Cxcl1, Ccl2, and Ccl24, which recruit neutrophils, monocytes, and eosinophils into the lesion. Similar to atopic dermatitis, Nb re-infection is characterized by increased numbers of neutrophils, macrophages, eosinophils and basophils in the skin lesion and high titers of IgE in the serum. However, the role of these proteases in anti-helminth immunity is not yet known. Basophils are involved in resistance against both *Strongyloides venezuelensis* (Sv) and *Strongyloides ratti* (Sr) in primary infection (75, 76). The contributions of basophils in induction and expansion of Th2 cells are negligible, although those parasites are expelled by type 2 immune responses from small intestine. It might be possible that basophil-specific molecules such as mMCP-8 and mMCP-11 are associated with the protection against these nematodes.

### EOSINOPHIL

Eosinophils make up about 5% of leukocytes in peripheral blood, and have a short half-life in circulation. However, the number of circulating eosinophils are increased in patients with allergic diseases and helminth infections. Eosinophil granules contain major basic protein, eosinophil cationic protein, eosinophilic peroxidase and eosinophil-derived neurotoxin.

Approximately, 7–10% of the total protein content of human eosinophils consists of galectin-10, while mice do not contain a functional galectin-10 gene (85, 86). Upon Eosinophil activation, secreted galectin-10 protein forms aggregates, called Charcot-Leyden crystals, at sites of inflammation. Charcot-Leyden crystals were first described as extracellular bipyramidal crystals in the airways of patients with asthma in 1853 by Charcot, and this observation was confirmed by Leyden in 1872. However, the link between Charcot-Leyden crystals and eosinophilic airway disease and/or mucus production was largely forgotten for over 100 years. Recent work from Persson et al. showed that intratracheal administration of galectin-10 promoted the infiltration of neutrophils and monocytes, and Th2 cell priming (87).

GM-CSF, IL-3, and IL-5 accelerate the growth, maturation, survival, and activation of eosinophils. GM-CSF-deficient mice exhibit impaired recruitment of eosinophils to airways in a model of allergic airway. IL-5 deficiency is correlated with a 2to 3-fold reduction in B-1 cells and eosinophils as compared control mice. However, the eosinophils that did develop in IL-5deficient mice were morphologically similar to eosinophils in

TABLE 2 | The role of basophils and eosinophils in nematode infections.

Helminth	The role of Basophils	The role of eosinophils	Reference (73)	
Nippostrongylus brasiliensis	- Basophils protect from re-infection in the skin.	- CXCR6 <sup>+</sup> ST2 <sup>+</sup> mTh2 cells facilitate eosinophilia in the lungs to reduce the fecundity in the lungs in re-infection.		
			(77)	
Strongyloides venezuelensis	- Basophil-depletion in Mcpt8DTR mice revealed small contribution of basophils in primary infection and minor or no roles in secondary infection.	- The duration of Sv was increased in ∆dblGATA mice in primary infection (unpublished data)	(75)	
			(74)	
Strongyloides ratti	- The number of intestinal nematodes and fecal eggs is elevated in Mcpt8-	- IL-5 deficiency increased the number of intestinal	(76)	
	Cre mice.	worms and fecal eggs.	(78)	
Heligmosomoides polygyrus	- Mcpt8-Cre mice have a high number of eggs in feces during re-infection.	- The fecundity of Hp was increased in $\Delta$ dblGATA and PHIL mice during re-infection.	(48)	
			(79)	
Trichinella spiralis	- Th2 immune response is reduced in Bas-TRECK mice.	- Eosinophils increased the survival of muscle larvae	(33)	
			(80)	
Trichuris muris	- Basophil depletion via MAR-1 treatment increases the number of Th2	- Eosinophil depletion by anti-IL-5 Ab treatment does not	(54)	
	cells and impairs Tm expulsion.	change worm expulsion.	(81)	

control mice, but IL-5-deficient mice failed to develop blood and tissue eosinophilia in response to helminth infection (88). IL-5 transgenic (IL-5tg) mice overexpressing IL-5 in homeostatic condition have elevated numbers of circulating eosinophils, neutrophils, lymphocytes and monocytes (89).

#### Eosinophils and Type 2 Epithelial Cytokines

Type 2 epithelial cytokines activate ILC2 and Th2 cells to produce IL-5 and IL-13, leading to eosinophil infiltration in allergic inflammation and helminth infection (77, 90, 91).

It has been reported that eosinophils express own receptors for Type 2 epithelial cytokines. Human eosinophils express functional TSLP receptor components: TSLPR and IL-7Ra. TSLP up-regulates the expression of adhesion molecule CD18 and intercellular adhesion molecule-1, while down-regulating Lselectin, resulting in increased migration by eosinophils to promote tissue eosinophilia (92). TSLP also induces eosinophil degranulation and the release of eosinophil extracellular traps to capture extracellular bacteria (93). Although TSLP supports the survival of various leukocytes including T cells and nonhematopoietic cells, the role of TSLP in maintaining eosinophil survival is controversial (94-96). Two studies examined the role of TSLP in survival of eosinophils; while one reported to enhance survival of eosinophils, the other did not report a notable change in eosinophil survival (97, 98). These results suggest that eosinophils are involved in pathogen defense when TSLP production is triggered by environmental factors. Furthermore, tuft cells located in mucosal epithelial layer predominantly produce IL-25 to activate ILC2 cells (99). Tuft cells monitor the microbial metabolite succinate to initiate type 2 inflammation including tuft cell and goblet cell hyperplasia, and eosinophilia (100).

# Eosinophil in the Skin in Helminth Infections

Eosinophilia in the skin occurs during re-infection with Nippostrongylus brasiliensis (Nb), while  $\Delta$ dblGATA mice lacking eosinophils are susceptible to re-infection of Nb. Thus, eosinophils are believed to play an important role in providing protection during Nb re-infection (101, 102). As we mentioned above, since AdblGATA mice display numerical and functional aberrancy in basophils, adoptive transfer of wild-type basophils into ∆dblGATA mice confers the protective immunity against Nb in the skin in re-infection (20). Antibody-mediated depletion of eosinophils, with a combination of anti-IL-5 and anti-Siglec-F antibodies does not change the Nb parasite burden in the lungs, suggesting that basophils, rather than eosinophils, are primarily important for providing protection from Nb in skin in re-infection (77) (Figure 2). The role of eosinophils in the skin during Nb re-infection is not yet clear, but eosinophils have known roles in tissue repair and help the helminth infection. Eosinophils promote skin tissue repair by producing TGF-β during the resolving phase of inflammation (103). It has been also known that eosinophils promote Trichinella spiralis (Ts) infection; eosinophils help survival of Ts larva in the muscles of hosts (104). Eosinophils increase the fecundity of Heligmosomoides polygyrus (Hp), and

reduce IL-4 response by follicular helper T cells and IgG1 classswitching in peyer's patches in re-infection (79).

# Eosinophils in the Lungs in Helminth Infection

Eosinophils are recruited into Nb-infected lungs during primary and secondary infection by ILC2 and CXCR6<sup>+</sup>ST2<sup>+</sup> memory Th2 cells (77, 82, 90, 105) (Figure 1 and Table 1). ILC2 and CXCR6<sup>+</sup>ST2<sup>+</sup> memory Th2 cells express IL-33 receptors and produce high concentrations of IL-5 and IL-13 during allergic responses and parasitic infections (91, 106, 107). Eosinophildeficiency alone does not change the duration of primary Nb infection, but eosinophils are required to stall parasite maturation in the lung during re-infection with Nb (77, 108). Adoptive transfer of CXCR6<sup>+</sup>ST2<sup>+</sup> memory Th2 cells from Nbsensitized mice conferred resistance to Nb in the lungs of recipient mice. IL-5 is also required to induce major basic protein (MBP) secretion by eosinophils (77). Adoptive transfer of eosinophils, but not MBP-depleted eosinophils, into the lungs inhibited Nb maturation. MBP expression in eosinophils is also required for eosinophils to kill Strongyloides stercoralis (Ss) parasites in implanted cell-impermeable diffusion chambers (109). Collectively, these findings suggest that eosinophils protect from Nb re-infection in the lungs but not skin, and that MBP produced by eosinophils is required for protection against Nb and Ss.

IL-5 transgenic (IL-5tg) mice overexpressing IL-5 in homeostatic condition have elevated numbers of circulating eosinophils, neutrophils, lymphocytes and monocytes (89). Since IL-5tg mice exhibit a pronounced elevation of eosinophils, they are classically used to model chronic eosinophilia in mice. IL-5tg are strongly resistant to several helminth infections, including Nb and Ss (109, 110). Adoptive transfer of eosinophils from IL-5tg mice conferred the protection against Nb. These imply that high levels of IL-5 confer the capacity to protect from Nb infection to eosinophils (111). In the same context, Yasuda et al. demonstrated that Sv infection prior to Nb infection caused mice to acquire a highly responsive "trained" phenotype. This trained phenotype was associated with a reduction in the number of Nb larvae in the lungs as a result of an enhanced accumulation of ILC2 cells that produced IL-5 and IL-13 to promote pulmonary eosinophilia (107).

# BASOPHIL, EOSINOPHILS, AND ANTIBODY PRODUCTION DURING HELMINTH INFECTION

B cells are required for protection from various infections of nematodes including *Strongyloides venezuelensis*, *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (Nb), *Trichuris muris* and *Heligmosomoides polygyrus* (48, 73, 74, 112), and both basophils and eosinophils are crucial for the production and maintenance of parasite-specific antibodies during *Trichinella spiraris* infection (49, 80). Early evidence suggests that basophils,  $CD4^+$  T cells and B cells provide interconnecting roles in the response to parasitic infection,



FIGURE 2 | Immune responses against *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* (No) intection in the lungs. During a primary No intection, No leaves the lungs before the peak of infiltration of eosinophils and M2-type macrophages to the site of lung infection (68). On the other hand, during re-infection of Nb, activated Innate Lymphoid Cell 2 cells (ILC2s) and CXCR6<sup>+</sup>ST2<sup>+</sup> memory Th2 cells produce IL-5 and IL-13. IL-5 and IL-13 promote lung infiltration, activation and major basic protein (MBP) production by eosinophils. In addition, M2-type macrophages are also induced by type 2 cytokines that could be produced by ILC2s, Th2 cells and/or neutrophils in re-infection.

but the mechanisms that coordinate these cells remain poorly understood.

Activated basophils express CD40 ligand and secrete IL-4 and IL-13, which are required for IgE class-switching and production during parasitic infection (113–116). However, this basophils activation is predominantly mediated by FccRI cross-linking (117), suggesting that the capacity for basophils to activate B cell class-switch recombination occurs after the initial priming of parasite-specific B cells. Alternatively, after co-culture with basophils, CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells exhibit an augmented capacity to induce IgE class-switching in B cells (118), so basophils could also prime IgE responses through a CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell intermediate. After class-switching, basophils support the survival of plasma cells and memory B cells through the production of IL-4 and IL-6 in the spleen and bone marrow (118, 119), and eosinophils support the survival of plasma cells in the bone marrow through the secretion of IL-6 and APRIL (120).

IgE production relies on IL-4 production by follicular helper cells (Tfh) (121, 122). Tfh cells are divided into subsets by gene expression profiles and functional roles that mirror T-helper cell subsets in humans and mice; Tfh1, Tfh2, Tfh17, Tfh13, and follicular regulatory T (Tfr) cells (123–125). It has been reported that the generation of IL-4-expressing Tfh2 cells is facilitated by basophils in response to cross-linking of IgD on the basophil surface (126). More recently, Gowthaman et al. showed that a rare population of IL-13 producing Tfh (Tfh13) cells is required for the production of high affinity, anaphylactic IgE against allergens,

whereas infection of Nb with OVA did not generate Tfh13 cells (125). However, Tfh13-induced IgE is regulated by Tfr cells in the germinal center, suggesting that Tfr cells could be limiting Tfh13 cells activity during Nb infection (127). The absence of Tfh13 in helminth infection could explain why high affinity IgE antibodies are not detected during helminth infection.

Collectively, basophils and eosinophils have the potential to contribute to the generation of IgE specific for helminth and helmith-derived antigens, and in turn, these antibodies coat  $Fc \in RI$  on basophils to arm them for rapid activation during reinfection of the helminth.

# **VACCINATION AGAINST HELMINTH**

*Litomosoides sigmodontis* (Ls) is a filarial nematode parasite that is used as a model of filarial diseases. The parasites are inoculated or transmitted through the skin barrier by mites, and they inhabit the pleural cavity after developing into adult worms. When irradiated parasites are injected into mice as a method of vaccination, protective immunity against Ls larvae is induced in a basophildependent manner, but basophils are dispensable as effector cells against live Ls (128). Vaccination of mice with *Heligmosomoides polygylus* (Hp)-excretory secretory products confers the resistance against Hp larvae, but protective immunity depends on neutrophils, but not eosinophils, basophils or mast cells. However, basophils (but not eosinophils) do contribute to the worm expulsion during secondary re-infection with Hp (48, 79, 129). Killing trapped parasites in the small intestine is partially dependent on eosinophils.

The adjuvant effects of TNF- $\alpha$  have been well documented. Mast cells produced TNF- $\alpha$  to orchestrate the recruitment of T cells and dendritic cells into draining lymph nodes in *Escherichia coli* or *Klebsiella pneumoniae* infections (130). Other studies showed that TNF- $\alpha$  and synthetic granules mimicking granules of mast cells can be used for vaccination (131). Recently, Piliponsky AM et al. published that basophil-derived TNF- $\alpha$  enhanced survival in a sepsis in mice (132). Together with this, it could be possible to use basophils as one of the primary targets for vaccination as the adjuvant function.

# CONCLUSION

Here, we summarized the roles of basophils and eosinophils in nematode infections. We also showed that granulocytes are stringently controlled by type 2 epithelial cytokines, and control type 2 immune responses by promoting Th2 cell differentiation and antibody production. Recent findings demonstrate that basophils and eosinophils are key players in protective immune responses against helminths. Although basophils and eosinophils are not primarily associated with directly killing nematodes during primary infection, these cells hinder parasite burden during reinfection by enacting the rapid deployment of type 2 immune responses. In response to nematode parasite re-infection, basophils are armed with IgE specific for nematodes or their products and accumulate in the

# REFERENCES

- Karasuyama H, Mukai K, Obata K, Tsujimura Y, Wada T. Nonredundant roles of basophils in immunity. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2011) 29:45–69. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-031210-101257
- Blanchard C, Rothenberg ME. Biology of the eosinophil. Adv Immunol (2009) 101:81–121. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2776(08)01003-1
- Arinobu Y, Iwasaki H, Gurish MF, Mizuno S, Shigematsu H, Ozawa H, et al. Developmental checkpoints of the basophil/mast cell lineages in adult murine hematopoiesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) 102(50):18105– 10. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0509148102
- Qi X, Hong J, Chaves L, Zhuang Y, Chen Y, Wang D, et al. Antagonistic regulation by the transcription factors C/EBPalpha and MITF specifies basophil and mast cell fates. *Immunity* (2013) 39(1):97–110. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2013.06.012
- Mukai K, BenBarak MJ, Tachibana M, Nishida K, Karasuyama H, Taniuchi I, et al. Critical role of P1-Runx1 in mouse basophil development. *Blood* (2012) 120(1):76–85. doi: 10.1182/blood-2011-12-399113
- Ohmori K, Luo Y, Jia Y, Nishida J, Wang Z, Bunting KD, et al. IL-3 induces basophil expansion in vivo by directing granulocyte-monocyte progenitors to differentiate into basophil lineage-restricted progenitors in the bone marrow and by increasing the number of basophil/mast cell progenitors in the spleen. *J Immunol* (2009) 182(5):2835–41. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0802870
- Kitamura Y, Morii E, Jippo T, Ito A. Effect of MITF on mast cell differentiation. *Mol Immunol* (2002) 38(16-18):1173-6. doi: 10.1016/ s0161-5890(02)00058-5
- Takemoto CM, Lee YN, Jegga AG, Zablocki D, Brandal S, Shahlaee A, et al. Mast cell transcriptional networks. *Blood Cells Mol Dis* (2008) 41(1):82–90. doi: 10.1016/j.bcmd.2008.02.005

peripheral tissues. After antigen stimulation, basophils secrete IL-4 to induce M2-type macrophages, and proteases to rapidly recruit monocytes, neutrophils, and eosinophils to the infection site. In response to IL-5, eosinophils are activated to a "trained" phenotype and produce major basic protein (MBP) to kill nematodes. On the other hand, eosinophils can also support nematode survival and tissue repair during the resolving phase. Further studies are necessary to fully characterize how basophils and eosinophils coordinate their cell-specific responses to expel nematodes. However, therapeutic targeting of basophils and eosinophils or their products could be crucial for developing novel therapeutic interventions against nematode infections.

# AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

KO-N, PPD and SFZ wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

# FUNDING

Support for this work was provided by NIH grants AI068731, AI125378, AI124220, and HL098067 to SFZ.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Y. Kurashima, K. Miyake, H. Tsutsui, and M. Iki for helpful discussion.

- Iwasaki H, Mizuno S, Arinobu Y, Ozawa H, Mori Y, Shigematsu H, et al. The order of expression of transcription factors directs hierarchical specification of hematopoietic lineages. *Genes Dev* (2006) 20(21):3010–21. doi: 10.1101/ gad.1493506
- Sasaki H, Kurotaki D, Osato N, Sato H, Sasaki I, Koizumi S, et al. Transcription factor IRF8 plays a critical role in the development of murine basophils and mast cells. *Blood* (2015) 125(2):358-69. doi: 10.1182/blood-2014-02-557983
- Doyle AD, Jacobsen EA, Ochkur SI, McGarry MP, Shim KG, Nguyen DT, et al. Expression of the secondary granule proteins major basic protein 1 (MBP-1) and eosinophil peroxidase (EPX) is required for eosinophilopoiesis in mice. *Blood* (2013) 122(5):781–90. doi: 10.1182/blood-2013-01-473405
- Kobayashi M, Nishikawa K, Yamamoto M. Hematopoietic regulatory domain of gata1 gene is positively regulated by GATA1 protein in zebrafish embryos. *Development* (2001) 128(12):2341–50.
- Tsai SF, Strauss E, Orkin SH. Functional analysis and in vivo footprinting implicate the erythroid transcription factor GATA-1 as a positive regulator of its own promoter. *Genes Dev* (1991) 5(6):919–31. doi: 10.1101/gad.5.6.919
- Yu C, Cantor AB, Yang H, Browne C, Wells RA, Fujiwara Y, et al. Targeted deletion of a high-affinity GATA-binding site in the GATA-1 promoter leads to selective loss of the eosinophil lineage in vivo. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195 (11):1387–95. doi: 10.1084/jem.20020656
- Migliaccio AR, Rana RA, Sanchez M, Lorenzini R, Centurione L, Bianchi L, et al. GATA-1 as a regulator of mast cell differentiation revealed by the phenotype of the GATA-1low mouse mutant. *J Exp Med* (2003) 197(3):281– 96. doi: 10.1084/jem.20021149
- Akashi K, Traver D, Miyamoto T, Weissman IL. A clonogenic common myeloid progenitor that gives rise to all myeloid lineages. *Nature* (2000) 404 (6774):193–7. doi: 10.1038/35004599

- Drissen R, Buza-Vidas N, Woll P, Thongjuea S, Gambardella A, Giustacchini A, et al. Distinct myeloid progenitor-differentiation pathways identified through single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17(6):666–76. doi: 10.1038/ni.3412
- Harigae H, Takahashi S, Suwabe N, Ohtsu H, Gu L, Yang Z, et al. Differential roles of GATA-1 and GATA-2 in growth and differentiation of mast cells. *Genes Cells* (1998) 3(1):39–50. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2443.1998.00166.x
- Zon LI, Yamaguchi Y, Yee K, Albee EA, Kimura A, Bennett JC, et al. Expression of mRNA for the GATA-binding proteins in human eosinophils and basophils: potential role in gene transcription. *Blood* (1993) 81 (12):3234–41. doi: 10.1182/blood.V81.12.3234.3234
- Nei Y, Obata-Ninomiya K, Tsutsui H, Ishiwata K, Miyasaka M, Matsumoto K, et al. GATA-1 regulates the generation and function of basophils. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(46):18620–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1311668110
- Hussain M, Borcard L, Walsh KP, Pena Rodriguez M, Mueller C, Kim BS, et al. Basophil-derived IL-4 promotes epicutaneous antigen sensitization concomitant with the development of food allergy. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2018) 141(1):223–34 e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.02.035
- 22. Sharma S, Tomar S, Dharne M, Ganesan V, Smith A, Yang Y, et al. Deletion of DeltadblGata motif leads to increased predisposition and severity of IgEmediated food-induced anaphylaxis response. *PLoS One* (2019) 14(8): e0219375. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0219375
- Ohneda K, Moriguchi T, Ohmori S, Ishijima Y, Satoh H, Philipsen S, et al. Transcription factor GATA1 is dispensable for mast cell differentiation in adult mice. *Mol Cell Biol* (2014) 34(10):1812–26. doi: 10.1128/ MCB.01524-13
- Sasaki H, Kurotaki D, Tamura T. Regulation of basophil and mast cell development by transcription factors. *Allergol Int* (2016) 65(2):127–34. doi: 10.1016/j.alit.2016.01.006
- Obata K, Mukai K, Tsujimura Y, Ishiwata K, Kawano Y, Minegishi Y, et al. Basophils are essential initiators of a novel type of chronic allergic inflammation. *Blood* (2007) 110(3):913–20. doi: 10.1182/blood-2007-01-068718
- Ito Y, Satoh T, Takayama K, Miyagishi C, Walls AF, Yokozeki H. Basophil recruitment and activation in inflammatory skin diseases. *Allergy* (2011) 66 (8):1107–13. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2011.02570.x
- Wada T, Ishiwata K, Koseki H, Ishikura T, Ugajin T, Ohnuma N, et al. Selective ablation of basophils in mice reveals their nonredundant role in acquired immunity against ticks. J Clin Invest (2010) 120(8):2867–75. doi: 10.1172/JCI42680
- Nakahigashi K, Otsuka A, Tomari K, Miyachi Y, Kabashima K. Evaluation of basophil infiltration into the skin lesions of tick bites. *Case Rep Dermatol* (2013) 5(1):48–51. doi: 10.1159/000348650
- Ohta T, Yoshikawa S, Tabakawa Y, Yamaji K, Ishiwata K, Shitara H, et al. Skin CD4(+) Memory T Cells Play an Essential Role in Acquired Anti-Tick Immunity through Interleukin-3-Mediated Basophil Recruitment to Tick-Feeding Sites. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1348. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2017.01348
- Mitre E, Nutman TB. Lack of basophilia in human parasitic infections. Am J Trop Med Hyg (2003) 69(1):87–91. doi: 10.4269/ajtmh.2003.69.87
- 31. Shen T, Kim S, Do JS, Wang L, Lantz C, Urban JF, et al. T cell-derived IL-3 plays key role in parasite infection-induced basophil production but is dispensable for in vivo basophil survival. *Int Immunol* (2008) 20(9):1201–9. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxn077
- 32. Hida S, Yamasaki S, Sakamoto Y, Takamoto M, Obata K, Takai T, et al. Fc receptor gamma-chain, a constitutive component of the IL-3 receptor, is required for IL-3-induced IL-4 production in basophils. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(2):214–22. doi: 10.1038/ni.1686
- 33. Giacomin PR, Siracusa MC, Walsh KP, Grencis RK, Kubo M, Comeau MR, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin-dependent basophils promote Th2 cytokine responses following intestinal helminth infection. *J Immunol* (2012) 189(9):4371–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200691
- Herbst T, Esser J, Prati M, Kulagin M, Stettler R, Zaiss MM, et al. Antibodies and IL-3 support helminth-induced basophil expansion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2012) 109(37):14954–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1117584109
- Hill DA, Siracusa MC, Abt MC, Kim BS, Kobuley D, Kubo M, et al. Commensal bacteria-derived signals regulate basophil hematopoiesis and allergic inflammation. *Nat Med* (2012) 18(4):538–46. doi: 10.1038/nm.2657

- 36. Kitaura J, Song J, Tsai M, Asai K, Maeda-Yamamoto M, Mocsai A, et al. Evidence that IgE molecules mediate a spectrum of effects on mast cell survival and activation via aggregation of the FcepsilonRI. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2003) 100(22):12911–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1735525100
- Xiang Z, Moller C, Nilsson G. IgE-receptor activation induces survival and Bfl-1 expression in human mast cells but not basophils. *Allergy* (2006) 61 (9):1040–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01024.x
- Ziegler SF, Artis D. Sensing the outside world: TSLP regulates barrier immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(4):289–93. doi: 10.1038/ni.1852
- 39. Kondo Y, Yoshimoto T, Yasuda K, Futatsugi-Yumikura S, Morimoto M, Hayashi N, et al. Administration of IL-33 induces airway hyperresponsiveness and goblet cell hyperplasia in the lungs in the absence of adaptive immune system. *Int Immunol* (2008) 20(6):791–800. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxn037
- Imai Y, Yasuda K, Nagai M, Kusakabe M, Kubo M, Nakanishi K, et al. IL-33-Induced Atopic Dermatitis-Like Inflammation in Mice Is Mediated by Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in Concert with Basophils. J Invest Dermatol (2019) 139(10):2185–94.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jid.2019.04.016
- Sherrill JD, Gao PS, Stucke EM, Blanchard C, Collins MH, Putnam PE, et al. Variants of thymic stromal lymphopoietin and its receptor associate with eosinophilic esophagitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2010) 126(1):160–5 e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2010.04.037
- 42. Venturelli N, Lexmond WS, Ohsaki A, Nurko S, Karasuyama H, Fiebiger E, et al. Allergic skin sensitization promotes eosinophilic esophagitis through the IL-33-basophil axis in mice. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 138(5):1367–80 e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.02.034
- Noti M, Wojno ED, Kim BS, Siracusa MC, Giacomin PR, Nair MG, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin-elicited basophil responses promote eosinophilic esophagitis. *Nat Med* (2013) 19(8):1005–13. doi: 10.1038/ nm.3281
- 44. Han H, Roan F, Johnston LK, Smith DE, Bryce PJ, Ziegler SF. IL-33 promotes gastrointestinal allergy in a TSLP-independent manner. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11(2):394–403. doi: 10.1038/mi.2017.61
- Kim BS, Wang K, Siracusa MC, Saenz SA, Brestoff JR, Monticelli LA, et al. Basophils promote innate lymphoid cell responses in inflamed skin. J Immunol (2014) 193(7):3717–25. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1401307
- 46. Schwartz C, Eberle JU, Hoyler T, Diefenbach A, Lechmann M, Voehringer D. Opposing functions of thymic stromal lymphopoietin-responsive basophils and dendritic cells in a mouse model of atopic dermatitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 138(5):1443-6 e8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.04.031
- 47. Kabata H, Flamar AL, Mahlakoiv T, Moriyama S, Rodewald HR, Ziegler SF, et al. Targeted deletion of the TSLP receptor reveals cellular mechanisms that promote type 2 airway inflammation. *Mucosal Immunol* (2020) 13:626–36. doi: 10.1038/s41385-020-0266-x
- 48. Schwartz C, Turqueti-Neves A, Hartmann S, Yu P, Nimmerjahn F, Voehringer D. Basophil-mediated protection against gastrointestinal helminths requires IgE-induced cytokine secretion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111(48):E5169–77. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1412663111
- 49. Torrero MN, Hubner MP, Larson D, Karasuyama H, Mitre E. Basophils amplify type 2 immune responses, but do not serve a protective role, during chronic infection of mice with the filarial nematode Litomosoides sigmodontis. J Immunol (2010) 185(12):7426–34. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.0903864
- Anthony RM, Urban JFJr., Alem F, Hamed HA, Rozo CT, Boucher JL, et al. Memory T(H)2 cells induce alternatively activated macrophages to mediate protection against nematode parasites. *Nat Med* (2006) 12(8):955–60. doi: 10.1038/nm1451
- Hida S, Tadachi M, Saito T, Taki S. Negative control of basophil expansion by IRF-2 critical for the regulation of Th1/Th2 balance. *Blood* (2005) 106 (6):2011–7. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-04-1344
- 52. Otsuka A, Nakajima S, Kubo M, Egawa G, Honda T, Kitoh A, et al. Basophils are required for the induction of Th2 immunity to haptens and peptide antigens. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:1739. doi: 10.1038/ ncomms2740
- Tang H, Cao W, Kasturi SP, Ravindran R, Nakaya HI, Kundu K, et al. The T helper type 2 response to cysteine proteases requires dendritic cell-basophil cooperation via ROS-mediated signaling. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(7):608–17. doi: 10.1038/ni.1883

- Perrigoue JG, Saenz SA, Siracusa MC, Allenspach EJ, Taylor BC, Giacomin PR, et al. MHC class II-dependent basophil-CD4+ T cell interactions promote T(H)2 cytokine-dependent immunity. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10 (7):697–705. doi: 10.1038/ni.1740
- Sokol CL, Chu NQ, Yu S, Nish SA, Laufer TM, Medzhitov R. Basophils function as antigen-presenting cells for an allergen-induced T helper type 2 response. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(7):713–20. doi: 10.1038/ni.1738
- Yoshimoto T, Yasuda K, Tanaka H, Nakahira M, Imai Y, Fujimori Y, et al. Basophils contribute to T(H)2-IgE responses in vivo via IL-4 production and presentation of peptide-MHC class II complexes to CD4+ T cells. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10(7):706–12. doi: 10.1038/ni.1737
- Tang XZ, Jung JB. Allen CDC. A case of mistaken identity: The MAR-1 antibody to mouse FcepsilonRIalpha cross-reacts with FcgammaRI and FcgammaRIV. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2019) 143(4):1643-6 e6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018.11.045
- Hammad H, Plantinga M, Deswarte K, Pouliot P, Willart MA, Kool M, et al. Inflammatory dendritic cells–not basophils–are necessary and sufficient for induction of Th2 immunity to inhaled house dust mite allergen. *J Exp Med* (2010) 207(10):2097–111. doi: 10.1084/jem.20101563
- Bosteels C, Neyt K, Vanheerswynghels M, van Helden MJ, Sichien D, Debeuf N, et al. Inflammatory Type 2 cDCs Acquire Features of cDC1s and Macrophages to Orchestrate Immunity to Respiratory Virus Infection. *Immunity* (2020) 52(6):1039–56.e9. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2020.04.005
- Miyake K, Shiozawa N, Nagao T, Yoshikawa S, Yamanishi Y, Karasuyama H. Trogocytosis of peptide-MHC class II complexes from dendritic cells confers antigen-presenting ability on basophils. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2017) 114 (5):1111–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1615973114
- Pellefigues C, Mehta P, Prout MS, Naidoo K, Yumnam B, Chandler J, et al. The Basoph8 Mice Enable an Unbiased Detection and a Conditional Depletion of Basophils. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:2143. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2019.02143
- Satoh T, Nakagawa K, Sugihara F, Kuwahara R, Ashihara M, Yamane F, et al. Identification of an atypical monocyte and committed progenitor involved in fibrosis. *Nature* (2017) 541(7635):96–101. doi: 10.1038/nature20611
- 63. Webb LM, Oyesola OO, Fruh SP, Kamynina E, Still KM, Patel RK, et al. The Notch signaling pathway promotes basophil responses during helminthinduced type 2 inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2019) 216(6):1268–79. doi: 10.1084/jem.20180131
- Inclan-Rico JM, Ponessa JJ, Valero-Pacheco N, Hernandez CM, Sy CB, Lemenze AD, et al. Basophils prime group 2 innate lymphoid cells for neuropeptide-mediated inhibition. *Nat Immunol* (2020) 21(10):1181–93. doi: 10.1038/s41590-020-0753-y
- 65. Egawa M, Mukai K, Yoshikawa S, Iki M, Mukaida N, Kawano Y, et al. Inflammatory monocytes recruited to allergic skin acquire an antiinflammatory M2 phenotype via basophil-derived interleukin-4. *Immunity* (2013) 38(3):570–80. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.11.014
- Bonne-Annee S, Kerepesi LA, Hess JA, O'Connell AE, Lok JB, Nolan TJ, et al. Human and mouse macrophages collaborate with neutrophils to kill larval Strongyloides stercoralis. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81(9):3346–55. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00625-13
- Chen F, Wu W, Millman A, Craft JF, Chen E, Patel N, et al. Neutrophils prime a long-lived effector macrophage phenotype that mediates accelerated helminth expulsion. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15(10):938–46. doi: 10.1038/ ni.2984
- 68. Krljanac B, Schubart C, Naumann R, Wirtz S, Culemann S, Kronke G, et al. RELMalpha-expressing macrophages protect against fatal lung damage and reduce parasite burden during helminth infection. *Sci Immunol* (2019) 4(35): eaau3814. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aau3814
- Ohnmacht C, Schwartz C, Panzer M, Schiedewitz I, Naumann R, Voehringer D. Basophils orchestrate chronic allergic dermatitis and protective immunity against helminths. *Immunity* (2010) 33(3):364–74. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2010.08.011
- Ohnmacht C, Voehringer D. Basophil effector function and homeostasis during helminth infection. *Blood* (2009) 113(12):2816–25. doi: 10.1182/ blood-2008-05-154773
- Ohnmacht C, Voehringer D. Basophils protect against reinfection with hookworms independently of mast cells and memory Th2 cells. J Immunol (2010) 184(1):344–50. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901841

- Sullivan BM, Liang HE, Bando JK, Wu D, Cheng LE, McKerrow JK, et al. Genetic analysis of basophil function in vivo. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12 (6):527–35. doi: 10.1038/ni.2036
- Obata-Ninomiya K, Ishiwata K, Tsutsui H, Nei Y, Yoshikawa S, Kawano Y, et al. The skin is an important bulwark of acquired immunity against intestinal helminths. J Exp Med (2013) 210(12):2583–95. doi: 10.1084/ jem.20130761
- 74. Matsumoto M, Sasaki Y, Yasuda K, Takai T, Muramatsu M, Yoshimoto T, et al. IgG and IgE collaboratively accelerate expulsion of Strongyloides venezuelensis in a primary infection. *Infect Immun* (2013) 81(7):2518–27. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00285-13
- Mukai K, Karasuyama H, Kabashima K, Kubo M, Galli SJ. Differences in the Importance of Mast Cells, Basophils, IgE, and IgG versus That of CD4(+) T Cells and ILC2 Cells in Primary and Secondary Immunity to Strongyloides venezuelensis. *Infect Immun* (2017) 85(5):e00053–17. doi: 10.1128/ IAI.00053-17
- 76. Reitz M, Brunn ML, Voehringer D, Breloer M. Basophils are dispensable for the establishment of protective adaptive immunity against primary and challenge infection with the intestinal helminth parasite Strongyloides ratti. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2018) 12(11):e0006992. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pntd.0006992
- 77. Obata-Ninomiya K, Ishiwata K, Nakano H, Endo Y, Ichikawa T, Onodera A, et al. CXCR6(+)ST2(+) memory T helper 2 cells induced the expression of major basic protein in eosinophils to reduce the fecundity of helminth. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2018) 115(42):E9849–E58. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1714731115
- Ovington KS, McKie K, Matthaei KI, Young IG, Behm CA. Regulation of primary Strongyloides ratti infections in mice: a role for interleukin-5. *Immunology* (1998) 95(3):488-93. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2567. 1998.00620.x
- Strandmark J, Steinfelder S, Berek C, Kuhl AA, Rausch S, Hartmann S. Eosinophils are required to suppress Th2 responses in Peyer's patches during intestinal infection by nematodes. *Mucosal Immunol* (2017) 10 (3):661–72. doi: 10.1038/mi.2016.93
- Huang L, Gebreselassie NG, Gagliardo LF, Ruyechan MC, Luber KL, Lee NA, et al. Eosinophils mediate protective immunity against secondary nematode infection. *J Immunol* (2015) 194(1):283–90. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1402219
- Betts CJ, Else KJ. Mast cells, eosinophils and antibody-mediated cellular cytotoxicity are not critical in resistance to Trichuris muris. *Parasite Immunol* (1999) 21(1):45–52. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-3024.1999.00200.x
- Bouchery T, Kyle R, Camberis M, Shepherd A, Filbey K, Smith A, et al. ILC2s and T cells cooperate to ensure maintenance of M2 macrophages for lung immunity against hookworms. *Nat Commun* (2015) 6:6970. doi: 10.1038/ ncomms7970
- 83. Iki M, Tanaka K, Deki H, Fujimaki M, Sato S, Yoshikawa S, et al. Basophil tryptase mMCP-11 plays a crucial role in IgE-mediated, delayed-onset allergic inflammation in mice. *Blood* (2016) 128(25):2909–18. doi: 10.1182/blood-2016-07-729392
- 84. Tsutsui H, Yamanishi Y, Ohtsuka H, Sato S, Yoshikawa S, Karasuyama H. The Basophil-specific Protease mMCP-8 Provokes an Inflammatory Response in the Skin with Microvascular Hyperpermeability and Leukocyte Infiltration. J Biol Chem (2017) 292(3):1061–7. doi: 10.1074/ jbc.M116.754648
- Dvorak AM, Letourneau L, Login GR, Weller PF, Ackerman SJ. Ultrastructural localization of the Charcot-Leyden crystal protein (lysophospholipase) to a distinct crystalloid-free granule population in mature human eosinophils. *Blood* (1988) 72(1):150–8. doi: 10.1182/ blood.V72.1.150.150
- Rosenberg HF, Phipps S, Foster PS. Eosinophil trafficking in allergy and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2007) 119(6):1303–10; quiz 11-2. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.03.048
- Persson EK, Verstraete K, Heyndrickx I, Gevaert E, Aegerter H, Percier JM, et al. Protein crystallization promotes type 2 immunity and is reversible by antibody treatment. *Science* (2019) 364(6442):eaaw4295. doi: 10.1126/ science.aaw4295
- Kopf M, Brombacher F, Hodgkin PD, Ramsay AJ, Milbourne EA, Dai WJ, et al. IL-5-deficient mice have a developmental defect in CD5+ B-1 cells and

lack eosinophilia but have normal antibody and cytotoxic T cell responses. *Immunity* (1996) 4(1):15–24. doi: 10.1016/s1074-7613(00)80294-0

- Dent LA, Strath M, Mellor AL, Sanderson CJ. Eosinophilia in transgenic mice expressing interleukin 5. J Exp Med (1990) 172(5):1425–31. doi: 10.1084/jem.172.5.1425
- Yasuda K, Muto T, Kawagoe T, Matsumoto M, Sasaki Y, Matsushita K, et al. Contribution of IL-33-activated type II innate lymphoid cells to pulmonary eosinophilia in intestinal nematode-infected mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109(9):3451–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1201042109
- Endo Y, Hirahara K, Iinuma T, Shinoda K, Tumes DJ, Asou HK, et al. The interleukin-33-p38 kinase axis confers memory T helper 2 cell pathogenicity in the airway. *Immunity* (2015) 42(2):294–308. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2015.01.016
- Noh JY, Shin JU, Park CO, Lee N, Jin S, Kim SH, et al. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin regulates eosinophil migration via phosphorylation of lplastin in atopic dermatitis. *Exp Dermatol* (2016) 25(11):880-6. doi: 10.1111/exd.13111
- Cook EB, Stahl JL, Schwantes EA, Fox KE, Mathur SK. IL-3 and TNFalpha increase Thymic Stromal Lymphopoietin Receptor (TSLPR) expression on eosinophils and enhance TSLP-stimulated degranulation. *Clin Mol Allergy* (2012) 10(1):8. doi: 10.1186/1476-7961-10-8
- 94. Wang Q, Du J, Zhu J, Yang X, Zhou B. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin signaling in CD4(+) T cells is required for TH2 memory. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 135(3):781–91 e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.09.015
- 95. Rochman Y, Leonard WJ. The role of thymic stromal lymphopoietin in CD8
  + T cell homeostasis. J Immunol (2008) 181(11):7699–705. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.181.11.7699
- 96. Kuan EL, Ziegler SF. A tumor-myeloid cell axis, mediated via the cytokines IL-1alpha and TSLP, promotes the progression of breast cancer. *Nat Immunol* (2018) 19(4):366–74. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0066-6
- Wong CK, Hu S, Cheung PF, Lam CW. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin induces chemotactic and prosurvival effects in eosinophils: implications in allergic inflammation. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2010) 43(3):305–15. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2009-0168OC
- Morshed M, Yousefi S, Stockle C, Simon HU, Simon D. Thymic stromal lymphopoietin stimulates the formation of eosinophil extracellular traps. *Allergy* (2012) 67(9):1127–37. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2012.02868.x
- von Moltke J, Ji M, Liang HE, Locksley RM. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature* (2016) 529(7585):221– 5. doi: 10.1038/nature16161
- 100. Nadjsombati MS, McGinty JW, Lyons-Cohen MR, Jaffe JB, DiPeso L, Schneider C, et al. Detection of Succinate by Intestinal Tuft Cells Triggers a Type 2 Innate Immune Circuit. *Immunity* (2018) 49(1):33–41 e7. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.06.016
- 101. Knott ML, Matthaei KI, Giacomin PR, Wang H, Foster PS, Dent LA. Impaired resistance in early secondary Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infections in mice with defective eosinophilopoeisis. *Int J Parasitol* (2007) 37(12):1367–78. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2007.04.006
- 102. Huang L, Appleton JA. Eosinophils in Helminth Infection: Defenders and Dupes. Trends Parasitol (2016) 32(10):798-807. doi: 10.1016/ j.pt.2016.05.004
- 103. Levi-Schaffer F, Garbuzenko E, Rubin A, Reich R, Pickholz D, Gillery P, et al. Human eosinophils regulate human lung- and skin-derived fibroblast properties in vitro: a role for transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) 96(17):9660–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.96. 17.9660
- 104. Huang L, Beiting DP, Gebreselassie NG, Gagliardo LF, Ruyechan MC, Lee NA, et al. Eosinophils and IL-4 Support Nematode Growth Coincident with an Innate Response to Tissue Injury. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11(12):e1005347. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1005347
- 105. Hung LY, Lewkowich IP, Dawson LA, Downey J, Yang Y, Smith DE, et al. IL-33 drives biphasic IL-13 production for noncanonical Type 2 immunity against hookworms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(1):282–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1206587110
- 106. Yamamoto T, Endo Y, Onodera A, Hirahara K, Asou HK, Nakajima T, et al. DUSP10 constrains innate IL-33-mediated cytokine production in ST2(hi) memory-type pathogenic Th2 cells. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9(1):4231. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-06468-8

- 107. Yasuda K, Adachi T, Koida A, Nakanishi K. Nematode-Infected Mice Acquire Resistance to Subsequent Infection With Unrelated Nematode by Inducing Highly Responsive Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells in the Lung. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:2132. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02132
- 108. Voehringer D, Reese DA, Huang X, Shinkai K, Locksley RM. Type 2 immunity is controlled by IL-4/IL-13 expression in hematopoietic noneosinophil cells of the innate immune system. J Exp Med (2006) 203 (6):1435–46. doi: 10.1084/jem.20052448
- 109. O'Connell AE, Hess JA, Santiago GA, Nolan TJ, Lok JB, Lee JJ, et al. Major basic protein from eosinophils and myeloperoxidase from neutrophils are required for protective immunity to Strongyloides stercoralis in mice. *Infect Immun* (2011) 79(7):2770–8. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00931-10
- 110. Herbert DR, Lee JJ, Lee NA, Nolan TJ, Schad GA, Abraham D. Role of IL-5 in innate and adaptive immunity to larval Strongyloides stercoralis in mice. *J Immunol* (2000) 165(8):4544–51. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.165.8.4544
- 111. Shin EH, Osada Y, Chai JY, Matsumoto N, Takatsu K, Kojima S. Protective roles of eosinophils in Nippostrongylus brasiliensis infection. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (1997) 114(Suppl 1):45–50. doi: 10.1159/000237717
- Blackwell NM, Else KJ. B cells and antibodies are required for resistance to the parasitic gastrointestinal nematode Trichuris muris. *Infect Immun* (2001) 69(6):3860–8. doi: 10.1128/IAI.69.6.3860-3868.2001
- 113. Gauchat JF, Henchoz S, Mazzei G, Aubry JP, Brunner T, Blasey H, et al. Induction of human IgE synthesis in B cells by mast cells and basophils. *Nature* (1993) 365(6444):340–3. doi: 10.1038/365340a0
- 114. Morawetz RA, Gabriele L, Rizzo LV, Noben-Trauth N, Kühn R, Rajewsky K, et al. Interleukin (IL)-4-independent immunoglobulin class switch to immunoglobulin (Ig)E in the mouse. J Exp Med (1996) 184(5):1651–61. doi: 10.1084/jem.184.5.1651
- 115. Punnonen J, Yssel H, de Vries JE. The relative contribution of IL-4 and IL-13 to human IgE synthesis induced by activated CD4+ or CD8+ T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (1997) 100(6 Pt 1):792–801. doi: 10.1016/s0091-6749(97) 70276-8
- 116. Fish SC, Donaldson DD, Goldman SJ, Williams CM, Kasaian MT. IgE generation and mast cell effector function in mice deficient in IL-4 and IL-13. *J Immunol* (2005) 174(12):7716–24. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.174.12.7716
- 117. Gibbs BF, Haas H, Falcone FH, Albrecht C, Vollrath IB, Noll T, et al. Purified human peripheral blood basophils release interleukin-13 and preformed interleukin-4 following immunological activation. *Eur J Immunol* (1996) 26 (10):2493–8. doi: 10.1002/eji.1830261033
- Denzel A, Maus UA, Rodriguez Gomez M, Moll C, Niedermeier M, Winter C, et al. Basophils enhance immunological memory responses. *Nat Immunol* (2008) 9(7):733–42. doi: 10.1038/ni.1621
- Rodriguez Gomez M, Talke Y, Goebel N, Hermann F, Reich B, Mack M. Basophils support the survival of plasma cells in mice. *J Immunol* (2010) 185 (12):7180–5. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1002319
- 120. Chu VT, Fröhlich A, Steinhauser G, Scheel T, Roch T, Fillatreau S, et al. Eosinophils are required for the maintenance of plasma cells in the bone marrow. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12(2):151–9. doi: 10.1038/ni.1981
- 121. Harada Y, Tanaka S, Motomura Y, Harada Y, Ohno S, Ohno S, et al. The 3' enhancer CNS2 is a critical regulator of interleukin-4-mediated humoral immunity in follicular helper T cells. *Immunity* (2012) 36(2):188–200. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2012.02.002
- Crotty S. T follicular helper cell differentiation, function, and roles in disease. Immunity (2014) 41(4):529–42. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2014.10.004
- 123. Wing JB, Ise W, Kurosaki T, Sakaguchi S. Regulatory T cells control antigenspecific expansion of Tfh cell number and humoral immune responses via the coreceptor CTLA-4. *Immunity* (2014) 41(6):1013–25. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2014.12.006
- Ueno H, Banchereau J, Vinuesa CG. Pathophysiology of T follicular helper cells in humans and mice. *Nat Immunol* (2015) 16(2):142–52. doi: 10.1038/ ni.3054
- 125. Gowthaman U, Chen JS, Zhang B, Flynn WF, Lu Y, Song W, et al. Identification of a T follicular helper cell subset that drives anaphylactic IgE. *Science* (2019) 365(6456):eaaw6433. doi: 10.1126/science.aaw6433
- 126. Shan M, Carrillo J, Yeste A, Gutzeit C, Segura-Garzon D, Walland AC, et al. Secreted IgD Amplifies Humoral T Helper 2 Cell Responses by Binding Basophils via Galectin-9 and CD44. *Immunity* (2018) 49(4):709–24 e8. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2018.08.013

- 127. Clement RL, Daccache J, Mohammed MT, Diallo A, Blazar BR, Kuchroo VK, et al. Follicular regulatory T cells control humoral and allergic immunity by restraining early B cell responses. *Nat Immunol* (2019) 20(10):1360–71. doi: 10.1038/s41590-019-0472-4
- 128. Torrero MN, Morris CP, Mitre BK, Hubner MP, Fox EM, Karasuyama H, et al. Basophils help establish protective immunity induced by irradiated larval vaccination for filariasis. *Vaccine* (2013) 31(36):3675–82. doi: 10.1016/ j.vaccine.2013.06.010
- 129. Hewitson JP, Filbey KJ, Esser-von Bieren J, Camberis M, Schwartz C, Murray J, et al. Concerted activity of IgG1 antibodies and IL-4/IL-25dependent effector cells trap helminth larvae in the tissues following vaccination with defined secreted antigens, providing sterile immunity to challenge infection. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11(3):e1004676. doi: 10.1371/ journal.ppat.1004676
- 130. Kurashima Y, Kiyono H. New era for mucosal mast cells: their roles in inflammation, allergic immune responses and adjuvant development. *Exp Mol Med* (2014) 46:e83. doi: 10.1038/emm.2014.7

- 131. St John AL, Chan CY, Staats HF, Leong KW, Abraham SN. Synthetic mastcell granules as adjuvants to promote and polarize immunity in lymph nodes. *Nat Mater* (2012) 11(3):250–7. doi: 10.1038/nmat3222
- Piliponsky AM, Shubin NJ, Lahiri AK, Truong P, Clauson M, Niino K, et al. Basophil-derived tumor necrosis factor can enhance survival in a sepsis model in mice. *Nat Immunol* (2019) 20(2):129–40. doi: 10.1038/s41590-018-0288-7

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Obata-Ninomiya, Domeier and Ziegler. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Yasuyuki Goto, The University of Tokyo, Japan

#### Reviewed by:

Werner Dammermann, Brandenburg Medical School Theodor Fontane, Germany Malcolm Scott Duthie, HDT Biotech Corporation, United States

#### \*Correspondence:

Angelica Beate Winter Boldt angelicaboldt@gmail.com

#### <sup>†</sup>Present address:

Hellen Weinschutz Mendes, Child Study Center, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, United States Letícia Boslooper Gonçalves, Genetics Department of Federal University of Paraná, LIGH-Immunogenetics and Histocompatibility, Curitiba, Curitiba Anna Carolina de Moraes Braga, Laboratory of Forensic Molecular Genetics, Scientífic Police of Paraná, Curitiba, Paraná, Brazil

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 19 June 2020 Accepted: 24 December 2020 Published: 11 February 2021

#### Citation:

Boldt ABW, Oliveira-Toré CF, Kretzschmar GC, Weinschutz Mendes H, Stinghen ST, Andrade FA, Bumiller-Bini V, Gonçalves LB, Braga ACdM, Stahlke EvRS, Velavan TP, Thiel S and de Messias-Reason IJT (2021) Hepatitis B Virus Infection Among Leprosy Patients: A Case for Polymorphisms Compromising Activation of the Lectin Pathway and Complement Receptors. Front. Immunol. 11:574457. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.574457

# Hepatitis B Virus Infection Among Leprosy Patients: A Case for Polymorphisms Compromising Activation of the Lectin Pathway and Complement Receptors

Angelica Beate Winter Boldt<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Camila de Freitas Oliveira-Toré<sup>2</sup>, Gabriela Canalli Kretzschmar<sup>1</sup>, Hellen Weinschutz Mendes<sup>2†</sup>, Sérvio Túlio Stinghen<sup>2</sup>, Fabiana Antunes Andrade<sup>2</sup>, Valéria Bumiller-Bini<sup>1</sup>, Letícia Boslooper Gonçalves<sup>2†</sup>, Anna Carolina de Moraes Braga<sup>2†</sup>, Ewalda von Rosen Seeling Stahlke<sup>3</sup>, Thirumalaisamy P. Velavan<sup>4,5,6</sup>, Steffen Thiel<sup>7</sup> and Iara José Taborda de Messias-Reason<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Laboratory of Human Molecular Genetics, Postgraduate Program in Genetics, Department of Genetics, Federal University of Paraná, Curitiba, Brazil, <sup>2</sup> Laboratory of Molecular Immunopathology, Postgraduate Program in Internal Medicine and Health Sciences, Department of Clinical Pathology, Hospital de Clínicas, Federal University of Paraná, Curitiba, Brazil, <sup>3</sup> Health State Department of Paraná, Curitiba, Brazil, <sup>4</sup> Institute of Tropical Medicine, Universitätsklinikum Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany, <sup>5</sup> Vietnamese-German Center for Medical Research, Hanoi, Vietnam, <sup>6</sup> Faculty of Medicine, Duy Tan University, Da Nang, Vietnam, <sup>7</sup> Department of Biomedicine, Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark

Thousands of leprosy patients not only suffer from physical deformities, but also either have or have had hepatitis B virus (HBV) coinfection. Polymorphisms of the complement system modulate susceptibility to leprosy, but genetic susceptibility to past or present HBV infection is unknown. We used sequencing and multiplex sequence-specific PCR to genotype 72 polymorphisms of seven genes (MBL2, FCN1, FCN2, FCN3, MASP1, MASP2, C3) encoding components of the lectin pathway, and two genes encoding complement receptors (CR1, VSIG4) in 190 patients, of which 74 were positive for HBsAg and/or anti-HBc (HBV+, 93.2% with a resolved infection) and 116 lepromatous patients, and 408 HBV-blood donors. In addition, we tested for levels of proteins of the lectin pathway. We found no difference between serum concentrations of mannan-binding lectin (MBL), MBL-associated serine proteins (MASP-1, MASP-2, MASP-3, MAp44), ficolin-3 (FCN-3), soluble complement receptor 1 (sCR1) and MBL mediated C4 activation, measured by ELISA or TRIFMA in up to 167 HBV+ and HBV- patients. Haplotypes lowering protein levels or encoding dysfunctional proteins increased susceptibility to HBV infection: MBL2\*LYQC (OR = 3.4, p = 0.02), MASP1\*AC CC (OR = 4.0, p = 0.015) and MASP2\*1C2-I (OR = 5.4, p = 0.03). Conversely, FCN1\*3C2 haplotype, associated with higher gene expression, was protective (OR = 0.56, P = 0.033). Other haplotypes associated with HBV susceptibility were:  $MASP2^{*}2B1-i$  (OR = 19.25, P = 0.003), CR1\*3A (OR = 2.65, P = 0.011) and VSIG4\*TGGRCG (OR = 12.55, P = 0.014). Some polymorphisms in ficolin genes associated with lower protein levels increased susceptibility to leprosy/HBV infection:  $FCN^{*1}$  (OR = 1.66, P = 0.029),

197

*FCN2\*GGGCAC* (OR = 6.73, P = 0.008), and *FCN3\*del\_del\_C* (OR = 12.54, P = 0.037), and to lepromatous disease/HBV infection: *FCN2\*TA* (OR = 2.5, P = 0.009), whereas *FCN2\*MAG* was associated with increased FCN-2 expression and resistance against coinfection (OR = 0.29, P = 0.026). These associations were independent of demographic factors and did not increase susceptibility to leprosy *per se*, except *MASP2\*1C2-I*. Associations for *FCN2, FCN3, MASP1, MASP2*, and *VSIG4* variants were also independent of each other. In conclusion, polymorphisms compromising activation of the lectin pathway of complement increase susceptibility to HBV infection, with ficolin polymorphisms playing a major role in modulating the susceptibility among leprosy patients.

Keywords: mannose-binding protein-associated serine proteases, mannose-binding lectin, ficolin, leprosy, complement 3b receptors, genetic polymorphisms, complement system proteins, Hepatitis B

#### INTRODUCTION

Leprosy is an ancient disease that has plagued humanity through the ages. Although currently under control, it is still a big health problem in underdeveloped countries (1). Brazil's leprosy detection rate ranged from 10.9 to 78.4 per 100,000 inhabitants from 2001 to 2016, the second-highest rate worldwide. It is hyperendemic among children under 15 years of age, leaving a trail of irreversible disabilities behind, especially in boys (2).

Part of the susceptibility to leprosy and its broad spectrum of symptoms is genetically determined. Individuals with a strong cellular immune response can overcome the disease without even noticing the infection, whereas those who rely on a humoral response acquire a widespread disease that ultimately leads to blindness and gross deformities if left untreated (3). This is the cause of social stigmatization, which historically encouraged the isolation of affected individuals in "institutions" and "colonies". Although most of these institutions have been inactivated in Brazil, especially with the introduction of multidrug therapy (MTD), important remnants still present a high prevalence. They are historically recognized as former leprosy colonies, *e.g.*, the Prata Village, where MTD therapy resistance recently emerged (4).

Early exposure, late detection, and constant transmission of Mycobacterium leprae increase the probability of coinfections. In addition, confinement to a limited space is known to increase the spread of other infections (5-9). Furthermore, the same immune and genetic components that modulate the susceptibility to leprosy may modulate the susceptibility to coinfections, as well. This prompted our former epidemiological investigation on coinfections in South-Brazilian leprosy patients. Among those investigated, past infection with hepatitis B virus (HBV) emerged as the most frequent outcome (60%) compared to human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1) (0.5%), hepatitis C virus (HCV) (3.5%), Chagas disease (4.5%), HTLV (0), and syphilis (9%) (5, 10). In fact, the frequency of HBV infection among leprosy patients was ten times higher than among the general Brazilian population (6%). In that study, it became clear that both diseases are strongly associated, and that institutionalization poses leprosy-affected individuals to a higher risk for HBV infection (10).

WHO estimates that 257 million individuals worldwide live with HBV (11). The worldwide prevalence of chronic HBV infection has been estimated at 3.9% (12), from about 0.7-1.6%in the Americas and Europe to 6.1-6.2% in African and Western Pacific regions, respectively. However, it reaches disproportionally high values in some Southeast Asia countries, as 10.8% in Vietnam (13). Among 50–80% of those chronically infected develop hepatocellular carcinoma, and 70–80% of these cases occur in patients with cirrhosis (14). Innate immunity factors that predispose to HBV infection and chronic complications are also involved in the susceptibility to leprosy and lepromatous disease, *e.g.*, polymorphisms of killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (*KIR*) and human major histocompatibility complex class I chain-related gene A (*MICA*) genes (15–18).

Among innate immunological factors that drive susceptibility to infection and disease progression, the lectin pathway of complement (LP) occupies a prominent position. The LP starts typically with the recognition of sugar moieties or acetylated residues on pathogens or altered/damaged cells by the pattern recognition molecules (PRMs) such as the collectin mannanbinding lectin (MBL) or ficolins (FCNs), respectively. These pattern-recognition molecules are associated with homodimers of serine proteases (MASPs). When such PRM/MASP complexes bind to a surface, MASP-1 may autoactivate and then activates MASP-2. MASP-2 further cleaves complement factor C4, and MASP-1 and MASP-2 cleave C2 complement components, building up the complex of C4bC2a, which is a C3 convertase. This molecule cleaves C3 and channels the cascade further to cover C3b on the target, causing its opsonization, phagocyte internalization, and destruction. This step is a major outcome of complement activation, common to all three initiation pathways (including the classical and alternative pathways). The final steps of the proteolytic cascade lead to the assembly of the C5 convertase (C4bC2aC3b), subsequent cleavage of C5 and C5b aggregation of C6-C7 components, which pierce membraneattack complexes through the addition of C8 and some of 10-18 C9 subunits on the target's surface [reviewed by (19, 20)].

The LP has long been recognized as playing a critical role in defense against various pathogens and has recently been

suggested as a target for controlling SARS-CoV-2 infections (21). Viral infections may spread opportunistically among already immunocompromised patients, regardless of their cause. Within this scenario, the LP's inflammation generating functions may act as a "double-edged sword"-low levels of its components may increase the chance for coinfections, whereas the opposite may accelerate tissue damage and aggravate the disease course. Leprosy poses a paradox to this problem since M. leprae relies on opsonization, one of the major outcomes of complement activation, to enter the host cell. Thus, it seems to usurp the LP to succeed, and deficiency/low levels of LP components have been associated with disease protection. The polarization of the disease in a relatively small proportion of individuals that do not get spontaneously cured places another layer of complexity to this immunopathological problem. The same genetic variants associated with resistance against leprosy may increase the risk to a lepromatous, Th2-associated clinical presentation or foster adverse treatment responses, as reversal (type 1) reactions and erythema nodosum leprosum (type 2) reactions (reviewed by 19).

Furthermore, individuals at higher risk for leprosy often share a low socio-economic background and hygiene environment that foster other infections. Past/present HBV infections in leprosy patients are not uncommon, reaching figures between 26 and 60% in Brazil (9, 10). However, as opposed to leprosy, a highly efficient immunological response associated with the complement cascade is necessary to abort infection. Notwithstanding, the same cascade may, as in the case of leprosy, cause more harm than good in chronic HBV infection and influence the clinical course towards adverse outcomes (22). This study enabled us to identify different, sometimes opposite associations comparing healthy, HBV-negative individuals and leprosy-affected, HBV-infected, and uninfected patients. This pioneering approach also brought new insights into the LP role and complement receptors on HBV infection and unprecedented findings on the genetic susceptibility to HBV/ leprosy coinfection.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Ethics Statement**

All participants in this study were adults (over 18 years of age) and signed written informed consent, previously approved by the local medical ethics committee of the HC-UFPR (protocol 497.079/2002–06, 218.104 and 279.970). We designed this case–control, cross-sectional study and conducted it according to the Declaration of Helsinki.

#### **Research Participants**

We included 190 from a cohort of 199 leprosy patients who either attended the Federal University of Paraná's Clinical Hospital (HC-UFPR), Paraná's Hospital of Sanitary Dermatology (HDSPR) or the Regional Center of Specialities-Barão (CRS-Barão), as formerly described (10). We excluded nine individuals due to a lack of information for past/present HBV infection. All individuals were recruited in 2002–2003 when most of the Brazilian population was still not enrolled in the National Immunization Program for HBV vaccination. This program started in 1998 with a particular focus on newborn individuals (23). Of the 190 patients, 59 lived in the HDSPR at the recruitment time (31.1%).

According to the clinical classification proposed by Ridley and Jopling (24), 116 patients presented lepromatous leprosy (61.1%), 29 borderline leprosy (15.3%), 14 tuberculoid leprosy (7.4%), and 10 an undetermined form of leprosy (5.3%). Twentyone (11.1%) were diagnosed with unspecified leprosy and excluded from any analysis comparing lepromatous and nonlepromatous patients.

After written informed consent, 7 ml of venous blood without anticoagulant was collected from each patient to test specific HBV antigens and antibodies in serum. Aliquots of 0.5–1 ml were used for each complement-quantifying assay. We also collected 4 ml of blood with anticoagulant ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) for DNA extraction from peripheral blood mononuclear cells through a commercial kit (Qiagen GmbH, Hilden, Germany), following the manufacturer's instructions.

The samples were tested for past/present HBV infection, as formerly described (10). Briefly, we identified anti-HBc (antibodies against HBV core antigen) using ELISA (MONOLISA <sup>®</sup> a-HBc PLUS, BIO-RAD, Marnes La Coquette -France). This antibody is indicative of past HBV infection. We also searched for HBsAg, a marker of active HBV infection, with a sandwich ELISA (MONOLISA ® a-HBc PLUS, BIO-RAD, Marnes La Coquette-France). If positive for anti-HBc alone (HBsAg negative), patients were tested by microparticle enzyme immunoassay to detect antibodies against hepatitis B surface antigen (anti-HBs, a marker also used for positive vaccination response) (Murex anti-HBs, Murex Biotech Limited, Temple Hill, UK). All positive samples were retested using the same methods. Only five of 74 HBV positive individuals (6.8%) presented active HBV infection (positivity for HBsAg). Of these, two presented acute and three, chronic HBV infection. All others were positive for anti-HBc, indicative of a past resolved HBV infection. None was positive for anti-HBs alone, and none presented HBV-related liver cirrhosis or hepatocellular carcinoma. Of the 59 HDSPR-institutionalized patients, 36 were HBV+ (61%).

For practical reasons, we considered leprosy patients with past/present HBV infection as "HBV positive" (HBV+), whereas those negative for the tested markers, as "HBV negative" (HBV –). The HBV+ patients were older than HBV– patients, but the distribution of sex and ethnic groups did not differ among the patients (**Table 1**). We also included different groups of HBV– blood donors as control groups, depending on the investigated gene, from HC-UFPR, Hemepar, and Hospital Evangélico blood banks (**Table 2**). Their age and sex distributions were described before (25–31).

#### Identification and Characterization of Genetic Variants

We focused on LP genes plus phagocytic complement receptors for two principal reasons: (1) the LP gene products do not

	Patients		P value	Lepror	matous	P value	Non-lepr	P value	
	HBV–	HBV+		HBV–	HBV+		HBV–	HBV+	
Ν	116	74		63	53		40	13	
Female (%)	47 (40.5)	25 (33.8)	ns	22 (34.9)	16 (30.2)	ns	22 (55.0)	6 (46.2)	ns
Average age (min-max)	50.5 (19–82)	57.1 (24–94)	0.0003	48.0 (20-73)	59.9 (30–94)	< 0.0001	48.5 (19–75)	47.9 (31-67)	ns
Afro-Brazilian (%)	18 (15.5)	19 (25.7)	ns	9 (14.3)	14 (26.4)	ns	8 (20.0)	4 (30.8)	ns

Age distributions were compared with Student's t test, sex, and ethnic group distributions with Fisher's exact test. ns, not significative.

TABLE 2 | Sample sizes, genotyping method, and number of investigated polymorphism and haplotypes, per gene.

Genes	HBV– patients (ELISA/ TRIFMA)	HBV+ patients (ELISA/ TRIFMA)	Blood donors	Method	SNPs	Promoter	Coding (S/NS)	Intronic	UTR	eQTL	sQTL	Polymorph haplotypes (Total)	Reference
MBL2	116 (101, 30*)	74 (66, 16*)	200	Sanger Sequencing	19	14	4 (1/3)	0	1	3	0	8 (16)	(25)
FCN1	112	74	349	Multiplex SSP-PCR	7	6	0	0	1	5	1	7 (10)	(26)
FCN2	83	56	131	Sanger Sequencing	9	5	3 (1/2)	0	1	5	7	6 (8) 5 (5)	(27)
FCN3	92 (37)	51 (31)	146	Multiplex SSP-PCR	3	0	1 (frameshift)	2	0	3	2	3 (5)	(28)
MASP1	108 (79)	72 (60)	196	Multiplex SSP-PCR	5	0	0	2	3	4	1	10 (12)	(29)
MASP2	112 (22)	73 (24)	408	Multiplex SSP-PCR	11	1	6 (0/6)	3	1	9	8	9 (17)	(30)
CR1	96 (12)	56 (8)	198	Multiplex SSP-PCR	9	0	3 (0/3)	4	2	8	5	13 (15)	(31)
VSIG4	111	74	177	Multiplex SSP-PCR	6	2	1 (0/1)	3	0	4	0	4 (7)	_
C3	93 (49) <sup>&amp;</sup>	60 (28) <sup>&amp;</sup>	191	Multiplex SSP-PCR	3	0	2 (0/2)	1	0	3	0	4 (5)	-

SNP, single nucleotide polymorphism (S, synonymous; NS, non-synonymous); eQTL and sQTL, expression and splicing quantitative trait loci for the same or other gene, respectively (data from GTEx portal).

\*MBL/C4 complexes (measure of LP activation).

<sup>&</sup>Evaluated with an immunoturbidimetric assay.

MBL2, mannan-binding lectin 2; FCN, ficolin; MASP, MBL-associated serine protease; CR1, complement receptor 1; VSIG4, V-set and immunoglobulin domain containing 4; C3, complement component 3.

SSP-PCR, sequence-specific polymerase chain reaction.

primarily rely on antibodies and thus on the adaptive immune response to launch the complement cascade, as is the case for the classical pathway. It is thus the first to get activated after pathogen recognition, also playing an important role in activating the alternative pathway (through MASP-3); (2) PRMs of the LP readily recognize *Mycobacterium leprae* as well as HBV, mediating their phagocytosis through the investigated phagocytic receptors (which in the case of *M. leprae* may be beneficial for the parasite and establishment of infection). Furthermore, we chose SNPs whose alleles were: common in at least one of the major human ethnic groups and were either: (1) located in a regulatory region and associated with gene expression/protein levels, or (2) located in an exon and causing a structural/functional defect in the protein due to a missense or indel mutation.

We identified 72 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) of nine genes of the complement system (**Table 2**). Four genes that encode PRMs (*MBL2*—mannan-binding lectin, *FCN1*—Mficolin, *FCN2*—L-ficolin and *FCN3*—H-ficolin), two that encode collectin and ficolin-associated serine proteases (*MASP1* and *MASP2* – MBL-associated serine proteases), two that encode complement receptors (*CR1*—complement receptor 1 or CD35, *VSIG4*—V-set and immunoglobulin domaincontaining 4 or CRIg), and one encodes the complement component C3 (*C3*). Among the selected 72 polymorphisms, 39% occur in the promoter region, 28% in exons (25% are nonsynonymous substitutions), 21% in introns, and 13% in 5' or 3' untranslated regions (UTRs). Of all of these, 61.1% (44/72) are associated with mRNA levels and 33.3% (24/72) with alternative splicing of the pre-mRNA of the same gene or a neighboring gene (expression quantitative trait loci or eQTL and splicing quantitative trait loci or sQTL, respectively), according to data of the GTEx portal (https://gtexportal.org). These variants were distributed in 100 haplotypes, of which 69 are polymorph (with more than 1% frequency in blood donors) (**Table 2**).

We used Sanger sequencing to identify *MBL2* and *FCN2* genetic variants and multiplex sequence-specific PCR (SSP-PCR) to identify *FCN1*, *FCN3*, *MASP1*, *MASP2*, and *CR1* polymorphisms, as formerly described (25–31). Multiplex-SSP-PCR was also the choice technique for identifying C3 and *VSIG4* 

polymorphisms (primer sequences and PCR protocols are available in **Supplementary Table 1**).

## **Measurement of Complement Proteins**

MBL serum concentrations were measured in a double-antibody enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), with an in-house assay previously described by our group (32). Serum FCN-3 and MASP-2 concentrations and serum MBL-C4 activation complexes were measured as described before (19, 28, 30) with commercial ELISA kits (HK340, HK326, and HK327, respectively, from Hycult Biotechnology, Uden, The Netherlands). Serum sCR1 levels were measured as described before (31) by a commercial enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), using the SEB123Hu kit (USCN Life Science Inc., Wuhan, China), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Color intensity was evaluated at 450 nm in an ELISA reader.

Serum MASP-1, MASP-3, and MAp44 levels were measured with time-resolved immunofluorimetric assays (TRIFMA), as published (29). In the MASP-3 and MAp44 TRIFMA, the bound protein is detected by a specific biotin-labeled monoclonal antibody, recognized by europium-labeled streptavidin. The provided signal is measured by time-resolved fluorometry (33). For measuring MASP-1, we used an inhibition assay. Circulating MASP-1 from the sample inhibits the binding of an anti-MASP-1 antibody to a surface coated with a fragment of MASP-1, followed by its detection, as previously described (34).

C3 serum levels were assessed using the automated immunoturbidimetric assay (Beckman Coulter, AU analyzer, USA) with reference values ranging from 87 to 200 mg/dl, the according to manufacturer's protocol (Beckman Coulte, ref: OSR6159).

# **Statistics**

Genotype, allele, and haplotype frequencies were obtained by direct counting and compared using Fisher's exact test and odds ratios with the respective 95% confidence limits. The expectation-maximization (EM) algorithm was used to reconstruct haplotypes not phased by SSP primers and calculate maximum likelihood estimates of haplotype frequencies while considering phase ambiguity. The EM calculations and the hypothesis of Hardy–Weinberg equilibrium test were performed with the ARLEQUIN software package version 3.1 (http://cmpg.unibe.ch/software/arlequin3/). We compared the distribution of protein serum concentrations between the groups, using non-parametric Mann– Whitney/Kruskal–Wallis tests (since their distribution did not pass the Shapiro–Wilk normality test), with Graphpad Prism 5.01 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA).

The reduced multivariate logistic regression model was used to adjust results for demographic factors using STATA v.9.2 (StataCorp, TX, USA). The P values obtained with multiple association tests were corrected with the Benjamini–Hochberg method (35). We ended up with *cc.* 75% statistical power for most comparisons between common haplotypes with at least 20% frequency in HBV– leprosy patients and 10% in HBV+ patients (for uncommon haplotypes with 1 and 5% in each of these groups, respectively, it was 65%).

We used the following strategy for data interpretation: if the results comparing healthy controls with HBV+ individuals did not differ from the comparison between HBV+ and HBVleprosy patients, we considered the association as independent of *M. leprae* infection and due to a higher susceptibility or resistance to HBV *per se.* This first analysis allowed us to disentangle HBV infection susceptibility from susceptibility to HBV/*M. leprae* coinfection. Results specific to the comparison within the leprosy group, between HBV+ and HBV- individuals, corresponded to increased susceptibility or resistance to both diseases. Finally, we also focused on possible associations within the lepromatous and non-lepromatous groups, which is particularly interesting due to their contrasting Th1 and Th2 immune responses, respectively.

Associated polymorphisms were further characterized according to data of the ENCODE (Encyclopedia of Noncoding Elements), available in the UCSC Genome Browser (https://genome.ucsc.edu/), Polyphen and SIFT scores from the Ensembl Genome Browser (https://www.ensembl.org/).

# RESULTS

By comparing HBV- and leprosy- blood donors, we were able to identify gene associations due to susceptibility to HBV *per se* and differentiate them from genetic associations with susceptibility to leprosy only [already published in references (25–31)], and to both HBV and leprosy. The last may be interpreted as increased susceptibility to HBV infection in the already immunocompromised leprosy-patient group (coinfection) or higher HBV susceptibility of leprosy-prone individuals (HBV infection before *M. leprae* infection).

# Associations With Hepatitis B Virus Infection *Per Se*

We considered the following genetic associations as with HBV infection *per se* (independent from leprosy disease) if the direction of association did not differ between the comparisons of HBV+ leprosy patients and blood donors and the comparisons between HBV+ and HBV- leprosy patients, either at the level of haplotype frequencies (**Supplementary Tables 2–11**) and/or at the level of genotype frequencies (**Table 2**). Seven haplotypes of six different genes were associated with a dominant or an additive effect on the susceptibility or resistance to HBV infection after correcting for age and ethnic group distribution. We found no associations with protein serum levels of any tested complement component (**Supplementary Table 11**).

Five frequent haplotypes were associated with increased susceptibility to HBV infection. Among them, as well as among all selected genes, the polymorphism of *MBL2* is particularly outstanding due to its common deficiency-causing variants. One of them is embedded in the *LYQC* haplotypes, associated with the disease in the multivariate logistic regression, independently of age and ethnic group distribution (OR = 3.38

[95%CI = 1.19–9.57], P = 0.022) (**Table 3**). Indeed, the summed frequencies of three different *LYQC* haplotypes identified by haplotype-specific sequencing did not differ between controls, HBV– leprosy, and HBV– lepromatous patients (\*4*F*1-*l*, \*4*F*2A-*l* with rs45602536 and \*4*F*3-*l* with rs67990116 minor promoter alleles) (**Supplementary Table 2**). All *LYQC* haplotypes carry the minor allele of the rs1800451 polymorphism in codon 57, which disrupts the collagen Gly-Xaa-Yaa repeats by causing the substitution of glycine with glutamic acid (p.Gly57Glu, called

the "*C* allele"). They also present five "*Q*" variants in almost absolute linkage disequilibrium in all human populations, occurring within a topologically associated chromatin domain (TAD): rs7095891\*T, rs11003124\*C, rs7084554\*G, rs36014597\*G, rs10556764\*DelAAAGAG, and rs11003123\*T. The rs7095891\*T (classical "*Q*" allele) also disrupts a CpG site. Eighteen regulatory proteins bind to the DNA sequence containing this variant and the rs11003123\*T allele. Among them, the forkhead box proteins FOXA1 and FOXA2

Variables	Association	Univariate	Analysis		Multivariate	Analysis &		Reduced	Model		
LE HBV– vs HBV+	Model	lodel OR (95%Cl) p OR (95%Cl)	(95%CI)	р	OR	(95%CI)	р	P corr.			
Age		1.04	(1.01–1.06)	<0.0001				1.06	(1.02-1.1)	0.002	0.008
Ethnicity		0.53	(0.26-1.1)	0.087							
MBL2*LYQC	Additive	3.49	(1.29–9.44)	0.014	3.38	(1.19–9.57)	0.022				
FCN1*1	Additive	1.68	(1.08–2.60)	0.021	1.66	(1.05–2.63)	0.029				
FCN1*3C2	Additive	0.57	(0.34–0.95)	0.03	0.56	(0.33–0.95)	0.033				
FCN2*GGGCAC	Dominant	3.53	(1.32–9.43)	0.012	2.96	(1.06–8.25)	0.038	6.73	(1.66–27.35)	0.008	0.025
FCN2* <u>MA</u> G	Dominant	0.51	(0.24-1.09)	0.084	0.62	(0.28-1.38)	0.242				
FCN2* <u>TA</u>	Additive	1.34	(0.89–2.02)	0.162	1.22	(0.79–1.88)	0.371				
FCN3*Del Del C	Dominant	7.74	(0.84-71.27)	0.071	9.59	(1.02–90.34)	0.048	12.54	(1.16–135.75)	0.037	0.050
MASP1*AC_CC	Dominant	2.88	(1.40-5.92)	0.004	2.61	(1.22–5.58)	0.013	3.99	(1.31–12.21)	0.015	0.042
MASP1*AC_CTG	Dominant	0.15	(0.02-1.25)	0.08	0.14	(0.02-1.20)	0.074				
MASP2*1C2-I	Dominant	3.85	(0.96-15.42)	0.057	5.35	(1.22-23.27)	0.026				
MASP2*2B1-i	Dominant	4.29	(1.29-14.24)	0.017	4.48	(1.29–15.53)	0.018	19.25	(2.73–135.93)	0.003	0.017
CR1*3A	Dominant	2.52	(1.24-5.14)	0.011	2.65	(1.25-5.62)	0.011				
VSIG4*TGGRCG	\$	6.60	(1.36-32.05)	0.019	10.00	(1.94-51.64)	0.006	12.55	(1.65–95.24)	0.014	0.033
LL HBV– vs HBV+	Model	OR	(95%CI)	р	OR	(95%CI)	р	OR	(95%CI)	р	P corr.
Age		1.05	(1.02-1.08)	< 0.0001		. ,		1.06	(1.02-1.11)	0.004	0.01
Ethnicity		0.46	(0.18–1.18)	0.107							
MBL2*HYPA	Additive	0.65	(0.36-1.16)	0.145	0.76	(0.40-1.43)	0.392				
MBL2*LYQC	Additive	3.94	(1.06–14.67)	0.041	3.47	(0.84-14.41)	0.087	8.82	(1.02–76.59)	0.048	0.05
FCN1*1	Additive	1.78	(1.02-3.09)	0.041	1.69	(0.93-3.07)	0.083	2.71	(1.07-6.88)	0.036	0.03
FCN1*3C2	Additive	0.53	(0.28-1.04)	0.064	0.61	(0.29-1.27)	0.189				
FCN2*AGAAGC	Additive	0.40	(0.18–0.89)	0.024	0.44	(0.18–1.08)	0.072				
FCN2*GGGCAC	Dominant	2.5	(0.78-8.05)	0.125	1.49	(0.42-5.31)	0.538				
FCN2*MAG	Dominant	0.23	(0.08-0.63)	0.005	0.29	(0.10-0.86)	0.026				
FCN2*TA	Additive	2.30	(1.30-4.06)	0.004	2.15	(1.16-4.0)	0.015	2.57	(1.27–5.22)	0.009	0.02
MASP1*AC_CC	Dominant	4.45	(1.60–12.38)	0.004	4.99	(1.63–15.21)	0.005		. ,		
MASP2*1C2-I	Dominant	6.35	(0.72–56.21)	0.096	10.09	(1.01–100.6)	0.049				
MASP2*2B1-i	Dominant	3.13	(0.58–16.82)	0.185	4.47	(0.69-29.18)	0.118	19.71	(1.03–378.7)	0.048	0.04
CR1*3A	Dominant	2.00	(0.82-4.88)	0.129	2.05	(0.78-5.43)	0.148		(		
VSIG4*TGACTA	Dominant	0.50	(0.20-1.23)	0.129	0.58	(0.21-1.65)	0.311				
NL HBV- vs HBV+	Model	OR	(95%CI)	р	OR	(95%CI)	p	OR	(95%CI)	р	P corr.
MBL2*HYPA	Recessive	7.09	(0.59-85.7)	0.123		(/•••)	~		(/•••)	~	
MBL2*LYQC	Dominant	3.7	(0.65–21.21)	0.142							
FCN2*GGGCAC	Dominant	6.75	(0.92-49.67)	0.061							
MASP1*AC_CC	Dominant	6.0	(1.37–26.24)	0.0017				7.15	(1.1–46.46)	0.039	0.05
MASP2*2B1-i	Dominant	6.0	(0.87-41.44)	0.069					( 10110)	0.000	0.00
CR1*3A	Additive	5.32	(1.48–19.12)	0.000				5.06	(1.28–20.05)	0.021	0.025

LE, Leprosy patients; LL, Lepromatous leprosy; NL, Non-lepromatous leprosy; HBV+, with past or present hepatitis B infection, as judged by positive HBsAg and/or anti-HBs antigen serological results; OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; p, two-tailed p value.

MBL2, mannan-binding lectin; FCN, ficolin; MASP, MBL-associated serine proteases; CR1, complement receptor; VSIG4, V-set and immunoglobulin domain containing 4.

Genetic variants to be tested in the univariate analysis were selected comparing haplotype distributions between HBV+ and HBV- individuals in any of the leprosy, lepromatous and/or non-lepromatous groups, according to a significant result of the exact Fisher test (two-tailed P value < 0.5). Only selected variables are shown.

P values equal or lower than 0.2 in the multivariate logistic regression, after correction for age and ethnicity, were used as threshold for inclusion of variables in the final model of multivariate regression.

& Corrected for age and ethnicity.

In bold: associations with genetic variants that remained significant, after correction for age and ethnicity and/or in the final reduced logistic regression model and after correction for multiple comparisons with the Benjamini–Hochberg method (P corr).

Underlined: amino acid one-letter symbols (shown in the case of missense mutations).

% considering all haplotypes associated with low MASP2 expression:

\$ VSIG4 is X-linked. In this model, we considered both male and female genotypes, but did not consider as "TGGRCG" positive, female patients with heterozygous TGGRCG/TGARTA genotypes (TGARTA seems to be associated with a protective effect against leprosy per se—Stinghen et al., manuscript in preparation).

(hepatocyte nuclear factors 3 alpha and beta, respectively) and the histone acetyltransferase EP300 have the strongest affinity (ChIpSeq chromatin immunoprecipitation data from the ENCODE project, available in the UCSC Genome Browser for the HepG2 liver cell line). Interestingly, we found a trend for an association of the *LYPA* haplotype with leprosy *per se* (OR = 2.04 [95%CI = 0.98–4.28], P = 0.062), as formerly published (**Supplementary Table 2**) (25).

Among the seven investigated FCN1 SNPs, all of which occur within a TAD, the combination of the most 5' five alleles (AAAGDelT), present in the \*3B2, \*3C1, \*3C2, and \*3C2.3A haplotypes, occurred with higher frequency among blood donors than among HBV+ leprosy patients (OR = 0.6 [95%CI = 0.39-0.9], P = 0.014). The same protective association sustained with the addition of the next 5' variant to the analysis (rs10117466\*A), including only the summed frequencies of the \*3C2 and \*3C2.3A haplotypes, for the comparison between HBV- and HBV+ leprosy patients (OR = 0.58 [95%CI=0.36-0.94], P = 0.033) (Supplementary Table 3). Among these haplotypes, the common FCN1\*3C2 haplotype presents five allelic variants associated with higher FCN1 gene expression (rs2989727\*A, rs10120023\*A, rs28909976\*delT, rs10117466\*A and rs10858293\*T) and three (rs2989727\*A, rs10120023\*A, rs17039495\*A) that also disrupt a potentially methylated CpG site. Not surprisingly, this haplotype remained associated with resistance against HBV infection, independently of age and ethnic group distribution (OR = 0.56 [95%CI = 0.33-0.95], P = 0.033) (Table 3). In contrast, the frequency of the \*3A.3C2.B haplotype, which presents three variants associated with lower FCN-1 expression (rs10120023\*G, rs28909976\*insT and rs10117466\*C), was higher among HBV+ leprosy patients than among blood donors (OR = 3.64 [1.25-10.67], P = 0.023) (Supplementary Table 3).

There were no *FCN2* or *FCN3* haplotypes associated with HBV infection (**Supplementary Tables 4–6**) although we confirmed the protective association of the *FCN2* promoterexon 1 haplotype *AGAAAC* with leprosy *per se* (OR = 0.13 [95% CI=0.02–0.99], p = 0.018) (**Supplementary Table 4**) (27).

Polymorphisms of both MBL-associated serine proteaseencoding genes were associated with HBV infection. We also confirmed the recently published association with leprosy disease and the *MASP1\*GC\_CCG* haplotype, obtained with the same group of patients (OR = 1.81 [95%CI = 1.25–2.64], P = 0.002) (29). Furthermore, we identified an opposite association with the *MASP1\*GC\_CCA* haplotype, with leprosy resistance (OR = 0.50 [95%CI = 0.28–0.89], P = 0.019). The summed frequencies of *MASP1\*AC\_CC* haplotypes, diverging only at the most 3' *rs850314\*G>A* polymorphism, were higher among HBV+ leprosy patients compared to blood donors or HBV– leprosy patients (**Supplementary Table 6**). Susceptibility was associated with these haplotypes, independently of age and ethnicity, as well as of all other genetic associations (OR = 3.99 [95%CI = 1.31– 12.21], P = 0.015) (**Table 3**).

For the *MASP2* gene, we confirmed the previously published association of the *MASP2\*2B1-i* haplotype (regardless of the intron 4 rs2273344–intron 5 rs9430347 *AG* or *GA* combinations) with resistance against leprosy *per se* (OR = 0.29 [95%CI = 0.10-0.82],

P = 0.009) (**Supplementary Table 8**) (30). In contrast, the same haplotypes were associated with susceptibility to HBV infection, independently of other genetic associations, age, and ethnic group distribution (OR = 19.25 [95%CI=2.73–135.93], P = 0.003) (**Table 3**). Furthermore, the \*2*B2B-1* haplotype, carrying the deficiency caused by the p.Asp120Gly variant (rs72550870), was first revealed as associated with leprosy disease. This result corroborates previous observations that low MASP-2 levels may raise the risk of *M. leprae* successful infection (31) (**Supplementary Table 8**). Another MASP-2 deficiency-causing variant was also associated, but with susceptibility to HBV *per se*, independently of age and ethnicity. It substitutes arginine by histidine at the 439<sup>th</sup> amino acid position within the activation site of the serine protease domain, being encoded by the \*1*C2-1* haplotype (OR = 5.35 [95%CI = 1.22–23.27], P = 0.026) (**Table 3**).

Polymorphisms of both investigated complement receptor genes were associated with the HBV infection. Regarding *CR1*, there was a trend for a higher frequency of the \*3*A1* haplotype among blood donors than among HBV+ leprosy patients (OR = 2.33 [95%CI = 0.88–6.16], P = 0.087) (**Supplementary Table 9**). In fact, the summed frequencies of all \*3*A* haplotypes were associated with increased susceptibility to HBV infection, independent of age and ethnic group distribution (OR = 2.65 (95%CI = 1.25–5.62), P = 0.011) (**Table 3**). They differ from all other *CR1* haplotypes by presenting arginine instead of histidine at the 1,208<sup>th</sup> amino acid position of the CR1 protein, a missense mutation deemed as probably damaging for at least one of the *CR1* transcripts (Polyphen score of 0.98).

Although none of the X-linked VSIG4 eQTL variants seem associated with altered gene expression/structure of VSIG4 itself (only of neighboring genes), major haplotypes were found associated with HBV infection per se. The summed frequencies of two haplotypes carrying rs5964488\*G (p.1208Arg), rs34581041\*C, rs5964487\*C, and rs9887348\*G, all of which occur within TADs, were higher among HBV+ leprosy patients than among blood donors (OR = 2.11 [95%CI = 1.23-3.61], P = 0.009) and HBV- leprosy patients (OR = 1.93 [95%CI = 1.08-3.45], P = 0.034) (Supplementary Table 10). One of them (VSIG4\*TGGRCG) remained associated with HBV infection, independent of any other associated factor (OR = 12.55 [95% CI = 1.65-95.24], P = 0.014) (Table 3). Conversely, frequencies of the most common TGARTA haplotype were lower among HBV+ leprosy patients than among blood donors (OR = 0.56 [95%CI = 0.33-0.94], P = 0.037) and HBV- leprosy patients (OR = 0.54 [95%CI = 0.30-0.91], P = 0.038) (Supplementary Table 10).

### Associations With Hepatitis B Virus Infection in Leprosy Patients

Three ficolin haplotypes were associated with HBV infection, restricted to the group of leprosy patients only. Although the  $MASP1*AC\_CTG$  presented a trend to a leprosy-restricted HBV association as well (**Supplementary Table 7**), this was not confirmed after correction for age and ethnic group distributions (OR = 0.14 [95%CI = 0.02–1.20], P = 0.074) (**Table 3**).

Compared to FCN1\*3C2 haplotypes, associated with higher FCN1 expression and an additive effect on resistance against HBV infection *per se*, the most ancestral FCN\*1 haplotype carries three major allelic variants forming CpG sites (*rs2989727\*G*, *rs10120023\*G*, and *rs17039495\*G*) and at least four variants associated with lower FCN1 gene expression (*rs10120023\*G*, *rs28909976\*insT*, *rs10117466\*C*, and *rs10858293\*G*). Not surprisingly, this haplotype was associated with higher susceptibility to leprosy/HBV infection, independently of age and ethnicity (OR = 1.66 [95%CI = 1.05–2.63], P = 0.029) (**Table 3**, **Supplementary Table 3**).

Regarding FCN2 promoter-exon 1 haplotypes, those two sharing the first three 5' rs3124952\*G, rs3124953\*G, and rs3811140\*G (GGG) variants were also associated with increased susceptibility to leprosy/HBV infection (OR = 2.6 [95%CI = 1.13-5.96], P = 0.034) (Supplementary Table 4). In particular, GGGCAC remained associated with susceptibility to both diseases, independently of any other associated factor (OR = 6.73 [95%CI = 1.66-27.35], P = 0.008) (Table 3). Interestingly, the first two 5' rs3124952\*G and rs3124953\*G variants of these haplotypes enhance splicing of the second exon (increasing the amount of the ENST00000350339.3 transcript, which encodes a smaller protein of 275 amino acids, presenting a shorter collagen domain). Furthermore, the last but one rs17514136\*A variant within these two haplotypes is associated with lower FCN2 expression (data from the GTEx portal). Since linkage disequilibrium is negligible between promoter-exon 1 and exon 8 FCN2 variants, we separately evaluated the exon 8 variants encoding the fibrinogen domain. The frequencies of TA haplotypes (composed by rs17549193 and rs7851696 encoding the ancestral amino acids threonine at position 236 and alanine at position 258 of the ficolin-2 protein, respectively) were higher among HBV+ than among HBV- leprosy patients (OR = 2.19 [95%CI = 1.14-4.23], P = 0.022). On the other hand, MAG haplotypes (with methionine at position 236) were associated with protection against both diseases (OR = 0.36 [95%CI = 0.17-0.77], P = 0.011) (Supplementary Table 5). Although methionine and threonine seem to be equally well tolerated at amino acid position 236, the rs17549193\*T variant (creating the Met codon) also disrupts a CpG site and is associated with higher FCN2 expression. Nevertheless, exon 8 variant associations did not resist correction by age and ethnic group distribution within our setting (Table 3).

Lastly, the  $FCN3^*del\_del\_C$  haplotype carrying two deletions, one in exon 5, causing a frameshift in the protein and FCN-3 deficiency (rs532781899) and another one in intron 5 (rs28362807), was associated with a dominant effect for increased susceptibility to both diseases, independent of any other associated factor (OR = 12.54 [95%CI = 1.16–135.75], P = 0.037) (**Table 3, Supplementary Table 6**).

### Associations With Hepatitis B Virus Infection in Lepromatous and Non-Lepromatous Patients

Despite the lack of statistical power in the two lepromatous and non-lepromatous subgroups, several of the susceptibility associations mentioned above were also found with HBV/ lepromatous leprosy (MBL2\*LYQC, FCN1\*1, MASP1\*AC\_CC, MASP2\*1C2-l, and MASP2\*2B1-i) and with HBV/nonlepromatous leprosy ( $MASP1^*AC\_CC$  and  $CR1^*3A$ ) (Supplementary Tables 2, 3, 7-9, Table 3). The most severely affected lepromatous group also featured an opposite association with the *FCN2\*MAG* (OR = 0.29 [95%CI = 0.10–0.86], P = 0.026) and FCN2\*TA (OR = 2.57 [95%CI = 1.27-5.22], P = 0.009) haplotypes, independent of age and ethnic group distributions (Table 3). Nevertheless, some associations were lost after multivariate logistic correction (FCN1\*3C2, FCN2\*AGAAGC, and FCN2\*GGGCAC with lepromatous leprosy/HBV infection and MBL2\*HYPA, MBL2\*LYQC, FCN2\*GGGCAC with nonlepromatous leprosy/HBV infection) or due to low sample size (MASP1\*AC\_CTG, FCN3\*2B2.2A) (Supplementary Tables 2-4, 6, Table 3).

#### DISCUSSION

Evidence from growing research on HBV infection complications as liver cirrhosis, hepatocellular carcinoma, and acute-to-chronic liver failure shows a critical role for complement activation in the disease. In chronic hepatitis B patients, HBV sensitizes hepatocytes to complement-mediated killing through down-regulation of the complement-regulating membrane protein CD59, causing liver inflammation, and clearing the virus (36). Conversely, viral persistence seems associated with HBV-driven suppression of both gene expression and protein levels of complement components 2, 3, and 4 (37-40), added to lower complement activation (39). Lower gene/protein expression of these components may be understood as a simple byproduct of liver cell death and loss of healthy hepatic tissue, which is the primary source for most soluble complement proteins. Instead, we found evidence that common innate deficiency of complement proteins, manifesting either as lower serum concentrations or lower functional efficiency, predisposes to HBV infection, sometimes dependent on leprosy disease. This is the first time that the genetic susceptibility to HBV infection is investigated among leprosy patients, which are already at risk due to stigmatization and institutionalization-driven aggregation (10). From the comparison with HBV- blood donors (which unfortunately were not the same for all investigated genes, not allowing for multivariate analysis), we disentangled general associations from those particular of leprosy or even lepromatous, patients. Our approach revealed a previously unsuspected stratification within our leprosy patient group, caused by past/present HBV infection, clearly associated with institutional confinement (10). This hidden stratification may affect other patient groups as well, especially those confined to an environment that eases the spread of highly infectious diseases, as HBV.

There is a general lack of understanding regarding the role of the LP and its components and genetic variants in HBV infection and chronic disease. Most investigations refer to common *MBL2* polymorphisms, in sometimes conflicting reports starting at the late nineties (41–45). From a metanalysis including 17 studies, of which two were Brazilian (46, 47), the authors concluded that exon 1 variants leading to MBL deficiency (p.Gly54Asp, rs1800450; p.Gly57Glu, rs1800451, and p.Arg52Cys, rs5030737; known as *B*, *C*, and *D* variants and collectively named as *O* variants) have a dominant effect on the susceptibility to severe hepatitis B or liver cirrhosis, but not to chronic hepatitis B and hepatocellular carcinoma (48). In another Brazilian study, patients with active HBV infection and homozygous for the fully functional exon 1 MBL *A* variants presented a positive correlation between increased transaminase and HBV DNA levels and the presence of mild to moderate fibrosis (49).

In our study, we identified an association of C, but not of D, and B-carrying haplotypes with higher susceptibility to HBV infection. Interestingly, the C variant was also more frequent in non-responders to HBV vaccination in African adults (50). The reasons for an association restricted to the LYQC haplotypes and independent of ethnic distribution (the C variant is much more frequent among the African and Afro-Brazilian populations (51, 52) may be several. The deficiency associated with O variants is commonly taken for granted due to a profound effect on the protein's assembly and stability, which leads to an increase of low-molecular-mass MBL that has reduced the capacity of activating complement and of ligand binding (53, 54). Nevertheless, the protein with the analogous C variant in rats is 10 times less efficient in activating the LP than the analogous B variant (55). Furthermore, the C variant occurs in absolute linkage disequilibrium with six so-called "Q" variants, which share a positive selection signature in the promoter-3'UTR region (52). Screening ENCODE ChIp-Seq data, we found 18 regulatory proteins binding to this TAD region. Those three with the highest affinity are strong hepatocyte-activating factors. This explains former findings that unequivocally associated Q variants with higher MBL2 gene expression (51, 56-58). Thus, the associated LYQC haplotypes produce a protein with a profound defect on LP activation and probably also produce it in much higher amounts than the other O-harboring LYPB and HYPD (and the less common LYPD haplotypes) (59).

With the present study, we were also the first to demonstrate an association between FCN1 haplotypes and HBV infection susceptibility. This gene encodes the only PRM of the LP that can be either membrane-bound or soluble, localized in gelatinase granules in the cytoplasm of neutrophils, secretory granules in monocytes, and type II alveolar epithelial cells in the lung (reviewed by 56). Haplotypes with the *AAAGDelT* combination are associated with higher FCN1 gene expression and were associated with protection against HBV infection, particularly FCN1\*3C2. On the other hand, the FCN1\*3A.3C2.B haplotype and the more ancient FCN\*1 haplotype were associated with lower FCN1 gene expression and higher susceptibility to HBV and leprosy/HBV infection, respectively. This opposite association agrees with the hypothesis that the LP's efficient activation may block HBV spread in the host.

*FCN2* polymorphisms did not emerge as associated with HBV infection itself, but only in the context of leprosy disease, indicating that this PRM probably plays a role in modulating

the susceptibility to HBV within the context of the already compromised immune response of M. leprae infected individuals. Considering the long incubation time between M. leprae infection and disease manifestation decades later, this situation may be expected. In accordance, six of the same FCN2 polymorphisms investigated in this study were also not associated with the HBV vaccinal humoral immune response (50). The susceptibility association with the promoter-exon 1 rs3124952\*G, rs3124953\*G, and rs3811140\*G (GGG) combination and foremost of the GGGCAC haplotype is best explained by the associated differential splicing of the second exon and consequent production of a protein with a shorter collagenous domain, as well as with lower FCN2 expression (data from the GTEx portal). Variant combinations of exon 8 (encoding the fibrinogen domain) were also associated with both diseases, but only within the lepromatous group. In this case, the ancestral amino acid sequence increased the susceptibility, whereas methionine at position 236 was associated with higher FCN2 expression and protection. Interestingly, serum ficolin-2 concentrations were higher in chronic HBV patients than in healthy controls and HBV carriers and decreased with positive treatment response, but was lowest in individuals with hepatocellular carcinoma and cirrhosis (60).

In agreement with the previously mentioned associations with polymorphisms of PRM genes from the LP, another well-known deficiency-causing haplotype harboring the rs532781899 frameshift and causing a truncated ficolin-3 protein was associated with HBV/leprosy. This is the first time that any FCN3 variant is associated with HBV disease. As with FCN2polymorphisms, the association was restricted to leprosy patients with a dominant effect, meaning that heterozygote individuals are already at higher risk. To our knowledge, the only investigation previously done revealed differential FCN-3 protein expression in HBV-related hepatocellular carcinoma (61).

Compared to the PRM-encoding genes, those encoding the LP serine proteases are highly pleiotropic, challenging the interpretation of association results. For example, MASP1 produces at least three proteins and several predicted transcripts (Ensembl, 2020). Among the proteins, MASP-1 and MASP-3 have different catalytic domains and non-catalytic MAp44 acts as a complement regulatory protein in myocardial tissue. MASP-1 autoactivates, activates MASP-2, and cleaves C4, playing a critical role in LP activation. It is a promiscuous enzyme, also cleaving other proteins, as prothrombin in the coagulation cascade. On the other hand, MASP-3 competes with MASP-1 for the same recognition sites in the collagenous PRM stalks but cannot activate the LP. Instead, it cleaves pro-factor D from the PRM-independent alternative pathway (AP) in "resting" blood (under non-inflammatory conditions) [reviewed by (62)]. The MASP1\*AC\_CC haplotype associated with higher susceptibility to HBV infection presents a 3'UTR combination in exon 12 that possibly acts as a target for miRNAs, being also associated with higher MASP-3 and lower MASP-1 levels (29). Thus, the association of this MASP1 haplotype with HBV susceptibility may be explained by blockage/hindered LP activation, as well as

excessive AP activation. Interestingly, in HBV-chronically infected patients that undergo acute-on-chronic liver failure, MASP-1 production was found repressed, whereas MASP-2 was up-regulated—being both mostly produced in the liver (63).

The MASP2 gene produces the MASP-2 serine protease and high amounts of the truncated MAp19 protein in the liver, whose function is still unclear [reviewed by (62)]. Regarding MASP-2, our results are in line with our previously published results in HIV+HBV+ individuals, whose serum levels were lower than in controls. The p.126L variant associated with MASP-2 levels <200 ng/ml increased the susceptibility to HIV+ HBV+ status (19). Interestingly, the MASP2\*p.439H variant, imbedded in the \*1C2*l* haplotype and associated with increased susceptibility to HBV infection in this study, occurs in absolute linkage disequilibrium with p.126L. This haplotype was also formerly found associated with leprosy per se (30). The resulting MASP-2 protein can bind to PRMs but cannot activate. Its effect is thus much more severe than the effect of MASP2\*p120G, another deficiency-causing variant that disrupts binding to PRMs since it probably reduces binding opportunities with full-working MASP-2 homodimers in heterozygotes (reviewed in 60). However, not all associations are straightforward. Some of the investigated variants' pleiotropism, whose eQTLs mostly associate with neighboring protein-coding and lncRNA genes, cannot be overestimated. This may underly the opposite association results with MASP2\*2B1-i: resistance with leprosy per se (as previously reported by (30) and susceptibility to HBV infection per se. This haplotype is related to intermediate, fully functional MASP-2 serum levels.

Both investigated complement receptor genes presented polymorphisms associated with HBV infection. Like the former genetic associations with higher susceptibility to HBV infection, probably due to genetically determined lower expression and structural protein defects, the p.1208Arg variant (rs2274567) within all *CR1\*3A* haplotypes may alter the function of this complement receptor. However, it is still unclear if it will hinder the recognition of C3b deposited on opsonized pathogens. In agreement with our results, heterozygosity for the p.1208Arg was associated with an increased risk for HBV-related liver disease in younger men, drinkers, and non-smokers from the Guangxi Chinese population. Women with the *rs3811381\*G* allele and heterozygous for p.1208Arg had a reduced risk of HBV-related liver cirrhosis (64).

Despite being the least studied among the genes chosen for this analysis, *VSIG4* was previously investigated for expression in HBV-infected patients. Also named as Z39Ig or CRIg, *VSIG4* encodes a macrophage complement receptor and negative regulator of T cell activation (65), whose expression is downregulated by IFN-gamma in macrophages of patients with chronic HBV infection. Its expression is positively correlated with viral load and inversely with serum alanine aminotransaminase levels. The authors also suggested that T cells probably maintain their anti-viral function (secreting IFN- $\gamma$ ) in chronic HBV infection by down-regulating the expression of this co-inhibitory molecule (66). This gene is highly conserved, and our study is the first to investigate its polymorphisms in a candidate-gene approach. In our study, the VSIG4\*TGGRCG haplotype was associated with increased susceptibility to HBV infection although none of the X-linked VSIG4 eQTL variants within this haplotype seems associated with altered VSIG4 gene expression/structure (GTEx Portal). The opposite association between two relatively common VSIG4 haplotypes that differ in three polymorphic positions— TGARTA (protective) and TGGRCG (susceptibility) seem to rely chiefly on the two last polymorphisms, which occur within an enhancer region (data from the ENCODE project, UCSC Genome Browser).

This is the most thorough and complete investigation done with genetic polymorphisms of complement components and HBV infection. However, our work does not compare with others who evaluated the role of some of these components on HBV chronification and severe disease since most of the leprosy patients already resolved viral infection at the time of sampling. Furthermore, patient samples were collected in 2002. During that year, HBV detection by real-time quantitative PCR started to get recommended as a diagnostic and prognostic tool in the literature [reviewed by (67)] but was still not established for clinical practice. In our setting, HBV quantification would have been of value for five individuals with active HBV infection, as well as for the detection of a possible occult HBV infection (68). In practice, this would nevertheless leave our results unchanged since we checked for associations with HBV infection per se, not active/past acute/chronic infection or its complications.

Moreover, the almost complete absence of current HBV infection (determined by positive HBsAg) among this study's participants is also the most plausible reason for the lack of association with serum levels of the investigated soluble proteins. Thus, the presence of HBV positive serum markers was not accompanied by an inflammatory response at sampling time. Furthermore, the fact that the evaluated C3 polymorphisms were not associated in this setting does not exclude its importance in the anti-viral immunological response, as mentioned before. Sample size, especially in the lepromatous and non-lepromatous groups, limited the statistical power of this study. Thus, exclusive results from these groups should be cautiously evaluated. Finally, although we found substantial support for functional causality of the associated polymorphisms and gene expression/structure, studies confirming their role in the modulation of HBV infection and HBV/ leprosy coinfection are still missing, and the reported associations must be replicated in other settings, to be confirmed.

This work is also unique in the retrospective approach of comparing leprosy patients who have had/had not HBV infection and identifying possible genetic variants whose effects manifest particularly within the leprosy-affected group by comparing the results with those obtained with HBV positive patients and blood donors. Furthermore, the associations found for HBV infection or leprosy/HBV infection were, with few exceptions, not the same as formerly found for leprosy *per se*, agreeing with different roles probably played by complement on the routes used by HBV and *M. leprae* for successful infection and to induce disease (25–31). Finally, our results lead us to suggest that HBV infection occurs more often in individuals carrying common variants that affect protein structure or induce



FIGURE 1 | Susceptibility and protective factors of the lectin pathway of complement and complement receptors, for HBV infection per se and HBV infection/ leprosy. (A) High levels of fully functional proteins from the lectin pathway (with the possible exception of MASP-3), and probably also of complement receptors (CR1 and CRIg, officially VSIG4), are necessary to defeat HBV infection through complement activation and opsonophagocytosis. Recognition of HBV-associated molecular patterns by MBL and FCNs associated with MASPs causes MASP-1 autoactivation, MASP-1-driven transactivation of MASP-2 (complexed to another MBL or FCN oligomer), cleavage of C4 and C2, formation of the C3 convertase and cleavage of C3, covering the virus with C3b opsonins. These are recognized by CR1 and CRIg complement receptors, leading to phagocytosis and viral destruction. FCN-1 may also be presented on the phagocyte cell surface through recognition of self-sialic acid residues, but its function as a membrane receptor remains elusive. (B) In contrast, low levels of pattern-recognition receptors of the lectin pathway (marked with an asterisk), as well as of other complement proteins, are associated with higher susceptibility to HBV infection and leprosy/HBV infection (represented by Mycobacterium leprae within the phagolysosome). The associated polymorphisms cause: dysfunctional MBL, FCN-3 and MASP-2 molecules (given by the p.57E "C" variant in MBL, the frameshift caused by the +1637 deletion in FCN-3, and p.439H variant in MASP-2), lower MASP-1 levels and higher MASP-3 levels (associated with the MASP1\*AC\_CC haplotype), lower FCN-2 serum levels due to preferential alternative splicing of exon 2 and production of higher amounts of FCN-2 proteins with a shorter collagenous tail (associated with the FCN2\*GGGCAC haplotype), and lower levels of functional FCN-1 levels (associated with eQTLs of the FCN1\*1 haplotype). These alterations are expected to greatly reduce activation of the lectin complement pathway or to inhibit it (e.g., due to higher MASP-3 levels, as well as dysfunctional MASP-2 molecules). Furthermore, the p.1208Arg encoded by CR1\*3A haplotypes and CRIg molecules encoded by VS/G4\*TGGRCG increase susceptibility to the disease, probably by affecting internalization of the virus. MBL, Mannan-binding lectin; FCN, ficolin; MASP, MBL-associated serine protease; CR1, complement receptor 1; CRIg, complement receptor immunoglobulin, encoded by VSIG4 (V-set and immunoglobulin domain containing 4). Red upward-pointing arrows: high/normal expression of functional MASP homodimers/MBL/FCN oligomers. Green downward-pointing arrows: low expression of functional MASP homodimers/MBL/FCN oligomers (sometimes accompanied by high levels of dysfunctional molecules, forming dimers/trimers that do not complex with MASP molecules).

low levels of LP components, decreasing the activity of the proteolytic cascade and possibly phagocytic activity (**Figure 1**). Furthermore, ficolin gene polymorphisms represent another layer of genetic predisposition, modulating the susceptibility to HBV infection in leprosy patients. The associations revealed in this setting lead us to suggest a critical role of the LP and complement receptors in controlling susceptibility to HBV infection, an association maintained and even reinforced within the context of leprosy disease.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found in the article/**Supplementary Material**.

# **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Medical ethics committee of the HC-UFPR. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

IM administered the project and supervised this work. AB contributed to the conception of the work, and curated and analyzed the data. AM obtained and prepared the samples. IM, AB, HM, GK, STS, FA, VB, and LG performed the investigation. AB, HM, SS, FA, LG, and GK further provided methodological

input by developing the multiplex PCR-SSP methods for genotyping. ES provided the samples, and IM, TV, and ST provided resources for the analysis. IM, ST, and TV acquired the funding. AB and CO drafted and edited the manuscript, after critical review for intellectual content, by all coauthors. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

### FUNDING

This work was supported by the 01/2007 and 518/2010 PRODOC grants of CAPES (Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal Superior, http://www.capes.gov.br/bolsas/bolsasno-pais/prodoc) for AB and by the 034/2008 CNPq (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico, http://www.cnpq.br/ web/guest/bolsas-e-auxilios) and Fundação Araucária (http://www. fappr.pr.gov.br/) grants for IM. We thank the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES/PROAP-Finance Code 001) for financial support and for the scholarships provided to GK (CAPES-40001016006P1), VB (CAPES-40001016006P1), CT (CAPES-40001016012P1), and HM (CAPES-40001016012P1). LG receives a CNPq scholarship (141955/2020-1). AB currently receives a research productivity scholarship from CNPq (314288/2018-0). She also received a CAPES-PRINT scholarship (41/2017) to enable the collaboration with TV from the Tübingen University, also fostering the collaboration with ST from the Aarhus University. FA was a PNPD (Programa Nacional de Pós Doutorado)/CAPES post-doc fellow. ST was funded by the Danish Research Council. The funders had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- Reibel F, Cambau E, Aubry A. Update on the epidemiology, diagnosis, and treatment of leprosy. *Med Mal Infect* (2015) 45:383–93. doi: 10.1016/ j.medmal.2015.09.002
- Vieira MCA, Nery JS, Paixão ES, Freitas de Andrade KV, Oliveira Penna G, Teixeira MG. Leprosy in children under 15 years of age in Brazil: A systematic review of the literature. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2018) 12:1–13. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006788
- Mira MT. Genetic host resistance and susceptibility to leprosy. *Microbes Infect* (2006) 8:1124–31. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2005.10.024
- Rosa PS, D'Espindula HRS, Melo ACL, Fontes ANB, Finardi AJ, Belone AFF, et al. Emergence and Transmission of Drug-/Multidrug-resistant Mycobacterium leprae in a Former Leprosy Colony in the Brazilian Amazon. *Clin Infect Dis* (2020) 70:2054–61. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciz570
- De Moraes Braga AC, Reason IJM, Maluf ECP, Vieira ER. Leprosy and confinement due to leprosy show high association with hepatitis C in Southern Brazil. Acta Trop (2006) 97:88–93. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2005.09.003
- Vinay K, Smita J, Nikhil G, Neeta G. Human immunodeficiency virus and leprosy coinfection in Pune, India. J Clin Microbiol (2009) 47:2998–9. doi: 10.1128/JCM.00876-09
- Talhari C, Mira MT, Massone C, Braga A, Chrusciak-Talhari A, Santos M, et al. Leprosy and HIV Coinfection: A Clinical, Pathological, Immunological, and Therapeutic Study of a Cohort from a Brazilian Referral Center for Infectious Diseases. J Infect Dis (2010) 202:345–54. doi: 10.1086/653839
- Rosa H, Costa APVF, Ferraz ML, Pedroza SC, Andrade ALSS, Matelli CMT, et al. Association Between Leprosy and Hepaptitis B infection. A surbey in Goiânia, Central Brazil. *Rev. Inst Med Trop S Paulo* (1992) 34:421–6. doi: 10.1590/S0036-46651992000500008

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We warmly thank the patients and healthy controls for volunteering for this study. We also want to thank the medical staff in Brazil for patient and blood donor recruitment, Lablife Ltd. for providing all the ELISA kits for HBV detection, and the Serology Lab of Hemotherapy Service from HC/UFPR for their technical support. In addition, we are especially grateful to Jürgen F. J. Kun (in memorial) and Jens C. Jensenius for financial support and Andrea Weierich and Silvelia Grummes (in memorial) of the Institute of Tropical Medicine-Tübingen, for technical help with gene sequencing; Sandra J. dos Santos Catarino of the LIPM/UFPR for technical help with PCR-SSP genotyping; Cleverson Leitão and Denis Ueda for help with the statistical analyses; and Annette G. Hansen and Lisbeth Jensen of the Aarhus University for their valuable help with the TRIFMA analyses. We thank the Genotype-Tissue Expression Project, which was supported by the Common Fund of the Office of the Director of the National Institutes of Health, and by NCI, NHGRI, NHLBI, NIDA, NIMH, and NINDS. The data used for the analyses described in this paper were obtained from https://www.gtexportal.org.

### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2020. 574457/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Distribution of serum levels of complement components in HBV+ (white) and HBV- (gray) leprosy patients. Sample sizes for each measured component are listed in **Table 2**. Box-whisker plots depict 10th, 25th, 50th, 75th and 90th percentiles.

- Ramos JMH, E Silva ÁMC, Martins RMB, Souto FJD. Prevalence of hepatitis B and C virus infection among leprosy patients in a leprosy-endemic region of central Brazil. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz* (2011) 106:632–4. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762011000500019
- Leitão C, Ueda D, de Moraes Braga AC, Boldt ABW, Messias-Reason IJT. Leprosy and hepatitis B coinfection in southern Brazil. *Braz J Infect Dis* (2014) 18:8–12. doi: 10.1016/j.bjid.2013.04.003
- 11. WHO. Global hepatitis report, 2017. Geneva: World Health Organization (2017).
- Razavi-Shearer D, Gamkrelidze I, Nguyen MH, Chen DS, Van Damme P, Abbas Z, et al. Global prevalence, treatment, and prevention of hepatitis B virus infection in 2016: a modelling study. *Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2018) 3:383–403. doi: 10.1016/S2468-1253(18)30056-6
- Schweitzer A, Horn J, Mikolajczyk RT, Krause G, Ott JJ. Estimations of worldwide prevalence of chronic hepatitis B virus infection: A systematic review of data published between 1965 and 2013. *Lancet* (2015) 386:1546–55. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(15)61412-X
- El-Serag HB. Epidemiology of viral hepatitis and hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology (2012) 142:1264–73.e1. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.12.061
- Auer ED, Van Tong H, Amorim LM, Malheiros D, Hoan NX, Issler HC, et al. Natural killer cell receptor variants and chronic hepatitis B virus infection in the Vietnamese population. *Int J Infect Dis* (2020) 96:541–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.ijid.2020.05.033
- Jarduli LR, Sell AM, Reis PG, Sippert EÂ, Ayo CM, Mazini PS, et al. Role of HLA, KIR, MICA, and cytokines genes in leprosy. *BioMed Res Int* (2013) 2013:989837. doi: 10.1155/2013/989837
- Alves HV, De Moraes AG, Pepineli AC, Tiyo BT, De Lima Neto QA, Da Silva Santos T, et al. The impact of KIR/HLA genes on the risk of developing multibacillary leprosy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2019) 13:1–14. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0007696

- Tong HV, Toan NL, Song LH, Bock CT, Kremsner PG, Velavan TP. Hepatitis B virus-induced hepatocellular carcinoma: Functional roles of MICA variants. J Viral Hepat (2013) 20:687–98. doi: 10.1111/jvh.12089
- Boldt ABW, Beltrame MH, Catarino SJ, Meissner CG, Tizzot R, Messias-Reason IJ. A dual role for Mannan-binding lectin-associated serine protease 2 (MASP-2) in HIV infection. *Mol Immunol* (2016) 78:48–56. doi: 10.1016/ j.molimm.2016.08.015
- Beltrame MH, Boldt ABW, Catarino SJ, Mendes HC, Boschmann SE, Goeldner I, et al. MBL-associated serine proteases (MASPs) and infectious diseases. *Mol Immunol* (2015) 67:85–100. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2015.03.245
- Risitano AM, Mastellos DC, Huber-Lang M, Yancopoulou D, Garlanda C, Ciceri F, et al. Complement as a target in COVID-19? *Nat Rev Immunol* (2020) 20:343–4. doi: 10.1038/s41577-020-0320-7
- Bröker K, Terzenbach R, Bentzien F, Lüth S, Dammermann W. Complement factors C3a and C5a mimick a proinflammatory microenvironment and increase HBV IGRA sensitivity 11 Medical and Health Sciences 1107 Immunology. J Transl Med (2019) 17:1–12. doi: 10.1186/s12967-018-1752-8
- Prof E, Vranjac A, De Doenças C, De Estado S, Paulo DS. Vacina contra hepatite B. *Rev Assoc Med Bras* (2006) 52:288–9. doi: 10.1590/s0104-42302006000500009
- Ridley DS, Jopling WH. Classification of leprosy according to immunity. A five-group system. Int J Lepr Other Mycobact Dis (1966) 34(3):255–73.
- 25. de Messias-Reason IJ, Boldt ABW, Moraes Braga AC, Von Rosen Seeling Stahlke E, Dornelles L, Pereira-Ferrari L, et al. The Association between Mannan-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism and Clinical Leprosy: New Insight into an Old Paradigm. J Infect Dis (2007) 196:1379–85. doi: 10.1086/521627
- Boldt ABW, Sanchez MIN, Stahlke ERS, Steffensen R, Thiel S, Messias-Reason IJT. Susceptibility to Leprosy is Associated with M-ficolin Polymorphisms. *J Clin Immunol* (2012) 33:210–9. doi: 10.1007/s10875-012-9770-4
- Messias-Reason IJ, Schafranski MD, Kremsner PG, Kun JFJ. Ficolin 2 (FCN2) functional polymorphisms and the risk of rheumatic fever and rheumatic heart disease. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 157:395–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.03975.x
- Andrade FA, Beltrame MH, Bini VB, Gonçalves LB, Boldt ABW, Messias-Reason IJ de T. Association of a new FCN3 haplotype with high ficolin-3 levels in leprosy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2017) 11:1–14. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005409
- Weinschutz Mendes H, Boldt ABW, von Rosen Seeling Stahlke E, Jensenius JC, Thiel S, Messias-Reason IJT. Adding MASP1 to the lectin pathway-Leprosy association puzzle: Hints from gene polymorphisms and protein levels. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2020) 14:e0007534. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0007534
- Boldt AW, Goeldner I, Stahlke ERS, Thiel S, Jensenius C, Jose I. Leprosy Association with Low MASP-2 Levels Generated by MASP2 Haplotypes and Polymorphisms Flanking. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e69054. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0069054
- Kretzschmar GC, Oliveira LC, Nisihara RM, Velavan TP, Stinghen ST, Stahlke ERS, et al. Complement receptor 1 (CR1, CD35) association with susceptibility to leprosy. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2018) 12:e0006705. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006705
- 32. Dornelles LN, Pereira-Ferrari L, Messias-Reason I. Mannan-binding lectin plasma levels in leprosy: Deficiency confers protection against the lepromatous but not the tuberculoid forms. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2006) 145:463–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2006.03161.x
- Degn SE, Jensen L, Gál P, Dobó J, Holmvad SH, Jensenius JC, et al. Biological variations of MASP-3 and MAp44, two splice products of the MASP1 gene involved in regulation of the complement system. *J Immunol Methods* (2010) 361:37–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2010.07.006
- 34. Thiel S, Jensen L, Degn SE. a serine protease associated with humoral patternrecognition molecules: normal and acute-phase levels in serum and stoichiometry of lectin pathway components. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2012) 1:38–48. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2012.04584.x
- Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y. Controlling the False Discovery Rate: A Practical and Powerful Approach to Multiple Testing. *J R Stat Soc Ser B* (1995) 57:289– 300. doi: 10.1111/j.2517-6161.1995.tb02031.x
- Qu Z, Liang X, Liu Y, Du J, Liu S, Sun W. Hepatitis B virus sensitizes hepatocytes to complement-dependent cytotoxicity through downregulating CD59. *Mol Immunol* (2009) 47:283–9. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2009.09.022
- 37. Ning G, Zhen LM, Xu WX, Li XJ, Wu LN, Liu Y, et al. Suppression of complement component 2 expression by hepatitis B virus contributes to the

viral persistence in chronic hepatitis B patients. *J Viral Hepat* (2020) 27:1–11. doi: 10.1111/jvh.13319

- Zhu C, Song H, Xu F, Yi W, Liu F, Liu X. Hepatitis B virus inhibits the expression of complement C3 and C4, in vitro and in vivo. *Oncol Lett* (2018) 15:7459–63. doi: 10.3892/ol.2018.8223
- 39. Zhang GL, Zhang T, Ye YN, Liu J, Zhang XH, Xie C, et al. Complement Factor 3 Could Be an Independent Risk Factor for Mortality in Patients with HBV Related Acute-on-Chronic Liver Failure. *BioMed Res Int* (2016) 2016:3524842. doi: 10.1155/2016/3524842
- Steel LF, Shumpert D, Trotter M, Seeholzer SH, Evans AA, London WT, et al. A strategy for the comparative analysis of serum proteomes for the discovery of biomarkers for hepatocellular carcinoma. *Proteomics* (2003) 3:601–9. doi: 10.1002/pmic.200300399
- Thomas HC, Foster GR, Sumiya M, Mc Intosh D, Jack DL, Turner MW, et al. Mutation of gene for mannose-binding protein associated with chronic hepatitis B viral infection. *Lancet* (1996) 348:1417–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)05409-8
- 42. Höhler T, Wünschel M, Gerken G, Schneider PM, Meyer Zum Büschenfelde KH, Rittner C. No association between mannose-binding lectin alleles and susceptibility to chronic hepatitis B virus infection in German patients. *Exp Clin Immunogenet* (1998) 15:130–3. doi: 10.1159/000019064
- Bellamy R, Ruwende C, Mcadam KPWJ, Thursz M, Sumiya M, Summerfield J, et al. Mannose binding protein deficiency is not associated with malaria, hepatitis B carriage nor tuberculosis in Africans. *QJM* (1998) 91:13–8. doi: 10.1093/qjmed/91.1.13
- 44. Yuen MF, Lau CS, Lau YUL, Wong WM, Cheng CC, Lai CL. Mannose binding lectin gene mutations are associated with progression of liver disease in chronic: Hepatitis B infection. *Hepatology* (1999) 29:1248–51. doi: 10.1002/ hep.510290417
- Song LH, Binh VQ, Duy DN, Jüliger S, Bock TC, Luty AJF, et al. Mannosebinding lectin gene polymorphisms and hepatitis B virus infection in Vietnamese patients. *Mutat Res Fundam Mol Mech Mutagen* (2003) 522:119–25. doi: 10.1016/S0027-5107(02)00284-1
- 46. Filho RM, Carmo RF, Catsman C, Souza C, Silva A, Moura P, et al. High frequency of variant alleles of the mannose-binding lectin 2 (MBL2) gene are associated with patients infected by hepatitis B virus. *Viral Immunol* (2010) 23:449–53. doi: 10.1089/vim.2009.0105
- Segat L, Fabris A, Padovan L, Milanese M, Pirulli D, Lupo F, et al. MBL2 and MASP2 gene polymorphisms in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Viral Hepat* (2008) 15:387–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2893.2008.00965.x
- Xu H, Zhao Mf, Wan Th, Song Gz, He Jl, Chen Z. Association between Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphisms and Hepatitis B Virus Infection: A Meta-Analysis. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:1–9. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0075371
- Moura TCF, Amoras EDSG, Araújo MS, Freitas Queiroz MA, Conde SRSDS, Demachki S, et al. HBV Viral Load and Liver Enzyme Levels May Be Associated with the Wild MBL2 AA Genotype. *Mediators Inflamm* (2017) 2017:3718451. doi: 10.1155/2017/3718451
- Osthoff M, Irungu E, Ngure K, Mugo N, Thomas KK, Baetan JM, et al. Mannose-binding lectin and ficolin-2 do not influence humoral immune response to hepatitis B vaccine. *Vaccine* (2014) 32(37):4772–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.vaccine.2014.06.023
- Boldt ABW, Luty A, Grobusch MP, Dietz K, Dzeing A, Kombila M, et al. Association of a new mannose-binding lectin variant with severe malaria in Gabonese children. *Genes Immun* (2006) 7:393–400. doi: 10.1038/ sj.gene.6364312
- Boldt ABW, Messias-Reason IJ, Meyer D, Schrago CG, Lang F, Lell B, et al. Phylogenetic nomenclature and evolution of mannose-binding lectin (MBL2) haplotypes. *BMC Genet* (2010) 11:9–13. doi: 10.1186/1471-2156-11-38
- Garred P, Larsen F, Madsen HO, Koch C. Mannose-binding lectin deficiency -Revisited. *Mol Immunol* (2003) 40:73–84. doi: 10.1016/S0161-5890(03)00104-4
- 54. Larsen F, Madsen HO, Sim RB, Koch C, Garred P. Disease-associated mutations in human mannose-binding lectin compromise oligomerization and activity of the final protein. J Biol Chem (2004) 279:21302–11. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M400520200
- Wallis R, Lynch NJ, Roscher S, Reid KB, Schwaeble WJ. Decoupling of Carbohydrate Binding and MASP-2 Autoactivation in Variant Mannose-Binding Lectins Associated with Immunodeficiency. J Immunol (2005) 175:6846–51. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.175.10.6846

- Madsen HO, Satz ML, Hogh B, Svejgaard A, Garred P. Different molecular events result in low protein levels of mannan- binding lectin in populations from Southeast Africa and South America. J Immunol (1998) 161:3169–75.
- Jüliger S, Luckner D, Mordmüller B, May J, Weierich A, Lell B, et al. Promoter variants of the human mannose-binding lectin gene show different binding. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2000) 275:617–22. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.2000.3343
- Boldt ABW, Goeldner I, De Messias-Reason IJT. Relevance of the lectin pathway of complement in rheumatic diseases. *Adv Clin Chem* (2012) 56:105– 53. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-394317-0.00012-1
- Boldt ABW, Petzl-Erler ML. A new strategy for mannose-binding lectin gene haplotyping. *Hum Mutat* (2002) 19:296–306. doi: 10.1002/humu.10051
- 60. Chen T, Hu Y, Ding Q, Yu J, Wang F, Luo F, et al. Serum ficolin-2 concentrations are significantly changed in patients with hepatitis B virus infection and liver diseases. *Virol Sin* (2015) 30:249–60. doi: 10.1007/s12250-015-3605-4
- Sarvari J, Mojtahedi Z, Kuramitsu Y, Fattahi MR, Ghaderi A, Nakamura K, et al. Comparative proteomics of sera from HCC patients with different origins. *Hepat Mon* (2014) 14:1–6. doi: 10.5812/hepatmon.13103
- Boldt ABW, Boschmann SE, Catarino SJ, Andrade FA, de Messias-Reason IJ. MASP1 and MASP2. In: S Choi, editor. *Encyclopedia of Signaling Molecules*. New York, NY: Springer New York (2017). p. 1–18. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4614-6438-9\_101714-1
- Sun Z, Liu X, Wu D, Gao H, Jiang J, Yang Y, et al. Circulating proteomic panels for diagnosis and risk stratification of acute-on-chronic liver failure in patients with viral hepatitis B. *Theranostics* (2019) 9:1200–14. doi: 10.7150/ thno.31991
- 64. Luo J, Chen S, Wang J, Ou S, Zhang W, Liu Y, et al. Genetic polymorphisms in complement receptor 1 gene and its association with HBV-related liver

disease: A case-control study. Gene (2019) 688:107-18. doi: 10.1016/j.gene.2018.11.082

- Vogt L, Schmitz N, Kurrer MO, Bauer M, Hinton HI, Behnke S, et al. VSIG4, a B7 family-related protein, is a negative regulator of T cell activation. J Clin Invest (2006) 116:2817–26. doi: 10.1172/JCI25673
- Guo S, Yang C, Mei F, Wu S, Luo N, Fei L, et al. Down-regulation of Z39Ig on macrophages by IFN-γ in patients with chronic HBV infection. *Clin Immunol* (2010) 136:282–91. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2010.03.007
- 67. Bessone F. Re-appraisal of old and new diagnostic tools in the current management of chronic hepatitis B. *Liver Int* (2014) 34:991-1000. doi: 10.1111/liv.12499
- Oluyinka OO, Van Tong H, Bui Tien S, Fagbami AH, Adekanle O, Ojurongbe O, et al. Occult hepatitis B virus infection in Nigerian blood donors and hepatitis B virus transmission risks. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:1–13. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0131912

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Boldt, Oliveira-Toré, Kretzschmar, Weinschutz Mendes, Stinghen, Andrade, Bumiller-Bini, Gonçalves, Braga, Stahlke, Velavan, Thiel and de Messias-Reason. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

